# Descendants of Samuel Fordyce (1734-1824)

This file consists of the first seven generations from my file on the descendants of James Fordyce. To respect the privacy of the individuals in the database, birth dates on individuals born after 1920 (the most recent year census records are available) have been omitted. Since marriage records are public records and easily available in most courthouses, those dates are included for all individuals. I am constantly filling in the many lines of Fordyce descendants and from time to time this document will be updated. Any additional information on any Fordyce descendants is always welcome.

Jim Fordyce genealogy@fordyce.org November 1, 1999

# Descendants of Samuel Fordyce

#### Generation No. 1

**1.** SAMUEL<sup>7</sup> FORDYCE (*HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 17, 1734 in Amroy, Antrim, Ulster Province, Ireland?, and died 1824 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1</sup>. He married ELIZABETH HUGGINS February 04, 1755 in Ireland?.

#### Notes for SAMUEL FORDYCE:

Emigrated to the new world and on the 30th of March, 1796 they received a parcel of land from the commonwealth of Pennsylvania a warrant of land consisting of two hundred acres in Washington county.

-----

## Will of Samuel Fordyce

In the name of God amen I Samuel Fordyce being weak in body but of sound and disposing mind Do make an Constitute this my Last Will and Testament in the following words to wit principally and first of all I I commend my immortal soul to God who gave it and my Body to the Earth to be buried in a Christian like manner at the discretion of my Executor herein after named. And as such worldly Estate as it hath pleased God to bless me in this life with I give and dispose of the same in the following manner to wit, I will that all my debts and burial expences be duly paid as soon as conveniently can be after my desease. I give and bequeath unto my children James, Katy, Mary, William, Elizabeth and Samuel the sum of One hundred and fifty dollars to be equally divided between them or the survivors of them or their heirs. I give and bequeath unto my daughter Abigail the sum of three dollars. I will and devise unto my son Abraham the sum of One hundred dollars to be paid him if he should loose the land I gave to him on the waters of Ten Mile by any adverse claim after my decease. I will and bequeath untomy son Jacob my undivided half of the land on Ten Mile waters where the said Jacob Fordyce now lives provided he will pay unto my Legatees above named the sum of One hundred and fifty dollars within a reasonable time after my decease but in case of his neglect or refusal to pay the said Sum as aforesaid I then order and direct that the said Land be sold for such price or prices as can reasonably be gotten for the same, and the money arrising therefrom to be applied to the Lagacies by me heretofore made. I will and bequeath to my son William my wearing apparrel and to me Daughters Mary & Elizabeth my bedding and house furniture, and as to the remainder of my Estate I hereby direct that the same be equally divided between my aforesaid children namely James, Caty, Mary, William, Elizabeth, and Samuel and lastly I constitute and appoint my son John & Samuel Executor of this my Last Will and Testament hereby revoking all former Wills and Legacies by me heretofore made, ratifying and declaring this to be my Last Will and Testament. In Witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and Seal this 7th day of November 1822.

Signed Sealed published and declared by the said Testator as his Last Will and Testament in presence of us who in his presence and at his request have subscribed as witnesses.

Justus G. Fordyce Jas. Hervey Fordyce

# Children of SAMUEL FORDYCE and ELIZABETH HUGGINS are:

- i. JAMES<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, b. November 18, 1756, Ireland ?; d. Aft. 1793, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. CATHERINE FORDYCE, b. August 23, 1757, Ireland?<sup>2</sup>.
- iii. WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. March 22, 1759, Morris County, New Jersey ?; d. Aft. 1830, prob. Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. ABRAHAM FORDYCE, b. January 03, 1760, Morris County, New Jersey; d. Aft. 1839.
  - v. ABIGAIL FORDYCE, b. September 07, 1761.
- 5. vi. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. October 19, 1763; d. January 20, 1851, Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. MARY FORDYCE, b. October 19, 1763, Morris County, New Jersey; d. August 08, 1850, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 7. viii. SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. December 01, 1766, Morris County, New Jersey; d. Aft. 1850.

- 8. ix. ISAAC FORDYCE, b. January 09, 1766, New Jersey; d. August 25, 1840.
- 9. x. JACOB FORDYCE, b. October 16, 1772, New Jersey; d. November 21, 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- xi. JOHN FORDYCE, b. September 17, 1775, Morris County, New Jersey; d. April 30, 1848, Cambridge, Ohio.

## Generation No. 2

**2.** JAMES<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 18, 1756 in Ireland?, and died Aft. 1793 in Pennsylvania. He married ELIZABETH?.

#### Notes for JAMES FORDYCE:

James Fordyce, first son of Samuel and Elizabeth Fordyce, was born on November 18, 1756. It appears that he was born in Ireland or Scotland, before his parents emigrated to America. James married Elizabeth, whose last name is unknown. Little else is known of James, although he appears to have died after 1793, when his is listed on the tax rolls for Cumberland Township in Washington County. According to Charles Newton French (The French Genealogy, 1910) James's widow, Elizabeth married Aaron French, who was the father of Lydia French, the wife of James's son James. Elizabeth moved with her son James and some of his wife's siblings to Miami County, Ohio, where she died at Troy on February 18, 1819. Census records indicate that James and Elizabeth had at least two other children besides James, although their names are presently unknown. A son was born between 1790 and 1800, and a daughter between 1784 and 1790.

#### Notes for ELIZABETH ?:

The French Genealogy (Charles Newton French, 1910) indicates that Elizabeth, the second husband of Aaron French was the widow of James Fordyce. It appears that they married some time before 1800.

#### Children of JAMES FORDYCE and ELIZABETH? are:

- 11. i. JAMES<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 17, 1782, Morris County?, New Jersey; d. August 1852, Miami County, Ohio.
  - ii. (SON) FORDYCE, b. Bet. 1790 1800.
  - iii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, b. Bet. 1784 1790.
- **3.** WILLIAM<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 22, 1759 in Morris County, New Jersey?<sup>2</sup>, and died Aft. 1830 in prob. Fayette County, Pennsylvania. He married?.

# Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and ? are:

- 12. i. JACOB<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1798, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1850.
  - ii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, b. Bet. 1790 1800.
  - iii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, b. Bet. 1790 1800.
- **4.** ABRAHAM<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 03, 1760 in Morris County, New Jersey<sup>2</sup>, and died Aft. 1839<sup>3</sup>. He married MARY M. ?.

# Children of ABRAHAM FORDYCE and MARY? are:

- i. SAMUEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 12, 1805, Pennsylvania; d. March 28, 1854, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - ii. LUCRETIA FORDYCE, b. November 18, 1818<sup>4</sup>; d. April 19, 1862, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>4</sup>; m. CHARLES DAVIS.
- **5.** ELIZABETH<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 19, 1763, and died January 20, 1851 in Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>5</sup>. She married JOSEPH SMITH Aft. 1776.

## Notes for ELIZABETH FORDYCE:

No children mentioned in Elizabeth's will or her husband's, and Elizabeth was living with niece, Rachel Bowen & family at time of 1850 census, so it appears that any children died before Joseph's death in 1837.

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and JOSEPH SMITH are:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>9</sup> SMITH, b. Bet. 1794 1804<sup>6</sup>; d. Bef. 1837.
- ii. (SON) SMITH, b. Bet. 1810 1820; d. Bef. 1837.
- **6.** MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 19, 1763 in Morris County, New Jersey, and died August 08, 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married EPHRAIM HEADLEE 1783 in Morris County, New Jersey, son of JOHN HEADLEE and JERUSHA MANN.

First Headlee settler in Mt. Morris, PA area.

Migrated from Morris County, NJ to Greene Co., PA., about 1787.

CERTIFICATE NO. 893, AMOUNTING TO 10: 10: 5, FOR THE DEPRECIATION OF HIS CONTINENTAL PAY IN THE MORRIS COUNTY MILITIA. SIGNED: WILLIAM R. SHARP, COLONEL, ETC., NJNG ADJUTANT GENERAL".

Children of MARY FORDYCE and EPHRAIM HEADLEE are:

- JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, b. March 11, 1784, Morris County, New Jersey; d. April 05, 1866, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. SILAS HEADLEE, b. February 21, 1786, New Jersey; d. November 25, 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 16. iii. EPHRAIM HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1788.
- 17. iv. ISAAC HEADLEE, b. August 15, 1789, New Jersey; d. October 15, 1852, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. SAMUEL HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1791, New Jersey.
- 18. vi. CHARLES HEADLEE, b. March 13, 1794, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 03, 1877, White County, Indiana.
  - vii. ELISHA HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1796, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 19. viii. JOSHUA FORDYCE HEADLEE, b. April 12, 1799, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 18, 1857, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- 20. ix. JESSE HEADLEE, b. October 22, 1804, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 15, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **7.** SAMUEL<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 01, 1766 in Morris County, New Jersey, and died Aft. 1850<sup>7</sup>. He married JERUSHA HYATT September 22, 1796 in Morris County, New Jersey.

Children of SAMUEL FORDYCE and JERUSHA HYATT are:

- i. ELUND<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, d. Illinois; m. WANDA THOMAS.
- ii. SON FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1797.
- iii. SON FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1798.
- 21. iv. JANE FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1799, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
  - v. SARAH FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1806<sup>7</sup>.
- vi. CYRUS F. FORDYCE, b. August 30, 1807, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 06, 1893, near Table Grove, Illinois.
- 23. vii. JOHN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1810, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- viii. BARNET FORDYCE, b. January 09, 1811, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 01, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **8.** ISAAC<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 09, 1766 in New Jersey, and died August 25, 1840<sup>8</sup>. He married SUSANNAH JENNINGS August 28, 1792 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>8</sup>, daughter of ZEBULON JENNINGS and JOANNA LITTLE.

Children of ISAAC FORDYCE and SUSANNAH JENNINGS are:

- 25. i. JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 13, 1793, Fayette County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1850.
  - ii. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. October 08, 1794<sup>8</sup>; m. S. CRAIG<sup>8</sup>.
  - iii. SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. April 09, 1796, Pennsylvania $^8$ ; d. Abt. 1851, Harrison County, Ohio; m. GILPAH CONEY $^8$ .
- 26. iv. SARAH FORDYCE, b. March 19, 1799, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. CATHERINE FORDYCE, b. September 03, 1802<sup>8</sup>; m. PHILIP MYERS<sup>8</sup>, November 18, 1824, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>9</sup>.
- vi. JOHN FORDYCE, b. May 23, 1804, Pennsylvania; d. February 05, 1866, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana.
- 28. vii. DAVID DAVIDSON FORDYCE, b. July 23, 1806, Pennsylvania; d. March 22, 1887, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 29. viii. BARNET WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. December 15, 1808, Fayette County, Pennsylvania; d. March 30, 1866, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 30. ix. MARY FORDYCE, b. August 08, 1811; d. 1889.
  - x. RHODA FORDYCE, b. August 18, 1814<sup>10</sup>; m. JOSHUA F. COVEY, August 27, 1837, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>11</sup>.
- **9.** JACOB<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 16, 1772 in New Jersey<sup>12</sup>, and died November 21, 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married ELIZABETH GUTHRIE November 29, 1798.

#### Children of JACOB FORDYCE and ELIZABETH GUTHRIE are:

- i. SOLOMON<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 16, 1799, Pennsylvania; d. May 01, 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 32. ii. REBECCA FORDYCE, b. January 12, 1802, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 24, 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 33. iii. JANE FORDYCE, b. October 16, 1805, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 08, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 34. iv. ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE FORDYCE, b. December 04, 1807, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 28, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. MARY FORDYCE, b. November 25, 1808, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>13</sup>; d. January 14, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>13</sup>.
- 35. vi. JACOB FORDYCE, b. December 04, 1809, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 21, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 36. vii. JOHN WESLEY FORDYCE, b. February 13, 1813, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1884.
  - viii. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. March 03, 1815, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>14</sup>; d. July 26, 1827, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>14</sup>.
- **10.** JOHN<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1775 in Morris County, New Jersey<sup>15</sup>, and died April 30, 1848 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>16,17</sup>. He married ELIZABETH GARARD September 16, 1798 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JUSTUS GARARD and RACHEL CORBLY.

#### Notes for JOHN FORDYCE:

John was a Methodist preacher, school teacher, a surveyor, a farmer, and a successful businessman. Among his many papers of land surveys were two having the official United States Seal; one was signed by John Quincy Adams, and the other by President Andrew Jackson. According to the 2nd edition of the "Life and Times of Reverend John Corbly", many of these papers are now in the possession of Vincent Fordyce, Fordyce, PA. He was buried in the Whiteley Chapel (Methodist Protestant) graveyard about 3 mils from Garard's Fort, Pa.

Rev. John Fordyce served under Gen. Wayne in Indian War of 1794 and in the War of 1812-14.

-----

John Fordyce (#10) b. Sept. 17, 1775 at Morris Cty., N.J. m. Elizabeth Gerard, d/o Justus and Rachal Corbly Gerard, d/o John Corbly, a preacher b. ? 25, 1733 and emigrated to Va. and from there to western Pa. There is a story about John Corbly when, as a preacher, on the way to church at the Fort one Sunday,

noticed they had forgotten his Bible. "Since they were near to the Fort, Eliz. and the children continued on their way while Rev. Corbly returned home to get the Bible. In his absence his wife and children were attacked by a small band of Indians. The son who had been in the lead of the little group started running towards the fort for help. The Indian braves tried to catch him but his dog turned on them and forced them back. Eliz. was killed and scalped and the little daughter she carried in her arms was also murdered. One of the twin daughters hid herself in a hollow tree. The other was scalped and left for dead. The little girl in hiding, thinking the indians had left, came out into the opening where she was attacked and scalped by an indian and left for dead. Rev. Corbly arrived at the scend a few moments before the men from the fort. He was unarmed and tried to find a piece of wood to use against the attackers. Before he was able to find anything, as it all happened so fast two indians saw him and he was forced to flee towards the fort, where he ran into the party his small son had brought. The indians were driven off, and they retrieved the body of Eliz., she had been thrown across the back of an indian's horse and her shirt had been ripped from her dress.

The twins recovered from their wounds, however from time to time, one of the sisters would would reopen. Rev. Corbly kept taking her to the Doctors but they were unable to do anything for her. When this daughter was 21 she was engaged and was to be married within a few days when the wound again reopened and she died. The other sister lived to be 60 years old and had 8 children. She used to arrange her hair so it would cover the scars where she had been scalped. This story of the Corbly Massacare is found in the *book The Life and Times of Rev. John Corbly* by Miss Nannie L. Fordyce"

Marriage Notes for JOHN FORDYCE and ELIZABETH GARARD:

#### FORDYCE FAMILY

Elizabeth Garard, daughter of Justus and Rachel (Corbly) Garard, born at Garard's Fort, Pa., March 13, 1778; died near there April 29, 1838; married, Sept. 16, 1798, John Fordyce, born in Morris County, N. J., Sept. 17, 1775; died April 30, 1848. (John Fordyce, Bible Record). Both are buried in the Whiteley Chapel (Methodist Protestant) graveyard about three miles from Garard's Fort.

John Fordyce was a son of Samuel and Elizabeth (Clough), Fordyce who originally came from Scotland, emigrated to Ireland, and thence to America. He was born Oct. 17, 1734, and died in 1824. According to records of Samuel Wesley Fordyce, deceased, St. Louis, Mo., Samuel Fordyce, Sr., and two brothers started to America. One of the brothers died en route; the other two landed and settled in Northern New Jersey. Between the years 1782 and 1784 Samuel moved to Southwestern Pennsylvania. He united with the Goshen Baptist Church by letter from the Mr. Olive Baptist Church, Pittstown, N. J. He was a member of James Seals Company, Washington Levies, 1794. Corporal Gun. (Pa. Archives 6th Series, Vol. 5, page 618-162.) Children named in the Samuel Fordyce, will are: (1) James; (2) Catherine; (3) Elizabeth who married a Mr. Smith; (4) Mary, who married Ephraim Headley (5) Abraham, served in the Revolutionary War; (6) Samuel Jr.; (7) Abigal; (8) Jacob; (9) John. (Will Book 1, page 260, Estate NO. 474.)

{Children named in the Samuel Fordyce will are:

(1) James b. Nov. 8, 1756; (2) Catherine, b. Aug 23, 1757, m. a Mr Smith; (3) Elizabeth and (4) Mary, twins, b. 1758, Mary m. Ephraim Headlee; (5) William, b. March 22, 1759; (6) Abraham, b. Jan. 3, 1760, served in the Revolutionary War; (7) Samuel Jr. b. Dec. 1, 1760 (8) Jacob, b. Nov. 16, 1765; (9) Abigail, b. Sept. 7, 1766; (10) John, of whom presently.

His will is found in the Greene County Pennsylvania Court House, Book 1, p. 260. Estate No. 474, Recorded Dec. 14, 1824.}

John Fordyce was a surveyor, a schoolteacher, a preacher, a farmer, and a successful businessman. He officiated at many weddings, among them being William and Nancy Bayard Gillett Murdock and the wedding of Patrick and Margaret (Morris) Donley. Among his business papers are many land surveys in Greene County, Pa. and in Guernsey Co., Ohio. {Many of these papers are now in the possession of Vincent Fordyce, Fordyce, PA.} Two papers concerning land in Ohio have the United States Seal. One is

signed by John Quincy Adams, then President of the United States, and the other by President Andrew Jackson

# CHILDREN OF JOHN AND ELIZABETH (GARARD) FORDYCE

- 1. Rachel Fordyce, b. Nov. 9, 1799; m. Dec. 1825, Thomas Bowen.
- 2. Justus Fordyce, b. Sept. 5, 1801; m. Catherine Miller.
- 3. Samuel Fordyce, b. March 14, 1803; d. 1837; never married.
- James Harvey Fordyce, b. July 31, 1804; d. Aug. 15, 1883;
   m. Nov. 12, 1827, Nancy Bowers, b. July 6, 1809; d. July 8, 1892.
- Nancy Fordyce, b. Nov 29, 1805; d. Feb. 21, 1872; m. Nov. 26, 1822, George Rose, b. Nov. 26, 1799, Sullivan County, N. Y.; d. Feb. 18, 1880, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 6. Corbly Fordyce, b. June 7, 1807; d. Nov. 13, 1862; m. April 28, 1829, Jane Baily, b. June 16, 1811; d. March 17, 1900.
- 7. John Fordyce, b. Sept. 5, 1808; {d. April 18, 1882,} m. first, 1833, Ruth Gregg, d. 1834; m. second, 1836{7}, Mary Houseman {b. Nov. 11, 1817, d. Feb. 20, 1899}.
- 8. Abner Fordyce, b. May 5, 1810; d. May 9, 1885; m. first 1833, Eliza Murdock, b.{Mar. 10,} 1812; d. {March 23,} 1860; m. second {1861}, Margaret Murdock, b. Dec. 14, 1836; d. June 16, 1878.
- 9. Mehitable {Hetty} Fordyce, b. Aug. 9, 1812; {d. June 22, 1891,} m. Dec. 19, 1832, James {Vance} Evans{, d. Dec. 31, 1900}.
- 10. Joseph Fordyce, b. Oct.{Sept.} 30, 1814; {d. Feb. 28, 1884;} m. {April 6,} 183{8}7, Ellen Baily, {b. Mar. 10, 1817, daughter of Joab Baily}.
- 11. Benson Fordyce, b. Dec. 21, 1816; m. first, Sept. {1,}1839, Maria Nichols {b. April 23, 1816, d. March 25, 1868}; m. second, Rachel Sharpnack {Sharpnack}.

#### BENSON FORDYCE FAMILY

BENSON FORDYCE, eleventh child of John and Elizabeth Fordyce, b. Dec. 21, 1816; m. first, Sept. 1839, Maria Nichols.
Children

- 1. Margaret Fordyce, m. Lindsay Stephens
- 2. John G Fordyce, m. Lucy Rinehart. No children.
- 3. Bonar Fordyce, m. Rachel Bowers. Lived near Bedford, Iowa.
- 4. Elizabeth Fordyce, m. Dr. Carmett, Great Bend, Kansas.
- 5. Bell (Elizabeth died), m. Dr. Carmett (same man as above.)
- 6. Leroy Fordyce, m.; lived in Iowa.
- 7. Haslet Fordyce, b. 1851; m; lived in Iowa.
- 8. Corbly Fordyce, b. July 7, 1850; d. March 26, 1898; m. Feb. 23, 1871, Lydia Biddle, b. March 30, 1853; d. Jan. 31, 1901.
- 9. Hayes Fordyce, m. ; lived near Bedford, Iowa. No further record.

Corbly and Lydia (Biddle) Fordyce Family

- 1. Leona, died in Iowa.
- 2. Earle, unmarried; died near Carmichaels, Pa.
- Belle Fordyce, b. June 19, 1882; m. Dec. 1,1903.
   m. Charles Evans, b. April 4, 1882, d. Sept. 15, 1947
   Issue: (1) Brice Fordyce Evans, b. Dec. 2, 1913;
   m. Dec. 23, 1939, Virginia Ross. Children: (1) Ruth Elois, b. May 12, 1943; (2) Charles Raymond Evans, b. Nov. 10, 1947.

Charles Evans was a son of Benjamin Brice Evans b. Feb. 17, 1842; m. Oct. 4, 1876, Sarah Clawson, b.

- Jan. 29, 1852. Benjamin Brice Evans was a son of David Evans, b. Nov. 11, 1800; m. Jan. 4, 1827, Harriet Wright, b. Sept. 25, 1801. David Evans, son of George Evans, b. May 24, 1762; m. Lydia Brice, b. Nov. 15, 1778. Lydia Brice was a daughter of Captain William Brice, b. June 10, 1743; m. 1769, Rachel Jones (sister, Robert Jones, b. Feb. 20, 1747. (Capt. William Brice served in the Revolutionary War: Pennsylvania Archives, 6th Series, Vol. 2, page 145.)
- 4. Nellie M. Fordyce, b. Feb. 8, 1887; d. June 13, 1944; m. Feb. 2, 1916, George Burnette, b. Nov. 23, 1889; Issue: Earle F. Burnette, b. Sept. 16, 1921; m. April 11, 1942, Doris Ellington. Issue David Fordyce Burnette, b. Sept. 7, 1943.

BENSON FORDYCE m. second, Rachel Sharpnack. No children.

The foregoing was copied from Fordyce Genealogy as compiled by Miss Nannie L. Fordyce and recorded in her LIFE AND TIMES OF REVEREND JOHN CORBLY.

Copy by Mary E. Clarke, Sec. Greene County Historical Society

{updated with material from 2nd edition same book.}

#### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and ELIZABETH GARARD are:

- RACHEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, b. November 09, 1799, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 23, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- JUSTUS GARARD FORDYCE, b. September 05, 1801, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1850, Near San Francisco, California.
  - iii. SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. March 15, 1803, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>17</sup>; d. February 04, 1837.
- iv. JAMES HARVEY FORDYCE, b. July 31, 1804, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 15, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. NANCY FORDYCE, b. November 29, 1805, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 21, 1872, Chauncey, Illinois.
- 41. vi. CORBLY FORDYCE, b. June 07, 1807, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 13, 1862, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 42. vii. JOHN FORDYCE, b. September 05, 1808, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 18, 1882, Indiana?.
- 43. viii. ABNER FORDYCE, b. May 05, 1810, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 09, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 44. ix. MEHITABLE (HETTY) FORDYCE, b. August 19, 1812, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 22, 1891, Bazaar, Kansas.
- 45. x. JOSEPH FORDYCE, b. September 30, 1814, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 28, 1884, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 46. xi. BENSON M. FORDYCE, b. December 21, 1816, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 14, 1895, Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa.

# Generation No. 3

**11.** James<sup>9</sup> Fordyce (*James*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1782 in Morris County?, New Jersey<sup>18</sup>, and died August 1852 in Miami County, Ohio<sup>19</sup>. He married Lydia French June 28, 1802 in Amity, Pennsylvania<sup>20</sup>, daughter of Aaron French and Mary Clark.

Notes for JAMES FORDYCE:

"Agreed to employ Brother Abia B. Martin to lay two floors in the meeting house, to plough and groove both floors, to plain one side of the upper floor, and to make two doors and casings, for which the church agree to pay \$20 in work at Mr. Fordyce's, if said Martin should want it there; if not, to be paid in corn, wheat or young cattle" (Lost Creek Baptist Church minutes)

-----

James Fordyce was born on September 17, 1782, probably in Morris County, New Jersey.

He married Lydia French, the daughter of Aaron and Mary (Clark) French, on June 28, 1802 near Amity, Pennsylvania. Her parents were natives of New Jersey, and were married there on September 16, 1764. Her father was one of the early settlers of the Washington County, Pennsylvania, having moved there around 1787or 1788 at which time he acquired a patent for 400 acres of land (which he called "The New Republic") lying 4 miles southwest of Amity and partly within the present Greene County. He was born in New Jersey on September 8, 1739 and died at his homestead in Washington County, Pennsylvania on August 31, 1805. Her mother was born around 1745 and died in Pennsylvania on December 16, 1795.

After their marriage, James and Lydia lived in Pennsylvania, where their first seven children were born. Some time around 1815, after the birth of their son, William, they moved west to Lost Creek Township in Maimi County, Ohio, where they were among the area's first settlers. There, James served as a justice of the peace for Lost Creek Township and its first postmaster. He and his wife were also among the earliest members of the Lost Creek Baptist Church. In 1824, James purchased 94 acres in Lost Creek Township where he built his home and farm. James died in Miami County in August of 1852 after an extended illness. Lydia Fordyce died in Miami County around July of 1860. It is not known where they were buried. James and Lydia Fordyce had ten children.

#### Notes for Lydia French:

The Lost Creek property of James and Lydia was sold to Asa Fordyce by Lydia's heirs in 1860, and it appears that she died that year.

#### Children of JAMES FORDYCE and LYDIA FRENCH are:

i. ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 08, 1803, Pennsylvania<sup>20</sup>; d. April 1806, Pennsylvania<sup>20</sup>.

## Notes for ELIZABETH FORDYCE:

Elizabeth Fordyce was born on April 08, 1803 in Washington County, Pennsylvania and died there as a young child in April of 1806. It is not known where she is buried.

- 47. ii. URIAH FORDYCE, b. February 17, 1805, Pennsylvania; d. March 04, 1876, Piqua, Ohio.
  - iii. JOHN FORDYCE, b. November 29, 1806, Pennsylvania<sup>20</sup>; d. August 23, 1829, Ohio?<sup>20</sup>.

#### Notes for JOHN FORDYCE:

John Fordyce was born in Washington County, Pennsylvania on November 29, 1806. He died as a yung man on August 23, 1829, probably in Miami County, Ohio. It is unknown if John was married and where he was buried.

iv. ZADOCK FORDYCE, b. January 29, 1809, Pennsylvania<sup>21</sup>; d. August 15, 1837, Miami County, Ohio<sup>21</sup>; m. MARIA ?<sup>22</sup>, Bef. 1837.

#### Notes for MARIA ?:

Maria Fordyce appears in the Miami County marriage records in 1843 and married Samuel Young. Since Maria is not a child of James Fordyce or any of his children, it is likely that she was the widow of his son Zadock.

- 48. v. JAMES J. FORDYCE, b. January 12, 1811, Pennsylvania; d. August 09, 1872, Kosciusko County, Indiana
- vi. EZEKIEL C. FORDYCE, b. January 19, 1813, Pennsylvania; d. November 11, 1887, Noble County, Indiana.
- 50. vii. WILLIAM B. FORDYCE, b. November 04, 1815, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- 51. viii. MARY FORDYCE, b. March 23, 1818, Miami County, Ohio; d. January 25, 1887, Shelby County, Ohio.

- 52. ix. ASA F. FORDYCE, b. February 08, 1821, Miami County, Ohio; d. November 26, 1888, Shelby County, Ohio.
- 53. x. JOSEPHUS L. FORDYCE, b. May 03, 1823, Miami County, Ohio; d. May 06, 1897, Indiana?.
- **12.** JACOB<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1798 in Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1850. He married NANCY?

#### Notes for JACOB FORDYCE:

It is not yet proven that Jacob was the son of William, but census records seem to support that he was.

Children of JACOB FORDYCE and NANCY? are:

- i. DANIEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1820, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. JOHN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1828.
  - iii. ALLEN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1830.
  - iv. SARAH A. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1832.
  - v. MARIAH FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1834.
  - vi. MARY M. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1838.
- **13.** SAMUEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*ABRAHAM*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 12, 1805 in Pennsylvania, and died March 28, 1854 in Tyler County, West Virginia. He married ELIZABETH?

Children of SAMUEL FORDYCE and ELIZABETH? are:

- i. ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 07, 1835; d. April 03, 1902, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - ii. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1838, Pennsylvania; m. JESSE GRIM.
  - iii. WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. 1842<sup>23</sup>; d. 1862, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - iv. SARAH FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1845.
  - v. ABRAHAM N. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1848; m. SARAH E. MOORE, April 22, 1874, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - vi. LOUISA JANE FORDYCE, b. August 31, 1851<sup>23</sup>; d. May 22, 1925, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>23</sup>; m. LEMUEL J. TALLMAN, April 09, 1868, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- **14.** JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE (*MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 11, 1784 in Morris County, New Jersey, and died April 05, 1866 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married Lydia Headlee 1807, daughter of JOHN HEADLEE and ELIZABETH ALLISON.

## Children of JOHN HEADLEE and LYDIA HEADLEE are:

- i. LEWIS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. February 04, 1808, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 22, 1884, Licking County, Ohio.
- 57. ii. PHINEAS HEADLEE, b. October 17, 1809, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 17, 1881, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 58. iii. ENOS (HEADLEE) HEADLEY, b. October 08, 1812, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 05, 1871, Licking County, Ohio.
- iv. ELI HEADLEE, b. March 12, 1815, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 23, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 60. v. CATHERINE (KATY) HEADLEE, b. April 04, 1821, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 27, 1891, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 61. vi. RACHEL HEADLEE, b. December 12, 1824, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 16, 1897, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. SARAH HEADLEE, b. 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **15.** SILAS<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE (*MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 21, 1786 in New Jersey<sup>24</sup>, and died November 25, 1869 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>. He married ELIZABETH HEADLEE Abt. 1810, daughter of JOHN HEADLEE and ELIZABETH ALLISON.

# Children of SILAS HEADLEE and ELIZABETH HEADLEE are:

- i. NANCY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. April 05, 1811, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>; d. March 01, 1891, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>.
- ii. ELIZABETH HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1812, Pennsylvania; d. 1812, Pennsylvania.
- iii. NOAH HEADLEE, b. April 09, 1814; d. Bef. 1820.

- iv. LYDIA HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1815.
- v. RACHEL CAROLINE HEADLEE, b. May 09, 1819, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>; d. May 01, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>.
- vi. EUNICE HEADLEE, b. February 24, 1823, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>; d. April 01, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>.
- 62. vii. JEREMIAH HEADLEE, b. September 01, 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 26, 1899, Monongalia County, West Virginia.
- 63. viii. JOHN EQUAL HEADLEE, b. March 20, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 19, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. MARY E. HEADLEE, b. 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>; d. November 05, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>; m. CYRENIUS HAINES, September 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for CYRENIUS HAINES:

CYRENIUS HAINES, farmer and stock-grower, was born in Greene County, Penn., April 1, 1823. His parents, George and Jane (McCord) Haines, were natives of New York. His mother was of Scotch and Dutch ancestry. His father, who was of English extraction, was a farmer by occupation, and died in 1850 in his seventy-seventh year. Cyrenius is the eighth in a family of eleven children and was reared on a farm in this county, where he attended the common school. Early in life he spent some time as a bookseller but subsequently turned his attention to farming and stock-growing, and is the owner of a farm of 255 acres, well stocked and improved. Mr. Haines has been twice married. His first wife died in 1851, but a few weeks after her marriage. His second wife, whom he married in Virginia in 1852, was Mary Ann, daughter of Burton and Nancy (Sutton) Pride. She is of English origin. Her father was born in 1800 in Virginia. Mr. and Mrs. Haines' children are Francis B., George D., William G., Lewis Spencer, D. D., a farmer; John J. and Melinda A. They have eleven grandchildren - Lewis E., Emerson, John C. and Clarence, children of their oldest son; Franklin, Margaret, Cora Bell and Viola, whose father is George D; and Ida E., William L., Cyrenius, George and Sarah A., whose father is William G; Noah L. and D., whose father is Lewis S. Mr. and Mrs. Haines are Methodists in religion. He has been trustee in the church and superintendent of the Sabbath-school.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 816

**16.** EPHRAIM<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE (MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1788. He married REBECCA?

Children of EPHRAIM HEADLEE and REBECCA? are:

- i. THOMAS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1802; d. August 02, 1860.
- 64. ii. SARAH HEADLEE, b. 1818.
- **17.** ISAAC<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE (MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 15, 1789 in New Jersey<sup>24</sup>, and died October 15, 1852 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>24</sup>. He married ELIZABETH WIERS 1810 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of ISAAC HEADLEE and ELIZABETH WIERS are:

- ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. November 20, 1812, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 24, 1889, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - ii. DANIEL HEADLEE, b. 1815.
- 66. iii. JAMES HEADLEE, b. 1817.
- 67. iv. REBECCA HEADLEE, b. 1819, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. MARY HEADLEE, b. January 06, 1823, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 17, 1904, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 69. vi. LYDIA ĤEADLEE, b. 1823, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 70. vii. PHOEBE HEADLEE, b. November 10, 1824, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 26, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- viii. SAMUEL HEADLEE, b. May 02, 1828; d. March 19, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 72. ix. SARAH HEADLEE, b. May 02, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1871, Wood County, West Virginia.
- **18.** CHARLES HEADLEE (MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH) was born March 13, 1794 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 03, 1877 in White County, Indiana. He married Mary Carney Abt. 1822, daughter of Stephen Carney and Alelia Terwilliger.

Children of CHARLES HEADLEE and MARY CARNEY are:

- i. CHARLES<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1822.
- LEAH HEADLEE, b. August 31, 1822, Shannon Run, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 13, 1912, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 74. iii. HARVEY HEADLEE, b. 1823, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1893.
- 75. iv. MARY E. HEADLEE, b. June 30, 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 27, 1918, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. NANCY HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1870; m. BARNET FORDYCE, Aft. 1851.

Notes for BARNET FORDYCE:

Census: 1850 Greene Co., PA - Perry Twp.

Fordice, B. PA 36 farmer \$1500

Melinda 43 PA

Alfred 12

Hester 10

Jerusha 6

- vi. ELIZA JANE HEADLEE, b. October 02, 1829, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>26</sup>; d. August 10, 1891<sup>26</sup>; m. WILLIAM WOODRUFF, 1847.
- 76. vii. SILAS HEADLEE, b. 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1909.
  - viii. JOSEPHUS HEADLEE, b. 1834, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>27</sup>; d. 1913<sup>27</sup>; m. (1) LAVINA ?; m. (2) RUAN MATTIX, Aft. 1855.
- **19.** JOSHUA FORDYCE HEADLEE (MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born April 12, 1799 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 18, 1857 in Ritchie County, Virginia. He married REBECCA HENNEN January 29, 1824 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of THOMAS HENNEN and ANNE WOODRUFF.

Children of JOSHUA HEADLEE and REBECCA HENNEN are:

- i. EPHRAIM THOMAS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. March 01, 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 16, 1896, Ritchie County, West Virginia.
  - MARY ANN HEADLEE, b. May 16, 1826, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 12, 1839, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. JUSTUS FORDYCE HEADLEE, b. November 16, 1827, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 27, 1829, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 78. iv. STEPHEN HENNEN HEADLEE, b. April 09, 1829, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 16, 1901, Blacksville, West Virginia.
  - v. PATRICIA JANE HEADLEE, b. July 05, 1831, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 12, 1839, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. LUCINDA HEADLEE, b. May 28, 1833, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 05, 1910, Murphytown, West Virginia.
  - vii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. November 15, 1834, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 15, 1834, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. REBECCA LOUISA HEADLEE, b. August 08, 1836, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>28</sup>; d. November 06, 1905, Murphytown, West Virginia.
  - ix. JOSHUA MUNROE HEADLEE, b. May 12, 1839, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 27, 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 80. x. SARAH HEADLEE, b. November 03, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 09, 1889.
- **20.** JESSE<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE (*MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 22, 1804 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 15, 1876 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>29</sup>. He married MARIA COX May 31, 1827 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of GEORGE COX and NANCY?

Children of JESSE HEADLEE and MARIA COX are:

- i. ELIZA JANE<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1827, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 81. ii. EPHRAIM HEADLEE, b. April 13, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 19, 1889, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

- 82. iii. MARY HEADLEE, b. March 18, 1830, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 31, 1850, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 83. iv. REBECCA HEADLEE, b. June 29, 1832, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 04, 1862, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 84. v. JOSEPH J. HEADLEE, b. September 09, 1834, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 15, 1913, Greene Township, Grene County, Pennsylvania.
- 85. vi. MATILDA HEADLEE, b. January 13, 1837, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 24, 1909, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 86. vii. SARAH HEADLEE, b. September 27, 1839, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 29, 1912, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. HESTER ANN HEADLEE, b. January 05, 1842, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>30</sup>; d. March 16, 1898, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>30</sup>; m. PETER CHALFANT, September 28, 1889, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>31</sup>.
  - ix. NANCY HEADLEE, b. August 05, 1845, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1856, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 87. x. ELIZABETH VANDINE JERUSHA MANN HEADLEE, b. April 06, 1848, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 20, 1915, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 88. xi. GEORGE WASHINGTON HEADLEY, b. January 28, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 04, 1909.
  - xii. ELIZA HEADLEE, b. 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - xiii. ALISON MYERS, b. Abt. 1867, West Virginia; Adopted child.
- **21.** Jane<sup>9</sup> Fordyce (Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1799 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>32</sup>, and died Aft. 1880<sup>32</sup>. She married Andrew Stoops<sup>33</sup>.

Children of JANE FORDYCE and ANDREW STOOPS are:

- i. ALFRED<sup>10</sup> STOOPS, b. 1827, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 89. ii. LUCINDA STOOPS, b. February 28, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 01, 1902, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 90. iii. JOSEPH STOOPS, b. June 03, 1830; d. July 10, 1914, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. SAMUEL STOOPS, b. November 24, 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>34</sup>; d. August 16, 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>34</sup>.
- 91. v. ANN STOOPS, b. Abt. 1831, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. ELIUM STOOPS, b. Abt. 1835, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>35</sup>; d. Aft. 1800<sup>36</sup>; m. SARAH J. MORRIS.
  - vii. MARY J. STOOPS, b. Abt. 1839<sup>37</sup>.
- **22.** CYRUS F. FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 30, 1807 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>38</sup>, and died February 06, 1893 in near Table Grove, Illinois. He married PARMELIA HUGHES<sup>38</sup> April 16, 1835 in Fulton County, Illinois<sup>38</sup>, daughter of FREEMAN HUGHES and ABIGAIL WHEDON.

#### Notes for CYRUS F. FORDYCE:

Cyrus F. Fordyce, farmer, sec. 6; P.O., Table Grove; was born in Green Co., Pa., in 1807; lived in Ohio a few years, and in 1828 came to Fulton Co.; in Ohio again during the deep snow; returned to this county in 1831; saw hard times; in 1835 he married Parmelia Hughes, daughter of George Hughes, of Farmers' tp., and he has 3 children living -- John, George and Mary.

History of Fulton County, Illinois, 1879, page 915

Cyrus Fordyce died Monday, February 6, 1893 at his home, one mile southwest of Table Grove, aged 85 years, 5 months and 6 days. Interment occurred at Harris Cemetery, Wednesday at 10 a.m.

Cyrus Fordyce was born August 30, 1807 in Linn County, Pennsylvania. He came to Illinois in 1829, went to Ohio and then returned to Illinois in the summer of 1831. He was a tanner by trade and worked for Mr. Proctor for a time in Lewistown, Illinois. He was married to Permelia Hughes, April 16, 1835. To them were born four children, three of whom survive him, together with his widow, who came to this state with her brother, George Hughes, in the year 1834 from the state of New York. For a time they lived in

-----

Bernadotte, Illinois where he lived until his death. Mr. Fordyce was one of the earliest pioneers of this country, and was a respected citizen all these years. No one lives to say ill of him, or that Cyrus Fordyce ever wronged him out of a cent, or did harm him in any way. He did not amass a large fortune, but lived as long and no doubt as happily, and as well loved by his friends. He was happy in his disposition, light hearted, and the life of those with whom he associated. He filled no large place in the world, humble in his aspirations, unpretentious in his manner of living, he will be long and affectionately remembered by those who knew him and loved him well. He became a member of the Universalist Church in Table Grove at its first organization and always loved and respected the denomination of his choice. The last few years have been full of infirmities of age, and the pain of much sickness, all of which he bore uncomplainingly, until last Monday morning by a sudden and unexpected death, alone with his aged and respected wife he was released from all earthly ills and went to the rest for the weary and worn.

Newspaper obituary, dated February 23, 1893, source unknown

Children of CYRUS FORDYCE and PARMELIA HUGHES are:

- 92. i. JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 29, 1836, Fulton County, Illinois; d. July 31, 1909.
- 93. ii. MARY ABIGAIL FORDYCE, b. February 04, 1841, Fulton County, Illinois.
- 94. iii. GEORGE HUGHES FORDYCE, b. August 26, 1844, Fulton County, Illinois; d. September 25, 1930.
  - iv. ESTHER LUCRETIA FORDYCE, b. November 03, 1848, Farmers Tonwship, Fulton County, Illinois; d. October 10, 1864, Fulton County, Illinois.
- **23.** JOHN<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1810 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARY?

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MARY? are:

- 95. i. JACKSON<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1829, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 96. ii. JAMES MADISON FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1830, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 97. iii. JOSEPH FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1833, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bet. 1872 1880.
  - iv. JOHN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1836.
  - v. THOMAS B. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1842.
- **24.** BARNET<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 09, 1811 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>39</sup>, and died March 01, 1880 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>39</sup>. He married (1) MELINDA STOOPS Bef. 1838. He married (2) NANCY HEADLEE Aft. 1851, daughter of CHARLES HEADLEE and MARY CARNEY.

Children of BARNET FORDYCE and MELINDA STOOPS are:

- 98. i. JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 13, 1838; d. March 07, 1919, Miracle Run, West Virginia.
- 99. ii. HESTER A. FORDYCE, b. March 03, 1841; d. September 01, 1864.
- 100. iii. JERUSHA JANE FORDYCE, b. 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 24, 1915.
- **25.** JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 13, 1793 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania, and died Bef. 1850. She married THOMAS CRAGO <sup>40</sup> April 28, 1814 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS CRAGO and PRISCELLA THURMAN.

## Notes for THOMAS CRAGO:

Article of agreement Thomas Crago of the one part and we the undersigned of the other winesses that the said Crago doth agree to teach reading, writing and arithmeticke for the term of three months and to keep the customary hours for the consideration of two dollars per Schollar at J Barns School house to commence on the first of December 1829 providing twenty scholars are subscribed. He also reservs every other Saturday to himself and the undersigned do agree to keep teh house in good repair and find the necessary fuel. N B grain will be taken at market price if delivered in any convenient mill to said School. Nov 16th 1829

names and r-- No
Ayliff Shepherd 1
Hannah McCurdy2
A S Wall ? 1/2

Alex Davidson	1
Wm Armstrong	2
Stacy Rogers	1
Wm Armstrong	1/2
Joseph Wiley	1/2
John Anderson	1/2
Thos Davidson	1/2
rr	1
Moses Mcny 1/2	
James Barns	2 1/2
Samuel Alison ?	1 1/2

(The above may or may not refer to this Thomas Crago)

After 1st wife died Thomas Jr. remarried his nephews wife - Maiden name Lucinda Rice and had another child Adam Crago.

Thomas served in War of 1812 Ref WC32376 & SC25180. Widow Lucinda died 27 mar 1894 @ Rices Landing;

## Children of JOANNA FORDYCE and THOMAS CRAGO are:

 SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, b. November 26, 1814, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>41</sup>; d. February 26, 1896, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. NANCY ANN AILES<sup>42</sup>, Aft. 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for NANCY ANN AILES:

!Per John Crago data Samuel Crago's wife was Nancy Ailes daug of Joseph Ailes and Sarah Swan. Leckey also indicates that Nancy Ailes married ----- Crago !No known children.1850 cen lists Nancy Ann 1860,1870 & 1880 Lists Anna. I have assumed that the tombstone with Anna B Crago adjacent to father-in-law Thomas is Samuels wife, the census ages are reasonable and there is no other Anna that fits the info:

Both Nancy and her sister Mary may be children of a first wife to Joseph Ailes as Sarah Swan was born abt 1792;Peggy Hanes of Ailes family says that Nancy was daugh of Joseph Ailes and Sarah Ball and that Joseph had three wives. This is in agreement with Sarah Swan dates.

- ii. MARY CRAGO, b. May 28, 1816, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 18, 1869, Green County, Wisconsin.
- 102. iii. PRISCILLA CRAGO, b. September 27, 1817, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 22, 1893.
- 103. iv. SUSANNAH JENNINGS CRAGO, b. August 29, 1820, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. ISAAC FORDYCE CRAGO, b. October 22, 1822, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 03, 1862, Green County, Wisconsin.
- 105. vi. CLEMENTINE CRAGO, b. April 09, 1826, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. THOMAS THURMAN CRAGO, b. September 07, 1829, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 13, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- viii. RACHEL MALINDA CRAGO, b. November 25, 1831, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 16, 1910, Franklin Township, Monroe County, Ohio.
- ix. JOSEPH J. CRAGO, b. 1836, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 13, 1900, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **26.** SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 19, 1799 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>43</sup>. She married JAMES CRAGO Abt. 1821 in Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS CRAGO and PRISCELLA THURMAN.

#### Children of SARAH FORDYCE and JAMES CRAGO are:

i. ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, b. November 29, 1822, Pennsylvania.

- ii. JOSEPH CRAGO, b. February 22, 1825, Pennsylvania; d. January 21, 1881, Washington Township, Defiance County, Ohio.
  - PRISCILLA CRAGO, b. March 06, 1827, Pennsylvania<sup>43</sup>; d. 1860<sup>44</sup>; m. ANDREW J. SEWELL, December 12, 1844, Harrison, Ohio<sup>44</sup>.
- iv. THOMAS H. CRAGO, b. March 06, 1827, Pennsylvania; d. October 14, 1900, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 112. v. SUSANNAH CRAGO, b. May 11, 1831.
- 113. vi. SARAH MARGARET HOLLAND CRAGO, b. May 05, 1835.
- 114. vii. RHODA ANN CRAGO, b. May 27, 1840, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 115. viii. NANCY JANE CRAGO, b. September 26, 1841, Harrison County, Ohio; d. February 10, 1888, Hamilton, Indiana.
- **27.** JOHN<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 23, 1804 in Pennsylvania<sup>45</sup>, and died February 05, 1866 in St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana. He married (1) LYDIA ANN PARKS November 28, 1826 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>46</sup>, daughter of ROBERT PARKS. He married (2) MARY BROWN February 21, 1837 in Guernsey County, Ohio.

## Children of JOHN FORDYCE and LYDIA PARKS are:

- i. ZILPHA A. 10 FORDYCE, b. July 25, 1827, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 117. ii. ISAAC FORDYCE, b. August 05, 1828, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. October 03, 1850, Decatur, Indiana.
- 118. iii. REBECCA FORDYCE, b. October 29, 1830, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- iv. JOSEPHINE JOANNA FORDYCE, b. June 02, 1834, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. July 06, 1921, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
  - v. SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. February 16, 1832, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 07, 1833, Guernsey County, Ohio.

## Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MARY BROWN are:

- vi. LYDIA ARMINTHA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 15, 1838, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. 1911, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana; m. DAVID EICHER, April 13, 1862, Adams County, Indiana<sup>47</sup>.
- vii. JASPER N. FORDYCE, b. July 18, 1839, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. Aft. 1860.
- viii. HENRY B. FORDYCE, b. December 23, 1840, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. May 16, 1863, Champion Hill, Warren, Mississippi.
- ix. HESTER ANN FORDYCE, b. September 18, 1842, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. October 17, 1842, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 120. x. AMANDA WOOD FORDYCE, b. August 20, 1844, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - xi. SIMEON BAILEY BROWN FORDYCE, b. January 27, 1847, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana; d. October 11, 1926, Decatur, Indiana; m. MARY E. BRANDYBERRY, August 31, 1873, Adams County, Indiana<sup>48</sup>.
  - xii. MARY CAROLINE FORDYCE, b. May 01, 1849, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana; d. February 20, 1911, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana; m. WILLIAM W. SMITH, January 18, 1868, Adams County, Indiana<sup>49</sup>.
  - xiii. JOHN PALESTINE FORDYCE, b. July 02, 1851, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana; d. March 22, 1853, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana.
- **28.** DAVID DAVIDSON<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 23, 1806 in Pennsylvania<sup>50</sup>, and died March 22, 1887 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>50</sup>. He married MARGARET FEISTER June 28, 1831 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>51</sup>.

## Notes for DAVID DAVIDSON FORDYCE:

Dear Sir -- Yours of a previous date to hand and the contents noted. In reply I will say that I wrote to Lycurgus after my return from the east, stating to him the points by me made in regard to our England

matter. But for fear the letter did not reach him, I will, though in haste, note some of them to you, which you will please show to him and Mr. Alexander.

1st. I found on my last tour the wills of my Grand and Great Grandfathers, and also your Great Grandfather, together with about ten or twelve more, made by other persons bearing the name of Jennings, on record, most of them at Perth Amboy, N. J.

These records would carry us back to the satisfaction of any court. To that period there is no record in any of the offices in New York that will render us any assistance. I found a very old man (Wm. Jennings) living at Elizabethtown, N. J. He told me that his Grandfather came from England, but he Did not recollect his name, but said that your Great Grandfather, Jacob, and my Great Grandfather, Zebulon, were related to him; that his ancestor came over on board the "Old Calledonia," which landed at Perth Amboy, and that the vessel went to wreck. Then I went back to N. Y. City, but found no entry made there of her landing. I then went to Perth Amboy and found there yet remaining the wreck of the "Old Calledonia."

She landed there about the year 1685 loaded with emigrants from Old England. But there were only twelve names of the emigrants recorded there; they were proprietors to whom large grants of land were made in East Jersey.

I went to New England, viz: Connecticut, to see the agents who have been to Old England. They Have traced out all the branches of their family and found that they run quite too far back to be the heirs

It has cost them about \$1,000 and they have about given it up. They are satisfied that we do not belong to their line and they say that if our ancestors came over as late as 1685 or 1690, they have but little doubt that we are heirs to the estate, and they say they think we can succeed in tracing to our landing in this country. They say the points made by my research are highly important and encourage me to go on in the matter. There are ten years yet in which we can make further research.

But I fear the want of records in this country back of the Revolution, and the mutilated records in England, will prevent our success. I have a copy of the plot of the Jennings family in England which shows that William Jennings died intestate in 1798, a bachelor--that the estate left by him will now amount to from thirty to fifty millions of dollars -- that there were six brothers to his father; two of them, (\*)Henry and (+)William probably came to this country, as there is no trace of them there. There is no doubt that the leaves in their record were cut out on purpose to prevent our tracing to the estate. I have spent all the money raised for me in making search, etc.

There are two families, one in Virginia and one in Massachusetts, now tracing their families. How they may succeed I shall be informed in due time and then it will be time for me to move again.

Yours truly, ??D. D. FORDYCE.

- (\*) The Isaac Jennings heirs claim through Henry.
- (+) The Jennings of Amelia County, Va., claim through William.
- ?? Mr. Fordyce, as his letter indicates, was engaged in tracing ancestry and working out the heirship to the great Jennings estate.

#### From:

William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).

\_\_\_\_\_

Children of DAVID FORDYCE and MARGARET FEISTER are:

- i. LORETTA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE<sup>52</sup>, b. June 15, 1832<sup>52</sup>; m. ? BROWN.
- ii. SUSANNAH MARGARET FORDYCE<sup>52</sup>, b. August 12, 1834<sup>52</sup>; d. Abt. 1838.
- 121. iii. SARAH FORDYCE, b. November 19, 1836, Ohio.

- iv. MARY M. FORDYCE, b. August 06, 1838, Ohio<sup>52</sup>.
- v. HENRY DAVIDSON FORDYCE, b. November 29, 1841, Ohio<sup>52</sup>.
- vi. LEANORA ADALINE FORDYCE, b. July 01, 1847, Ohio<sup>52</sup>; d. September 1848, Ohio.
- vii. MILTON JENNINGS FORDYCE, b. August 21, 1849, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>52</sup>; d. Abt. 1869.
- viii. WILLIAM BORTON FORDYCE, b. September 23, 1856, Ohio<sup>52</sup>.
- **29.** Barnet William<sup>9</sup> Fordyce (Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born December 15, 1808 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>52</sup>, and died March 30, 1866 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>52</sup>. He married MARGARET SHIPMAN May 12, 1836 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>53</sup>.

# Children of Barnet Fordyce and Margaret Shipman are:

- i. JOSEPHINE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE<sup>54</sup>, d. January 29, 1870, Winchester, Ohio.
- ii. SARAH OGDEN FORDYCE<sup>54</sup>, m. ISAAC BURSON<sup>54</sup>.
- 122. iii. JOHN SHIPMAN FORDYCE, b. February 15, 1837, Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. June 30, 1914, Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- iv. SAMANTHA JANE (JENNIE) FORDYCE, b. July 05, 1838, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- SUSANNA ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. February 21, 1840, Tuscarawas County, Ohio; d. December 25, 1915, Clarksburg, Missouri.

  - vi. MARY E. FORDYCE<sup>54</sup>, b. Abt. 1841, Ohio; d. January 02, 1865. vii. JACOB S. FORDYCE, b. June 23, 1843, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>54</sup>; m. (1) SARAH ELIZABETH HIXSON, May 18, 1864, Guernsey County, Ohio; m. (2) MAGGIE TODD, February 18, 1871, Guernsey County,
  - viii. MARGARET ANNE FORDYCE, b. December 07, 1845, Ohio<sup>54</sup>; m. AARON HUGHES GEORGE, 1872.
  - ix. ZILPAH J. FORDYCE<sup>54</sup>, b. Abt. 1848, Ohio; m. WILLIAM M. GEORGE<sup>54</sup>, October 23, 1871, Guernsey
  - x. ISAAC LOUIS FORDYCE, b. April 26, 1850, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>54</sup>.
- **30.** Mary Fordyce (Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born August 08, 1811<sup>54</sup>, and died 1889. She married JOSEPH H. MARKEY April 18, 1830 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>55</sup>, son of WILLIAM MARKEY and MARGARET HOLLAND.

#### Children of MARY FORDYCE and JOSEPH MARKEY are:

- i. JOSEPH BENSON<sup>10</sup> MARKEY, b. 1840.
- ii. GEORGE THOMPSON MARKEY, b. December 25, 1856.
- iii. O. S. MARKEY.
- iv. FLETCHER MARKEY.
- v. W. L. MARKEY.
- vi. R. MARKEY.
- **31.** SOLOMON<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 16, 1799 in Pennsylvania, and died May 01, 1865 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>. He married (1) CATHERINE CROUSE October 31, 1822 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>, daughter of JOHN CROUSE. He married (2) SARAH LEONARD September 27, 1831.

# Children of SOLOMON FORDYCE and CATHERINE CROUSE are:

- i. JOHN A. 10 FORDYCE, b. September 23, 1823, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 125. January 15, 1904, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 126. ii. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. October 18, 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - SOLOMON FORDYCE, b. July 18, 1827, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>; d. July 19, 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>.

## Children of SOLOMON FORDYCE and SARAH LEONARD are:

- iv. MILTON<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 06, 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>; d. August 09, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>.
- v. MARTHA FORDYCE, b. December 25, 1834, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>; d. August 11, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>.
- vi. DAVID FORDYCE, b. November 05, 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>; d. August 13, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>56</sup>.
- vii. GEORGE FORDYCE, b. March 17, 1841, Pennsylvania<sup>57</sup>.

- viii. RACHEL FORDYCE, b. June 11, 1843, Pennsylvania<sup>58</sup>; d. Aft. 1910<sup>59</sup>.
- ix. SOLOMON F. FORDYCE, b. July 22, 1844, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>60</sup>.
- 127. x. JOSEPH FORDYCE, b. May 15, 1846, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 15,
  - xi. JACOB FORDYCE, b. 1849, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>61</sup>; d. Bef. 1860<sup>62</sup>.
- **32.** REBECCA FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 12, 1802 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>63</sup>, and died December 24, 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>63</sup>. She married SAMUEL CROUSE January 01, 1823 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of WILLIAM CROUSE and ELIZABETH?.

## Children of REBECCA FORDYCE and SAMUEL CROUSE are:

- i. LUCINDA<sup>10</sup> CROUSE, b. Abt. 1823.
- ii. BENSON CROUSE, b. September 25, 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 22, 1890, 128. Montgomery County, Kansas.
- 129. iii. LAYTON CROUSE, b. August 23, 1827, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 29, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. JUNE CROUSE, b. Abt. 1829, Pennsylvania.
  - v. JANE CROUSE, b. Abt. 1830, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>64</sup>; m. ? SYPHERS.
  - vi. SPENCER CROUSE, b. Abt. 1832, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>64</sup>; d. Aft. 1885. vii. FRANKLIN CROUSE, b. Abt. 1834, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>64</sup>.
- 130. viii. ELIZABETH CROUSE, b. May 12, 1836, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 26, 1916, Nettle Hill, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 131. ENOS CROUSE, b. Abt. 1839, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- CAROLINE CROUSE, b. June 07, 1841, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 23, 132. 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **33.** JANE<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 16, 1805 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 08, 1876 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 65,66. She married JOHN LEONARD November 14, 1830 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Children of JANE FORDYCE and JOHN LEONARD are:

- i. TOM<sup>10</sup> LEONARD, b. Abt. 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>67</sup>.
- ii. JACOB F. LEONARD, b. Abt. 1833, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>67</sup>.
- iii. LOT LEONARD<sup>68</sup>, b. February 1835, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>69,70</sup>; d. 1904<sup>71</sup>.
- iv. ELIZABETH LEONARD, b. 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>71</sup>; d. 1919<sup>71</sup>.
- v. NANCY LEONARD, b. Abt. 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>72</sup>; d. Aft. 1880.
- vi. ASA LEONARD, b. 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>75</sup>; d. September 20, 1921; m. MARY F.
- vii. JANE LEONARD, b. 1848, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>73</sup>; d. 1858<sup>73</sup>.
- viii. GEORGE W. LEONARD, b. Abt. 1851, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>74</sup>.
- **34.** ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 04, 1807 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>75,76</sup>, and died April 28, 1893 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>77,78</sup>. He married (1) NANCY LEONARD<sup>79</sup> March 11, 1827 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>80</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM LEONARD and ELIZABETH?. He married (2) ELIZABETH SIMMONS<sup>81</sup> October 30, 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>82</sup>, daughter of SPENCER SIMMONS and MARY?.

# Notes for Archibald Guthrie Fordyce:

ARCHIBALD G. FORDYCE retired farmer, White Cottage, Pennsylvania. The subject of this sketch is one of the pioneer citizens of Greene County. He was born December 4, 1807. His father and mother were Jacob and Elizabeth Fordyce, the former a native of New Jersey and the latter of Fayette County, Pennsylvania. They settled in Greene County and remained until their death. A. G. Fordyce was united in marriage the first time March 11, 1827 with Nancy Leonard, who was born in this county March 2, 1809. Her parents were William and Elizabeth Leonard, both now deceased. By this marriage Mr. Fordyce is the father of twelve children of whom eight are living, viz: Jacob; Elizabeth, wife of LaFayette Eagon; Maria, wife of Jesse Wood; Sarah, wife of Edward Wood; Silas; Barnet; and Clarinda, wife of W. P. White. Mrs. Fordyce departed this life October 22, 1855. On October 30, 1856, Mr. Fordyce was again united in

marriage with Elizabeth Simmons who was born in Washington County May 28, 1823. Mrs. Fordyce's parents were Spence and Mary Simmons who settled in Greene County and remained until their death. By the second marriage Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce had three children, only one of whom is living: Albert G. Mr. Fordyce was reared on a farm, has been engaged in farming all of his life, and owns a farm of 280 acres. In politics he is a Republican. Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce are faithful members of the Christian Church, of which his deceased wife was also a devoted member. Mr. Fordyce has fifty-three grandchildren, twenty-eight great-grandchildren, and some of them are married.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888, Page 578

## Children of Archibald Fordyce and Nancy Leonard are:

- i. JACOB L.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 02, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 10, 1913, Isabella County, Michigan.
- ii. ELIZABETH JANE FORDYCE, b. March 01, 1830, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 20, 1907, Cadillac, Michigan.
- iii. MARIA FORDYCE, b. March 30, 1832, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 04, 1922, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 136. iv. SARAH FORDYCE, b. February 22, 1834, Pennsylvania; d. August 19, 1912.
- v. WILLIAM C. FORDYCE, b. November 10, 1835, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 21, 1888.
  - vi. REBECCA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1838, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 18, 1871, Isabella County, Michigan; m. ? LEONARD.
- 138. vii. SILAS C. FORDYCE, b. June 20, 1842, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 27, 1907, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
- 139. viii. BARNET FORDYCE, b. 1848, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1906.
- ix. CLARINDA FORDYCE, b. 1851, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 09, 1907, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Children of Archibald Fordyce and Elizabeth Simmons are:

- x. SAMUEL W. 10 FORDYCE, b. September 23, 1857, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 33; d. September 17, 1862, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 34.
- 141. xi. ALBERT GILES FORDYCE, b. April 14, 1859, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 30, 1902, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - xii. OSCAR FORDYCE, b. February 05, 1861, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>85</sup>; d. February 26, 1861, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>85</sup>.
- **35.** JACOB<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 04, 1809 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>85,86</sup>, and died July 21, 1880 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>87</sup>. He married RACHEL (MARTHA) ORNDOFF October 03, 1830 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of WILLIAM ORNDOFF.

# Children of JACOB FORDYCE and RACHEL ORNDOFF are:

- i. JESSE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 28, 1831, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 14, 1885, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 143. ii. HANNAH FORDYCE, b. November 15, 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 13, 1877.
- 144. iii. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1836, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1880.
- iv. ARCHIBALD FORDYCE, b. August 11, 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 24, 1899, Isabella County, Michigan.
- 146. v. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. 1839, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1918.
- vi. SIMEON RINEHART FORDYCE, b. October 07, 1841, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. June 29, 1907, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
- vii. NANCY JANE FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1843, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 03, 1922, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. REBECCA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1845, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>88</sup>.
- 149. ix. MARTHA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1847, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- **36.** JOHN WESLEY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 13, 1813 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>89</sup>, and died Aft. 1884. He married SARAH E. BANE.

#### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and SARAH BANE are:

i. THOMAS J.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 04, 1834, Clinton, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ELIZABETH TURNER, August 22, 1856, Preston County, West Virginia<sup>90</sup>.

#### Notes for THOMAS J. FORDYCE:

Thomas J. Fordyce, resident at Mt. Pleasant, was born in the village of Clinton, Greene Co., Pa. Sept. 4, 1834, and is the son of John W. and Sally (Bane) Fordyce. His father in a native of Greene County, where he was born Feb. 13, 1813, and in early life was a tailor by profession. He is now a resident in section 27 of Coe township, this county, where he owns 40 acres of land. His mother was a native of Washington Co., Pa. and died in May 1880 in Coe township.

Mr. Fordyce was reared to the age of 17 years on his father's farm in Pennsylvania, and at that age he went to Preston county, W. Va., and passed between six and seven years in railroading, about two-thirds of that time as superintendent of a construction corps. He was married while there, Aug. 22, 1856, to Elizabeth Turner, daughter of Z.C. and Sarah Turner. She was born Jan. 7, 1835. After his marriage, Mr. Fordyce engaged with James Kane as foreman in the lumber woods of West Virginia and operated in that capacity until the spring of 1864, when he engaged as assistant superintendent of the Preston County Candle and Gas Coal Company.

He remained with them until Sept. 30, 1865 when came to Isabella County. He made the route by stage from St. John's to St. Louis and thence through the woods to Coe township, where he bought 40 acres of timber land on section 26. On this he resided about eight years and cleared nearly 30 acres. He sold the place in 1872 and bought 80 acres of land on section 11, of Coe township, 40 acres of which were improved and under cultivation. The place was in his possession but one year, as he sold it in the spring of 1873.

In the fall of 1872, Mr. Fordyce was nominated on the Republican ticket for Sheriff and was elected over Cornelius Bogan by a majority of 273 votes. He was re-elected in 1874, and a year after the expiration of his term of office he moved to a farm of 80 acres in Chippewa, which had previously come into his possession by exchange. Sixty acres of the place was under cultivation and he continued to reside on and manage it until Jan. 1, 1884. He moved into Mt. Pleasant Feb. 1, following and has since continued to reside there. He owns two residences and lots in town, situated on Bennett's Addition. He is a member of the Order of Masonry and belongs to the fraternity of Odd Follows. He has held numerous township offices and school offices and has officiated as constable.

Portrait & Biographical Record, Isabella County, Michigan, 1884, pages 433-434

- 150. ii. SOLOMON M. FORDYCE, b. 1838; d. March 1928, Isabella County, Michigan.
- iii. ELIZABETH M. FORDYCE, b. January 22, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 28, 1925, Shepherd, Michigan.
- iv. WINFIELD SCOTT FORDYCE, b. November 02, 1852, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 18, 1930, Shepherd, Isabella County, Michigan.
- **37.** RACHEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 09, 1799 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>91,92</sup>, and died July 23, 1851 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>92</sup>. She married THOMAS BOWEN December 1823<sup>93</sup>, son of THOMAS BOWEN and ELIZABETH SPICER.

## Children of RACHEL FORDYCE and THOMAS BOWEN are:

- i. ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> BOWEN, b. Abt. 1825, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 154. ii. MARY BOWEN, b. June 03, 1830, Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 22, 1874, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. CORBLY BOWEN, b. Abt. 1835, Pennsylvania<sup>94</sup>.
- 155. iv. SAMUEL F. BOWEN, b. 1837, Pennsylvania; d. March 29, 1904, Taylor County, Iowa.
  - v. MARIAM BOWEN, b. Abt. 1839, Pennsylvania<sup>94</sup>; m. ? HALLAM.
  - vi. JOHN JUSTUS BOWEN, b. Abt. 1844, Pennsylvania<sup>94</sup>.

**38.** JUSTUS GARARD<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 05, 1801 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup>, and died Aft. 1850 in Near San Francisco, California. He married CATHERINE MILLER April 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>95</sup>.

Notes for Catherine Miller: A REMARKABLE CONTRIBUTION.

-----

Fayette County Man Writes His Mother's Obituary Notice.

Benson B. Fordyce, one of the most unique characters in Fayette county, was acquitted in court at Uniontown last week, on the charge of pointing firearms and threatening to kill, and the trial attracted much attention on account of the defendant being so widely known, especially in the southern end of the county. He is 68 years of age, a bachelor and regarded as one of the most harmless and kind-hearted men in Fayette county. On the death of his mother to whom he was much devoted, he wrote the following obituary notice which was published in the Uniontown News Standard March 24, 1887:

Catherine Fordyce died on the 15th of March 1887. She had almost reached her 83rd milestone. She was good in that she lived the life of a Christian and always taught her boys to keep their bodies from the doctors, their money from the lawyers and their souls from the devil. She had many ups and downs in this life, and more downs than ups, having had her left leg broken three times in the last 22 years, first at the ankle, second at the shin and third at the hip. Never having been away, no wonder she shouted when she saw the head light on the old ship. "So much trouble here; God have mercy, hallelujah." The subject of religion being the greatest subject that ever engrossed the mind of man, and being anxious about the future, having read Tom Paine, Voltaire, Hume and INgersoll, and while I am sure of a good and wise God, (creation being positive proof), I always had my doubts about future rewards and punishments. Hence when mother told me her grip sack was packed, I told her if there was a heaven to come back and let me know in some way. "Oh," she replied, "you would not believe though one rose from the dead." She replied, "I will if I can." This she did by turning white after death and looking as young and sweet as a girl of sixteen; smiled just as sweetly. It remained till she was cold. The neighbors who were present will vouch for the truth of this. Her face was terrible to behold. Nothing but the love of God could produce such a change.

To my neighbors who have been so kind during this long, long and of earth the greatest troubles, I return my heartfelt thanks. War is nothing over the sea; but let it come home as it has come to me, then it goes for the heart strings, and even now while I am scribbling I feel more like singing the "Old Log Cabin in the Lane."

I also return thanks to Almighty God for rowing mother over the river a shouting, and landing her a smiling,

Yours, etc.,

Benson B. Fordyce

N.B. - The above was the wife of Justice Garrard Fordyce, whose mother was a sister of Judge Garrard, of the Fort. His grandmother was killed by the Indians, near the Fort. You can read on an old gravestone, "Beneath the Indian's tomahawk, my baby and I were slain." He was one of President Harrison's electors in 1840 and could have been governor at that time, being very popular and possessed of plenty of means; but droving was his delight, having the road strung with cattle from Illinois to Philadelphia. It could truthfully be said of him the cattle upon 1,000 hills were his. He was also famous for being the only man in Greene county who ever made an almanac. He spent many sleepless nights at it. Having no printing press, he wrote it out. He died as poor as Lazarus, on the bosom of the ocean, and was carried in Abraham's bosom where all wear golden slippers.

Mrs. Fordyce's people came from on the Susquehanna and were closely related to John and Bill Bigler, who used to raft down that river and both of whom became governors, John of California and Bill of Pennsylvania.

B.B.F.

Children of Justus Fordyce and Catherine Miller are:

- i. JOHN M. <sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1830, Pennsylvania; d. California.
- ii. JONATHAN FORDYCE, b. 1833<sup>96</sup>; d. October 11, 1836<sup>96</sup>.
- iii. JEROME FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1834, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1850.
- iv. BENSON B. FORDYCE, b. October 1837, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1900.

Notes for BENSON B. FORDYCE: A REMARKABLE CONTRIBUTION.

-----

Fayette County Man Writes His Mother's Obituary Notice.

Benson B. Fordyce, one of the most unique characters in Fayette county, was acquitted in court at Uniontown last week, on the charge of pointing firearms and threatening to kill, and the trial attracted much attention on account of the defendant being so widely known, especially in the southern end of the county. He is 68 years of age, a bachelor and regarded as one of the most harmless and kindhearted men in Fayette county. On the death of his mother to whom he was much devoted, he wrote the following obituary notice which was published in the Uniontown News Standard March 24, 1887:

Catherine Fordyce died on the 15th of March 1887. She had almost reached her 83rd milestone. She was good in that she lived the life of a Christian and always taught her boys to keep their bodies from the doctors, their money from the lawyers and their souls from the devil. She had many ups and downs in this life, and more downs than ups, having had her left leg broken three times in the last 22 years, first at the ankle, second at the shin and third at the hip. Never having been away, no wonder she shouted when she saw the head light on the old ship. "So much trouble here; God have mercy, hallelujah." The subject of religion being the greatest subject that ever engrossed the mind of man, and being anxious about the future, having read Tom Paine, Voltaire, Hume and INgersoll, and while I am sure of a good and wise God, (creation being positive proof), I always had my doubts about future rewards and punishments. Hence when mother told me her grip sack was packed, I told her if there was a heaven to come back and let me know in some way. "Oh," she replied, "you would not believe though one rose from the dead." She replied, "I will if I can." This she did by turning white after death and looking as young and sweet as a girl of sixteen; smiled just as sweetly. It remained till she was cold. The neighbors who were present will vouch for the truth of this. Her face was terrible to behold. Nothing but the love of God could produce such a change.

To my neighbors who have been so kind during this long, long and of earth the greatest troubles, I return my heartfelt thanks. War is nothing over the sea; but let it come home as it has come to me, then it goes for the heart strings, and even now while I am scribbling I feel more like singing the "Old Log Cabin in the Lane."

I also return thanks to Almighty God for rowing mother over the river a shouting, and landing her a smiling.

Yours, etc.,

Benson B. Fordyce

N.B. - The above was the wife of Justice Garrard Fordyce, whose mother was a sister of Judge Garrard, of the Fort. His grandmother was killed by the Indians, near the Fort. You can read on an old gravestone, "Beneath the Indian's tomahawk, my baby and I were slain." He was one of President Harrison's electors in 1840 and could have been governor at that time, being very popular and possessed of plenty of means; but droving was his delight, having the road strung with cattle from Illinois to Philadelphia. It could truthfully be said of him the cattle upon 1,000 hills were his. He was also famous for being the only man in Greene county who ever made an almanac. He spent many sleepless nights at it. Having no printing press, he wrote it out. He died as poor as Lazarus, on the bosom of the ocean, and was carried in Abraham's bosom where all wear golden slippers.

- Mrs. Fordyce's people came from on the Susquehanna and were closely related to John and Bill Bigler, who used to raft down that river and both of whom became governors, John of California and Bill of Pennsylvania.

  B.B.F.
- **39.** JAMES HARVEY FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 31, 1804 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>97</sup>, and died August 15, 1883 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>97</sup>. He married NANCY BOWERS November 18, 1827 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>97</sup>, daughter of JACOB BOWERS and MARY LEMLEY.

## Children of JAMES FORDYCE and NANCY BOWERS are:

- i. ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 24, 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 15, 1850, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. JACOB B. FORDYCE, b. December 10, 1829, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 23, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - JOHN FORDYCE, b. January 24, 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>97</sup>; d. June 22, 1845, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>98</sup>.
  - iv. LOUISA FORDYCE, b. October 01, 1833, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>99</sup>; d. January 13, 1866, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>99</sup>.
- 158. v. MARY FORDYCE, b. February 03, 1836, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 09, 1900, Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa.
- 159. vi. RACHEL FORDYCE, b. February 15, 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 16, 1896, Missouri.
- 160. vii. JUSTUS G. FORDYCE, b. March 26, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 03, 1914, Idaho Falls, Idaho.
- viii. JAMES HARVEY FORDYCE, b. August 29, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 07, 1912, Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa.
  - ix. BENSON FORDYCE, b. December 17, 1844, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>99</sup>; d. January 25, 1904, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>99,100</sup>.

## Notes for BENSON FORDYCE:

FORDYCE - Benson Fordyce, son of James Harvey and Nancy Bowers Fordyce was born January 17, 1844. Was the ninth of a family of eleven children. Died at the home of John Morris while visiting January 25, 1904, aged 59 years, 1 month, 8 days. The deceased is survived by three brothers: James of Bedford, Iowa, Justus of Riverside, Iowa and Morton at the old homestead near Fordyce, Pa. Benson's Farm was situated near Garard's Fort. His late home was with Mr. Russell of the "Fort." For some weeks past he had been troubled with a cold. While visiting friends in and around Fordyce the subtle pneumonia crept upon him. Leaving a gay company at the Fordyce store apparently nothing ailing him but the cold, made his way to the home of John Morris. Hardly seated when the ravages of pneumonia began. His sufferings were terribly until death ended the struggle. Benson Fordyce was a familiar figure in the lower end of the county. His genial happy face and fun loving spirit made him welcome wherever he would go. His likes made him a fast friend and devoted admirer. The children were his special delight. He never was happier than when having tons of fun with the boys and girls. When stricken with the dreaded disease a little "tot" said to his father, "Tell Uncle Bense not to die for we children want some more fun." Happy the man who can secure the love and affection of a child. His many friends near and far will stop and drop a tear in memory of the man they loved. He was buried from the home of his brother Morton. The funeral services were conducted by Rev. R. B. Whitehead in the Whiteley Chapel where a host of friends were gathered to pay the last tribute of respect. His body was laid away in the church cemetery to await the final resurrection.

## Newspaper obituary, source unknown

x. HENRY MORTON FORDYCE, b. November 08, 1849, Greene County, Pennsylvania 101,102; d. December 23, 1935, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 103.

## Notes for HENRY MORTON FORDYCE:

His will (Greene County Book 21, Page 249) left his land to Richard Pratt and the remainder of his estate to his housekeeper, Mary E. May and her children, Bessie and Frances

 JOSEPH FORDYCE, b. April 03, 1847, Greene County, Pennsylvania 104; d. October 09, 1875, Carthage, Missouri 104. **40.** NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 29, 1805 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>104</sup>, and died February 21, 1872 in Chauncey, Illinois <sup>105</sup>. She married GEORGE ROSE November 26, 1823 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>106</sup>, son of ELISHA ROOS and SARAH HAINES.

# Children of NANCY FORDYCE and GEORGE ROSE are:

- i. MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE, b. February 24, 1825, Ohio; d. September 14, 1859, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - ii. ELIZABETH ROSE.
  - iii. JUSTUS ROSE.
  - iv. MARIA ROSE.
  - v. HENRY BASCOM ROSE.
  - vi. SARAH ELIZA ROSE.
  - vii. NANCY RUTH ROSE.
  - viii. HESTER ANN ROSE.
  - ix. MARTHA ROSE.
  - x. JAMES HARVEY ROSE.
  - xi. CASSALINE MELISSA ROSE.
  - xii. HARRIET ROSE.
- **41.** CORBLY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 07, 1807 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>107,108</sup>, and died November 13, 1862 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>109,110</sup>. He married JANE BAILY April 28, 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOAB BAILY and JANE MUNDELL.

#### Notes for JANE BAILY:

Mrs. Jane Fordyce, widow of Corbly Fordyce, deceased, of Pine Bank, died Friday morning, March 16, 1900, aged 89 years. Her maiden name was Bailey, being a sister of Abner Bailey, dec'd of Kirby, this county. She and her husband were both reared in the region of Kirby, were married in 1829, and moved shortly after to Toms Run, where they reared a large and respectable family of children, among them John, Joab, Homer, Mrs. William Huffman, Mrs. Joshua Rice, and Mrs. john Smith, of this county, and Dr. garard Fordyce, of Illinois, and Mrs. Thos. Smith, of O. Mrs. Jno. Church, dec'd was also one of the daughters. Mrs. Fordyce was a consistent member of the Methodist M.P. church and was highly repected and esteemed by a large circle of friends. The remains were laid beside those of her husband, who has been dead for many years, Monday on the old home farm. The funeral services was largely attended, and were conducted by Rev. T. W. Colhouer, assisted by Rev. J. C. Carpenter. "Blessed are the dead which died in the Lord from henceforth; Yea saith the Spirit, that they may rest from their labors; and their works do follow them."

## Newspaper obituary, source unknown

## Children of CORBLY FORDYCE and JANE BAILY are:

- i. ELIZA ANN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 15, 1830, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 20, 1902, Triumph, Pennsylvania.
- ii. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. February 28, 1832, Pennsylvania; d. January 07, 1889, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. GARRARD FORDYCE, b. December 05, 1834, near Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 10, 1913, Ancona, Illinois.
- 166. iv. MARY FORDYCE, b. January 17, 1836, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- v. JOAB BAILY FORDYCE, b. March 27, 1838, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 01, 1915, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 168. vi. JOHN G. FORDYCE, b. February 14, 1841, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 20, 1907, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. CORBLY FORDYCE, b. August 30, 1843, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>111</sup>; d. July 10, 1845, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>111</sup>.
- 169. viii. HENRIETTA FORDYCE, b. March 03, 1846, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. JOSEPH B. FORDYCE, b. April 09, 1847, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>112</sup>; d. May 03, 1852, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>112</sup>.

- x. JANE FORDYCE, b. April 09, 1848, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 01, 1927, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - SARAH ELLEN FORDYCE, b. September 20, 1850, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 112,113; d. April 22, 1851, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 114,115.
- 171. xii. HOMER CORBLY FORDYCE, b. July 03, 1855, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 04, 1927, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **42.** JOHN<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 05, 1808 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>116</sup>, and died April 18, 1882 in Indiana ?<sup>117</sup>. He married (1) RUTH GREGG March 1832 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>118</sup>, daughter of JOSEPH GREGG and CASSANDRA?. He married (2) MARY ANN HOUSEMAN June 18, 1837 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>118</sup>, daughter of CHRISTOPHER HOUSEMAN and SARAH MYERS.

#### Child of JOHN FORDYCE and RUTH GREGG is:

i. INFANT<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1833.

# Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MARY HOUSEMAN are:

- ii. JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 01, 1838; d. February 07, 1842, Ohio.
- iii. SAMUEL WESLEY FORDYCE, b. February 07, 1840, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. August 03, 1919, Atlantic City, New Jersey.
- 173. iv. RUTH AMANDA FORDYCE, b. August 12, 1842, Ohio; d. 1907.
  - v. WILLIAM HOUSEMAN FORDYCE, b. September 09, 1844, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. November 15, 1844, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - vi. JUSTUS GARARD FORDYCE, b. November 24, 1845, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. February 26, 1848, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - vii. HOMER GARARD FORDYCE, b. January 30, 1847, Guernsey County, Ohio; m. ESTHER MCPHERSON, Abr. 1870
  - viii. JOSEPH BENSON FORDYCE, b. June 06, 1849, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. 1925, California?.
  - THOMAS MELVILLE FORDYCE, b. July 02, 1851, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 02, 1856, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - x. SARAH ALICE FORDYCE, b. June 01, 1853, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 02, 1856, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - xi. NANCY MARIE FORDYCE, b. July 01, 1855, Guernsey County, Ohio; m. CHARLES SWIFT.
  - xii. JOHN ADDISON FORDYCE, b. February 16, 1858, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. June 04, 1925, New York?; m. ALICE DEAN SMITH, June 29, 1886.
- **43.** ABNER<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 05, 1810 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>119,120</sup>, and died May 09, 1885 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>121</sup>. He married (1) ELIZA MURDOCK 1833 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN MURDOCK and MARGARET HUFTY. He married (2) MARGARET MURDOCK December 30, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>122</sup>, daughter of JAMES MURDOCK and HANNAH TEMPLE.

# Children of ABNER FORDYCE and ELIZA MURDOCK are:

- i. BENSON<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1834, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>123</sup>.
- 174. ii. MARGARET FORDYCE, b. 1836, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Abt. July 1898, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. JOHN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>123</sup>; d. Aft. 1916.
  - HETTIE ANN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>123</sup>; d. Bet. 1907 1916<sup>124</sup>; m. J. B. LUCAS.
  - v. HENRY CLAY FORDYCE, b. August 07, 1844, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>125</sup>; d. November 16, 1916, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>125</sup>; m. LUCINDA RINEHART, Aft. 1874.

#### Notes for HENRY CLAY FORDYCE:

Henry Fordyce, a well known and respected citizen of Greene township, died Thursday morning, November 16, 1916, aged a little over 72 years. Mr. Fordyce, since the death of his wife, has made his home with a half-brother, Vincent Fordyce. On the evening before his death he retired in his usual health. Vincent Fordyce has been sick of typhoidfever, and deceased had been in the habit of feeding and preparing Miss Marie Fordyce's horse as she is teaching school a distance from her home. On Thursday morning, Mr. Fordyce was not out at the usual hour, and investigation, at once, revealed the

fact of his death in bed. He was a son of Abner and Eliza (Murdock) Fordyce. He was united in marriage with Lucinda (Rinehart) Fordyce, widow of his cousin, John G. Fordyce. He leaves a brother, Capt John Fordyce, of Berwick, Ill., and a sister, Mrs. John Morris, of Whiteley township, also two half-brothers, Vincent Fordyce, of Fordyce post office, and James Fordyce, of Berwick, Ill., and two half-sisters, Misses Ella and Flora, of Fordyce post office. Deceased's grandfather, John Fordyce, came from near Morristown, N.J., and located, near the post office of Fordyce on the farm now owned by Samuel Lemley about 1792. John Fordyce was a teacher, preacher and surveyor and reared a large family. Among the boys were John, Justus, Corbly, Harvey, Abner, Samuel Joseph and Benson.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

#### Notes for LUCINDA RINEHART:

We chronicle the death of Mrs. H. Fordyce, wife of Henry Fordyce, which occurred at the home of her husband on Frosty Run, this county, on Tuesday last, April 28th, 1885, after a comparatively short illness of heart disease. The deceased lady was aged about thirty-six years. She was the widow of the late John G. Fordyce, Esq., a well-known Philadelphia salesman - at the time she married her present bereaved husband - and was well and widely known and esteemed for her many attractive traits of character, and her early death will be sincerely mourned by many endearing friends. The remains were brought to this place on Thursday last, and interred in Green Mount Cemetery, a large concourse of relatives and friends from the community in which she lived and died, attending the last sad and impressive rites.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- 175. vi. ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1847, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 25, 1915.
- vii. SABINA JANE (JENNIE) FORDYCE, b. January 26, 1850, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 24, 1907, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. SARAH EMILY FORDYCE, b. November 14, 1853, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>125</sup>; d. July 08, 1921, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>125</sup>; m. JOHN MORRIS, Abt. 1880.

#### Children of ABNER FORDYCE and MARGARET MURDOCK are:

- ix. ARABELLA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 09, 1862, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>126</sup>; d. March 26, 1909<sup>126</sup>; m. JAMES B. MURDOCK, May 31, 1888, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>127</sup>.
- x. JAMES FRANKLIN FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1866, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1916.
- xi. ELEANOR H. FORDYCE, b. February 1866, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 128; d. 1932 129
- xii. VINCENT LONG FORDYCE, b. January 07, 1869, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 20, 1960, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - xiii. FLORA G. FORDYCE, b. April 05, 1871, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>130</sup>; d. June 14, 1918<sup>130</sup>.
  - xiv. ELMYRA FORDYCE, b. March 02, 1875, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>131</sup>; d. June 25, 1878<sup>131</sup>.
- **44.** MEHITABLE (HETTY)<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 19, 1812 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>132</sup>, and died June 22, 1891 in Bazaar, Kansas<sup>133</sup>. She married JAMES VANCE EVANS December 19, 1832 in Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania<sup>134</sup>, son of ELEAZER EVANS and MARTHA VANCE.

## Children of MEHITABLE FORDYCE and JAMES EVANS are:

- i. ALBERT<sup>10</sup> EVANS, b. October 17, 1833, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. JOSEPH FORDYCE EVANS, b. 1835, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. RUTH EVANS, b. Abt. 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. OLIVER EVANS, b. Abt. 1839, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. JOHN EVANS, b. Abt. 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. MARTHA EVANS, b. Abt. 1846, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. COLEMAN EVANS, b. Abt. 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **45.** JOSEPH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 30, 1814 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>134</sup>, and died February 28, 1884 in Cambridge, Ohio.

He married Eleanor Anne Baily April 06, 1837 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 134, daughter of Joan BAILY and JANE MUNDELL.

## Children of JOSEPH FORDYCE and ELEANOR BAILY are:

- i. SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 13, 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 13, 1890, Baltimore,
  - ii. JANE FORDYCE, b. August 25, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>135,136</sup>; d. July 31, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>137,138</sup>.
- 179.
- iii. RUTH ANNE FORDYCE, b. September 01, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 03, 1898.
   iv. JOSEPH BAILEY FORDYCE, b. October 03, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania 139,140; d. March 08, 1845, Greene County, Pennsylvania 141,142.
- 180. JOHN N. FORDYCE, b. August 06, 1846, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft.
  - vi. ELI LEMUEL FORDYCE, b. September 03, 1849, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>143,144</sup>; d. April 19, 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>145,146</sup>.
- vii. GEORGE W. R. FORDYCE, b. January 29, 1852, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 181. February 05, 1916.
  - viii. JOAB BENSEN FORDYCE, b. August 19, 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>147</sup>; d. April 11, 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>147</sup>
- 182. MELVILLE FORDYCE, b. August 26, 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvaina; d. December 04, 1926, Cambridge, Ohio.
- **46.** Benson M. Fordyce (John<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1816 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 148, and died September 14, 1895 in Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa. He married (1) RACHEL SHARPNACK Aft. 1829. He married (2) MARIA NICHOLS September 01, 1839 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 148. He married (3) FRANCES A. MOORE April 25, 1873 in Iowa<sup>149</sup>, daughter of HESTER?.

# Children of BENSON FORDYCE and MARIA NICHOLS are:

i. JOHN GARARD<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 01, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>150</sup>; d. October 15, 1874; m. LUCINDA RINEHART.

#### Notes for LUCINDA RINEHART:

We chronicle the death of Mrs. H. Fordyce, wife of Henry Fordyce, which occurred at the home of her husband on Frosty Run, this county, on Tuesday last, April 28th, 1885, after a comparatively short illness of heart disease. The deceased lady was aged about thirty-six years. She was the widow of the late John G. Fordyce, Esq., a well-known Philadelphia salesman - at the time she married her present bereaved husband - and was well and widely known and esteemed for her many attractive traits of character, and her early death will be sincerely mourned by many endearing friends. The remains were brought to this place on Thursday last, and interred in Green Mount Cemetery, a large concourse of relatives and friends from the community in which she lived and died, attending the last sad and impressive rites.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- 183. ii. ARTHUR BONAR FORDYCE, b. May 16, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 20, 1911, near Platteville, Iowa.
- MARGARET FORDYCE, b. December 30, 1843, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 184. October 27, 1863, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ELIZABETH J. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1846. Greene County, Pennsylvania 150; m. AARON CONNETT, Great Bend, Kansas.
- LEROY C. FORDYCE, b. March 29, 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 11, 1876, Taylor 185. County, Iowa.
- vi. CORBLEY G. FORDYCE, b. July 07, 1850, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 186. March 26, 1898, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN FORDYCE, b. 1851, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 187. April 23, 1923, Seattle, Washington.
  - viii. WILLIAM HAYES FORDYCE, b. 1855.
  - ix. MARY E. FORDYCE, b. June 25, 1857<sup>151</sup>; d. May 20, 1858<sup>151</sup>.
- x. HARRIET (ANABELLE) FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1858; d. November 1896. 188.
  - xi. ELLA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1862, Iowa.

#### Generation No. 4

**47.** URIAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 17, 1805 in Pennsylvania<sup>152</sup>, and died March 04, 1876 in Piqua, Ohio<sup>153</sup>. He married MARGARET ANN LONG March 17, 1829 in Miami County, Ohio<sup>154</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM LONG and MARY

#### Notes for URIAH FORDYCE:

Uriah Fordyce was born in Pennsylvania on February 17, 1805. Around 1815, he moved with his family to Lost Creek Township, in Miami County, Ohio.

There he married Margaret Ann Long, the daughter of William and Mary Long, on March 17, 1829. Her father was born in Ireland in 1772 and died in Miami County, Ohio on May 16, 1857. Her mother was born in Pennsylvania around 1775 and died at Miami County, Ohio on April 03, 1854.

After their marriage, Uriah and Margaret settled in Casstown in Miami County, Ohio. He was a school teacher in Piqua, Ohio, where they would eventually move. Uriah Fordyce died at Piqua on March 4, 1876. His widow died in Miami County, Ohio on September 11, 1889. Both are buried in Forest Hill Cemetery in Piqua. Uriah and Margaret had seven children.

Children of Uriah Fordyce and Margaret Long are:

- i. RUHANNAH ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE<sup>155</sup>, b. November 21, 1831, Miami County, Ohio<sup>156</sup>; d. May 16, 1909, New York?<sup>157</sup>; m. J. T. BOWDLE, February 06, 1861, Miami County, Ohio<sup>158</sup> ii. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1834<sup>159</sup>; d. July 29, 1842, Miami County, Ohio<sup>159</sup>.
- MARGARET ELLEN FORDYCE, b. May 15, 1838, Miami County, Ohio<sup>160</sup>; d. April 29, 1929, Miami County, Ohio 160; m. WILLIAM WALLACE WILSON, October 1860, Miami County, Ohio 161.
- iv. Francis M. Fordyce, b. Abt. 1841, Miami County, Ohio<sup>162</sup>; d. Aft. 1860<sup>16</sup>.
- JAMES FORDYCE, b. 1843, Miami County, Ohio<sup>163</sup>; d. March 03, 1843, Miami County, Ohio<sup>163</sup>.
- vi. JOHN JOSEPHUS FORDYCE, b. April 27, 1844, Casstown, Ohio; d. October 07, 1880, Piqua, Ohio. 189.
  - GEORGE MARSHALL FORDYCE, b. May 04, 1849, Casstown, Ohio<sup>164</sup>; d. July 10, 1906, Ohio<sup>164</sup>; m. CAROLINE MARGARET KOEHLER, July 11, 1899, Miami County, Ohio 165.

Notes for GEORGE MARSHALL FORDYCE:

Miami County, Ohio Discharge Record, Book 2, Page 477

Fordyce, George

Private, Capt. John Reid's Company C, Ohio National Guard Volunteers.

Enrolled 2 May 1864 to serve 100 days

Discharged 30 August, 1864 at Camp Dennison, Ohio, term of service having expired.

Born: Troy, Ohio Age: 18 years old Height: 5' 5"

Dark complexion, dark eyes, brown hair

Occupation: Mechanic

30 August, 1864 by William Stanley, 2nd Lieutenant, 10th Infantry, U.S.A., Mustering Office

**48.** James J. Tordyce (James, James, Samuel, Hugh, Peter, John, Samuel, Martin, Hugh) was born January 12, 1811 in Pennsylvania 166, and died August 09, 1872 in Kosciusko County, Indiana 166, He married MARGARET SUSAN BULL February 21, 1839 in Kosciusko County, Indiana 167, daughter of RICHARD BULL and SARAH?.

Children of JAMES FORDYCE and MARGARET BULL are:

- i. MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 21, 1839, Kosciusko County, Indiana; d. October 10, 190. 1905, Kosciusko County, Indiana.
- 191. ii. SARAH JANE FORDYCE, b. December 07, 1841, Logan County, Illinois; d. June 26, 1926, Pierceton, Indiana.

- iii. JAMES HENRY FORDYCE, b. September 03, 1845, Corwin Township, Logan County, Illinois; d. January 01, 1915, Soldier's Home, Marion, Indiana.
- iv. LYDIA ANN FORDYCE, b. December 01, 1847, Noble County, Indiana; d. December 13, 1934, Kosciusko County, Indiana.
  - RICHARD FORDYCE, b. September 19, 1849, Noble County, Indiana 168; d. March 13, 1852, Noble County, Indiana 168.
- vi. ELTON VIOLA FORDYCE, b. March 21, 1856, Kosciusko County, Indiana; d. September 17, 1939, Pierceton, Indiana.
- 195. vii. ROBERT WILLIS FORDYCE, b. May 22, 1862, Kosciusko County, Indiana; d. September 26, 1945, Arkadelphia, Arkansas.
- **49.** EZEKIEL C. <sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 19, 1813 in Pennsylvania <sup>169</sup>, and died November 11, 1887 in Noble County, Indiana <sup>170</sup>. He married (1) ELIZA DENMAN March 06, 1836 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>171</sup>, daughter of JOSEPH DENMAN. He married (2) BARBARA ANN RODABAUGH November 05, 1850 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>172</sup>, daughter of JOHN RODABAUGH and SUSANNA EVANS.

## Child of EZEKIEL FORDYCE and ELIZA DENMAN is:

i. PHEBE JANE $^{11}$  FORDYCE, b.  $1840^{173}$ ; d. Aft. 1860; m. JOHN BALDWIN, August 03, 1860, Miami County, Ohio $^{174}$ .

## Children of EZEKIEL FORDYCE and BARBARA RODABAUGH are:

- 196. ii. JAMES LEONARD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1851, Noble County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1880.
- 197. iii. MARTHA (MATTIE) FORDYCE, b. February 1854, Noble County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1920.
  - iv. JOSEPHUS FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1855, Noble County, Indiana 175; d. Bef. 1870, Noble County, Indiana 176.
  - v. ANNA (SAMANTHA) FORDYCE, b. May 1859, Noble County, Indiana<sup>177</sup>; d. Aft. 1920<sup>178</sup>; m. WILLIAM H. CASEY, November 17, 1881, Noble County, Indiana<sup>179</sup>.
- 198. vi. SARAH AMINDA FORDYCE, b. August 1860, Noble County, Indiana; d. 1944.
- **50.** WILLIAM B. <sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 04, 1815 in Pennsylvania <sup>180</sup>, and died Aft. 1880<sup>181</sup>. He married EMILY A. ROBERTS September 1843 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>182</sup>, daughter of EDWARD ROBERTS and ELIZABETH GAMBLE.

## Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and EMILY ROBERTS are:

- i. MARY E.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 23, 1844, Ohio; d. February 25, 1902, Franklin Township, Shelby County, Ohio.
- 200. ii. SARAH A. FORDYCE, b. 1846, Ohio; d. March 01, 1892, Brownsburg, Indiana.
- 201. iii. CAROLINE LOUISA FORDYCE, b. October 1848, Ohio; d. Aft. 1900.
- 202. iv. WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. 1849, Ohio; d. December 24, 1896, Brownsburg, Indiana.
  - v. EDWARD E. FORDYCE, b. 1853, Indiana<sup>183</sup>; d. Aft. 1873; m. LUELLEN M. THOMAS, December 14, 1873, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>184</sup>.
- 203. vi. EMILY ANN FORDYCE, b. September 1855, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1900.
- 204. vii. OLIVER M. FORDYCE, b. October 05, 1858, Indiana; d. September 19, 1943.
  - viii. NATHAN THOMAS FORDYCE, b. 1862, Indiana 185; d. Aft. 1880 185.
- **51.** MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 23, 1818 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>186</sup>, and died January 25, 1887 in Shelby County, Ohio <sup>187</sup>. She married PHILIP S. LAWHEAD November 20, 1860 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>188</sup>, son of LEONARD? LAWHEAD.

Notes for MARY FORDYCE:

State of Ohio

Shelby County SS

In the Matter of the Adoption of Maggie Ellen Brandon

In Probate Court.

Journal Entry

Sidney O. Feb'y 4th, 1882

This day came P.S. Lawhead & Mary Lawhead his wife and filed herein their petition to adopt and change the name of Maggie Ellen Brandon to Maggie Ellen Lawhead. And this court being advised in the

presmises, find that Said petitioners are husband and Wife; that they are inhabitants of the State of Ohio, and residents of this County; that Said Maggie Ellen Brandon is aged 14 years Feb'y 18th A.D. 1881. And the Said Mary Lawhead was examined in the Cout, Separate and apart from her Said husband, from which Examination the court is Satisfied that Said wife, of her own free will and accord, desires such adoption; and Nettie Agan, a suitable person appointed by the Court for that purpose, the parents of Said Maggie Ellen Brandon having abandoned her having filed herein her written consent to such adoption, which consent is attached to and filed with Said petition; and the Court being Satisfied of the ability of the petitioners to bring up and Educate Said Child properly: It is therefore Considered and Ordered by the Court that from and after the date of this order the Said Maggie Ellen Brandon be and is to all legal intents and purposes the Child of Said petitioners P.S. & Mary Lawhead, and that the name of Said Maggie Ellen Brandon be and is hereby Changed to Maggie Ellen Lawhead. (Shelby County Probate Court Minute Book 6, Page 312)

y County Floodie Court Minute Book o, Fage 312)

LAWHEAD - In Franklin township on Tuesday, January 25, 1887, Mrs. Philip Lawhead, of Bright's disease, aged 69 years, 7 months and 20 days. (*Sidney Journal*, February 11, 1887, page 8)

Child of MARY FORDYCE and PHILIP LAWHEAD is:

 i. MAGGIE ELLEN (BRANDON)<sup>11</sup> LAWHEAD, b. February 18, 1867, Shelby County, Ohio; d. November 09, 1955, Sidney, Ohio; Adopted child.

**52.** ASA F.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 08, 1821 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>189</sup>, and died November 26, 1888 in Shelby County, Ohio <sup>190,191</sup>. He married CHARLOTTE DEWEESE April 05, 1866 in Miami County, Ohio <sup>192</sup>, daughter of MICHAEL DEWEESE and DELILAH JACKSON.

#### Notes for Asa F. FORDYCE:

In Franklin Township, on Monday, November 26, 1888 of congestion of the lungs, Asa Fordyce, aged 68 years. (*Shelby County Democrat*, November 30, 1888)

# Notes for Charlotte Deweese:

Miss Lottie DeWeese was born in Miami County, Ohio, August 24, 1830. Departed this life March 26, 1911, aged 80 years, 7months and 2 days. She was united in marriage to Asa F. Fordyce April 5, 1868, with whom she lived until his decease in 1888. After their marriage they located on a farm in Miami County, near Piqua, Ohio, where they lived for several years, then coming to Shelby county and locating on a farm east of the Plum Creek church. In the year 1906, the decesaed again changed the place of her residence when she went to Anna, Ohio to live. Here in her little cottage with her niece, Miss Clara DeWeese, she quietly spent the days of her declining years until being summoned by a kind Providence to occupy that habitation not made with hands. But one child, a daughter who died at birth, was born to her and yet Aunt Lottie was never without children who loved to call her Grandma and she in turn seemed as much in love with the little ones as though they were her own. Mrs. Fordyce was a woman of delicate health for many years. Even when but a young woman hardly a year passed without bringing her some bodily affliction. She suffered much but bore it all patiently, resigning herself to the confidence that God knoweth best and doeth all things well. She looked forth with hope and fond anticipation to the time when it would be her happy lot to lay aside earthly life with its impediments and be called hence to live the free, unhindered life of the Spirit. At times when she suffered most there would come to her the thought of those greatly beloved who had gone on before long since and at such times she would express her desire to depart and be with them. Of her five brothers and four sisters, all preceded her to the realm of spirit with the exception of one sister, Mrs. J.S. Crozier, of Sidney, Ohio. She was converted when but a child and first united with the Reformed church, later with the Methodist Episcopal church at Plum Creek and finally with the Metodist Episcopal church at Anna, Ohio, where she remained a faithful and honored member until being exalted to membership in the church triumphant.

We can say of this beautiful and sainted woman that earth has one angel less and heaven one more since yesterday. Already, keeling at the throne, she hath received her welcome and is resting on the bosom of her Saviour. No more befitting thoughts could fill our hearts as we think of our departed sister than are contained in these lines:

Life's race well run,

Life's work well done;

Life's crown well won,

Now comes rest.

Funeral services were held at Anna, Ohio, March 29, 1911, at ten o'clock. Rev. Wm. W. Motter officiating. Interment in Glen cemetery at Port Jefferson. (Shelby County Democrat, March 31, 1911)

#### Child of Asa Fordyce and Charlotte Deweese is:

- i. ZILLA M. 11 FORDYCE, b. Abt. September 10, 1868, Shelby County, Ohio 193; d. September 10, 1868, Shelby County, Ohio 193.
- **53.** Josephus L.<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (*James*<sup>9</sup>, *James*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 03, 1823 in Miami County, Ohio 194, and died May 06, 1897 in Indiana? He married ELIZABETH SLOAN October 01, 1846 in Clark County, Ohio 196.

# Children of Josephus Fordyce and Elizabeth Sloan are:

- i. JAMES SLOAN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE<sup>197</sup>, b. Abt. 1849, Miami County, Ohio<sup>197</sup>; d. Aft. 1880<sup>198</sup>.
   ii. SARAH L. FORDYCE<sup>199</sup>, b. December 1859, Indiana<sup>200</sup>; d. Aft. 1880<sup>201</sup>.
- **54.** Daniel<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (Jacob<sup>9</sup>, William<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1820 in Pennsylvania. He married SARAH? Abt. 1839.

## Children of DANIEL FORDYCE and SARAH? are:

- i. FRANCIS M. 11 FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1840, Pennsylvania.
- ii. JOHN H. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1846, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1849, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
- **55.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>9</sup>, ABRAHAM<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 07, 1835<sup>202</sup>, and died April 03, 1902 in Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>202</sup>. She married ROBERT W. DAVIS, son of CALEB DAVIS and MARGERY ?.

#### Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and ROBERT DAVIS are:

- i. ALBERT<sup>11</sup> DAVIS, b. September 1857, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>202</sup>; d. November 23, 1859, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>202</sup>
- ii. ADALINE DAVIS, b. May 02, 1854, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>202</sup>; d. March 07, 1860, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>202</sup>.
- **56.** Lewis <sup>10</sup> Headlee (John<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>. HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 04, 1808 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died August 22, 1884 in Licking County, Ohio<sup>203</sup>. He married (1) ELIZABETH SENSIBAUGH 1826, daughter of SIMON SENSIBAUGH and HESTER ?. He married (2) MINERVA SHANNON October 30, 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

# Children of Lewis Headlee and Elizabeth Sensibaugh are:

- i. DAVID SENSIBAUGH<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 29, 1827, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 206. 07, 1890.
  - ii. LYDIA HEADLEE, b. June 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 24, 1828, Greene County,
  - iii. JOHN HEADLEE, b. September 12, 1830, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 16, 1856.
  - iv. LEWIS LANZEAR HEADLEE, b. November 14, 1849; d. December 10, 1920; m. MARY ROGERS, Abt. 1869.

## Children of Lewis Headlee and Minerva Shannon are:

- v. PHINEAS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. July 25, 1857, Licking County, Ohio; d. July 12, 1936.
- 208. vi. FLORA BELLE HEADLEE, b. August 29, 1858, Licking County, Ohio; d. November 21, 1950.
  - THOMAS ENOS HEADLEE, b. February 25, 1860, Licking County, Ohio; d. November 27, 1911.
  - BENSON ROBERT HEADLEE, b. October 29, 1861, Licking County, Ohio; d. December 12, 1911.
  - ix. ADDIE ALICE HEADLEE, b. October 26, 1863, Licking County, Ohio; d. December 28, 1932; m. NEIL MCKETCHNIE, 1884.

- x. WILBUR HEADLEE, b. December 29, 1865, Licking County, Ohio; d. November 19, 1913; m. ELLA MARGARET EVANS, May 09, 1905, Ohio.
- xi. EMMA HEADLEE, b. November 24, 1867, Licking County, Ohio; d. October 07, 1948; m. JAMES R. HARRIS, 1888, Ohio.
- xii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. 1869, Licking County, Ohio; d. 1869, Licking County, Ohio.
- xiii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. 1873; d. 1873.
- xiv. ZELLA MAE HEADLEE, b. July 20, 1875, Licking County, Ohio; d. September 02, 1936; m. CHARLES KUMMER.
- xv. JACOB MILTON HEADLEE, b. April 05, 1878, Licking County, Ohio; d. 1878, Licking County, Ohio.
- **57.** PHINEAS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 17, 1809 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>204</sup>, and died March 17, 1881 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>204</sup>. He married (1) MATILDA SENSIBAUGH 1827 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) NANCY KEENER October 10, 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOSEPH KEENER and REBECCA MAPEL.

#### Children of PHINEAS HEADLEE and MATILDA SENSIBAUGH are:

- 209. i. SARAH J. 11 HEADLEE, b. 1828, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 210. ii. JOHN T. HEADLEE, b. July 20, 1830, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. ELIZABETH HEADLEE, b. 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JOHN ROSE, 1853.
- 211. iv. LYDIA HEADLEE, b. March 10, 1835, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 212. v. HIRAM HEADLEE, b. January 24, 1837, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. September 05, 1915, Crawfordsville, Indiana.

#### Children of Phineas Headlee and Nancy Keener are:

- 213. vi. JOSEPH KEENER<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. July 19, 1845, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 16, 1922.
- 214. vii. EMILY C. HEADLEE, b. July 14, 1850, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 29, 1927, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. PHINEAS HEADLEE, b. May 24, 1854, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>204</sup>; d. March 26, 1857, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>204</sup>.
  - ix. LEWIS HEADLEE, b. June 15, 1856, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>205</sup>; d. February 15, 1907, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>205</sup>.
- 215. x. REBECCA J. HEADLEE, b. September 08, 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 26, 1943.
- xi. DAVID LINCOLN HEADLEE, b. September 28, 1860, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. January 03, 1954, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 217. xii. MARGARET HEADLEE, b. September 12, 1865, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 24, 1928, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 218. xiii. LAURA BELL HEADLEE, b. March 19, 1868, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 02, 1953, North Hollywood, California.
- **58.** ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEY (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE, MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 08, 1812 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 05, 1871 in Licking County, Ohio<sup>206</sup>. He married SARAH WOODRUFF Abt. 1831 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of ERASTUS WOODRUFF and MARY BARNES.

# Notes for ENOS (HEADLEE) HEADLEY:

Sucessful farmer & stockman. Owned considerable acreage in the Headlee Settlement (now Perry Twp, Greene Co. Pa.) Shortly following the civil War he moved to Licking Co. Oh, where he became owner of a large track of land, nearby that of his brother Lewis, who for many years had been a resident of that county, near Kirkersville, union township. Like many of his neighbors, during the civil war, he helped maintain an underground railroad system, and headed many stock drives into the Pittsburgh markets, both from Green County, Pa and from his later home in Ohio. Before leaving Greene Co. Pa., He married Sarah Delaney.

## Children of ENOS HEADLEY and SARAH WOODRUFF are:

- 219. i. ERASTUS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY, b. 1832, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 220. ii. LORENZO D. HEADLEY, b. 1832, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 02, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 221. iii. HENRY HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. LYDIA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? ROSE.

- 222. v. ELI HEADLEY, b. October 19, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 29, 1918, Senecaville, Ohio.
- 223. vi. MINERVA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1846, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. MELISSA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1848, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. LUCINDA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? DEAN.
  - ix. Frank Headley, b. Aft. 1850.
- 224. x. WARREN E. HEADLEE, b. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - xi. SARAH E. HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **59.** ELI<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 12, 1815 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>207</sup>, and died May 23, 1885 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>207</sup>. He married MARY DELANEY Abt. 1837, daughter of WILLIAM DELANEY and SUSAN FLOWERS.

## Children of ELI HEADLEE and MARY DELANEY are:

- 225. i. JONATHAN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. October 12, 1837, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 15, 1865.
- 226. ii. DAVID HEADLEE, b. November 27, 1839, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 06, 1916.
- iii. GEORGE WASHINGTON HEADLEE, b. April 20, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 16, 1912, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- 228. iv. BENJAMIN FRANKLIN HEADLEE, b. October 24, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 24, 1892.
- 229. v. SUSANNA HEADLEE, b. April 16, 1847, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1898.
- 230. vi. LYDIA HEADLEE, b. October 14, 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 01, 1916.
- 231. vii. RACHEL HEADLEE, b. April 14, 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 13, 1902, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. JOHN L. HEADLEE, b. April 22, 1857, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>208</sup>; d. January 22, 1859, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>208</sup>.
  - ix. ELIZABETH M. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1859, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1902.
  - x. SUSAN HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1902.
- 232. xi. WILLIAM M. S. HEADLEE, b. June 14, 1862, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 03, 1910, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **60.** CATHERINE (KATY)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 04, 1821 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>209</sup>, and died March 27, 1891 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>209</sup>. She married JACOB WHITLATCH September 14, 1838 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS WHITLATCH and DOLLY PETHTEL.

# Children of CATHERINE HEADLEE and JACOB WHITLATCH are:

- i. DOROTHY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, b. January 03, 1841, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 05, 1887, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - LUCINDA WHITLATCH, b. July 16, 1844, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>210,211</sup>; d. February 08, 1916, Shannon Run, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>212,213</sup>; m. JEREMIAH LEMLEY, Abt. 1863.
- 234. iii. JOHN WHITLATCH, b. 1847, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. SARAH J. WHITLATCH, b. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>214</sup>; d. Abt. 1853.
- v. ELI WHITLATCH, b. April 16, 1852, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 16, 1902, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. LEWIS H. WHITLATCH, b. January 10, 1855, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 20, 1933, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 237. vii. ELIZABETH LOUISA WHITLATCH, b. 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 238. viii. DAVID WHITLATCH, b. 1866, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 15, 1915, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **61.** RACHEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 12, 1824 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>215</sup>, and died February 16, 1897 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>215</sup>. She married ASBERRY LEMLEY October 12, 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>216</sup>, son of DAVID LEMLEY and RUHANNA SNIDER.

Notes for ASBERRY LEMLEY:

ASBERRY LEMLEY, farmer and stock-grower, was born June 20, 1823, on the farm where he now resides in Perry Township. He is the son of David and Ruhana (Snider) Lemley, being the oldest of their eight children. His parents spent the most of their loves on a farm in the county, where Asberry was reared and received his education in the common schools. He has made farming his chief pursuit, and is the owner of 300 acres of well improved land. Mr. Lemley was united in marriage, October 12, 1849, in Greene County, Penn., with Miss Rachel, daughter of John and Lydia Headlee. Mrs. Asberry Lemley is of English and German origin. They have eight children, viz., Ruhana, wife of William Howard; Elizabeth, wife of Thomas Patterson; L. L., David, Lydia, Martha, wife of Jonathan Kennedy; and Mary. Mr. Lemley is one of the most industrious and successful business men in the township.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 820

## Children of RACHEL HEADLEE and ASBERRY LEMLEY are:

- i. RUHANNA<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1846, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1928.
- ii. JOHN LEMLEY, b. June 27, 1848, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1930, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. LOUIS L. LEMLEY, b. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>217</sup>; d. 1930<sup>217</sup>.
- 241. iv. ELIZABETH LEMLEY, b. 1852, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1927.
- v. DAVID S. LEMLEY, b. 1854, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 28, 1936, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. Lydia Lemley, b. 1857, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1939.
  - vii. MARTHA LEMLEY, b. 1860, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>218</sup>; m. JONATHAN KENNEDY.
  - viii. MARY LEMLEY, b. 1863, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>219,220</sup>; d. 1907<sup>220</sup>; m. SIMON WRIGHT, September 06, 1892, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **62.** JEREMIAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 01, 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 26, 1899 in Monongalia County, West Virginia. He married MARY A. SUTTON November 18, 1855 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN SUTTON.

#### Notes for JEREMIAH HEADLEE:

Jeremiah Headlee was born in Perry Township, Greene county, Pa. Sept. 1, 1825, and died at his home near Pleasant Valley M. E. Church in Monongalia Co., W. Va., Oct. 26, 1899. He was converted and united with the M. E. church more than forty years ago, where he remained loyal to God and faithful to the church until death. For a year or more, Bro. Headlee's health was not good, but he suffered patiently. In his last illness he possessed great peace, and was anxious to be released from suffering and be at rest. He leaves a son, John and a daughter, Mrs. Poling, to mourn their loss. His wife and three children preceded him to the world beyond. The funeral service was conducted by his pastor at the family residence after which the body was laid to rest in the family burying ground near Cassville.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JEREMIAH HEADLEE and MARY SUTTON are:

- i. ELMIRA A.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. SILAS F. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 244. iii. JOHN TRIPPETT HEADLEE, b. March 24, 1873; d. 1937.
  - iv. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. September 24, 1856; d. 1856.
  - v. VANDALIA ALICE HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1867; d. April 25, 1893.
- 245. vi. EMMA LOUISE HEADLEE, b. 1870; d. 1924.
- **63.** JOHN EQUAL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 20, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 19, 1863 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>221</sup>. He married REBECCA CONNOR Abt. 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOSEPH CONNOR and SARAH SENSIBAUGH.

Children of JOHN HEADLEE and REBECCA CONNOR are:

- FRANCIS MARION<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. April 09, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 29, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- SARAH ANN ABIGAIL HEADLEE, b. March 08, 1854, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. February 11, 1935, Shannon Run, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. MARY HEADLEE, b. June 01, 1855, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>221</sup>; d. September 01, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>221</sup>.
  - (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. June 01, 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Abt. 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. HESTER JANE HEADLEE, b. August 17, 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 29, 1926, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. SANFORD C. HILL HEADLEE, b. April 17, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>221</sup>; d. July 26, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>221</sup>.
- **64.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*EPHRAIM*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1818. She married ENOCH LEMASTERS October 17, 1833 in Monongalia County, West Virginia.

Children of SARAH HEADLEE and ENOCH LEMASTERS are:

- i. MARY<sup>11</sup> LEMASTERS, b. Abt. 1836.
- 248. ii. ELISHA LEMASTERS, b. 1840, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - iii. ELIJAH LEMASTERS, b. Abt. 1847.
  - iv. WILLIAM LEMASTERS, b. Abt. 1850.
  - v. SARAH ANN LEMASTERS, b. 1856, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - vi. ENOS LEMASTERS, b. 1858, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- **65.** ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 20, 1812 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 24, 1889 in Wood County, West Virginia. He married ELIZABETH WHITLATCH August 09, 1835 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of THOMAS WHITLATCH and DOLLY PETHTEL.

## Children of Abraham Headlee and Elizabeth Whitlatch are:

250.

- i. THOMAS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. March 23, 1836, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 24, 1928, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - ii. MINERVA HEADLEE, b. July 01, 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1882.
  - iii. DOLLY HEADLEE, b. February 18, 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Wood County, West Virginia.
  - iv. ISAAC HEADLEE, b. December 18, 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1865, Fairfax, Virginia.
  - v. HENRY HEADLEE, b. April 25, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Wood County, West Virginia.
- vi. JAMES HEADLEE, b. April 26, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1916, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - vii. MELISSA HEADLEE, b. June 04, 1847, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. GEORGE BROWN, 1868.
- 252. viii. LOUISA JANE HEADLEE, b. April 30, 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1931.
  - ix. SAMUEL HEADLEE, b. November 15, 1852, Wood County, West Virginia; m. EVELINE NELSON, 1879.
  - x. HESTER V. HEADLEE, b. October 15, 1854, Wood County, West Virginia; m. DANFORD NELSON, 1879.
  - xi. J. L. HEADLEE, b. January 17, 1857, Wood County, West Virginia; m. NANCY ANN WILLIAMSON, April 20, 1879, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - xii. WILLIAM JEFFERSON HEADLEE, b. April 22, 1859, Wood County, West Virginia; m. (1) ELIZA ANN ?, Abt. 1880, Wood County, West Virginia; m. (2) ANNIE HEADLEE, 1881.
- **66.** James<sup>10</sup> Headlee (*Isaac*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1817. He married Sarah Johnson 1841 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of Nicholas Johnson and Catherine Eichelberger.

# Children of JAMES HEADLEE and SARAH JOHNSON are:

- i. NICHOLAS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1840, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. MALINDA HEADLEE, b. September 03, 1842, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 14, 1925.
  - iii. MARY HEADLEE, b. 1844, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. BENSON HEADLEE, b. 1847, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. CATHERINE HEADLEE, b. 1850, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. NANCY HEADLEE, b. 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. LEWIS HEADLEE, b. 1855, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- viii. MARTHA HEADLEE, b. 1857, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ix. WILLIAM HEADLEE, b. 1860, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **67.** REBECCA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1819 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOSEPH WHITLATCH.

### Children of REBECCA HEADLEE and JOSEPH WHITLATCH are:

- i. (INFANT)<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, b. 1835, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. (DAUGHTER) WHITLATCH, b. 1838, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 254. iii. NANCY WHITLATCH, b. 1840, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 255. iv. WILLIAM PATTERSON WHITLATCH, b. 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **68.** MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 06, 1823 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 17, 1904 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOHN MASTERS 1843 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of WILLIAM MASTERS and LAVINA KUGHN.

### Children of MARY HEADLEE and JOHN MASTERS are:

- WILLIAM O.<sup>11</sup> MASTERS, b. August 26, 1844, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 27, 1919, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. SAMUEL H. MASTERS, b. 1847, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 257. iii. LOUISE CAROLINE MASTERS, b. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. MINERVA E. MASTERS, b. 1855, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. JAMES A. MASTERS, b. March 16, 1856, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 30, 1934, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. NICHOLAS MARION MASTERS, b. July 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 19, 1914, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **69.** LYDIA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1823 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOHN SANTEE 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID SANTEE and ELIZABETH?

# Children of Lydia Headlee and John Santee are:

- i. DAVID<sup>11</sup> SANTEE, b. Abt. 1845<sup>222</sup>.
- ii. JAMES G. SANTEE, b. 1849.
- 260. iii. JOSEPH L. SANTEE, b. 1851.
  - iv. ELIZA J. SANTEE, b. 1854.
  - v. ELIZABETH SANTEE, b. 1859.
  - vi. MATILDA SANTEE, b. 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. JOHN L. SANTEE, b. 1863.
  - viii. CASSANDRA SANTEE, b. 1846, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 22, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. MORGAN B. WADE.
- **70.** PHOEBE<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 10, 1824 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>223</sup>, and died July 26, 1878 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>223</sup>. She married DANIEL S. MASTERS 1845 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

# Children of Phoebe Headlee and Daniel Masters are:

- i. JOSEPH<sup>11</sup> MASTERS, b. Abt. 1847.
- ii. ELIZABETH MASTERS, b. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. LAVINA MASTERS, b. 1851, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 261. iv. JOHN L. MASTERS, b. 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 262. v. SARAH CATHERINE MASTERS, b. Abt. 1856, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. GEORGE A. MASTERS, b. 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. NANCY E. MASTERS, b. Abt. 1862, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. THOMAS E. MASTERS, b. Abt. 1862.

- ix. ALEXANDER L. MASTERS, b. March 31, 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>223</sup>; d. August 15, 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>223</sup>.
- **71.** SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 02, 1828, and died March 19, 1895 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>224,225</sup>. He married NANCY STEELE 1852, daughter of JESSE STEELE and RACHEL?.

## Children of SAMUEL HEADLEE and NANCY STEELE are:

- i. EMALINE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. March 14, 1851, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 13, 1894, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - SARAH C. HEADLEE, b. July 08, 1852, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>; d. March 28, 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>.
  - iii. RACHEL ANN HEADLEE, b. August 11, 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>; d. May 13, 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>; m. JOHN F. KIGER.
  - iv. JESSE HEADLEE, b. June 29, 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>; d. October 07, 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>226</sup>.
  - v. Lydia J. Headlee, b. 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>227</sup>; d. 1922<sup>227</sup>; m. Perry Ammons, January 01, 1896, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>228</sup>.
  - vi. MARTHA HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1862.
- vii. WILLIAM ELLSWORTH HEADLEY, b. May 16, 1863, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. 1938.
- 265. viii. JOHN SHERMAN HEADLEY, b. July 23, 1866, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1950.
- ix. DAVID L. HEADLEY, b. June 28, 1867, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 25, 1938, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 267. x. GRANT HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1869, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - xi. NANCY BELLE HEADLEY, b. 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>229</sup>; d. 1947<sup>229</sup>; m. LINDSEY FOX, October 10, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>230</sup>.
- xii. FRANCIS MARION HEADLEY, b. February 10, 1875, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. July 06, 1947, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- **72.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 02, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1871 in Wood County, West Virginia. She married JAMES STEPHENS April 06, 1848 in Wood County, West Virginia, son of HENRY STEPHENS and NANCY?

# Children of SARAH HEADLEE and JAMES STEPHENS are:

- GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>11</sup> STEPHENS, b. February 21, 1849, Wood County, West Virginia; d. August 03, 1926, Wood County, West Virginia.
- ii. JOHN HENRY STEPHENS, b. December 22, 1850, Wood County, West Virginia; d. June 07, 1926, Wood County, West Virginia.
- SAMUEL WILKINSON STEPHENS, b. January 08, 1853, Wood County, West Virginia; d. October 01, 1926, Wood County, West Virginia.
- iv. JAMES NOAH STEPHENS, b. June 02, 1855, Wood County, West Virginia; d. April 14, 1924, Wood County, West Virginia.
- v. THOMAS JEFFERSON STEPHENS, b. September 05, 1857, Wood County, West Virginia; d. February 05, 1928, Wood County, West Virginia.
- vi. LINZA GASKIN STEPHENS, b. February 08, 1860, Wood County, West Virginia; d. March 11, Wood County, West Virginia.
- vii. NANCY ELIZABETH STEPHENS, b. November 11, 1861, Wood County, West Virginia; d. August 15, 1928, Wood County, West Virginia.
- viii. MARTHA ELLEN STEPHENS, b. December 08, 1867, Wood County, West Virginia; d. November 03, 1940, Wood County, West Virginia.
- ix. REBECCA JANE STEPHENS, b. December 08, 1867, Wood County, West Virginia; d. May 21, 1953, Wood County, West Virginia.
- x. SARAH ANN STEPHENS, b. March 15, 1869, Wood County, West Virginia; d. October 22, 1926.
- xi. DAVID ELLSWORTH STEPHENS, b. March 01, 1871, Wood County, West Virginia; d. February 14, 1943, Wood County, West Virginia.
- **73.** LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 31, 1822 in Shannon Run, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>231</sup>, and

died March 13, 1912 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>231</sup>. She married DAVID LEMLEY September 10, 1840 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID LEMLEY and RUHANNA SNIDER.

Notes for LEAH HEADLEE: In Memoriam.

Leah Headlee-Lemley was born August 31, 1822. She was the daughter of Charles and Mary Garney Headlee. Born on Shannon run, in Perry township, her early life was spent in that community. Long before the building of a church in the Shannon run vicinity, the itinerant Methodist Episcopal preacher conducted ser-vices in the neighborhood, either at the home of Abraham Delany or that of Eli Headlee. It was at a service on one of these occasions when Leah Headlee, a girl of thirteen years, was converted by giving her heart to the Savior and her name to the church. For more than three-quarters of a century she lived a consistent christian life. Leah Headlee was united in marriage with David Lemley, Sept. 10, 1840. Mr. Lemley preceded his beloved wife to the better land by a duration of almost eleven years, departing this life March 24, 1901. To this union were born eight children, one of whom, Asbury, died in early childhood. Nannie Lemley Woodruff, wife of the Rev. Elwood Woodruff, of the East Ohio Conference of the Methodist Episcopal church, was called from labor to reward some twenty years ago. George Lemley, of Mt. Morris, heard and answered the call, "It is enough, come up higher," only a few short weeks before his beloved mother answered the summons, "come, ye blessed of my Father, inherit the kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the world." Mrs. Lemley leaves to mourn her departure one sister, Mrs. Mary Woodruff, of California. Charles H. Lemley, the oldest of this family of children, survives his mother, also Mary J. Lemley Headlee, a daughter, Harvey Lemley, a son, Sarah Lemley Delany, a daughter of St. Leo, W. Va., and David Newton Lemley, the youngest son and child of the family, all of Mt. Morris, Pa., save the exception noted above.

The greater part of the married life of Mrs. Lemley was spent on the home in which she died, about one mile west of Mt. Morris, on one of those spacious bottom lands for which the valley of old Dunkard is so noted. Here at this spot so dear to the memory of so many "sorrowing not without hope" loved ones; here where this grand old stream strikes out boldly from the base of the almost precipitous hill making its wide circle about the fertile fields for a distance of a mile or more and returning to the same hill only a few hundred yards whence it left this protecting shelter; here surrounded by creek and hill with sentinels of oak, spruce and birch, as it were hemmed in from the outside world, yet where the most hospitable welcome was always accorded acquiantance and stranger alike, her relatives and friends, children, grandchildren, and great grandchildren received blessingand happiness and good will unstinted. Truly this couple of pioneers (for such they may be termed) not only cleared the forest and cultivated the land, but laid well and deeply the foundation of christian character, which leads to the highest ideal of manhood and womanhood. Here grandfather and grandmother Lemley spent the greater part of their married life, and here the bereft widow, mother and grandmother waited with loving patience the coming of her Lord. How oft she said to her loved ones, "I thought, yea even hoped during the night He would take me to Himself and home and the loved ones who have gone on before."

The life of Mrs. Lemley, which was drawing toward the century mark, was one of great activity and untiring service. For the past few years her strength, both in body and mind, had waned. During the winter she was seriously ill, but just previous to death, was thought to be better. On the morning of her demise she was taken suddenly worse and did not rally. As the day drew on and evening approached, the evntide, the setting sun in her life went down, not out, March 13, 1912, to rise and shine on a fairer shore. The funeral service was conducted on Friday, March 15, 1912, at 10 a.m., in the Methodist Protestant church, at Mt. Morris, Rev. J. H. Mossberg, pastor, Rev. L. S. Anyill, of the Methodist Episcopal church, South, offered prayer; Rev. F. L. Teets, of the Methodist Episcopal church, read the scripture; Rev. Stewart, Mrs. Lemley's pastor, and pastor of the Buckeye Methodist church, of which the deceased was a member at the time of her death, preached the funeral sermon. The body was laid to rest by the side of the tomb of her husband, in Cedar Grove cemetery, Mt. Morris, her spirit having ere this ascended to God, who gave it. In the quiet of our home with the voices of our children ringing in our ears, and our mind throbbing with the happy memories of the past, we do not think of our departed one as dead, but that she "liveth and shall never die," liveth in a fuller and more beautiful sense than ever before. It would be unjust to say to the weeping ones, "weep not," but your tears should not only be those of sorrow, but those of joy as well.

Children of LEAH HEADLEE and DAVID LEMLEY are:

- 269. i. CHARLES H. 11 LEMLEY, b. June 20, 1841, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 30, 1934, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ASBERRY LEMLEY, b. March 15, 1843, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>232</sup>; d. November 25, 1844, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>232</sup>.
- 270. iii. MARY JANE LEMLEY, b. December 21, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 29, 1921, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. GEORGE GARLAND LEMLEY, b. November 08, 1847, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; 271. d. January 28, 1912, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. HARVEY LEMLEY, b. October 25, 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 1937, 272. Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. DAVID NEWTON LEMLEY, b. November 25, 1851, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 273. July 05, 1935, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 274. vii. NANCY C. LEMLEY, b. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1885.
- 275. viii. SARAH LEMLEY, b. Abt. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **74.** HARVEY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1823 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>233</sup>, and died 1893. He married MARGARET?.

Children of HARVEY HEADLEE and MARGARET? are:

- i. NANCY E. 11 HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1847, Indiana 233.
- ii. JOHN B. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1850, Indiana<sup>233</sup>.
- iii. MARY E. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1853, Indiana<sup>233</sup>.
- 276. iv. SILAS M. HEADLEE, b. 1859, Indiana.
- 75. Mary E. 10 Headlee (Charles, Mary, Fordyce, Samuel, Hugh, Peter, John, Samuel, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 30, 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 27, 1918 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOHN BARNES WOODRUFF 1842, son of ERASTUS WOODRUFF and MARY BARNES.

Children of MARY HEADLEE and JOHN WOODRUFF are:

- i. CHARLES H. 11 WOODRUFF, b. 1843, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. ERASTUS C. WOODRUFF, b. 1845, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. HARVEY WOODRUFF, b. 1847, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 277. iv. WILLIAM WOODRUFF, b. March 26, 1849, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. JOHN WESLEY WOODRUFF, b. May 10, 1850, Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 1936, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. ELIZA WOODRUFF, b. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania. 279.
  - vii. SILAS H. WOODRUFF, b. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. MARY LOIS WOODRUFF, b. 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. DAVID A. HAMILTON, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. SARAH WOODRUFF, b. 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? HAMILTON, Abt. 1881.
  - x. ABRAHAM WOODRUFF, b. July 06, 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>234</sup>; d. May 25, 1866, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>234</sup>.
  - xi. ELIAS WOODRUFF, b. 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1918, Buchanan, West Virginia.
- **76.** SILAS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1832 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>235</sup>, and died 1909. He married (1) MARGARET EMMONS. He married (2) ANGELINE W. CROWDER<sup>235</sup>.

Children of SILAS HEADLEE and ANGELINE CROWDER are:

- CHARLES J.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE<sup>235</sup>, b. Abt. 1856, Cass Township, White County, Indiana<sup>235</sup>.
   PARKER A. HEADLEE<sup>235</sup>, b. 1858, Cass Township, White County, Indiana<sup>235</sup>; m. PARTHINA?
   CATHARINE A. HEADLEE<sup>235</sup>, b. April 27, 1860, Indiana<sup>235</sup>; d. April 12, 1861.
- iv. LAURA HEADLEE, b. 1867.

- v. EMMA HEADLEE, b. 1870.
- vi. MARY A. HEADLEE, b. 1874.
- **77.** EPHRAIM THOMAS<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 01, 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died September 16, 1896 in Ritchie County, West Virginia. He married EMILY KEZIAH THORN 1852 in West Virginia.

## Children of EPHRAIM HEADLEE and EMILY THORN are:

- i. LUCINDA SYLVEAN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. May 13, 1858, Cairo, West Virginia; d. December 31, 1939, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. JOHN CALVIN HIBBS, January 02, 1882, West Virginia.
- ii. LORENZO BURGE HEADLEE, b. October 12, 1855, West Virginia; d. July 08, 1922, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. LORETTA ANN SMITH, November 12, 1893, Cairo, West Virginia.
- 280. iii. EMILY TEMPERANCE HEADLEE, b. May 27, 1860, West Virginia; d. December 27, 1887, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
  - THOMAS FORDYCE HEADLEE, b. March 22, 1862, West Virginia; d. April 26, 1932, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. EUNICE SEBA REXROAD, June 28, 1884, Cairo, West Virginia.
  - v. LEROY HAMPSON HEADLEE, b. June 14, 1864, West Virginia; d. February 13, 1903, West Virginia; m. MARY ELIZABETH SIX, February 15, 1888, Hazel Park, Michigan.
  - vi. SARAH DIDAMY HEADLEE, b. October 08, 1866, West Virginia; d. October 28, 1921; m. FRED BENDER, June 06, 1893.
  - vii. Frances Rosa Headlee, b. August 14, 1868; d. November 02, 1908; m. Sherman Windom, 1892.
- 281. viii. ELLA ELIZABETH HEADLEE, b. January 08, 1871, West Virginia; d. December 17, 1956.
  - ix. REBECCA LOUISA HEADLEE, b. June 28, 1873, West Virginia; d. March 16, 1924; m. ISAIAH MARSHALL, 1894, West Virginia.
- **78.** STEPHEN HENNEN<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*Joshua Fordyce*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 09, 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>236</sup>, and died May 16, 1901 in Blacksville, West Virginia<sup>236</sup>. He married Deborah Ann Brock 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

# Children of Stephen Headlee and Deborah Brock are:

- i. THOMAS CORNWELL<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. August 02, 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>236</sup>; d. October 25, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>236</sup>.
- ii. JAMES MONROE HEADLEE, b. April 09, 1851<sup>236</sup>; d. October 30, 1884, Wetzel County, West Virginia<sup>236</sup>; m. LIZZIE SLOAN, Abt. 1875.
- LAFAYETTE WASHINGTON HEADLEE, b. April 27, 1854, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 10, 1933; m. (1) SUSAN MININGER SWART, September 18, 1896; m. (2) MARTHA M. CANDLER, December 06, 1908.
- iv. JOSEPH FORDYCE HEADLEE, b. October 21, 1857<sup>236</sup>; d. January 27, 1888<sup>236</sup>; m. ADALINE CAPITOLA SLOAN, Abt. 1881.
- v. AMERICA JANE HEADLEE, b. June 11, 1864; d. October 28, 1865.
- vi. FRANKLIN C. HEADLEE, b. June 23, 1869<sup>236</sup>; d. February 28, 1873<sup>236</sup>.
- vii. FLORA ANN HEADLEE, b. April 12, 1870; d. September 18, 1915.
- viii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. October 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>236</sup>; d. October 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>236</sup>.
- **79.** LUCINDA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 28, 1833 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 05, 1910 in Murphytown, West Virginia. She married Alfred Jackson Burge May 24, 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of HENRY BURGE and RACHEL WILDMAN.

## Children of LUCINDA HEADLEE and ALFRED BURGE are:

- i. WILLIAM LOUIS<sup>11</sup> BURGE, b. April 23, 1850, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 23, 1933.
- ii. REBECCA SARAH BURGE, b. August 28, 1852, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 16, 1928, Zanesville, Ohio.
- 284. iii. JOSHUA FORDYCE BURGE, b. March 31, 1855, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 23, 1936.

- 285. iv. RACHEL ANN BURGE, b. March 30, 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 16, 1922, Ritchie County, Virginia.
  - v. HENRY BURGE, b. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. JACOB BURGE, b. 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vii. EMANUEL WYKE BURGE, b. November 03, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 30, 1928, Murphytown, West Virginia.
- viii. ALFRED JACKSON BURGE, b. December 28, 1866, Cairo, West Virginia; d. February 20, 1938, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
  - ix. LUCINDA VIRGINIA BURGE, b. September 26, 1868, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 29, 1948, Huntington, West Virginia.
- 288. x. JOHN MESHACK BURGE, b. May 28, 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 1959.
  - xi. FRANCIS MARION BURGE, b. 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 28, 1916.
- **80.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 03, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>237</sup>, and died October 09, 1889. She married Wesley Smith Hennen Abt. 1861 in Ritchie County, West Virginia, son of MATTHEW HENNEN and MARY STINE.

### Children of SARAH HEADLEE and WESLEY HENNEN are:

- i. HARVEY FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> HENNEN, b. April 13, 1861; d. December 1892, Marshall County, West Virginia; m. MELISSA ELIZA HARDWICK, August 10, 1882.
- ii. LUCINDA S. HENNEN, b. 1863.
- iii. EMILY R. HENNEN, b. 1865.
- iv. JOHN W. HENNEN, b. 1867.
- v. MARTHA JANE HENNEN, b. 1868.
- vi. LILLIE A. HENNEN, b. 1871.
- vii. CLARA A. HENNEN, b. 1873; m. JAMES ARMOUR JACKSON, 1894.
- viii. THOMAS SPENCER HENNEN, b. November 28, 1879; d. January 1947; m. (1) MARY HILTON, 1903; m. (2) MARTHA ADAMS, Abt. 1908, West Virginia.
- 289. ix. WESLEY SMITH HENNEN, b. May 29, 1882; d. March 01, 1948.
- **81.** EPHRAIM<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 13, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 19, 1889 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARIA HAINES, daughter of GEORGE HAINES and JANE MCCORD.

# Children of EPHRAIM HEADLEE and MARIA HAINES are:

- i. JOHN L.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1850, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 290. ii. JESSE HEADLEE, b. 1851, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1929.
- iii. GEORGE FRANKLIN HEADLEY, b. June 27, 1853, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1923.
  - iv. SARAH JANE HEADLEE, b. July 27, 1854, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 11, 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. THOMAS M. HEADLEE, b. 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. EMMA PYLES, b. Abt. 1863; Adopted child.
- **82.** MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 18, 1830 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 31, 1850 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married AARON MCCORD HAINES November 02, 1848 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of GEORGE HAINES and JANE MCCORD.

# Children of MARY HEADLEE and AARON HAINES are:

- i. ALBERT<sup>11</sup> HAINES, b. 1849, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. AARON HAINES, b. 1849.
- **83.** REBECCA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 29, 1832 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 04, 1862 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married GEORGE WASHINGTON MARINER 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of JAMES MARINER and ELIZABETH HENNEN.

#### Children of REBECCA HEADLEE and GEORGE MARINER are:

- i. JESSE<sup>11</sup> MARINER, b. October 17, 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1902.
  - ii. SARAH JANE MARINER, b. March 22, 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**84.** Joseph J.<sup>10</sup> Headle (*Jesse*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peters*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 09, 1834 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>238,239</sup>, and died June 15, 1913 in Greene Township, Grene County, Pennsylvania<sup>240,241</sup>. He married Catherine (Kate) Henderson December 28, 1869 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>242</sup>, daughter of Alexander Henderson and Catharine Lemley.

#### Notes for JOSEPH J. HEADLEE:

JOSEPH HEADLEE, farmer and stock grower, is descended from the early settlers of Greene County. He was born September 9, 1834, and is a son of Jesse and Maria (Cox) Headlee. His mother was a native of New York. His father who was born in this county, was eminently successful as a farmer and owned 400 acres at the time of his death, March 15, 1876. Of his ten children, Joseph is the fourth and was reared on the farm in Perry Township. Mr. Headlee is an energetic, industrious farmer and owns ninety-three acres of well-improved land where he resides, near Mount Morris, Penn. He was united in marriage in Greene County, in 1869, with Catherine, the daughter of Alexander Henderson. Her mother's maiden name was Catherine Lemley. To Mr. and Mrs. Headlee were born four children, viz: Earnest, Clyde, Mark, and M. D. Mr. Headlee has been a member of the Methodist Episcopal Church since 1852. He is a member of the board of trustees, and takes great interest in the welfare of his chosen denomination. He was drafted in 1863 and served his regular term in the army. Mr. Headlee is a member of the G. A. R., belonging to the Jesse Taylor Post, No. 450, of Mount Morris, Penn.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, pages 818-819

Children of Joseph Headlee and Catherine Henderson are:

- i. LUTHER<sup>11</sup> MYERS, b. Abt. 1870, West Virginia: Adopted child.
- 294. ii. ERNEST E. HEADLEE, b. October 06, 1870, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. August 08, 1945, Greene County. Pennsylvania.
  - (DAUGHTER) HEADLEE, b. December 17, 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 27, 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. MARY C. HEADLEE, b. August 15, 1874, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 20, 1874, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. (SON) HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 10, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. J. CLYDE HEADLEE, b. January 08, 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>243</sup>; d. November 23, 1904, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>243</sup>.
- 295. vii. MARK HEADLEE, b. December 21, 1882, Perry Township (near Mt. Morris), Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 06, 1970, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **85.** MATILDA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 13, 1837 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>244</sup>, and died August 24, 1909 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>244,245</sup>. She married (1)? HEADLEE. She married (2) JAMES V. MARINER 1858 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of JAMES MARINER and ELIZABETH HENNEN.

### Child of MATILDA HEADLEE and ? HEADLEE is:

WILLIAM OSBORNE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 27, 1858, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
 d. January 21, 1917, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of Matilda Headlee and James Mariner are:

- ii. ANNIE MARY<sup>11</sup> MARINER, b. August 15, 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>246</sup>; d. January 27, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>246</sup>.
- iii. MARY E. MYERS, b. Abt. 1872, West Virginia; Adopted child.
- **86.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 27, 1839 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>247</sup>, and died March

29, 1912 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>247</sup>. She married ELIJAH WILSON HARTLEY 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ELIJAH HARTLEY and ELIZABETH STEWART.

### Children of SARAH HEADLEE and ELIJAH HARTLEY are:

- i. PERNINA<sup>11</sup> HARTLEY, b. October 08, 1859, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 15, 1940, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. CORNELIUS S. HARTLEY, b. April 05, 1862, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>247,248</sup>; d. July 1949, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>249</sup>; m. EMALINE LEMLEY, September 08, 1888, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>250</sup>.
  - iii. LUTHER H. HARTLEY, b. December 29, 1863, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. JESSE L. HARTLEY, b. March 15, 1867, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 02, 1958, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. EPHRAIM E. HARTLEY, b. November 20, 1869, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>251</sup>; d. June 26, 1930, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>251</sup>.
  - vi. WAITMAN T. HARTLEY, b. November 27, 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ANNA GASS, 1896.
- vii. ESTELLA HARTLEY, b. October 11, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1932, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. ROSELLA HARTLEY, b. October 11, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 23, 1929, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ATTIE SHRIVER, 1898, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. JOHN L. HARTLEY, b. December 20, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1929, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. REBECCA LEMLEY, 1901, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **87.** ELIZABETH VANDINE JERUSHA MANN<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 06, 1848 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 20, 1915 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married GEORGE M. SHRIVER November 05, 1905 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>252</sup>.

#### Child of ELIZABETH HEADLEE and GEORGE SHRIVER is:

- i. HESTER DELLA<sup>11</sup> SHRIVER, b. 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. LAFAYETTE HEADLEE, 1890, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- **88.** GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>10</sup> HEADLEY (*JESSE*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE*, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 28, 1851 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 04, 1909. He married CATHERINE LEMLEY March 07, 1874 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of DAVID LEMLEY and LUCINDA HEADLEE.

### Children of GEORGE HEADLEY and CATHERINE LEMLEY are:

- 300. i. MARGARET A.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY, b. November 06, 1875, Castile, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1940.
  - ii. MYRA HEADLEY, b. June 24, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>253</sup>; d. 1945<sup>253</sup>; m. MINOR E. MAPLE, January 01, 1913, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. LUCY LEONA HEADLEY, b. August 09, 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>254</sup>; d. January 03, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>254,255</sup>.
- 301. iv. HARMON HEADLEY, b. January 04, 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 28, 1933.
- v. AMY BELL HEADLEY, b. July 31, 1887, Clarksville, Pennsylvania; d. April 10, 1927, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. EDNA HEADLEY, b. April 28, 1891, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 303. vii. CARRIE HEADLEY, b. June 13, 1896, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 18, 1947.
- **89.** LUCINDA<sup>10</sup> STOOPS (JANE<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 01, 1902 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married Erastus Headley 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ENOS HEADLEY and SARAH WOODRUFF.

## Children of LUCINDA STOOPS and ERASTUS HEADLEY are:

- i. ENOS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. BARNET HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 304. iii. HENRY H. HEADLEY, b. 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1911.

**90.** Joseph<sup>10</sup> Stoops (Jane<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 03, 1830<sup>256</sup>, and died July 10, 1914 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>256</sup>. He married JERUSHA ROBERTS<sup>257</sup>, daughter of MORRIS ROBERTS and MARY?.

Children of JOSEPH STOOPS and JERUSHA ROBERTS are:

- i. JAMES E. 11 STOOPS, b. Abt. 1866<sup>258</sup>.
- ii. GEORGE MELVEY STOOPS, b. January 16, 1875<sup>259</sup>; d. August 22, 1911<sup>259</sup>.
- **91.** Ann<sup>10</sup> Stoops (Jane<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1831 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>260</sup>. She married JAMES BRADFORD.

#### Children of ANN STOOPS and JAMES BRADFORD are:

- i. HANNAH MARTHA<sup>11</sup> BRADFORD, b. February 06, 1854, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>261</sup>; d. October 30, 1854, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>2</sup>
- ii. THOMAS J. BRADFORD, b. Abt. 1856, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. HENRY M. BRADFORD, b. 1858, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1933. 305.
  - iv. SAMUEL E. BRADFORD, b. Abt. 1862, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. JACKSON M. BRADFORD, b. Abt. 1864, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. FORDYCE D. BRADFORD, b. Abt. 1869, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **92.** JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>262</sup> was born March 29, 1836 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died July 31, 1909. He married MINERVA IRENE HAGANS<sup>262</sup> September 25, 1860 in McDonough County, Illinois<sup>263</sup>, daughter of CAMPBELL HAGANS.

#### Notes for JOHN FREEMAN FORDYCE:

John F. Fordyce, farmer and stock-raiser, sec. 7; P.O., Table Grove; was born in Fulton county in 1836; reared amid pioneer associations; enlisted in Co. F, 183d Ill. Inf.; honorably discharged after 8 months' service; Sept. 25, 1860, married Minerva I. Hagans, daughter of Campbell Hagans, of Eldorado tp., McDonough Co.; their children are, Clara, Henry (dec.), Effie, Frank, Sherman, Bruce, Charles and Freeman. Mr. Fordyce has taught school some and was once a business man in Table Grove.

History of Fulton County, Illinois, 1879, page 915

### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MINERVA HAGANS are:

- i. CLARA ABIGAIL<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE<sup>264</sup>, b. July 06, 1861; d. January 15, 1929.
   ii. HENRY FREEMAN FORDYCE<sup>264</sup>, b. January 28, 1863, Fulton County, Illinois; d. February 01, 1867, Fulton County, Illinois.
- iii. EFFIE FORDYCE, b. January 19, 1865, Fulton County, Illinois; d. January 29, 1929. 306.
- 307. iv. FRANK FORDYCE, b. December 19, 1866, Fulton County, Illinois; d. December 25, 1938.
- v. SHERMAN FORDYCE, b. March 29, 1868, Fulton County, Illinois; d. October 30, 1937. 308.
- vi. BRUCE FORDYCE, b. April 10, 1870, Fulton County, Illinois; d. July 23, 1933. 309.
- vii. CHARLES FORDYCE, b. July 13, 1872; d. January 31, 1953. 310.
- viii. FREEMAN FORDYCE, b. January 18, 1875; d. September 19, 1947. 311.
- **93.** Mary Abigail<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (Cyrus F.<sup>9</sup>, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 04, 1841 in Fulton County, Illinois. She married SAMUEL GILEAD BARTHOLOMEW October 16, 1862 in Fulton County, Illinois, son of SAMUEL BARTHOLOMEW and SUSAN HIBBITS.

## Children of MARY FORDYCE and SAMUEL BARTHOLOMEW are:

- i. ADDIE<sup>11</sup> BARTHOLOMEW, d. Bef. 1946; m. BENJAMIN GASKILL MERSHON, 1901.
- ii. LAURA PERMELIA BARTHOLOMEW, b. October 11, 1863, Fulton County, Illinois.
- 312. iii. ALVA LEWIS BARTHOLOMEW, b. April 25, 1865, Fulton County, Illinois.
  - iv. OHMER CYRUS BARTHOLOMEW, b. November 02, 1866, Fulton County, Illinois; m. NELLIE MAPPIN, January 29, 1890, Naples, Illinois.
  - v. KATIE LUCRETIA BARTHOLOMEW, b. April 18, 1869, Fulton County, Illinois; m. CHARLES H. DAWSON, November 11, 1888, Naples, Illinois.

- vi. HENRY BARTHOLOMEW, b. December 24, 1871, Fulton County, Illinois; d. March 15, 1872, Fulton County, Illinois.
- vii. HELEN ABIGAIL BARTHOLOMEW, b. September 25, 1873, Fulton County, Illinois.
- viii. HENRY GILEAD BARTHOLOMEW, b. September 25, 1873, Fulton County, Illinois.
- **94.** GEORGE HUGHES<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 26, 1844 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died September 25, 1930. He married ELIZABETH SAMS August 31, 1865.

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and ELIZABETH SAMS are:

- i. JOHN FRANCIS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. JOHN ALEXANDER FORDYCE, b. August 17, 1866; d. October 17, 1944; m. ?, November 08, 1893, Fulton County, Illinois.
- iii. LUCY EVELINE FORDYCE, b. 1868; d. March 20, 1942.
- iv. REBECCA PERMELIA FORDYCE, b. January 10, 1869; d. December 26, 1928.
- **95.** Jackson<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (*John*<sup>9</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married ELIZABETH KING.

Children of JACKSON FORDYCE and ELIZABETH KING are:

- i. MARGARET<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1853; d. Bef. 1952.
- ii. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1853; d. Bef. 1952.
- iii. JEROME FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1857; d. Bef. 1952.
- DAVID BURLEY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1860, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1952.
- 313. v. Benson Fordyce, b. Abt. 1864, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1952.
- 314. vi. JOHN FORDYCE, b. April 01, 1867, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 06, 1952, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- 315. vii. JOSEPH M. FORDYCE, b. April 01, 1861, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 02, 1965.
- **96.** James Madison<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (*John*<sup>9</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1830 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married Jane Lemley August 17, 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of Israel Lemley and Mazy White.

Marriage Notes for JAMES FORDYCE and JANE LEMLEY:

Morrisville, April 7 - With a record of 55 years of married life, Mr. and Mrs. James Madison Fordyce, of this place, who are still enjoying the best of health have a distinction that belongs to few couples of Greene County. Mr. Fordyce is now 83 years of age and his wife is twelve years his junior.

Mr. Fordyce is one of the old time millers and for many years conducted what is known as the old Bonar mill three miles east of Waynesburg. Since quitting his occupation he has turned his attention to gardening and last year, despite his advanced age, planted and worked over two acres of potatoes. This year he is preparing his ground ready for action again. His fame as a potato farmer has passed throughout Greene county. Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce have the following children living: Mrs. Hugh Jacobs, of Canonsburg; Mrs. A. E. Gladden, of Waynesburg; Mrs. James Sumney, of Carnegie; Mrs. Jacob Nicely, of Brownsville; Andrew Fordyce, of Pittsburg, and Misses Dessie and Lucy Fordyce of Waynesburg.

Mr. Fordyce has two brothers, Jackson Fordyce, of Mt. Morris and T. B. Fordyce, of Homeville. Mrs. Fordyce, whose maiden name was Jane Lemley, has three brothers, John Lemley and Francis M. Lemley of Waynesburg; and Bazil Lemley, of Mount Morris. Mr. and Mrs. Lemley [sic] have 18 grandchildren and eight great-grandchildren.

Newspaper clipping, source unknown

Children of JAMES FORDYCE and JANE LEMLEY are:

- i. ADALINE (LINA)<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 17, 1857, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? GLADDEN.
- CHARLOTTE (LOTTIE) FORDYCE, b. May 02, 1859, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? JACOBS.
- iii. NANCY M. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1861, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

- 316. iv. LUCINDA FORDYCE, b. June 10, 1864, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 29, 1956, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 317. v. BERTHA DELLA FORDYCE, b. June 03, 1867, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 03, 1950, Carnegie, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. ELLEN J. FORDYCE, b. 1869, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. ODESSA (DESSIE) FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1875; m. ? VANCE.
  - viii. ANDREW FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1877.
  - ix. IDA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JACOB E. KNISELY.
- **97.** JOSEPH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1833 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Bet. 1872 1880. He married NANCY ROBERTS, daughter of MORRIS ROBERTS and MARY?

#### Children of Joseph Fordyce and Nancy Roberts are:

- i. GEORGE M.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1861, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 31, 1908, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. LOUISA SADELL (DELLA) FORDYCE, b. July 12, 1867, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>265</sup>; d. 1944<sup>266</sup>; m. JACOB J. PATTERSON, June 19, 1890, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>267</sup>.
  - iii. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1872, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **98.** James Alfred<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (Barnet<sup>9</sup>, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born August 13, 1838, and died March 07, 1919 in Miracle Run, West Virginia. He married Naomi Mason Abt. August 28, 1860, daughter of Levi Mason and Susan Moore.

### Children of JAMES FORDYCE and NAOMI MASON are:

- i. SPENCER<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 19, 1861; d. April 1943; m. MARTIE TENNANT.
- 319. ii. JOHN BARNET FORDYCE, b. December 27, 1863, Monogalia County, West Virginia; d. December 23, 1932, Graysville, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. SARAH EMMA FORDYCE, b. April 10, 1865; m. (1) SAMUEL KUHN; m. (2) LEE SHUMAN.
  - iv. CORBLY (CORBLEY) FORDYCE, b. February 08, 1868.
- 320. v. HETTIE JANE FORDYCE, b. February 28, 1868.
- 321. vi. SANFORD TENNANT FORDYCE, b. April 30, 1870. Miracle Run, West Virginia; d. June 09, 1940.
  - vii. MARTIN L. FORDYCE, b. August 28, 1872; m. SISSY TENNANT.
  - viii. MARY F. (E.) FORDYCE, b. August 27, 1875; d. 1967; m. CHARLIE JONES.
  - ix. DRUZZILLA FLORENCE FORDYCE, b. May 10, 1879; d. 1891.
  - x. ARTHUR LEE FORDYCE, b. October 18, 1887; d. 1951; m. MAUDE LEMASTERS.
- **99.** HESTER A.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 03, 1841<sup>268</sup>, and died September 01, 1864<sup>268</sup>. She married DAVID KENNEDY<sup>268</sup>, son of DAVID KENNEDY and ABIGAIL?

### Child of HESTER FORDYCE and DAVID KENNEDY is:

- i. MATILDA<sup>11</sup> KENNEDY, b. 1864, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- **100.** JERUSHA JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>269</sup>, and died August 24, 1915. She married ASBERRY WADE December 22, 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS WADE and PLEASANT STATLER.

#### Children of JERUSHA FORDYCE and ASBERRY WADE are:

- 322. i. PLEASANT<sup>11</sup> WADE, b. January 08, 1863.
- 323. ii. FRANCIS MARION WADE, b. September 13, 1865, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1957.
  - iii. THOMAS F. WADE, b. November 04, 1868, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>269</sup>; d. 1957<sup>269</sup>
- 324. iv. HETTIE ANN WADE, b. July 28, 1872, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 02, 1922.
  - v. LOUELLA WADE, b. Abt. 1875, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **101.** MARY<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 28, 1816 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 18, 1869 in Green County, Wisconsin<sup>270</sup>. She married HARVEY S. REYNOLDS Abt. 1840 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?<sup>270</sup>.

Children of MARY CRAGO and HARVEY REYNOLDS are:

- i. THOMAS T.<sup>11</sup> REYNOLDS, b. 1841, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>270</sup>; m. ANNA HOAGUE<sup>270</sup>, July 04, 1867<sup>270</sup>.
- ii. WILLIAM R. REYNOLDS, b. December 07, 1842, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>270</sup>; d. September 03, 1850, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>270</sup>.
- iii. SAMUEL C. REYNOLDS, b. August 08, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>270</sup>; d. January 21, 1913, Delia, Limestone County, Texas<sup>270</sup>; m. MARY DWYER<sup>270</sup>, October 02, 1869<sup>270</sup>.
- 325. iv. JOSEPH FORDYCE REYNOLDS, b. April 03, 1846, Rices Landing, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 16, 1927, Monroe, Green County, Wisconsin.
  - v. Susanna Reynolds, b. 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>270</sup>; m. Francis M Ault<sup>270</sup>, December 15, 1867<sup>270</sup>
  - vi. MARY M. REYNOLDS, b. 1852, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>270</sup>.
  - vii. ELIZABETH REYNOLDS, b. 1854, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>270</sup>.
- 326. viii. JOHN JEREMIAH REYNOLDS, b. 1856, Green County, Wisconsin.
- **102.** PRISCILLA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*Joanna*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce, Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 27, 1817 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 22, 1893<sup>271</sup>. She married Rees Thomas Abt. 1845 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?.

Children of PRISCILLA CRAGO and REES THOMAS are:

- i. JOSHUA<sup>11</sup> THOMAS, b. Abt. 1847, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>272</sup>.
- ii. JOSEPH THOMAS, b. Abt. 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>272</sup>.
- 327. iii. THURMAN THOMAS, b. October 13, 1849, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1918.
  - SAMUEL THOMAS, b. April 05, 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 08, 1912, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. REES FORDYCE THOMAS, b. Abt. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. JOHN L. THOMAS, b. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>273,274</sup>; d. 1927<sup>275,276</sup>; m. MARY EMMA CRAGO, December 24, 1881, Monroe, Wisconsin<sup>277</sup>.

Notes for JOHN L. THOMAS: John and his wife are first cousins

- vii. HARRIET THOMAS, b. Abt. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1880.
- 328. viii. WILLIAM P. THOMAS, b. January 25, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 23, 1922, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **103.** SUSANNAH JENNINGS<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 29, 1820 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>278</sup>. She married AMOS RAMER Abt. 1840 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?.

Children of SUSANNAH CRAGO and AMOS RAMER are:

- i. PRISCILLA<sup>11</sup> RAMER, b. 1841.
- ii. ROSA MELINDA RAMER, b. Abt. 1843.
- iii. JOANNA RAMER, b. February 16, 1845.
- iv. ELIZABETH SUSAN RAMER, b. March 21, 1847.
- v. SUSANNA CLEMENTINE RAMER, b. August 24, 1849.
- vi. SARAH AMANDA RAMER, b. December 12, 1852.
- vii. SUSANNA MARIAH RAMER, b. March 20, 1854.
- **104.** ISAAC FORDYCE<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 22, 1822 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>278</sup>, and died February 03, 1862 in Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>. He married SARAH MARIAH CRAGO Abt. 1847 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>279</sup>.

Notes for ISAAC FORDYCE CRAGO: Isaac and wife are 1st cousins

Children of ISAAC CRAGO and SARAH CRAGO are:

- i. SARAH E. 11 CRAGO, b. Abt. 1848, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1914; m. SIMON SAUCERMAN, July 04, 1866<sup>279</sup>.
- 329. ii. THURMAN THOMAS CRAGO, b. September 17, 1850, Green County, Wisconsin; d. April 23, 1912.
  - iii. JOSEPH FORDYCE CRAGO, b. June 02, 1853, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>; d. January 15, 1875, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>.
- iv. CHARLES C. CRAGO, b. December 13, 1853, Green County, Wisconsin; d. November 28, 1922, 330. Dakota, Stephenson County, Illinois.
  - v. SAMUEL S. CRAGO, b. March 08, 1855, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>; d. August 01, 1864, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>.
  - vi. LUCRETIA A. CRAGO, b. June 1857, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>; d. Aft. 1922<sup>279</sup>; m. RICHARD A DEBOIS<sup>279</sup>, November 25, 1900<sup>279</sup>.
  - FLORA C. CRAGO, b. Abt. 1859, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>; m. WILLIAM S. SOUTH<sup>279</sup>, September 20, 1880, Wayne Township, Lafayette County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>
  - MARY EMMA CRAGO, b. Abt. 1861, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>279</sup>; d. Aft. 1922<sup>279</sup>; m. JOHN L. THOMAS, December 24, 1881, Monroe, Wisconsin<sup>2</sup>

Notes for JOHN L. THOMAS: John and his wife are first cousins

- 331. ix. PERRY ISAAC CRAIGO, b. May 29, 1862, Green County, Wisconsin; d. January 20, 1929, Monroe, Wisconsin.
  - x. JAMES CRAGO, b. Abt. 1864, Green County, Wisconsin.

105. CLEMENTINE 10 CRAGO (JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 09, 1826 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>280</sup>. She married LINDSEY HUGHES Abt. 1851 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?, son of THOMAS HUGHES and SARAH?.

Children of CLEMENTINE CRAGO and LINDSEY HUGHES are:

- i. BARNETT M. 11 HUGHES, b. Abt. 1852, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 332. ii. THOMAS HUGHES, b. May 20, 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 19, 1923.
  - iii. SAMUEL HUGHES, b. Abt. 1855, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. HADDIE?.
  - iv. SARAH A. HUGHES, b. Abt. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. MARY HUGHES, b. Abt. 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**106.** THOMAS THURMAN<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 07, 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>280</sup>, and died July 13, 1883 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married NANCY REYNOLDS Abt. 1851 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JEREMIAH REYNOLDS and MARY SHARPNACK.

Children of THOMAS CRAGO and NANCY REYNOLDS are:

- i. JEREMIAH J. 11 CRAGO, b. January 1852, Greene County, Pennsylvania. 333.

  - ii. JOSEPH T. CRAGO, b. Abt. 1857, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
     iii. SAMUEL R. CRAGO, b. July 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>281</sup>.
- 334. iv. ALBERT CRAGO, b. January 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**107.** RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 25, 1831 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 16, 1910 in Franklin Township, Monroe County, Ohio. She married ALBERT P. THOMPSON Abt. 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?.

### Notes for RACHEL MALINDA CRAGO:

Monroe OGS Navigator/June 1990, Monroe Co Death Rec; B P established by parent's res; Marr estimated; Note-the 1850 census of Cumberland Twp, Greene Co Dw254 Fam 260 lists Albert Thompson's wife as Amelia which I believe to be in error as Rachel Malinda Crago was not found otherwise and the time of census (Aug 1850) till the next child's birth (May 1851) was not time enough for a new wife;

Obit states that she came to Ohio in 1854 and had 13 children 8 boys and 5 girls ,so the son William in 1850 census fits the family. Note-the 1850 census of Cumberland Twp, Greene Co Dw254 Fam 260

lists Albert Thompson's wife as Amelia which I believe to be in error as Rachel Malinda Crago was not found otherwise and the time of census (Aug 1850) till the next child's birth (May 1851) was not time enough for a new wife;

#### Notes for Albert P. Thompson:

Monroe OGS Navigator/June 1990 indicates that his father died in Apr 1857 and Albert purchased his property located in Franklin Twp, Monroe Co, Oh; Was in Greene Co Pa in 1850.

### Children of RACHEL CRAGO and ALBERT THOMPSON are:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON, b. Abt. January 1850, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1860.
- 335. ii. THOMAS LINDSEY THOMPSON, b. May 15, 1851; d. March 31, 1937, Jackson County, West Virginia.
  - iii. ALBERT FORDICE THOMPSON, b. Abt. 1852, Monroe County, Ohio; d. March 03, 1883, Jackson County, West Virginia; m. MARTHA E. SNIDER, June 27, 1872, Monroe County, Ohio.
  - iv. AMANDA E. THOMPSON, b. June 13, 1856, Noble County, Ohio; d. January 02, 1901, Athens County, Ohio; m. JOSEPH KELBAUGH, August 11, 1881, Monroe County, Ohio<sup>282</sup>.
  - v. MARY ANN THOMPSON, b. July 28, 1858, Monroe County, Ohio; d. July 05, 1869, Monroe County, Ohio.
- 336. vi. THURMAN LEROY THOMPSON, b. May 1860, Monroe County, Ohio; d. November 16, 1943, Jackson County, West Virginia.
- 337. vii. ISAAC DICKERSON THOMPSON, b. May 15, 1862, Monroe County, Ohio; d. April 10, 1950, Jackson County, West Virginia.
- 338. viii. RACHEL MALINDA THOMPSON, b. March 30, 1864, Monroe County, Ohio; d. June 01, 1946, Jackson County, West Virginia.
- 339. ix. HIRAM WESLEY THOMPSON, b. August 29, 1866, Monroe County, Ohio; d. February 27, 1953, Noble County, Ohio.
- x. LEVI HEWITT THOMPSON, b. November 30, 1868, Stafford, Monroe County, Ohio; d. March 17, 1947.
  - xi. ARABELL THOMPSON, b. June 16, 1870, Monroe, Ohio; d. January 02, 1877.
  - xii. HERMAN S. THOMPSON, b. April 21, 1874, Franklin Township, Monroe County, Ohio; m. CARA B. DICKINSON, December 25, 1901, Noble County, Ohio<sup>283</sup>.
  - xiii. EMMA JANE THOMPSON, b. January 09, 1878, Monroe County, Ohio; d. November 1972, Ohio<sup>284</sup>; m. HENRY C. LEISURE, December 21, 1907, Noble County, Ohio<sup>285</sup>.

**108.** JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1836 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 13, 1900 in Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARY ANN FRANKS Bet. 1860 - 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Mary Ann Franks:

1920 Census - Greene County PA - living with son William F. Crago; age 78.

Received the sum of \$125 in her father's will.

#### Children of JOSEPH CRAGO and MARY FRANKS are:

- i. WILLIAM FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, b. January 17, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1941, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ANNA ELIZABETH CRAGO, b. Abt. 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JOSEPH PHILLIPS.
- 342. iii. EMANUEL F. CRAGO, b. Abt. 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. ELIZABETH ELLA CRAGO, b. March 19, 1868, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 15, 1893, Near Rice's Landing, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. SAMUEL NELSON CRAGO, b. June 26, 1870, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 02, 1936, Fredricktown, Washington County, Pennsylvania.
- **109.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 29, 1822 in Pennsylvania<sup>286</sup>. She married ELIAS BROWNING September 02, 1847 in Harrison County, Ohio.

Children of ELIZABETH CRAGO and ELIAS BROWNING are:

- i. JAMES<sup>11</sup> BROWNING, b. Abt. 1850, Illinois; d. 1863.
- 345. ii. WESLEY ASBURY BROWNING, b. April 21, 1853, Illinois.
- **110.** JOSEPH<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 22, 1825 in Pennsylvania<sup>286</sup>, and died January 21, 1881 in Washington Township, Defiance County, Ohio. He married (1) SUSANNA MYERS December 03, 1846 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio<sup>287</sup>. He married (2) CATHERINE YARLOTS January 24, 1865 in Defiance County, Ohio<sup>288</sup>.

Children of JOSEPH CRAGO and SUSANNA MYERS are:

- i. SARAH CATHERINE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, b. June 27, 1848, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>289</sup>.
- ii. THOMAS HOFFMAN CRAGO, b. July 11, 1850, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>289</sup>; d. February 07, 1876<sup>289</sup>.
- 346. iii. PHILLIP MYERS CRAGO, b. July 08, 1852, Defiance County, Ohio; d. March 31, 1917, Hicksville, Defiance County, Ohio.
  - iv. AMANDA JANE CRAGO, b. February 28, 1855, Defiance, Ohio<sup>289</sup>; m. JAMES HOY, November 04, 1881, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>290</sup>.
  - v. MARY MARGARET CRAGO, b. November 25, 1857, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>291</sup>; m. AARON YARLOT, September 04, 1876, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>292</sup>.
  - vi. JOSEPH IVAN CRAGO, b. September 19, 1862, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>293</sup>; d. Aft. 1910.

Notes for JOSEPH IVAN CRAGO: 1910 was inmate in Defiance County Infirmary

Child of JOSEPH CRAGO and CATHERINE YARLOTS is:

347. vii. CHARITY ZELDA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, b. January 11, 1869, Defiance, Ohio.

**111.** THOMAS H. <sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*SARAH* FORDYCE, *ISAAC* SAMUEL HUGH , PETER JOHN SAMUEL MARTIN Was born March 06, 1827 in Pennsylvania and died October 14, 1900 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio. He married MARGARET H. MYERS March 03, 1849 in Harrison County, Ohio

# Children of THOMAS CRAGO and MARGARET MYERS are:

- i. HARRIET ALMEDA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, b. November 1849, Harrison County, Ohio; d. September 13, 1920, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 349. ii. CLIFFORD FORDYCE CRAGO, b. September 10, 1851, Harrison County, Ohio; d. July 12, 1936, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 350. iii. ISAAC DIVINITY CRAGO, b. July 29, 1853, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. September 19, 1925, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- iv. OSCAR AQUILLA CRAGO, b. May 31, 1855, Harrison County, Ohio; d. December 27, 1932, Cadiz, Ohio.
  - v. THOMAS HARL CRAGO, b. December 1857, Harrison County, Ohio; d. March 31, 1936, Harrison County, Ohio; m. SARA BAKER, March 19, 1885, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>296</sup>.
  - vi. LIMERICK FILBERT CRAGO, b. February 11, 1859, Harrison County, Ohio; d. May 04, 1918, Harrison County, Ohio.
- vii. SAMUEL FULTON CRAGO, b. December 02, 1861, Rush Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio; d. December 13, 1943, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 353. viii. ALBERT BIGGS CRAGO, b. March 28, 1866, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. August 05, 1943, Massilon, Ohio.
- 354. ix. ARTHUR H. CRAGO, b. May 18, 1875, Harrison County, Ohio; d. January 13, 1928.
- **112.** SUSANNAH<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 11, 1831<sup>297,298</sup>. She married ABSOLEM BROWNING August 20, 1847 in Tuscarawas, Ohio<sup>299</sup>.

### Child of Susannah Crago and Absolem Browning is:

i. MARGARET<sup>11</sup> BROWNING, b. Bet. 1849 - 1850, Ohio.

**113.** SARAH MARGARET HOLLAND<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 05, 1835<sup>300</sup>. She married Andrew J. Sewell January 31, 1861 in Defiance County, Ohio.

Children of SARAH CRAGO and ANDREW SEWELL are:

- i. ROSA<sup>11</sup> SEWELL, b. September 26, 1861, Hamilton, Indiana.
- ii. GREEN BERRY SEWELL, b. February 07, 1863, Hamilton, Indiana.
- iii. ANDREW FRANKLIN SEWELL, b. January 25, 1865, Hamilton, Indiana.
- iv. JULIA C. SEWELL, b. November 19, 1867, Hamilton, Indiana.
- v. CHARLES SEWELL, b. January 02, 1870, Hamilton, Indiana.
- vi. LILLA MAY SEWELL, b. July 08, 1872, Hamilton, Indiana.
- vii. ASA WILLARD SEWELL, b. April 11, 1874, Hamilton, Indiana.
- viii. BERTHA ELEN SEWELL, b. December 15, 1875, Hamilton, Indiana.
- ix. ALBERT EDWARD SEWELL, b. October 17, 1877, Hamilton, Indiana.
- x. EDWIN L. SEWELL, b. August 02, 1880, Hamilton, Indiana.
- **114.** RHODA ANN<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1840 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>301,302</sup>. She married PERRY JEFFERSON SEWELL February 15, 1862 in Defiance County, Ohio.

Children of RHODA CRAGO and PERRY SEWELL are:

- i. SARAH SUSAN BELL<sup>11</sup> SEWELL, b. July 19, 1865, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- ii. MERICA AMY ELIZABETH SEWELL, b. September 11, 1867, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- iii. JOHN MICHAEL SEWELL, b. November 30, 1870, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- iv. ISAAC PERRY SEWELL, b. November 23, 1873, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- v. NANCY MATHINA ANN SEWELL, b. January 17, 1878, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- vi. NATHANIEL JACKSON SEWELL, b. January 17, 1878, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- vii. JOSEPH ANDREW SEWELL, b. September 17, 1880, Dekalb County, Indiana.
- **115.** NANCY JANE<sup>10</sup> CRAGO (*SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 26, 1841 in Harrison County, Ohio <sup>302</sup>, and died February 10, 1888 in Hamilton, Indiana. She married JOHN M. SEWELL November 12, 1857 in Defiance County, Ohio.

Children of NANCY CRAGO and JOHN SEWELL are:

- i. ANDREW JACKSON<sup>11</sup> SEWELL, b. March 09, 1858, Defiance County, Ohio.
- ii. (SON) SEWELL, b. 1860, Defiance County, Ohio.
- iii. PERRY J SEWELL, b. February 09, 1860, Defiance County, Ohio.
- iv. JAMES MADISON SEWELL, b. July 20, 1861, Defiance County, Ohio.
- v. CLARA RODELLA SEWELL, b. October 23, 1863, Defiance County, Ohio.
- vi. GEORGE W. SEWELL, b. Abt. 1866, Defiance County, Ohio.
- vii. THOMAS SEWELL, b. June 07, 1870, Defiance County, Ohio.
- viii. FLORA M. SEWELL, b. September 28, 1872, Defiance County, Ohio.
- ix. MERTI SEWELL, b. September 24, 1874, Defiance County, Ohio.
- **116.** ZILPHA A. <sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 25, 1827 in Harrison County, Ohio. She married JOHN REED November 30, 1847 in Adams County, Indiana<sup>303</sup>.

Children of ZILPHA FORDYCE and JOHN REED are:

- i. JAMES<sup>11</sup> REED, b. Abt. 1849, Indiana.
- ii. JOHN REED, b. 1850, Indiana.
- **117.** ISAAC<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 05, 1828 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died October 03, 1850 in Decatur, Indiana. He married SAMANTHA E. ? Abt. 1850.

Child of ISAAC FORDYCE and SAMANTHA? is:

i. ISAAC M. 11 FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1851, Indiana.

**118.** Rebecca<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (John<sup>9</sup>, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born October 29, 1830 in Guernsey County, Ohio. She married JOHN WEIMER December 05, 1850 in Adams County, Indiana<sup>304</sup>.

Children of REBECCA FORDYCE and JOHN WEIMER are:

- i. ISAAC B. 11 WEIMER, b. Abt. 1852, Indiana.
- ii. DAVID M. WEIMER, b. Abt. 1855, Ohio.
- iii. SAMANTHA WEIMER, b. Abt. 1858, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana.
- iv. NEVADA WEIMER, b. 1859, St. Mary's Township, Adams County, Indiana.
- **119.** JOSEPHINE JOANNA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 02, 1834 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died July 06, 1921 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana. She married John Jackson Forker Abt. 1853, son of John Forker and Sybil Bruer.

#### Children of Josephine Fordyce and John Forker are:

- i. A. MONROE<sup>11</sup> FORKER, b. June 17, 1853, Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana; d. November 17, 1855, Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana.
- ii. SYBIL ALBINA FORKER, b. September 17, 1856, Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana; d. January 03, 1920, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
- 355. SORODA JANE FORKER, b. September 22, 1857, Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana; d. November 28, 1925, Kalamazoo, Michigan.
- DORA LYDIA FORKER, b. March 26, 1859, Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana; d. November 14, 356. 1917, Jackson Township, Huntington County, Indiana.
  - AMANDA FORKER, b. 1860, Wolf Lake, Noble County, Indiana; d. 1899, Mardenis, Huntington County, Indiana; m. THOMAS J. WILLIAMS, November 15, 1884, Huntington County, Indiana.
- vi. MALINDA ELMIRA FORKER, b. July 05, 1862, Burr Oak, Noble County, Indiana; d. March 29, 1948, 357. Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
  - vii. ALFRED R. FORKER, b. March 15, 1866, Wolf Lake, Noble County, Indiana; d. February 11, 1940, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; m. (1) SARAH E. FALK, February 22, 1891, Noble County, Indiana; m. (2) ELNORA B. AULT SHOEMAKER, August 28, 1913, Huntington, Indiana.
  - viii. IDA FORKER, b. Abt. 1868.
- 358. ix. JOHN JACKSON FORKER, b. 1873, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. September 1943, Logansport, Indiana.
- **120.** AMANDA WOOD<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 20, 1844 in Guernsey County, Ohio. She married DANIEL J. SCHENCK August 08, 1871 in Adams County, Indiana<sup>305</sup>.

# Child of Amanda Fordyce and Daniel Schenck is:

- i. (SON)<sup>11</sup> SCHENCK, b. August 06, 1886, Adams County, Indiana<sup>306</sup>.
- **121.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (DAVID DAVIDSON<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 19, 1836 in Ohio<sup>307</sup>. She married A. A. JOHNSON.

### Children of SARAH FORDYCE and A. JOHNSON are:

- i. DAVID B.<sup>11</sup> JOHNSON, b. August 07, 1852<sup>307</sup>; m. BARBARA ?<sup>307</sup>.
  ii. LUELLA S. JOHNSON, b. April 17, 1856<sup>307</sup>; m. T. E. HANNA<sup>307</sup>.
  iii. WILLIAM B. JOHNSON, b. July 09, 1857<sup>307</sup>; m. AMY CALLAHAN<sup>307</sup>.
  iv. SAMUEL M. JOHNSON, b. October 26, 1858<sup>307</sup>; m. HELEN FANFETH<sup>307</sup>.
  v. IDA L. JOHNSON, b. October 26, 1860<sup>307</sup>; m. ANDREW P. ALLEN<sup>307</sup>.
  vi. THOMAS E. JOHNSON, b. March 11, 1864<sup>307</sup>; m. CATHERINE ENDLY<sup>307</sup>.
- **122.** JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 15, 1837 in Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>307</sup>, and died June 30, 1914 in Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>308</sup>. He married (1) HANNAH ALLEN<sup>309</sup> December 24, 1857 in Guernsey County, Ohio, daughter of Francis Allen and Mary Robinson. He married (2) MARGARET M. SCOFIELD Abt. 1875.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and HANNAH ALLEN are:

- 359. i. GRANVILLE W. 11 FORDYCE, b. April 09, 1858; d. October 19, 1927.
- 360. ii. MARY ALICE FORDYCE, b. April 10, 1864, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. July 08, 1916, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 361. iii. GEORGE B. FORDYCE, b. April 30, 1867, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 17, 1949, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 362. iv. ANNA LEOLA FORDYCE, b. July 03, 1870, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. June 21, 1936.
- 363. v. Frank B. Fordyce, b. July 03, 1870; d. March 11, 1937.

#### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MARGARET SCOFIELD are:

- vi. CHARLES<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 02, 1876<sup>310</sup>; d. January 22, 1930; m. ROSE CLISBY.
- 364. vii. MELVIN S. FORDYCE, b. September 11, 1877.
- 365. viii. HARRY R. FORDYCE, b. April 04, 1880, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 366. ix. CORA MAE FORDYCE, b. October 10, 1882, Guernsey County, Ohio, d. August 19, 1959.
  - FLORENCE B. FORDYCE, b. May 19, 1884, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>311</sup>; m. CRAIG THOMPSON, March 23, 1913.
- 367. xi. JOHN DELBERT FORDYCE, b. January 01, 1887, Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 21, 1961, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 368. xii. RALPH J. FORDYCE, b. January 23, 1890, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 369. xiii. MANSEL R. FORDYCE, b. January 05, 1895, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. February 12, 1949.
- **123.** SAMANTHA JANE (JENNIE)<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 05, 1838 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>312</sup>. She married WILLIAM M. RICHARDS<sup>312</sup>.

### Children of SAMANTHA FORDYCE and WILLIAM RICHARDS are:

- i. MARGARET SAMANTHA<sup>11</sup> RICHARDS, b. December 21, 1857, New Birmingham, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. July 22, 1931, Uhrichsville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.
  - MARY F. RICHARDS, b. July 18, 1865<sup>312</sup>; d. November 06, 1885<sup>312</sup>; m. DANIEL FLETCHER STANLEY<sup>312</sup>, August 21, 1884<sup>312</sup>.
- **124.** SUSANNA ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 21, 1840 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio<sup>312</sup>, and died December 25, 1915 in Clarksburg, Missouri. She married JOHN B. STEWART October 11, 1866 in Winchester, Ohio<sup>312</sup>.

### Children of Susanna Fordyce and John Stewart are:

- i. MARGARET JANE<sup>11</sup> STEWART, b. July 23, 1867<sup>312</sup>.
- ii. RUTH LLOYD STEWART, b. July 09, 1869, Clarksburg, Missouri; d. November 30, 1951, California, Missouri.
  - iii. WILLIAM BURTON STEWART, b. Abt. 1870.
- iv. MARY JANE STEWART, b. July 15, 1873, Clarksburg, Missouri.
  - v. Lizzie E. Stewart, b. August 12, 1878; m. George Black.
  - vi. DAVID FORDYCE STEWART, b. September 02, 1881; d. July 12, 1889.
- **125.** JOHN A.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 23, 1823 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>313</sup>, and died January 15, 1904 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>314,315,316</sup>. He married SARAH SIMMONS<sup>317</sup> May 25, daughter of SPENCER SIMMONS and MARY?

# Notes for SARAH SIMMONS:

Composed in loving memory of our mother, Sarah, wife of John A. Fordyce, who departed this life at her home in Center township, Monday, July 7th, 1902, aged 77 years, 6 months, and 2 days. She was a faithful wife, a loving mother, a consistent christian, her mission work on earth is completed and she has passed from labor to reward, from darkness to light, from the land of death to the land of life. She has joined that innumerable throng which no man can number, who have come up through great tribulation having washed their robes and made them white in the blood of the Lamb. She united with the Disciple church at the Willow Grove appointment in the year 1850 under the preaching of Elder Barton. She leaves an aged husband, one son and one daughter and a host of relatives and friends to mourn her loss.

Life's winter drear, oh mother dear, To thee has passed away, We feel bereft for thou has left This tenement of clay.

Yet oft it seems in lands of dreams
That mother's here again,
With rapture wild, once more a child
That I with her remain.

But wake again to face with pain, The stern reality, That olden time in earthly clime Is never more to be.

And day's fair light and gloomy night Each other will succeed, Thy absence still which none can fill, Will leave our hearts to bleed.

And spring shall dawn on field and lawn And feathered songsters sing, And tree tops nod in praise to God, And buds their blossoms bring.

The sun shall rise in vernal skies,
To gild the ocean wave,
But those bright rays in coming days
Will shine on mother's grave.

But why those tears? when days and years
Have bridged the gulf of time.
That separates twixt state and state
We'll meet in that fair clime.

Where God shall rise and from all eyes
Wipe off the bitter tear,
Where pain's sharp cry and sorrow's sigh
We never more shall hear.

Where death at last, and hell are cast Into the lake of fire, His reign is o'er, he finds no more On which to vent his ire.

Wht should we weep when christians sleep And take their needful rest; Their sweet repose in Him who rose And all their couches blest.

Though sorrow deep is forced to weep,
The words are dear to me,
Though from the urn none can return.
Yet we can go to thee.

Together rise and scale the skies,

In answer to the call.
When we rejoice to hail a voice,
That shall be heard by all.

And share that crown of vast renown For which we lived and died, And over there His likeness share, We shall be satisfied.

S. S. Fordyce

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and SARAH SIMMONS are:

- i. SPENCER S.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 21, 1849, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1900.
  - ii. SOLOMON FORDYCE, b. September 26, 1851, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>318</sup>; d. July 15, 1862, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>319</sup>.
  - iii. MALINDA FORDYCE, b. November 18, 1853, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>320</sup>; d. July 15, 1862, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>321</sup>.
  - iv. DAVID FORDYCE, b. June 18, 1856, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>321</sup>; d. May 09, 1857, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>321</sup>.
- v. MARY ANN FORDYCE, b. July 02, 1858, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 16, 1894, Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. SARAH FORDYCE, b. October 10, 1860, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 03, 1862, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 375. vii. CATHERINE FORDYCE, b. June 13, 1864, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 08, 1942.
- **126.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 18, 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>321</sup>, and died in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married DAVID K. FRY September 26, 1843 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of PETER FRY and SARAH CHAPMAN.

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and DAVID FRY are:

- i. DAVID<sup>11</sup> FRY.
- ii. SARAH M. FRY, b. October 10, 1860<sup>321</sup>.
- iii. SOLOMON F. FRY, b. July 22, 1844, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>322</sup>; m. LUCY LEONARD, March 03, 1867
- **127.** JOSEPH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 15, 1846 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>323,324</sup>, and died August 15, 1896<sup>325,326</sup>. He married SARAH ANN CARTER December 31, 1867<sup>326</sup>.

Children of JOSEPH FORDYCE and SARAH CARTER are:

- i. WILLIAM H.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 20, 1883, Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 29, 1962, Washington, Pennsylvania.
- 377. ii. THOMAS FORDYCE, b. October 16, 1887, Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 27, 1971, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **128.** BENSON<sup>10</sup> CROUSE (*REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 25, 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>327</sup>, and died April 22, 1890 in Montgomery County, Kansas. He married MELISSA ALLEN<sup>327</sup> Abt. 1848.

Children of BENSON CROUSE and MELISSA ALLEN are:

- i. HIRAM A. 11 CROUSE, b. Abt. 1849, Greene County, Pennsylvania 327; d. June 15, 1910, Montgomery County, Kansas 328; m. MARY E. DANIELS, February 20, 1873 328.
- 378. ii. SAMUEL CROUSE, b. May 1850, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. LUCINDA CROUSE, b. Abt. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>329</sup>; d. Bef. 1939.

- iv. ELIZABETH CROUSE, b. Abt. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>329</sup>; m. ? FERGUSON.
- v. JOHN F. CROUSE, b. October 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>330</sup>; d. Abt. 1927; m. FRANCES C. BLAINE, April 10, 1884, Montgomery County, Kansas.
- 379. vi. Frank Crouse, b. Abt. 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 1927.
  - vii. IDA CROUSE, b. August 1866, Illinois<sup>330</sup>; d. Bef. 1939; m. ? MCEVEREST, Abt. 1885.
- 380. viii. DORA MAE CROUSE, b. February 28, 1868, Jackson County, Illinois; d. March 31, 1939, Montgomery County, Kansas.
- **129.** LAYTON<sup>10</sup> CROUSE (*REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 23, 1827 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>331,332</sup>, and died June 29, 1890 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>333</sup>. He married CATHERINE M. THOMAS January 05, 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>334</sup>, daughter of ELI THOMAS and SARAH KNIGHT.

# Notes for Layton Crouse:

Layton Crouse, farmer, Rogersville, Penn., - The gentleman whose name heads this sketch is one of the properous farmers of Center Township, where he was born August 23, 1827. He is a son of Samuel and Rebecca Crouse, also natives of this county and residents therin until their death. They were the parents of nine children, five living. Layton was united in marriage, January 5, 1861, with Catherine M. Thomas. Mrs. Crouse, was born in Greene County, June 18, 1839, and is a daughter of Eli and Sarah Thomas (nee Knight), also natives of this county. Mr. and Mrs. Crouse are the parnets of ten children, five of whom are living, viz.: Mary B., Janette, Elizabeth, Campbell and Sherman. The deceased are Lucy, Sarah J., Franklin, Eli and Walter S. Mr. Crouse was raised on a farm and has been engaged in farming all his life. He owns 140 acres of land where he and his family live. In politics he is a Republican.

History of Greene County, Samuel Bates, 1888, page 577

## Children of LAYTON CROUSE and CATHERINE THOMAS are:

- i. LUCY<sup>11</sup> CROUSE, b. October 05, 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>; d. September 23, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>.
- ii. SARAH JANE CROUSE, b. August 02, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>; d. September 14, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>.
- iii. FRANKLIN CROUSE, b. August 13, 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>; d. September 11, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>335</sup>.
- 381. iv. MARY BELL CROUSE, b. Abt. 1867, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1944.
  - v. JENNETTE CROUSE, b. Abt. 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>336</sup>.
  - vi. ELIZABETH CROUSE, b. March 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>337</sup>; m. O. S. SIMPSON.
  - vii. ELI THOMAS CROUSE, b. February 04, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup>; d. February 18, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup>.
- 382. viii. THOMAS CAMPBELL CROUSE, b. Abt. 1875, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. October 10, 1948, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. WALTER S. CROUSE, b. January 17, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup>; d. April 27, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>338</sup>.
  - x. SHERMAN CROUSE, b. January 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>339</sup>; d. November 12, 1918.
- **130.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CROUSE (*REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 12, 1836 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>340</sup>, and died April 26, 1916 in Nettle Hill, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>341</sup>. She married THOMAS T. WILLIAMS September 07, 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID WILLIAMS and MARY THOMAS.

## Notes for THOMAS T. WILLIAMS:

DR. T. T. WILLIAMS, Nettle Hill, Penn., was born in Washington County, PA July 22, 1826. He is a son of David and Mary (Thomas) Williams, who were natives of Washington and Westmoreland counties. They were of English, Welsh and Irish descent. His father was a farmer, and died in 1859. His family consisted of five children, of whom the Doctor is the third. He was reared on the farm and attended the common schools. He was subsequently a student in the Academy of Monongahela City, Penn., where he studied the classics, sciences and literature, and while still a young man he taught school for several years, aggregating three and a half years of continuous teaching. He studied medicine while engaged in the

profession of teaching, and attended a Medical Institute at New York City, where he graduated, and after his return engaged in the practice of his profession. He subsequently took other special courses in medicine and collateral sciences, attended the Jefferson Medical College at Philadelphia, Penn., and afterwards resumed for a brief period his practice at Monongahela City, Penn. In 1857 he came to Greene County and located at Rogersville, where he remained for period of your years in successful medical practice, the first year practicing with Dr. D. W. Braden, now of Waynesburg, Penn., as partner. Since 1861 he has been in practice at Nettle Hill. Dr. Williams was married September 7, 1858, to Miss Elizabeth, daughter of Samuel Crouse, near Rogersville. Mrs. Williams is of English, Scotch and German extraction. They are the parents of senven living children, viz: Layton B. a farmer; Mary Etta, wife of Prof. T. R. Stockdale; Caroline R., wife of W. Scott Johnson; Samuel T., Jennie E., Britta L. E. and Leonora Estella. Dr. Williams is a Democrat in politics, and at this writing holds the commission of postmaster at Nettle Hill, Penn.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888. Pages 761-762

Children of ELIZABETH CROUSE and THOMAS WILLIAMS are:

- 383. i. LAYTON B. 11 WILLIAMS, b. Abt. 1859.
- 384. ii. MARY ETTA WILLIAMS, b. 1861; d. 1941.
- 385. iii. CAROLINE R. WILLIAMS, b. 1863; d. 1897.
  - iv. GEORGE H. WILLIAMS, b. Abt. 1865, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>342</sup>; d. December 29, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>342</sup>.
- v. SAMUEL TEAL WILLIAMS, b. August 23, 1868, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 04, 1939, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. JENNIE ELIZABETH WILLIAMS, b. Abt. 1873; m. JESSE GRANLEE, November 23, 1898, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>343</sup>.
  - vii. BRITTA L. E. WILLIAMS, b. Abt. 1875.
  - viii. LEONORA ESTELLA WILLIAMS, b. Abt. 1878.
- **131.** ENOS<sup>10</sup> CROUSE (*REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1839 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>344</sup>, and died Aft. 1880<sup>345</sup>. He married MARY ELIZABETH BENNETT July 03, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>346</sup>.

### Children of ENOS CROUSE and MARY BENNETT are:

- i. REBECCA JANE<sup>11</sup> CROUSE, b. Abt. 1863, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>347</sup>; d. January 04, 1930, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>347</sup>.
- 387. ii. ELLA MAY CROUSE, b. Abt. 1866, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 26, 1929.
  - iii. ALBERT Y. CROUSE, b. September 26, 1869, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>348</sup>; d. February 28, 1953, Sarasota, Florida<sup>349,350</sup>.
  - FRANKLIN HOWARD CROUSE, b. March 17, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>351</sup>; d. December 27, 1934, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>351</sup>; m. CLARA BELLE HUFFMAN, April 22, 1894, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>352</sup>.
  - v. MARY WINIFRED CROUSE, b. January 16, 1876, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>353</sup>; d. August 23, 1950, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>353</sup>; m. ? LEONARD.
- 388. vi. JOHN FRED CROUSE, b. Abt. 1879, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1979.
- 389. vii. ALICE L. CROUSE, b. March 06, 1889, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 12, 1979, Clearwater, Florida.
- **132.** CAROLINE<sup>10</sup> CROUSE (*REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 07, 1841 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>354</sup>, and died March 23, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married SILAS WATERS MARTIN Aft. 1860, son of DANIEL MARTIN and RACHEL RUSH.

Child of CAROLINE CROUSE and SILAS MARTIN is:

- 390. i. SAMUEL D. 11 MARTIN, b. Abt. 1868.
- **133.** JACOB L.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 02, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>355</sup>, and died April 10, 1913 in

Isabella County, Michigan<sup>356</sup>. He married SARAH JACOBS January 06, 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>357</sup>, daughter of HENRY JACOBS and RACHEL WOOD.

#### Notes for JACOB L. FORDYCE:

Jacob L. Fordyce, farmer, section 34, Gilmore Township, was born April 2, 1828, in Greene Co., Pa. His parents, Archibald G. and Nancy (Leonard) Fordyce, were both natives of Pennsylvania, where the father is still living. The mother died in 1847.

Mr. Fordyce studied medicine in his earlier years, and at 25 years of age went to West Virginia and commenced its practice, to which he devoted 12 years at Little's Mills, Tyler County. March 28, 1865, he came to Isabella County and located on 120 acres of land in Coe Township. In 1871, he disposed of the place by sale and purchased 160 acres in Gilmore Township, with a small tract of 12 acres cleared. He has since sold 80 acres, and retains but one-half his original acreage. On this he has good and suitable farm buildings. He served as Supervisor of Coe Township two terms, and has filled the same position four terms in Gilmore. He is a Republican in political affiliation.

He was married Jan. 6, 1853, in Greene Co., Pa., to Sarah, daughter of Henry and Rachel (wood) Jacobs. She was born March 31, 1834. Following is the record of the nine children born to Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce, four of whom are deceased: Lakins was born Jan. 5, 1854; Clarinda, April 29, 1859; Eli, Aug. 25, 1861; Silas, Dec. 17, 1865; Horace, Feb. 2, 1871; William was born Nov. 8, 1855 (died Sept. 21, 1863, of diptheria); Jarret, born Oct. 4, 1857 (drowned July 17, 1861); and unnamed child died of measles March 2, 1863, who was born Feb. 24, of the same year; John Linza, born Feb. 1, 1868 (died Feb. 1, 1884, of malignant erysipelas).

The parents are zealous member of the Disciple's Church.

Portrait & Biographical Record, Isabella County, Michigan (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), pages 433-434

#### Children of JACOB FORDYCE and SARAH JACOBS are:

- 391. i. LAKINS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 05, 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 06, 1924.
  - WILLIAM FORDYCE, b. November 08, 1855, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>; d. September 21, 1863, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>.
  - iii. JARRET FORDYCE, b. October 04, 1857, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>; d. July 17, 1861, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>.
  - iv. CLARINDA FORDYCE, b. April 29, 1859, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>; d. Aft. 1884; m. ADELMER C. SEYMORE, December 23, 1882, Gilmore Township, Isabella County, Michigan.
- 392. v. ELI FORDYCE, b. August 25, 1861, Tyler County, West Virginia; d. 1920, Isabella County, Michigan.
  - vi. (INFANT) FORDYCE, b. February 24, 1863, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>; d. March 02, 1863, Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>357</sup>.
  - vii. SILAS FORDYCE, b. December 17, 1865, Coe Township, Isabella County, Michigan<sup>357</sup>.
  - viii. JOHN LINZA FORDYCE, b. February 01, 1868, Coe Township, Isabella County, Michigan<sup>357</sup>; d. February 01, 1884, Isabella County, Michigan<sup>357</sup>.
  - ix. HORACE FORDYCE, b. February 02, 1871, Isabella County, Michigan<sup>357</sup>; d. 1954.

**134.** ELIZABETH JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 01, 1830 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died August 20, 1907 in Cadillac, Michigan. She married LaFayette Eagon 1848 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of URIAH EAGON and CASSANDRA ADAMSON.

### Notes for ELIZABETH JANE FORDYCE:

Mrs. Jane Eagon quietly passed away Friday, August 20, at the home of her daughter, in Cadillac, Michigan, after an illness of several weeks. Elizabeth Jane Fordyce was born in Cente Township, Greene County, Pa., March 1, 1830, her father being the late Archibald G. Fordyce. At the age of eighteen, she was married to Lafayette Eagon. They made their home in Greene County until 1865 when they moved to central Michigan, where they bravely passed through the hardships incident to pioneer life. Of the twelve children born to them the five who are still living are Archibald, of Elm Hall, Mich., Uriah, of Wheeler, Mich., Alonzo and Mrs. C. L. Chadwick of Cadillac, Mich., and Frank, of Blue Earth City, Minn. She also leaves three sisters and one brother. At an early age Mrs. Eagon united with the Christian church and she

ahs always lived a consistent christian life. She was devoted to her family and ever ready to lend a helping hand to those in sickness or trouble. Funeral services were held in the Christian church in Shepherd, Mich., and interment made in the Shepherd cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and LAFAYETTE EAGON are:

- i. ARCHIBALD<sup>11</sup> EAGON, b. Abt. 1848.
- ii. NANCY EAGON, b. 1850.
- iii. CEPHAS EAGON, b. March 03, 1856<sup>358</sup>; d. February 24, 1858, Pennsylvania<sup>358</sup>.
- iv. FLORRA EAGON, b. Abt. 1857<sup>358</sup>; d. July 21, 1862<sup>358</sup>.
- v. CLARRA EAGON, b. Abt. 1858; d. July 24, 1862<sup>358</sup>.
- vi. ISABEL EAGON, b. August 07, 1859<sup>358</sup>; d. August 27, 1862<sup>358</sup>.
- vii. URIAH EAGON.
- 393. viii. ALONZO EAGON, b. 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 04, 1932, Detroit, Michigan.
  - ix. FRANK EAGON.
  - x. SARAH M. EAGON, d. November 09, 1867, Isabella County, Michigan.

**135.** MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 30, 1832 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>359</sup>, and died February 04, 1922 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>359</sup>. She married JESSE C. WOOD<sup>360</sup> April 08, 1854 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>361</sup>, son of WILLIAM WOOD and ANN CHESNEY.

Children of MARIA FORDYCE and JESSE WOOD are:

- 394. i. WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup> WOOD, b. June 23, 1855, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 12, 1936.
- ii. ARCHIBALD FORDYCE WOOD, b. September 05, 1858, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 29, 1920.
- 396. iii. EZRA SAYERS WOOD, b. December 09, 1859, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 18, 1895, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. FERNANDO WOOD, b. August 06, 1861, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>361</sup>; d. April 05, 1902, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>362,363</sup>.

## Notes for FERNANDO WOOD:

Died at the home of his mother, Mrs. Maria Wood, four miles west of Rogersville, on the 5th inst., Fernando Wood, aged 41 years, 7 months and 29 days. Bright's disease was the cause of his death. He was born at Holbrook on August 6, 1860, and was a son of Jesse, now deceased, and Maria (nee Fordyce) Wood, and was the fourth in a family of eight children. He left this section when quite young and after spending a few years in West Virginia went west and for the past twelve years has been a resident of South Dakota, returning from there less than a year ago. He was unmarried. The deceased was a gentleman in the truest sense of the word - honest, true-hearted, modest and unassuming, and was beloved by all who knew him. He lived an exemplary life, worthy of the highest emulation, and though we shall meet him on earth no more, he will ever live in our hearts and we hope some day to greet him in that heavenly home above. Funeral services were held Sunday afternoon at the Willow Grove Christian church, conducted by Rev. W. F. McKain, after which his remains were laid to rest in the old Fordyce cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

-----

Composed in loving memory of Fernando Wood who departed this life in the home of his mother, in Center township, Greene county, Pa., April 5th, 1902, by

Spencer S. Fordyce

Dear brother of our childhood days, So winning in thy smiles and way; Thy deeds of love, thy word of cheer, That makes thee to our hearts so dear, Proclaimed with no uncertain sound Thy character, to all around.

Born mid the Pennsylvania hills

Whose gushing springs and babling rills Furnish the life to vine clad bowers, Refresh the foliage, grass and flowers, Orchard and forest trees so great That beautifies the Keystone state.

At Holbrook, on old Tenmiles stream, Whose water in the sunlight gleam; Reflecting willow tree and birch, Reflecting shadows of the church, Whose spires are pointing to the sky To indicate thy home on high.

There on the hill side thou has played And rambled in the forest shade With brothers, sisters, at thy side. And scan'd the hilltops far and wide, United in our childish glee And in affection us and thee.

And when by duty called away To make a temporary stay In country of Hanuawa great Within our sister mountain state, Thine eyes behld extending wide The Forests of Virginia pride.

Thy love of beauty hath been blest In roaming o'er the mighty West, Across the Mississippi wide With golden crops on either side, Her cities with their lofty domes Prairie flowers and happy homes.

To the Dakotas next he goes
Near where the laughing waters flows,
Where forests vast of strange sweet flowers
Breathe contentment to lonely hours,
As travler now he ceased to roam
And made this far off land his home.

And for eight years with might and main He broke the sod and sowed the grain, Working by hand and by machine The treasures of the earth to glean, Till warned by illness and by pain He sought his native land again.

But e'er a year, behold a cloud Behold a coffin and a shroud, The weary moan, the dying gasp As death was tightening his grasp, A mound, with him we loved, below All shrouded by the stainless snow.

Fit emblem of a stainless life Untarnished by ill will or strife, Expressing a willingness to go He closed his eyes to all below, Trusting to God the only wise To open them in Paradise. Where all our loved and lost we'll meet Where all the pure in heart shall greet, Shall meet to separate no more Upon that happy golden shore, In that salubrious sinny clime That changes not with changing time.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

- v. SILAS WOOD, b. December 27, 1863, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 25, 1944, Hiller, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. NANCY WOOD, b. February 08, 1866, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>364</sup>; d. June 19, 1941<sup>365,366</sup>; m. JAMES ALBERT HARRIS.
  - vii. JESSE WOOD, b. April 16, 1868, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>366</sup>; d. May 24, 1918, Spencer, West Virginia<sup>366</sup>.

#### Notes for JESSE WOOD:

Jesse Wood, formerly of near Holbrook, died Friday afternoon, May 24, at 2:30 o'clock in the State hospital at Spencer, W. Va. His death was due to tuberculosis. Mr. Wood was aged 46 years and was a son of the late Jesse Wood, who has been dead for over 20 years, and Mrs. Maria Fordyce Wood, of the Holbrook vicinity, who survives at the advanced age of 86 years. The deceased was formerly on of Center township's most successful school teachers. Besides his mother, the following brothers and sisters survive: archibald Wood, of Rogersville R.D. 1; Silas and WIlliam Wood, of Holbrook; Mrs. James Harris, of Holbrook, and Mrs. Richard Tustin, of Reese's Mill. The remains were brought to Waynesburg and upon arrival were taken to the home of Silas Wood where funeral services were held. Interment was in the Fordyce cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- viii. CLARINDA WOOD, b. July 21, 1873, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>367</sup>; d. June 06, 1945, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>367</sup>; m. JOHN ABRAHAM TUSTIN, March 31, 1907, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>368</sup>.
- **136.** SARAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 22, 1834 in Pennsylvania<sup>369</sup>, and died August 19, 1912<sup>369</sup>. She married EDWARD WOOD <sup>370</sup> December 25, 1862 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>371</sup>, son of WILLIAM WOOD and HANNAH HARTLEY.

Children of SARAH FORDYCE and EDWARD WOOD are:

- i. CORYDON FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> WOOD, b. October 20, 1872, near St. Louis, Michigan; d. September 16, 1949, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ANNETTE WOOD, d. Abt. 1949, Charlotte, North Carolina; m. ? LONG.
- **137.** WILLIAM C.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 10, 1835 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>372</sup>, and died May 21, 1888<sup>372</sup>. He married MALINDA SIMMONS, daughter of SPENCER SIMMONS and MARY?

Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and MALINDA SIMMONS are:

- i. DORA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>373</sup>.
- 399. ii. ARCHIBALD FORDYCE, b. October 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 400. iii. JACOB E. FORDYCE, b. January 1879, near Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1951.
- **138.** SILAS C.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 20, 1842 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>374</sup>, and died January 27, 1907 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>375,376</sup>. He married (1) MARY JANE ORNDOFF January 23, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>377,378</sup>, daughter of JESSE ORNDOFF and ISABELLA MOONEY. He married (2) REBECCA A. PHILLIPS January 10, 1899 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>379</sup>.

### Notes for SILAS C. FORDYCE:

SILAS FORDYCE, a farmer of Holbrook, Pennsylvania, was born June 20, 1842, on the old Fordyce homestead in Center Township. His parents were Archibald G. and Nancy Fordyce (nee Leonard) who were born in this county, Mr. Fordyce, December 4, 1807, and his wife March 2, 1809. They were married March 11, 1827, and remained in this county until Mrs. Fordyce's death, which occurred October 22, 1855. After her death, Mr. Fordyce was united in marriage with Elizabeth Simmons, a native of Washington County. On January 23, 1862, Silas Fordyce married Mary J. Orndoff who was born in Whiteley Township October 1, 1842. She is a daughter of Jesse and Isabella Orndoff. Mr. Fordyce and wife are the parents of ten children of whom nine are living: Nancy B.; William L.; Jesse; Louella E.; Susan; Archibald; Nevada; Garfield; Frank; and Lillie, deceased. The subject of this sketch was raised on a farm and has been engaged in farming and stock raising almost all his life. He owns 300 acres of land where he resides with his family. In politics Mr. Fordyce is a Republican. When the (Civil) War broke out he enlisted in the Eighteenth Pennsylvania Cavalry and served his country one year and eight months during which he was in a number of serious engagements. He and his wife are consistent members of the Christian Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888, Page 578

#### Notes for Mary Jane Orndoff:

Died, Nov. 4, 1897, at her home on Hargus Creek, near Woodruff, Pa., Mrs. Jane Fordyce, wife of Silas Fordyce, aged 55 years. The deceased was a great sufferer, having lingered many months with pulmonary trouble. During her protracted illness there was not a murmur or complaint. She faced death with calm resignation and christian fortitude. She united with the family of God many years ago, since which time she lived a devoted and consecrated life. The pure, sweet, spotless life which she leved clearly evinces the fact that she had availed herself of the riches of the indwelling Christ. She was a woman of strong convictions, constantly in the path of duty, lending a helping hand to suffering humanity, with an unstinted hand she fed the poor, in trouble she was a peacemaker, in sickness she was both a physician and a mother. Like her Master, she fed all with whom she came in contact on the milk of human kindness. The Christian church at Willow Grove, of which she was a member, and the entire communityh fully realize that they have sustained an irreparable loss, but meekly and in sorrow submit to the rulings of Him who doeth all things well. She leave a father, stepmother, five sons, four daughters and a devoted husband to mourn their loss. Funeral services were conducted at the Christian chapel by Elders Larimer and Jobes, after which interment took place at the Fordyce cemetery.

### Newspaper obituary, source unknown

#### Children of SILAS FORDYCE and MARY ORNDOFF are:

- i. NANCY BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. June 18, 1863, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 16, 1944, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. WILLIAM L. FORDYCE, b. September 1866, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Abt. September 1958.
- 403. iii. JESSE L. FORDYCE, b. July 1868, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 03, 1932.
- 404. iv. LUELLA E. FORDYCE, b. November 25, 1870, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 07, 1934.
- 405. v. SUSANNA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1873, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. LILLY FORDYCE, b. September 27, 1874, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>380</sup>; d. March 11, 1879, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>380</sup>.
- vii. ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE FORDYCE, b. August 01, 1876, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 27, 1948, Washington, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. NEVADA FORDYCE, b. August 31, 1878, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>380</sup>; d. April 25, 1905, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>380,381</sup>.

#### Notes for NEVADA FORDYCE:

Miss Vadie Fordyce

After lingering for some time, and almost hourly waiting her release from this world of pain and suffering, Vadie Fordyce, daughter of Silas Fordyce, of Rogersville, heard the call of the angel of death on Tuesday, April 25, 1905. Vadie had suffered with that dread disease consumption for more than two years, and in all this time there was no word of complaint, being for some time perfectly resigned to her

fate. Vadie early in life gave herself to the Master and became a member of the Willow Grove Christian church. Frequently we met with her to read and pray and a number of times she asked for the communion and a few intimate friends enjoyed this service with her. When life was ebbing away Vadie was very happy and had visions and dreams of heaven, and in her fancy saw her mother , who had gone on before, waiting to welcome her to that place where partings will be no more. She loved the sweet songs of Zion, and made the arrangements for her funeral service, desiring it to be held in the home church at Willow Grove. A large number of friends followed Vadie to her resting place, and through their tears rejoiced in the bright hope of the christian heart. Beside her father and stepmother she is survived by five brothers and three sisters, the latter being: Mrs. William Moore, of Holbrook; W. L. Fordyce of Bluff; Jesse Fordyce, Washington, Pa.;Mrs. Joseph Orndoff, of Oak Forest; Mrs. J. L. Kiger, of Harveys; Arch, Garfield and Frank of Rogersville.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- 407. ix. GARFIELD G. FORDYCE, b. July 1880, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - x. FRANK FORDYCE, b. August 27, 1884, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>382</sup>; d. July 27, 1906, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>382,383</sup>.
- **139.** BARNET<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1848 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>384</sup>, and died 1906<sup>384</sup>. He married MARTHA? Abt. 1868.

Children of BARNET FORDYCE and MARTHA? are:

- i. AMOS B. 11 FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1869, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 385.
- ii. NANCY M. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1871, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>386</sup>.
- iii. ARCHIBALD FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1873, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>386</sup>; d. Aft. 1910.
- iv. SILAS FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1875, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>386</sup>.
- v. MARY FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1877, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 386.
- vi. CLARINDA FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1878, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>386</sup>.
- 408. vii. CHARLES A. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1881, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1946.
- **140.** CLARINDA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1851 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>387</sup>, and died December 09, 1907 in Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>387,388</sup>. She married ANNANIAS R. WHYTE, son of JOHN WHITE and MARY?.

Children of CLARINDA FORDYCE and ANNANIAS WHYTE are:

- i. George<sup>11</sup> Whyte.
- ii. JOHN E. WHYTE, b. Abt. 1875.
- iii. ALBERT B. WHYTE, b. February 02, 1877, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. August 14, 1952, Johnson City, Tennessee.

#### Notes for ALBERT B. WHYTE:

Albert B. White, 75 years, of Dalton, Georgia, former insurance broker in Greene County, died Thursday, August 14, 1952, in the Veterans Hospital, Johnson City, Tenn. He was a son of A. R. and Marinda Fordyce White, and was born February 2, 1877, at Rogersville. Mr. White was a member of K Company, 10th Regiment, Spanish-American War. In 1940, he retired from business and went to Georgia. He was a member of the Southern Fox Hunters Association. Surviving are four brothers, John, George, Clyde and Harold White, all of Waynesburg, and one sister, Mrs. Artie Headley, of Winterset, Iowa. Funeral services were held Monday in the Church Funeral Home in Waynesburg, conducted by the Rev. Paul P. Holden. Interment in Oakmont Cemetery. Military rites at the grave.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Albert B. White, 75, of Delton, Ga., well known Greene County insurance broker, died at 5 a.m. Thursday, August 14, 1952, in the Veterans Hospital at Johnson City, Tenn.

Mr. White was born February 2, 1877, at Rogersville, and was s on of the late A. R. and Clarinda Fordyce White.

-----

Upon his retirement as an insurance broker in 1940, he left Waynesburg and thereafter resided in Atlanta and Delton, Ga. He was interested in the Fox Hunters Association throughout the south.

He was a Spanish-American War veteran and a member of Company K of Waynesburg.

Surviving are four brothers, John, George, Clyde and Harold White, all of Waynesburg, and one sister, Mrs. Artie Headley, of Winterset, Iowa.

-----

WHITE - Friends of Albert B. White, of Delton, Ga., who died Thursday, August 14, 1952, will be received after 1 p.m. Saturday, August 16, at the George I. Church Funeral Home, Waynesburg, where funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Monday, August 18, 1952, in charge of Rev. Paul P. Holden. Interment in Rosemont Cemetery with military rites at graveside.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

- iv. ARTIE WHYTE, b. Abt. 1879, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. CARY L. HEADLEE, January 23, 1907, Willow Grove, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>389</sup>.
- v. CLYDE A. WHYTE, b. December 25, 1884, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 19, 1968, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. FLORA WHYTE, b. June 01, 1891<sup>390</sup>; d. April 01, 1897<sup>390</sup>.
  - vii. HAROLD R. (DOC) WHYTE, b. September 15, 1893, Hargus Creek, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>391</sup>; d. February 21, 1978, St. Petersburg, Florida<sup>391</sup>; m. CATHERINE ANDERSON, July 14, 1921<sup>391</sup>.

Notes for HAROLD R. (DOC) WHYTE:

Harold R. (Doc) Whyte, 84, of 168 South Cumberland Street, Waynesburg, died at 1 p.m. Tuesday, February 21, 1978, in St. Anthony's Hospital, St. Petersburg, Fla., following a long illness.

He was born September 15, 1893, in Center Township (Hargus Creek) a son of A. R. and Clarinda Fordyce Whyte. His wife, Catherine (Kate) Anderson Whyte, whom he married July 14, 1921, survives.

He spent his early life in Rogersville and since 1922 at Waynesburg where he was a member of the First Christian Church and the Men's Sunday School Bible Class.

He was a well known retired school teacher, having taught for over 46 years. During the last several years of his teaching career he had been principal at the South Ward Elementary School at Waynesburg.

He had attended elementary school in Center Township and was a member of the first graduating class of the former Center Township High School. He had attended Waynesburg College and received his teaching certificate from Clark University, Wooster, Mass.

He was a member of the Pennsylvania State Retired Teachers' Association.

Mr. Whyte had served as a member of Company K, 110th Pennsylvania Infantry from Greene County during the Mexican Border Conflict in 1916 and with the American Expeditionary Forces in France during World War I, in which he had been severely wounded in action.

He was a member of James Farrell American Legion Post 330, Waynesburg; and also a life member of B. P. O. Elks Lodge 757, Waynesburg.

Mr. Whyte was an avid sportsman and was well known as a player on early baseball teams in Greene County. He played baseball at Waynesburg College while attending the former Spring Normal school classes for teachers and also in the first Waynesburg Church League teams in 1915 and 1916.

Mr. Whyte had no children.

Surviving in addition to his wife, Catherine (Kate) Anderson Whyte, are several nieces and nephews.

**141.** ALBERT GILES<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 14, 1859 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>392</sup>, and died July 30, 1902 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>392</sup>. He married MELISSA BURGE, daughter of WILLIAM BURGE and MARGARET KNIGHT.

#### Notes for Albert Giles Fordyce:

FORDYCE - A. G. Fordyce, merchant of Bluff, died Wednesday evening July 30, 1902. Mr. Fordyce arose as usual Wednesday morning and went to the store and swept out. Soon after he was taken sick, after noon Dr. Gromes, of Oak Forest, arrived but the patient was unconscious. He had been drinking some cinnamon and peppermint drops which is thought to have contained enough wood alcohol to cause death. Deceased leaves a wife and seven children. He was a brother to Barney Fordyce, of this place and Silas Fordyce and Mrs. Ananias White, of Bluff. Jesse Fordyce, of Waynesburg, is a nephew. The funeral takes place to-day.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of ALBERT FORDYCE and MELISSA BURGE are:

- 410. i. JACOB G. 11 FORDYCE, b. January 1880, Pennsylvania; d. October 01, 1957.
- 411. ii. HENRY LEWIS FORDYCE, b. August 06, 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 27, 1971, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 412. iii. OLIVE E. FORDYCE, b. April 10, 1883, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 24, 1972, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 413. iv. ELLA N. FORDYCE, b. April 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. ELSIE FORDYCE, b. July 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 414. vi. ALVAH A. FORDYCE, b. March 31, 1889, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 14, 1948, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. MADONNA M. FORDYCE, b. March 21, 1891, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>392</sup>; d. February 11, 1892, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>392</sup>.
- 415. viii. ARCHIBALD OTTO FORDYCE, b. April 26, 1893, near Bluff, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **142.** JESSE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 28, 1831 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>393,394</sup>, and died April 14, 1885 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>395,396</sup>. He married RACHEL ORNDOFF November 10, 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>396</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM ORNDOFF and SOLOME WISECARVER.

# Notes for JESSE FORDYCE:

JESSE FORDYCE, deceased, was a resident of Center Township, Greene County, Penn., where he was born May 28, 1831. He was a son of Jacob and Martha Fordyce, natives of Greene County, now deceased. Jesse was united in marriage, November 10, 1859, with Rachel Orndoff. Mrs. Fordyce was born in Center Township, this county, September 19, 1829, and is a daughter of William and Salome Orndoff (nee Wisecarver). Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce are the parents of one child - Ardella, born April 5, 1861. Mr. Fordyce was reared on a farm and engaged in farming through life. At the time of his death he was the owner of ninety-six acres of land, where his widow and daughter now reside. He belonged to the Methodist Protestant Church, of which Mrs. Fordyce is also a devoted member. In politics, Mr. Fordyce was a Republican. He departed this life April 14, 1885, and by his death the township lost a good citizen, and his family a kind father and husband.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888, Page 579

### Child of JESSE FORDYCE and RACHEL ORNDOFF is:

 i. ARDELLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 05, 1861, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 02, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. **143.** HANNAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 15, 1832 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>397</sup>, and died May 13, 1877<sup>397</sup>. She married JOHN REMLEY.

Children of HANNAH FORDYCE and JOHN REMLEY are:

MARTHA ANN<sup>11</sup> REMLEY, b. October 10, 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>398,399</sup>; d. January 18, 1956, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>399</sup>; m. ROBERT WELLS, September 06, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for MARTHA ANN REMLEY: Mrs. Martha Wells Dies AT Age Of 101

WAYNESBURG, Jan. 18 - Mrs. Martha Ann Remley Wells, 101, of Waynesburg R.D. 5, formerly of the Hargus Creek and Oak Forest Communities, died at 12:30 p.m. today, in the Curry Memorial Home, Waynesburg R.D. 5, after an illness of four years.

She was born October 10, 1854. She celebrrated her 101st birthday at the home last October and was acclaimed Greene County's only living Centenarian.

She resided in Missouri during her childhood and came to Greene County when she was 11 years old. She had lived in the two communities until she was taken to the Curry Home in March, 1953. She had been bedfast since she was 97.

She was a daughter of the late John and Hannah Fordyce Remley.

She was married September 6, 1876, to Robert Wells, who died May 22, 1903.

She was a member of the Pursley Baptist Church.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- ii. MARY V. REMLEY, b. Abt. 1860; d. Aft. 1880.
- **144.** MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1836 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>400</sup>, and died Bef. 1880. She married JOHN B. COOPER.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and JOHN COOPER are:

- i. HANNAH LEE<sup>11</sup> COOPER, b. April 26, 1863, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 24, 1939, Brave, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. MASON COOPER, b. Abt. 1861.
- **145.** ARCHIBALD<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 11, 1837 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>401</sup>, and died September 24, 1899 in Isabella County, Michigan<sup>401</sup>. He married MARTHA J. LEONARD August 25, 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>402</sup>.

Notes for MARTHA J. LEONARD:

Mrs. Archibald Fordyce Passes Away Friday at the Age of 88 Years

Funeral services were held Monday afternoon at two o'clock at the Coe church for Mrs. Archibald Fordyce, who passed away Friday, Feb. 1st, aged 88 years, 3 months and 3 days.

Martha Leonard was born in Greene County, Penns., January 7, 1841. In August 1859, she was united in marriage with Archibald Fordyce. To this union was born one son, Ezekiel C., who departed this life three years ago. Mrs. Fordyce and her husband came to Michigan in March, 1865. In her early girlhood, she united with the Christian church and was faithful to the last.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of Archibald Fordyce and Martha Leonard is:

418. i. EZEKIEL C. 11 FORDYCE, b. 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1926, Isabella County, Michigan.

**146.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1839 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>403</sup>, and died 1918<sup>403</sup>. She married GEORGE H. WATSON.

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and GEORGE WATSON are:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>11</sup> WATSON, b. 1870<sup>403</sup>; d. 1928<sup>403</sup>
   ii. J. PERRY WATSON, b. 1864<sup>403</sup>; d. 1896<sup>403</sup>

**147.** SIMEON RINEHART<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 07, 1841 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 404, and died June 29, 1907 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>405</sup>. He married ELIZABETH ORNDOFF June 22, 1867<sup>406</sup>, daughter of JESSE ORNDOFF and SUSAN WEAR.

#### Notes for Simeon Rinehart Fordyce:

S. R. FORDYCE, farmer, Rogersville, Pennsylvania, was born in Center Township August 7, 1841. He is a son of Jacob and Martha Fordyce who were natives of Greene County and now deceased. On June 22, 1867 S. R. Fordyce married Elizabeth Orndoff, who was born in Greene County on March 13, 1850. She is a daughter of Jesse and Susan Orndoff (nee Wear). Mr. Orndoff was born in Franklin Township May 20, 1816, and Mrs. Orndoff in West Virginia November 21, 1826 and they reside in Center Township. Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce are the parents of two children, Archibald and Edison. Mr. Fordyce was born and reared on his present farm and has been engaged in farming the most of his life. He owns about 111 acres of land where he and his family reside. In politics he is a Republican, During the late Rebellion he enlisted in the service of his country in Company I, eight P.R.V.C. and was in the service almost three years, passing through many serious engagements. Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce are faithful members of the M.P. Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888, Page 579

Children of SIMEON FORDYCE and ELIZABETH ORNDOFF are:

- i. ARCHIBALD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 24, 1868, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>407</sup>; d. October 03,
- ii. EDISON FORDYCE, b. December 12, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>407</sup>; d. June 25, 1938<sup>407</sup>.

**148.** NANCY JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1843 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>408</sup>, and died April 03, 1922 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOHN T. COLE Bet. 1860 - 1870, son of ABIJAH COLE and MARY TUSTIN.

Notes for Nancy Jane Fordyce:

MRS. NANCY COLE DIES AFTER A LONG ILLNESS

Waynesburg, April 4. - Mrs. Nancy Cole, aged 77 years, widow of John Cole, who had been a invalid for the last 12 years as a result of an attack of rheumatism, died last night shortly before 12 o'clock at the home of her son, Jesse Cole, near the Pursley Baptist church.

Mrs. Cole was a daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Jacob Fordyce. She was the last member of a family of ten children. Mrs. Cole was a member of the Methodist Episcopal church. The son, Jesse Cole, with whom she made her home is the only surviving child. Three grandsons also survive.

Short funeral services will be held at the Cole home Wednesday afternoon at 1 o'clock. Further services will be held in the Pusrley Baptist church at 1:30 o'clock in charge of Rev. J. F. Pry of Hollidays Cove, W. Va. Interment will be in the Fordyce cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown, April, 1922

Children of Nancy Fordyce and John Cole are:

- i. MATTIE<sup>11</sup> COLE, b. September 11, 1873, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>409</sup>; d. November 15, 1880, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>409</sup>.
- 419. ii. JESSE COLE, b. Abt. 1878, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. HORACE COLE.

**149.** MARTHA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1847 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>410</sup>, and died Aft. 1880<sup>411</sup>. She married ZADOCK WELLS Aft. 1870, son of JESSE WELLS and SIDNEY?

Children of MARTHA FORDYCE and ZADOCK WELLS are:

- i. JESSE<sup>11</sup> WELLS, b. Abt. 1875, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 421. ii. JACOB WELLS, b. July 24, 1875, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 06, 1945, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. BENJAMIN WELLS, b. Abt. 1877, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>411</sup>.
  - iv. ABRAHAM L. WELLS, b. March 11, 1880, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>412,413</sup>; d. May 21, 1950, Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>414</sup>; m. ROSE PHELPS, October 04, 1913, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>415</sup>.
- 422. v. GEORGE W. WELLS, b. October 10, 1880, Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1959.
- **150.** SOLOMON M.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN WESLEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1838, and died March 1928 in Isabella County, Michigan. He married HARRIET SMITH 1875 in Isabella County, Michigan.

Notes for SOLOMON M. FORDYCE: Solomon Fordyce

The funeral of Solomon Fordyce one of the few remaining veterans of the Civil War, was held last Thursday afternoon at 2:00 o'clock, at the Christian church, Rev. Vanetter and Rev. Mayhew officiating. All places of business were closed for the funeral, and school was dismissed. Flags were displayed along the street at half meet as a tribute to his war record. A large crowd was out to the funeral to do honor to an old veteran and a respected citizen. Among those present were P.J. Phenix, Sherman Allen, and Mr. Caszatt, the only surviving members of the Civil War who reside in this immediate vicinity Several members of the American legion were present in uniform and the members of Salt River Lodge F. and A. M. of which Mr. Fordyce was a charter member were present. It was a fitting tribute to one who had been a loyal citizen not only in the service of his country but to his town and community. Burial was at Salt River cemetery. Solomon Fordyce, son of John and Sarah Fordyce, was born in Greene county, Pa., in 1838. At the age of 23 years, he enlisted in the 1st West Virginia Infantry for the short term and at the expiration re-enlisted for three years, and then again re-enlisted and served to the end of the war. During the last year of his service he was sargent in Company 01 2nd West Virginia Infantry. He came to Michigan in 1867 when Coe township was but a wilderness. lit later established a general store at Salt River (now Shepherd) which he conducted for several years. In 1875 he was married to Harriet Smith who died in 1893. Be is survived by 6 children\* Charles of Shepherd; Mrs. Wilbur Johnson of Howell; Mrs. Will Rome of St. Clair; Mrs. Will Aldrich of Shepherd; Mrs. Emerson Orth of Owosso; and Vern Fordyce of Chelsea. A son, Elmer, died in 1894. One brother Orcott Fordyce of Shepherd and 6 grandchildren and 2 great grandchildren also survive.

(From the scrapbook of Anna Koyl. Newspaper unknown. Hand dated April 20, 1928.)

Children of SOLOMON FORDYCE and HARRIET SMITH are:

- i. CHARLES<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. VERN FORDYCE.
- iii. ELMER FORDYCE, d. 1904.

**151.** ELIZABETH M. FORDYCE (*JOHN WESLEY*, *JACOB*, *SAMUEL*, *HUGH*, *PETER*, *JOHN*, *SAMUEL*, *MARTIN*, *HUGH*, was born January 22, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 28, 1925 in Shepherd, Michigan. She married MORRIS PETHTEL April 1866.

Notes for ELIZABETH M. FORDYCE: Elizabeth M. Fordyce Pethtel

Elizabeth M. Fordyce, daughter of John W. and Sarah Fordyce, was born in Greene County, Pennsylvania, January 22, 1842, and died at the home of her daughter, Mrs. William Burnham of Shepherd, Michigan, February 28, 1925, aged 83 years.

She was united in marriage to Morris Pethtel in April, 1866. To this union were born six children of whom four are left to mourn their loss: Nora Burnham of Shepherd, Thomas N. of Coe, Myrtle Woods of Belvedere, Kansas, and Nellie A. Baldwin of Flint. Charles and Earlie died in infancy. Her husband preceded her in death January 4, 1880. She leaves two brothers, Solomon H. Fordyce and W. S. Fordyce of Shepherd, four grandchildren, three great grandchildren, and a host of friends.

She joined the Christian church in early life and has since lived a consistent christian.

Funeral services were conducted at the Burnham home Tuesday, Rev. I. W. Kimberling of the Christian church of St. Louis officiating.

Newspaper obituary, date and source unknown

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and MORRIS PETHTEL are:

- i. NORA<sup>11</sup> PETHEL, m. WILLIAM BURNHAM.
- ii. THOMAS N. PETHEL.
- iii. MYRTLE PETHEL, m. ? WOODS.
- iv. NELLIE A. PETHEL, m. ? BALDWIN.
- v. CHARLES PETHEL.
- vi. EARL PETHEL.

**152.** WINFIELD SCOTT<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN WESLEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 02, 1852 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 18, 1930 in Shepherd, Isabella County, Michigan<sup>416</sup>. He married (1) CLARA PARKINSON July 04, 1876 in Isabella County, Michigan. He married (2) MARY E. KIRBY July 20, 1899.

Notes for Winfield Scott Fordyce:

Winfield S. Fordyce

Anna Koyl scrapbook. Newspaper unknown. Hand-dated June 26, 1930

OLD AND RESPECTED PIONEER PASSED AWAY VERY SUDDENLY SATURDAY

The sudden death of W.S. Fordyce care as a shock to the community last Saturday evening when he was discovered dead in his chair in the township clerk's office at about 6:30- Mr. Fordyce had been in poor health for some time and Friday night had a very poor spell but was able to be out on Saturday attending to his duties. When he failed to appear at supper time Mrs. Fordyce became worried and requested Edwin Clevenger, a neighbor, to investigate and he found him as described above. In the passing of W.S. Fordyce, or "Scott" as he was most familiarly known, Coe township lost one of its oldest pioneers. He came here with his parents in 1866 and they settled on the farm which he still owned at the time of his death and where he lived until about seven years ago when he moved to Shepherd. Mr. Fordyce has always been held in high esteem by all who knew him and has held many positions of trust in the township. He was supervisor for 7 years, township treasurer for 2 years, and township clerk serving in this capacity at the tine of his death, He was one of the oldest Odd Fellows in the state, having joined Salt River Lodge, No. 239, fifty six years ago as a charter member. He was also a member of the Rebekah order and serving as financial secretary. The funeral was held at the Christian church Wednesday afternoon, with the Odd Fellows conducting the burial services, and was largely attended. The board of supervisors which was in session at Mt. Pleasant recessed and attended as a body and were accompanied by many of the ex supervisors of Coe township and the business places here were closed. Winfield S. Fordyce, son of John W. and Sarah E. Fordyce, was born in Green county, Penn., Nov. 2, 1852, and died Saturday June 21, 1930. age 77 years, 7 months and 19 days. He came to Michigan with his parents at the age of 14 years and located in Coe township where he has since resided. He was married to Clare Parkinson, July 4, 1876# and to this union two children were born, both dying several years ago. His first wife died March 14, 1897, and he was again united in marriage on July 20, 1899, to Mary A. Kirby, To them were born three children, two of whom died in infancy. He is survived by his widow, one daughter, Mrs. John Wright of Alma, and two

grandchildren, Frances and Junior Wright of Alma, and a legion of friends and associates who mourn his departure.

-----

## Winfield Fordyce

Funeral services were held Tuesday afternoon at, 3 o'clock for Winfield S. Fordyce, one of the oldest residents of the township, having moved here with his parents some 64 years ago at the age of 13, and has resided in Coe Township, ever since. It was one of the largest funerals ever held in this village. The board of supervisors, which was in session in Mt. Pleasant, adjourned and attended the services in a body. All business places were closed for the funeral.

While Mr. Fordyce had been in poor health for some time, his death came as a shock to the community. He had been about his duties during the day, Saturday as Township clerks and when he failed to return home for supper an investigation was made and his body was found in a chair by the side of his desk. The body was removed to the Stilgenbauer undertaking home and the coroner summoned from Mt. Pleasant, but it was decided no inquest was necessary.

Mr. Fordyce held many important positions in the township, having been supervisor during the years 1902, 3, 4, 5, 15, 16, 17, was township treasurer in 1900, and 1901, and has been clerk, of the township for the past 7 or 8 years and was still serving in this capacity at the time of his death. He had been a member of the Salt River Lodge i.c.o.r. for the past 56 years, and was a charter member of that organization. He was also a member of the Rebekah Lodge of which he was finance secretary.

Winfield S. Fordyce, son of John W. and Sarah E. Fordyce, was born in Greene county, Pa, Nov. 2, 1852, and was 77 yrs. 7mo and 16 d. of age at the time of his death. At the age of 13, he came to Coe township with his parents and located on the farm which he still owned at the time of his death and where he resided until about 8 yrs. ago when he moved to Shepherd on account of failing health. He was the youngest of a family of 7 children, 4 brothers, 2 sisters. On July 4, 1876, he was married to Clara Parkinson to which union 2 children were born, both having died several years ago. His first wife died March 14, 1897, and he was married to Mary E. Kirby July, 20, 1899. Three children were born to them, 2 of whom died in infancy. He is survived by the widow and 1 daughter, Mrs. John Wright of Alta, and 2 grandchildren, Preacee and Junior Wright.

Children of WINFIELD FORDYCE and MARY KIRBY are:

- i. (INFANT)<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. (INFANT) FORDYCE.
- iii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, m. JOHN WRIGHT.

**153.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> BOWEN (*RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1825 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JAMES DEBOLT Bef. 1850, son of NICHOLAS DEBOLT.

Children of ELIZABETH BOWEN and JAMES DEBOLT are:

- i. SAMUEL<sup>11</sup> DEBOLT, b. Abt. 1847.
- ii. ABNER DEBOLT.
- iii. HOMER DEBOLT, b. Abt. 1848.
- iv. STINSON DEBOLT, b. Abt. 1849.
- v. HUGH DEBOLT.
- vi. FORDYCE DEBOLT.
- vii. CORBLY DEBOLT.
- viii. JAMES DEBOLT.
- ix. WILLIAM DEBOLT.
- x. MIRIAM DEBOLT.
- xi. GIBSON DEBOLT.

**154.** MARY<sup>10</sup> BOWEN (*RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 03, 1830 in Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>417</sup>, and died August 22, 1874 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>417</sup>. She married (1) JUSTUS COWELL Bef. 1850, son of DANIEL COWELL and SUSANNAH?. She married (2) ABNER M. BAILY August 16, 1855 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of JOAB BAILY and JANE MUNDELL.

#### Notes for ABNER M. BAILY:

A. M. BAILEY, retired farmer, Kirby, Penn., is one of the pioneers of Whitley Township, where he was born on his present farm April 30, 1814. His father, Joab Bailey, was a native of Chester County, Penn., and when he was only twelve years of age came with his parents to Greene County, where he married Mrs. Jane Mundell, a native of Greene Township, this county. They lived on Muddy Creek a few years and then purchased the farm on Pleasant Hill in Whiteley Township, now owned by Abner M., and remained on that farm until their death. They were the parents of nine children, of whom only three are living, viz.: Abner M. and two sisters, Jane and Eliza A. Mr. A. M. Bailey was united in marriage the first time, in 1838, with Elizabeth South, born in Dunkard Township, this county, in 1816, a daughter of Enoch and Ruth South (nee Gregg). By this marriage he is the father of six children, four living - Benjamin, Presley, Ruth, wife of William Patterson, and Jane, wife of Jasper Morris; and Ellis and Joab E. (deceased). Mrs. Bailey died in 1849. In 1855, Mr. Bailey took onto himself a helpmate in the person of Mrs. Mary Cowell, who was born in Dunkard Township, this county, in 1824, a daughter of Thomas and Rachael Bowen (nee Fordyce). By this union, Mr. Bailey is the father of four children, two living, viz.: Abner J. and Elvador; and Elizabeth and Susan A. (deceased). Mrs. Mary Baley died in 1874. In 1877, Mr. Bailey was united in the holy bonds of matrimony with Miss Margaret Taylor, who was born in Washington Township in 1825, a daughter of Thomas and Angeline Taylor (nee McCaslin).Mrs. Margaret Bailey departed this life in 1885. Then Mr. Bailey was married the fourth time, November 24, 1885, to Mrs. Ruth A. Hoover, born in Jefferson Township, December 10, 1840, a daughter of Thomas and Elizabeth Wickersham (nee Randolph). During the early years of his life Mr. Bailey was actively engaged in farming and stock-dealing, from which he has secured enough of this world's goods to keep him in comfortable circumstances the remainder of his days. In 1867 he was elected to the office of county tresurer and served one term very creditably. He and his wife are members of the Methodist Protestant Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888. Page 887

-----

Mr. Abner Bailey, an aged and respected citizen of Whiteley township, died Wednesday evening, July 23, 1896, at his home, of a complication of diseases. Mr. Bailey was aged about 82 years. He served a term as county treasurer and made an efficient official. He was a member of the M. E. Church. His surviving children are B. F., of Bedford, Iowa, Presley, of Denver, Colorado, A. J. of Point Marion, E. B. and Mrs. Jane Morris, of Whiteley.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of MARY BOWEN and JUSTUS COWELL are:

- i. RUTH<sup>11</sup> COWELL.
- 423. ii. HETTIE A. COWELL, b. Bef. 1852.

Children of MARY BOWEN and ABNER BAILY are:

- 424. iii. ELIZABETH RACHEL<sup>11</sup> BAILY, b. October 21, 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 01, 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 425. iv. ABNER J. BAILY, b. July 03, 1859, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 20, 1936.
  - v. SUSAN ARABELL BAILY, b. May 30, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>418</sup>; d. April 02, 1885<sup>418</sup>; m. JOHN PETTIT, October 09, 1881<sup>418</sup>.
- 426. vi. ELVADOR B. BAILY, b. January 05, 1867, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1938.
- **155.** SAMUEL F.<sup>10</sup> BOWEN (*RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1837 in Pennsylvania<sup>419</sup>, and died March 29, 1904 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>419</sup>. He married (1) JANE?. He married (2) VIRGINIA TAYLOR.

Children of SAMUEL BOWEN and VIRGINIA TAYLOR are:

- i. CLAUDE<sup>11</sup> BOWEN, b. December 04, 1873, near Abingdon, Knox County, Illinois<sup>420</sup>; d. August 18, 1928, Taylor County, Iowa; m. ESTELLE PEARL EVANS, April 11, 1908<sup>420</sup>.
- 427. ii. EDWIN RAE BOWEN, b. March 10, 1885, Taylor County, Iowa; d. January 22, 1949, Taylor County, Iowa.
  - FRANK BOWEN, b. November 14, 1870, Maquon, Knox County, Illinois<sup>421</sup>; d. April 25, 1900, Taylor County, Iowa<sup>422</sup>; m. EDNA PEARL CHANDLER, November 28, 1894<sup>423</sup>.
- **156.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 24, 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>424</sup>, and died September 15, 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>424</sup>. She married JOHN ZIMMERMAN September 20, 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>424</sup>.

Child of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and JOHN ZIMMERMAN is:

- 428. i. HENRY JAMES<sup>11</sup> ZIMMERMAN, b. September 01, 1850, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 10, 1934.
- **157.** JACOB B.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 10, 1829 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>424</sup>, and died October 23, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>425</sup>. He married ELIZABETH? Abt. 1851.

Children of JACOB FORDYCE and ELIZABETH? are:

- i. MARY J. 11 FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1853<sup>426</sup>.
- ii. MARGARET A. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1853<sup>426</sup>.
- iii. CATHERINE FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1855<sup>426</sup>.
- iv. JEROME FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1856<sup>426</sup>.
- v. DAVID B. FORDYCE, b. 1859<sup>426</sup>.
- **158.** MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 03, 1836 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 427,428, and died April 09, 1900 in Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa 529. She married BOWMAN FULLER December 17, 1857 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania 530, son of DANIEL FULLER and NANCY WHITLATCH.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and BOWMAN FULLER are:

- 429. i. JUSTUS<sup>11</sup> FULLER.
  - ii. WILLIAM FULLER.
  - iii. MYRTLE FULLER, m. ALBERT GOFF.
  - iv. K. L. FULLER, b. July 27, 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania $^{431}$ ; d. June  $1927^{431}$ ; m. DORA E. BABSON, February 22, 1883, Taylor County, Iowa $^{431}$ .
- **159.** RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 15, 1838 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>432</sup>, and died April 16, 1896 in Missouri<sup>432</sup>. She married Lewis Evans Myers December 27, 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>433</sup>, son of Alfred Myers and Jane Evans.

Children of RACHEL FORDYCE and LEWIS MYERS are:

- i. LUCY JANE<sup>11</sup> MYERS, b. March 05, 1862, Greene County , Pennsylvania<sup>433</sup>; d. 1940, Long Beach, California<sup>433</sup>; m. (1) JOHN MOORE, Aft. 1876; m. (2) ? CARPENTER, Unknown, ?.
- ALFRED LYNN MYERS, b. March 30, 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>433</sup>; d. Missouri<sup>433</sup>; m. JOANNA?.
- iii. JAMES MYERS, b. May 22, 1866, Washington County, Iowa<sup>433</sup>; d. September 25, 1898, Mountain Grove, Missouri<sup>433</sup>.
- 430. iv. WILLIAM ALBERT MYERS, b. May 02, 1868, Washington county, Iowa; d. March 18, 1922, Fort Scott, Kansas.
  - v. JOHN C. MYERS, b. March 19, 1871, Washington County, Iowa<sup>433</sup>; d. November 06, 1945, Humansville, Missouri<sup>433</sup>; m. MINNIE?.

**160.** JUSTUS G.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 26, 1840 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>434</sup>, and died September 03, 1914 in Idaho Falls, Idaho<sup>435</sup>. He married (1) JANE BLACK DAVIDSON November 21, 1867 in Washington County, Iowa<sup>436</sup>, daughter of THOMAS DAVIDSON and ELIZABETH MAJOR. He married (2) LUCINDA SCOTT December 27, 1877 in Washington County, Iowa, daughter of SAMUEL SCOTT and NAOMI WALKER.

Children of JUSTUS FORDYCE and JANE DAVIDSON are:

- i. WILLIAM B. 11 FORDYCE, b. 1870, Iowa 437; d. December 1870 438.
- ii. INFANT FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1863.

Children of JUSTUS FORDYCE and LUCINDA SCOTT are:

- 431. iii. LORA MAUD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. October 15, 1865, Iowa; d. February 20, 1910, Nanton, Alberta, Canada.
  - iv. SAMUEL HARVEY FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1880.
  - v. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, m. W. K. CONKLIN.
- **161.** JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 29, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>438</sup>, and died March 07, 1912 in Bedford, Taylor County, Iowa<sup>439</sup>. He married SARAH JANE MURDOCK November 24, 1864 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of WILLIAM MURDOCK and NANCY GILLETT.

Children of James Fordyce and Sarah Murdock are:

- i. GEORGE DENNY<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 18, 1869, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania; d. 1939, Prosser, Washington.
- 433. ii. CORA LEE FORDYCE, b. January 19, 1871, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania; d. October 12, 1950, Washington, Pennsylvania.
- 434. iii. JOHN MORTON FORDYCE, b. March 13, 1873, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania; d. December 13, 1949.
  - iv. WILBERT EVANS FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1875.
  - v. CHARLES FORDYCE.
  - vi. NANNIE L. FORDYCE, b. September 27, 1879, Garards Fort, Pennsylvania; d. March 20, 1967, St. Petersburg, Florida.

Notes for NANNIE L. FORDYCE:

Miss Nannie L. Fordyce

Miss Nannie L. Fordyce, 87, of Washington, a native of Greene County, died late Monday night, March 20, 1967, in Mound Park Hospital, St. Petersburg, Fla., following a 10-day illness.

A daughter of John H. and Sarah Murdock Fordyce, she was born September 27, 1879, at Garards Fort, and attended Californis Normal School.

She taught school for a brief time in a one-room school near Garards Fort, and later taught for many years in the Pittsburgh area.

In 1954, Miss Fordyce published a history of Rev. John Corbly and a Genealogy of the Corbly Descendants, compiled from material she assembled over a period of many years.

A Baptist by faith, she had belonged to the Corbly Memorial Baptist Chirch at Garards Fort as a young woman, and throughout her life retained an avid interest in the pioneer minister, from whom she was descended. For many years she was active in planning the annual Corbly reunion held at the church each summer.

Miss Fordyce is survived by two sisters, Mrs. Mabel Cocklin of Yakima, Wash., and Mrs. Edith Scott of Washington, and by a number of nieces and nephews.

Four brothers and three sisters are decesaed.

For a number of years, Miss Fordyce had resided during the summer months at Washington and Waynesburg, and during the winters at St. Petersburg. Services and interment will be at St. Petersburg.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

- vii. MABEL L. FORDYCE, b. December 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>440</sup>; m. ? COCKLIN.
- viii. CAROLYN M. FORDYCE, b. September 1884<sup>440</sup>.
- ix. MARY EDITH FORDYCE, b. January 1887<sup>440</sup>; m. ? SCOTT.
- **162.** MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE (NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 24, 1825 in Ohio, and died September 14, 1859 in Guernsey County,

Ohio. She married ALEXANDER MCCOY August 08, 1843, son of HUGH MCCOY and MARGARET BUCHANAN.

Children of MARY ROSE and ALEXANDER McCoy are:

- i. MARTHA<sup>11</sup> MCCOY, b. 1845, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. 1920, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 435. ii. GEORGE MCCOY, b. 1847, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. August 02, 1942, El Cajon, California.
  - iii. CAROLINE MCCOY, b. 1850, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- 436. iv. MARGARET MCCOY, b. August 04, 1854, Byesville, Ohio; d. August 08, 1949, Byesville, Ohio.
  - v. CHARLES BUCHANAN MCCOY, b. April 02, 1856, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. Brazil, Indiana.
  - vi. JOHN MCCOY, b. 1857, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. East Liverpool, Ohio; m. MATTIE BONNELL.
- 437. vii. JAMES MCCOY, b. 1858, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. Florida.
- **163.** ELIZA ANN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 15, 1830 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>441,442</sup>, and died July 20, 1902 in Triumph, Pennsylvania<sup>443,444</sup>. She married JOHN SMITH October 19, 1848<sup>445</sup>, son of VINCENT SMITH and ELIZABETH BELL.

#### Notes for ELIZA ANN FORDYCE:

SMITH - Mrs. John Smith died at her home in Jackson Township, Sunday, July 20, 1902. She was a woman of excellent virtues, and held in very great esteem by all who knew her. She is survived by a husband and several grown children. The funeral took place Tuesday and was largely attended. Interment at Bethel. Her maiden name was Eliza A. Fordyce, daughter of Corbly Fordyce, deceased, and sister of John and Joe Fordyce, of Pine Bank. Among the children are Mrs. Asberry Donley, Mrs. Moses Core, and Mrs. William Core.

NT	. 1. 14		1
Newspaper	obituary.	source	ulikilowii

-----

Mrs. John Smith died at her home at Triumph, this county, Sunday of Brights Disease. She was a sister of J. B. and J. G. Fordyce of Pine Bank and Dr. G. Fordyce of Illinois.

Waynesburg Republican, July 20, 1902

Children of ELIZA FORDYCE and JOHN SMITH are:

- ELIZABETH JANE<sup>11</sup> SMITH, b. August 03, 1849, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>445</sup>; m. ASBERRY P. DONLEY.
- ii. SARAH SMITH, b. March 27, 1853<sup>445</sup>; m. WILLIAM P. CORE.
- 438. iii. MARY ELLEN SMITH, b. January 08, 1855, Pennsylvania; d. August 11, 1934, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. MARTHA SABINA SMITH, b. January 24, 1857<sup>445</sup>; m. MOSES L. CORE.
- 439. v. MARGARET ZELMA SMITH, b. February 02, 1859.
  - vi. CORBLEY HUGH SMITH, b. June 02, 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>445</sup>; d. March 25, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>446</sup>.
  - vii. ELLSWORTH VINCENT SMITH, b. April 03, 1863<sup>447</sup>; d. October 22, 1894, Jamesport, Missouri<sup>447</sup>; m. HENRIETTA STOOPS.
- 440. viii. JOSEPH BENSON SMITH, b. April 18, 1868, White Cottage, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1939.
  - ix. REBECCA BRADEN, b. Abt. 1869; Adopted child.
- **164.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1832 in Pennsylvania<sup>447,448</sup>, and died January 07, 1889 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>449,450</sup>. She married JOHN CHURCH in Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>451</sup>, son of HENRY CHURCH and SARAH RINEHART.

#### Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and JOHN CHURCH are:

i. JENNY ETTA<sup>11</sup> CHURCH, b. June 28, 1868, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>451,452</sup>; d. November 03, 1868, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>453,454</sup>.

- ii. CHARLES H. CHURCH, b. March 02, 1872, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. June 06, 1947, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
- 442. iii. CLARA MAY CHURCH, b. December 23, 1875, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 01, 1900, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **165.** GARRARD<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 05, 1834 in near Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>, and died February 10, 1913 in Ancona, Illinois. He married JOANNA COE July 19, 1863 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>, daughter of SILAS COE and RUTH CHURCH.

Children of GARRARD FORDYCE and JOANNA COE are:

- 443. i. MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 26, 1865, near Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 444. ii. Frank H. Fordyce, b. January 23, 1869, Ancona, Illinois; d. 1935, Emmetsburg, Iowa.
- **166.** MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 17, 1836 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>, and died Aft. 1880. She married THOMAS B. SMITH August 18, 1860 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>, son of VINCENT SMITH and ELIZABETH BELL.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and THOMAS SMITH are:

- i. CORBLY V. 11 SMITH, b. May 20, 1861, Greene County, Pennsylvania 455.
- 445. ii. SARAH E. SMITH, b. December 19, 1862, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. ELLA SMITH, b. August 05, 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania 455.
  - iv. MORTON G. SMITH, b. November 13, 1867, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>.
  - v. JOHN C. SMITH, b. September 17, 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania 455.
  - vi. MELVIN O. SMITH, b. April 25, 1875, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>
  - vii. CHARLES H. SMITH, b. February 05, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>455</sup>.
- **167.** Joab Baily<sup>10</sup> Fordyce (*Corbly*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 27, 1838 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>456,457,458</sup>, and died April 01, 1915 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>459,460</sup>. He married Louisa Margaret Garrison April 27, 1870 in Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>461</sup>, daughter of Abner Garrison and Hannah Morris.

Children of JOAB FORDYCE and LOUISA GARRISON are:

- i. MORRIS<sup>11</sup> TAYLOR, b. Abt. 1870, Pennsylvania; Adopted child.
- ii. INFANT FORDYCE, b. August 01, 1870, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>462</sup>; d. August 01, 1870, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>462</sup>.
- iii. INFANT FORDYCE, b. August 01, 1870, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>462</sup>; d. August 01, 1870, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>462</sup>.
- 446. iv. EDWARD CLYDE FORDYCE, b. February 23, 1875, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 25, 1934, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **168.** JOHN G.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 14, 1841 in Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>463,464</sup>, and died March 20, 1907 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>465,466</sup>. He married (1) MARY JANE HUFFMAN 1866<sup>467</sup>, daughter of PETER HUFFMAN and ELIZABETH STAGNER. He married (2) ANNA PHILLIPS 1878<sup>467</sup>, daughter of PHILIP PHILLIPS and LYDIA KENNEDY.

#### Notes for JOHN G. FORDYCE:

JOHN G. FORDYCE, farmer and stock-grower, born in Gilmore Township, February 14, 1841, is a son of Corbly and Jane (Bailey) Fordyce. His parents were also natives of this county, and of English extraction. His father, who was a farmer and stock-grower all his life, was reared in Greene County. He died in 1862, leaving a family of twelve children, of whom John G. is the sixth. He was reared in Gilmore Township, on the farm where his brother resides. He received a common-school education, then engaged in farming as an occupation, and is now one of the most successful farmers in the county. He owns 400 acres of valuable land. In 1866, Mr. Fordyce married Jane Huffman, and they were the parents of two children - Dora and Charles. Mrs. Jane Fordyce died in 1877, a faithful member of the Methodist Episcopal Church. Mr.

Fordyce was afterwards united in marriage, in 1878, with Miss Anna, daughter of Phillip and Lydia (Kennedy) Phillips, and they have one son - Phillip Corbly. Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce are prominent members of the Methodist Episcopal Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel Bates, 1888, Page 721

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MARY HUFFMAN are:

- i. DORA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1870, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1907.
- ii. CHARLES B. FORDYCE, b. September 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania 468; d. Aft. 1910; m. ?.

Child of JOHN FORDYCE and ANNA PHILLIPS is:

- iii. PHILLIP CORBLY<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 20, 1884, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>469</sup>; d. Aft. 1918; m. CARRIE BELL JOHN, June 05, 1918, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>470</sup>.
- **169.** HENRIETTA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 03, 1846 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>471,472</sup>. She married JOSHUA RICE Aft. 1860, son of JOSEPH RICE and HARRIET?

Children of HENRIETTA FORDYCE and JOSHUA RICE are:

- i. JOSEPHUS FRANKLIN<sup>11</sup> RICE, b. July 25, 1877, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>472</sup>; d. February 07, 1879, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>472</sup>.
- ii. INFANT RICE, b. March 1880, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 447. iii. HOMER C. RICE, b. 1869, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1919.
  - iv. CHARLES RICE, b. Abt. 1871, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. HARRY RICE, b. Abt. 1876, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **170.** JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 09, 1848 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 473,474, and died June 01, 1927 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 474. She married WILLIAM HUFFMAN November 27, 1870 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 475, son of PETER HUFFMAN and ELIZABETH STAGNER.

# Notes for WILLIAM HUFFMAN:

WILLIAM HUFFMAN, farmer and stock-grower, White Cottage, Penn., was born December 27, 1850, on the farm which he now owns in Jackson Township, Greene County, Penn. He is a son of Peter and Elizabeth (Stagner) Huffman, who were natives of this county and of English origin. His father died in 1885 at the advanced age of eighty-three years. Of his family of nine children William is the seventh. He was reared on his present farm in Jackson Township, and has made farming his business through life. He has been very successful and wons two hundred and six acres of land well stocked and improved. Mr. Huffman was united in marriage, November 27, 1870, with Miss Jennie, daughter of Corbly and Jane (Bailey) Fordyce. Mrs. Huffman's ancestors were among the pioneers of Greene County. They were of English origin. Mr. Huffman is a Democrat. His wife is a member of the Methodist Protestant Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel Bates, 1888, Page 752

Child of JANE FORDYCE and WILLIAM HUFFMAN is:

- i. James Madison<sup>11</sup> Lewis, b. Abt. 1870; Adopted child.
- **171.** HOMER CORBLY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 03, 1855 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>476,477</sup>, and died June 04, 1927 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>477</sup>. He married ELIZABETH E. HUFFMAN January 11, 1874 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of PETER HUFFMAN and ELIZABETH STAGNER.

Children of HOMER FORDYCE and ELIZABETH HUFFMAN are:

- 449. i. HARRIET MAY<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1875.
  - ii. LORETTA BELLE FORDYCE, b. June 1879, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>478</sup>.
  - GOLDIE M. FORDYCE, b. October 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. W. E. COX, May 13, 1908, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>479</sup>.

**172.** SAMUEL WESLEY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 07, 1840 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died August 03, 1919 in Atlantic City, New Jersey. He married SUSAN E. CHADICK May 01, 1866, daughter of WILLIAM CHADICK and MARY?

Notes for Samuel Wesley Fordyce:

Centennial History of Missouri (The Center State), One hundred Years in the Union, 1820-1921, Kansas State Historical Society, vol. IV, pub. 1921, pgs. 964-970

#### SAMUEL WESLEY FORDYCE

#### Pg. 964

That the sources of our power lie within ourselves is demonstrated in the career of Samuel Wesley FORDYCE, the measure of whose greatness is seen in thousands of miles of railroad, in banks and business enterprises which he established, in public activities which he instituted and political policies which he formulated. His notably broad vision found expression in practical effort for the embodiment and adoption of high ideals in connection with the development and up building of the country. His breadth of view not only saw possibilities for his own advancement but for the country's development as well, and his lofty patriotism prompted him to utilize the latter as quickly and as effectively as the former. Mastering the lessons of life day by day, his post-graduate work in the school of experience at length placed him with the men of eminent learning and ability and it was said that he was the counselor of every president from LINCOLN down to the time of his death, which occurred on the 3d of August, 1919, when he had reached the age of seventy-nine years. The great majority of men his age and of his wealth would have retired from business long years before, but he remained an active factor in the world's work to the end, his counsel and advice being continuously sought in matters of far-reaching importance.

Samuel W. FORDYCE was a native son of Ohio, his birth having occurred in Guernsey county on the 7th of February, 1840, his parents being John and Mary Ann (HOUSEMAN) FORDYCE, both natives of Pennsylvania. He was descended from Scotch and Dutch ancestry, the FORDYCE family being founded in America by his grandfather, Samuel FORDYCE, who was born in Armoy, Antrim, Ulster, Ireland, in 1735 and leaving the Emerald isle, established his home in Washington County, Pennsylvania, in 1775. There he passed away in 1824. The maternal grandfather, emigrating from Holland, took up his abode in the Keystone state only a little later.

Samuel W. FORDYCE was one of a family of ten children. His early youth did not foreshadow his greatness, for his boyhood was spent in the usual manner of the lads of the period, devoted to the acquirement of a common school education. He was however, ambitious to advance his knowledge and eagerly embraced the opportunities offered in that direction. After leaving the public schools he attended Madison College at Uniontown, Pennsylvania, and subsequently became a student in the North Illinois University at Henry, Illinois. He then returned home and when twenty years of age first became connected with railway interests, in which limitless field of labor he was destined to win distinction and greatness. His original position, however, was a humble one, being that of station agent on the Central Ohio Railroad, now a part of the Baltimore and Ohio system. With the outbreak of the Civil war, all business and personal considerations were put aside and he joined the Union army as a member of the First Ohio Volunteer Cavalry. While he enlisted as a private, he was soon made second lieutenant and later was advanced to the rank of first lieutenant of Company B, First Ohio Volunteer Cavalry. His next promotion in 1863 placed him in command of Company H and a few months afterward he was made assistant inspector general of cavalry in the Army of the Cumberland and assigned to the Second Cavalry Division under the command of General George CROOK. He participated in the battles of Murfreesboro and Chickamauga under General ROSECRANS, and under General BUELL took part in (pg. 967) the battles of Shiloh and Perryville, Kentucky, together with other engagements of minor importance. His courage and valor were manifest in the fact that he was always in the thickest of the fight, being three times wounded and three times captured by the enemy, though he never served a day's imprisonment, having the good fortune to be recaptured twice, while once he succeeded in making his escape.

While a northern man, Mr. FORDYCE following the close confinement he removed to Arkansas in January, 1876, establishing his home in the mountains near Hot Springs. He at once recognized the value

of that locality as a health resort and that Host Springs today is a health city of world-wide reputation is due perhaps to the influence and efforts of Mr. FORDYCE than any other individual. He was instrumental in securing the passage of a bill in the United States congress settling the matter of title to four section of land which had been in dispute for sixty years. It was also through his influence that general John A. LOGAN, then United States senator, introduced the bill for the erection of the finely equipped Army and Navy Hospital on the government reservation at Hot springs. His financial support was back of the building of the leading hotels and opera house of Hot Springs, of the establishment of the water, gas and electric light works, of the building of the street railway system and the promotion of other public enterprises. Both Dallas and Denison, Texas, too, benefitted greatly by his efforts, for he financed and had constructed the first cotton compress in those two cities.

It would be impossible for a man of Mr. FORDYCE'S ability not to visualize the opportunities of the southwest. He felt that this great section of the country must eventually become a thickly settled district whose resources would be utilized by thousands and thousands, and he knew that the first step in this direction must be the building of railroads. The greater part of the St. Louis Southwestern Railway mileage was built under the management of Mr. FORDYCE, and though discouraging circumstances were continuously to be met, he persevered for sicteen years in the construction and development of this road. He was also vice president and treasurer of the Texas and St. Louis Railway for three years ending in April, 1885, and he then served as receiver for the road until May, 1886. With the reorganization under the name of the St. Louis, Arkansas & Texas Railway, he served as president from 1886 until 1889. Again he acted as receiver of the western Railway Company, he served as president from 1890 until 1898. In 1899 his superior ability in connection with railway management and control led to his appointment as receiver of the Kansas City, Pittsburgh & Gulf Railway and he became president of the road in 1900 under its reorganized title of the Kansas City Southern Railway. The years 1900 and 1901 were largely devoted to the construction of the Little Rock, Hot Springs & Western Railroad and he subsequently aided in the building and financing of the St. Louis Valley line, now a part of the Missouri Pacific system. His other activities included cooperation in the building and financing of lines now operated by the St. Louis & San Francisco system, also the Missouri, Oklahoma & Gulf Railroad, the Illinois, Indian & Minnesota Railroad, the Apalachicola & Northern Railroad in Florida, the St. Louis & El Reno Railroad in Oklahoma, the St. Louis, Brownsville & Mexico in Texas, besides being one of the underwriters of the Fort Worth & Denver, now a part of the Colorado southern system In all it is estimated that Mr. FORDYCE built, financed or assisted in financing at least twenty-four thousand miles of railway. His ability as an executive was so generally recognized by his associated that while he was president of the St. Louis Southwestern, Mr. FORDYCE was chosen by the unanimous (pg. 968) vote of all the lines comprised in the Southwestern Traffic Association as chairman of its executive board. This association represented practically the entire movement of traffic from the Atlantic seaboard to all points west of the Mississippi, to California and old Mexico, and so wisely did Mr. FORDYCE discharge the duties of the important office that on his retirement in 1898 he was presented with a set of resolutions, engrossed on parchment, approving the uniform fairness of his rulings. This confidence was not confined to his associated alone but was shared by his subordinates and employees, as is evidenced by the fact that, while strikes prevailed on nearly all other railroads, the men under Mr. FORDYCE relied on him to protect their rights and never once found occasion for striking.

Extensive and important as were the interests of Mr. FORDYCE in the matter of railroad building and management, he nevertheless found time for cooperation with many other business interests and in fact was the promoter of various projects which were of greatest benefit in the development and upbuilding of the Mississippi Louis Union Trust Company and represented the directors of the Laclede Light & Power Company of St. Louis and the Jefferson Hotel Company. He was vice president of the Arlington and New York Hotel Companies of Hot Springs, Arkansas, was president of the Hot Springs Electric Street Railway Company. He was a director of the Illinois, Indiana & Minnesota Railroad, of the Apalachicola & Northern, the Kansas City Souther, the Little Rock & Host Springs Western and was chairman of the executive committee of the St. Louis, Brownsville & Mexico; a director of American Rio Grande Land & Irrigation Company of Texas, operating the largest irrigation canal system in the United States; and president of the Houston Oil Company.

Mr. FORDYCE was also a most potent factor in shaping political history. Although a soldier of the Union army in the Civil War, he was a democrat in his political views and took active part in reconstruction work in the south following the close of hostilities between the two sections of the county. He was also a member of the state committee in 1874, when, for the first time after the war, the entire democratic ticket was elected in Alabama. His influence in politics in Arkansas was perhaps even greater. He acted as a delegate to the state convention of 1880, when a nominee for governor was chosen, and was a delegate to the state judicial convention of 1884. He was a member of the democratic national committee of Arkansas from 1884 until 1888 and a delegate to the national democratic convention of 1884. He was made a member of the committee that notified CLEVELAND and HENDRICKS of their nomination for the offices of president and vice president of the United Stats and in 1892 was delegate at large to the democratic national convention, in which he was made chairman of the committee on permanent organization. He declined to act as a delegate to the democratic national convention of 1896 and called a meeting of the sound-money democrats at Little Rock and headed a delegation to the Indianapolis gold standard convention, where he acted as a member of the platform committee. He was often solicited to become a candidate for governor and to accept the nomination for United States senatorship, but he consistently declined, as it was no part of his program to fill political offices, feeling that he could to greater service to his country in the development of its natural resources and the upbuilding of it industrial, commercial and financial greatness. He enjoyed the fullest confidence of political leaders of both parties and, by reason of his wide knowledge of conditions, President HAYES sought his advice concerning the nomination of a cabinet member who would be acceptable to the people of the south. Mr. FORDYCE recommended John HANCOCK, then congressman from Texas, who, however, declined the honor, much to his subsequent regret. Later President HARRISON sought his opinion concerning appointment to his cabinet and Mr. FORDYCE named General John W. NOBLE, who was aftereard made secretary of the interior. Mr. FORDYCE enjoyed the personal friendship and confidence of President MCKINLEY, who would have made him ambassador to Russia, but he declined the proffered honor. He was a warm friend of General GRANT, in which connection it was told of him that a Pittsburg Landing, General GRANT was seated on a horse which became unruly and threw him. Mr. FORDYCE, them serving as lieutenant, recaptured the horse and assisted the commander to remount. Several years later, when in Washington, he met the then chief executive on the street and saluted him. President GRANT returned the salute, saying: "I remember you well. (Pg. 969) You helped me manage my horse at Pittsburgh Landing." Mr. FORDYCE was equally widely known among the distinguished captains of industry, leaders of finance and others prominent in connection with the history of the country and he stood as a man among men, honored by all.

It was in Huntsville, Alabama, during his residence there immediately following the close of the Civil was, theat Mr. FORDYCE formed the acquaintance of Susan E. CHADICK, a daughter of the Rev. William D. CHADICK of that place, who entered the Confederate army as a chaplain and when discharged was colonel of his regiment. The marriage of Mr. FORDYCE and Miss CHADICK was celebrated on the 1st of May 1866. They became the parents of two daughters and three sons, and four of the family are yet living. Jane is the wife of Colonel D.S. STANLEY, of the quartermaster general's department, U.S.A. John, a prominent engineer of Hot Springs, Arkansas, was superintendent and engineer of construction work at Camp Pike, Arkansas, during the war, while later he was promoted to the rank of major and brevetted lieutenant colonel, U.S.A. He was sent to St. Louis as chief engineer to the railroad administration for special sevice in connection with the Mississippi River and Warrior River Railroad Transportation. William C. is a banker and financier, and S.W. FORDYCE, Jr. is a member of the St. Louis bar.

Mr. FORDYCE was at one time commander of the Missouri Commandery of the Loyal Legion of America and he was a member of the St. Louis, University, Bellerive and Noonday Clubs of St. Louis. Perhaps no better indication of his high standing and of the honor everywhere entertained for him can be given than in the statment that his honorary pallbearers embraced some of the most distinguished and porminent men of St. Louis and elsewhere, including John J. O'FALLON, Wells H. BLODGETT, William H. LEE, John F. LEE, B.F. EDWARDS, Frederick W. LEHMANN, Captain W.R. DODGES, Lyman T. HAY, Fetus J. WADE, Fr. D.S.H. SMITH, N.A. MCMILLAN, R, Mckittrick JONES, Edwards WHITAKER, Murray CARLETON, Walker HILL, Sam LAZARUS, F.F. BUSH, J.M. HERBERT, Jackson JOHNSON, Paul W. BROWN, William MCCHESNEY, Clarence H. HOARD, Rolla WELLS, James E. ALLISON, Lawrence PIERCE, Julius S. WALSH, Albert T. PERKINS, HarryB. HAWES, Paul W. BROWN, Frank CARTER, John G. LONSDALE and Edward PRYOR. One of the St. Louis papers said editorially of Mr. FORDYCE:

"But it was as an empire builder, a farsighted financier and an individual with infectious enthusiasm that he gained his greatest prominence. He was famous as a steadfast friend and he found friends in all classes of society and treated them in his own inimitable way, whether they happened to be presidents, cabinet officers, renowned bankers or some companion of his youth who had become entangled in the meshes of the law. Some of his reminiscences recently appearing in America at Work, a St. Louis periodical, are selrevelatory beyond the run of recollections. Franklin himself was never franker than Colonel FORDYCE in relating personal experiences. He had such a zest in life and such a confidence in his own integrity as to make his autobiography real. Long ago he reached the age at which men of his manifold investments usually retire, but he kept in the harness because he enjoyed his work and because his associated were reluctant to lose his counsel and the benefit of his stimulation personality. Although he had done much and his possessions were vast, Colonel FORDYYCE was most appreciated for what he was, an unspoiled man among men." He was indeed one who never lost the human touch and to the end of his days he judged men not by wealth but by their worth. He placed no false values on life, his broad vision enabling him to put a correct estimate on all those things which go to make up life activities. He attempted important things and accomplished them, and the progress of the world was promoted thereby. Many decades will have passed were the influence of Samuel E. FORDYCE and his work will cease to be felt as a potent force for good in the world's work.

Upon the death of Colonel FORDYCE the following resolutions were passed by the Kansas City Southern Railway Company.

WHEREAS, Colonel Samuel W. FORDYCE has long been a member of the Board of Directors of the Kansas City Southern Railway company, at all times serving the interest committed to him with ability and foresight, prudence and fidelity, prudence and fidelity, and

WHEREAS affable in manner, equable in temper, effervescent in humor, gentle in sympathy, circumspect in judgment, and conciliatory in method, he won the (pg. 970) regard of many, challenged the admiration of friends and forestalled the criticism of adversaries; and

WHEREAS, in time of national peril, he relinquished civil pursuits, became a soldier, and acquitted himself with honor; and

WHEREAS, clear in his vision, he penetrated the future; tireless in his energy, he attempted much; indomitable in his courage, he surmounted obstacles; by constructive genius and administrative skill, he achieved material prosperity and contributed in a conspicuous degree to the well being of a wide area; and

WHEREAS, he departed life at Atlantic City, New Jersey, on the afternoon of August third, nineteen hundred and nineteen, in the eightieth year of his age; and

RESOLVED, that the members of this Board, in sorrow for the death of Samuel W. FORDYCE, and moved by the sympathy towards the bereaved, record the high esteem in which he was held, and pay tribute of respect to his memory; and

RESOLVED	, that these	resolution	be spread	upon the	e minutes	of the	Board,	and th	at a	copy	thereof	be
transmitted to	the family	of the dec	ceased.									

-----

University of Arkansas Library:

#### THE FORDYCE FAMILY

Samuel Wesley Fordyce built the Fordyce Bath House in Hot Springs, Arkansas, in 1914-1915. It operated as a bathhouse until 1962 and remained in the family until 1976. Family members were active in other areas as well. Samuel Wesley Fordyce (1840-1919) was a Civil War veteran and railroad builder. His son John Rison Fordyce (1869-1939) was an engineer, inventor, amateur historian and archaeologist, and

candidate for U.S. Congress. He was a member of Dr. Frederick A. Cook's expedition to the Arctic in 1894 and in 1917 was commissioned Major of Engineers and put in charge of the construction of Camp Pike. John Rison Fordyce, Jr. (1903-1943), wrote about his experiences in north Africa during World War II.

Many members of the Fordyce family had an interest in history and saved (and sometimes published) historical records and family papers. Most of the genealogical material was collected and organized by Clifton Powell Fordyce (1901-1982), son of John Rison Fordyce.

#### THE COLLECTION

Books and papers pertaining to the Fordyce family were donated to Special Collections by Edward Winfield Fordyce of St. Louis, Missouri, on March 23, 1995. E. W. Fordyce is the son of John Rison Fordyce and grandson of Samuel Wesley Fordyce.

The collection includes business records of the Fordyce Bath House (1913-1985), clippings about various family members and their activities, correspondence, journals, and much genealogical material. Some of the items pertain to families linked to the Fordyce family by marriage. Of particular note are a Civil War diary (1862-1865) kept by Mary Jane (Mrs. W. D.) Chadick, mother- in-law of Samuel Wesley Fordyce; a typescript of an overland journey diary (1853-1854) kept by David Sloan Stanley, whose son David Sheridan married Jane Fordyce (daughter of Samuel Wesley Fordyce); and a collection of handwritten sermons (1868-1875) by A. W. Winfield, the maternal grandfather of Lillian Powell (Mrs. John Rison) Fordyce.

The first bathhouse built by Samuel Wesley Fordyce, the Palace, was demolished in 1914 and replaced by the Fordyce Bath House, built 1914-1915. Fordyce intended the new bathhouse to be the finest in Hot Springs. The Fordyce operated as a bathhouse until 1962 and remained in the family until 1976.

Children of Samuel Fordyce and Susan Chadick are:

- i. JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, m. DAVID SHERIDAN STANLEY.
- 450. ii. JOHN RISON FORDYCE, b. 1869; d. 1939.
  - iii. WILLIAM C. FORDYCE.
  - iv. SAMUEL WESLEY FORDYCE, b. 1878, St. Louis, Missouri; d. January 09, 1948, Hazelwood, Missouri; m. HATTIE FROST.
- **173.** RUTH AMANDA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 12, 1842 in Ohio, and died 1907. She married Lewis Baker October 13, 1859, son of JOHN BAKER and ANN HILL.

Children of RUTH FORDYCE and LEWIS BAKER are:

- ANNE<sup>11</sup> BAKER, b. Bef. 1890, Wheeling, West Virginia; m. GUY DESPARD GOFF, September 08, 1906.
- ii. JOHN FORDYCE BAKER.
- iii. LILLIAN BAKER, m. CHARLES WARREN.
- iv. LEWIS BAKER, m. LOUISE KITTSON.
- v. VIRGINIA BAKER, m. C. W. STILES.
- vi. SUSAN BAKER.
- vii. NANCY RUTH BAKER, m. JAMES THOMAS.
- viii. WILLIAM FRAZIER BAKER, d. 1921.
- ix. SAMUEL GERRARD BAKER, d. 1934.
- **174.** MARGARET<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1836 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>480</sup>, and died Abt. July 1898 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>481</sup>. She married ARTHUR I. ANKROM 1856<sup>482</sup>, son of JOSEPH ANKROM and CHARLOTTE RINEHART.

Notes for MARGARET FORDYCE:

Mrs. A. I. Ankrom died at Franklin Township of blood poisoning at age 62 years. The oldest daughter of Abner Fordyce. SHe leaves a husband and four daughters, Misses Annie, Emma, Jena and Lottie. She was a sister of Mrs. T. W. Sayers and had other sisters and brothers in this county and Illinois.

Waynesburg Republican, August 7, 1898

# Notes for Arthur I. Ankrom:

A. I. ANKROM, farmer and stock-grower, Waynesburg, Penn., was born on the farm where he resides, April 21, 1833, and is a son of Joseph and Charlotte (Rinehart) Ankrom. His father was born in this county in 1807, and is now a resident of Franklin Township. The subject of this sketch is the oldest of a family of four children. He received a good English education in his native township, and was a successful teacher for a number of years. In later life Mr. Ankrom devoted his life wholly to farming and stock-growing, and is one of the prosperous citizens of this township. In 1856 he married Miss Margaret, daughter of Abner and Eliza (Murdock) Fordyce, who is a devoted member of the Methodist Protestant Church. Her parents were natives of Greene County, and of Scotch-Irish extraction. To Mr. and Mrs. Ankrom have been born four daughters, viz: R. Anna, Charlotte E., Emma L. and Jennie Leona. In politics Mr. Ankrom is a Republican, and has served one term as United States Store-keeper. In early life he was an active member of the I. O. O. F.

History of Greene County, Samuel Bates, 1888, Page 648

Children of MARGARET FORDYCE and ARTHUR ANKROM are:

- ANNA<sup>11</sup> ANKROM, b. May 17, 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>483</sup>; d. October 20, 1925, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>483</sup>.
- ii. CHARLOTTE E. ANKROM, b. August 15, 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania 484; d. March 11, 1938 484.
- iii. EMMA L. ANKROM, b. September 02, 1862, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>485</sup>; d. April 18, 1946, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>485</sup>; m. HENRY LANTZ SPROAT, February 06, 1902, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>486</sup>.
- iv. JEAN LEONA ANKROM, b. 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania 487,488; d. Abt. June 1903 489.

#### Notes for JEAN LEONA ANKROM:

Miss Jean Ankrom, Supt. of Ponce Schools, met death in a carriage accident. She was the daughter of A. I. Ankrom, a citizen of Franklin Township. She was 32 years of age, graduated from Waynesburg College in 1894. She done Missionary work in Mexico, returned in 1897 because of poor health, but in 1899 she was sent by the War Department to Porto Rico. Her mother died five years ago. She leaves three sisters, Miss Anna, Lottie, and Mrs. H. L. Sproat and her father.

Waynesburg Republican, June 18, 1903

451.

**175.** ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1847 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>490</sup>, and died September 25, 1915. She married JOSEPH MURDOCK.

Children of ELIZABETH FORDYCE and JOSEPH MURDOCK are:

- ARLEIGH JACOB<sup>11</sup> MURDOCK, b. December 24, 1883, Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 15, 1977, Monongahela, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. HARRY MURDOCK.

**176.** SABINA JANE (JENNIE)<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 26, 1850 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>490</sup>, and died October 24, 1907 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married THOMAS W. SAYERS December 25, 1875 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>491</sup>.

#### Notes for Sabina Jane (Jennie) Fordyce:

Mrs. Jennie Fordyce Sayers died at her home in Waynesbirg, Pa., Oct. 24, 1907, after a long illness. She was born at Fordyce, Greene county, Pa., Jan. 26, 1850, and spent he early youth at the home of her birth. She was a thoughful young woman, interested in books and study, and she taught school for a number of years, first at Eldersville, Washington county, Pa., and afterwards at East Liverpool, Ohio, and

later in her home school. She studied in Waynesburg College. She was married to Thomas W. Sayers, December 25, 1875. Since then her home had been at Waynesburg. Though a devoted and faithful wife and mother she never lost interest in books and study, or in the social and moral welfare of the community where she lived. She was a charter member and was long president of the Waynesburg Woman's Christian Temperance Union, and was the first president of the Greene County W.C.T.U., and held this office for a number of years. She was also for several years president of the Mothers' Club of Waynesburg, and when she was noonger able to attend its meetings was elected honorary president. She was, until disqualified by illness, an interested and helpful member of the Chautauqua Literary and Scientific Circle. She had a rare taste for the beautiful, especially the best things in English and American poetry. While yet a young girl she joined the Methodist Protestant church near her home. Afer her mrriage she transferred her membership to the Waynesburg Cumberland Presbyterian church. For many years she was a faithful teacher in the Sunday school of this church and was an active member in the Woman's Missionary Society. SHe was ever faithful in her attendance at the services and a willing helper in the work. But her greatest work and best and most lasting influence was in her home. She was the mother of four daughters. One died in infancy. The other three who survive her are Mrs. Mary E. Horne, wife of Prof. Charles E. Horne, Morgan Park, Ill., Miss Grace and Miss Lucy, who with their father, are left in the home. The following brothers and sisters also survive: James and Capt. John Fordyce of Berwick, Ill.; Mrs. J. B. Lucas of Huston Heights, Texas; Mrs. Joseph Murdock, Mrs. John Morris, Vincent and Henry Fordyce and Misses Flora and Ella Fordyce, of Fordyce. Mrs. Sayers' beautiful traits of character, her cheerfulness, kindness, purity, womanly dignity, her hospitality, thoughtfulness and sympathy for others and self forgetfulness made her home and her life a benediction and a blessing to everyone who knew her, or had the privilege of being a guest or visitor in her house. Funeral services were held from the house on Cumberland street, Saturday at 1:30 p.m., and were conducted by Dr. J. Calvin Mead, Dr. J. M. Howard and Rev. J. E. Garvin. Interment in Green Mount cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of Sabina Fordyce and Thomas Sayers are:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>11</sup> SAYERS.
- ii. MARY E. SAYERS, m. CHARLES E. HORNE.
- iii. GRACE SAYERS.
- iv. LUCY SAYERS.

**177.** VINCENT LONG<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 07, 1869 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>492</sup>, and died June 20, 1960 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>493,494</sup>. He married MARY ANN SMITH November 02, 1895 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>495</sup>, daughter of BASIL SMITH and ELIZABETH LIVINGOOD.

#### Notes for MARY ANN SMITH:

Mrs. Mary Ann Smith Fordyce, one of Greene County's oldest and most respected citizens, died at 12:15 p.m. Thursday, January 28, 1971, in Greene County Memorial Hospital.

She had been making her home at Fordyce (Greensboro Star Route, Waynesburg) until she was admitted to the hospital a few months ago.

Mrs. Fordyce had celebrated her 100th birthday last year on August 28.

She was born on that date in 1870 in Greene Township, a daughter of Basil Smith and Elizabeth Livingood Smith.

Her mother's ancestry has been traced back to the Livingood brothers, who immigrated to this country in the mid-1700's from Switzerland, and fought in the Revolutionary War under the command of General George Washington.

Her father's family was another early Greene County family.

On October 13, 1890, she was married in her home to Vincent L. Fordyce, a member of yet another early pioneer family in the county. Mr. Fordyce died June 20, 1960.

Mrs. Fordyce was a member of the Fordyce United Methodist Church and was a charter member of the WSCS of the church. She was also a member of the Greene County Republican Women.

Surviving are one grandson, Mark Donham, of Greensboro Star Route; one niece, Mrs. Elizabeth Morton, of Morgantown, W. Va.; and two nephews: Frank Smith, of Carmichaels, and Glancy Smith, of Waynesburg.

A daughter, Marie Donham, is deceased.

Funeral Services were held Sunday with burial in Garards Fort Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of VINCENT FORDYCE and MARY SMITH is:

- i. LENA MARIE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 14, 1897, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Bef.
- **178.** SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 13, 1838 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>496</sup>, and died July 13, 1890 in Baltimore, Ohio<sup>496</sup>. He married NANCY BOWERS July 29, 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN BOWERS and ELIZABETH COWELL.

Children of SAMUEL FORDYCE and NANCY BOWERS are:

- i. JAY FRANK<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. MAME FORDYCE. 453.
  - iii. FLORA E. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1863, Ohio<sup>497</sup>.
- iv. HARRY SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. October 08, 1865, Eldon, Ohio; d. August 23, 1924, Columbus, Ohio. 454.
  - v. CHARLES FORDYCE, b. November 1867, Ohio<sup>498</sup>; d. Abt. 1887.
- vi. IDA FORDYCE, b. February 20, 1870, Millwood Township, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. February 1936. 455.
  - SAMUEL FORDYCE, b. July 15, 1873, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. Bef. 1880<sup>49</sup>
  - viii. NELLIE FORDYCE, b. October 1877, Ohio<sup>500</sup>; d. August 1935; m. EARL W. MURPHY, Aft. 1900<sup>500</sup>. ix. MARY FORDYCE, b. August 1879, Ohio<sup>500</sup>.
- **179.** RUTH ANNE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 01, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>501</sup>, and died March 03, 1898<sup>501</sup>. She married C. A. MOORE December 29, 1864 in Williamsport, Ohio<sup>501</sup>.

Children of RUTH FORDYCE and C. MOORE are:

- i. MAUDE J. 11 MOORE, b. Aft. 1864; m. ? BEARD.
- ii. JOSEPH FRANK MOORE, b. Aft. 1864.
- iii. ELLA MOORE, b. Aft. 1864; m. ? LACHAT.
- iv. Blanche E. Moore, b. Aft. 1864; m. ? Bryant.
- **180.** JOHN N.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 06, 1846 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>501</sup>, and died Aft. 1900<sup>502</sup>. He married Susannah A. Grant November 06, 1865 in Byesville, Ohio<sup>503</sup>, daughter of William Grant and CATHERINE ROGERS.

#### Notes for JOHN N. FORDYCE:

Four of his children died at The Dalles Oregon of malignant scarlet fever and were buried in the U.S. Military Cemetery there.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and SUSANNAH GRANT are:

- i. LILLIE EDITH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 25, 1866, Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>; d. January 10, 1881, The Dalles, Oregon<sup>503</sup>.
- ii. CATHERINE ELINOR FORDYCE, b. March 10, 1868, Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>; d. January 11, 1881, The Dalles, Oregon<sup>503</sup>.
- iii. JOHN NORVAL FORDYCE, b. December 12, 1871, Cambridge, Ohio. 456.
  - iv. CHRISTIAN LAWRENCE FORDYCE, b. April 28, 1874, Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>; d. January 06, 1881, The Dalles, Oregon<sup>503</sup>.
  - v. BLANCHE EVA FORDYCE, b. September 07, 1876, Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>; d. January 10, 1881, The Dalles, Oregon<sup>503</sup>.

**181.** GEORGE W. R.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 29, 1852 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>503</sup>, and died February 05, 1916. He married SADIE SULLIVAN February 07, 1871 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>, daughter of THOMAS SULLIVAN and REBECCA ROUNDS.

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and SADIE SULLIVAN are:

- i. LAURA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1871, Cambridge, Ohio.
- ii. EDWARD L. FORDYCE, b. 1875, Cambridge, Ohio; d. 1934.
- iii. PEARL FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1871, Garrett, Indiana.
- iv. EARL FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1871, Garrett, Indiana.
- v. MABEL BLANCHE FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1871, Garrett, Indiana.
- **182.** MELVILLE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 26, 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvaina<sup>503</sup>, and died December 04, 1926 in Cambridge, Ohio. He married DELLA L. PURDUM May 24, 1883 in Washington, Ohio, daughter of ELISHA PURDUM and LUCINDA SHIPLEY.

#### Notes for MELVILLE FORDYCE:

Moved with his parents from Pennsylvainia (Greene Co.) Graduated from Cambridge City Schools, and the Pittsburg Business College and was employed by the B and O Railroad, On July 1880 was Hired then appointed freight agent, On 1882 poor health forced him to retire October 1925. Married in 1884.

Children of MELVILLE FORDYCE and DELLA PURDUM are:

- i. LENA RUTH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 25, 1884<sup>503</sup>; d. May 21, 1912.
- 457. ii. MARY GLADYS FORDYCE, b. September 23, 1892, Cambridge, Ohio; d. Cleveland, Ohio.
- 458. iii. BERTHA MARGUERITE FORDYCE, b. September 03, 1894, Cambridge, Ohio; d. May 1983, Cambridge, Ohio.
  - iv. DELLA KATHERINE FORDYCE, b. July 26, 1898, Cambridge, Ohio<sup>503</sup>; d. August 13, 1966, Alliance, Ohio; m. FRANK PETTY.
- 459. v. MELVILLE JOHN FORDYCE, b. July 26, 1898, Cambridge, Ohio; d. January 09, 1977, Cambridge, Ohio
- **183.** ARTHUR BONAR<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 16, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>504</sup>, and died June 20, 1911 in near Platteville, Iowa<sup>504</sup>. He married RACHEL BOWERS June 14, 1866 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>505</sup>, daughter of JOHN BOWERS and ELIZABETH COWELL.

Children of ARTHUR FORDYCE and RACHEL BOWERS are:

- i. JOHN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 24, 1867, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 14, 1958, Taylor County, Iowa.
  - ii. FRANCES FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. BENSON W. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1872, Taylor County, Iowa; d. August 04, 1958; m. MINNIE CLEMENT. December 11, 1895.
- 461. iv. FERN FORDYCE, b. November 03, 1876, near Platteville, Iowa; d. February 05, 1966, Moount Ayr, Iowa.
- **184.** MARGARET<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 30, 1843 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>506,507</sup>, and died October 27, 1863 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>508,509,510</sup>. She married LINDSEY STEPHENS September 26, 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>510</sup>, son of BARZILLA STEPHENS and MARGARET LANTZ.

#### Notes for LINDSEY STEPHENS:

LINDSEY STEPHENS, Kirby, Penn., was born in Greene Township, June 23, 1836, a son of Barzilla and Margaret (Lantz) Stephens, who were natives of Greene County, where they married and have since resided. Mr. Barzilla Stephens departed this life, April 24, 1884; and his widow survives him and resides with her children, of whom three are living. Lindsey is the second of their five children and was united in

marriage, Spetember 26, 1861, with Margaret Fordyce, born in Whiteley Township, December 30, 1843, a daughter of Benson and Maria (Nicholas) Fordyce, the latter deceased. By this marriage, Mr. Stephens is the father of one daughter, Amanda. On October 27, 1863, Mrs. Stephens died, leaving to her daughter the example of her christian character and consistent life. On February 23, 1865, Mr. Stephens married Elizabeth J. Hatfield, who was born in Whiteley Township, September 4, 1846, a daughter of George W. and Mary (Richie) Hatfield, residents of the same township. Mr. and Mrs. Stephens have a family of seven children, of whom four are living - Nora, John, James and Harry; the deceased being Lafayette, Ida and Salina. Mr. Stephens has always lived in a farm and has been an industrious farmer and stock-dealer all his life. He and his wife own 975 acres of land in Whiteley Township. He has been a member of the Masonic Order for about thirty years; and he and his wife are member of the Methodist Episcopal Church.

History of Greene County, Samuel P. Bates, 1888. Page 896

Child of MARGARET FORDYCE and LINDSEY STEPHENS is:

i. AMANDA ARABELL<sup>11</sup> STEPHENS, b. December 01, 1862, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>511</sup>; d. November 18, 1881, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>511</sup>.

**185.** LEROY C.<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 29, 1848 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>512</sup>, and died October 11, 1876 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>512</sup>. He married SILVA G. REED October 15, 1870 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>513</sup>, daughter of JACOB REED.

Children of LEROY FORDYCE and SILVA REED are:

- i. CORBLEY V.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 17, 1873, Taylor County, Iowa; d. July 31, 1933, Taylor County, Iowa.
  - ii. O. D. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1876<sup>514</sup>.

**186.** CORBLEY G. <sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BENSON M. <sup>9</sup>, JOHN <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born July 07, 1850 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>515</sup>, and died March 26, 1898 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>515,516</sup>. He married LYDIA B. BAILY <sup>517</sup> February 23, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JESSE BAILY and DELILAH CRAFT.

#### Notes for CORBLEY G. FORDYCE:

C.G. Fordyce, who has recently purchased the Buckingham farm of 98 acres on the East Nodaway, Nebraska township called yesterday to subscribe for the Herald. He comes from Green Co, Pa and thinks Page Co, Ia the garden that its older residents know it to be. He is greatly pleased with our country and people as are all who come among us. We are glad to give him welcome. Hawleyville is his post office. (*Clarinda Herald*, 4-1-1885)

Mr. Fordyce from Pa. has bought J. H. Buckingham's farm; also has a child sick with consumption. (*Clarinda Herald*, 3-18-1885)

#### Notes for Lydia B. Baily:

Mrs. Lydia B. Fordyce died at her home near Khedive, Greene Co., Pa. Thursday morning Jan. 13th, 1901 of that dreaded disease pneumonia. All that loving hands and medical aid could do was done, but to no avail. She was sick only four short days when called form this world of pain to that home above where no sorrow is known. She was 47 years of age, a consistent member and worker of the Muddy Creek C. P. church, and also of the Christian Endeavor Society of which she will be greatly missed. She was a daughter of Mr. N. H. Biddle, of Carmichaels, and was married Feb. 23, 1871, to Corbly G. Fordyce now deceased. Three children survive her viz: Earl, Belle and Nelly, besides a host of friends and relatives. Funeral services were conducted on Saturday afternoon Feb. 2 at the Muddy Creek C. P. church by her pastor Rev. Clark assisted by Rev. Hamilton where a very large number of friends assembled to pay their last tribute of respect, as she was loved and respected by all who knew her, after which she was laid to rest in the Muddy Creek cemetery.

Oh Mother, thy gentle voice is hushed, Thy warm true heart is still, And thy pale and peaceful face
Is resting death's cold chill.
Thy hands are clasped upon thy breast,
They have kissed thy lovely brow
And in their aching hearts they know,
They have no mother now.

One less at home!

The charmed circle broken - a dear face Missed day by day from its usual place, But cleansed, saved, perfected by grace, One more in heaven.

One less on earth!
Its pain, its sorrow, and its toil to share,
One less the pilgrim's daily cross to bear,
One more the crown of the blest to wear,
At home in heaven.

#### A. L. B.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of CORBLEY FORDYCE and LYDIA BAILY are:

- i. LEONA (LIZZIE)<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 03, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>518</sup>; d. April 20, 1885, near Hawleyville, Iowa<sup>518</sup>.
- ii. EARLE FORDYCE, b. September 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>519</sup>; d. 1934, near Carmichael, Pennsylvania<sup>520</sup>.
- 463. iii. BELLE FORDYCE, b. June 19, 1882, Iowa; d. May 1971, Pennsylvania.
- 464. iv. NELLIE M. FORDYCE, b. February 08, 1887, near Hawleyville Iowa; d. June 13, 1944.

**187.** HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (*BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>521</sup> was born 1851 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 23, 1923 in Seattle, Washington. He married MARTHA MAY DUNNING<sup>521</sup> July 03, 1878 in Conway, Iowa<sup>522,523</sup>, daughter of OSCAR DUNNING and MARTHA MAY.

#### Notes for HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN FORDYCE:

Hazlett lived in Conway Iowa where he was a druggist, a farmer, and banker.

Children of HAZLETTE FORDYCE and MARTHA DUNNING are:

- i. HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, b. June 21, 1879, Conway, Iowa; d. February 14, 1939, Seattle, Washington.
- ii. MARGARET MAY FORDYCE, b. April 13, 1885, Bedford, Iowa; d. October 14, 1946, Seattle, Washington.
  - iii. JESSIE FORDYCE<sup>523</sup>, b. 1889, Iowa<sup>523</sup>; d. December 30, 1955, Seattle, Washington<sup>523</sup>.

Notes for JESSIE FORDYCE:

Never married. She spent most of her time in a mental institution.

**188.** HARRIET (ANABELLE)<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE (BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1858, and died November 1896<sup>524</sup>. She married AARON CONNETT March 14, 1878 in Iowa<sup>525</sup>.

Children of HARRIET FORDYCE and AARON CONNETT are:

- i. BESSIE<sup>11</sup> CONNETT, b. January 1879<sup>526</sup>.
- ii. MARY CONNETT, b. November 1880<sup>527</sup>.
- iii. HELEN CONNETT, b. August 1883<sup>528</sup>.

#### Generation No. 5

**189.** JOHN JOSEPHUS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*URIAH*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 27, 1844 in Casstown, Ohio<sup>529</sup>, and died October 07, 1880 in Piqua, Ohio<sup>529</sup>. He married (1) ANGELINE GILLIS. He married (2) EMMA HARDENBROOK December 21, 1869 in Miami County, Ohio<sup>530</sup>, daughter of HENRY HARDENBROOK and CATHERINE COPTON.

Child of JOHN FORDYCE and ANGELINE GILLIS is:

i. GERTRUDE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 10, 1869, Miami County, Ohio<sup>531</sup>; d. Aft. 1900<sup>532</sup>.

#### Children of JOHN FORDYCE and EMMA HARDENBROOK are:

- ii. GEORGE WALTER<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 1872, Miami County, Ohio<sup>532</sup>; d. Aft. 1935, Minnesota?<sup>533</sup>.
- iii. EDNA B. FORDYCE, b. October 23, 1873, Piqua, Ohio<sup>534</sup>; d. December 08, 1881, Piqua, Ohio<sup>535</sup>.

#### Notes for EDNA B. FORDYCE:

FORDYCE -- At 1:30 this morning, of Diptheria, Edna B. daughter of the late John and Emma Fordyce, aged 8 years, 1 month and 16 days.

This dear child was gifted above her years, the joy of her mother, the light of her home, the delight of all who knew her. She was a delightful child and continually shed forth the sunlight of a noble nature. Her pure spirit is now with the Savior whom she learned to love.

Funeral from the residence of her mother, on Wayne St. Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock. (*Helmet*, December 8, 1881)

**190.** MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1839 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>536</sup>, and died October 10, 1905 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>536</sup>. She married WILLIAM J. STRIEBY December 29, 1859 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>537</sup>, son of WILLIAM STRIEBY and ELIZABETH STIFFLER.

#### Notes for WILLIAM J. STRIEBY:

William J. Strieby, known as "Red Bill," perhaps to distinguish him from a relative of the same name, applied for an invalid army pension on April 24, 1876, asserting that he was unable to carry on his former occupation of farming. His record shows he was enrolled at Ft. Wayne, IN, Sept. 24, 1861 in Co. B, 30th Reg. and re-enlisted as a veteran volunteer, Jan. 3, 1864 and was mustered out at Victory, Texas, Nov. 25, 1865 as a Corporal. He was twice hospitalized during his first period of service--one in Corinth, Miss. and a second time in Evansville, IN. During his second period of service, he reported an injury at Pine Knob, Tenn. and an illness in Atlanta, Ga. His widow, Mary E. Strieby made application for a pension (WC 192,136) on Apr. 1, 1879, giving her age as 39, stating she had not remarried and that there were no other marriages for her or her deceased husband. She presented the list of their children with birth dates, asserting they were the surviving children, all under age and that she was presently supporting them. Her mother-in-law, Elizabeth Strieby, and Margaret Strieby Wyland, a relative, supported her statements. Her death date was reported to the U. S. Pension Agent in Indianapolis. The children probably moved to another area after receiving their inheritance in 1901.

# Children of MARY FORDYCE and WILLIAM STRIEBY are:

- i. WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY, b. 1860, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>538</sup>; d. Aft. 1880<sup>539</sup>.
- ii. SARAH JANE STRIEBY, b. November 1861, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>540</sup>; d. February 16, 1863, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>540</sup>.

# Notes for SARAH JANE STRIEBY:

Sarah is buried in Greider Cemetery next to her father and maternal grandparents.

467. iii. MARGARET ELIZABETH STRIEBY, b. December 21, 1864, North Manchester, Indiana; d. March 01, 1941, Battle Creek, Michigan.

- iv. ULYSSES GRANT STRIEBY, b. June 03, 1869, North Webster, Indiana; d. June 22, 1946, St. Joseph's County Infirmary, South Bend, Indiana.
  - v. EDWARD E. STRIEBY, b. September 30, 1871, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>541</sup>; d. Aft. 1910<sup>542</sup>; m. LIZZIE DYNNER, May 28, 1901, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>543</sup>.
  - vi. ELIZA ANN STRIEBY, b. April 05, 1874, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>544</sup>; d. Aft. 1903; m. (1) SCHUYLER C. WOLFORD, September 22, 1892, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>545</sup>; m. (2) JAMES MCENHANCY, September 19, 1903, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>546</sup>.

#### Notes for SCHUYLER C. WOLFORD:

Schuyler Wolford, whose illness covered a period of more than two years, during which time he was totally incapacitated, died on Tuesday night at 7 o'clock. The deceased underwent two operations for abcess and was an inmate of the hospital at Fort Wayne for some time. He was a great sufferer and was never able to regain his strength since the incipiency of his disease.

The funeral will be held Thursday afternoon at two o'clock at the home of the deceased on North Park Avenue, Rev. Byrer officiating. (*Northern Indianian*, January 29, 1903)

469. vii. MYRTLE (VIOLA) STRIEBY, b. October 15, 1876, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

**191.** SARAH JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 07, 1841 in Logan County, Illinois <sup>547</sup>, and died June 26, 1926 in Pierceton, Indiana <sup>547</sup>. She married SAMUEL HENDRICKS June 10, 1871 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>548</sup>.

Notes for SARAH JANE FORDYCE:

MRS. HENDRICKS WAS BURIED ON MONDAY P.M. Died at the Home of Her Daughter, Mrs. O.R. Keller, Saturday Evening

Sarah Jane, daughter of James and Margaret Fordyce, was born near Springfield, Ill., December 7, 1841, and passed away at the home of her daughter, Mrs. O.R. Keller, in Pierceton, June 26, 1926. Aged 84 years 6 months 19 days.

She was united in marriage to Samuel Hendricks June 10, 1871. To this union were born two children, one son who died in infancy and one daughter, Mrs. Keller.

While a young girl she united with the United Brethren Church and later with the Christina Church at Boonville. After the death of Mr. Hendricks, twenty-five years ago, she moved to Pierceton and united with the Baptist Church, remaining firm in her faith until the end. She lived her life for others, quietly and lovingly, serving where her path led.

She leaves to mourn her loss one daughter, Mrs. O.R. Keller, of Pierceton; two granddaughters, Mrs. Erma Knull, of Denver, Col., and Miss Mabel Keller, and one great-grandson. One stepdaughter, Mrs. Charles Craig, of Pierceton; four step-grandsons and three step-granddaughters. Two sisters, Mrs. Wesley Downs, of Pierceton, and Mrs. J.S. Bonewitz, of Mentone; one brother, R.W. Fordyce, of Arkansas, and a host of neighbors and friends.

The funeral services were held at the Baptist Church on Monday afternoon at 2:30 o'clock. Rev. B.H. Truman officiated, and the interrment was made in the Boonville Cemetery.

# Card of Thanks

We wish to express to our neighbors and friends our heartfelt thanks for the many acts of kindness shown us during the long illness and at the death of our beloved mother and grandmother. Weare indeed very grateful for the may expressions of sympathy which were extended us in the hours of our bereavement.

Mr. and Mrs. O.R. Keller Miss Mabel Keller

(Newspaper obituary -- date/source unknown - possible Pierceton Record)

Notes for SAMUEL HENDRICKS:

Death of Samuel Hendricks

Thursday morning at his home in Monroe Township occurred the death of Samuel Hendricks, one of the oldest and best known citizens of the township. His death was caused by organic disease of the heart, a disease that had troubled him for nearly thirty years. For five months previous to his death he was confined to his home.

The following obituary notice was sent to this paper for publication:

Samuel Hendricks was born in Beaver township, Columbiana County, Ohio, April 11, 1826, and died July 4, 1901, aged 75 years, 2 mo. and 23 days.

At an early age he came to Indiana and lived a number of years in Whitley County. As early as 1860 he located on a farm in Monroe Township, Koskiusko County, Ind., where he lived continuously until called to his eternal home.

He was united in marriage Jan. 6, 1856 to Sarah Banghart, who died Feb. 11, 1868. To this union was born one daughter, Mrs. Chas. Craig.

June 10, 1871 he was married to Sarah J. Fordyce. To this union were born a son, who died in infancy, and a daughter, Mrs. O.R. Keller.

He united with the Union Christian church about the year 1869 or 70. He also expressed himself as being ready and willing to go hence if the Lord saw fit to call him from earth.

The deceased was an ambitious, industrious, self-sacrificing man, a kind husband and father, an accomodating neighbor, honest in business transactions, and ever ready to help those in distress or want. During his last illness, which covered a period of nearly five months, no murmur or complaint ever escaped his lips.

He leaves one brother, a wife, two daughters and ten grand-children to mourn his departure.

"Peacefully sleep; peacefully sleep,

Sleep till that morning,

Peacefully sleep."

The funeral was held at the Boonville church, Saturday, July 6, at 2 p.m., conducted by the pastor, Rev. Hidy, of North Manchester. The body was interred in the Boonville cemetery.

Card of Thanks

We, the undersigned, desire to publicly express thru the columns of The Record our heartfelt thanks to our many neighbors and friends who aided and comforted our dear husband father during his sufferings and for their many acts of kindness before and after his death.

Mrs. S.J. Hendricks Mrs. Chas. Craig Mrs. O.R. Keller

(Newspaper obituary - source/date unknown, possibly Pierceton Record)

Children of SARAH FORDYCE and SAMUEL HENDRICKS are:

- i. (SON)<sup>12</sup> HENDRICKS, b. Aft. 1871.
- 470. ii. MYRTLE M. HENDRICKS, b. February 28, 1877, Kosciusko County, Indiana; d. March 09, 1967, Pierceton, Indiana.

**192.** James Henry<sup>11</sup> Fordyce (*James J.*<sup>10</sup>, *James*<sup>9</sup>, *James*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 03, 1845 in Corwin Township, Logan County, Illinois<sup>549</sup>, and died January 01, 1915 in Soldier's Home, Marion, Indiana<sup>550</sup>. He married Mary D. Bennett August 23, 1873 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>551</sup>, daughter of Henry Bennett and Eliza VanWormer.

#### Notes for James Henry Fordyce:

James Fordice of this place moved to Bourbon yesterday to take charge of a section of the P.F.W. & C.R.R. James is a good steady boy and understands his business. (Pierceton Independent, March 31, 1880)

\_\_\_\_\_

James Fordyse [sic.], the new section boss, wasn't a candidate at the Corporation election, but he set up the cigars to some of the boys Tuesday morning "all the same." It's a boy.--Bourbon Mirror. Mr. Fordyse was formerly a resident of this place, and the good people of Pierceton will rejoice with James. (*Pierceton Independent*, May 12, 1880)

-----

# JAMES H. FORDYCE DEAD

It is with regret that the many friends of James H. Fordyce received the news of his death, which occurred at the Soldier's Home, Marion, Ind., January 1st, 1915.

Mr. Fordyce was a very popular citizen of Whiting, where for twenty-four years he had been a trusted employee of the Pennsylvania Railroad Company. He acted as gateman at the 117th, 119th and Front Street crossings of that road.

The body was brought from Marion to the home of his daughter, Mrs. Shade, on Ohio Avenue, from where the funeral was held. Services took place at the M.E. Church, Rev. Rogers officiating.

Mrs. Fordyce was born in Illinois on September 3, 1845, and later came to Princeton and at the time of his death was 69 years, three months and twenty-eight days old. Aug. 23, 1873, he was united in marriage to Miss Mary Bennett. To this union were born five children--three daughters, Mrs. Margaret Simpier, Mrs. Edith Shade and Mrs. Bessie Johnson--and two sons, Frank and Harry Fordyce, all of whom are residents of Whiting. In early life he became a member of the United Brethren Church, and recently he renewed his vows. During the civil war he enlisted and served in the 129th Indiana Volunteer Infantry. In recent years he has been a member of the Grand Army of the Republic.

# Card of Thanks

We desire to thank our many friends for the kindness and sympathy tendered us during our time of sorrow. Especially do we thank the Eagles, the L.O.T.M., Royal Neighbbors, Daughters of Liberty and all who remembered us with such beautiful floral pieces.

Mrs. Mary Fordyce Frank Fordyce Harry Fordyce Mrs. D.M. Johnson Mrs. Wm. Shade Mrs. Amos Simpier

Whiting Call, January, 1915

#### Notes for MARY D. BENNETT:

Guardianship of the heirs of Henry Bennett Deceased, Andrew J. Bates Guardian. OB "I" Page 172. In the guardianship of Francis M. Bennett, minor heir. Said had 625.96 to work with. Last report filed August 12, 1872. "...he has had the property of the ward repaired and that a good deal of the money that come into his hands...come in small amounts from the pension office...has kept the taxes paid on the ward's property... ward lives in Pierceton with his mother who lives in ward's property...the property, which is a house and lot in Pierceton...asks that this reportis approved and that the guardianship be continued." Subscribed and sworn before me this 24th day of September, 1879. Abe Brubaker, Notary Public. (Koskiusko County Guardians Reports, Book 2, pages 427,431)

# DEATH OF CIVIL WAR WIDOW

WHITING, April 1.-- Mrs. Mary D. Fordyce, 76, pioneer resident of Whiting and widow of James J. Fordyce, a Civil War veteran, passed away yesterday at her home, 1934 Shrage avenue.

A resident of Whiting for the past 40 years, Mrs. Fordyce was recognized as the oldest member of the Whiting Relief Corps and was called the "Mother of the Corps."

Surviving are four children--two sons, Harry, World War veteran, and Frank, and two daughters, Mrs. William Shade of Whiting, and Mrs. D.R. Johnson, of Hammond. Also surviving are nine grandchildren and 15 great grandchildren, and a sister, Mrs. William Smith, of Gary.

Funeral services will be held Monday afternoon at 2:30 o'clock from the Schlater Funeral Home where the Rev. A.S. Warriner, of the M.E. Church will officiate. Interrment will be at Oak Hill Cemetery, Hammond. Services, it has been announced, will be conducted by the American Legionand the Whiting Relief Corps.

It has been announced that the residence on Shrage will be open until after the funeral. (1933 obituary - source unknown)

\_\_\_\_\_

#### LAST WILL AND TESTAMENT of MARY FORDYCE.

I, Mary Fordyce, of the City of Whiting, Lake County, being of sound mind and memory, do make, publish and declare this to be my last will and testament, hereby revoking any and all former wills by me made.

#### ITEM ONE.

I give and bequeath my gold watch unto my son, Frank Fordyce.

#### ITEM TWO.

All the rest and remainder of my property, of whatsoever name, nature and description, whether real, personal or mixed, which I may own and in which I may have any interest at the time of my death, I give, devise and bequeath absolutely unto my executor, hereinafter named, for the following purposes:

First: I direct and require of my said executor that it shall sell, convey and dispose of any and all of said property, in whole or in parcels, at public or private sale or sales, for such amount, in such manner, upon such terms and under such conditions, as it alone may deem fit, and I authorize it to execute and deliver all deeds, instruments of transfer and other writings necessary to pass title, and no purchaser or person dealing with said executor shall be under any obligation to see as to the authority of said executor to make such sale, conveyance or disposition as aforesaid, or be under any obligation to see to the application of the purchase money.

Second: Out of the proceeds from said sale and disposition of my said property, I direct that my executor shall first pay all my debts, funeral expenses and the liabilities of my estate, and thereafter my said executor shall pay the sum of one hundred (\$100.00) dollars unto my grandson, Edward Rundquist, also known as Edward Shade, son of my daughter, Edith Shade, and it shall also pay one hundred (\$100.00) dollars unto my granddaughter, Edna Johnson, daughter of my daughter, Bessie Johnson. My said executor shall next pay unto my grandson, Floyd Emerson, the sum of one (\$1.00) dollar.

My executor shall thereafter divide the remainder of the proceeds from such sale and disposition of my property into four equal parts, one of which it shall pay and transfer unto or daughter, Edith Shade, and another part unto my daughter, Bessie Johnson. The remaining two parts, I give and bequeath unto my Trustee, hereinafter named. Each of said parts shall be placed and held in separate funds by my said Trustee and is to be kept invested by my said Trustee as far as practicable. Out of one of said funds my Trustee shall pay unto my son, Frank Fordyce, the sum of thirty-five (\$35.00) dollars each month, it being understood that if the income from each fund does not warrant the payment of such monthly amount to said Frank Fordyce, the same shall to paid out of principal. If my son, Frank Fordyce, shall die, said trust fund or the balance thereof held by my said Trustee for such beneficiary, shall be paid over to the heirs at law of such deceased beneficiary.

Out of the other fund hold by my said Trustee, I direct it to pay from income, or if this be not sufficient, out of principal, the sum of thirty-five (\$35.00) dollars each month unto my son, Harry Fordyce, but if he shall die, said trust fund or the balance thereof held by my said Trustee for such beneficiary, shall be paid over unto the children or such deceased beneficiary.

#### ITEM THREE.

I hereby appoint the First Trust & Savings Bank of Whiting, Indiana, my executor and Trustee. In the event it shall decline or refuse to act as executor or as Trustee, then I appoint the First National Bank of Whiting, Indiana, to act as executor or as Trustee, and if it too shall decline or refuse to act as executor or as Trustee, then I appoint as executor or as Trustee such person or institution designated by the court in which my will shall be probated.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I Mary Fordyce, have hereunto set my hand and seal to this my last will and testament, which consists of three sheets of paper, upon each of which I have written my name, this 17th day of March, 1927

[Signature of Mary Fordyce] (SEAL)

Signed, sealed, declared and published by said testatrix, Mary Fordyce, as and for her last will and testament, in the presence of as, who at her request, in her presence, and in the presence of each other, have hereunto subscribed our names as witnesses, this 17th day of March, 1927.

> Walter H. Smith 1136 West Perk Ave., Whiting, Ind.

Mary Fiske 1248 Atchison Ave., Whiting, Ind.

Children of James Fordyce and Mary Bennett are:

- i. MARGARET ELLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. January 20, 1877, Pierceton, Indiana; d. August 12, 1918, 471.
- FRANK JOHN FORDYCE, b. May 04, 1880, BourbonTownship, Marshall County, Indiana; d. April 19, 472. 1953, Ipava, Illinois.
- HARRY E. FORDYCE, b. April 11, 1883, Pierceton, Indiana; d. May 29, 1956, Hot Springs V.A. Center, 473. South Dakota.
- iv. EDITH E. FORDYCE, b. March 28, 1885, Pierceton, Indiana; d. March 1969, Indiana. 474.
- v. BESSIE L. FORDYCE, b. March 09, 1887, Pierceton, Indiana; d. Aft. 1941. 475.
- **193.** Lydia Ann<sup>11</sup> Fordyce (James J. 10, James 9, James 8, Samuel 7, Hugh 6, Peter 5, John 4, Samuel 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 01, 1847 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>552</sup>, and died December 13, 1934 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>553</sup>. She married (1) JOSIAH (JESSE) NEWMAN August 22, 1870 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>554</sup>. She married (2) JOHN S. BONEWITZ October 28, 1911 in Koskiusko County, Indiana<sup>555</sup>, son of Law Bonewitz and Elizabeth Siegfried.

Children of Lydia Fordyce and Josiah Newman are:

- i. MAMIE<sup>12</sup> NEWMAN, b. September 1878, Indiana<sup>556</sup>; d. Aft. 1900<sup>556</sup>; m. LOUIS ROSE, June 18, 1898. Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>557</sup>.

  ii. BEULAH G. NEWMAN, b. November 1884, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>558</sup>; d. Aft. 1900<sup>558</sup>.
- iii. CARL P. NEWMAN, b. December 22, 1887, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>559</sup>; d. August 14, 1911, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>559</sup>.
- **194.** ELTON VIOLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES J. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born March 21, 1856 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>560</sup>, and died September 17, 1939 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>561</sup>. She married WESLEY P. DOWNS April 06, 1878 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>562</sup>, son of ISAAC DOWNS and LUCINDA HENRY.

Notes for ELTON VIOLA FORDYCE:

MRS. W.P. DOWNS PASSED AWAY ON SUNDAY Funeral Services Held Tuesday Afternoon at Ashley Funeral Home

Mrs. Viola Downs, 83, died Sunday morning at her home in Pierceton, following an attack of heart

Mrs. Downs was a long time resident of Pierceton, and was a daughter of James and Mary Fordyce. She was a life long member of the Presbyterian Church.

Surviving are children, Merl Downs, at home, and Mrs. Fred Pletcher of Fort Wayne, and four grandchildren. A daughter, Mrs. Inez Covey, passed away several years ago.

Wesley P. Downs, her husband, preceded her in death.

Funeral services were held Tuesday afternoon at two o'clock at the Ashley Funeral Home. Rev. E.C. Lindsay, pastor of the Presbyterian Church, officiated. Burial was made in the Hillcrest Cemetery. (*Pierceton Record*, September 20, 1939, page 1)

Notes for Wesley P. Downs:

#### W.P. DOWNS PASSED AWAY MONDAY A.M.

Highly Esteemed Resident of Community Buried This Afternoon

Wesley P. Downs, 85 years of age, passed away about three o'clock Monday morning at his home in Pierceton. He had been ill for several weeks.

Mr. Downs was highly respected in this community and his many friends will mourn his passing. He was formerly employed as a section boss on the Pennsylvania Railroad, and had been on the retirement list of the railroad for several years.

He is survived by his wife; one son, Merle Downs, at home; one daughter, Mrs. Fred Pletcher, of Fort Wayne, and a brother, R.G. Downs of Fort Wayne. He is also survived by several grandchildren.

The funeral services were held at the Downs home this afternoon at 2:30 o'clock. Rev. Von Chesterman officiated. Interrment was made in the Hillcrest Cemetery. Undertaker Harry A. Ashey in charge. (*Pierceton Record*, September 19, 1934, page 1)

#### Children of ELTON FORDYCE and WESLEY DOWNS are:

 MERL LOREN<sup>12</sup> DOWNS, b. January 01, 1880, Pierceton, Indiana<sup>563</sup>; d. July 14, 1940, Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>564</sup>.

Notes for MERL LOREN DOWNS:

# MERL DOWNS PASSED AWAY IN FORT WAYNE

Sunday, July 14; Former Resident Buried in Hillcrest on Tuesday

Merle Downs, 60, son of the late Mr. and Mrs. W.P. Downs of Pierceton, passed away at the home of his sister, Mrs. Fred Pletcher, 108 Branning Avenue, Fort Wayne, Sunday at about 2:30 a.m. of tuberculosis. He had been in failing health for several months, but only critically forthe past two weeks.

Mr. Downs was taken to the home of his sister in Fort Wayne a few weeks ago, where he could be cared for during his illness. He had lived alone in the Downs home since the passing of his mother about one year ago. His father passed away several years ago.

Mr. Downs was an interior decorator by trade, and a member of the Pierceton Presbyterian Church. Mrs. Pletcher is the only surviving near relative. A sister, Inez Downs Covey, passed away several years ago.

Funeral services were held Tuesday afternoon at the Ashley Funeral Home, with Dr. E.C. Lindsay of Goshen, pastor of the Pierceton Presbyterian Church, officiating, and interrment was in the Hillcrest Cemetery. (*Pierceton Record*, July 17, 1940, page 1)

- 476. ii. OPAL LUELLA DOWNS, b. October 05, 1883, Pierceton, Indiana; d. January 11, 1976, Fort Wayne, Indiana
- 477. iii. INEZ L. DOWNS, b. December 21, 1888, Pierceton, Indiana; d. November 04, 1918.

**195.** ROBERT WILLIS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 22, 1862 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>565</sup>, and died September 26, 1945 in Arkadelphia, Arkansas<sup>566</sup>. He married CORDELIA ELIZABETH (COY) DALE January 26, 1898 in Arkadelphia, Arkansas<sup>566</sup>, daughter of DAVID DALE and MARY MARBURY.

#### Notes for ROBERT WILLIS FORDYCE:

Billy Fordyce, a young man who had charge of the switch lights at this place, was arrested and fined for meddling with cars on the side track at this place. It appears that he got a line of cars started and before they could be stopped one car was run off the track at an open switch. This is a warning to boys who make a business of meddling with car brakes while on sidings. (*Pierceton Independent*, May 26, 1880)

#### ROBERT W. FORDYCE

TAKEN BY DEATH AT AGE OF 83

#### CAME FROM INDIANA TO ARKADELPHIA ON BICYCLE FIFTY YEARS AGO

Another one of Arkadelphia's well known citizens, greatly beloved by everybody, ROBERT WILLIS FORDYCE, age 83, has been called by death. Mr. FORDYCE, infirm for more than two years because of being struck on the street by an automobile, succumbed at 2:40 p.m. Wednesday at his home a 1006 Main Street.

He was born in Webster, Ind., May 22, 1862, son of James J. and Margaret Susan Buel Fordyce. He studied tailoring in Chicago, and he and a young friend set out on bicycles for a journey into the Southwest. After tarrying for a while in Hot Springs, they started for Texas. Mr. Fordyce's bicycle broke down here October 26, 1895, and while awaiting repairs, he took a liking to the city. His Knights of Pythias pin attracted the attention of Jack Wilson, owner of the electric light and water system here, who gave him his first employment. He was the leading tailor here for many years.

On January 26, 1898, he was married to Mis CORDELIA ELIZABETH DALE of this city, and their long life together was happy, even though saddened by the death, while quite young, of their son and daughter.

Funeral services will be conducted by Dr. B. Houston Smith, pastor of the First Baptist Church, at Murry's Funeral Church, at 5:00 p.m. Friday. burial will be in Rose Hill Cemetery. (Southern Standard 9-27-1945)

## Notes for Cordelia Elizabeth (Coy) Dale: MRS COY FORDYCE DIED WEDNESDAY

Mrs. Coy Dale Fordyce, aged 92, of Arkadelphia, died Wednesday at a nursing home at Sparkman. She was the widow of R.W. Fordyce, who for a number of years was a tailor in Arkadelphia. The couple was married 65 years ago in Arkadelphia.

Mrs. Fordyce was born at Arkadelphia, a daughter of David T. and Mary Dale. She was a member of the First Baptist Church, where she wa active for many years.

She is survived by one sister, Mrs. C.W. Harrington, of Galveston, Tex., and a number of nieces and nephews.

The funeral was at 10 a.m. Saturday in the Murry-Ruggles Funeral Chapel and burial was in Rose Hill Cemetery. (Southern Standard Thurs. 12-31-1964, page 1)

Children of ROBERT FORDYCE and CORDELIA DALE are:

- i. INEZ<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE<sup>567</sup>, d. 1899, Arkansas.
  ii. WILLIS FORDYCE<sup>567</sup>, d. Aft. 1898.

**196.** James Leonard<sup>11</sup> Fordyce (Ezekiel C.<sup>10</sup>, James<sup>9</sup>, James<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1851 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>568</sup>, and died Aft. 1880<sup>569</sup>. He married EMMA L. MUSSER April 01, 1877 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>570</sup>.

Child of JAMES FORDYCE and EMMA MUSSER is:

- i. MAUD N. 12 FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1879, Noble County, Indiana 571.
- **197.** MARTHA (MATTIE)<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (EZEKIEL C.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 1854 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>572</sup>, and died Aft. 1920<sup>573</sup>. She married WARREN W. KIME, son of JOSIAH KIME and ROSETTA BABCOCK.

Children of MARTHA FORDYCE and WARREN KIME are:

i. ORLEY B. 12 KIME, b. April 01, 1873, Noble County, Indiana 574; d. August 27, 1874, Noble County, Indiana<sup>574</sup>.

- ii. LULU B. KIME, b. Abt. 1875<sup>575</sup>; m. GEORGE W. CARPENTER, June 23, 1897, Ligonier, Indiana<sup>576</sup>.
- iii. EDWARD KIME, b. Abt. 1877, Ligonier, Indiana<sup>577</sup>; d. Bef. 1900.
- 478. iv. EDITH M. KIME, b. April 1884, Mentone, Indiana.

**198.** SARAH AMINDA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*EZEKIEL C.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 1860 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>578</sup>, and died 1944<sup>579</sup>. She married THOMAS W. WAGONER November 22, 1884 in Ligonier, Indiana<sup>580</sup>, son of DANIEL WAGONER and MARY HIMES.

Children of SARAH FORDYCE and THOMAS WAGONER are:

- i. THOMAS EARL<sup>12</sup> WAGONER, b. August 25, 1888, Noble County, Indiana<sup>581</sup>; d. February 15, 1908<sup>581</sup>.
- ii. DEAN C. WAGONER, b. October 1899, Ligonier, Indiana<sup>582</sup>.
- **199.** MARY E.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 23, 1844 in Ohio<sup>583</sup>, and died February 25, 1902 in Franklin Township, Shelby County, Ohio<sup>584,585</sup>. She married CORBLEY MARTIN DEWEESE June 09, 1870 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>586</sup>, son of MICHAEL DEWEESE and DELILAH JACKSON.

#### Notes for MARY E. FORDYCE:

Mrs. Mary Deweese, wife of J.C.M. Deweese died at her home about three miles north of Sidney this morning, of heart trouble. She had been sick for about six weeks and about a week ago suffered a stroke of paralysis. She was fifty-six years of age and was born in Hendricks County, Indiana. Her maiden name was Mary Fordyce. One boy survives, William E. Deweese. The funeral services will be held at the Reformed Church at Swanders Friday, leaving her late home at 10 o'clock. Interrment in Pearl Cemetery. (*Sidney Daily News*, February 25, 1902, page 3)

#### Notes for CORBLEY MARTIN DEWEESE:

The funeral for Corbly M. Deweese, who died at his home in Franklin Township, near Swanders, Wednesday of this week will be held at his late home tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock. Interrment at Pearl Cemetery. (*Sidney Daily News*, February 27, 1903, page 3)

Child of Mary Fordyce and Corbley DeWeese is:

479. i. WILLIAM<sup>12</sup> DEWEESE, b. May 1872; d. Aft. 1900.

**200.** SARAH A.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1846 in Ohio<sup>587</sup>, and died March 01, 1892 in Brownsburg, Indiana<sup>588</sup>. She married GEORGE WASHINGTON MCCRORY September 26, 1866 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>589</sup>, son of JAMES MCCRORY and MARGARET?

Children of SARAH FORDYCE and GEORGE McCRORY are:

- i. ELSIE<sup>12</sup> MCCRORY, b. February 1869, Brown Township, Hendricks County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1920.
  - ii. ELMER MCCRORY, b. August 1871, Brown Township, Hendricks County, Pennsylvania<sup>590</sup>; m. (1) ESTELLA CROUCH, December 29, 1896, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>591</sup>; m. (2) LORINDA HUGHES, December 24, 1901, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>592</sup>.
  - FRANKLIN MCCRORY, b. Abt. 1873, Brown Township, Hendricks County, Pennsylvania<sup>593</sup>; d. Aft. 1880
- 481. iv. ELLA MCCRORY, b. October 21, 1882, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1911.
  - v. CHARLES MCCRORY, b. January 1888, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>594</sup>; d. Aft. 1910.
- **201.** CAROLINE LOUISA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 1848 in Ohio<sup>594</sup>, and died Aft. 1900. She married WILLIAM N. COOMBS October 01, 1867 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>595</sup>, son of WILLIAM COOMBS and MARTHA NELSON.

Children of CAROLINE FORDYCE and WILLIAM COOMBS are:

i. ULYSSES<sup>12</sup> COOMBS, b. April 1869, Indiana<sup>596</sup>.

- ii. EMMA E. COOMBS, b. July 08, 1871, Indiana<sup>597</sup>; m. (1) JAMES W. HUTCHINSON, March 16, 1887, Boone County, Indiana<sup>598</sup>; m. (2) JOHN RANKIN, May 22, 1916, Montgomery County, Indiana<sup>5</sup>
- iii. LESLIE D. COOMBS, b. Abt. 1873, Indiana<sup>600</sup>; d. December 03, 1892, Boone County, Indiana<sup>601</sup>.
- iv. GRACE COOMBS, b. Abt. 1876, Indiana<sup>602</sup>.
- v. OLIVER T. COOMBS, b. November 1879, Indiana; d. Aft. 1919. 482.
- **202.** WILLIAM<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1849 in Ohio<sup>603</sup>, and died December 24, 1896 in Brownsburg, Indiana<sup>604</sup>. He married Charlotte J. Fletcher October 13, 1881 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>605</sup>, daughter of James FLETCHER and ELLEN?.

Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and CHARLOTTE FLETCHER are:

- i. MARY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1881, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1905.
  - ii. ETTA FORDYCE, b. July 1882, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>606</sup>; d. Aft. 1900.
- iii. DELLA FORDYCE, b. February 03, 1884, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1917. 484.
  - iv. VIRGINIA FORDYCE, b. September 07, 1892, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>607</sup>; d. September 20, 1893, Hendricks County, Indiana 608.
  - v. WILLIAM EDWARD FORDYCE, b. June 13, 1897, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>609</sup>; d. April 1966, California<sup>610</sup>; m. OPAL BAMISH, February 05, 1919, Boone County, Indiana<sup>611</sup>.
- **203.** EMILY ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 1855 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>612</sup>, and died Aft. 1900. She married MILTON A. PHILLIPS February 19, 1874 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>613</sup>, son of THOMAS PHILLIPS and SUSAN WILSON.

Children of EMILY FORDYCE and MILTON PHILLIPS are:

- i. VERDIE<sup>12</sup> PHILLIPS, b. 1877, Indiana<sup>614</sup>; d. 1896, Hendricks County, Indiana.
- 485.
- ii. MOLLIE E. PHILLIPS, b. March 1880, Hendricks County, Indiana.
  iii. ROSA E. PHILLIPS, b. April 04, 1882, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>615</sup>; d. 1894.
  iv. LOUISA E. PHILLIPS, b. June 1888, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>616</sup>; d. Aft. 1900.

  - (DAUGHTER) PHILLIPS, b. September 1894, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>616</sup>; d. January 05, 1895, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>617</sup>
- **204.** OLIVER M. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM B. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 05, 1858 in Indiana, and died September 19, 1943. He married EMMA VICTORIA GOSSETT November 13, 1882 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>618</sup>, daughter of NATHANIEL GOSSETT and MARY Fox.

Children of OLIVER FORDYCE and EMMA GOSSETT are:

- i. ZELLA MYRTLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. October 04, 1883, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. Aft. 1920. 486.
  - ii. CLARA ELLA FORDYCE, b. November 17, 1885, Hendricks County, Indiana 619; d. November 20, 1903, Brown Township, Hendricks County, Indiana 620.
  - iii. WILLIAM GLEN FORDYCE, b. July 25, 1888, Hendricks County, Indiana; m. ANNIE ?, July 01, 1925.
- 487. iv. EVA GRACE FORDYCE, b. September 02, 1891, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. August 29, 1968, Indiana.
- v. MARY GLADYS FORDYCE, b. March 30, 1898, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. December 1984. 488.
- **205.** MAGGIE ELLEN (BRANDON)<sup>11</sup> LAWHEAD (MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 18, 1867 in Shelby County, Ohio<sup>621</sup>, and died November 09, 1955 in Sidney, Ohio<sup>622</sup>. She married OLIVER C. ZEDEKER April 02, 1884 in Montgomery County, Ohio.

Notes for Maggie Ellen (Brandon) Lawhead: State of Ohio Shelby County SS In the Matter of the Adoption of Maggie Ellen Brandon In Probate Court. Journal Entry Sidney O. Feb'y 4th, 1882

This day came P.S. Lawhead & Mary Lawhead his wife and filed herein their petition to adopt and change the name of Maggie Ellen Brandon to Maggie Ellen Lawhead. And this court being advised in the premises, find that Said petitioners are husband and Wife; that they are inhabitants of the State of Ohio, and residents of this County; that Said Maggie Ellen Brandon is aged 14 years Feb'y 18th A.D. 1881. And the Said Mary Lawhead was examined in the Court, Separate and apart from her Said husband, from which Examination the court is Satisfied that Said wife, of her own free will and accord, desires such adoption; and Nettie Agan, a suitable person appointed by the Court for that purpose, the parents of Said Maggie Ellen Brandon having abandoned her having filed herein her written consent to such adoption, which consent is attached to and filed with Said petition; and the Court being Satisfied of the ability of the petitioners to bring up and Educate Said Child properly: It is therefore Considered and Ordered by the Court that from and after the date of this order the Said Maggie Ellen Brandon be and is to all legal intents and purposes the Child of Said petitioners P.S. & Mary Lawhead, and that the name of Said Maggie Ellen Brandon be and is hereby Changed to Maggie Ellen Lawhead.

(Shelby County Probate Court Minute Book 6, Page 312)

#### Notes for OLIVER C. ZEDEKER:

OLIVER C. ZEDEKER owner of the well known Locust Side Farm, a valuable property containing 102 acres, which is situated in Salem township, is one of the representative men of this section. He was born July 6, 1862, in Montgomery county, 0., a son of John W. and Mary (Brandenburg) Zedeker who now live retired in Franklin township. Their family consisted of but two sons, Oliver C. and George W., the latter of whom is a farmer also in Salem township.

Oliver C. Zedeker had common school advantages and afterward assisted his father on the home farm until he was twenty-two years old. For the next three years he rented land and then, in partnership with his father, bought his present farm from Nathan Stout, subsequently purchasing his father's share and is now sole owner. In general farming has been his main business although he also raises some excellent stock, this being principally for his own use on the farm. His land is beautifully situated and under his methods of advanced farming is very productive.

Mr. Zedeker was married April 2, 1884 to Miss Maggie E. Lawhead, who was born in Shelby county, a daughter of Philip and Mary (Fordyce) Lawhead, both now deceased. To Mr. and Mrs. Zedeker two children have been born Ella E., who married O. A. Baker, and they have one son, Ralph Emerson; and Clyde B. Mr. Zedeker and family attend the Methodist Episcopal church at Port Jefferson. In politics he is a democrat and at times has been elected to local offices, serving very acceptably for two terms as township trustee and at present is a member of the school board. He is identified with the Odd Fellows, attending the lodge at Port Jefferson

History of Shelby County, Ohio, 1913, pages 715-716

Children of MAGGIE LAWHEAD and OLIVER ZEDEKER are:

- i. ELLA E.<sup>12</sup> ZEDEKER, b. February 14, 1885.
- ii. CLYDE B. ZEDEKER, b. September 27, 1893.

**206.** DAVID SENSIBAUGH<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*LEWIS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 29, 1827 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died September 07, 1890. He married SUSAN SHULTZ 1847.

Children of DAVID HEADLEE and SUSAN SHULTZ are:

- i. ELIZABETH ELLEN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. September 22, 1850, Licking County, Ohio; d. July 07, 1900.
- 489. ii. JOHN W. HEADLEE, b. 1852, Licking County, Ohio.
  - MARY HEADLEE, b. October 14, 1853, Licking County, Ohio; m. JOHN MCBRIDE, 1874, Licking County, Ohio.
- 490. iv. LEWIS HEADLEE, b. August 23, 1855, Licking County, Ohio.
  - v. MISSOURI HEADLEE, b. August 01, 1857, Licking County, Ohio.
  - vi. MARTHA HEADLEE, b. August 06, 1860, Licking County, Ohio.
  - vii. LISA ANN HEADLEE, b. April 05, 1862, Licking County, Ohio.
  - viii. CHARLES SUMNER HEADLEE, b. September 15, 1866, Licking County, Ohio.

**207.** PHINEAS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (LEWIS<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 25, 1857 in Licking County, Ohio, and died July 12, 1936. He married CARRIE ? 1879 in White County, Indiana.

#### Children of PHINEAS HEADLEE and CARRIE? are:

- i. IDA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. February 1880, White County, Indiana; m. ? SIMS, 1901, White County, Indiana.
- ii. IRENE HEADLEE, b. 1882, White County, Indiana; m. ? RADAR, 1903, Fresno, California.
- **208.** FLORA BELLE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (LEWIS<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 29, 1858 in Licking County, Ohio, and died November 21, 1950. She married LAFAYETTE LOOKER 1877 in Licking County, Ohio.

#### Children of FLORA HEADLEE and LAFAYETTE LOOKER are:

- i. ADDIE<sup>12</sup> LOOKER, b. 1878, Licking County, Ohio; m. OTTO RITTENHOUSE, 1899, Licking County,
- ii. AUDRA LEE LOOKER, b. May 15, 1885, Licking County, Ohio; d. October 1955; m. CURTIS CLAFLIN, March 03, 1918, Licking County, Ohio.
- iii. FLOYD D. LOOKER, b. November 09, 1887, Licking County, Ohio; d. 1962, Toledo, Ohio; m. IVA M. RAYMOND, July 15, 1919.
- **209.** SARAH J. 11 HEADLEE (PHINEAS 10, JOHN 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1828 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married CLOVERDALE WILLIAMS

# Children of SARAH HEADLEE and CLOVERDALE WILLIAMS are:

- i. PHINEAS<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS, b. 1851, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. ELIZABETH WILLIAMS, b. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. MATILDA WILLIAMS, b. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. JOHN WILLIAMS, b. 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **210.** JOHN T. 11 HEADLEE (PHINEAS 10, JOHN 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 20, 1830 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>623</sup>. He married ELIZABETH DELANEY 1851 in Licking County, Ohio.

# Children of JOHN HEADLEE and ELIZABETH DELANEY are:

- i. LOUISA J. 12 HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1854, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 04.
  - ii. PARMINA HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 492. iii. REASON M. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1864, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1931.
- **211.** Lydia<sup>11</sup> Headlee (*Phineas*<sup>10</sup>, *John*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 10, 1835 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married BARNETT W. Fox 1856 in Tyler County, West Virginia, son of MARTIN FOX and MARY MARTIN.

# Children of Lydia Headlee and Barnett Fox are:

- i. MARY<sup>12</sup> FOX, b. July 29, 1854, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- ii. ANTHONY WAYNE FOX, b. December 01, 1856, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- iii. ANDREW NEWTON FOX, b. April 05, 1859, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- iv. JAMES L. FOX, b. August 17, 1861, Tyler County, West Virginia. 493.
  - v. EVERETT FOX, b. July 18, 1863, Tyler County, West Virginia. vi. SARAH MATILDA FOX, b. 1867, Tyler County, West Virginia.

  - vii. CARRIE ZIPPORAH FOX, b. April 23, 1870, Tyler County, West Virginia.
  - viii. OKEY JOHNSON FOX, b. February 28, 1872, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- ix. WILLIAM MORRIS FOX, b. April 18, 1876, Tyler County, West Virginia. 494.
- **212.** HIRAM<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 24, 1837 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania, and died September 05, 1915 in Crawfordsville, Indiana<sup>624</sup>. He married (1) DICY HICKS. He married (2) PARMINIA DELANEY June 20, 1854 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

# Children of HIRAM HEADLEE and DICY HICKS are:

- i. OSCAR<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1876.
- ii. JOHN HEADLEE, b. 1878. 495.
  - iii. CLARA HEADLEE, b. 1880.

#### Children of HIRAM HEADLEE and PARMINIA DELANEY are:

- iv. SPENCER M. 12 HEADLEE, b. March 15, 1855, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 24, 1884.
- v. MATILDA HEADLEE, b. January 26, 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 10, 1946; m. ALONZO BEELER, July 29, 1881.
- vi. WILLIAM HEADLEE, b. February 22, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 12, 1918, Asherville, Kansas.
- JOHN HEADLEE, b. September 01, 1870, Asherville, Kansas.
- viii. IDA M. HEADLEE, b. September 07, 1874, Asherville, Kansas.
- **213.** Joseph Keener<sup>11</sup> Headlee (*Phineas*<sup>10</sup>, *John*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 19, 1845 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>625</sup>, and died April 16, 1922<sup>625</sup>. He married (1)? FOX. He married (2) MARY JANE DELANEY 1867, daughter of JOHN DELANEY and MATILDA CALVERT.

#### Child of JOSEPH HEADLEE and ? FOX is:

i. LAFAYETTE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. April 08, 1865, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 28, 1935, Plain City, Ohio.

#### Children of JOSEPH HEADLEE and MARY DELANEY are:

- ii. SUSANNAH A.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. July 23, 1868, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 10, 1929, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 498. ROZELLA HEADLEE, b. June 23, 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 16, 1942, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- PHINEAS L. HEADLEE, b. May 08, 1875, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 28, 1964, 499. Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- ZORAH HEADLEE, b. November 22, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 500. December 09, 1944, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - NANCY ARABELLA HEADLEE, b. May 06, 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>626</sup>; d. 1948<sup>627</sup>; m. GEORGE GORDON EDDY, September 14, 1904, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>62</sup>
  - vii. ETHEL D. HEADLEE, b. February 01, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>629</sup>; d. September 07, 1937, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>629</sup>; m. ROSS M. HEADLEE, May 10, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>630</sup>.
     viii. CLARA HEADLEE, b. January 12, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 08, 1917, Greene
  - County, Pennsylvania; m. EDWARD C. NICHOLS, August 18, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. LULU HEADLEE, b. March 06, 1886, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>631</sup>; d. December 14, 1933, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>631</sup>.
  - BESSIE L. HEADLEE, b. May 17, 1889, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 06, 1965, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. CHARLES E. MINOR, September 11, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **214.** EMILY C. 11 HEADLEE (PHINEAS 10, JOHN 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 14, 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>632</sup>, and died April 29, 1927 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>632</sup>. She married GEORGE GARLAND LEMLEY December 24, 1900 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID LEMLEY and LEAH HEADLEE.

#### Children of EMILY HEADLEE and GEORGE LEMLEY are:

- i. LENORA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. February 29, 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 501. 12, 1933, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. NANCY LEMLEY, b. December 31, 1873, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 502. 09, 1953.
- iii. PHINEAS LEMLEY, b. March 08, 1876, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. January 15, Mount Morris, 503. Pennsylvania.
  - iv. DAVID KELCY LEMLEY, b. 1880<sup>632</sup>; d. 1881<sup>632</sup>.
- v. ELLA LEMLEY, b. September 24, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 504. 07, 1977.
  - vi. INFANT LEMLEY, b. 1892; d. August 04, 1892<sup>632</sup>.

- vii. GEORGE GARLAND LEMLEY, b. June 03, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 03, 1973, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **215.** REBECCA J.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 08, 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 26, 1943. She married ABRAHAM L. DELANEY 1879 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ABRAHAM DELANEY and SUSANNAH LEMLEY.

Children of REBECCA HEADLEE and ABRAHAM DELANEY are:

- i. OLLIE EDNA<sup>12</sup> DELANEY, b. January 26, 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. ALONZO DELANEY, b. March 21, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 13, 1898, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. IRA B. DELANEY, b. October 18, 1885.
- iv. DORA DELANEY, b. March 23, 1888.
- v. AMY DELANEY, b. 1890.
- vi. BYRON DELANEY, b. December 01, 1895.
- RUSSEL DELANEY, b. 1896, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>633</sup>; d. 1924, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>633</sup>.
- **216.** DAVID LINCOLN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 28, 1860 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>634</sup>, and died January 03, 1954 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania<sup>634</sup>. He married SARAH ELIZABETH HEADLEY 1882, daughter of LORENZO HEADLEY and CHARLOTTE DELANEY.

Children of DAVID HEADLEE and SARAH HEADLEY are:

- HARRY JOSEPH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1883, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. November 10, 1974, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. REBA MOODY, 1907, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- ii. EVA D. HEADLEE, b. January 22, 1885, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. FORNEY W. JOHN, September 24, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. ROSA LEE HEADLEE, b. 1886, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. 1886, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- iv. LORENZO FLOYD HEADLEE, b. May 17, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>635</sup>; d. September 1958, Harrisville, West Virginia; m. BLANCHE LATIMER, 1912, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- v. EDWARD CLARENCE HEADLEE, b. May 24, 1890, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1968; m. BEATRICE FOLAN, 1914, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **217.** MARGARET<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 12, 1865 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>636</sup>, and died November 24, 1928 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>636</sup>. She married WILLIAM OSBORNE HEADLEE 1880 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>637</sup>, son of ? HEADLEE and MATILDA HEADLEE.

#### Notes for WILLIAM OSBORNE HEADLEE:

W. O. HEADLEE, farmer and teacher, Mount Morris, Penn., was born January 27, 1858, in Perry Township, where he grew to manhood. He was reared on the farm with his parents, receiving a common school education. He also attended the High School at Mount Morris. Mr. Headlee has been for eight years teaching in Perry Township, but engages in farming as his chief pursuit, and owns a well-improved farm of 100 acres. In 1800 he was united in marriage with Miss Margaret, daughter of Phineas Headley. Mrs. Headlee is of English origin. They are the parents of four children, viz: Cora, Ray, James Fay and Effie. Mr. Headlee is a Democrat. He and his wife are prominent members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. He is a self-made man, is industrious and energetic, and has a great many friends throughout the county.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 818

Children of MARGARET HEADLEE and WILLIAM HEADLEE are:

- i. CORA A. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 21, 1881, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>638</sup>; d. April 29, 1899, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>639</sup>.
- ii. RAY L. HEADLEE, b. April 12, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>640</sup>; d. January 29, 1960, Akron, Ohio<sup>640</sup>; m. BLANCH WEBSTER.

- JAMES FAY HEADLEE, b. January 25, 1886, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>641,642</sup>; d. April 15, 1961, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>643</sup>; m. OLA WALSH.
- EFFIE HEADLEE, b. March 08, 1888, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. January 19, 1924, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. SAMUEL M. DUNLAP, 1909, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- v. MYRTLE HEADLEE, b. September 14, 1891, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>643</sup>; d. April 06, 1967, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>643</sup>.
- 506. vi. JOHN CARL HEADLEE, b. June 29, 1894, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. July 10, 1950, Asheville, North Carolina.
  - vii. JESSIE PEARL HEADLEE, b. June 04, 1897, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>644</sup>.
  - viii. EDWIN REX HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1904, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>645</sup>; d. November 04, 1953, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - (SON) HEADLEE, b. August 20, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>646</sup>; d. August 22, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>647</sup>.
- **218.** LAURA BELL<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 19, 1868 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 02, 1953 in North Hollywood, California. She married ELLSWORTH L. WILLIAMSON April 10, 1888 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>648</sup>, son of BENJAMIN WILLIAMSON and MARY CHAMBERS.

#### Children of Laura Headlee and Ellsworth Williamson are:

- VICTOR EARL<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMSON, b. March 10, 1889, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>649</sup>; d. August 05, 1896, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>649</sup>.
- MILDRED WILLIAMSON, b. March 02, 1902, Monessen, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania; d. 1976, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. (1) OSWALD YEAGER FETTERMAN, September 22, 1924; m. (2) BRYAN WHEELER, November 01, 1947.
- EDITH MAE WILLIAMSON, b. May 26, 1907, Monessen, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania; d. September 28, 1948, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. D. E. HARWOOD, 1927.
- **219.** ERASTUS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1832 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1864 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married LUCINDA STOOPS 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of ANDREW STOOPS and JANE FORDYCE.

### Children of ERASTUS HEADLEY and LUCINDA STOOPS are:

- i. ENOS<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1853, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. BARNET HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1856, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. HENRY H. HEADLEY, b. 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1911<sup>650</sup>; m. AMANDA TENNANT, 1878, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **220.** LORENZO D.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (*ENOS* (*HEADLEE*)<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE*, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1832 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 02, 1863 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married CHARLOTTE DELANEY Abt. 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of ABRAHAM DELANEY and SUSANNAH LEMLEY.

#### Child of LORENZO HEADLEY and CHARLOTTE DELANEY is:

- 507. i. SARAH ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. September 21, 1858, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 28, 1943.
- **221.** HENRY<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1838 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married SARAH?.

#### Child of HENRY HEADLEY and SARAH? is:

- i. LORENZO<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. 1859, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **222.** ELI<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 19, 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died July 29, 1918 in Senecaville, Ohio. He married (1) ELIZABETH G. ?<sup>651</sup> Aft. 1864 in ?. He married (2)

ELIZABETH ANN (BETTA) MOOREHEAD July 23, 1881 in Reynoldsburg, Ohio, daughter of JONATHAN MOOREHEAD and MARY MCELWEE.

Children of ELI HEADLEY and ELIZABETH? are:

- i. ERASTUS (RAS)<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1866.
- ii. ALICE HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1868.
- iii. ELVA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1870.
- iv. JULIA HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1872.
- v. BELLE HEADLEY, b. Abt. 1874.

# Children of ELI HEADLEY and ELIZABETH MOOREHEAD are:

- 508. vi. MARY L.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. July 29, 1885; d. October 1921, Senecaville, Ohio.
- 509. vii. LEOTA (LUCY) HEADLEY, b. October 05, 1890, Senecaville, Ohio; d. April 19, 1971, Canton, Ohio.
- 510. viii. LORENZO DOW (REN) HEADLEY, b. December 26, 1894, Richland Township, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. July 31, 1972, Akron, Ohio.
- 511. ix. GEORGE (DEWEY) HEADLEY, b. May 31, 1898, Senecaville, Ohio; d. 1972.
- **223.** MINERVA<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (*ENOS* (*HEADLEE*)<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE*, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1846 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married ? YOUNG.

Children of MINERVA HEADLEY and ? YOUNG are:

- i. RUSSELL<sup>12</sup> YOUNG, b. Aft. 1843.
- ii. EVA YOUNG, b. Aft. 1843; m. L. C. STEWART.
- **224.** WARREN E.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ENOS (HEADLEE*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEY, JOHN*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE, MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MELVA MARY GIBONY Aft. 1871.

Children of WARREN HEADLEE and MELVA GIBONY are:

- i. RAYMOND<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1871.
- 512. ii. MURRAY A. HEADLEE, b. September 22, 1878; d. Michigan.
- 513. iii. WARREN MELVILLE HEADLEY, b. February 22, 1887; d. July 21, 1947.
- **225.** JONATHAN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 12, 1837 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 15, 1865. He married LUCINDA STROSNIDER Abt. 1858, daughter of JOHN STROSNIDER and ELIZABETH?

Children of JONATHAN HEADLEE and LUCINDA STROSNIDER are:

- 514. i. ELIZABETH M. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1859, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1911.
- SUSANNAH HEADLEE, b. July 29, 1860, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 28, 1888.
  - MARION G. HEADLEE, b. March 01, 1862; m. NANCY JANE JOHN, December 08, 1888, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>652</sup>.
- **226.** DAVID<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 27, 1839 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>653</sup>, and died March 06, 1916 <sup>653</sup>. He married LUCRETIA RENNER Abt. 1861.

Children of DAVID HEADLEE and LUCRETIA RENNER are:

- i. JANE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. December 27, 1862, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>654</sup>; d. October 30, 1954<sup>654</sup>; m. LEWIS S. HAINES.
- ii. MARY HEADLEE, b. May 20, 1864, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 04, 1946, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. LUTHER FOX, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 516. iii. SIMILDA HEADLEE, b. September 20, 1866, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1956.
  - FORNEY HEADLEE, b. 1868, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1882, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

- v. ESTELLA HEADLEE, b. 1869, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>655</sup>; d. March 17, 1949, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>655</sup>; m. WILLIAM K. FOX, August 16, 1890, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>656</sup>.
- 517. vi. WINONA HEADLEE, b. September 29, 1873, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. January 16, 1931, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **227.** GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 20, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>657</sup>, and died August 16, 1912 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>657,658</sup>. He married MARY JANE LEMLEY 1866 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of DAVID LEMLEY and LEAH HEADLEE.

#### Children of GEORGE HEADLEE and MARY LEMLEY are:

- 518. i. IDA LEAH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. November 05, 1867, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 12, 1947.
- 519. ii. JASPER NEWTON HEADLEE, b. April 04, 1869, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. May 08, 1951, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 520. iii. OSCAR ANSEL HEADLEE, b. January 18, 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 24, 1958, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ELI ELWOOD HEADLEE, b. 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>659</sup>; d. 1943<sup>659</sup>; m. ROSE ELSIE MARINER, August 14, 1907, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. DAVID LEMLEY HEADLEE, b. 1875, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 07, 1928, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ELLA RUTH WILLIAMS, 1897, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 521. vi. BENSON STROSNIDER HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1877, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- 522. vii. WILLIAM WOODRUFF HEADLEE, b. April 19, 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 25, 1948, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. THERESA OLA HEADLEE, b. October 16, 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 15, 1940, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. ELLA MAE HEADLEE, b. February 16, 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 16, 1942, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **228.** BENJAMIN FRANKLIN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 24, 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>660</sup>, and died September 24, 1892<sup>660</sup>. He married SARAH BLAKER Abt. 1872, daughter of JOHN BLAKER and MARY FORDYCE.

#### Children of BENJAMIN HEADLEE and SARAH BLAKER are:

- 523. i. CARRIE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. October 02, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 10, 1902.
  - ii. ALBERT D. HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ETHEL SMOKE, 1898.
  - HAYES ELVERSON HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. MARGARET MASON, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ADA O. HEADLEE, b. July 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **229.** SUSANNA<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 16, 1847 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>661</sup>, and died 1898<sup>661</sup>. She married Francis Marion Calvert 1868 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

# Children of Susanna Headlee and Francis Calvert are:

- i. ESTELLA<sup>12</sup> CALVERT, b. 1869, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 524. ii. CLARK H. CALVERT, b. 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 17, 1932.
- **230.** LYDIA<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 14, 1849 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 01, 1916. She married BENSON H. STROSNIDER 1870, son of KEENER STROSNIDER and SARAH MAPLE.

# Children of Lydia Headlee and Benson Strosnider are:

- i. FRANKLIN H. 12 STROSNIDER, b. Abt. 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. IDA MAE STROSNIDER, b. May 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. WILLIAM G. HARDY.
- iii. BENSON STROSNIDER, b. 1880.

**231.** RACHEL<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 14, 1853 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 13, 1902 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>662</sup>. She married CLARK LEMLEY 1870<sup>663</sup>, son of ISAAC LEMLEY and ANNA MYERS.

#### Notes for RACHEL HEADLEE:

Mrs. Rachel Lemley died at the home of her son-in-law, Luther Shull on Morgan street, Thursday, March 13. She was born April 14, 1853, and was the widow of the late Clark Lemley, deceased, being a highly respected christian woman. She leaves two sons and one daughter, Alonzo and Alva Lemley and Mrs. Haddie Shull. Three brothers and one sister also survive, W. G., W. M. and David Headley and Mrs. Lydia Strosnider, the latter of Winchester, Va. The funeral was held at the home of Mr. Shull on Saturday, services being conducted by Rev. William Tipper, of this place, and Rev. J. C. McMinn, of Jefferson. The remains were taken to Mt. Morris for interment.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

#### Notes for CLARK LEMLEY:

CLARK LEMLEY, farmer and stock-grower, Brock, Penn., was born in Perry Township, November 20, 1849, and is a son of Isaac and Anna (Myers) Lemley. His mother was born in West Virginia. His father is a native of this county and a prominent farmer of Whiteley Township. Clark is the third in a family of six children. He was reared in the county, where he received a common school education. Mr. Lemley has met with success as a farmer and owns 152 acres of good land where he resides. In 1870 he married Miss Rachel, the daughter of Eli and Mary (Dulaney) Headlee. Mr. and Mrs. Lemley's children are Haddie L., William L., and Alva G. Mr. and Mrs. Lemley, with their oldest daughter are members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. He is a Democrat in politics.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 819-820

Children of RACHEL HEADLEE and CLARK LEMLEY are:

- i. HARRIET L. 12 LEMLEY, b. 1873; d. Aft. 1902; m. LUTHER SHULL, August 15, 1894.
- WILLIAM ALONZO LEMLEY, b. 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 30, 1954, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ADDIE I. DELANEY, 1903.
- iii. ALVAH G. LEMLEY, b. 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1905; m. IDA BRADEN, 1905.
- iv. LUCINDA LEMLEY, b. 1883; d. 1922; m. ? SHULL.
- **232.** WILLIAM M. S. <sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 14, 1862 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 03, 1910 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>664</sup>. He married MARGARET ANN LEMLEY August 08, 1880 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of MORRIS LEMLEY and MARTHA PHILLIPS.

Children of WILLIAM HEADLEE and MARGARET LEMLEY are:

- ROSS M.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 12, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>665</sup>; d. December 26, 1958, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>665</sup>; m. ETHEL D. HEADLEE, May 10, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>666</sup>.
- ii. BERTHA M. HEADLEE, b. January 31, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>667</sup>; d. September 23, 1966, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>667</sup>; m. RAY FOX, October 15, 1919, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ARTHUR L. HEADLEE, b. September 10, 1889, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>668</sup>; d. February 22, 1943, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>668</sup>; m. EMMA DELANEY, May 29, 1917, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **233.** DOROTHY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 03, 1841 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>669</sup>, and died March 05, 1887 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>669,670</sup>. She married JESSE SPITSNOGLE 1856 <sup>670</sup>, son of SIMON SPITSNOGLE and JEMIMA MILLER.

Notes for JESSE SPITSNOGLE:

JESSE SPITZNAGEL, farmer and stock-grower, Brock, Penn., was born in Fayette County, Pennsylvania, February 24, 1838. He was a son of Simon and Jemima (Miller) Spitznagel, who were also natives of Fayette County, and of English and German origin. His father was a successful farmer during his life-time. His family consisted of eleven children, of whom Jesse is the fifth. He was reared on the farm, has been successful in his chosen occupation and owns the farm of one hunrded and five acres where he now resides. In 1856, Mr. Spitznagel married Miss Dorothea Whitlatch, who was a native of this county and of German extraction. To Mr. and Mrs. Spitznagel were born five children, viz. - Loziella, wife of Alpheus Wade; Simon E., John, Lewis G and Lucinda. Mr. Spitznagel is a Republican in politics and belongs to the Methodist Episcopal Church, of which his deceased wife was also a devoted member. Mrs. Spitznagel died March 5, 1887, a faithful wife and kind and loving mother.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, pages 824-825

#### Children of DOROTHY WHITLATCH and JESSE SPITSNOGLE are:

- LOUISA<sup>12</sup> SPITSNOGLE, b. Abt. 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 02, 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>671</sup>.
- MARY JANE SPITSNOGLE, b. Abt. 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1861, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>671</sup>.
- iii. JOHN HEADLEE SPITSNOGLE, b. 1863, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1863, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 525. iv. LOZELLA SPITSNOGLE, b. February 04, 1865, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 21, 1946.
- v. SIMON E. SPITZNOGLE, b. September 14, 1867, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 27, 1945, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 527. vi. JOHN S. SPITSNOGLE, b. 1870, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 18, 1964, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - LEWIS G. SPITZNOGLE, b. 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>672</sup>; d. 1963, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>672</sup>; m. LAURA WADE, October 03, 1900.
  - viii. LUCINDA SPITSNOGLE, b. Abt. 1875, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ELLSWORTH FOX, October 09, 1897, Blacksville, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. JEREMIAH SPITSNOGLE, b. Abt. 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>673</sup>; d. February 22, 1882, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>673</sup>.
  - x. CARRIE SPITSNOGLE, b. March 15, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>673</sup>; d. April 01, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>673</sup>.
- **234.** JOHN<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1847 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>674</sup>. He married MARY LEMLEY Abt. 1872, daughter of GEORGE LEMLEY and LOUISA MORRIS.

## Children of JOHN WHITLATCH and MARY LEMLEY are:

- SARAH<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH, b. Abt. 1872; m. OTHO H. COZARD, September 11, 1895, Carmichaels, Pennsylvania<sup>675</sup>.
- ii. ESTELLA WHITLATCH, b. Abt. 1873, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. (DAUGHTER) WHITLATCH, b. August 28, 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>676</sup>; d. August 28, 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>676</sup>.
- iv. (DAUGHTER) WHITLATCH, b. August 28, 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>676</sup>; d. August 28, 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>676</sup>.
- v. GRACE WHITLATCH, b. Abt. 1877; m. ENLOW L. SEATON, January 22, 1898, Greensboro, Pennsylvania<sup>677</sup>.
- vi. LUCRETIA WHITLATCH, b. Abt. 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 528. vii. LEWIS DENNY WHITLATCH, b. September 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. (INFANT) WHITLATCH, b. November 10, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>678</sup>; d. November 22, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>678</sup>.
- **235.** ELI<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 16, 1852 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>679</sup>, and died September 16, 1902 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>679</sup>. He

married (1) RUTH STEPHENS. He married (2) JENNIE BARNARD March 07, 1901 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>680</sup>.

#### Notes for ELI WHITLATCH:

WHITLATCH - Mr. Eli Whitlatch died at his home at Brock, this county, Tuesday night, September 16, 1902, of typhoid fever, aged about 51 years. Mr. Whitlatch was a son of Jacob and Catharine Whitlatch, deceased, and has been twice married. His first wife being Miss Ruth, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Washington Stephens. To this union eight children were born. One son and an infant are deceased and a daughter Alice is married to P. L. Headlee. One son and four daughters remain at home. Less than two years ago, he married Mrs. Jennie Headlee, of Pennsboro, W. Va., and to this union a daughterwas born a few days ago. The funeral was conducted Thursday, by Rev. Tipper, of the Waynesburg M. E. church. The pastor Rev. Robinson being on the sick list. The bereaved friends have the sympathy of a large circle of relatives and acquiaintances.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

#### Children of ELI WHITLATCH and RUTH STEPHENS are:

- i. WOODWARD S. <sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH, b. August 31, 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>681</sup>; d. January 10, 1895, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>681</sup>.
- ii. ANNA BELLE WHITLATCH, b. April 24, 1877, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>682</sup>; d. October 25, 1963, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>682</sup>; m. OTHO SPRAGG, November 25, 1905, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>683</sup>.
- 529. iii. ALICE WHITLATCH, b. January 12, 1880, near Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 04, 1967, Sharon, Pennsylvania.
  - JULIA WHITLATCH, b. November 29, 1883; d. Aft. 1967; m. OSCAR HAUGHT, June 09, 1906, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>684</sup>.
  - v. CASSIUS WHITLATCH, b. June 05, 1886; d. Aft. 1967.
  - vi. CLARA WHITLATCH, b. November 04, 1889; d. Bef. 1967; m. ELZA BRANT, September 04, 1912, Ruff's Creek, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>685</sup>.
  - vii. RUTH S. WHITLATCH, b. 1892<sup>686</sup>; d. May 08, 1892<sup>686</sup>.
- viii. VADA WHITLATCH, b. December 30, 1894, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 14, 1977, Morgantown, West Virginia.

# Child of ELI WHITLATCH and JENNIE BARNARD is:

ix. HAYWARD HARRIS<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH, b. August 28, 1902, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>687</sup>; d. December 23, 1994, West Virginia<sup>688</sup>; m. EVA SIMONTON.

**236.** LEWIS H.<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 10, 1855 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>689,690</sup>, and died October 20, 1933 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>690</sup>. He married HANNAH CUMLEY Abt. 1884<sup>691</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM CUMLEY.

#### Notes for LEWIS H. WHITLATCH:

LEWIS WHITLATCH, farmer and stock-grower, Brock, Penn., was born in Perry Township, Greene County, Penn., January 10, 1855. His parents, Jacob and Catherine (Headlee) Whitlatch, were also natives of this county and of English extraction. His father, who was a farmer through life, died in 1884, a highly respected citizen. His family consisted of eleven children, ten of whom grew to maturity. Lewis is the ninth and was reared on the farm in his native township, where he attended the common school. Mr. Whitlatch has made farming his chief pursuit, and has also engaged to some extent in the mercantile trade. He has made a success of his business and owns a farm of one hundred and seventy acres. In 1884, Mr. Whitlatch married Hannah, daughter of WIlliam Conley. She is of English and German origin. They have one child - Goldie Lee. Mr. and Mrs. Whitlatch are members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. He has been a steward, class-leader and trustee of the church, and held various positions in the Sabbath-school. In politics he is a Republican

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, pages 825-826

#### WIDELY KNOWN WAYNESBURG MAN HEART VICTIM

Lewis H. Whitlatch, 78, Dies in Home in East End After Short Illness - Entire Life in Greene County. Funeral to be Private

Waynesburg, Oct. 20. - Lewis H. Whitlath, 78, widely known Waynesburg resident, died today at his home in Race street, East End, following a short illness of heart trouble. He had spent his entire life in Greene County.

He was a son of Jacob and Catherine Headlee Whitlatch. His wife, the former Miss Hannah Cumley, died 28 years ago. He leaves the following children: Earl Whitlatch, Miss Vinnie Whitlatch, and Mrs. Flo Price, all of Waynesburg; and Guy Whitlatch, of Morrisville. He was a member of the Waynesburg M. E. Church.

Because of a scarlet fever quarantine funeral services will be private. They will be at the home of Earl Whitlatch, Race street, Sunday at 2 p.m. Rev. C. C. Fisher, of Waynesburg, will officiate. Interment will be in the Brock Valley Chapel Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of Lewis Whitlatch and Hannah Cumley are:

- i. FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH.
  - ii. VINNIE WHITLATCH.
  - iii. (INFANT) WHITLATCH, b. May 06, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania  $^{692}$ ; d. May 06, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania  $^{692}$ .
  - GOLDIE LEE WHITLATCH, b. 1886, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>692</sup>; d. September 16, 1905, East Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 693,694
  - EARL HERBERT WHITLATCH, b. September 16, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>695</sup>; d. April 13, 1942<sup>696</sup>; m. FANNIE ELLEN RINEHART, November 03, 1917, Morrisville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>697</sup>.

## Notes for FANNIE ELLEN RINEHART:

Fannie Rinehart Whitlatch, 87, of Waynesburg R.D. 2 (Morrisville), died at 3:45 a.m. Saturday, April 30, 1977 in the Bristor's Guest Home, Waynesburg. She had been seriously ill for the past two weeks.

Mrs. Whitlatch was born January 4, 1890 in Franklin Township (Morrisville), a daughter of the late Simon and Mary Ellen Lippencott Rinehart.

She spent all her life in the Waynesburg areaabd was a lifelong member of the Morrisville Unoited Methodist Church. While health permitted she was very active in church activities.

Mrs. Whitlatch was the oldest Waynesburg merchant and for several years owned and operated the Fashion Shop.

She belonged to the United Methodist Women, the Daughters of America, the Ladies Auxiliary of the James Farrell American Legion, Waynesburg. She also belonged to the Eight and Forty Auxiliary and the Waynesbrg Chamber of Commerce.

She was interested in bowling and had bowled for a local club as long as health permitted. Surviving are two nieces, Mrs. Nelle Morris Canan and Mrs. James (Betty) Morris Scott, both of Waynesburg R.D. 2, and both of whom she raised.

Several nieces and nephews, great-nieces and nephews, and great-great-nieces and nephews also survive.
Two sisters, Nettie Morris and Matie Smith, three brothers, Charles, Edward and Herman Rinehar two infant sisters and two infant brothers, are deceased.
Newspaper obituary, source unknown.
Funeral card:
In Memory of Fannie Rinehart Whitlatch
Late Residence

R. D. 2, Waynesburg (Morrisville), Pa.

Date of Birth January 4, 1890

Date of Death April 30, 1977

Funeral Services from Mariner and Milliken Funeral Home Waynesburg, Pa. Tuesday, May 3, 1977 - 11:00 a.m.

Officiating Clergyman Rev. William Ryan

Interment Greene County Memorial Park

#### Survivors

Surviving are two nieces she reared, Mrs. Nelle Morris Canan and Mrs. James (Betty) scott of R. D. 2, Waynesburg. Several other nieces and nephews also survive. Also surviving are several great-nieces and great-nephews and several great-preat-nieces and great-great-nephews.

Her husband, Earl W. Whitlatch, died April 13, 1942. Also deceased are two sisters, Nettie Morris and Mattie Smith; three brothers, Charles Rinehart, Edward Rinehart and Herman Rinehart; two infant sisters and two infant brothers. She was the last of her family.

- vi. DONNIE FAY WHITLATCH, b. May 27, 1893, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 698,699; d. April 24, 1894, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 700,701.
- 532. vii. GUY H. WHITLATCH, b. August 06, 1895, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 16, 1969, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. EDNA F. WHITLATCH, b. February 16, 1900, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>702</sup>.
- **237.** ELIZABETH LOUISA<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1858 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married WILLIAM FRANKLIN PATTERSON December 22, 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>703</sup>, son of JOSEPH PATTERSON and ELIZABETH MOONEY.

#### Notes for WILLIAM FRANKLIN PATTERSON:

JOSEPH PATTERSON, farmer and stock-grower, Brock, Penn., was born in WHiteley Township, this county, March 29, 1829. He is the oldest son of William and Rhoda (Whitlatch) Patterson, who were natives of Greene County, and of German and Irish ancestry. Like his father, Joseph has been a successful farmer through life. In 1850 he marreid Elizabeth, daughter of Thomas and Elizabeth Mooney. Mrs. Patterson is of German and English origin. They have eight children, of whom, William Franklin is the second. He also is a farmer and stock-grower, and was born in Whiteley Township February 18, 1854. He received a common school education, and early in life engaged in the mercantile trade at Waynesville for three years. He has since devoted his time to farming and has met with success. He is the owner of 135 1/2 acres of well improved land. Mr. Patterson was united in marriage in Greene County, December 22, 1872, with Elizabeth, daughter of Jacob Whitlatch, and they are the parents of seven children, viz: Rose, David, Enlow, Arthur, Norval, Ada and Harvey. Mr. and Mrs. Patterson are memebrs of the Methodist Episcopal Church, in which he is a trustee. He is a Democrat in politics.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 823

Children of ELIZABETH WHITLATCH and WILLIAM PATTERSON are:

- i. ROSE<sup>12</sup> PATTERSON.
- ii. DAVID PATTERSON.

- iii. ENLOW PATTERSON.
- iv. ARTHUR PATTERSON.
- v. NORVAL PATTERSON.
- vi. ADA PATTERSON.
- vii. HARVEY PATTERSON.

**238.** DAVID<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1866 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>704</sup>, and died April 15, 1915 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>704,705</sup>. He married ADELAIDE HENKINS, daughter of CURTIS HENKINS.

### Children of DAVID WHITLATCH and ADELAIDE HENKINS are:

- i. VIRGIA<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH, b. November 12, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>706</sup>; d. Bef. 1979; m. CHARLES F. SHRIVER, August 04, 1917, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>707</sup>.
- ii. OPAL WHITLATCH, b. September 14, 1897, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 14, 1979, Westminster, Colorado.
  - iii. RUTH HELEN WHITLATCH, b. October 23, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>708</sup>; d. 1960; m. RAY FLEMING HEADLEY, September 01, 1922, Ninevah, Pennsylvania<sup>709</sup>.
  - iv. GLADYS ORPHA WHITLATCH, b. September 19, 1902, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>710</sup>; d. November 27, 1985, Pennsylvania<sup>711</sup>; m. OTLEY MORRIS HEADLEY, October 11, 1921, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>712</sup>.
  - v. LUCINDA BLANCH WHITLATCH, b. January 04, 1905, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>713</sup>; d. July 11, 1905, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>714</sup>.
- **239.** RUHANNA<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (RACHEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1846 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>715</sup>, and died 1928<sup>715</sup>. She married WILLIAM HOWARD 1867 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of BRICE HOWARD and MARY ?.

#### Children of RUHANNA LEMLEY and WILLIAM HOWARD are:

- i. LINDSEY<sup>12</sup> HOWARD, b. October 22, 1869, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1960.
- 535. ii. ETTA HOWARD, b. 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. IDA HOWARD, b. Abt. 1878, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. FORNEY HOWARD, b. 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>715</sup>; d. 1941<sup>715</sup>; m. LILLIE E. ROSE, May 25, 1904, Jefferson, Pennsylvania<sup>716</sup>.
  - v. JOHN HOWARD, b. March 25, 1884, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>717</sup>; d. September 1974, Pennsylvania<sup>718</sup>.
- **240.** JOHN<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 27, 1848 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>719</sup>, and died 1930 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>719</sup>. He married SARAH ANN ABIGAIL HEADLEE September 03, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN HEADLEE and REBECCA CONNOR.

Notes for SARAH ANN ABIGAIL HEADLEE: MRS. JOHN LEMLEY, OF PERRY TOWNSHIP, DIES

WAYNESBURG, Feb. 11. - Mrs. Abigail Lemley, aged 80 years, a lifelong resident of Perry Township, died this morningat her home on Shannon Run. She was the widow of John Lemley, whose death occurred in 1930.

Mrs. lemley was a daughter of John and Rebecca Headley Connor and was born March 8, 1854 on the same farm where she lived at the time of her death. She was the last member of her family. She is survived by the following children: Marion Lemley, Albert lemeley, Mrs, Francis Conklin, Sanford Lemley and Mrs. John Hartley, all of Mt. Morris; Mrs. Myra Cooper, McKeesport, and Wilbert Lemley, Kirby. One daughter, Rachel, died seven years ago.

Mrs. Lemley was a member of the Shannon Run Methodist Episcopal Church.

The funeral will be held Wednesday afternoon, February 13. Short services will be held at the Lemley home at 1 o'clock with further services in the Mt. Morris Baptist Church. Burial will be in the Cedar Grove Cemetery.

-----

#### Lemley Funeral To Be Held Wednesday

Funeral services for Sarah A. Lemley, Perry Township, who died at he home at 6:15 a.m. Thursday, will be held tomorrow at the house at 1:30 with further services at the Baptist Church in Mt. Morris in charge of Rev. Frederick Speilman. Interment in Cedar Grove Cemetery.

Mrs. Lemley was born March 8, 1854, and was aged 80 years, 11 months and 3 days. She was the daughter of John and Rebecca Connor Headlee. She was a member of the Shannon Run M. E. Church all her life and was born and reared in Perry Townshipand was prominent in community work.

On September 3, 1871, she was married to John Lemley who died in 1930. To this union the following children were born: Marion Lemley, Mt. Morris, R.D.; Mrs. Almira Cooper, Mt. Morris; Sanford Lemley, Mt. Morris; twin daughters Rachel, deceased and Rebecca, Mt. Morris, R.D.; twin sons, Albert, Mt. Morris, and Wilbert, Kirby; Lewis Lemley, of Mt. Morris, and Mrs. Julia Conklin, Mt. Morris. There are also 21 grandchildren.

### Children of JOHN LEMLEY and SARAH HEADLEE are:

- FRANCIS MARION<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. June 29, 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 11, 1952, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ALMIRA LEMLEY, b. 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. HENRY COOPER, 1895.
- 537. iii. SANFORD LEMLEY, b. June 17, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1937, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - REBECCA LEMLEY, b. February 26, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1937, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JOHN L. HARTLEY, 1901, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. RACHEL LEMLEY, b. February 26, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>719</sup>; d. 1928<sup>719</sup>.
  - vi. ALBERT LEMLEY, b. February 11, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1953<sup>719</sup>; m. SADIE RUSH, 1904.
- 538. vii. WILBERT LEMLEY, b. February 11, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 01, 1963, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. LEWIS LEMLEY, b. April 18, 1886, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>720</sup>; d. March 22, 1954, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>720</sup>; m. BESSIE HILLBERRY, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. JULIA LEMLEY, b. April 04, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>721</sup>; d. 1975, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. FRANCIS CONKLIN, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **241.** ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1852 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>722</sup>, and died 1927<sup>722</sup>. She married THOMAS J. PATTERSON 1871.

## Children of ELIZABETH LEMLEY and THOMAS PATTERSON are:

- i. (INFANT)<sup>12</sup> PATTERSON, b. March 17, 1889<sup>723</sup>.
- ii. EDWARD C. PATTERSON, b. 1893<sup>724</sup>; d. 1971<sup>724</sup>.
- **242.** DAVID S.<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1854 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>725</sup>, and died March 28, 1936 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>726</sup>. He married PERNINA HARTLEY 1881 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of ELIJAH HARTLEY and SARAH HEADLEE.

## Children of DAVID LEMLEY and PERNINA HARTLEY are:

 KINSEY<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 07, 1934, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for KINSEY LEMLEY:

Kinsey Lemley, aged 53, well-known Perry Township farmer, died at 5:30 p.m. Sunday, Jan. 7, 1934 at his home about a mile below Mt. Morris, near the state line. He had been ill for two years, suffering from a complication of ailments.

A son of David and Pernina Hartley Lemley, he was born and spent all his life in the Mt. Morris district, where he was widely known. He was never married. Mr. Lemley was united with the Mt. Morris Methodist Episcopal church under the ministry of Rev. Mr. Echols. He is survived by one brother, Ross Lemley, of near Mt. Morris.

The funeral will be held Tuesday afternoon. SHort services will be held at the Lemley home at 1 o'clock, followed by further rites at 2 o'clock in the Mt. Morris M. E. church. The services will be in charge of his pastor, Rev. T. Homer Smith. Interment will be in the Cedar Grove cemetery, Mt. Morris.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- ii. ROSS LEMLEY, b. 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 25, 1946, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **243.** Lydia<sup>11</sup> Lemley (Rachel<sup>10</sup> Headlee, John<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1857 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>727</sup>, and died 1939. She married (1) JONATHAN KENNEDY 1881 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married (2) ALFRED STEWART November 29, 1892 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of Lydia Lemley and Jonathan Kennedy is:

- i. Frank<sup>12</sup> Kennedy, b. 1882.
- **244.** JOHN TRIPPETT<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (JEREMIAH<sup>10</sup>, SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 24, 1873, and died 1937. He married IDA KELLEY 1897.

Child of JOHN HEADLEE and IDA KELLEY is:

- i. JOHN TRIPPETT<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1914; d. 1972.
- **245.** Emma Louise<sup>11</sup> Headlee (*Jeremiah*<sup>10</sup>, *Silas*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1870, and died 1924. She married W. W. POLING 1891.

Children of EMMA HEADLEE and W. POLING are:

- i. JOHN WALLIS<sup>12</sup> POLING, b. March 28, 1895<sup>728</sup>; d. February 11, 1901<sup>728</sup>.
  ii. ALVIN W. POLING, b. 1904<sup>728</sup>; d. 1960<sup>728</sup>; m. BEATRICE R. ?.
- **246.** SARAH ANN ABIGAIL<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (JOHN EQUAL<sup>10</sup>, SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 08, 1854 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>729</sup>, and died February 11, 1935 in Shannon Run, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>729</sup>. She married JOHN LEMLEY September 03, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ASBERRY LEMLEY and RACHEL HEADLEE.

Notes for SARAH ANN ABIGAIL HEADLEE: MRS. JOHN LEMLEY, OF PERRY TOWNSHIP, DIES

WAYNESBURG, Feb. 11. - Mrs. Abigail Lemley, aged 80 years, a lifelong resident of Perry Township, died this morningat her home on Shannon Run. She was the widow of John Lemley, whose death occurred in 1930.

Mrs. lemley was a daughter of John and Rebecca Headley Connor and was born March 8, 1854 on the same farm where she lived at the time of her death. She was the last member of her family. She is survived by the following children: Marion Lemley, Albert lemeley, Mrs, Francis Conklin, Sanford Lemley and Mrs. John Hartley, all of Mt. Morris; Mrs. Myra Cooper, McKeesport, and Wilbert Lemley, Kirby. One daughter, Rachel, died seven years ago.

Mrs. Lemley was a member of the Shannon Run Methodist Episcopal Church.

The funeral will be held Wednesday afternoon, February 13. Short services will be held at the Lemley home at 1 o'clock with further services in the Mt. Morris Baptist Church. Burial will be in the Cedar Grove Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

## Lemley Funeral To Be Held Wednesday

Funeral services for Sarah A. Lemley, Perry Township, who died at he home at 6:15 a.m. Thursday, will be held tomorrow at the house at 1:30 with further services at the Baptist Church in Mt. Morris in charge of Rev. Frederick Speilman. Interment in Cedar Grove Cemetery.

Mrs. Lemley was born March 8, 1854, and was aged 80 years, 11 months and 3 days. She was the daughter of John and Rebecca Connor Headlee. She was a member of the Shannon Run M. E. Church all her life and was born and reared in Perry Townshipand was prominent in community work.

On September 3, 1871, she was married to John Lemley who died in 1930. To this union the following children were born: Marion Lemley, Mt. Morris, R.D.; Mrs. Almira Cooper, Mt. Morris; Sanford Lemley, Mt. Morris; twin daughters Rachel, deceased and Rebecca, Mt. Morris, R.D.; twin sons, Albert, Mt. Morris, and Wilbert, Kirby; Lewis Lemley, of Mt. Morris, and Mrs. Julia Conklin, Mt. Morris. There are also 21 grandchildren.

#### Children of SARAH HEADLEE and JOHN LEMLEY are:

- i. Francis Marion<sup>12</sup> Lemley, b. June 29, 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 11, 1952, 536. Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ALMIRA LEMLEY, b. 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. HENRY COOPER, 1895.
- 537. iii. SANFORD LEMLEY, b. June 17, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1937, Greene County,
  - iv. REBECCA LEMLEY, b. February 26, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1937, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JOHN L. HARTLEY, 1901, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. RACHEL LEMLEY, b. February 26, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania 729; d. 1928 729.
  - vi. ALBERT LEMLEY, b. February 11, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1953<sup>729</sup>; m. SADIE RUSH, 1904.
- 538. vii. WILBERT LEMLEY, b. February 11, 1883, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 01, 1963, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. LEWIS LEMLEY, b. April 18, 1886, Greene County, Pennsylvania 730; d. March 22, 1954, Greene County, Pennsylvania 730; m. BESSIE HILLBERRY, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. JULIA LEMLEY, b. April 04, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>731</sup>; d. 1975, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. FRANCIS CONKLIN, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **247.** HESTER JANE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (JOHN EQUAL<sup>10</sup>, SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 17, 1859 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>732</sup>, and died December 29, 1926 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>732</sup>. She married DAVID DELANEY, son of JOHN DELANEY and MATILDA CALVERT.

## Children of HESTER HEADLEE and DAVID DELANEY are:

- i. JOSEPH LINDSEY<sup>12</sup> DELANEY, b. May 18, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>732</sup>; d. December 01,
- 1899, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>732</sup>. REBECCA JOANNA DELANEY, b. August 24, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>733</sup>; d. January 04, 1900, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>734</sup>.
- 539. SARAH ELLEN DELANEY, b. September 30, 1883, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. March 19, 1971, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ISAAC LUTHER DELANEY, b. January 18, 1886, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 15, 1945, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - OCIE LENA DELANEY, b. March 13, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>734</sup>; d. January 10, 1948, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>734</sup>.
  - vi. ROBERT MCKINLEY DELANEY, b. April 28, 1895, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. MILDRED POMEROY.
- **248.** ELISHA<sup>11</sup> LEMASTERS (SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, EPHRAIM<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1840 in Tyler County, West Virginia. He married LUVINA? 1861 in Tyler County, West Virginia.

## Children of ELISHA LEMASTERS and LUVINA? are:

i. JOHN<sup>12</sup> LEMASTERS, b. 1862, Tyler County, West Virginia.

- ii. ENOCH LEMASTERS, b. 1864, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- iii. JOSEPH LEMASTERS, b. 1866, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- iv. JANE LEMASTERS, b. 1868, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- v. SANFORD LEMASTERS, b. February 1870, Tyler County, West Virginia.
- **249.** THOMAS<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 23, 1836 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 24, 1928 in Wood County, West Virginia. He married ELVIRA PRIDE 1860 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JESSE PRIDE and MARY STOOPS.

## Children of THOMAS HEADLEE and ELVIRA PRIDE are:

- i. MARY ELLEN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. June 28, 1860, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 25, 1863, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. SARAH ELIZABETH HEADLEE, b. August 01, 1865, Wood County, West Virginia; d. December 18, 540.
- iii. LEROY HEADLEE, b. July 21, 1868, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 1926. 541.
- iv. ELLA ARMINTA HEADLEE, b. January 19, 1871, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 18, 1957. 542.
  - v. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. March 01, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 04, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **250.** HENRY<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 25, 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died in Wood County, West Virginia. He married MARGARET HEADLEE 1861 in Wood County, West Virginia.

#### Children of HENRY HEADLEE and MARGARET HEADLEE are:

- i. ABRAHAM EPHRAIM<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1868, Wood County, West Virginia.
   ii. JOSEPH E. HEADLEE, b. 1870, Wood County, West Virginia.
- iii. MARY B. HEADLEE, b. 1877, Wood County, West Virginia.
- iv. SAMUEL J. HEADLEE, b. February 1880.
- **251.** James<sup>11</sup> Headlee (Abraham<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 26, 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1916 in Wood County, West Virginia. He married ELIZABETH OCHLETREE 1869 in Wood County, West Virginia.

### Children of James Headlee and Elizabeth Ochletree are:

- i. JAMES STEELE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, d. 1870, Wood County, West Virginia.
- ii. WILLIAM ELLIS HEADLEE, b. February 05, 1871, Wood County, West Virginia; d. August 08, 1948. 543.
- iii. ALBERT NAPOLEON HEADLEE, b. June 24, 1873; d. February 22, 1963. 544.
- 545. iv. ARTHUR HEADLEE, b. 1875; d. 1952.
- **252.** LOUISA JANE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 30, 1848 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1931. She married RICHARD STARR September 10, 1865 in Wood County, West Virginia, son of RICHARD STARR and SARAH?.

### Children of LOUISA HEADLEE and RICHARD STARR are:

- i. LILLY LAVONIA<sup>12</sup> STARR, b. July 30, 1873, Greene County, Ohio; d. October 13, 1925, Columbus,
  - ii. WILLIAM ERVIN STARR, b. June 06, 1866, Wood County, West Virginia; d. March 30, 1940, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
  - iii. SARAH ELIZABETH STARR, b. April 19, 1868, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - iv. ISRAEL STARR, b. 1870, Wood County, West Virginia.
  - v. CHARLES STARR, b. 1872, Wood County, West Virginia; d. October 31, 1943, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
  - vi. IDA MAY STARR, b. January 15, 1876, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. July 1948, Williamson, West
  - vii. RICHARD STARR, b. February 16, 1877, West Virginia.
  - viii. MARY BELLE STARR, b. October 20, 1882, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. 1965, Columbus, Ohio.
  - ix. VALLIE VIRGINIA STARR, b. April 15, 1881, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. JOHN SECKMAN.

- x. FRANK STARR, b. December 29, 1883, West Virginia; d. 1955, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- xi. FRED STARR, b. August 07, 1885, Wood County, West Virginia; d. Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- **253.** MALINDA<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*JAMES*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 03, 1842 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 14, 1925. She married DAVID A. LEMLEY January 01, 1865, son of GEORGE LEMLEY and LOUISA MORRIS.

Children of MALINDA HEADLEE and DAVID LEMLEY are:

- i. JAMES<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1867.
- ii. SARAH LEMLEY, b. 1869.
- iii. LOUISA LEMLEY, b. 1870.
- iv. LUCRETIA LEMLEY, b. 1875.
- v. MYRTLE LEMLEY, b. 1879.
- **254.** NANCY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*REBECCA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1840 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married MORRIS LEMLEY August 13, 1861, son of JACOB LEMLEY and CATHERINE MORRIS.

Children of NANCY WHITLATCH and MORRIS LEMLEY are:

- i. (SON)<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1862.
- ii. GEORGE WASHINGTON LEMLEY, b. 1865; m. LULU B. STATON, 1896.
- iii. JOHN THOMAS LEMLEY, b. 1869.
- iv. JACOB CARLYLE LEMLEY, b. 1872; m. CARRIE MARSHALL, 1894.
- v. JOSEPH W. LEMLEY, b. 1876.
- **255.** WILLIAM PATTERSON<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH (*REBECCA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1842 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of WILLIAM PATTERSON WHITLATCH is:

- i. EMETT SHERMAN<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH, b. 1867, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **256.** WILLIAM O.<sup>11</sup> MASTERS (*MARY*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 26, 1844 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>735</sup>, and died January 27, 1919 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>735</sup>. He married LOUISA JANE COWELL September 01, 1867 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN COWELL and HANNAH ROSE.

Children of WILLIAM MASTERS and LOUISA COWELL are:

- i. AMY<sup>12</sup> MASTERS, b. May 08, 1869, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 02, 1943, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 548. ii. RHETTA MASTERS, b. July 07, 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 13, 1930, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 549. iii. DEMPSEY E. MASTERS, b. 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 28, 1928, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **257.** LOUISE CAROLINE<sup>11</sup> MASTERS (MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1849 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married GEORGE STROSNIDER 1870 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of Louise Masters and George Strosnider are:

- i. MARY JANE<sup>12</sup> STROSNIDER, b. 1886, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 24, 1961, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. IDA STROSNIDER, b. Abt. 1877.
  - iii. JOHN S. STROSNIDER, b. 1879.
- **258.** JAMES A.<sup>11</sup> MASTERS (MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 16, 1856 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania,

and died November 30, 1934 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married ELIZABETH M. BROCK 1880 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of DAVID BROCK and ELIZABETH CONKLIN.

### Children of James Masters and Elizabeth Brock are:

- i. LOUISE<sup>12</sup> MASTERS, b. July 17, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 18, 1972, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. FRANCES MARION MASTERS, b. November 08, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>736</sup>; d. August 06, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>736</sup>.
  - iii. EVA ESTELLA MASTERS, b. March 24, 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>736</sup>; d. February 01, 1892, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>736</sup>.
- **259.** NICHOLAS MARION<sup>11</sup> MASTERS (MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 19, 1914 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>736</sup>. He married MARY ELIZA HEADLEY June 07, 1890 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>737</sup>, daughter of GEORGE HEADLEY and MARGARET?.

### Children of NICHOLAS MASTERS and MARY HEADLEY are:

- i. MARGARET JANE<sup>12</sup> MASTERS, b. February 19, 1892, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 10, 1974, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. CECIL EDWIN CONNER, September 25, 1913.
- GEORGE SAMUEL MASTERS, b. May 07, 1894, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 16, 1970, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ROBERT PATRICK MASTERS, b. March 12, 1896, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>738</sup>; d. May 25, 1965, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>738</sup>.
- iv. EDWARD JOHN MASTERS, b. May 01, 1900, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>739</sup>; d. July 11, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. SARAH KATHERINE MASTERS, b. 1902, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 552. vi. ARTHUR LLOYD MASTERS, b. February 03, 1904, Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 29, 1978, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **260.** JOSEPH L.<sup>11</sup> SANTEE (LYDIA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1851. He married HANNAH ETTA STALNAKER April 22, 1878 in Roane County, West Virginia, daughter of JOHN STALNAKER and JULIA?

### Children of JOSEPH SANTEE and HANNAH STALNAKER are:

- i. ARTHUR<sup>12</sup> SANTEE, b. 1879, Roane County, West Virginia.
- 553. ii. GOLDIE IDA SANTEE, b. July 22, 1880, Roane County, West Virginia.
  - iii. ALVENZA SANTEE, b. 1883, Roane County, West Virginia; d. January 15, 1889.
- 54. iv. MELVIN BERTIE SANTEE, b. February 08, 1885, Roane County, West Virginia; d. August 09, 1933.
  - v. OKEY L. SANTEE, b. March 09, 1892, Roane County, West Virginia; m. GLADYS MCCRITCHEN.
  - vi. SARAH ELLA SANTEE, b. August 20, 1894, Roane County, West Virginia; d. 1976; m. ORVAL BARICKMAN, April 23, 1916.
- **261.** JOHN L. 11 MASTERS (*PHOEBE* 10 *HEADLEE, ISAAC* 9, *MARY* 8 *FORDYCE, SAMUEL* 7, *HUGH* 6, *PETER* 5, *JOHN* 4, *SAMUEL* 3, *MARTIN* 2, *HUGH* 1) was born 1853 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married SINDRILLA ? 1875 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

## Children of JOHN MASTERS and SINDRILLA? are:

- i. JAMES E.<sup>12</sup> MASTERS, b. Abt. 1876.
- ii. EMMA J. MASTERS, b. Abt. 1878.
- **262.** SARAH CATHERINE<sup>11</sup> MASTERS (*PHOEBE*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1856 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married MORGAN B. WADE Abt. 1876 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS WADE and PLEASANT STATLER.

## Children of SARAH MASTERS and MORGAN WADE are:

i. JOHN E.<sup>12</sup> WADE, b. May 13, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>740</sup>; d. September 11, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>740</sup>.

- ii. GEORGE HARMON WADE, b. February 19, 1878, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. EMMA STROSNIDER, November 17, 1906, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. MINNIE BELLE WADE, b. September 17, 1879<sup>741</sup>; d. 1956<sup>741</sup>; m. THOMPSON ELLSWORTH MASTERS, January 01, 1907, Blacksville, Pennsylvania.
- 555. iv. OLIVER WADE, b. April 22, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1953, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 556. v. NANCY SIMILDA WADE, b. March 30, 1885, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1974.
  - vi. ETTA FLORENCE WADE, b. January 1889, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>742</sup>; d. February 10, 1889, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>742</sup>.
  - vii. GOLDIE MAY WADE, b. August 14, 1890, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1966, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ELI HAMPTON RUSSELL, August 11, 1911.
  - viii. OSCAR FLOYD WADE, b. July 31, 1897, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. LACIE EVERLY, Michigan.
- **263.** EMALINE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*SAMUEL*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 14, 1851 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>743</sup>, and died December 13, 1894 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>743</sup>. She married (1) DAVID MUSGRAVE. She married (2) JONAH STEPHENS 1872, son of APOLLO STEPHENS and SARAH MYERS.

### Children of EMALINE HEADLEE and JONAH STEPHENS are:

- LINVY<sup>12</sup> STEPHENS, b. December 15, 1875, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>743</sup>; d. May 30, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>743</sup>.
- 557. ii. LOUANNA STEPHENS, b. Abt. 1878, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. ALBERT STEPHENS, b. January 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **264.** WILLIAM ELLSWORTH<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 16, 1863 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1938<sup>744</sup>. He married IDA ESTELLA FOX October 23, 1890 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>745</sup>, daughter of ROLAND FOX and MARGARET?

## Children of WILLIAM HEADLEY and IDA FOX are:

- 558. i. LLOYD E. 12 HEADLEY, b. June 02, 1892, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 20, 1970
  - ii. ODIE CLARENCE HEADLEY, b. September 05, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>746</sup>; d. May 1973, Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>747</sup>.
  - ESKIE OWEN HEADLEY, b. September 29, 1901, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>748</sup>; d. May 1982, New Jersey<sup>749</sup>; m. GLADYS M. ?.
  - iv. REDDY M. HEADLEY, b. May 24, 1905, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>750</sup>.
- **265.** JOHN SHERMAN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 23, 1866 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1950<sup>751</sup>. He married HARRIET MOORE March 23, 1893 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>752</sup>, daughter of A. MOORE and SUSAN?

## Children of JOHN HEADLEY and HARRIET MOORE are:

- i. FLOSSIE GATE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. January 02, 1894, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>753</sup>; d. 1920<sup>754</sup>.
- ii. LILLIE HEADLEY, b. November 30, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 755.
- iii. IRA FLOYD HEADLEY, b. October 09, 1897, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>756</sup>; d. July 1966, Pennsylvania<sup>757</sup>.
- iv. NANCY SUSAN HEADLEY, b. September 10, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>758</sup>.
- **266.** DAVID L.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (*SAMUEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 28, 1867 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>759,760</sup>, and died December 25, 1938 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>760</sup>. He married (1) MARGARET Z. KIGER November 14, 1893 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>761</sup>, daughter of HUDSON KIGER and ELIZA ZIMMERMAN. He married (2) SARAH E. KIGER July 03, 1904 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>762</sup>, daughter of BENJAMIN KIGER and MARGARET ?.

Children of DAVID HEADLEY and MARGARET KIGER are:

- i. RAY FLEMING<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. June 08, 1896, Blacksville, West Virginia<sup>763</sup>; d. June 1973, Pennsylvania<sup>764</sup>; m. RUTH HELEN WHITLATCH, September 01, 1922, Ninevah, Pennsylvania<sup>765</sup>.
- ii. ANA E. HEADLEY, b. July 31, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 766.
- OTLEY MORRIS HEADLEY, b. September 15, 1900, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>767</sup>;
   d. May 1982, Pennsylvania<sup>768</sup>;
   m. GLADYS ORPHA WHITLATCH, October 11, 1921, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>769</sup>.

**267.** Grant<sup>11</sup> Headley (Samuel<sup>10</sup> Headlee, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1869 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married Alice May October 09, 1906 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>770</sup>, daughter of John May and Hannah?

Children of Grant Headley and Alice May are:

- i. ORVIL F. 12 HEADLEY, b. February 28, 1909, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 771.
- JOHN EDWIN HEADLEY, b. September 02, 1911, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>772</sup>;
   d. April 1970, Pennsylvania<sup>773</sup>.

**268.** Francis Marion<sup>11</sup> Headley (Samuel<sup>10</sup> Headlee, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born February 10, 1875 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>774,775</sup>, and died July 06, 1947 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>776,777</sup>. He married Laura E. South September 27, 1899 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>778</sup>, daughter of Job South and Sarah Porter.

Children of Francis Headley and Laura South are:

- SARAH JANE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. December 26, 1900, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>779</sup>.
- CECIL H. HEADLEY, b. February 09, 1904, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>780</sup>; d. August 1977, Pennsylvania<sup>781</sup>; m. DELPHIA STEWART.
- iii. HOMER HEADLEY, b. May 23, 1906, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>782</sup>; d. May 1983, Pennsylvania<sup>783</sup>; m. ROIENE C. ?, December 07, 1929<sup>784</sup>.
- iv. FAY HEADLEY, b. October 19, 1911, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>785</sup>.
- v. MAE HEADLEY, b. October 19, 1911, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>785</sup>.

**269.** CHARLES H. LEMLEY (*LEAH* HEADLEE, *CHARLES* MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, *JOHN* SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born June 20, 1841 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 30, 1934 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married RUHANNA SOUTH June 10, 1869 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

## Notes for Charles H. Lemley:

Funeral services were held yesterday afternoon for Charles H. Lemley, aged 93, one of the oldest residents of Greene county, who died at his home one mile southeast of Mt. Morris at 6 o'clock Saturday morning, June 30, 1934. The rites were conducted in the Lemley home at 2 o'clock with Rev. Frederick Spielman, of Kirby, in charge.

A son of David and Leah Headley Lemley, he was born June 20, 1841. IN early life he taught school for a number of years under County Superintendent Thomas Teal, and later took up farming, specializing in fruit growing. For more than half a century he was a member of the Shannon Run Methodist Episcopal churchand most of that time was a member of the official board of the church. Mr. Lemley was very conscientious and prompt in the discharge of his religious obligations, and was widely and honorably known throughout souther Greene county and northern West Virginia.

In 1869, he married Ruhanna South, who died September 1, 1880. To this union six children were born, five surviving, namely, G.S. Lemley, of New York City; Miss Mary Lemley, at home; Dana Lemley and G. C. Lemley, of Mt. Morris. Two brothers, Harvey Lemley and D. N. Lemley, of Mt. Morris also survive.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of CHARLES LEMLEY and RUHANNA SOUTH are:

- GILBERT SOUTH<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. Abt. 1872, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. VIRGINIA MOORE, October 16, 1907, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>787</sup>.
- ii. MARY ESTELLA LEMLEY, b. March 29, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>788</sup>; d. 1946<sup>788</sup>.
- iii. GUY LEONIDAS LEMLEY, b. September 08, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>788,789</sup>; d. May 03, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>790,791</sup>.
- iv. DANA EARL LEMLEY, b. March 20, 1882, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 20, 1952, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
  - v. Grover Cleveland Lemley, b. 1884<sup>792</sup>; d. 1975<sup>792</sup>; m. Marie W. ?.
- **270.** MARY JANE<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1844 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>793</sup>, and died September 29, 1921 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>793</sup>. She married GEORGE WASHINGTON HEADLEE 1866 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ELI HEADLEE and MARY DELANEY.

#### Children of MARY LEMLEY and GEORGE HEADLEE are:

- i. IDA LEAH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. November 05, 1867, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 12, 1947.
- 519. ii. JASPER NEWTON HEADLEE, b. April 04, 1869, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. May 08, 1951, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 520. iii. OSCAR ANSEL HEADLEE, b. January 18, 1871, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 24, 1958, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ELI ELWOOD HEADLEE, b. 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>794</sup>; d. 1943<sup>794</sup>; m. ROSE ELSIE MARINER, August 14, 1907, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - v. DAVID LEMLEY HEADLEE, b. 1875, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 07, 1928, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ELLA RUTH WILLIAMS, 1897, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 521. vi. BENSON STROSNIDER HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1877, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- 522. vii. WILLIAM WOODRUFF HEADLEE, b. April 19, 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 25, 1948, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. THERESA OLA HEADLEE, b. October 16, 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 15, 1940, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. ELLA MAE HEADLEE, b. February 16, 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 16, 1942, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **271.** GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 08, 1847 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>795</sup>, and died January 28, 1912 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>795,796</sup>. He married EMILY C. HEADLEE December 24, 1900 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of PHINEAS HEADLEE and NANCY KEENER.

## Children of GEORGE LEMLEY and EMILY HEADLEE are:

- i. LENORA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. February 29, 1872, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 12, 1933, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- NANCY LEMLEY, b. December 31, 1873, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 09, 1953.
- 503. iii. PHINEAS LEMLEY, b. March 08, 1876, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. January 15, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. DAVID KELCY LEMLEY, b. 1880<sup>797</sup>; d. 1881<sup>797</sup>.
- v. ELLA LEMLEY, b. September 24, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 07, 1977
  - vi. INFANT LEMLEY, b. 1892; d. August 04, 1892<sup>797</sup>.
- vii. GEORGE GARLAND LEMLEY, b. June 03, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 03, 1973, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **272.** HARVEY<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 25, 1849 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>798</sup>, and died July 1937 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>798</sup>. He married FRANCES JANE EVANS September 10, 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of SAMUEL EVANS.

Children of HARVEY LEMLEY and FRANCES EVANS are:

- OLIVER E. 12 LEMLEY, b. June 01, 1873, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 24, 1936, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. LUCY LEE LEMLEY, b. January 28, 1876, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>799</sup>; d. June 14, 1954, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>799</sup>; m. WILLIAM LINDSEY HICKMAN, April 03, 1901, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania.
- 561. iii. CHARLES N. LEMLEY, b. October 10, 1877, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1957, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 562. iv. Franklin W. Lemley, b. February 20, 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 07, 1969, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - v. IDA ESTELLA LEMLEY, b. April 20, 1885, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>800</sup>; d. 1923<sup>800</sup>; m. LEONIDUS FOX, September 15, 1910, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>801</sup>.
  - ETHEL C. LEMLEY, b. Abt. 1888, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1969; m. WALTER B. ROSE, October 06, 1909, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>802</sup>.
- **273.** DAVID NEWTON<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 25, 1851 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>803</sup>, and died July 05, 1935 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>803</sup>. He married SOPHRONIA DELANEY December 24, 1874 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of ABRAHAM DELANEY and SUSANNAH LEMLEY.

## Children of DAVID LEMLEY and SOPHRONIA DELANEY are:

- i. CLARA EDNA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. November 27, 1875, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 1968, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. SARAH J. LEMLEY, b. January 13, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>804</sup>; d. July 15, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>805</sup>.
- 564. iii. LESLIE LEE LEMLEY, b. July 29, 1890, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 25, 1974, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- **274.** NANCY C.<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1885. She married ROBERT ELWOOD WOODRUFF 1874 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ABRAHAM WOODRUFF and SUSANNAH HINEGARDNER.

#### Children of NANCY LEMLEY and ROBERT WOODRUFF are:

- i. LIDA JANE<sup>12</sup> WOODRUFF, b. November 11, 1873, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. GEORGE PORTER, 1894, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 565. ii. ELLA MAY WOODRUFF, b. August 14, 1875, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 27, 1952, Perryburg, Ohio.
  - iii. SARAH E. WOODRUFF, b. June 10, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1933, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. BOWLING GREEN SIMONS, 1899.
  - WILLIAM WOODRUFF, b. May 28, 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 23, 1896, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **275.** SARAH<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY (*LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married WILLIAM M. DELANEY 1877, son of ABRAHAM DELANEY and SUSANNAH LEMLEY.

## Children of SARAH LEMLEY and WILLIAM DELANEY are:

- i. DAVID F. 12 DELANEY, b. December 01, 1875, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. IRWIN L. DELANEY, b. 1879, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. BERTHA DELANEY, b. April 03, 1881, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. JAMES BARR, May 25, 1902, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. ICA DELANEY.
- v. OSCAR DELANEY.
- vi. AVA DELANEY.
- vii. REX DELANEY.
- viii. CLARA DELANEY.
- **276.** SILAS M.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1859 in Indiana<sup>806</sup>. He married ROSETTA?.

Children of SILAS HEADLEE and ROSETTA? are:

- i. BURTON<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1879.
- ii. HARVEY HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1880.
- **277.** WILLIAM<sup>11</sup> WOODRUFF (MARY E. 10 HEADLEE, CHARLES, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born March 26, 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARTHA HENNEN 1873 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of WILLIAM WOODRUFF and MARTHA HENNEN is:

- JOHN PAUL<sup>12</sup> WOODRUFF, b. February 16, 1874, Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 13, 1958, Columbus, Ohio; m. (1) VIRGINIA FAIR, 1898; m. (2) BLANCHE WILEY, Abt. 1909.
- **278.** JOHN WESLEY<sup>11</sup> WOODRUFF (MARY E. 10 HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 10, 1850 in Jollytown, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 1936 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married SARAH ISABELLA HENNER 1875 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of JOHN WOODRUFF and SARAH HENNER are:

- i. NORA<sup>12</sup> WOODRUFF, b. 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. JOHN PAUL WOODRUFF, b. 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. CHARLES E. WOODRUFF, b. 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. MARY MAUDE WOODRUFF, b. 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. SILAS HERSHEL WOODRUFF, b. 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **279.** ELIZA<sup>11</sup> WOODRUFF (MARY E. 10 HEADLEE, CHARLES, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married WILLIAM RILEY SNODGRASS 1870 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of ELIZA WOODRUFF and WILLIAM SNODGRASS are:

- i. DAISY<sup>12</sup> SNODGRASS, b. 1871; m. D. LUTHER KING, 1892, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- ii. WILLIAM RAY SNODGRASS, b. 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. CLARA EMMA?.
- iii. JOHN A. SNODGRASS, b. March 03, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>807</sup>; d. July 11, 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>807</sup>.
- iv. ERASTUS SNODGRASS, b. 1878, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **280.** EMILY TEMPERANCE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*EPHRAIM THOMAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1860 in West Virginia, and died December 27, 1887 in Parkersburg, West Virginia. She married SAMUEL MOATS April 1880 in Cairo, West Virginia.

Children of EMILY HEADLEE and SAMUEL MOATS are:

- i. ROSETTA<sup>12</sup> MOATS, b. 1880.
- ii. SARAH MOATS, b. 1881.
- iii. MARY MOATS, b. 1883.
- **281.** ELLA ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*EPHRAIM THOMAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 08, 1871 in West Virginia, and died December 17, 1956. She married HENRY PERRINE October 01, 1893 in West Virginia.

Child of Ella Headlee and Henry Perrine is:

- BERNARD CECIL<sup>12</sup> PERRINE, b. July 22, 1894, Cokely, West Virginia; d. July 13, 1895, Cokely, West Virginia.
- **282.** WILLIAM LOUIS<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 23, 1850 in Wayne Township, Greene

County, Pennsylvania, and died February 23, 1933. He married MARY MELISSA MENDENHALL March 1870 in Ritchie County, West Virginia.

### Children of WILLIAM BURGE and MARY MENDENHALL are:

- i. HARLIN<sup>12</sup> BURGE, b. Abt. 1870, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- ROSE ANN LUCINDA BURGE, b. December 02, 1872, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. November 26, 1954, Ohio.
- iii. JOSEPH BENJAMIN BURGE, b. Abt. 1874, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- iv. WILLIAM FINLEY BURGE, b. Abt. 1878, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- v. LANSIN SALATIEL BURGE, b. Abt. 1880, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- vi. CORA JANE BURGE, b. Abt. 1881, Ritchie County, Virginia.
- **283.** REBECCA SARAH<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 28, 1852 in Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died November 16, 1928 in Zanesville, Ohio. She married HENRY HAMILTON WEAVER December 24, 1868 in Ritchie County, West Virginia, son of JOHN WEAVER and NANCY PROUDFOOT.

## Children of REBECCA BURGE and HENRY WEAVER are:

- i. NANCY LUCINDA<sup>12</sup> WEAVER, b. November 05, 1869, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. April 22, 1897, Murphytown, West Virginia.
- ALFRED JACKSON WEAVER, b. August 25, 1871, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. April 10, 1934, Zanesville, Ohio.
- MARY JANE WEAVER, b. April 04, 1873, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. May 12, 1953, Zanesville, Ohio.
- 566. iv. RACHEL ANN WEAVER, b. November 05, 1874, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. January 12, 1956, Mount Vernon, Ohio.
- v. ELLA VIRGINIA WEAVER, b. July 22, 1876, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. August 08, 1905, Murphytown, West Virginia.
- 568. vi. JOHN ALEXANDER WEAVER, b. March 16, 1878, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. November 06, 1951, Zanesville, Ohio.
  - vii. BENJAMIN FRANKLIN WEAVER, b. March 25, 1880, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. March 13, 1949; m. LAURA LANE, Abt. 1902.
  - viii. JOSHUA FORDYCE WEAVER, b. June 22, 1882, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. January 30, 1965, Zanesville, Ohio; m. IDA BURRIS, October 01, 1906, Ohio.
  - ix. OSCAR EMANUEL WEAVER, b. February 04, 1884, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. July 01, 1960, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. CLARA NEAL, December 25, 1904, West Virginia.
  - x. SARAH BESSIE WEAVER, b. January 26, 1886, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. March 07, 1958, Caldwell, Ohio; m. JOHN C. WHITE, August 01, 1907, West Virginia.
  - xi. EMMA DELL WEAVER, b. May 28, 1888, Murphytown, West Virginia; d. December 23, 1973; m. HARRY F. JACKSON, August 29, 1907, West Virginia.
  - xii. WILLIAM HENRY ARTHUR WEAVER, b. July 22, 1890, Murphytown, West Virginia; d. May 13, 1954, Zanesville, Ohio; m. RHEA B. COMBS, August 25, 1914.
  - xiii. ROBERT CLARENCE WEAVER, b. May 19, 1893, Murphytown, West Virginia; d. October 12, 1961, Zanesville, Ohio; m. ANNA HARVEY, July 06, 1915.
- **284.** JOSHUA FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 31, 1855 in Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died November 23, 1936. He married ELLEN LAYFIELD February 02, 1877 in Wood County, West Virginia.

## Children of JOSHUA BURGE and ELLEN LAYFIELD are:

- i. FRANCES ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> BURGE, b. November 08, 1877, Cairo, West Virginia; d. March 22, 1965, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. GEORGE HENRY BRETHAVER, September 24, 1899.
- ii. WILLIAM HENRY BURGE, b. May 04, 1880, Cairo, West Virginia; d. March 16, 1957, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. ANNA SCHEILER, Abt. 1904.
- iii. ALFRED SIMON BURGE, b. October 08, 1883, Cairo, West Virginia; d. December 30, 1966, Sheffield, Ohio; m. EDITH?, Abt. 1907.
- iv. J. WALTER BURGE, b. January 24, 1886, Cairo, West Virginia; d. February 19, 1919.
- v. DAVID BURGE, b. May 12, 1892, Ritchie County, Virginia; d. May 12, 1892, Ritchie County, Virginia.

- vi. CLARENCE A. W. BURGE, b. August 22, 1897, Cairo, West Virginia; d. November 11, 1923.
- **285.** RACHEL ANN<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 30, 1857 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 16, 1922 in Ritchie County, Virginia. She married GEORGE ERVEN SIX February 21, 1877 in Ritchie County, West Virginia.

#### Children of RACHEL BURGE and GEORGE SIX are:

- VIRGINIA ELLEN<sup>12</sup> SIX, b. February 15, 1878, Harrisville, West Virginia; d. January 15, 1958, Harrisville, West Virginia; m. RENO MOATS, 1902, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- ii. LEWIS JACKSON SIX, b. December 20, 1879, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- iii. ELIZABETH LUCINDA SIX, b. May 22, 1882, Harrisville, West Virginia<sup>808</sup>; d. October 1976, West Virginia<sup>808</sup>; m. HUGH JACKSON PEYTON, May 14, 1909, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- iv. MARTHA MAE SIX, b. May 30, 1886, Harrisville, West Virginia; m. OKEY EARNEST SCHRADER, April 15, 1920, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- v. MINNIE ELSIE SIX, b. June 10, 1888, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- vi. SARAH ANNE SIX, b. May 03, 1890, Harrisville, West Virginia; m. GROVER GARRETT, 1914, West Virginia.
- vii. EMMA DELLA SIX, b. March 18, 1892, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- **286.** EMANUEL WYKE<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 03, 1863 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died July 30, 1928 in Murphytown, West Virginia. He married ANNA SCHRADER 1887 in Murphytown, West Virginia.

### Child of EMANUEL BURGE and ANNA SCHRADER is:

- ERNEST KELLY<sup>12</sup> BURGE, b. 1888, Murphytown, West Virginia; d. 1967, Murphytown, West Virginia.
- **287.** ALFRED JACKSON<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 28, 1866 in Cairo, West Virginia, and died February 20, 1938 in Parkersburg, West Virginia. He married MARTHA GERTRUDE SCHRADER 1890 in Parkersburg, West Virginia.

#### Children of ALFRED BURGE and MARTHA SCHRADER are:

- JUSTINE<sup>12</sup> BURGE, b. March 10, 1893, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. February 14, 1926, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- ii. SAMANTHA MIRLE BURGE, b. December 31, 1896, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. March 06, 1959.
- iii. HARRIET MAY BURGE, b. October 26, 1898, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. 1964, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- HENRY CARL BURGE, b. October 21, 1900, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. 1902, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- v. CLYDE BUNTING BURGE, b. December 18, 1902, Parkersburg, West Virginia<sup>808</sup>; d. March 1970, California<sup>808</sup>.
- vi. PAUL JACKSON BURGE, b. November 17, 1904, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. 1959.
- **288.** JOHN MESHACK<sup>11</sup> BURGE (*LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 28, 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 1959. He married BERTIE BESSIE RICHARDS January 09, 1912 in West Virginia, daughter of GEORGE RICHARDS and ELIZA DOTSON.

## Child of JOHN BURGE and BERTIE RICHARDS is:

- i. CHARLES RICHARD<sup>12</sup> BURGE, b. December 09, 1911, West Virginia; d. April 11, 1955, Ohio.
- **289.** WESLEY SMITH<sup>11</sup> HENNEN (SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 29, 1882, and died March 01, 1948. He married EVA ARDELIA NOWERY June 29, 1904.

### Child of Wesley Hennen and Eva Nowery is:

i. LLOYD HUDSON<sup>12</sup> HENNEN, b. May 21, 1911; d. January 03, 1929.

**290.** JESSE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*EPHRAIM*<sup>10</sup>, *JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1851 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>809</sup>, and died 1929. He married NANCY A. LEMLEY 1875, daughter of RUDOLPH LEMLEY and JEMIMA PYLES.

Children of JESSE HEADLEE and NANCY LEMLEY are:

- i. ALONZO L.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. December 19, 1882; d. May 1970, West Virginia<sup>810</sup>; m. OLLIE LEMLEY, March 24, 1906, Daybrook, West Virginia.
- ii. ROSS HEADLEE, b. 1885.
- iii. MARY HEADLEE, b. 1889.

**291.** GEORGE FRANKLIN<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (*EPHRAIM*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 27, 1853 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>811</sup>, and died 1923<sup>812</sup>. He married SARAH ANN CONNER 1879<sup>813</sup>, daughter of JOHN CONNER.

### Notes for George Franklin Headley:

G. F. HEADLEY, teacher and surveyor, Brock, Penn., was born in Perry Township, Greene County, Penn., June 27, 1853. His parents, Ephraim and Maria (Haines) Headley, were also natives of this county, and of Scotch and English extraction. His father, a prominent farmer in Perry Township, is a son of Jesse and Maria (Cox) Headley. G. F. Headley's grandfather was born in Greene County, Penn. His greatgrandfather, Ephraim Headley, was among the pioneer settlers of New Jersey, and one of the first farmers and hunters who came to Greene County, Penn., while it was still inhabited by the Indians. The family have usually been farmers and drovers. The subject of our sketch grew up on the farm, being the second in a family of three children. He attended the High School at Mt. Morris, Penn., and took a college course. For thirteen years, Mr. Headley has been successfully engaged as a teacher. He has also given considerable attention to the study of surveying, and devotes part of his time to that work. He is also a farmer and stockgrower by occupation and owns a good farm where he resides. In 1879, Mr. Headley married Miss S. A., Daughter of John Connor, of Perry Township. Mrs. Headley is of German and Irish origin. Their children are Florence B., Julius B., Fred and Gertrude. Mr. Headley is a Republican. He and his wife are members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. In connection with our subject's sketch, we give a brief sketch of his ancestor's advent into Green County, Penn.: Sometime prior to the American Revolution, the great-greatgreat-grandfather, Richard Headley, who was an English sailor, in the service of Great Britain, concluded to desert the standard of the Stuarts, and seek an asylum in the wilds of North America. After making his escape from the British servcie, he settled in New Jersey, where he afterwards married. But according to English law, "Once and Englishman always an Englishman," he was not allowed to enjoy the quiet of his new home very long. The British authorities finding out his whereabouts, had him arrested, which was done by a party of twenty British sailors, not however until he had given them an exhibition of his prowess, and felled several of them to the ground in good old British style. He was overpowered, taken back into service and kept seven years from his family. But his long service as a sailor made him familiar with the seaport towns and the American coast, so taking advantage of the situation in the darkness of the night, whiole near shore, he leaped overboard and swam ashore, and finally united with his family. We know little of his family, except that his son John, who was G. F. Headley's great-great-grandfather, died while in the Patriot army, being old enough to have a son engaged in the same struggle. Robert headlee, a nephew of John, was in the expedition sent against the Indians, who committed the Wyoming massacre. Ephraim, G. F. Headley's great-grandfather lived during the Revolution in New Jersey, not far from Trenton, being within sound of the battle fought at that place. After the war, he emigrated to North Carolina, but disliking the country, he removed to Greene County, Penn., where he reared a large family.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, pages 817-818

Children of GEORGE HEADLEY and SARAH CONNER are:

- i. FLORENCE B. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. January 07, 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>814</sup>; d. December 10, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>814</sup>.
- HELEN HAZEL HEADLEY, b. December 23, 1893, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>815</sup>;
   d. August 21, 1896, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>816</sup>.

- iii. ALBERT EWING HEADLEY, b. May 07, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>817</sup>; d. December 1980, Pennsylvania<sup>818</sup>.
- iv. PAULINE HEADLEY, b. February 01, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 819.
- v. JULIUS B. HEADLEE, b. December 22, 1881, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. OLIVE V. PHILLIPS, July 24, 1940, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. FRED V. HEADLEY, b. August 13, 1884, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 01, 1976, Greene 569. County, Pennsylvania.
  - vii. GERTRUDE HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1885, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. J. STANLEY HEADLEY, b. September 19, 1890, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 10, 1944, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ETTA B. KIGER, 1914, Kirby, Greene County,
- **292.** THOMAS M. HEADLEE (EPHRAIM 10, JESSE 9, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1858 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>820</sup>. He married PLEASANT BROWN March 31, 1883 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOHN BROWN and LOUISA WADE.

### Children of THOMAS HEADLEE and PLEASANT BROWN are:

- i. RUFUS BLAINE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. August 13, 1884, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 12, 1912, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. OSSIE PEARL HEADLEE, December 21, 1907, Brave, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. ADDIE BELLE HEADLEE, b. 1886, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>821</sup>; d. November 14. 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>821</sup>.
  iii. LANSING LLOYD HEADLEY, b. November 17, 1887, Perry Township, Greene County,
- Pennsylvania<sup>822</sup>; d. February 1964<sup>823</sup>; m. P. ELIZABETH HAUGHT, February 24, 1912.
   EMANUEL F. HEADLEE, b. January 18, 1890, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>823</sup>; d. April 1966, Pennsylvania<sup>823</sup>; m. JESSIE SMITH, February 03, 1914.
- v. GEORGE H. HEADLEE, b. November 04, 1891, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. WINNIE BLANCHE WALLS, January 21, 1912.
- vi. LEO HEADLEE, b. May 28, 1894, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>824</sup>; d. February 16, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>825</sup>.
- vii. H. PAUL HEADLEE, b. January 10, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>826</sup>; d. November 1979<sup>827</sup>.
- viii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. May 25, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>828</sup>; d. May 27, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>82</sup>
- **293.** JESSE<sup>11</sup> MARINER (REBECCA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 17, 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1902. He married (1) MARY A.? Abt. 1878 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) CASSIE ELLEN KIGER December 26, 1901 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 830, daughter of CHARLES KIGER and MARY ROSE.

# Children of JESSE MARINER and MARY? are:

- i. JULIA<sup>12</sup> MARINER, b. 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. JANE MARINER, b. 1881, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **294.** ERNEST E. 11 HEADLEE (JOSEPH J. 10, JESSE, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 06, 1870 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>831</sup>, and died August 08, 1945 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 831. He married BERTHA COLUMBIA HENDERSON September 01, 1897 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>832</sup>, daughter of J. HENDERSON and HANNAH?.

### Children of ERNEST HEADLEE and BERTHA HENDERSON are:

- i. MARY<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. October 04, 1904, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>833</sup>.
- ii. BERTHA A. HEADLEE, b. August 21, 1912, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>834</sup>.
- **295.** MARK<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (JOSEPH J. 10, JESSE 9, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1882 in Perry Township (near Mt. Morris), Greene County, Pennsylvania 835, and died December 06, 1970 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 835. He married ETHEL ROSE October 06, 1906 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of SPENCER ROSE and NANCY JOHNSON.

Children of MARK HEADLEE and ETHEL ROSE are:

- RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. May 22, 1907, near Garards Fort, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 07, 1987, Phoenix, Arizona.
- ii. EARLE CLYDE HEADLEE, b. August 03, 1908, near Garards Fort, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 1986, Virginia.
  - iii. RAY A. HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1908; m. MARGUERITE CONWAY, Aft. 1923.
- 572. iv. JOSEPH S. HEADLEE, b. July 30, 1911, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 573. v. HERSHEL FURMAN HEADLEE, b. May 02, 1913; d. April 15, 1975.
  - vi. KENNETH LESTER HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - vii. DOROTHY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - viii. SHIRL WAYNE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - ix. GLENN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - x. HELEN IDA HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - xi. GLADYS HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1913.
  - xii. NANCY K. HEADLEE, b. July 05, 1915, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>836</sup>; d. September 23, 1915, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>837</sup>.
  - xiii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. 1917, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1917, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**296.** WILLIAM OSBORNE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE (*MATILDA*<sup>10</sup>, *JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 27, 1858 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARGARET HEADLEE 1880 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>838</sup>, daughter of PHINEAS HEADLEE and NANCY KEENER.

#### Notes for WILLIAM OSBORNE HEADLEE:

W. O. HEADLEE, farmer and teacher, Mount Morris, Penn., was born January 27, 1858, in Perry Township, where he grew to manhood. He was reared on the farm with his parents, receiving a common school education. He also attended the High School at Mount Morris. Mr. Headlee has been for eight years teaching in Perry Township, but engages in farming as his chief pursuit, and owns a well-improved farm of 100 acres. In 1800 he was united in marriage with Miss Margaret, daughter of Phineas Headley. Mrs. Headlee is of English origin. They are the parents of four children, viz: Cora, Ray, James Fay and Effie. Mr. Headlee is a Democrat. He and his wife are prominent members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. He is a self-made man, is industrious and energetic, and has a great many friends throughout the county.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 818

Children of WILLIAM HEADLEE and MARGARET HEADLEE are:

- CORA A.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 21, 1881, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>839</sup>; d. April 29, 1899, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>840</sup>.
- ii. RAY L. HEADLEE, b. April 12, 1883, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>841</sup>; d. January 29, 1960, Akron, Ohio<sup>841</sup>; m. BLANCH WEBSTER.
- iii. JAMES FAY HEADLEE, b. January 25, 1886, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>842,843</sup>; d. April 15, 1961, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>844</sup>; m. OLA WALSH.
- iv. EFFIE HEADLEE, b. March 08, 1888, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. January 19, 1924, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. SAMUEL M. DUNLAP, 1909, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- WYRTLE HEADLEE, b. September 14, 1891, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>844</sup>; d. April 06, 1967, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>844</sup>.
- 506. vi. JOHN CARL HEADLEE, b. June 29, 1894, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. July 10, 1950, Asheville, North Carolina.
  - vii. JESSIE PEARL HEADLEE, b. June 04, 1897, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>845</sup>.
  - viii. EDWIN REX HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1904, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>846</sup>; d. November 04, 1953, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. (SON) HEADLEE, b. August 20, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>847</sup>; d. August 22, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>848</sup>.
- **297.** PERNINA<sup>11</sup> HARTLEY (SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 08, 1859 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania,

and died January 15, 1940 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married DAVID S. LEMLEY 1881 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ASBERRY LEMLEY and RACHEL HEADLEE.

### Children of PERNINA HARTLEY and DAVID LEMLEY are:

 KINSEY<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1880, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 07, 1934, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for KINSEY LEMLEY:

Kinsey Lemley, aged 53, well-known Perry Township farmer, died at 5:30 p.m. Sunday, Jan. 7, 1934 at his home about a mile below Mt. Morris, near the state line. He had been ill for two years, suffering from a complication of ailments.

A son of David and Pernina Hartley Lemley, he was born and spent all his life in the Mt. Morris district, where he was widely known. He was never married. Mr. Lemley was united with the Mt. Morris Methodist Episcopal church under the ministry of Rev. Mr. Echols. He is survived by one brother, Ross Lemley, of near Mt. Morris.

The funeral will be held Tuesday afternoon. SHort services will be held at the Lemley home at 1 o'clock, followed by further rites at 2 o'clock in the Mt. Morris M. E. church. The services will be in charge of his pastor, Rev. T. Homer Smith. Interment will be in the Cedar Grove cemetery, Mt. Morris.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

 ROSS LEMLEY, b. 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 25, 1946, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**298.** JESSE L.<sup>11</sup> HARTLEY (*SARAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 15, 1867 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>849</sup>, and died April 02, 1958 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>849</sup>. He married ELIZABETH ELLEN LEMLEY 1888 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, daughter of MORRIS LEMLEY and MARTHA PHILLIPS.

Child of JESSE HARTLEY and ELIZABETH LEMLEY is:

574. i. EDWARD A. 12 HARTLEY, b. 1913.

**299.** ESTELLA<sup>11</sup> HARTLEY (SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 11, 1877 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1932 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married KUHN BARRICKMAN 1898.

## Child of ESTELLA HARTLEY and KUHN BARRICKMAN is:

i. MARY<sup>12</sup> BARRICKMAN, b. 1903, Cassville, West Virginia; d. August 23, 1928, Cassville, West Virginia.

**300.** MARGARET A.<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 06, 1875 in Castile, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1940. She married ABRAM S. BREWER May 22, 1901 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>850</sup>, son of JOSEPH BREWER and JULIA?

Children of MARGARET HEADLEY and ABRAM BREWER are:

- i. CLARENCE<sup>12</sup> BREWER.
- ii. CECIL BREWER.
- iii. BERNICE BREWER.
- iv. STERLING BREWER, b. August 18, 1910, Pennsylvania; d. December 1977, Ohio<sup>851</sup>.
- v. CARRIE BREWER.
- vi. HAROLD BREWER.
- vii. GRACE BREWER.

**301.** HARMON<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 04, 1884 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>852</sup>, and died March 28, 1933<sup>852</sup>. He married ANNA C. RINEHART December 26, 1906 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>853</sup>, daughter of THOMAS RINEHART and SARAH?.

Children of HARMON HEADLEY and ANNA RINEHART are:

- i. KATHRYN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY.
- ii. HOWARD HEADLEY, b. September 24, 1913, Morgan Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>854</sup>.
- **302.** AMY BELL<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 31, 1887 in Clarksville, Pennsylvania, and died April 10, 1927 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married NEWTON YODERS June 26, 1906 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>855</sup>, son of JACOB YODERS and JANE?.

Children of AMY HEADLEY and NEWTON YODERS are:

- i. ERNEST<sup>12</sup> YODERS, b. May 20, 1907; d. March 1980, Pennsylvania<sup>856</sup>.
- ii. VIOLET YODERS.
- iii. HILDA YODERS.
- **303.** CARRIE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 13, 1896 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>857</sup>, and died August 18, 1947. She married ALEX REESE.

Children of CARRIE HEADLEY and ALEX REESE are:

- i. GEORGE<sup>12</sup> REESE.
- ii. CLINTON REESE.
- iii. GERALD REESE.
- iv. CATHERINE REESE.
- **304.** HENRY H. <sup>11</sup> HEADLEY (*ERASTUS*<sup>10</sup>, *ENOS* (*HEADLEE*)<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup> *HEADLEE*, *MARY*<sup>7</sup> *FORDYCE*, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1911<sup>858</sup>. He married AMANDA TENNANT 1878 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of HENRY HEADLEY and AMANDA TENNANT are:

- i. ROSA FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, b. 1886, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1959, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. AUDRA BLANCHE HEADLEY, b. July 31, 1895, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>859</sup>; d. November 11, 1912, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **305.** HENRY M.<sup>11</sup> BRADFORD (*ANN*<sup>10</sup> *STOOPS, JANE*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1858 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>860</sup>, and died 1933<sup>860</sup>. He married HARRIET E. ?.

Child of HENRY BRADFORD and HARRIET? is:

- i. HAZEL E.<sup>12</sup> BRADFORD, b. December 07, 1892, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 08, 1981, Pennsylvania.
- **306.** EFFIE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>861</sup> was born January 19, 1865 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died January 29, 1929. She married ELLSWORTH WALTER PICKERING December 23, 1888 in Fulton County, Illinois.

Children of Effie Fordyce and Ellsworth Pickering are:

- i. BRUCE<sup>12</sup> PICKERING, b. October 13, 1889; d. October 11, 1965.
- ii. MINERVA PICKERING, b. January 11, 1891; d. January 13, 1921.
- iii. ELSIE IRENE PICKERING, b. February 06, 1896.
- **307.** FRANK<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>861</sup> was born December 19, 1866 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died December 25, 1938<sup>862,863</sup>. He married CORA FRANCE October 29, 1891 in Fulton County, Illinois.

Children of Frank Fordyce and Cora France are:

- i. J. G. (DOC)<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1892.
- 577. ii. JESSE MATHENY FORDYCE, b. February 01, 1895; d. August 15, 1961.
- 578. iii. GLADYS EVA FORDYCE, b. May 09, 1901; d. October 17, 1978.

- iv. JOHN FRANCIS FORDYCE, b. 1893; d. September 23, 1968.
- **308.** SHERMAN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>864</sup> was born March 29, 1868 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died October 30, 1937. He married MARY MARGARET RITCHIE.

Children of SHERMAN FORDYCE and MARY RITCHIE are:

- i. CLARENCE EARL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 23, 1894; d. March 27, 1983, Florida.
- 579. ii. PERRY CARL FORDYCE, b. July 08, 1896; d. August 30, 1984.
- 580. iii. HAROLD GLENN FORDYCE, b. September 01, 1900; d. August 19, 1972.
- 581. iv. ADAH BLANCHE FORDYCE.
- **309.** BRUCE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>864</sup> was born April 10, 1870 in Fulton County, Illinois, and died July 23, 1933. He married LUCY EVALINE FRANCE December 17, 1893 in Fulton County, Illinois.

Children of BRUCE FORDYCE and LUCY FRANCE are:

- i. ERNEST<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. PAULINE FORDYCE, b. 1902; d. 1984.
- **310.** CHARLES<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F*.<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>864</sup> was born July 13, 1872, and died January 31, 1953. He married SARAH RAWLEY.

Child of CHARLES FORDYCE and SARAH RAWLEY is:

- SHELDON E. 12 FORDYCE, b. October 06, 1899, Table Grove, Illinois; d. October 13, 1995, Lauderdalel Lakes, Florida.
- **311.** FREEMAN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>864</sup> was born January 18, 1875, and died September 19, 1947. He married PEARL HUFFMAN.

Children of Freeman Fordyce and Pearl Huffman are:

- i. LULU<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 05, 1897.
- 582. ii. MORRIS FORDYCE, b. December 16, 1900; d. May 25, 1971, Illinois.
- **312.** ALVA LEWIS<sup>11</sup> BARTHOLOMEW (MARY ABIGAIL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 25, 1865 in Fulton County, Illinois. He married CHARLOTTE WAGGONER.

Children of ALVA BARTHOLOMEW and CHARLOTTE WAGGONER are:

- i. CHARLES DEWEY<sup>12</sup> BARTHOLOMEW, b. November 30, 1897, Beardstown, Illinois; d. January 05, 1968, Rockford, Illinois; m. MARY MARGARET TUCKER, July 08, 1917.
- 583. ii. OHMER HENRY BARTHOLOMEW, b. August 17, 1889, Beardstown, Illinois; d. August 18, 1977, Peoria, Illinois.
- **313.** BENSON<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1864 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Bef. 1952. He married Susan King June 23, 1888 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JUSTICE KING and CATHARINE?

Children of BENSON FORDYCE and SUSAN KING are:

- i. CALVIN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, d. Aft. 1964.
- ii. HOLLIE LEE FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1895, Wadestown, West Virginia; m. BRYAN FOX, June 21, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>865</sup>.
- iii. JOHN FRANKLIN FORDYCE, b. October 01, 1900, Monongalia County, West Virginia<sup>866</sup>; d. November 28, 1964, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>866</sup>.

Notes for JOHN FRANKLIN FORDYCE:

#### John Franklin Fordyce

John Franklin Fordyce, 64, of Mount Morris, R.D. 1, died at 10:30 a.m. Saturday, November 28, 1964, of a coronary occlusion in the home of Mrs. Casby Johnson. He had been in his usual health and his death was unexpected.

He was born October 1, 1900, in Monongalia County, W. Va., a son of Benson and Susan King Fordyce.

All his life had been spent in the Mt. Morris community. He followed farming and stock-raising. For over 50 years he resided with the Casby Johnson family.

He was a member of the Asbury Methodist Church near Mt. Morris.

Surviving are one sister, Mrs. Ethel Davis of Waynesburg, R.D., and one brother, Calvin Fordyce of Fairmont, W. Va.

One sister is deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

iv. ETHYL FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1905, Wadestown, West Virginia; m. CLARENCE DAVIS, October 12, 1929, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>867</sup>.

**314.** JOHN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 01, 1867 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>868,869</sup>, and died December 06, 1952 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania <sup>870</sup>. He married (1) ANNA LORA HEROD July 05, 1896 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>871</sup>, daughter of D. HEROD and MARIA? He married (2) MATTIE JANE (JENNIE) JOHNSON April 29, 1916 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>872</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM JOHNSON and ROSIE FLOYD.

Notes for Anna Lora Herod:

Mrs. John Fordyce

Mrs. Anna Herod Fordyce, aged 38 years, died Saturday moring at 5:30 o'clock folowing an illness of only a few days. She is survived by her husband, John Fordyce, and two daughters, Ada and Myrtle Fordyce. Two brothers, Fred Herod of Easton, and William Herod of Mason Ridge, also survive. The funeral was held Monday forenoon at 10 o'clock. The services were conducted by the Rev. J. D. Stalnaker, of Taylorstown. Interment in the Taylorstown Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Notes for MATTIE JANE (JENNIE) JOHNSON:

Mattie Jane (Jennie) Fordyce, 82, of Waynesburg R.D. 4, died Sunday, August 21 at 3:45 a.m. at the Greene County Memorial Hospital. She had been in failing healh for several months and was pronounced dead on arrival at the hospital.

She was born May 11, 1895, near Greensboro, a daughter of the late William and Rosie Johnson. Her husband, John Fordyce, preceded her in death.

She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Daisy Arthur of Spraggs, a son, Arleigh R. Fordyce of Spraggs R.D. 1, ten grandchildren, 17 great-grandchildren, and two step great-grandchildren.

A sister, Bessie Rally, also survives.

A great-grandson and a great-granddaughter, are deceased.

She had lived her entire life in the Greene County area and was a Methodist by faith.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and ANNA HEROD are:

- i. ADA BELLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. October 26, 1896, Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>873</sup>; m. ALBERT HARRIS, April 17, 1915, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>874</sup>.
- ii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, m. JOHN ROWE.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and MATTIE JOHNSON are:

584. iii. DAISY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1917, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**315.** JOSEPH M.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 01, 1861 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>875,876</sup>, and died May 02, 1965<sup>877,878</sup>. He married REBECCA RICE October 17, 1895 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>879</sup>, daughter of JOHN RICE and MARIETTA KEENER.

#### Children of JOSEPH FORDYCE and REBECCA RICE are:

- i. JOSEPHINE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, m. GEORGE KERN.
- ii. FLORA BELLE FORDYCE, b. February 02, 1898, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 31, 1988, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- iii. MARY ETTA FORDYCE, b. June 04, 1899, Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 22, 1986, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - MARGARET FORDYCE, b. December 18, 1902, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>880</sup>;
     d. April 06, 1992, Warren, Ohio<sup>881</sup>; m. ? CALLAHAN.
  - v. JAMES FORDYCE, b. March 12, 1905, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>882</sup>.
- 588. vi. MINOR J. FORDYCE, b. March 12, 1905, Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 26, 1985, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- 589. vii. OLIVE FORDYCE, b. June 25, 1907, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 16, 1999, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- viii. GEORGE B. FORDYCE, b. May 19, 1909, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 05, 1989, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ix. HARTFORD FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1915, Maidsville, West Virginia; d. July 20, 1995, Pennsylvania<sup>883</sup>; m. (1) GLENIA LAMB, January 18, 1940, Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>884</sup>; m. (2) THELMA LUCILLE CRISS, November 09, 1942, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>885</sup>.
- x. JOSEPH J. FORDYCE, b. January 02, 1915, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. January 19, 1984, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 592. xi. ANDREW JACKSON (DICK) FORDYCE, b. March 12, 1917, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 26, 1977, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 593. xii. MILLER MELVIN FORDYCE, b. December 24, 1924, Davistown, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**316.** LUCINDA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES MADISON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 10, 1864 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>886</sup>, and died August 29, 1956 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>886</sup>.

#### Notes for LUCINDA FORDYCE:

Mrs. Lucy Fordyce, 92 years, died Wednesday night, August 29, 1956, in the home of her son, Theodore R. Fordyce, West franklin street. She had been in failing health for some time and seriously ill three weeks. Mrs. Fordyce was born June 10, 1864 in Franklin Township. She was a member of the First Methodist Church. Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. W. C. English of Miami Florida; two sons, L. J. Fordyce of Detroit, Michigan, and Theodore R. Fordyce of Waynesburg; one grandchild and four great-grandchildren. Funeral services were held Saturday in the Weaver Funeral Home conducted by Rev. Ronald Moseley. Interment in Green Mount Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

#### Children of LUCINDA FORDYCE are:

 THEODORE R. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 12, 1905, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. November 12, 1979, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. FRANCES REBECCA HOY, September 28, 1950, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>887</sup>.

#### Notes for THEODORE R. FORDYCE:

WAYNESBURG - T. R. (Ted) Fordyce, 74, of 53 W. Franklin St., Waynesburg, died at 11 a.m. on Monday, Nov. 12, 1979, after a lingering illness.

Born May 12, 1905 in Waynesburg, he was the son of the late Lucinda Fordyce.

His wife, Frances Hoy Fordyce, died in 1975.

He was a member of the First Presbyterian Church in Waynesburg, and was a graduate of Waynesburg High School.

He spent two years at Waynesburg College, before graduating from the Bentley School of Finance and Accounting in Boston.

He had been employed with the old tin mill in West Waynesburg, the Hudson Auto Plant in Detroit, J & L. Steel in Pittsburg, the U.S. Postal Service (for 27 years) and hotels and motels along the east coast.

He was a Waynesburg Little League Baseball official and manager, and was a member of the American Legion Post 330, Waynesburg.

He was a pasr Chef de Gar 40 and 8 of Waynesburg, and was a veteran of World War II, having served with the 8th Air Force in England. He had been a member of the Waynesburg VFW.

He is survived by a sister, Mrs. William C. English of Miami, Florida; and a nephew, William English, also of Florida.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

-----

FORDYCE - Friends of T. R. (Ted) Fordyce, 74, of Waynesburg, who died on Monday, Nov. 12, 1979, will be received at the Garrison Funeral Home, Waynesburg, on Tuesday, from 7 to 9 p.m. and on Wednesday from 2 to 4 p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. Services will be held at the funeral home at 11 a.m. Thursday, with the Rev. David Barrett officiating. Burial will be in Greene County Memorial Park.

- ii. LLOYD J. FORDYCE, b. June 02, 1890, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>888</sup>; d. January 22, 1963, El Paso, Texas<sup>888</sup>; m. VELMA BAKER<sup>888</sup>.
- 594. iii. PEARL FORDYCE.

**317.** BERTHA DELLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES MADISON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 03, 1867 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 03, 1950 in Carnegie, Pennsylvania. She married (1)? in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married (2) JAMES BUCHANAN SUMNEY 1898, son of ISAAC SUMNEY and JANE HELT.

#### Notes for James Buchanan Sumney:

James was born in Illinois. His father, Isaac VII, had gone west to Illinois and in Wren County met Jane Helt in April of 1856. The family returned to Pennsylvania by covered wagon in 1869. They initially lived within the city of Pittsburgh, but in 1871, his father pruchased land in Nottingham Township, Washington County along the Washington Monongahela Pike, now Route 136, near Ginger Hill. It is a rather hilly area, with the roadway cutting across the top of the plateau and the land sloping down to the north into the Mingo Creek valley. James attended the local public school in the valley near the Lusk farm and the old German Lutheran Church near Kammerer. He became a carpenter and probably "worked around," as it was called at that time.

On June 6, 1883, at the age of 26, he married Anna Bell Graham, daughter of Richard and Mary Graham of Somerset Township, Washington County, near Vanceville. The Graham family was also one of the pioneer families in Washington County. As there is no record of James purchasing any property in Washington County, it may be assumed the couple lived with one of their parents. His father, Isaac, was 70 and may have needed assistance with the farm.

According to what James and Anna's children, Everett and Birtie recall and related to other family members in later years, when Birtie was about four, Anna put both children in the wagon of a friend and instructed him to take them back to Jim Sumney and tell him she didn't want them any more. Birtie believed Garnet was her full sister, but that Hazel was only a half-sister. If Birtie's recollection regarding the time of her parents' separation is correct, it is possible that Anna was pregnant with Hazel (who was born in 1891) when she and James separated and that she kept Garnet (born in November 1889) while James kept the two older children.

James and his parents raised Birtie and Everett, and when they were older, he helped them both obtain jobs. Everett was trained as a carpenter, and Birtie worked in accounting. Gernet and Hazel remained with their mother and continued to carry the Sumney name. Anna apparently did not completely estrange herself

from Everett and Birtie, however, as they recalled visiting her, and Everatt's daughter, Sarah, remembers a visit to her grandmother's farm.

#### Child of BERTHA FORDYCE and ? is:

i. JAMES CORBETT LAWRENCE<sup>12</sup> SUMNEY, b. March 07, 1894, McConnels, Washington County, Pennsylvania; d. November 28, 1937, Carnegie, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for JAMES CORBETT LAWRENCE SUMNEY:

Sumney - James Corbet, so of Mrs. Della B. Sumney, died Sunday, November 28, at 5:30 p.m. at his home, 800 Highland avenue, Carnegie. He had been suffering from the effects of a cold for the past three months, pneumonia having developed.

Born in Washington County in 1894, "Cob" Sumney, as he was best known, came to Carnegie when a small child. The family resided on Pine street for several years and moved to Highland avenue about thrity years ago. After attending Carnegie public schools, Corbet began at an early age to earn his own livelihood. For a number of years he had been engaged in the automobile business, prior to his last illness.

He was a member of D. Paulson Foster Post No. 82, American Legion and Carnegie Aerie No. 1134, Fraternal Order of Eagles.

Surviving him are his mother, a brother, Kenneth M. and two sisters, Jean D. and Edna R. Sumney, all of Carnegie.

Funeral services were held at the Geo. F. Hackius mortuary on Wednesday, December 1, at 3:30 p.m., conducted by Rev. J. M. McQuilkin, D.D., pastor of Carnegie United Presbyterian Church. Burial in Chartiers Cemetery.

Obituary, Carnegie Signal, date unknown.

### Children of BERTHA FORDYCE and JAMES SUMNEY are:

 JEAN DOROTHY<sup>12</sup> SUMNEY, b. March 16, 1900, Carnegie, Pennsylvania; d. December 14, 1985, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for JEAN DOROTHY SUMNEY:

Given name is Jane Dorothy, according to the family Bible. She apparently prefereed the name Jean and used this throughout her life.

Jean worked for the Bell Telephone Company all her working life. She was active in social organizations within the company and took part in their vacation travel opportunities. She was made a supervisor of the clerical bureau and held this position until retirement. She was very close to her nieces and would often take them shopping, to the movies and to concerts and plays.

After her retirement, she was a volunteer at the Booth Home for Unwed Mothers, run by the Salvation Army.

She shared a large apartment in Dormont, Pa. with her sister, Edna. When Edna's health declined and she moved to the Oakmont Presbyterian Home, Jean moved to a smaller apartment in Dormont. Shortly thereafter, she was hospitalized for digestive problems and it was discovered that she had lung cancer. She died several months later at the home of her niece, Barbi.

.....

SUMNEY - Peacefully in the home of her niece on Sat., Dec. 14, 1985, Jean D., formerly of Dormont; sister of Kenneth M. of Scott Twp. and Edna R., formerly of Dormont; aunt of Barbi S. and Kim Sumney Saporito. Miss Sumney was a manager for Bell Telephone and a member of the Fort Pitt Chapter of the Telephone Pioneers. She was also an active volunteer with the Salvation Army and a member of the Dormont Presbyterian Church. Friends welcomed at the Beinhauer Mortuary. Family respectfully request donations to the South Hills Family Hospice Consortium.

Pittsburgh Press, December 15, 1985

- MARGARET SUMNEY, b. September 15, 1901, Carnegie, Pennsylvania; d. October 04, 1901, Carnegie, Pennsylvania.
- iv. EDNA RUTH SUMNEY, b. July 18, 1905, Carnegie, Pennsylvania; d. 1989, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for EDNA RUTH SUMNEY:

Edna was valedictorian of her high school class. She worked as a secretary for the United Cyclops Steel Corp. after graduating, apparently commuting by train from Carnegie to Bridgeville. In her early twenties, while waiting for the train, a milk truck was struck by an approaching train as it crossed the tracks and was thrown up onto the passenger platform. Edna suffered back and neck injuries which affected her the remainder of her life.

She was a quiet, shy person, and remained at home to care for her mother. Following her mother's death in 1950, the house was sold and she moved into an apartment in Carnegie, Pa.

She worked for a variety of firms as a secretary, but was forced to take a disability retirement due to further deterioration in her neck and back. She moved to Dormont, Pa., where she shared an apartment with her sister, Jean.

She was active in the Dormont Presbyterian Church. Further deterioration in her health forced her to enter the Oakmont Presbyterian Home, where she died a few years later of a heart attack.

- 595. v. Kenneth M. Sumney.
- **318.** GEORGE M. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH* <sup>10</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1861 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 31, 1908 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>889,890</sup>. He married ANNA NANCY SMITH, daughter of J. SMITH and MARTHA ARMSTRONG.

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and ANNA SMITH are:

- i. JESSE JAMES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 28, 1889, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. May 08, 1963, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 597. ii. PEARL M. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1887.
- **319.** JOHN BARNET<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES ALFRED*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 27, 1863 in Monogalia County, West Virginia, and died December 23, 1932 in Graysville, Pennsylvania<sup>891</sup>. He married ANNA ELIZA FOX September 30, 1886 in Miracle Run, West Virginia?, daughter of JAMES FOX and ALLENA LONG.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and ANNA FOX are:

- DENNY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 19, 1893, Miracle Run, West Virginia; d. December 23, 1980, Washington, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. FORNEY W. FORDYCE.
  - iii. JESSIE M. FORDYCE, m. H. R. EALY.
- 599. iv. EDNA FORDYCE, d. September 28, 1994.
  - v. JAMES A. FORDYCE, m. DORA BEATTY.
- 600. vi. JENNIE FORDYCE, d. Bef. 1929.
- **320.** HETTIE JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES ALFRED*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1868. She married DAVID SANFORD LEMLEY.

Children of HETTIE FORDYCE and DAVID LEMLEY are:

- i. SIMEON<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY, b. April 23, 1886, Daybrook, West Virginia; d. April 28, 1971, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. GOLDIE LEMLEY, m. ALBERT SHUMAN.
  - iii. MARY ELLEN LEMLEY, m. ABE SHRIVER.
  - iv. NAOMI LEMLEY, m. ? TUTTLE.
  - v. (SON) LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1971.

**321.** SANFORD TENNANT<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 30, 1870 in Miracle Run, West Virginia, and died June 09, 1940. He married PRUDENCE LEMLEY in West Virginia.

Children of SANFORD FORDYCE and PRUDENCE LEMLEY are:

- i. WARD BEDOW<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 08, 1895<sup>892</sup>; d. January 05, 1968, Pennsylanyia<sup>892</sup>; m. DOVE
- ii. LIZZIE FORDYCE, b. May 01, 1896<sup>892</sup>; d. March 05, 1981<sup>892</sup>; m. JAMES GREGG.
- iii. GRACE FORDYCE, b. August 02, 1897<sup>892</sup>; d. July 1986, West Virginia<sup>892</sup>; m. RALPH JOHNSON.
- iv. BLANCHE FORDYCE, b. November 08, 1898; m. RAY WISE.
- v. MABEL FORDYCE, b. December 08, 1899. 602.
- vi. REBECCA FLORENCE FORDYCE, b. May 07, 1901. 603.
  - vii. HAZEL FORDYCE, b. October 30, 1902<sup>892</sup>; d. May 22, 1972, West Virginia<sup>892</sup>; m. RAY DAVIS.

  - viii. VIRGIL LEMLEY FORDYCE, b. October 20, 1904; d. November 05, 1936; m. MARY JO NUNN. ix. ALFRED FORDYCE, b. July 10, 1906<sup>892</sup>; d. December 13, 1984, West Virginia<sup>892</sup>; m. FLOSSIE HENDERSON.
  - x. REBA FORDYCE, b. February 03, 1908; d. 1909.
  - xi. RUTH FORDYCE, b. September 16, 1913; m. LEVIEN RUSH.
  - xii. OLEN FORDYCE, b. November 20, 1918; m. MAUDE HENNEN.
- **322.** PLEASANT<sup>11</sup> WADE (JERUSHA JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 08, 1863. She married JAMES CONKLIN September 11, 1880.

Children of PLEASANT WADE and JAMES CONKLIN are:

- i. MILLE BELLE<sup>12</sup> CONKLIN, b. November 26, 1882; m. C. D. HOUGH, June 10, 1902.
- ii. EARL SMITH CONKLIN, b. June 12, 1884; m. ELIZABETH STEPHENSON, February 03, 1912.
- iii. GOLDIE JANE CONKLIN, b. July 12, 1892; m. THOMAS JUDSON ASHERAFT, August 17, 1918.
- iv. BERNICE ELEANOR CONKLIN, b. Abt. 1894; d. Bef. 1927.
- **323.** Francis Marion<sup>11</sup> Wade (Jerusha Jane<sup>10</sup> Fordyce, Barnet<sup>9</sup>, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 13, 1865 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>893</sup>, and died 1957<sup>893</sup>. He married C. E. ?.

Child of Francis Wade and C. ? is:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>12</sup> WADE, b. March 05, 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>893</sup>; d. March 07, 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>893</sup>.
- **324.** HETTIE ANN<sup>11</sup> WADE (JERUSHA JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 28, 1872 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 02, 1922. She married WILLIAM LUTHER MINOR September 06, 1890.

Children of HETTIE WADE and WILLIAM MINOR are:

- i. MARY J. 12 MINOR, b. Blacksville, West Virginia.
- ii. ORVAL L. MINOR, b. 1895, Blacksville, West Virginia<sup>894</sup>; d. 1946<sup>894</sup>.
- iii. ORA MARIE MINOR, b. July 07, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>894</sup>; d. May 15, 1904, Greene County, Pennsylvania 894.
- 325. JOSEPH FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> REYNOLDS (MARY<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 03, 1846 in Rices Landing, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>895</sup>, and died August 16, 1927 in Monroe, Green County, Wisconsin<sup>895</sup>. He married MARGERY ANN CHAPIN<sup>895</sup> January 18, 1869<sup>895</sup>.

Child of Joseph Reynolds and Margery Chapin is:

- i. Harvey Fordyce  $^{12}$  Reynolds, b.  $1880^{896}$ ; d.  $1938^{896}$ ; m. (1) Myrtle Pickett; m. (2) Keziah Brook, Abt.  $1936^{896}$ .
- **326.** JOHN JEREMIAH<sup>11</sup> REYNOLDS (MARY<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1856 in Green County, Wisconsin<sup>897</sup>. He married LAVINIA E. MCNUTT November 09, 1874<sup>897</sup>.

Child of JOHN REYNOLDS and LAVINIA MCNUTT is:

- i. THURMAN FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> REYNOLDS, b. Abt. 1895<sup>898</sup>; m. ANNA SCHEARER.
- **327.** THURMAN<sup>11</sup> THOMAS (*PRISCILLA*<sup>10</sup> *CRAGO*, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 13, 1849 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>899</sup>, and died 1918<sup>899</sup>. He married SARAH HAMILTON BOLEN March 14, 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?

Children of THURMAN THOMAS and SARAH BOLEN are:

- i. MARGARETTA<sup>12</sup> THOMAS, b. Abt. 1872; d. Abt. 1957; m. HUGH B. WAYCHOFF, December 28, 1890, Monongahela Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>900</sup>.
- 604. ii. ALBERTA D. THOMAS, b. April 12, 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 06, 1962, Sugar Grove, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. ARTHUR R. THOMAS, b. April 12, 1879<sup>901</sup>; d. February 19, 1901<sup>901</sup>.
- 605. iv. LIDA THOMAS, b. May 31, 1891.
- **328.** WILLIAM P.<sup>11</sup> THOMAS (*PRISCILLA*<sup>10</sup> *CRAGO*, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 25, 1863 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died July 23, 1922 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married PRISCILLA RICE.

Child of WILLIAM THOMAS and PRISCILLA RICE is:

- 606. i. CLYDE C.<sup>12</sup> THOMAS, b. June 12, 1898, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **329.** THURMAN THOMAS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*ISAAC FORDYCE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1850 in Green County, Wisconsin<sup>902</sup>, and died April 23, 1912<sup>902</sup>. He married (1) MINNIE B. WICKWIRE. He married (2) EMMA CLARNO December 25, 1877.

Children of THURMAN CRAGO and EMMA CLARNO are:

- i. KATHOLINE M. 12 CRAGO, b. November 1879, Wisconsin.
- ii. LEWIS P. CRAGO, b. Bet. 1880 1881, Wisconsin<sup>902</sup>.
- **330.** CHARLES C.<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*ISAAC FORDYCE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 13, 1853 in Green County, Wisconsin <sup>902</sup>, and died November 28, 1922 in Dakota, Stephenson County, Illinois. He married LORETTA BELL MCDANIEL January 25, 1883 in Monroe, Wisconsin.

### Notes for CHARLES C. CRAGO:

Note that he was listed as Charlotte a female in 1860. It was apparently an error. There may be another error as both Charles and his bro Joseph were listed age 7-1860. Are they twins? Joseph's tombstone has birth 2 Jun 1853 and 1900 census has Charles' birth Dec 1852 which isn't quite enough time between. Family lists 13 Dec 1853 as birth in IL.

When Charles died in 1922, three sisters Flora, Lucretia, and Emma were still living according to Geraldine.

Children of CHARLES CRAGO and LORETTA MCDANIEL are:

- i. ROSA MAE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. March 01, 1884, Martintown, Green County, Wisconsin; m. STERMAN HENRY LAWVER, March 12, 1902, Monroe, Wisconsin.
- ii. CHARLES LEROY CRAGO, b. July 07, 1886, Wisconsin; m. MAE PHILLIPS.
- iii. EMMA VIOLA CRAGO, b. March 12, 1888, Wisconsin; m. DAVID C. BELL.
- iv. MARIE ELIZABETH CRAGO, b. October 06, 1891, Wisconsin; m. LEE WHITEHEAD.
- **331.** PERRY ISAAC<sup>11</sup> CRAIGO (*ISAAC FORDYCE*<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 29, 1862 in Green County, Wisconsin <sup>903</sup>, and died January 20, 1929 in Monroe, Wisconsin <sup>903</sup>. He married LOUELLA TAFT <sup>904</sup> March 15, 1885 <sup>905</sup>.

Children of PERRY CRAIGO and LOUELLA TAFT are:

- i. BIRDIE MAE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. April 1886, Wisconsin<sup>905</sup>; d. 1961<sup>905</sup>; m. REN TAFT<sup>905</sup>.
- 607. ii. JOSEPH F. CRAIGO, b. August 1888, Wisconsin; d. 1940.
- **332.** THOMAS<sup>11</sup> HUGHES (CLEMENTINE<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 20, 1853 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>906</sup>, and died February 19, 1923<sup>906</sup>. He married RUTH LOVE, daughter of MARTIN LOVE and HARRIET RINEHART.

Children of THOMAS HUGHES and RUTH LOVE are:

- CHARLEY L. 12 HUGHES, b. February 10, 1889<sup>906</sup>; d. October 05, 1890<sup>906</sup>.
   HARRY G. HUGHES, b. June 02, 1892<sup>906</sup>; d. January 29, 1894<sup>906</sup>.
   HOWARD T. HUGHES, b. 1895<sup>906</sup>; d. 1962<sup>906</sup>.

- **333.** JEREMIAH J.<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS THURMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 1852 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>907</sup>. He married ELIZABETH A. ? Abt. 1878 in Greene County, Pennsylvania?.

Children of JEREMIAH CRAGO and ELIZABETH? are:

- i. THURMAN W. <sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. September 1879, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>907</sup>.
- ii. GEORGE C. CRAGO, b. December 1880, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>907</sup>.
- iii. CASSIE J. CRAGO, b. October 1883, Texas County, Missouri<sup>907</sup>.
- **334.** Albert<sup>11</sup> Crago (Thomas Thurman<sup>10</sup>, Joanna<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 1864 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>907</sup>. He married (1)?. He married (2) EFFIE?.

#### Notes for ALBERT CRAGO:

Note that in 1900 his wife Effie was 23 and his two children were 10 and 6 so it is assumed these two were by a 1st wife who is unknown; His bro Samuel was living with him in 1900,1910,1920, first in Cass Co then in Bates Co

Children of ALBERT CRAGO and ? are:

- i. RAYMOND<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. July 1894, Colorado<sup>907</sup>.
- ii. ALTIE CRAGO, b. April 1890, Colorado<sup>907</sup>.

Child of Albert Crago and Effie? is:

- iii. BRYAN MERRALD<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. Abt. 1908, Missouri<sup>908</sup>.
- **335.** THOMAS LINDSEY<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 15, 1851, and died March 31, 1937 in Jackson County, West Virginia. He married CEMILDA SILL September 10, 1874 in Noble County, Ohio.

Children of THOMAS THOMPSON and CEMILDA SILL are:

- i. MARTHA<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. August 1876, Noble, Ohio<sup>909</sup>; m. JAMES GILBERT CORNS, February 09, 1895, Jackson County, West Virginia<sup>910</sup>.
- ii. GEORGE PARKER THOMPSON, b. June 16, 1878, Ohio; d. October 12, 1895.
- iii. LAURA THOMPSON, b. September 1881, West Virginia <sup>911</sup>; d. 1930; m. GARFIELD BALL, December 09, 1899, Jackson County, West Virginia <sup>912</sup>.
- iv. TAYLOR THOMPSON, b. February 1883, West Virginia 913; d. 1965; m. (1) LOUISA BALL; m. (2)
- v. EVA THOMPSON, b. February 26, 1885; d. February 05, 1886.
- vi. OSCAR L. THOMPSON, b. January 1887, West Virginia<sup>913</sup>; d. 1970; m. (1) LORENA FAY ARCHER; m. (2) MAUDE SPEAR.
- vii. ADA B. THOMPSON, b. May 1889, West Virginia<sup>913</sup>; d. 1979; m. HOMER BEYMER. viii. MARY ETTA THOMPSON, b. October 1891, West Virginia<sup>913</sup>; d. 1978; m. CHARLES BOYCE. ix. EMMA M. THOMPSON, b. February 1894, West Virginia<sup>913</sup>; d. 1970; m. PEARL FRANKLIN.
- x. HERBERT L. THOMPSON, b. July 1896, West Virginia<sup>913</sup>: d. 1913.

- xi. ELBERTA THOMPSON, b. March 1898, West Virginia 913; d. 1983; m. (1) PHERONA STEWART; m. (2) HAZEL MCPHERSON.
- **336.** THURMAN LEROY<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 1860 in Monroe County, Ohio<sup>913</sup>, and died November 16, 1943 in Jackson County, West Virginia. He married (1) PEARL F. MILLER. He married (2) MIRANDA HARBIN February 09, 1895 in Jackson County, West Virginia 914.

Child of THURMAN THOMPSON and MIRANDA HARBIN is:

- i. MYRTLE<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. November 1896, West Virginia<sup>915</sup>.
- **337.** ISAAC DICKERSON<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 15, 1862 in Monroe County, Ohio, and died April 10, 1950 in Jackson County, West Virginia. He married (1) MARILLA E. LOVE. He married (2) CYNTHIA A. MURREY.

Child of ISAAC THOMPSON and MARILLA LOVE is:

i. TAYLOR<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. 1883; d. 1899.

Children of ISAAC THOMPSON and CYNTHIA MURREY are:

- ii. LUTHER<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. September 1889, Ohio<sup>915</sup>; m. MAE BARLOW.
  iii. CLARENCE M. THOMPSON, b. May 1891, Ohio<sup>915</sup>; d. 1970.
  iv. IVA PEARL THOMPSON, b. December 1892, Ohio<sup>915</sup>; m. WILLIAM ALEXANDER.
  v. ALBERT EARL THOMPSON, b. October 1894, Ohio<sup>915</sup>; m. GRACE CROSS.
- vi. GEORGE OKEY THOMPSON, b. February 1897, Ohio 915; d. November 27, 1918, France.
- vii. VICA M. THOMPSON, b. May 1899, Ohio 915; d. 1907.
- viii. LESTER I. THOMPSON, b. 1901, Jackson County, West Virginia; d. 1903.
- **338.** RACHEL MALINDA<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 30, 1864 in Monroe County, Ohio, and died June 01, 1946 in Jackson County, West Virginia. She married WILLIAM A. ROBBINS September 03, 1887 in Monroe County, Ohio<sup>916</sup>.

Children of RACHEL THOMPSON and WILLIAM ROBBINS are:

- RILEY<sup>12</sup> ROBBINS, b. Abt. June 1888, Ohio<sup>917</sup>; m. RUTH SNYDER.
   EMMA ROBBINS, b. May 1889, West Virginia<sup>917</sup>; m. GENE MILLER.
- iii. HOMER ROBBINS, b. November 1893, West Virginia<sup>917</sup>; d. 1960.
- iv. ESTELLA ROBBINS, b. November 1896, West Virginia 917; d. 1976; m. GEORGE W. MADDOX.
- **339.** HIRAM WESLEY<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 29, 1866 in Monroe County, Ohio, and died February 27, 1953 in Noble County, Ohio. He married JANIE AMELIA FORSHEY July 23, 1889 in Monroe County, Ohio.

Children of HIRAM THOMPSON and JANIE FORSHEY are:

- i. EDNA MAY<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. June 18, 1890, Stock Township, Noble County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; d. November 1931, Barberton, Summit County, Ohio 918; m. CHARLES F. LONGFELLOW, January 06, 1912, Monroe County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>.
- ii. FLOSSIE ALSENA THOMPSON, b. September 27, 1891, Noble, Ohio 918; d. June 20, 1982, Barberton, Summit, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; m. GROVER CLEVELAND PARKS<sup>918</sup>, December 24, 1910, Noble County, Indiana<sup>9</sup>
- iii. EDITH G. THOMPSON, b. January 23, 1893, Noble County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>.
- iv. GRACE ODESSA THOMPSON, b. January 23, 1894, Noble County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; d. October 05, 1929, Cleveland, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; m. KENNETH HEDDLESON<sup>918</sup>.
- THOMAS ALBERT THOMPSON, b. February 11, 1898, Noble County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; m. CLARA FERNINARD<sup>918</sup>.
- vi. SON THOMPSON, b. Bet. 1899 1904, Ohio $^{918}$ .
- vii. NOLA LOUANNA THOMPSON, b. December 04, 1905, Elk Township, Noble County, Ohio<sup>918</sup>; d. August 31, 1946, Norton Center, Summit County, Ohio <sup>918</sup>; m. WILLARD EUGENE HELLER, December 25, 1930, Norton, Summit County, Ohio <sup>918</sup>.

viii. SON THOMPSON, b. Bet. 1907 - 1913, Ohio<sup>918</sup>.

ix. FREDA PEARL THOMPSON, b. November 15, 1914, Noble County, Ohio. 608.

**340.** LEVI HEWITT<sup>11</sup> THOMPSON (RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 30, 1868 in Stafford, Monroe County, Ohio, and died March 17, 1947. He married LAURA ARABELLE CRUM December 25, 1893 in Monroe County, Ohio<sup>919</sup>.

Child of Levi Thompson and Laura Crum is:

i. HARRIET<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, b. 1905, Ohio; d. 1970.

**341.** WILLIAM FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (JOSEPH J. 10, JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC S, SAMUEL HUGH PETER S, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 17, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1941 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) NANCY J. CRAGO Bet. 1882 - 1883 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) CLEMENTINE RIDGE May 20, 1911 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>920</sup>.

Child of WILLIAM CRAGO and NANCY CRAGO is:

i. CLARA VIOLA<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. May 11, 1884, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 610. April 13, 1941, Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio.

**342.** EMANUEL F. 11 CRAGO (JOSEPH J. 10, JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC SAMUEL T, HUGH PETER JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1865 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married ALICE M. SAULTERS December 26, 1903 in Washington County, Pennsylvania<sup>921</sup>.

Children of EMANUEL CRAGO and ALICE SAULTERS are:

- i. RUSSELL<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. Abt. 1906, Washington County, Pennsylvania<sup>922</sup>; d. Bef. 1980.
   ii. CLIFFORD CRAGO, b. March 11, 1908, Washington County, Pennsylvania; d. March 1978, Pennsylvania<sup>923</sup>; m. ALICE FITHGAN, July 28, 1930, Washington County, Pennsylvania<sup>924</sup>.
- 611. iii. KENNETH CRAGO, b. March 11, 1920, Bentleyville, Washington County, Pennsylvania; d. September 15, 1980, Pennsylvania.
- **343.** ELIZABETH ELLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (JOSEPH J. <sup>10</sup>, JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 19, 1868 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, and died September 15, 1893 in Near Rice's Landing, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married ALFRED HARRIS GALLAGHER November 17, 1890 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 925.

Notes for Alfred Harris Gallagher:

Was known as Grandpa Pete

He was the first Postmaster of Scrafford W.Va. in 1892

He was married at a Greene County landmark "The Walton House" in 1890

The rest of his family is buried together, but he is alone in a separate cemetery on the opposite side of the Monongahela River. When asked why, Brown said it was her mother's wish that he be alone because he was "the meanest man that ever walked the earth and he was to be buried alone."

Was a prizefighter - had a chauffer

Child of ELIZABETH CRAGO and ALFRED GALLAGHER is:

- i. CHARLES PAUL <sup>12</sup> GALLAGHER, b. September 15, 1891, Morgantown, West Virginia; d. March 24, 612. 1954, Klamath Falls, Oregon.
- **344.** SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (JOSEPH J. 10, JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4. SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 26, 1870 in Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 02, 1936 in Fredricktown, Washington County, Pennsylvania. He married ARENA MAE JOHNSON September 22, 1893 in Greene County, Pennsylvania

Children of Samuel Crago and Arena Johnson are:

- i. ELLEN ALICE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. September 03, 1894, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. LAURA BELL CRAGO, b. June 01, 1899, Rices Landing, Greene County, Pennsylvania. 614.
- iii. ALBERT WESTLEY CRAGO, b. June 14, 1904, Clarksville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 615. 1987, Georgia.
- **345.** WESLEY ASBURY<sup>11</sup> BROWNING (ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 21, 1853 in Illinois<sup>927</sup>.

## Children of Wesley Asbury Browning are:

- i. NETTIE<sup>12</sup> BROWNING, b. 1885, near Elkhart, Indiana<sup>927</sup>.
- ii. EVA BROWNING, b. 1921<sup>927</sup>.
- **346.** PHILLIP MYERS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (JOSEPH<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 08, 1852 in Defiance County, Ohio<sup>928</sup>, and died March 31, 1917 in Hicksville, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>928</sup>. He married (1)?. He married (2) REBECCA ROBERTSON June 05, 1873 in Defiance County, Ohio<sup>929</sup>. He married (3) MAUDE ROSE GILMORE 1896 in Defiance, Ohio<sup>930</sup>. He married (4) MARY WOOD March 27, 1911 in Defiance County. Ohio<sup>931</sup>.

### Children of PHILLIP CRAGO and REBECCA ROBERTSON are:

- i. MATILDA ALICE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. May 25, 1874, Defiance, Ohio<sup>932</sup>; m. WILLIAM J. PALMER.
   ii. ARCHIBALD JOSEPH CRAGO, b. March 17, 1876, Defiance County, Ohio; d. 1952.
- - iii. URSULA BELLE CRAGO, b. June 13, 1878, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>932</sup>.

## Children of PHILLIP CRAGO and MAUDE GILMORE are:

- iv. PHILLIP MYERS<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, b. January 16, 1898, Defiance, Ohio<sup>932</sup>; d. Bef. 1900.
- v. JOSEPH ARCHIBALD CRAGO, b. November 11, 1900, Ney, Defiance County, Ohio; d. March 1983. 617.
- **347.** CHARITY ZELDA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*JOSEPH*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 11, 1869 in Defiance, Ohio<sup>932</sup>. She married WILLIAM STRIPE July 01, 1888 in Defiance County, Ohio<sup>933</sup>.

## Children of CHARITY CRAGO and WILLIAM STRIPE are:

- i. ORA MAY<sup>12</sup> STRIPE, b. December 29, 1888, Ohio<sup>934</sup>.
- ii. VERNIE MAY STRIPE, b. December 29, 1888, Washington Township, Defiance County, Ohio<sup>935</sup>.
- iii. MABLE IOLA STRIPE, b. December 15, 1894, Washington Township, Defiance County, Ohio.
- iv. ENOLA STRIPE, b. August 28, 1904, Washington Township, Defiance County, Ohio.
- **348.** HARRIET ALMEDA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 1849 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>936</sup>, and died September 13, 1920 in Harrison County, Ohio. She married GEORGE THOMAS November 14, 1871 in Guernsey County, Ohio.

# Children of HARRIET CRAGO and GEORGE THOMAS are:

- i. OTHO B. 12 THOMAS, b. Abt. 1876, Ohio.
- ii. FLORENCE THOMAS, b. Abt. 1881, Ohio.
- iii. HARLAN THOMAS, b. Abt. 1887, Ohio.
- **349.** CLIFFORD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 10, 1851 in Harrison County, Ohio, and died July 12, 1936 in Harrison County, Ohio. He married HARRIETT LORETTA CLARK September 08, 1874 in Guernsey County, Ohio.

## Children of CLIFFORD CRAGO and HARRIETT CLARK are:

- i. LAURA ANNA<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. December 09, 1875, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. November 14, 1968. 618.
- ii. THOMAS CLARKE CRAGO, b. November 01, 1877, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. May 1954, 619. Bloomington, Illinois.

- 620. iii. MARY HOLLAND CRAIGO, b. November 01, 1877, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - SAMUEL L. CRAIGO, b. August 26, 1879, Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; m. CORA AGNES CLEAR, March 02, 1910, LeRoy, Illinois.
- 621. v. JOHN CLIFFORD CRAIGO, b. August 26, 1888, Ohio; d. March 23, 1963, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.
- **350.** ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 29, 1853 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died September 19, 1925 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio. He married (1) SARAH LUCY JONES November 06, 1877 in Harrison County, Ohio. He married (2) MARIA ALAMANDA LEE September 22, 1909 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

### Children of ISAAC CRAGO and SARAH JONES are:

- 622. i. LLOYD FRANKLIN<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. January 26, 1879, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. November 18, 1962.
- 623. ii. MAUDE MERLE CRAIGO, b. February 16, 1881, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. December 22, 1948, Ubrichsville, Ohio
  - BOYD SCOTT CRAIGO, b. March 02, 1886, Harrison County, Ohio; d. June 23, 1889, Harrison County, Ohio.
  - iv. CHARLES F. CRAIGO, b. 1888, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. April 07, 1889.
- 624. v. MARGARET HAZEL CRAIGO, b. May 29, 1889, Harrison County, Ohio; d. January 06, 1965.
- 625. vi. EARL HERSHELL CRAIGO, b. July 12, 1893, Harrison County, Ohio; d. June 03, 1957, Uhrichsville, Ohio.

### Child of ISAAC CRAGO and MARIA LEE is:

- 626. vii. JULIA OLIVE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. August 23, 1910, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. July 1982, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- **351.** OSCAR AQUILLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 31, 1855 in Harrison County, Ohio <sup>937</sup>, and died December 27, 1932 in Cadiz, Ohio <sup>937</sup>. He married Belinda Clementine Conwell September 05, 1877 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

#### Children of OSCAR CRAGO and BELINDA CONWELL are:

- 627. i. BESSIE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. October 12, 1879, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 628. ii. HELEN ROMAINE CRAIGO, b. April 03, 1896, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. December 01, 1986
- **352.** SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 02, 1861 in Rush Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio, and died December 13, 1943 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio. He married CLARA SABILLA GRAM October 25, 1894 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>938</sup>.

## Children of SAMUEL CRAGO and CLARA GRAM are:

- 629. i. GOLDIE MAE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. May 30, 1896, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. 1928.
  - LEONA ELIZABETH CRAIGO, b. May 31, 1898, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>939</sup>; d. 1898<sup>939</sup>.
- 630. iii. AGATHA ROMAINE CRAIGO, b. April 26, 1904, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. November 1969.
- 631. iv. WILLIAM HENRY CRAIGO, b. February 21, 1906, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. June 04, 1988, Ohio.
- **353.** ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 28, 1866 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>940</sup>, and died August 05, 1943 in Massilon, Ohio<sup>940</sup>. He married NANCY ISABELL MCCLINTOCK October 24, 1889 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>940</sup>.

## Children of Albert Crago and Nancy McClintock are:

- 632. i. RUBY PEARL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. August 31, 1890, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. May 13, 1975.
- 633. ii. JESSIE ALMEDA CRAIGO, b. April 25, 1893, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. June 29, 1934, Dover, Ohio.

- 634. iii. THOMAS WALTER CRAIGO, b. October 13, 1895, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. October 31, 1972.
- 635. iv. SARA HOLLAND CRAIGO, b. June 24, 1903, Tippiecanoe, Harrison, Ohio; d. August 1992, Stark County, Ohio.
- 636. v. MARY ELVA CRAIGO, b. November 09, 1907, Tippiecanoe, Harr, Ohio.
- 637. vi. MABLE FRANCIS CRAIGO, b. October 01, 1911, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. September 1995, Ohio.
- **354.** ARTHUR H.<sup>11</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 18, 1875 in Harrison County, Ohio, and died January 13, 1928. He married HESTER ANN HARPER May 08, 1905 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio<sup>941</sup>.

#### Child of ARTHUR CRAGO and HESTER HARPER is:

- HARRIET BERNICE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, b. January 12, 1905, Rush Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio; m. PAUL S. SOPP, Tuscarawas County, Ohio<sup>942</sup>.
- **355.** SORODA JANE<sup>11</sup> FORKER (*JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 22, 1857 in Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana, and died November 28, 1925 in Kalamazoo, Michigan. She married DAVID SHEFFLER July 03, 1877 in Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana.

Children of SORODA FORKER and DAVID SHEFFLER are:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>12</sup> SHEFFLER.
- ii. FREELY SHEFFLER.
- iii. CLAUDIA SHEFFLER, d. March 11, 1881.
- **356.** DORA LYDIA<sup>11</sup> FORKER (*JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 26, 1859 in Noble Township, Noble County, Indiana, and died November 14, 1917 in Jackson Township, Huntington County, Indiana. She married PETER W. SMITH January 26, 1879 in Huntington County, Indiana, son of JACOB SMITH and ELIZABETH?

Children of DORA FORKER and PETER SMITH are:

- i. NORA<sup>12</sup> SMITH.
- ii. MALINDA E. SMITH.
- iii. Effie J. Smith.
- iv. JESSE E. SMITH.
- v. MAUDE SMITH.
- vi. FINLEY J. SMITH.
- **357.** MALINDA ELMIRA<sup>11</sup> FORKER (*JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 05, 1862 in Burr Oak, Noble County, Indiana, and died March 29, 1948 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana. She married MARION V. HITE March 29, 1885 in Huntington County, Indiana, son of ABRAHAM HITE and SARAH BIDDLE.

### Children of MALINDA FORKER and MARION HITE are:

- 638. i. PERRY M. <sup>12</sup> HITE, b. July 11, 1888, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. July 17, 1973, Bluffton, Wells County, Indiana.
  - ii. CLARA HITE, b. January 05, 1886, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. 1889, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
- 639. iii. LEROY HITE, b. December 10, 1890, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. August 08, 1969, Clear Creek Township, Huntington County, Indiana.
  - iv. CLELL HITE, b. August 27, 1892, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. March 04, 1966, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; m. CORA EDITH WATSON, February 28, 1914, Huntington, Indiana.
- 640. v. ELSIE HITE, b. September 06, 1894, Markle Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana; d. February 11, 1981, Fort Wayne, Indiana.
- 641. vi. DELSA HITE, b. September 06, 1894, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. March 29, 1951, Huntington, Indiana.
  - vii. LESTA HITE, b. March 11, 1902, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. August 13, 1977, Fort Wayne, Indiana; m. RUSSELL FOX, February 24, 1923, Huntington, Indiana.

**358.** JOHN JACKSON<sup>11</sup> FORKER (*JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1873 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana, and died September 1943 in Logansport, Indiana. He married LAVINA CRUSAN February 22, 1901 in Huntington, Indiana, daughter of WILLIAM CRUSAN and ELIZABETH?

Child of JOHN FORKER and LAVINA CRUSAN is:

- i. LILLIAN<sup>12</sup> FORKER, b. Abt. 1902.
- **359.** Granville W. <sup>11</sup> Fordyce (*John Shipman* <sup>10</sup>, *Barnet William* <sup>9</sup>, *Isaac* <sup>8</sup>, *Samuel* <sup>7</sup>, *Hugh* <sup>6</sup>, *Peter* <sup>5</sup>, *John* <sup>4</sup>, *Samuel* <sup>3</sup>, *Martin* <sup>2</sup>, *Hugh* <sup>1</sup>) was born April 09, 1858, and died October 19, 1927. He married Effie Kimball June 03, 1884.

Children of GRANVILLE FORDYCE and EFFIE KIMBALL are:

642. i. JOHN OGLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE.

643. ii. VIRGIL FORDYCE.

644. iii. RUSSELL F. FORDYCE.

**360.** MARY ALICE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 10, 1864 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died July 08, 1916 in Guernsey County, Ohio. She married WILLIAM RAINEY MCCRACKEN May 29, 1882 in Guernsey County, Ohio, son of HENRY MCCRACKEN and ELIZABETH CARLISLE.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and WILLIAM MCCRACKEN are:

- i. HOMER RAY<sup>12</sup> MCCRACKEN, b. June 30, 1891, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. September 09, 1971, Cambridge, Ohio.
- 646. ii. CHARLES MCCRACKEN, b. Aft. 1882.
- 647. iii. MAUDE MCCRACKEN, b. Aft. 1882.
  - iv. FRED MCCRACKEN, b. Aft. 1882; m. LILLIAN ?.
- 648. v. VIOLA MADGE MCCRACKEN, b. Aft. 1882.
- **361.** GEORGE B. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 30, 1867 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died March 17, 1949 in Cambridge, Ohio. He married NETTIE F. STILES June 22, 1892, daughter of GEORGE STILES and MARY BARTHOLOW.

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and NETTIE STILES are:

- i. MARY M. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 1899, Guernsey County, Ohio.
  - ii. CHARLENE FORDYCE, b. April 30, 1906; d. February 1993, Ohio; m. ORVILLE HUTCHINS.
  - iii. MELBA FORDYCE, b. June 14, 1909; d. July 1982, Ohio.
- **362.** Anna Leola<sup>11</sup> Fordyce (*John Shipman*<sup>10</sup>, *Barnet William*<sup>9</sup>, *Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 03, 1870 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died June 21, 1936. She married Jennings Ford April 22, 1894.

Children of Anna Fordyce and Jennings Ford are:

- i. GLADYS<sup>12</sup> FORD, m. RAY TEDRICK.
- ii. BLANCHE FORD, m. HOWARD HUNT.
- 650. iii. LOREN FORD.
- 651. iv. CHALMER FORD.
- **363.** Frank B. 11 Fordyce (*John Shipman* 10, *Barnet William* 9, *Isaac* 8, *Samuel* 7, *Hugh* 6, *Peter* 5, *John* 4, *Samuel* 3, *Martin* 2, *Hugh* 1) was born July 03, 1870, and died March 11, 1937 943. He married Violet S. Carson August 22, 1894.

Children of Frank Fordyce and Violet Carson are:

- 652. i. MILDRED Z. 12 FORDYCE, b. February 1895.
  - ii. WILLARD O. FORDYCE, b. April 1899<sup>943</sup>.
  - iii. MARJORIE FORDYCE.

- iv. NOVA FORDYCE.
- v. RUTH FORDYCE.
- **364.** MELVIN S. 11 FORDYCE (JOHN SHIPMAN BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 11, 1877<sup>944</sup>. He married Lulu Steffer October 31, 1900.

Children of MELVIN FORDYCE and LULU STEFFER are:

- i. VIRGINIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE.
  - ii. HAZEL FORDYCE, m. NILES KINNERMAN.
  - iii. FREYDA FORDYCE, m. NORMAN THOMAS.
- **365.** HARRY R. 11 FORDYCE (JOHN SHIPMAN 10, BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 04, 1880 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>945</sup>. He married NAOMI STANFORD.

Children of HARRY FORDYCE and NAOMI STANFORD are:

- i. HARRIET<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE.ii. THOMAS FORDYCE. 654.
- 655.
- iii. VERNON FORDYCE. 656.
- **366.** CORA MAE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 10, 1882 in Guernsey County, Ohio <sup>945</sup>, and died August 19, 1959. She married CHARLES M. HOPE December 25, 1902, son of CRAWFORD HOPE and MARY HENRY.

Children of CORA FORDYCE and CHARLES HOPE are:

- i. FLOYD<sup>12</sup> HOPE.
- ii. DOROTHY HOPE. 658.
- iii. LORA HOPE.
- iv. MARTHA HOPE.
- v. GRACE HOPE.
- **367.** JOHN DELBERT<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 01, 1887 in Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>945</sup>, and died March 21, 1961 in Cambridge, Ohio. He married ELSIE VIOLA CAMPBELL December 08, 1917 in Spokane, Washington.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and ELSIE CAMPBELL are:

- i. IRENE LUCILLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 14, 1923, Jefferson Township, Guernsey County, Ohio; m. GLENN DOWNERD, April 05, 1947, Cambridge, Ohio.
- ii. MARGARET FORDYCE, m. CHARLES HENRY.
- iii. GRACE FORDYCE.
- **368.** RALPH J. 11 FORDYCE (JOHN SHIPMAN BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 23, 1890 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>945</sup>. He married ODESSA STEFFER December 23, 1914.

Children of RALPH FORDYCE and ODESSA STEFFER are:

- i. HELEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, m. THOMAS GEASE.
- ii. FREDERICK FORDYCE.
- iii. HOWARD FORDYCE, m. SALLY ?.
- iv. LOIS FORDYCE.
- **369.** MANSEL R. 11 FORDYCE (JOHN SHIPMAN BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 05, 1895 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>945</sup>, and died February 12, 1949. He married ROBERTA BELL November 15, 1917.

Children of MANSEL FORDYCE and ROBERTA BELL are:

- i. RICHARD<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, m. ELIZABETH?.
- ii. KATHLEEN FORDYCE.

- iii. PATRICIA FORDYCE.
- iv. EILEEN FORDYCE.
- **370.** MARGARET SAMANTHA<sup>11</sup> RICHARDS (*SAMANTHA JANE (JENNIE*)<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1857 in New Birmingham, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>946</sup>, and died July 22, 1931 in Uhrichsville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio. She married BENJAMIN WELLS SPECK<sup>946</sup> December 17, 1878 in Milnersville, Ohio<sup>946</sup>, son of SAMUEL SPECK and SUSANNAH WELLS.

Children of MARGARET RICHARDS and BENJAMIN SPECK are:

- JESSIE ALBA<sup>12</sup> SPECK, b. October 20, 1880, New Birmingham, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. January 13, 1972, Union City, Indiana; m. CHARLES WESLEY RICE, June 12, 1907, Uhrichsville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.
- FRANK RICHARDS SPECK, b. March 21, 1883, Milnersville, Ohio; d. August 16, 1933; m. HAZEL MARY CONNOR, January 19, 1911.
- WILLIAM SPECK, b. July 26, 1885, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. September 10, 1885, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- MARY FLORENCE SPECK, b. October 13, 1886, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. April 22, 1975; m. CHARLES ROY WESTHOFER, October 20, 1911.
- v. AUSTA SPECK, b. May 22, 1889, Guernsey County, Ohio?; m. SAMUEL GEORGE MCCLAVE, December 27, 1917.
- RUTH JENNINGS SPECK, b. November 24, 1899, Uhrichsville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio; m. (1) MONTFORD CARL MORGAN, December 25, 1926; m. (2) TRACY LEECH RAUD, June 12, 1927.
- **371.** RUTH LLOYD<sup>11</sup> STEWART (*SUSANNA ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 09, 1869 in Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>, and died November 30, 1951 in California, Missouri. She married JOSEPH S. ROBERTSON<sup>946</sup> May 22, 1890 in Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>, son of JASPER ROBERTSON and KATE RUSSELL.

Children of RUTH STEWART and JOSEPH ROBERTSON are:

- i. ALMA<sup>12</sup> ROBERTSON, b. October 17, 1891, Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>.
- ii. ADA ROBERTSON, b. January 27, 1893, Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>
- iii. BLANCHE ROBERTSON, b. December 27, 1894, near Latham, Missouri 946.
- iv. MARY ROBERTSON, b. September 17, 1896, near Latham, Missouri<sup>946</sup>.
- v. JOEL ROBERTSON, b. August 08, 1898, near Latham, Missouri<sup>946</sup>.
- **372.** MARY JANE<sup>11</sup> STEWART (*SUSANNA ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 15, 1873 in Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>. She married OWEN PRICE FARRINGTON December 27, 1894 in Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>, son of DANIEL FARRINGTON and MILDRED BURCH.

Children of Mary Stewart and Owen Farrington are:

- i. DANIEL STEWART<sup>12</sup> FARRINGTON, b. October 01, 1896, Clarksburg, Missouri<sup>946</sup>; m. HELEN M. MOORE.
- ii. OWEN PRICE FARRINGTON, b. July 29, 1905; m. HELEN LUCILLE MONTGOMERY.
- **373.** SPENCER S.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN A.*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 21, 1849 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>947</sup>, and died Aft. 1900 <sup>948</sup>. He married (1) ELIZABETH? Abt. 1870. He married (2) MARY MORRIS July 25, 1899 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>949</sup>, daughter of ALEX MORRIS and MATILDA?

Children of Spencer Fordyce and Elizabeth? are:

- i. MARY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. June 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>950</sup>; d. Aft. 1900<sup>950</sup>.
- SPENCER B. FORDYCE, b. December 01, 1882, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 25, 1968, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. C. G. FORDYCE, b. April 29, 1893<sup>951</sup>.
- **374.** MARY ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN A.*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 02, 1858 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>951,952</sup>, and died

February 16, 1894 in Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>952,953</sup>. She married Alfred J. Burge, son of William Burge and Margaret Knight.

#### Notes for MARY ANN FORDYCE:

Mrs. Mary Ann Burge died at her home in Center Township, Greene county, on Friday morning, February 16, 1894 of consumption, aged 35 years. She leaves behind a husband and five children to mourn the loss of a faithful wife and loving mother. She was a member of the M. P. Church at Valley Chapel and was faithful to its teachings. Funeral services were conducted by Rev. Cain, interment taking place at the Fordyce burying ground.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and ALFRED BURGE are:

- 663. i. JESSE A. 12 BURGE, b. Abt. 1878.
- 664. ii. SARA ALICE BURGE, b. Aft. 1880.
  - iii. JOHN BURGE, b. Aft. 1880.
  - iv. WILLIAM GAY BURGE, b. Aft. 1880.

**375.** CATHERINE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN A.*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 13, 1864 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>954,955</sup>, and died June 08, 1942<sup>956</sup>. She married SILAS WOOD May 25, 1892 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>957</sup>, son of JESSE WOOD and MARIA FORDYCE.

### Notes for SILAS WOOD:

Silas Wood, aged 80 years, died Saturday evening, Nov. 25, 1944, at 9:45 o'clock at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Clive Phillips, of Hiller, Pa., where he had resided for the past two and one-half years, during which time he had been an invalid.

He was born in Holbrook, Dec. 21, 1863, at the spot where his grandfather, William Wood and his grandmother, Ann Chesney Wood, had settled in 1817. Mr. Wood was a son of Jesse and Mariah Fordyce Wood; of the eight children in the family all are deceased except one sister, Mrs. Clarinda Tustin, of Waynesburg.

On May 25, 1892, he was united in marriage to Catherine Fordyce by Dr. A. B. Miller, of Waynesburg College. His wife preceded him in death about two years ago. To this union was born two children, Mrs. Clara Phillips, of Hiller, Pa., and Mrs. Sara Marley, of Philadelphia, both of whom survive. There are three grandsons: Wood Phillips, with the Navy Air Corps, at Hutchinson, Kansas; James Phillips, in the Army Air Corps, V.P.L., at Blacksburg, Va., and Ralph Phillips, of Brownsville. Also a number of nieces and nephews.

Mr. Wood was a member of the Waynesburg Christian Church and had been a member of the I.O.O.F. Lodge. He was a farmer but due to failing health and blindness had not been actively engaged for several years. In 1880, during Mr. Wood's seventeenth year, the family left the home at Holbrook to settle at Grantsville, W. Va., with several other neighbors. Mr. Wood himself made the trip with a team over bad roads and streams with only fords and much heavily wooded land. He always liked to reminisce his first trip as a high spot in his life. From Grantsville he later went to Illinois and Iowa where he spent several years farming and caring for stock. Since 1907 he had lived mostly at the old Wood homestead which he and his wife purchased and built a home on the same spot where he was born.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

### Children of CATHERINE FORDYCE and SILAS WOOD are:

- CLARA S.<sup>12</sup> WOOD, b. July 22, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 11, 1982, Loudenville, Ohio.
  - SARAH E. WOOD, b. January 01, 1895, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>958</sup>; d. February 22, 1983, Millersburg, Ohio; m. N. W. MARLEY.

Notes for SARAH E. WOOD:

Sarah Wood Marley, 88, of Millersburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, died Tuesday, February 22, 1983, in the Joel Pomerene Hospital, Millersburg.

She was born January 1, 1895, in Holbbrook, Center Township, a daughter of Silas and Catherine Fordyce Wood.

She attended rural schools in Willow Grove and Holbrook and was graduated from Edinboro State College in 1916, after which she began her teaching career in Greene County public schools.

Later she attended the University of Pittsburgh and received a B.S. degree in 1928 from Waynesburg College. She also taught in public and private schools in Idaho, California, Colorado, Beaver and Pittsburgh.

During both World Wars, she worked in industries, doing laboratory science work at General Electric in Erie and with the Navy Yard and Franklin Arsenal in Philadelphia.

On June 20, 1925, she married N. W. Marley, who died June 27, 1974.

Mrs. Marley was a member of the John Corbly Chapter of the D.A.R. of Waynesburg, the James Farrell Post 330 of the American Legion Auxiliary of Waynesburg and several social and literary clubs, including the C.L.S.C. reading circle.

She was a lifelong member of the Christian Church of Holbrook and attended the First Christian Church of Waynesburg.

Surviving are a sister, Clara Wood Phillips of Millersburg, Ohio; and two nephews, Clive Wood Phillips of Washington and John Ralph Phillips of Millersburg, with whom she made her home.

Deceased is one nephew, James Oliver Phillips.

-----

#### Correction

In the obituary of Sarah Wood Marley of Millerburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, which was published Wednesday, it was incorrectly stated that she was survived by a sister, Clara Wood Phillips of Millersburg.

Mrs. Phillips died in February 1982.

Omitted from the obituary was the name of a surviving nephew, George Marley of Holbrook.

-----

MARLEY - Friends of Sarah Wood Marley of Millersburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, who died Tuesday, February 22, 1983, will be received in the Behm Funeral Home Inc., 182 West High Street, Waynesburg, from 7 to 9 p.m. on Wednesday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. on Thursday, where services will be held Friday, February 25 at 1 p.m. The Rev. Kenneth Thomas will officiate with burial in the Fordyce Family Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Notes for N. W. MARLEY:

N. W. Marley, 78, a resident of Holbrook for several years but who moved to McCammon, Idaho, about three months ago, died there June 24, 1974, after a lingering illness.

Mr. Marley became quite well known in Waynesburg and other Greene County communities during his residence in this area for several years.

He was an active member and Sunday school teacher in the First Christian church of Waynesburg for many years. He was also active in the James Farrell Post No. 330 of the American Legion.

A mechanic by trade he was chief mechanic at the former Studebaker Garage here and had also been head mechanic in a Pittsburgh automobile agency.

He was born September 17, 1895 in McCammon, Idaho. He was the husband of Sarah Wood Marley, a native of Greene County and a member of two early Greene county Wood and Fordyce families. Mrs. Marley was a teacher in Greene county schools and was also an active church worker here before they moved to Idaho.

Mr. Marley was a Navay veteran of both World War I and World War II.

Funeral services, in charge of the Manning Funeral Home at Pocatello, Idaho, will be held there Saturday, June 29th.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

**376.** WILLIAM H.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 20, 1883 in Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>959</sup>, and died June 29, 1962 in Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>959</sup>. He married MINNIE FLORENCE LEMLEY July 22, 1905 in Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>960</sup>, daughter of DAVID LEMLEY and ELIZABETH ANDERSON.

Child of WILLIAM FORDYCE and MINNIE LEMLEY is:

- i. VANCE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1906, Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>961</sup>; d. 1958<sup>961</sup>; m. VIRGINIA LOAR, October 31, 1927, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>962</sup>.
- **377.** THOMAS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 16, 1887 in Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died July 27, 1971 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married LAURA ETHEL PHILLIPS.

Notes for THOMAS FORDYCE:

Thomas Fordyce

Thomas (Uncle Tom) Fordyce, 83, of New Freeport R.D. 2, died Tuesday afternoon, July 27, 1971, at the home of his nephew, Aubrey Fordyce.

He was born October 16, 1887, in Ned, a son of the late Joseph and Sarah Ann Carter Fordyce. His wife, Ethel Phillips Fordyce, is deceased.

He was a member of the Sand Hill Church of Christ and the Cameron lodge of the AF & AM. He was a retired oil and gas field worker.

He is survived by one daughter, Mrs. Evelyn Woodward of Lake Panasoffkee, Fla.; one grandchild; five great-grandchildren and several nieces and nephews.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Child of THOMAS FORDYCE and LAURA PHILLIPS is:

i. EVELYN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 24, 1917, Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. Aft. 1960.

**378.** SAMUEL<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (BENSON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 1850 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>963</sup>. He married JOSIE M. ? Abt. 1876.

Children of SAMUEL CROUSE and JOSIE ? are:

- i. EDWARD R. 12 CROUSE, b. June 1888 964.
- ii. JESSE M. CROUSE, b. March 1889<sup>964</sup>.
- **379.** Frank<sup>11</sup> Crouse (*Benson*<sup>10</sup>, *Rebecca*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce*, *Jacob*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1860 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 1927. He married Frances?

Children of FRANK CROUSE and FRANCES? are:

- i. WELFORD<sup>12</sup> CROUSE, b. 1885; d. 1913.
- ii. CASSIE M. CROUSE, b. July 12, 1888; d. August 14, 1988, Montgomery County, Kansas.
- iii. CORDELIA M. CROUSE, b. July 1883.

**380.** DORA MAE<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (BENSON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1868 in Jackson County, Illinois, and died March 31, 1939 in Montgomery County, Kansas. She married ROBERT FRANKLIN WALL June 27, 1886 in Montgomery County, Kansas, son of BENJAMIN WALL and MARTHA TURNER.

### Children of DORA CROUSE and ROBERT WALL are:

- i. JESSE M. 12 WALL, b. April 1888, Montgomery County, Kansas.
- ii. BENSON WALL, b. April 1890, Montgomery County, Kansas.
- 667. iii. BLANCHE OLIVE WALL, b. August 10, 1892, Montgomery County, Kansas; d. May 15, 1922, Wichita, Kansas.
  - FERNANDO ANDREW WALL, b. June 20, 1899; d. January 05, 1971, Klamath Falls, Oregon; m. ETHEL MAYE SMITH, December 25, 1925, Russell County, Kansas.
  - v. FOREST MYRTON WALL, b. August 11, 1904, Montgomery County, Kansas; d. June 05, 1972, Independence, Kansas; m. EVA ELLA JACKSON.
- **381.** MARY BELL<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (*LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1867 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>965</sup>, and died 1944. She married (1) ? TAYLOR. She married (2) DAVID MCNEELY.

## Children of MARY CROUSE and ? TAYLOR are:

- i. ALISON<sup>12</sup> TAYLOR, b. March 1896, Pennsylvania<sup>966</sup>.
- ii. ROBERT TAYLOR, b. March 1896, Pennsylvania<sup>966</sup>.
- **382.** THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (*LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1875 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>967</sup>, and died October 10, 1948 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>968,969</sup>. He married ELLA T. ROCK August 07, 1899, daughter of JAMES ROCK and LOUISE BOLDEN.

### Notes for ELLA T. ROCK:

Mrs. Ella T. Crouse, 68, widow of Campbell Crouse of Center Township, died at 5:15 p.m. Saturday, Feb. 29, 1949, in Greene County Memorial Hospital after a lingering illness.

A daughter of the late James and Louise Bolden Rock, she was born Oct. 8, 1880, near Greensboro, but spent most of her life in Center Township, residing near the Crouse schoolhouse on the Rogersville Road. She was a member of the Rogersville Christian Church. She was married August 7, 1899 to Campbell Crouse whose death occurred about four months ago. She was the last of her family.

Besides her step-mother, Mrs. Margaret Rock, of Waynesburg, she leaves six daughters and five sons, namely; Mrs. Sarah Grossman, Mrs. Helen Haines and Mrs. Kathleen Chambers, all of Waynesburg; Mrs. Carolyn Lemley, of Point Marion, Mrs. Louise Anderson, of Mt. Morris; Dayton and James Crouse, of Nineveh, R.D., Lawrence and Walter Crouse, of Rogersville, and Theodore Crouse of Rutan. There are 23 grandchildren and one great-grandchild.

### Children of THOMAS CROUSE and ELLA ROCK are:

- 668. i. LAYTON<sup>12</sup> CROUSE, b. June 22, 1900, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. March 1976, Pennsylvania.
- ii. LAWRENCE W. CROUSE, b. October 16, 1901, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 14, 1980, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- 670. iii. JAMES A. CROUSE, b. October 25, 1903, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. November 02, 1994, Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

- 671. iv. THEODORE (TED) CROUSE, b. May 27, 1906, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 08, 1983, Washington, Pennsylvania.
- 672. v. WALTER HOWARD CROUSE, b. November 19, 1908, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. SARAH C. CROUSE, b. December 28, 1910, Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>970</sup>; m. (1) LES CONKLE; m. (2) ? GROSSMAN.
- 673. vii. HELEN C. CROUSE, b. Abt. 1911.
  - viii. KATHLEEN MARGARET CROUSE, b. Abt. 1917, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; m. (1) JOHN HAMMOND; m. (2) EARL RAY CHAMBERS, November 24, 1938, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>971</sup>.

Notes for EARL RAY CHAMBERS:

Earl R. Chambers Jr.

Former Grocery Store and Produce Manager

Earl R. Chambers Jr., 81, of Pratt's Personal Care Home, Carmichaels R.D. 1, formerly of Waynesburg, died at 4:30 a.m. Sunday, March 16, 1997, in the home, following a brief illness.

He was born August 9, 1915, in Waynesburg, a son of Earl R. and Iva Carey Chambers.

Mr. Chambers was a 1934 graduate of Waynesburg High School.

He was a grocery store manager and produce manager. He retired in 1978 after working 43 years at the Acme Market in Waynesburg.

Mr. Chambers lived his entire life in Greene County. He was associated for more than 50 years with the Jehovah Witnesses Kingdom Hall in Waynesburg.

He is survived by a daughter, Anita Gashie of Carmichaels; two grandchildren, Michael Gashie and Robin Wilson; two great grandsons; a sister, Carol Cain of Waynesburg; a brother, Robert Chambers of Waynesburg; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are two sisters, Ruth Chambers and Margaret Chambers; and a brother, John Chambers.

Newspaper Obituary, source unknown

- 674. ix. MARY T. CROUSE, b. Abt. 1920, Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
- 675. x. CAROLYN CROUSE, b. 1922, CenterTownship, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 676. xi. LOUISE CROUSE, b. 1924, CenterTownship, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **383.** LAYTON B. 11 WILLIAMS (*ELIZABETH* 10 *CROUSE, REBECCA* 9 *FORDYCE, JACOB* 8, *SAMUEL* 7, *HUGH* 6, *PETER* 5, *JOHN* 4, *SAMUEL* 3, *MARTIN* 2, *HUGH* 1) was born Abt. 1859. He married Zella Spragg.

Children of LAYTON WILLIAMS and ZELLA SPRAGG are:

- i. THOMAS DORSEY<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS, b. March 07, 1889, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>972</sup>; d. February 1966, Pennsylvania.
- 677. ii. FLORENCE ETHEL WILLIAMS, b. May 03, 1892, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 1977, Pennsylvania.
- **384.** MARY ETTA<sup>11</sup> WILLIAMS (*ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *CROUSE, REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1861<sup>973</sup>, and died 1941<sup>973</sup>. She married THOMAS R. STOCKDALE Abt. 1882, son of GEORGE STOCKDALE and HANNAH?

Children of MARY WILLIAMS and THOMAS STOCKDALE are:

- i. LAYTON ROSS<sup>12</sup> STOCKDALE, b. April 18, 1883<sup>973</sup>; d. September 12, 1942<sup>973</sup>.
- 678. ii. RAY STOCKDALE, b. 1888.
  - iii. DAVID C. STOCKDALE.
- **385.** CAROLINE R.<sup>11</sup> WILLIAMS (*ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *CROUSE, REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1863<sup>974</sup>, and died 1897<sup>974</sup>. She married W. SCOTT JOHNSON Bef. 1888.

Child of CAROLINE WILLIAMS and W. JOHNSON is:

- i. LULA<sup>12</sup> JOHNSON.
- **386.** SAMUEL TEAL<sup>11</sup> WILLIAMS (*ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> CROUSE, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 23, 1868 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>975</sup>, and died August 04, 1939 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>975</sup>. He married EMMA E.

KING November 16, 1898 in Hoovers Run, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>976</sup>, daughter of JOHN KING and FRANCES PHILLIPS.

Notes for Samuel Teal Williams: KNOWN DOCTORS

-----

Native of Jackson Township Took Over Father's Practice at Latter's Death In Waynesburg Since 1914

-----

FUNERAL SERVICE SUNDAY

-----

WAYNESBURG. Aug. 4. - Dr. Samuel Teal Williams, one of Greene County's best-known physicians, died in the Greene County Memorial Hospital at 4 o'clock thia morning. Dr. Williams had been in failing health for the last two years and death was due to a complication of diseases.

He was born in Jackson Township, near Nettle Hill, and was a son of Dr. T. T. and Elizabeth Crouse Williams. IN 1898 he married Emma E. King, who survives.

Also surviving are one son, J. Thomas Williams, of Flint, Mich. and one grandson, Samuel King. Dr. Williams was a member of the First Methodist Church of Waynesburg and of Waynesburg Lodge No. 153, F. & A. M.

He taught school for a few years in Springhill and Jackson Townships and in 1894 he entered the Louisville University of Medicine, at Louisville, Ky., where he spent two years. He then entered the West Penn Medical College, where he graduated in 1897. He took the State Board examination at Philadelphia and then came home for his vacation. While he was on his vacation, he father died, leaving a large practice in western Greene County.

The younger Dr. Williams immediately took up his father's work, continuing this practice until 1914, when he moved to Waynesburg, where he had lived since that time and continued the practice of his profession until his retirement a few years ago.

Funeral services will be held at his home, 555 Walnut street, Waynesburg, Sunday, August 6, at 2 o'clock, in charge of the Rev. C. C. Fisher, of Dormont. Burial will be in the Oakmont Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Notes for EMMA E. KING: LAST WEDNESDAY

-----

Well Known Watnesburg Woman Was Active in Church and Lodge Circles - Sister Hurt in Same Collision

\_\_\_\_\_

ENTIRE LIFE IN COUNTY

-----

WAYNESBURG, March 17 - Mrs. Emma K. Williams, widow of Dr. S. T. Williams, of Waynesburg, died shortly after midnight this morning in the University Hospital at Miami, Fla., of injuries received in a collision near Miami last Wednesday, March 13.

Her sister, Mrs. Clara M. Inghram, wife of S. Ray Inghram, of Waynesburg, was also injured in the accident, in which a Miami man was killed and another woman injured. Mrs. Inghram was reported as getting along well in the Miami hospital, despite a fractured hip and shoulder, as well as various bruises. She will remain in the hospital for some time.

Mrs. Williams was born in Wayne Township, and was a daughter of John and Francina Phillips King. She spent her entire life in Greene County.

She was married to Dr. S. T. Williams, who died Aug. 4, 1939. For a number of years they resided at Nettle Hill, where Dr. Williams was engaged in the practice of medicine. They moved to Waynesburg a number of years ago.

She was one of the most widely known women of Greene County and was quite active in a number of organizations. She was a member of the First Methodist Church and was active in all divisions of the church, being a past president of the Wesleyan Society and a member of the Ladies' Aid Society. She was a member of the Emerald Chapter, Order of the Eastern Star, and a member of Bathsaida Shrine No. 25, White Shrine of Jerusalem. She was a past president of the Ladies' Auxiliary to the Greene County Medical Society, and since the dfeath of her husband was an honorary member of the organization. She was a member of the Pleasant Hour Club. She was a graduate of the Department of Expression at Waynesburg College.

Surviving are one son, J. Thomas Williams, of Flint, Mich., and a grandson, Samuel Thomas, of Flint, and the following brothers and sisters: Mrs. Lettie J. Schlagg, of Somerset, Dr. W. H. King, of Terra Alta, W. Va., Dr. D. L. King and Dr. A. E. King, both of Waynesburg; Silas E. King, of Johnstown, and Mrs. Clara M. Inghram, of Waynesburg. One brother, Richard C. King, is deceased.

The body will be brought to Waynesburg for burial.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

#### Child of Samuel Williams and Emma King is:

i. JOHN THOMAS<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS, b. August 24, 1899, Nettle Hill, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 27, 1971, Flint, Michigan.

**387.** ELLA MAY<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (*ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1866 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>977</sup>, and died September 26, 1929<sup>977</sup>. She married JAMES FRANKLIN WILLISON.

### Children of ELLA CROUSE and JAMES WILLISON are:

- i. LAURA B. 12 WILLISON, b. February 09, 1884, Morris Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 07, 1968, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 681. ii. INA WILLISON, b. Abt. 1885.
  - iii. LENORA W. WILLISON, b. January 06, 1887, Meadville, West Virginia; d. April 26, 1973, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. MELVIN STOCKDALE, September 01, 1920.
- iv. JONATHAN FLOYD WILLISON, b. March 31, 1889, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
   d. May 02, 1962, Sycamore, Pennsylvania.
- v. WILLIAM ALONZO WILLISON, b. June 24, 1891, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 09, 1976, Mount Lebanon, Pennsylvania.
  - vi. RALPH YARRINGTON WILLISON, b. March 19, 1895, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>978</sup>; d. February 01, 1965, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>979</sup>; m. MARGARET BELLE EALY, December 19, 1914, Sycamore, Pennsylvania<sup>980</sup>.
  - vii. JOSEPHINE WILLISON, m. ? SCOTT.
- **388.** JOHN FRED<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (*ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1879 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania and died Bef. 1979. He married IVA RUTH LIGHTNER July 22, 1899 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania daughter of NATHANIEL LIGHTNER and LUCINDA BARKER.

# Child of JOHN CROUSE and IVA LIGHTNER is:

 i. ANTHONY FRED<sup>12</sup> CROUSE, b. January 15, 1900, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. December 19, 1981, Indianapolis, Indiana.

**389.** ALICE L.<sup>11</sup> CROUSE (*ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 06, 1889 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 12, 1979 in Clearwater, Florida. She married SAMUEL REESE THROCKMORTON.

### Children of ALICE CROUSE and SAMUEL THROCKMORTON are:

i. LILLIAN K. <sup>12</sup> THROCKMORTON, b. June 27, 1911, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>983</sup>; d. June 14, 1998, Clearwater, Florida <sup>983</sup>.

Notes for LILLIAN K. THROCKMORTON: Lillian Throckmorton

Red Cross worker

Lillian K. Throckmorton, 86, of Clearwater Beach, Fla., who maintained a summer home in Rogersville until 1990, died at 2 p.m. Sunday, June 14, 1998, at Morton Plant Hospital, Clearwater, Fla., after a short illness.

She was born June 27, 1911, in Rogersville, a daughter of Samuel Reese and Alice Crouse Throckmorton.

She graduated from Waynesburg High School in 1930 and attended Waynesburg College.

She worked as a caseworker in Harrisburg for the Department of Welfare in the 1930s. Following that, she entered service as chairman of Red Cross Safety Services with board membership. She was executive director of the local Red Cross chapter from 1942-1944.

She joined the staff of the National Red Cross in 1944 and worked stateside. In 1952, she was relocated to southern Japan, then to Tokyo as Red Cross field director services to the Armed Forces for two years. She was in charge of all Red Cross operations and social services for the personnel of the Armed Forces.

In 1959, she was director of the blood bank program in Washington, D.C., and by 1962, she was stationed in a military hospital at Fort Jackson, S.C., and later at Fort Gordon and Fort Benning, Ga.

In 1964, she served as a Red Cross hospital field director between South and North Korea. In 1974, she went to Okinawa and was stationed at an Army hospital. With more than 30 years of Red Cross service to her credit, she returned to the U.S. at the end of 1975 and retired to Florida and Pennsylvania.

Surviving is one sister, Barbara J. Dean of Rogersville; four nieces; and 14 grand-nieces and nephews.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, Wednesday, June 17, 1998

- RUTH J. THROCKMORTON, b. October 06, 1913, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 22, 1998, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. HELEN THROCKMORTON, b. 1910; d. 1910.
  - iv. BARBARA JEAN THROCKMORTON, m. DONALD DEAN.

**390.** SAMUEL D.<sup>11</sup> MARTIN (*CAROLINE*<sup>10</sup> *CROUSE*, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1868. He married SARAH A. GRAHAM September 05, 1896 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>984</sup>, daughter of SAMUEL GRAHAM and ELIZABETH BOYD.

Children of SAMUEL MARTIN and SARAH GRAHAM are:

- i. OTTO G.<sup>12</sup> MARTIN, b. July 18, 1900, Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>985</sup>; m. GEORGIE FUNK, December 19, 1923, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania<sup>986</sup>.
- ii. BERNICE MARTIN, b. October 28, 1902, Morris Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>987</sup>.
- iii. LEVI E. MARTIN, b. June 19, 1906, Morris Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 988.
- **391.** LAKINS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB L.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 05, 1854 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>989</sup>, and died February 06, 1924. He married (1) EMMA WHITE November 18, 1886 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>990</sup>, daughter of JOHN WHITE and MARY? He married (2) NELLIE L. STANLEY Abt. 1895.

Notes for LAKINS FORDYCE:

From the scrapbook of Anna Koyl - Newspaper source unknown, hand dated 1924:

Lakins Fordyce

Lakins Fordyce was born in Greene County, Pennsylvania, January 5, 1854. He came to Michigan with his parents when twelve years old. He was married to Emma Whyte in 1886, who died a year later, leaving an infant baby who is now Mrs. Goldie Loomis.

Eight years later, he was married to Nelly Stanley who survives him with two children, Gaylord and Bernice. He has lived a christian life for over fifty years.

He passed away on the evening of February 6, leaving to mourn their loss his wife, three children, three grandchildren, 1 brother, 1 sister and a host of relatives and friends.

# Child of LAKINS FORDYCE and EMMA WHITE is:

i. GOLDIE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1887; m. ? LOOMIS.

### Children of LAKINS FORDYCE and NELLIE STANLEY are:

- ii. GAYLORD S.<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 13, 1903<sup>991</sup>; d. November 24, 1985, Lakeview, Michigan<sup>991</sup>.
- iii. BERNICE FORDYCE.
- **392.** ELI<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB L.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 25, 1861 in Tyler County, West Virginia<sup>992</sup>, and died 1920 in Isabella County, Michigan<sup>993</sup>. He married DELLA M. PITTS October 12, 1892 in Mount Pleasant, Michigan<sup>994</sup>, daughter of JAMES PITTS and JOSEPHINE HEALD.

### Children of ELI FORDYCE and DELLA PITTS are:

- 686. i. JAMES EGBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 06, 1894; d. June 17, 1982, East Grand Rapids, Michigan.
- 687. ii. EARL E. FORDYCE, b. February 09, 1896; d. November 27, 1987, Mount Pleasant, Michigan.
- 688. iii. ARCHIBALD G. FORDYCE, b. September 25, 1899, Isabella County, Michigan; d. February 01, 1970, Saginaw, Michigan.
- 689. iv. FREEMAN FORDYCE, b. December 24, 1906; d. January 04, 1998, Michigan.
- **393.** ALONZO<sup>11</sup> EAGON (*ELIZABETH JANE*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1861 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 04, 1932 in Detroit, Michigan.

# Children of ALONZO EAGON are:

- i. BERT<sup>12</sup> EAGON.
- ii. JAMES EAGON.
- iii. LLOYD EAGON.
- iv. LUELLA EAGON, m. ? MINOR.
- **394.** WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup> WOOD (MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 23, 1855 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>995</sup>, and died February 12, 1936<sup>996,997</sup>. He married (1) EMMA LIGHTNER. He married (2) ELIZABETH SHRIVER Abt. 1873.

# Children of WILLIAM WOOD and ELIZABETH SHRIVER are:

- i. JOHN L.<sup>12</sup> WOOD, b. October 15, 1877, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>998</sup>; d. August 22, 1935<sup>999</sup>.
- ISAAC CAMPBELL WOOD, b. September 12, 1879, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 03, 1951, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. GEORGE WOOD, b. April 02, 1884, Calls, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1000; d. October 15, 1901, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1000,1001.
  - iv. CHARLES WOOD, b. October 05, 1874, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1002; d. December 31, 1876, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1002.
- 691. v. H. GUY WOOD, d. August 27, 1961, San Clemente, California.
- 692. vi. MARTHA M. WOOD.

**395.** ARCHIBALD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> WOOD (MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 05, 1858 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1003</sup>, and died July 29, 1920<sup>1003</sup>. He married LUCY RUSH.

#### Notes for Archibald Fordyce Wood:

Archibald F. Wood, aged 63 years, a prominent farmer and stock raiser of Center Township, died Thursday night, July 29, at 10 o'clock at his home near Rogersville, following an illness of several months of Bright's disease and rheumatism. Mr. Wood was a son of Jesse Wood, deceased, and Mrs. Maria Fordyce Wood, of Holbrook, who survives at the advanced aged of 87 years. For several years, Mr. Wood resided in West Virginia, but the greater part of his life was spent in Center township where he was born and reared. He was a member of the Christian church and in his politics was a staunch Democrat. Besides his aged mother, he is survived by his wife, whose maiden name was Lucy Rush; two daughters, Sarah and Georgia, and a little son. He also leaves the following brothers and sisters: Silas Wood, William WOod and Mrs. James Harris, of Holbrook, and Mrs. J. A. Tustin, of near Waynesburg. Funeral services in charge of the Rev. D. R. Piper, were held Saturday forenoon in the Willow Grove Christian church. Interment was in the Willow Grove cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of ARCHIBALD WOOD and LUCY RUSH are:

- i. SARAH<sup>12</sup> WOOD.
- ii. GEORGIA WOOD.
- iii. (SON) WOOD.

**396.** EZRA SAYERS<sup>11</sup> WOOD (*MARIA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 09, 1859 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1004,1005</sup>, and died October 18, 1895 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1006,1007,1008</sup>. He married MARY AGNES STEWART.

### Notes for EZRA SAYERS WOOD:

A sad gloom has been cast over the entire community by the death of Ezra Wood whose life went out Friday morning, Oct. 18, 1895. Truly, "A great man hath fallen in Israel."

The community has lost one of its most helpful friends. The wife the most devoted of husbands, the children, a kind and indulgent father, and the church a most faithful and earnest worker. For more than four years he has been following in the Master's footsteps and his life has been a living testimony for Christ. He was punctual in his attendance upon the means of grace, and ready and willing to bear the cross at all times; being of more than extraordinary intelligence and well qualified to fill any of the offices of the church. But in his home life he excelled. It was in every sense of the word a christian home.

When the new Disciple churchat Hargus Creek was planned, he became an enthusiastic worker in its behalf, and was very anxious to have it dedicated before the cold weather. In his dying hours he was unconcious of his surroundings, but his pure christian life gave evidence of a thorough preparation "to depart and be with christ which is far better." The grief stricken wife and friends have the sympathy of the entire neighborhood. And although he cannot come again. We can go to him where "Reunions shall be and endure forever."

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of EZRA WOOD and MARY STEWART are:

- i. CLIVE<sup>12</sup> WOOD, b. March 02, 1889, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1009</sup>; d. March 10, 1895, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1009,1010</sup>.
- ii. INFANT WOOD, b. March 20, 1891<sup>1011</sup>; d. April 14, 1891<sup>1011</sup>.
- iii. HELEN WOOD, b. October 26, 1894, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1012; d. 1934 1013; m. ? MORRIS.
- iv. FLOREN T. WOOD, b. November 13, 1886, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 14, 1959, Veteran's Hospital, Swannoa, North Carolina.
  - v. GAIL WOOD, d. Aft. 1959.

**397.** SILAS<sup>11</sup> WOOD (*MARIA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 27, 1863 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1014</sup>, and died November 25, 1944 in Hiller, Pennsylvania<sup>1015,1016</sup>. He married CATHERINE FORDYCE May 25, 1892 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1017</sup>, daughter of JOHN FORDYCE and SARAH SIMMONS.

#### Notes for SILAS WOOD:

Silas Wood, aged 80 years, died Saturday evening, Nov. 25, 1944, at 9:45 o'clock at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Clive Phillips, of Hiller, Pa., where he had resided for the past two and one-half years, during which time he had been an invalid.

He was born in Holbrook, Dec. 21, 1863, at the spot where his grandfather, William Wood and his grandmother, Ann Chesney Wood, had settled in 1817. Mr. Wood was a son of Jesse and Mariah Fordyce Wood; of the eight children in the family all are deceased except one sister, Mrs. Clarinda Tustin, of Waynesburg.

On May 25, 1892, he was united in marriage to Catherine Fordyce by Dr. A. B. Miller, of Waynesburg College. His wife preceded him in death about two years ago. To this union was born two children, Mrs. Clara Phillips, of Hiller, Pa., and Mrs. Sara Marley, of Philadelphia, both of whom survive. There are three grandsons: Wood Phillips, with the Navy Air Corps, at Hutchinson, Kansas; James Phillips, in the Army Air Corps, V.P.L., at Blacksburg, Va., and Ralph Phillips, of Brownsville. Also a number of nieces and nephews.

Mr. Wood was a member of the Waynesburg Christian Church and had been a member of the I.O.O.F. Lodge. He was a farmer but due to failing health and blindness had not been actively engaged for several years. In 1880, during Mr. Wood's seventeenth year, the family left the home at Holbrook to settle at Grantsville, W. Va., with several other neighbors. Mr. Wood himself made the trip with a team over bad roads and streams with only fords and much heavily wooded land. He always liked to reminisce his first trip as a high spot in his life. From Grantsville he later went to Illinois and Iowa where he spent several years farming and caring for stock. Since 1907 he had lived mostly at the old Wood homestead which he and his wife purchased and built a home on the same spot where he was born.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

### Children of SILAS WOOD and CATHERINE FORDYCE are:

- 665. i. CLARA S. <sup>12</sup> WOOD, b. July 22, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 11, 1982. Loudenville, Ohio.
  - SARAH E. WOOD, b. January 01, 1895, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1018; d. February 22, 1983, Millersburg, Ohio; m. N. W. MARLEY.

#### Notes for SARAH E. WOOD:

Sarah Wood Marley, 88, of Millersburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, died Tuesday, February 22, 1983, in the Joel Pomerene Hospital, Millersburg.

She was born January 1, 1895, in Holbbrook, Center Township, a daughter of Silas and Catherine Fordyce Wood.

She attended rural schools in Willow Grove and Holbrook and was graduated from Edinboro State College in 1916, after which she began her teaching career in Greene County public schools.

Later she attended the University of Pittsburgh and received a B.S. degree in 1928 from Waynesburg College. She also taught in public and private schools in Idaho, California, Colorado, Beaver and Pittsburgh.

During both World Wars, she worked in industries, doing laboratory science work at General Electric in Erie and with the Navy Yard and Franklin Arsenal in Philadelphia.

On June 20, 1925, she married N. W. Marley, who died June 27, 1974.

Mrs. Marley was a member of the John Corbly Chapter of the D.A.R. of Waynesburg, the James Farrell Post 330 of the American Legion Auxiliary of Waynesburg and several social and literary clubs, including the C.L.S.C. reading circle.

She was a lifelong member of the Christian Church of Holbrook and attended the First Christian Church of Waynesburg.

Surviving are a sister, Clara Wood Phillips of Millersburg, Ohio; and two nephews, Clive Wood Phillips of Washington and John Ralph Phillips of Millersburg, with whom she made her home.

Deceased is one nephew, James Oliver Phillips.

-----

#### Correction

In the obituary of Sarah Wood Marley of Millerburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, which was published Wednesday, it was incorrectly stated that she was survived by a sister, Clara Wood Phillips of Millersburg.

Mrs. Phillips died in February 1982.

Omitted from the obituary was the name of a surviving nephew, George Marley of Holbrook.

-----

MARLEY - Friends of Sarah Wood Marley of Millersburg, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, who died Tuesday, February 22, 1983, will be received in the Behm Funeral Home Inc., 182 West High Street, Waynesburg, from 7 to 9 p.m. on Wednesday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. on Thursday, where services will be held Friday, February 25 at 1 p.m. The Rev. Kenneth Thomas will officiate with burial in the Fordyce Family Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Notes for N. W. MARLEY:

N. W. Marley, 78, a resident of Holbrook for several years but who moved to McCammon, Idaho, about three months ago, died there June 24, 1974, after a lingering illness.

Mr. Marley became quite well known in Waynesburg and other Greene County communities during his residence in this area for several years.

He was an active member and Sunday school teacher in the First Christian church of Waynesburg for many years. He was also active in the James Farrell Post No. 330 of the American Legion.

A mechanic by trade he was chief mechanic at the former Studebaker Garage here and had also been head mechanic in a Pittsburgh automobile agency.

He was born September 17, 1895 in McCammon, Idaho. He was the husband of Sarah Wood Marley, a native of Greene County and a member of two early Greene county Wood and Fordyce families. Mrs. Marley was a teacher in Greene county schools and was also an active church worker here before they moved to Idaho.

Mr. Marley was a Navay veteran of both World War I and World War II.

Funeral services, in charge of the Manning Funeral Home at Pocatello, Idaho, will be held there Saturday, June 29th.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

**398.** CORYDON FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> WOOD (SARAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 20, 1872 in near St. Louis, Michigan <sup>1019</sup>, and died September 16, 1949 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1019</sup>. He married ARTIE FLORENCE ADAMSON 1901.

Notes for Corydon Fordyce Wood:

WAYNESBURG, Sept. 16. - Corydon Fordyce Wood, 76, for many years a merchant in Waynesburg and Rogersville and a former jury commissioner of Greene County, died at 6:08 a.m. Friday, Sept. 16, 1949, at his home on Ross street in Waynesburg. Death was due to a cerebral hemmorhage.

Mr. Wood was a descendant of two pioneer families, and his maternal ancestry could be traced back to George Washington.

He was engaged in the furniture and undertaking business at Rogersville for 25 years, after which he operated a floor covering store in Waynesburg. He was also active in church work and held a number of lay offices in the First Christian churches of Rogersville and Waynesburg. He was also a trustee and teacher of the Men's Bible Class at Waynesburg.

Mr. Wood was a son of Elwood and Sarah Fordyce Wood. His father was a descendant of William Wood, a soldier of the Revolutionary War who settled on the Mt. Morris road about six miles south of Waynesburg in 1775 and whose family was prominent in the early history of Greene County.

During the Civil War Mr. Wood's father served under General Custer, later settling near St. Louis, Mich., where Mr. Wood was born Oct. 20, 1872. After graduating from Yearington College, St. Louis, he taught school for a number of years.

In 1895 he moved with his parents to Romney, W. Va., and five years later moved to Rogersville where he resided until 1925. Since that time he lived in Waynesburg.

In 1901 Mr. Wood married Florence Adamson, who died Nov. 27, 1943. He is survived by one son, Duane M. Wood, of Waynesburg and two daughters, Kathleen, wife of Leo J. Hill, of Alexandria, Virginia., and Alice, wife of Ralph Stockdale, of Waynesburg, and three grandchildren, Holly, James David, and Darlene Joy Wood, of Waynesburg. A sister, Mrs. Annette Long, died recently at Charlotte, N. C

Mr. Wood was a Republican in politics and was a member of the Fort Jackson Chapter, Sons of the American Revolution.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of CORYDON WOOD and ARTIE ADAMSON are:

- 694. i. DUANE M. <sup>12</sup> WOOD, b. October 30, 1905, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. November 05, 1980, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. KATHLEEN WOOD, m. LEO J. HILL.
  - iii. ALICE WOOD, m. RALPH STOCKDALE.

**399.** ARCHIBALD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1020</sup>. He married LYDA J. ?.

Child of Archibald Fordyce and Lyda? is:

- i. HERBERT ALLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 14, 1897, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1021,1022,1023</sup>; d. August 03, 1963<sup>1023</sup>.
- **400.** JACOB E. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM C. <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 1879 in near Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1024</sup>, and died 1951 <sup>1024</sup>. He married CORA C. HAMILTON November 12, 1919 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1025</sup>, daughter of ENOCH HAMILTON and ELIZABETH TUSTIN.

Child of JACOB FORDYCE and CORA HAMILTON is:

- i. MARGARET<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. Castile, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. BURGESS DAUGHERTY, July 12, 1941, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1026</sup>.
- **401.** NANCY BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 18, 1863 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1027,1028</sup>, and died October 16, 1944 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1028</sup>. She married (1) JAMES BAYARD May 17, 1890 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1029</sup>, son of SAMUEL BAYARD

and HANNAH?. She married (2) WILLIAM H. MOORE January 07, 1905 in near Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1030, son of Stephen Moore and Catherine Loar.

Notes for NANCY BELLE FORDYCE:

Mrs. Belle Fordyce Bayard Moore

After an illness of two years, Mrs. Belle Fordyce Bayard Moore, aged 81 years succumbed in her home in Holbrook, R.D., Monday afternoon, Oct. 16, 1944, at 5:55 o'clock.

She was the daughter of Silas C. and Mary Jane Orndoff Fordyce, and was born in Center Township, Greene County, on June 18, 1863. She was a member of the Holbrook Christian Church and was a charter member of the Woodruff Grange. She had spent most of her life in Jackson Township.

Mrs. Moore was twice married. Her first husband, James Bayard, whom she married on Feb. 27, 1890, died in 1902. In 1905 she married William H. Moore, who survives.

Surviving besides her husband are two daughters and one son by her first marriage. They are Mrs. Lucretia Evans, of Holbrook; Mrs. Georgia Filby, of Waynesburg and Samuel S. Bayard, of Holbrook.

She was the oldest of a family of ten children, three of whom survive: W. L. Fordyce, of Waynesburg, R.D. 5; A. G. Fordyce, of West Alexander and Garfield Fordyce, of New Salem, Pa. Also surviving are six grandchildren and one great-grandchild.

-----

Funeral Notice

MOORE - Funeral services for Mrs. Belle Fordyce Bayard Moore, wife of William H. Moore, of Holbrook, R.D., who died Monday evening, Oct. 16, 1944, will be held Thursday afternoon, Oct. 19, at two o'clock from the late residence, in charge of the Rev. F. H. Gerrett, of Pittsburgh. Burial will be in Rosemont Cemetery. Friends will be received at the Moore residence at any time. Ralph A. Scott, of Rogersville, is the funeral director.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of NANCY FORDYCE and JAMES BAYARD are:

- i. LUCRETIA<sup>12</sup> BAYARD, b. February 26, 1891, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 27, 1977, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 696. ii. GEORGIA BAYARD, b. July 19, 1895, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 12, 1963, Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania.
  - SAMUEL S. BAYARD, b. November 04, 1896, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1031; d. January 24, 1989, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.

Notes for SAMUEL S. BAYARD:

Samuel S. Bayard, 92, of Holbrook R.D. 1, died at 4:10 p.m. Tuesday, January 24, 1989, in Greene County Memorial Hospital.

Born November 4, 1896, in Holbrook, he was a son of James Bayard and Belle Fordyce Bayard Moore.

Mr. Bayard was a lifelong resident of Holbrook and a self-employed farmer prior to his retirement due to ill health.

He was a member of the Holbrook Christian Church, where he had formerly served as Sunday school superintendent.

A graduate of Center Township High School in 1916, he was a 1920 graduate of Penn State University.

Surviving are two nieces, Mrs. George (Helene) Blake of Holbrook and Naomi Dillman of Berlin, Wisc.; and two nephews, John Filby of Beaver Falls and Edwin Filby of Cleveland, Ohio.

Deceased are two sisters, Georgie Filby and Lucretia Evans.

He was the last surviving member of his immediate family.

**402.** WILLIAM L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*SILAS C.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 1866 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1032</sup>, and died Abt. September 1958 <sup>1033,1034</sup>. He married (1) CORA B. MITCHELL April 02, 1892 in Woodruff, Greene

County, Pennsylvania<sup>1035</sup>, daughter of RUFUS MITCHELL and HESTER HUFFMAN. He married (2) EMILY LYNCH November 30, 1905 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1036</sup>, daughter of PHILIP LYNCH and MARY?.

#### Notes for CORA B. MITCHELL:

Mrs. Cora Fordyce, wife of Wm. L. Fordyce, died at her home near Bluff, Pa., Saturday, April 28, 1905. She had been ill only a few days and her death came as a sorrowful shock to her husband and other relatives. Mrs. Fordyce was a daughter of R. K. Mitchell, deceased, and had been united in marriage about thirteen years. She was a member of the Willow Grove Christian Church and was beloved by all who knew her. Beside the sorrow-stricken husband four young children are left to survive her and mourn the loss of a mother, one being an infant only a few days old. The funeral was held on Sabbath at 3 p.m. at Willow Grove church, services being conducted by Revs. Stewart, Martin and Dunlop, a large concourse of people attending. The remains were borne to the Fordyce Cemetery where they were laid to rest.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

### Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and CORA MITCHELL are:

- i. ROY ALLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 25, 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 1967, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. HESTER INIS FORDYCE, b. March 09, 1897, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1037; d. August 08, 1990 1038; m. (1)? ORNDOFF; m. (2) DORSEY OWEN PHILLIPS, April 03, 1918, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1039.
  - iii. HOWARD D. FORDYCE, b. November 08, 1902, Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1040; d. July 1968, Ohio.
- 698. iv. OLIVE M. FORDYCE, b. April 24, 1905, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 07, 1982, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

### Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and EMILY LYNCH are:

- v. BERNICE A.<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. October 31, 1908, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 20, 1985, Florida.
- vi. MARY FORDYCE, b. January 07, 1907, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 22, 1994, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **403.** JESSE L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*SILAS C*.<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 1868 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1041</sup>, and died April 03, 1932 <sup>1042</sup>. He married KATE ELY <sup>1043</sup> April 27, 1893 in Ninevah, Pennsylvania <sup>1044</sup>, daughter of JAMES ELY and MELISSA?

### Children of JESSE FORDYCE and KATE ELY are:

- i. HELEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. June 01, 1894, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1045</sup>.
- ii. JEAN ELIZABETH FORDYCE, b. December 10, 1895, Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1046.
- ARTHUR D. FORDYCE, b. January 23, 1898, Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1047; d. February 22, 1899, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1048.
- **404.** LUELLA E. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SILAS C. <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 25, 1870 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1049</sup>, and died July 07, 1934. She married JOSEPH S. ORNDOFF February 16, 1889 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1050</sup>, son of ELI ORNDOFF and MARTHA WYLY.

### Children of LUELLA FORDYCE and JOSEPH ORNDOFF are:

- i. ELLA J. 12 ORNDOFF, b. August 1891.
- ii. MARY E. ORNDOFF, b. August 1896.
- 701. iii. EDNA ORNDOFF, b. August 25, 1896, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 02, 1976, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. INFANT ORNDOFF, b. April 09, 1905, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 09, 1905, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. MARTHA MILDRED ORNDOFF, b. December 26, 1909, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 14, 1976, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **405.** SUSANNA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1873 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1051</sup>.

She married JOHN LAFAYETTE KIGER March 14, 1891 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1052</sup>, son of ALEXANDER KIGER and CATHERINE HIGGINS.

Child of Susanna Fordyce and John Kiger is:

i. EDDIS<sup>12</sup> KIGER, b. November 28, 1901, Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1053</sup>.

**406.** ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*SILAS C.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 01, 1876 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1054</sup>, and died June 27, 1948 in Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1054</sup>. He married DELILAH ANN HAMILTON October 12, 1899 in New Freeport, Pennsylvania<sup>1055</sup>, daughter of ENOCH HAMILTON and ELIZABETH TUSTIN.

Notes for Archibald Guthrie Fordyce: Archibald G. Fordyce

A veteran of the Spanish-American War, Archibald Guthrie Fordyce, 71, Washington, R.D. 4, died Sunday, June 27, 1948, at 2:15 a.m. in the Washington Hospital, where he had been a patient for six months. He had been ill for one year.

A native of Greene County, he was born August 1, 1876 in Center Township, a son of the late Silas and Jane Orndoff Fordyce. His wife, Delilah Hamilton Fordyce, survives.

A farmer, he spent the lat 17 years of his life in Washington County. He was a member of the Willow Grove Christian Church, of the Washington Post, Veterans of Foreign Wars and James Farrell Post No. 330, American Legion, Waynesburg. He saw service in the Spanish-American War with Company K, 10th Infantry.

Surviving besides his wife are four children, Ralph, Claysville, R.D. 2; Silas, Waynesburg, R.D. 2; Theodore, Claysville, and Mrs. Georgia Phillips, Washington, R.D. 4; eight grandchildren; and two brothers, W. L. Fordyce, Waynesburg, R.D. 5 and Garfield Fordyce, McClellandstown. Two brothers and four sisters are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of Archibald Fordyce and Delilah Hamilton are:

- i. RALPH D. 12 FORDYCE, b. April 17, 1904, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1056.
- SILAS RAYMOND FORDYCE, b. August 10, 1905, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 13, 1991, Pennsylvania.
  - iii. GEORGIA E. FORDYCE, b. November 22, 1910, Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1057</sup>; d. July 1970, Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1058</sup>; m. ? PHILLIPS.

**407.** GARFIELD G.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*SILAS C.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 1880 in Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1059</sup>. He married ALICE HAINES June 25, 1904 in Greene County, Pennsylvania daughter of ELIZABETH?

Children of GARFIELD FORDYCE and ALICE HAINES are:

- MABEL JANE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. November 17, 1905, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1062</sup>.
- ii. ARTHUR FORDYCE, b. November 30, 1907, Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1063.
- iii. RUTH FORDYCE, b. April 07, 1912, Woodruff, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1064.
- iv. CLAUDE A. FORDYCE, b. April 12, 1914, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1065,1066</sup>; d. September 18, 1998, Uniontown, Pennsylvania <sup>1067</sup>; m. (1) CHARLOTTE FRIEND <sup>1067</sup>; m. (2) ALICE L. COFFMAN <sup>1067</sup>, September 26, 1934, New Salem, Pennsylvania <sup>1068</sup>.

Notes for CLAUDE A. FORDYCE:

Claude A. Fordyce

Member of UMWA District 4, Robena Local 6321

Claude A. Fordyce, 84, of Masontown, died Friday, September 18, 1998, in Fayette Health Care Center, Uniontown.

He was born April 12, 1914, in Grinage Run, Greene County, a son of Garfield and Alice Haines Fordyce.

He attended Masontown Mennonite Church and was a member of United Mine Workers of America District 4. Robena Local 6321.

Surviving are 11 children, Carol Wickhurst of Cleveland, Ohio, Patti Opel of McClellandtown, Brenda Lawson of Cleveland, Aleta Lawson of Smithfield, Paul Fordyce of Footdale, Blaine Fordyce of Point Marion, Nevin Fordyce of Masontown, Gary Fordyce of Brooklyn, Ohio, Barbara Chervenak of Elk Ridge, Md., Roma Perrine of New Salem and Louis Fordyce of Grindstone; 37 grandchildren; 38 great-grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are his first wife, Alice Coffman Fordyce; his second wife, Charlotte Friend Fordyce; four sons; and seven brothers and sisters.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, Monday, September 21, 1998

**408.** CHARLES A. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (BARNET <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE <sup>9</sup>, JACOB <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1881 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Bef. 1946. He married SYLVIA AGATHA SHAPE February 09, 1918 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1069</sup>, daughter of SADIE FRYE.

Children of CHARLES FORDYCE and SYLVIA SHAPE are:

- i. EMMA JANE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1919, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. JOHN EDWARD PENDERGAST, June 08, 1946, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1070</sup>.
- 704. ii. WILLIAM ARTHUR FORDYCE, b. December 16, 1920, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. November 21, 1959, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**409.** CLYDE A.<sup>11</sup> WHYTE (*CLARINDA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 25, 1884 in Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1071</sup>, and died July 19, 1968 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1071</sup>. He married GEORGIA B. KERNS, daughter of JAMES KERNS and SUSAN KIGER.

Notes for CLYDE A. WHYTE: CLYDE A. WHYTE

Clyde A. Whyte, 83, of Waynesburg, R.D. 5, died at 4:30 p.m., Friday, July 19, 1968, at his residence. He had not been in the best of health for the past nine months.

He was born December 25, 1884, in Gilmore Township, near Bluff, a son of the late A.R. and Clarinda Fordyce Whyte. He was married July 27, 1912, to the former Georgia Kerns, who survives. The early part of his life was spent in Bluff, with the early 1920s In the oil fields of Oklahoma and the last several years In Waynesburg.

He was a member of the First Christian Church, of Waynesburg and a retired employee of the Manufacturers Light and Heat Company, having retired on January 1. 1950.

Surviving in addition to his wife are one daughter, Henrietta Whyte, of Waynesburg; one son, Harold A. of Pittsburgh; three granddaughters, Mrs. Shelva Kay Geedey, of Columbus, Ohio; Mrs. Sybil Thomas, of Aliquippa and Darlene E. Whyte, of Waynesburg; three grandsons, Clyde E. Santee, of Waynesburg; Gary W. Whyte, of Altoona and Clyde David Whyte, of Waynesburg; three great-grandchildren; one sister, Mrs. Artie Headley of Winterset, Iowa and one brother, Harold R. of Waynesburg.

Three daughters, Ruth Anna and Louise Whyte and Mrs. Louella Santee and three brothers are deceased.

\_\_\_\_\_

WHYTE -Friends of Clyde A. Whyte, of Waynesburg, R.D. 5, who died Friday, July 19,1968, are being received after 7 p.m., Saturday, in the Mariner and Milliken Funeral Home, 197 North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, where services will be held at 11 am. Monday, with Rev. Dean Hughes officiating. Burial In Greene County Memorial Park.

Newspaper obituary, source and date unknown

Notes for Georgia B. Kerns: GEORGIA B. WHYTE

Georgia B. Whyte, 76, of 2072 Holiday Park Drive, Pittsburgh, formerly of Waynesburg, died at 5:30 p.m. Thursday, July 30, 1970, In Columbia Hospital, of an apparent coronary occlusion. She had not been in the best of health for the past four months.

She was born December 28, 1893, in Wetzel County, W.Va., a daughter of the late James L. and Susannah Kiger Kerns. Her husband, Clyde A. Whyte, died July 19, 1968. She had resided most of her life in Waynesburg and had made her home for the past few months with her son, Harold A. Whyte, of Pittsburgh.

Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. Henrietta White, of Waynesburg; one son, Harold A. of Pittsburgh; three grand. daughters, Mrs. Shelva Kay Seedey, of Columbus, Ohio; Mrs. Sybil Thomas, of Aliquippa and Darlene White, of Waynesburg; three grandsons, Clyde E. Santee, of Waynesburg; Gary A. White, of Charleroi and Clyde David White, of Waynesburg, R.D. 4; two sisters, Mrs. Lillian Lahew, and Mrs. Goldie Yeager, both of Waynesburg and one brother, C. W. Kerns, of Waynesburg.

Three daughters, Mrs. Louella Santee, Ruth Anna Whyte and Louise Whyte, and three sisters preceded her in death.

Newspaper obituary, date and source unknown

\_\_\_\_\_

Mrs. Georgia B. Whyte, 76, of 2072 Holiday Park Drive, Pittsburgh, formerly of Waynesburg, died at 5.30 PM Thursday, July 30, 1970 in Columbia Hospital, Wilkinsburg, of an apparent coronary occlusion. She had not been in the best of health for the past four months.

A daughter of James L. and Susanna Kiger Kerns, Mrs. Whyte was born December 28, 1893, in Wetzel County, WV. Her husband, Clyde A. Whyte, died July 19, 1968.

She had spent most of her left in the Waynesburg area and for the past several months she made her home with her son, Harold A. Whyte, of Pittsburgh.

Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. Henrietta White, of Waynesburg; one son, Harold A. Whyte, of Pittsburgh; three granddaughter: Mrs. Shelva Kay Geedy, of Columbus, Ohio; Mrs. Sybil Thomas, of Aliquippa; and Miss Darlene White of Waynesburg; three grandsons: Clyde E. Santee of Waynesburg, Gary W. White of Charleroi, and Clyde David Whyte of Waynesburg, R.D. 4; three great-grandchildren; two sisters, Mrs. Lillian Lahew of Waynesburg and Mrs. Goldie Yeager of Waynesburg and one brother, C.W. Kerns of Waynesburg.

Three daughters, Mrs. Louella Santee, Miss Ruthanna Whyte, and Miss Louise Whyte and three sisters are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, date and source unknown

Children of CLYDE WHYTE and GEORGIA KERNS are:

 i. LOUELLA<sup>12</sup> WHYTE, b. February 16, 1916, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. September 11, 1965, Morgantown, West Virginia.

706. ii. HENRIETTA WHYTE.

707. iii. HAROLD A. WHYTE.

- iv. RUTH ANNA WHYTE, d. Bef. 1965.
- v. LOUISE WHYTE, d. Bef. 1970.

**410.** JACOB G.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 1880 in Pennsylvania, and died October 01, 1957. He married MARY E. LONGSTRETH June 05, 1904 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1072</sup>, daughter of ISAAC LONGSTRETH and MARGARET EAGON.

Notes for MARY E. LONGSTRETH:

Margaret Bell Eagon Longstreth.

Mary L. Fordyce

Mrs. Mary Longstreth Fordyce, 85, of 845 Seventh Street, Waynesburg, died at 3:30 a.m. Friday, July 11, 1969 in the Greene County Memorial Hospital. She had not been in the best of health for some time. Mrs. Fordyce was born April 26, 1884 in Center Township, near Rogersville, daughter of Isaac T. and

The early part of her life was spent at Rogersville but she has resided at Waynesburg the greater part of her life.

She was a member of the First Christian Church, Waynesburg, and the Scott Bible Class.

Her husband, Jacob G. Fordyce died October 1, 1957.

Surviving are one daughter, Mrs. Blanche Smouse, of Waynesburg; one son, Carl Fordyce, of Waynesburg; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren, three sisters: Mrs. Rosa Poe, of Dayton, Ohio; Mrs. Blanche Morris, of Mt. Morris Star Route, and Mrs. Bessie Rattigan, of Waynesburg, R.D. 2, and four brothers: Thomas Longstreth, of Waynesburg; W. O. Longstreth, of St. Petersburg, Fla.; C, Doak Longstreth, of Rogersville, and Hal C. Longstreth, of Uniontown.

Two sons, Lawrence T. and Wilbert G. Fordyce, and three brothers are deceased.

Funeral services were held Monday with burial in Rosemont Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JACOB FORDYCE and MARY LONGSTRETH are:

i. WILBERT GILES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 02, 1905, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1073,1074</sup>; d. April 02, 1969, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1074</sup>.

Notes for WILBERT GILES FORDYCE:

Wilbert G. Fordyce

Wilbert G. Fordyce, 63, of 845 Seventh Avenue, Waynesburg, died at his home at 8 a.m. Wednesday, April 2, 1969. Although not in the best of health for some time, his death was unexpected. Mr. Fordyce was born May 2, 1905 near Bluff, Jackson Township, the son of Mrs. Mary Longstreth Fordyce, of Waynesburg, and the late Jacob G. Fordyce.

Most of his life was spent at Waynesburg where he was a member of the First Christian Church. He served with the 630th Field Artillery, U.S. Army during World War II, having been involved in seven main battles in the European and African Theaters. He was also the recipient of the Bronze Star. He was a painter by occupation and a member of the James Farrell American Legion Post, Waynesburg, 330.

Surviving, in addition to his mother, is one sister, Mrs. Blanche Smouse, of Waynesburg, and one brother, Carl, of Waynesburg, and several nieces and nephews. One brother, Lawrence T. Fordyce, is deceased

Funeral services were held Saturday with burial in Rosemont Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

- LAWRENCE THOMAS FORDYCE, b. March 13, 1907, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1075; d. April 17, 1946 1076.
- CARL CHARLES FORDYCE, b. December 30, 1908, near Bluff, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1077; d. September 08, 1993, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 1078.

Notes for CARL CHARLES FORDYCE: Carl C. Fordyce

Carl C. (Pone) Fordyce, 84, of Waynesburg R.D. 3, died at 1:05 P.M. Wednesday, September 8, 1993, in Veteran's Administration Hospital, Oakland, following an illness of four months.

He was born December 30, 1908, in Center Township, Greene County, a son of Jacob and Mary Longstreth Fordyce.

Mr. Fordyce lived his entire life in Greene County. He was a graduate of Waynesburg High School. Mr. Fordyce was a member of First Christian Church of Waynesburg and Fraternal Order of Eagles, Aerie No. 598.

Mr. Fordyce was a veteran of Worl War II. He served with the U.S. Army in the European theater. He was a horse trainer and trained race horses at Waterford Park in West Virginia.

He is survived by a sister, Mrs. Blanche Fordyce Smouse of Waynesburg; a nephew and his wife with whom he made his home, Doug and Bonnie Smouse of Waynesburg R.D. 3; a niece and two nephews.

Two brothers, Lawrence and Wilbur Fordyce are deceased.

Arrangements were made by the Milliken and Throckmorton Funeral Home in Waynesburg.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

#### 708. iv. Blanche Fordyce, d. Aft. 1985.

**411.** HENRY LEWIS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 06, 1881 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1078</sup>, and died September 27, 1971 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1078</sup>. He married JESSIE HANNAH TAYLOR October 24, 1907 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1079</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM TAYLOR and SOPHRONIA CRAIG.

Notes for JESSIE HANNAH TAYLOR: Jessie Fordyce

Jessie T. Fordyce, 99, of Ridgewood Drive, Washington, formerly of Waynesburg, died at 9:50 P.m. Friday, July 18, 1986, in the Kade Nursing Home, Washington, following a long illness.

She was born October 24, 1886, in Waynesburg, a daughter of William and Sophronia Craig Taylor. She lived her entire life in Waynesburg, except for the past 11 years. She was the oldest member of the First Christian Church of Waynesburg, where she was a member of the Loyal Women Bible Sunday School

She also was a member of the Lady greene Rebekah Lodge for 72 years and the Tahoma Club. She had been the owner and operator of the Union Restaurant, which was later known as Myrtle's Townhouse. She was in the restaurant business for more than 70 years.

Her husband, Henry L. Fordyce, died September 27, 1971.

She is survived by two daughters, Mrs. Theodore (Laura) Avis of Canton, Ohio, and Mrs. John (Marguerite) Buchanan of Washington; a son, Harles L. Fordyce of Summerland Key, Fla.; 10 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren.

Deceased are a son, William H. Fordyce; two daughters, Jessie Ameda and Myrtle Conkle; one grandson; one great-grandson; one great-granddaughter; and three brothers, Walter Taylor, Harles Taylor and Charles Taylor

No Place Like Home for Family

Three generations of Taylor women were married in their respective parents' homes.

Jessie Taylor started the tradition when she wed Henry Fordyce on October 24, 1907 in the parlor of the home of her parents, William and Sophronia Taylor, on North Maiden Street in Waynesburg.

The Rev. Bright of First Christian Church, whom the couple wanted to officiate the ceremony, was out of town. Mr. Fordyce offered to pay for Bright's early return, but the minister refused the offer and another preacher filled in.

The bride's wedding gown was black so that she could wear it later as a "good" dress for special occasions.

The couple arrived at their honeymoon destination - the farm of the groom's parents, Archibald and Melissa Fordyce, on Hargus Creek - by horse and buggy. Their honeymoon lasted from Wednesday to Sunday. The bride was quoted as saying, "This place is too far out in the country for anyone to live here." Mr. and Mrs. Fordyce owned Union Restaurant in Waynesburg.

On March 20, 1930, the Fordyces' home on North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, was the site of the marriage of their daughter, Myrtle Marie Fordyce, to Leslie Raymond Conkle.

The couple, who later owned Myrtle's Townhouse in Waynesburg, were married by the Rev. Fred Dowdy of First Christian Church in Waynesburg.

On May 30, 1948, Viola May Conkle, 17, married Robert Minor Cole, 19, in her parents' home at 191 N. Porter St., site of East Ward Elementary School. The couple reside in Prosperity.

The photos were submitted by Jessie Leidecker of Bluff, the Coles' daughter.

Mrs. Leidecker was named after he great-grandmother, Jessie Fordyce. Mrs. Leidecker broke the tradition of marrying in her parents' home. She was wed in First Christian Church, where her great-grandmother was a charter member.

Newspaper clipping, source unknown

Children of HENRY FORDYCE and JESSIE TAYLOR are:

- i. LAURA E. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1911, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1974; m. THEODORE PERRY DAVIS, May 12, 1937, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1080</sup>.
- ii. MARGUERITE W. FORDYCE, b. January 03, 1913, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1081</sup>; m. JOHN D. BUCHANAN, June 26, 1935, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1082</sup>.
- 709. iii. MYRTLE MARIE FORDYCE, b. August 23, 1908, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. December 20, 1974, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. WILLIAM H. FORDYCE, b. Abt. 1915, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 22, 1959<sup>1083</sup>; m. MARGUERITE GILLISPIE, March 17, 1937, Wind Ridge, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1084</sup>.
- 710. v. HARLES FORDYCE, b. April 10, 1921; d. January 06, 1994, Florida.
  - vi. JESSIE FORDYCE, m. ? ÂMEDA.
- **412.** OLIVE E. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 10, 1883 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1085</sup>, and died January 24, 1972 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1085</sup>. She married GEORGE D. HAINES January 14, 1905 in Bluff, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1086</sup>, son of ELIZABETH?.

Children of OLIVE FORDYCE and GEORGE HAINES are:

- i. VICTOR F. 12 HAINES.
- ii. WILLIAM D. HAINES.
- **413.** ELLA N.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 1885 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married HENRY M. HUDSON September 20, 1905 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1087</sup>, son of HENRY HUDSON and REBECCA VARNER.

Children of Ella Fordyce and Henry Hudson are:

- 711. i. MARGARET H.<sup>12</sup> HUDSON, b. September 17, 1920, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. November 27, 1997, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ALLEN HUDSON.
- **414.** ALVAH A. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ALBERT GILES* <sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE* <sup>9</sup>, *JACOB* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born March 31, 1889 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1088</sup>, and died January 14, 1948 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1088</sup>. He married (1) MYRA METSCHAN. He married (2) ICA L. LEMLEY December 26, 1939 in Greensburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1089</sup>, daughter of LEASURE LEMLEY and VICTORIA CLEAVENGER.

Notes for ICA L. LEMLEY:

Ica R. Fordyce

Ica Rex Fordyce, 82, of 708 E. High Street, Waynesburg, died at 11:15 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 21, 1971, in the Greene County Memorial Hospital of an apparent coronary occlusion.

She was born Dec. 4, 1884 in Perry Township, near Mt. Morris, to the late Leasure and Victoria Cleavenger Lemley. Her first husband, Ernest Rex died April 16, 1926 and her second husband, Alvah Fordyce died Jan. 14, 1948.

For over 27 years, she lived in the Brownsville area but for the past several years she lived in Waynesburg where she was a member of the First United Methodist Church.

Surviving are two stepdaughters, Mrs. Charles (Jean) Gottschalk, of Prosperity and Mrs. Howard (Alberta) Butcher of Pittsburgh; a stepson, Rev. Kenneth C. Fordyce, of Bethel Park; six grandchildren, seven great-grandchildren; a sister, Mrs. Clara Watson of Washington; two half-sisters, Mrs. Emma Headlee, of Waynesburg and Miss Ann Dulaney, of Arlington, Va., a half-brother, Charles Dulaney of Mt. Morris and also several nephews and nieces.

A half-sister, Beatrice VanDruff, is deceased.

For several years, she was a teacher of the Worthwhile Bible Class. She was a graduate of the California Normal School in 1911 and taught school for over 27 years before her retirement in 1953. She taught in the Brownsville area.

She was a member of the Retired Teachers Association, the WSCS of the First United Methodist Church and the Daughters of America.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of ALVAH FORDYCE and MYRA METSCHAN are:

- i. JEAN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, m. CHARLES GOTTSCHALK.
- ii. ALBERTA FORDYCE.
- iii. KENNETH C. FORDYCE.
- **415.** ARCHIBALD OTTO<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (ALBERT GILES<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 26, 1893 in near Bluff, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1090</sup>. He married MARGARET PEARL JENKINS December 05, 1914 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1091</sup>, daughter of JOHN JENKINS and VIOLINDA ROSE.

Children of Archibald Fordyce and Margaret Jenkins are:

- 712. i. JOHN ALBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 06, 1917, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 05, 1991, Carroll Township, Washington County, Pennsylvania.
- 713. ii. WILLIAM CHARLES FORDYCE, b. March 20, 1920, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 24, 1990, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **416.** ARDELLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JESSE*<sup>10</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 05, 1861 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1093</sup>, and died September 02, 1893 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1093,1094</sup>. She married DANIEL F. BAILEY March 16, 1889 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1095</sup>, son of LINDLEY BAILEY and MARY COWELL.

Children of Ardella Fordyce and Daniel Bailey are:

- EDITH RACHEL<sup>12</sup> BAILEY<sup>1096</sup>, b. February 05, 1892, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1097</sup>; d. February 27, 1905, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1097</sup>.
- ii. ANNIE BAILEY, b. July 14, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1098; d. July 14, 1893, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1099,1100.
- **417.** HANNAH LEE<sup>11</sup> COOPER (MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 26, 1863 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 24, 1939 in Brave, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married PETER COLE December 1880 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of ABIJAH COLE and MARY TUSTIN.

Notes for Hannah Lee Cooper: Mrs. Hannah C. Cole

Mrs. Hannah Lee Cooper Cole, aged 76 years and eight months, widow of Peter Cole and widely known in southwestern Greene County, died at 8:30 o'clock Sunday morning, Dec. 24, 1939, at the home of her daughter, Mrs. B. R. Gump. Mrs. Cole had been ill for twelve weeks, suffering from a complication of ailments incident to advanced years.

A daughter of John B. Cooper and Mary Fordyce Cooper, she was born April 26, 1863, in Center Township, but spent most of her life in Wayne Township. In December, 1880, she was married to Peter Cole, whose death occurred May 21, 1938. Mrs. Cole was a member of the Kent Methodist Church at Brave. The following children survive: J. W. Cole of Bristoria; Mrs. H. W. Patterson, of Pursley; Mrs. B. R. Gump, Mrs. J. I. Kent, Mrs. Roy L. Wise, Mrs. G. B. Shultz, and W. O. Cole, all of Brave. There are 24 grandchildrenand five great-grandchildren. Mrs. Cole was the last of a famiy of four children.

Newspaper obituary - source unknown.

COLE - Funeral services for Mrs. Hannah Lee Cooper Cole, of Brave, will be held Tuesday afternoon, Dec. 26. Short services at the home of a daughter, Mrs. B. R. Gump, at one o'clock will be followed by services at 1:30 in the Kent Methodist Church with the Rev. G. D. Watts and Rev. Mr. Henthorne officiating. Burial will be in the Mt. Zion cemetery.

Newspaper death notice - source unknown

Children of HANNAH COOPER and PETER COLE are:

- i. ZELLA M. 12 COLE, b. 1891 1101; d. 1968 1101; m. BERT R. PATTERSON.
- ii. (DAUGHTER) COLE, m. H. W. PATTERSON.
- iii. (DAUGHTER) COLE, m. J. I. KENT.
- iv. (DAUGHTER) COLE, m. ROY L. WISE.
- v. (DAUGHTER) COLE, m. G. B. SHULTZ. vi. J. WINFIELD COLE, b. 1881<sup>1102</sup>; d. 1961<sup>1102</sup>; m. DORA?. vii. W. O. COLE, b. 1902<sup>1103</sup>; m. HARRIET M..
- **418.** EZEKIEL C.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD*<sup>10</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1860 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1104</sup>, and died 1926 in Isabella County, Michigan<sup>1104</sup>. He married FLORA B. ?.

Child of EZEKIEL FORDYCE and FLORA? is:

- i. FAY A. 12 FORDYCE, b. 1894 1104; d. 1936 1104.
- **419.** JESSE<sup>11</sup> COLE (NANCY JANE<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1878 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1105. He married EMMA GILBERT August 01, 1903 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1106, daughter of THOMAS GILBERT and ELIZABETH RUSH.

Children of JESSE COLE and EMMA GILBERT are:

- i. LAWRENCE<sup>12</sup> COLE, b. March 07, 1904, Oak Forest, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1107</sup>.
- ii. HARRY EDWIN COLE, b. January 16, 1907, Oak Forest, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1108.
- iii. PAUL COLE, b. June 15, 1910, Oak Forest, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1109.
- **420.** JESSE<sup>11</sup> WELLS (MARTHA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1875 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married IRENE KANE May 16, 1905 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 11110.

Children of JESSE WELLS and IRENE KANE are:

i. WALTER<sup>12</sup> WELLS, b. June 09, 1907, East Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1111</sup>.

- ii. ROSE WELLS, b. April 09, 1911, Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1112.
- **421.** JACOB<sup>11</sup> WELLS (*MARTHA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 24, 1875 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1113</sup>, and died May 06, 1945 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1113</sup>. He married OSA MCCLELLAND July 14, 1900 in Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1114</sup>, daughter of BENJAMIN MCCLELLAND and NANCY CARTER.

#### Children of JACOB WELLS and OSA McCLELLAND are:

- 714. i. ZELMA LEONA<sup>12</sup> WELLS, b. March 15, 1902, Harveys, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. LAURA M. WELLS, b. July 22, 1905, Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1115.
- 715. iii. AUDREY CECILLIAN WELLS, b. April 16, 1907, Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 1984, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. BENJAMIN WELLS, b. March 16, 1909, Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1116.
  - v. JOHN R. WELLS, b. April 09, 1913, Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1117</sup>.
- **422.** GEORGE W.<sup>11</sup> WELLS (*MARTHA*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 10, 1880 in Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1118</sup>, and died 1959. He married LAURA A. WILSON July 18, 1903 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1119</sup>, daughter of E. WILSON and EMMA FLOYD.

### Notes for LAURA A. WILSON:

Laura A. Wells, 92, of Pine Street, Jefferson, died at 2:05 p.m. Wednesday, January 12, 1978, in Greene County Memorial Hospital. She had been ill for one week.

She was born June 3, 1885, at Mannington, W. Va., a daughter of Em William and Emma Floyd Wilson. She was married July 19, 1903, to George Wells, who died in 1959.

Mrs. Wells was a housewife who lived in Jefferson since 1909. She was the oldest member of the Jefferson Methodist Church and the WSCS of the church.

Mrs. Wells was the last of her family.

Surviving are three daughters: Mrs. Margaret Davis, of Jefferson; Mrs. Grace Weaver, of Lexington, Ky; and Mrs. Robert (Virginia) Jackson, of Weston, W. Va.; Six grandchildre, 13 great-grandchildren, and eight great-great grandchildren.

Newspaper	obituary,	source	unknown
-----------	-----------	--------	---------

\_\_\_\_\_

Wells - Friends of Mrs. Laura A. Wells, of Pine Street, Jefferson, who died Wednesday, January 12, 1978, will be received from 2 to 9 p.m. Thursday and from 10 a.m. until 1 p.m., the hour of the service Friday, January 13 in the Frank J. Behm Funeral Home, Jefferson. Services in charge of the Rev. William Walker. Burial in Greene County Memorial Park.

Death Notice - source unknown

Children of GEORGE WELLS and LAURA WILSON are:

- i. MARGARET MARY<sup>12</sup> WELLS, b. January 13, 1904, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1120</sup>; m. ? DAVIS.
- ii. GRACE WELLS, m. ? WEAVER.
- iii. VIRGINIA WELLS, m. ROBERT JACKSON.
- **423.** HETTIE A.<sup>11</sup> COWELL (MARY<sup>10</sup> BOWEN, RACHEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Bef. 1852. She married Z. T. SHULTZ 1872<sup>1121</sup>, son of ELIJAH SHULTZ and RUTH BAILEY.

### Notes for Z. T. SHULTZ:

Z. T. SHULTZ, farmer and stock-grower, Kirby, Penn., was born in Whiteley Township, this county, July 20, 1848, and is a son of Elijah and Ruth A. (Bailey) Shultz, who were of German and English descent. His mother died in 1881. His father, now seventy-four years of age, is a resident of Waynesburg, Penn. The subject of our sketch was reared in Perry Township, where he has engaged in farming most of his life.

He received a common-school education, also attended Waynesburg College and subsequently taught for five years. His home farm contains one hundred and twenty-seven acres of well improved land. Mr. Shultz taught in this count, in Iowa, and West Virginia, but has devoted his time wholly to farming since 1872 - the year he was married. His wife was Miss Hettie A., daughter of Justus and Mary (Bowen) Cowell, and their children are Minnie M., Harmon R., Elijah F., Gurney W. and Harold L. Mr. and Mrs. Shultz are members of the Methodist Episcopal Church. In politics he is a Republican, and has served as a school director in his township.

History of Greene County, Samuel P, Bates, 1888, page 824

Children of HETTIE COWELL and Z. SHULTZ are:

- i. MINNIE M. 12 SHULTZ.
- ii. HARMON R. SHULTZ.
- iii. ELIJAH F. SHULTZ.
- iv. GURNEY W. SHULTZ.
- v. HAROLD L. SHULTZ.
- **424.** ELIZABETH RACHEL<sup>11</sup> BAILY (MARY<sup>10</sup> BOWEN, RACHEL<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 21, 1856 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1122,1123</sup>, and died August 01, 1884 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1124,1125,1126</sup>. She married WILLIAM C. FRY July 06, 1879 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1127</sup>, son of WILLIAM FRY and SUSANNAH STROSNIDER.

#### Notes for WILLIAM C. FRY:

W. C. FRY, farmer, Waynesburg, Greene County, Penn. - The subject of this sketch was born in June, 1847 on the farm where he resides In Center Township, Greene County, Penn. He is a son of WIlliam and Susannah (Strosnider) Fry, pioneers of the county. William Fry, Sr. was born June 9, 1808, and his wife in 1812. They were united in marriage in 1832 and have resided in this county all their lives. They are the parents of eleven children, nine of whom are living. W. C. is the sixth. He was united in marriage in April, 1878 with Lizzie R., the daughter of Abner M. Bailey. She was a native of Greene County born in 1857. To Mr. and Mrs. Fry were born two children - Alonzo B. and Lida B. Mrs. fry, who was a kind and affectionate wife and mother, departed this life August 1, 1884. Mr. Fry was reared on a farm and owns 120 acres of land in Center Township. In politics he is a Democrat, and belongs to the Christian Church.

Bates History of Greene County, 1888, Page 580

Children of ELIZABETH BAILY and WILLIAM FRY are:

- i. ALONZO B. <sup>12</sup> FRYE, b. February 12, 1880, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1127,1128</sup>; d. January 03, 1897, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1128,1129</sup>.
- 716. ii. LIDA FRYE, b. June 08, 1881, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **425.** ABNER J.<sup>11</sup> BAILY (*MARY*<sup>10</sup> *BOWEN*, *RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 03, 1859 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1130,1131</sup>, and died November 20, 1936 <sup>1132</sup>. He married MARTHA SHRIVER October 15, 1879 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1133</sup>, daughter of JACOB SHIVER and SARAH KENT.

Children of ABNER BAILY and MARTHA SHRIVER are:

- i. MARGARET<sup>12</sup> BAILY, b. March 30, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1133</sup>; d. April 03, 1882, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1133</sup>.
- ii. LUCY JANE BAILY, b. February 22, 1885, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania de 1947 in HAGAN JOHN, October 21, 1904 in HAGAN JOHN, Octob
- 717. iii. ELVA FRANKLIN BAILY, b. July 11, 1887, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 1968.
- **426.** ELVADOR B. <sup>11</sup> BAILY (MARY<sup>10</sup> BOWEN, RACHEL FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL MARTIN, HUGH ) was born January 05, 1867 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1136,1137, and died 1938 He married IDA E. KNIGHT January 24, 1889 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1139,1140, daughter of JOHN KNIGHT and SARAH FRYE.

Children of ELVADOR BAILY and IDA KNIGHT are:

- i. ABNER M. <sup>12</sup> BAILY, b. February 14, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1141</sup>; d. March 06, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1141</sup>.
- 718. ii. WILLIAM EWING BAILY, b. September 13, 1894, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1976.
- **427.** EDWIN RAE<sup>11</sup> BOWEN (*SAMUEL F.*<sup>10</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 10, 1885 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1142</sup>, and died January 22, 1949 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1142</sup>. He married (1) EVA PUGH April 11, 1906<sup>1142</sup>. He married (2) FLORA STELL BRUNER December 1912<sup>1143</sup>, daughter of JOSEPH BRUNER and MARY?

Child of EDWIN BOWEN and EVA PUGH is:

i. (CHILD)<sup>12</sup> BOWEN.

Child of EDWIN BOWEN and FLORA BRUNER is:

- 719. ii. FRANK RAE<sup>12</sup> BOWEN, b. April 10, 1914, Taylor County, Iowa; d. January 04, 1957, Colorado Springs, Colorado.
- **428.** HENRY JAMES <sup>11</sup> ZIMMERMAN (*ELIZABETH* <sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY* <sup>9</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born September 01, 1850 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died August 10, 1934. He married NANCY FULLER October 16, 1873 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1144</sup>, daughter of JOHN FULLER and EMILY PHILLIPS.

### Children of HENRY ZIMMERMAN and NANCY FULLER are:

- i. CARRIE CECILE<sup>12</sup> ZIMMERMAN, b. July 16, 1874, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 02, 1948, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. MELVIN R. ZIMMERMAN, b. April 07, 1877, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1145</sup>; d. November 14, 1963, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1145</sup>; m. LIDA STEPHENS, October 04, 1915, Smith Creek, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1146</sup>.
  - JOHN HARVEY ZIMMERMAN, b. August 10, 1878, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania;
     d. November 1962; m. NORMA M. LONG, December 25, 1909, Khedive, Greene County,
     Pennsylvania<sup>1147</sup>.
- 721. iv. ROSA BELLE ZIMMERMAN, b. July 31, 1881, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. December 14, 1967, Shepherdstown, West Virginia.
- 722. v. GOLDIE FERNE ZIMMERMAN, b. January 08, 1888, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 27, 1965, Carmichaels, Pennsylvania.
- **429.** Justus<sup>11</sup> Fuller (Mary<sup>10</sup> Fordyce, James Harvey<sup>9</sup>, John<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>).

### Child of JUSTUS FULLER is:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>12</sup> FULLER, b. January 26, 1895, Taylor County, Iowa.
- **430.** WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup> MYERS (*RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 02, 1868 in Washington county, Iowa<sup>1148</sup>, and died March 18, 1922 in Fort Scott, Kansas<sup>1148</sup>. He married MARGARET JANE MIDDLETON Bef. 1892 in ?.

# Children of WILLIAM MYERS and MARGARET MIDDLETON are:

- i. ETHEL PEARL<sup>12</sup> MYERS, b. June 06, 1892, Springfield, Missouri; d. April 19, 1956, Fort Scott, Kansas.
- 724. ii. EDNA MAY MYERS, b. July 07, 1893, Mountain View, Missouri; d. September 01, 1963, Prosser, Washington.
  - iii. JAMES MYERS, b. 1895, Mountain Grove, Missouri 1149; d. 1895, Mountain Grove, Missouri.
- 725. iv. JESSE EVANS MYERS, b. February 08, 1897, Mountain Grove, Missouri; d. January 22, 1971, Iola, Kansas
- v. LILLIAN ALICE MYERS, b. August 11, 1899; d. December 31, 1978, Arkansas City, Kansas.
  - vi. WILLIAM EARL MYERS, b. June 27, 1907, Fort Scott, Kansas 1149; d. January 14, 1908, Fort Scott, Kansas

**431.** LORA MAUD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JUSTUS G.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 15, 1865 in Iowa, and died February 20, 1910 in Nanton, Alberta, Canada. She married BERT MORRIS WILSON December 06, 1899 in Washington County, Iowa, son of WILLIAM WILSON and KEZIAH WOODWARD.

Children of LORA FORDYCE and BERT WILSON are:

- 727. i. EILEEN MAUDE<sup>12</sup> WILSON, b. August 26, 1901; d. 1971, Mason County, Washington.
  - ii. MADGE IRENE WILSON, m. HAROLD LEROY DUNWOODY.
- 728. iii. JAY FORDYCE WILSON.
- 729. iv. MAX MERWYN WILSON.
- **432.** GEORGE DENNY<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 18, 1869 in Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania, and died 1939 in Prosser, Washington. He married EVA (LAURA) MAPLE January 23, 1890 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1150</sup>, daughter of Alpheus Maple and Martha?

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and EVA MAPLE are:

- i. WALTER<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. December 1890, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania<sup>1151</sup>; m. VINA LYONS.
- ii. HARRY FORDYCE, b. December 1892, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania 1151; m. FLORENCE EBERS.
- 730. iii. EDITH FORDYCE, b. October 1897, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. LUCY A. FORDYCE, b. May 15, 1905, Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania 1152; d. January 1983, Washington; m. HOWARD STRADLING.
- **433.** CORA LEE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 19, 1871 in Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania, and died October 12, 1950 in Washington, Pennsylvania. She married LINDSEY MCCLELLAND HICKMAN December 26, 1894 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1153</sup>, son of GILMAN HICKMAN and PHEBE ?.

Children of CORA FORDYCE and LINDSEY HICKMAN are:

- i. ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> HICKMAN.
- ii. FLOYD HICKMAN, d. July 1918, France.
- 731. iii. Frank Hickman, b. Aft. 1898.
- iv. CLARENCE GILMAN HICKMAN, b. April 22, 1898, Millsboro, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. August 14, 1970, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - v. PAUL HICKMAN, b. Aft. 1899.
  - vi. FAYE HICKMAN, b. August 28, 1900; d. February 1973, Pennsylvania; m. GLENN BREWER.
  - vii. HELEN HICKMAN, b. August 25, 1909; d. June 05, 1993; m. ? SEAMAN.
- **434.** JOHN MORTON<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 13, 1873 in Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania, and died December 13, 1949. He married BERTHA CELIA APT August 19, 1895, daughter of CHARLES APT and CELIA MILLER.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and BERTHA APT are:

- 733. i. CHARLES WILBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. February 27, 1896; d. December 1976, Arizona.
- 734. ii. CHRISTIAN HAROLD FORDYCE, b. February 01, 1899; d. September 1982, Illinois.
- 735. iii. RUTH CELIA FORDYCE, b. September 12, 1902, Henderson County, Illinois; d. December 04, 1993, Peoria, Illinois.
  - iv. RAYMOND MORTON FORDYCE, b. February 19, 1905, Henderson County, Illinois; d. August 1973, Illinois; m. (1) GLADYS RUST; m. (2) CLARA P. MEACHAM.
  - v. CAROLYN MARIE FORDYCE, b. February 01, 1907, Henderson County, Illinois; m. EDWARD LAWRENCE ATKINS.
- **435.** GEORGE<sup>11</sup> MCCOY (MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE, NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1847 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died August 02, 1942 in El Cajon, California. He married MARY CRAWFORD.

Children of GEORGE MCCOY and MARY CRAWFORD are:

i. ROSE<sup>12</sup> MCCOY.

- ii. MAUDE MCCOY.
- iii. MARY MCCOY.
- **436.** MARGARET<sup>11</sup> MCCOY (MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE, NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 04, 1854 in Byesville, Ohio, and died August 08, 1949 in Byesville, Ohio. She married WILLIAM CRAIG June 04, 1877 in Guernsey County, Ohio, son of WILLIAM CRAIG and MARY MURPHY.

Children of MARGARET McCoy and WILLIAM CRAIG are:

- MARY ROSE<sup>12</sup> CRAIG, b. April 12, 1878, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. June 28, 1893, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- EDITH ARA LOU CRAIG, b. August 21, 1879, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. March 10, 1958, Cambridge, Ohio; m. ELMER E. WILSON, 1902.
- iii. WILLIAM CHRISTY CRAIG, b. December 29, 1881, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. Aft. 1948; m. ROSALIE WENGER, June 14, 1911, Guernsey County, Ohio.
- iv. WALTER ALEXANDER CRAIG, b. April 06, 1884, Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>1154</sup>; d. December 1967, Saint Louis, Missouri<sup>1154</sup>; m. STELLA THARPE, May 06, 1908, Saint Louis, Missouri.
- v. PERRY FRANCIS CRAIG, b. February 02, 1886, Cambridge, Ohio; d. September 08, 1973, Saint Louis, Missouri.
  - vi. GEORGE CRAIG, b. December 11, 1889, Byesville, Ohio; d. July 10, 1973, Cambridge, Ohio; m. EMILY STARK.
  - vii. RUTH CRAIG, b. 1897; d. 1944.
- **437.** JAMES<sup>11</sup> MCCOY (MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE, NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1858 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died in Florida. He married CLARA LINDSAY.

Child of JAMES McCoy and CLARA LINDSAY is:

- i. BESSIE<sup>12</sup> MCCOY.
- **438.** MARY ELLEN<sup>11</sup> SMITH (*ELIZA ANN*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 08, 1855 in Pennsylvania <sup>1155,1156</sup>, and died August 11, 1934 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1156</sup>. She married SAMUEL MILLIKEN Abt. 1875, son of JONAS MILLIKEN and ELIZABETH HUGHES.

Children of MARY SMITH and SAMUEL MILLIKEN are:

- i. LORENZO<sup>12</sup> MILLIKEN, b. Abt. 1878; m. MARGARET S. WILLISON, September 11, 1901, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1157</sup>.
- ii. WILLIAM MILLIKEN, b. September 1879.
- 737. iii. HIRAM EDISON MILLIKEN, b. December 13, 1883, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1961.
- **439.** MARGARET ZELMA<sup>11</sup> SMITH (*ELIZA ANN*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 02, 1859<sup>1158</sup>. She married S. K. WHITE<sup>1158</sup> July 04, 1883 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1158</sup>, son of ISAAC WHITE and LYDIA TUSTIN.

Children of MARGARET SMITH and S. WHITE are:

- i. LEE T.<sup>12</sup> WHITE, b. July 07, 1887<sup>1158</sup>.
- ii. BESSIE M. WHITE, b. May 16, 1890<sup>1158</sup>.
- **440.** JOSEPH BENSON<sup>11</sup> SMITH (*ELIZA ANN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 18, 1868 in White Cottage, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1158,1159</sup>, and died 1939<sup>1160</sup>. He married MARY AVELINE CLOVIS June 08, 1889 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1161,1162</sup>, daughter of MARION CLOVIS and SARAH EAKIN.*

Children of JOSEPH SMITH and MARY CLOVIS are:

- i. LENA ELIZA<sup>12</sup> SMITH, b. April 18, 1893, Davis County, Missouri<sup>1163,1164</sup>.
- ii. CARL CLOVIS SMITH, b. December 04, 1894, White Cottage, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1165,1166; d. 1939 1167.

**441.** Charles H. 11 Church (*Elizabeth* 10 Fordyce, Corbly, John, Samuel, Hugh, Peter, John, A, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 02, 1872 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1168,1169</sup>, and died June 06, 1947 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania 1169. He married HATTIE LIGHTNER February 09, 1900 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania<sup>1170</sup>, daughter of Peter Lightner and Mary Brooks.

Children of CHARLES CHURCH and HATTIE LIGHTNER are:

- i. NELLIE FAYETTE<sup>12</sup> CHURCH, b. July 25, 1901; d. February 1980.
- ii. CLARA LILLIAN CHURCH, b. February 13, 1903, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. April 14, 1976, 739. Springfield, Virginia.
  - iii. JEANNETTE CHURCH, m. FRED J. GILLOGLY.
- **442.** CLARA MAY<sup>11</sup> CHURCH (ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 23, 1875 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1170,1171, and died September 01, 1900 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1172,1173. She married ALBERT T. ADAMSON, son of CYRUS ADAMSON and ESTHER HOGE.

Child of CLARA CHURCH and ALBERT ADAMSON is:

- i. CHARLES RUSSELL<sup>12</sup> ADAMSON, b. January 11, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1174</sup>; d. August 1962, Missouri<sup>1175</sup>.
- **443.** MARY L. 11 FORDYCE (GARRARD 10, CORBLY 9, JOHN 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3. MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 26, 1865 in near Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married JOSEPH WARREN CAMP December 18, 1889 in Ancona, Illinois.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and JOSEPH CAMP are:

- i. MYRA E. 12 CAMP, b. December 01, 1890, Riggston, Illinois; d. May 1973, Illinois. 740.
- ii. WARREN FORDYCE CAMP, b. October 11, 1894, Riggston, Illinois; d. June 06, 1960, Streator, Illinois.
- **444.** Frank H. 11 Fordyce (Garrard 10, Corbly 9, John 8, Samuel 7, Hugh 6, Peter 5, John 4, Samuel 3, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 23, 1869 in Ancona, Illinois, and died 1935 in Emmetsburg, Iowa. He married IRENE BROCK September 12, 1896.

Children of Frank Fordyce and Irene Brock are:

- i.  $RUSSEL^{12}$  FORDYCE, b. 1900; d. 1936; m. CONNIE HAINS.
- RAYMOND GARRARD FORDYCE, b. June 12, 1904, Emmetsburg, Iowa; d. November 1970, Washington 1175; m. (1) EDNA LARSON, January 01, 1927; m. (2) LILLIAN PFALTNER, February 1941.
- iii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, b. 1900; d. 1900.
- 742. iv. HARRY FORDYCE, b. April 02, 1907, Emmetsburg, Iowa; d. March 1975, Minnesota.
- **445.** SARAH E.<sup>11</sup> SMITH (MARY<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 19, 1862 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1176</sup>. She married PORTER LOUGH January 01, 1881 in White Cottage, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1176, son of JACOB LOUGH and ELIZA PORTER.

Children of SARAH SMITH and PORTER LOUGH are:

- i. LENA MAY<sup>12</sup> LOUGH, b. May 26, 1882<sup>1176</sup>; d. April 09, 1884<sup>1176</sup>.
   ii. WILLIAM C. LOUGH, b. February 23, 1885<sup>1176</sup>; d. February 1965<sup>1177</sup>.
   iii. CHARLES M. LOUGH, b. October 11, 1886<sup>1178</sup>.
- **446.** EDWARD CLYDE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (JOAB BAILY<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 23, 1875 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1179,1180</sup>, and died December 25, 1934 in Pine Bank, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1181</sup>. He married ELLA KENT August 09, 1905 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1182</sup>, daughter of INGHRAM KENT and SARAH THOMAS.

Children of EDWARD FORDYCE and ELLA KENT are:

- 743. i. CONRAD KENT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. April 28, 1907, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 26, 1968, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- ji. JOSEPH INGHRAM FORDYCE, b. May 02, 1910, Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 1975, Michigan.
- **447.** HOMER C.<sup>11</sup> RICE (HENRIETTA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1869 in Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1183</sup>, and died 1919<sup>1183</sup>. He married ELIZABETH BRADDOCK September 08, 1897 in Harveys, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1184</sup>, daughter of NEWTON BRADDOCK and JANE?

Children of HOMER RICE and ELIZABETH BRADDOCK are:

- i. MILDRED P. 12 RICE, b. October 31, 1899, Springhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1185.
- ii. MARGARET H. RICE, b. June 18, 1906, Springhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1186.
- iii. RUTH RICE, b. April 21, 1912, Springhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1187.
- **448.** James Madison<sup>11</sup> Lewis (*Jane*<sup>10</sup> *Fordyce*, *Corbly*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1870. He married Harriet May Fordyce December 30, 1893 in White Cottage, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1188</sup>, daughter of Homer Fordyce and Elizabeth Huffman.

Children of JAMES LEWIS and HARRIET FORDYCE are:

 MARGARET<sup>12</sup> LEWIS, b. June 19, 1910, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. June 21, 1999, Washington, Pennsylvania; m. ? MCGINTY.

Notes for MARGARET LEWIS: Margaret L. McGinty

44-year area elementary school teacher

Margaret Lewis McGinty, 88, of Presbyterian Senior Care, Washington, formerly of 680 Summerlea Avenue, Washington, died Monday, June 21, 1999, in Presbyterian Medical Center, Washington.

She was born June 29, 1910, in Waynesburg, a daughter of James Madison and Haddie Fordyce Lewis.

Mrs. McGinty was a member of First Lutheran Church of Washington.

She taught elementary school for 44 years in the Washington and Trinity Area schools.

Mrs. McGinty was an active member of the Business and Professional Women and a former regent of Washington County Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution.

Surviving are several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are two sisters, Loretta L. Stewart and Mary Walter; and two brothers, James B. Lewis and Hallie Lewis.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Tuesday, June 22, 1999

- ii. LORETTA LEWIS, m. ? STEWART.
- iii. MARY LEWIS, m. ? WALTER.
- iv. JAMES B. LEWIS.
- v. HALLIE LEWIS.
- **449.** Harriet May<sup>11</sup> Fordyce (*Homer Corbly*<sup>10</sup>, *Corbly*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1875<sup>1189</sup>. She married James Madison Lewis December 30, 1893 in White Cottage, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1190</sup>, son of William Huffman and Jane Fordyce.

Children of HARRIET FORDYCE and JAMES LEWIS are:

 MARGARET<sup>12</sup> LEWIS, b. June 19, 1910, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. June 21, 1999, Washington, Pennsylvania; m. ? MCGINTY. Notes for MARGARET LEWIS: Margaret L. McGinty

44-year area elementary school teacher

Margaret Lewis McGinty, 88, of Presbyterian Senior Care, Washington, formerly of 680 Summerlea Avenue, Washington, died Monday, June 21, 1999, in Presbyterian Medical Center, Washington.

She was born June 29, 1910, in Waynesburg, a daughter of James Madison and Haddie Fordyce Lewis.

Mrs. McGinty was a member of First Lutheran Church of Washington.

She taught elementary school for 44 years in the Washington and Trinity Area schools.

Mrs. McGinty was an active member of the Business and Professional Women and a former regent of Washington County Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution.

Surviving are several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are two sisters, Loretta L. Stewart and Mary Walter; and two brothers, James B. Lewis and Hallie Lewis.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Tuesday, June 22, 1999

- ii. LORETTA LEWIS, m. ? STEWART.
- iii. MARY LEWIS, m. ? WALTER.
- iv. JAMES B. LEWIS.
- v. HALLIE LEWIS.

**450.** JOHN RISON<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL WESLEY<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1869, and died 1939. He married LILLIAN POWELL.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and LILLIAN POWELL are:

- i. CLIFTON POWELL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 15, 1901<sup>1191</sup>; d. December 1982, Missouri<sup>1191</sup>; m. NANCY HIGGINSON HITCH.
- ii. JOHN RISON FORDYCE, b. December 05, 1903<sup>1191</sup>; d. May 1943<sup>1191</sup>.
- iii. EDWARD WINFIELD FORDYCE, b. 1909.

**451.** ARLEIGH JACOB<sup>11</sup> MURDOCK (*ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 24, 1883 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1192</sup>, and died January 15, 1977 in Monongahela, Pennsylvania<sup>1192</sup>. He married GOLDIE FERNE ZIMMERMAN October 15, 1915 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1193</sup>, daughter of HENRY ZIMMERMAN and NANCY FULLER.

Notes for Arleigh Jacob Murdock:

Arleigh J. Moredock, 93, of 808 Sampson Street, Monongahela, died at 2 a.m. Saturday, January 15, 1977, in the Heaven Crest Nursing Home, Monongahela. He had been in poor health for the past several months.

Mr. Moredock was born December 24, 1883, in Whiteley Township, Greene County, a son of the late Joseph and Elizabeth Fordyce Moredock.

He was married on October 15, 1915 to Goldie Zimmerman Moredock, who died February 27, 1965.

He had been a farmer and stock raiser for most of his life and had lived at Greensboro Star Route. He was a member of the Fordyce Methodist Church and attended the Waynesburg Business College.

Surviving are a daughter, Mrs. James (Helen) Meighen with whom he made his home; four grandchildren, Mrs. Nancy Beil of Hilton Head Island, S. C., Mrs. Mary Carnes of Hudson, Ohio, John Ross and Helen Marie Meighen, both at home; and three great grandchildren, three nieces and three nephews.

A brother, Harry, is deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of ARLEIGH MURDOCK and GOLDIE ZIMMERMAN is:

745. i. HELEN<sup>12</sup> MURDOCK.

**452.** LENA MARIE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*VINCENT LONG*<sup>10</sup>, *ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1194</sup> was born May 14, 1897 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1195</sup>, and died Bef. 1971. She married MARK LUCAS DONHAM August 16, 1923 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1196</sup>, son of LOUIS DONHAM and MARTHA LUCAS.

### Child of Lena Fordyce and Mark Donham is:

 MARK F.<sup>12</sup> DONHAM, b. February 02, 1925, Carmichaels, Pennsylvania; d. May 26, 1978, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for MARK F. DONHAM:

Mark F. Donham, 53, Greensboro Star Route, Waynesburg, died at his home of an apparent heart attack at 10 a.m. Friday, May 26, 1978.

A son of the late Mark L. and Marie Fordyce Donham, he was born on February 2, 1925, at Carmichael and resided virtually all of his life in the Fordyce area, where he was a farmer and stockraiser. He never married.

Mr. Donham was a graduate of Mapletown High School and a former Republican committeeman in Greene Township. He was a member of the Fordyce United Methodist Church, where he served as curch treasurer.

He had no brothers or sisters and is survived by several cousins.

Obituary - Waynesburg Republican, date unknown.

**453.** MAME<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married RIDGE R. WOOLWAY.

Child of MAME FORDYCE and RIDGE WOOLWAY is:

- i. MARTHA<sup>12</sup> WOOLWAY, m. WILLIAM SWINBANKS.
- **454.** HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 08, 1865 in Eldon, Ohio, and died August 23, 1924 in Columbus, Ohio. He married LEAFY INEZ HENDERSON December 24, 1890 in Newark, Ohio, daughter of WASHINGTON HENDERSON and SARAH WINN.

Children of HARRY FORDYCE and LEAFY HENDERSON are:

- i. HOWARD DAVID<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 29, 1891, Newark, Ohio; d. February 16, 1963, Columbus, Ohio.
- 747. ii. WELLINGTON GUILD FORDYCE, b. November 29, 1902, Newark, Ohio; d. May 11, 1959, Euclid, Ohio.
- **455.** IDA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 20, 1870 in Millwood Township, Guernsey County, Ohio, and died February 1936. She married SAM HISKEY.

Children of IDA FORDYCE and SAM HISKEY are:

- i. PAUL<sup>12</sup> HISKEY.
- ii. JOHN HISKEY.

**456.** JOHN NORVAL<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN N*.<sup>10</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 12, 1871 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>1197</sup>. He married HUGHEHNA M. McDonald October 05, 1896 in Murray Springs, Sherman County, Oregon<sup>1197</sup>.

Child of JOHN FORDYCE and HUGHEHNA McDonald is:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. July 14, 1897, The Dalles, Oregon<sup>1197</sup>.
- **457.** MARY GLADYS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*MELVILLE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 23, 1892 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>1197</sup>, and died in Cleveland, Ohio. She married THOMAS EDWARD ALEXANDER July 25, 1918 in Cambridge, Ohio.

Children of Mary Fordyce and Thomas Alexander are:

- i. THOMAS EDWARD<sup>12</sup> ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1918.
- 748. ii. WILLIAM CHARLES ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1918.
- 749. iii. MELVILLE FORDYCE ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1918.
- **458.** BERTHA MARGUERITE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*MELVILLE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 03, 1894 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>1197</sup>, and died May 1983 in Cambridge, Ohio<sup>1198</sup>. She married BRODIE GLENROY SECREST January 20, 1923 in Cambridge, Ohio.

Child of BERTHA FORDYCE and BRODIE SECREST is:

- 750. i. Brodie Glenroy<sup>12</sup> Secrest
- **459.** MELVILLE JOHN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*MELVILLE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1199</sup> was born July 26, 1898 in Cambridge, Ohio, and died January 09, 1977 in Cambridge, Ohio. He married (1) MARGARET ANNE WEIGELT Aft. 1911. He married (2) MARGARET ELIZABETH LIKES July 03, 1936 in St. Mary's, West Virginia, daughter of CHARLES LIKES and LIDA JONES.

Children of MELVILLE FORDYCE and MARGARET LIKES are:

- 751. i. MELVILLE CHARLES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE
  - ii. JON BERNARD FORDYCE, m. CHARLOTTE JEAN MCKIM, Aft. 1952.
- **460.** JOHN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ARTHUR BONAR*<sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M*.<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 24, 1867 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1200</sup>, and died November 14, 1958 in Taylor County, Iowa <sup>1200</sup>. He married MARY LOUVADE RINEHART September 02, 1913 in Freeport, Illinois <sup>1200</sup>, daughter of A. RINEHART and MARIA BOWERS.

Child of JOHN FORDYCE and MARY RINEHART is:

- i. JOHN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. August 13, 1916, near Platteville, Iowa<sup>1201</sup>; d. November 20, 1967, Des Moines, Iowa<sup>1201</sup>.
- **461.** FERN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*ARTHUR BONAR*<sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 03, 1876 in near Platteville, Iowa<sup>1202</sup>, and died February 05, 1966 in Moount Ayr, Iowa<sup>1202</sup>. She married MELBON ROSCOE BRANT 1907 in Wichita, Kansas<sup>1202</sup>.

Child of Fern Fordyce and Melbon Brant is:

- i. Melbon Roscoe  $^{12}$ Brant, b. August 14, 1908, Taylor County, Iowa  $^{I203};$ d. July 11, 1976, Mount Ayr, Iowa  $^{I203}.$
- **462.** CORBLEY V. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*LEROY C*. <sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M*. <sup>9</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born July 17, 1873 in Taylor County, Iowa <sup>1204</sup>, and died July 31, 1933 in Taylor County, Iowa <sup>1204</sup>. He married AUSTA FIDELLA DAVIDSON 1897, daughter of MORDECAI DAVIDSON and MARY ?.

Children of CORBLEY FORDYCE and AUSTA DAVIDSON are:

LEROY ALLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, b. October 04, 1898, Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1205</sup>; d. February 09, 1967<sup>1205</sup>;
 m. BEULAH MARIE FORD, August 24, 1922<sup>1205</sup>.

- GARLAND SYLVIA FORDYCE, b. January 26, 1911, Taylor County, Iowa; d. June 02, 1960, Des Moines, Iowa.
  - iii. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, b. January 1914, Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1206</sup>.
  - iv. (CHILD) FORDYCE.

**463.** BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLEY G.*<sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 19, 1882 in Iowa, and died May 1971 in Pennsylvania. She married CHARLES M. EVANS December 01, 1903 in Carmichaels, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1207</sup>, son of BENJAMIN EVANS and SARAH CLAWSON.

Child of Belle Fordyce and Charles Evans is:

753. i. BRICE FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> EVANS, b. December 02, 1913.

**464.** NELLIE M.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (*CORBLEY G.*<sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 08, 1887 in near Hawleyville Iowa<sup>1208</sup>, and died June 13, 1944<sup>1209</sup>. She married GEORGE BURNETTE February 02, 1916.

Child of Nellie Fordyce and George Burnette is:

754. i. EARLE F. 12 BURNETTE

**465.** HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1210</sup> was born June 21, 1879 in Conway, Iowa<sup>1210</sup>, and died February 14, 1939 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1210</sup>. He married LEONA GRAYCE SCOTT<sup>1210</sup> May 17, 1904 in Creston, Iowa<sup>1210</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM SCOTT and NANCY STARR.

### Notes for HERMAN DUNNING FORDYCE:

Herman and his family lived in Iowa, Missouri, Idaho, Oregon, and Washington. Most of his life he was a salesman in the clothing business; later in life he became an insurance salesman.

# Children of HERMAN FORDYCE and LEONA SCOTT are:

i. JOHN PHILLIP<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE<sup>1210</sup>, b. February 28, 1905, Eldon, Missouri<sup>1210</sup>; d. January 13, 1994, Fayetteville, Arkansas<sup>1210</sup>; m. (1) PAULINE KAUFER<sup>1210</sup>, 1932, Aberdeen, Washington<sup>1210</sup>; m. (2) LOIS SMITH<sup>1210</sup>, 1947, Seattle Washington<sup>1210</sup>.

### Notes for JOHN PHILLIP FORDYCE:

Phillip accidently shot his younger brother Cecil. It wasn't his fault, but he blamed himself. His dad had given him a 22 rifle, but hadn't shown him how to handle it safely. He didn't realize it was loaded.

He had no children. In fact, he refused to have children, which is why his first wife divorced him. She wanted children, and he refused to have any. He didn't want to bring any children into the world just so that they could die in war.

He was very intelligent, and was mostly self taught as an engineer. He was a renowned as an expert on roadbed construction, and he travelled all over the world as a consultant.

Jean said they didn't agree on much politically. I took that to mean that Phillip was liberal while Jean is conservative.

ii. HERMAN CECIL FORDYCE  $^{l210}$ , b. August 01, 1906, Eldon, Missouri  $^{l210}$ ; d. November 21, 1918, Burley, Idaho  $^{l210}$ .

#### Notes for HERMAN CECIL FORDYCE:

Herman had bought Phillip a .22 rifle and they used to go out and shoot it. On the fateful day, the boys were running around the house like boys will do, and Leona got fed up with them, and sent them outside so that she could clean the house in peace. Phillip pointed the gun at Cecil, said, "Bang, your dead." and pulled the trigger. He thought the gun would go click, but it went bang! Leona heard the shot and went running out, but there was nothing that could be done; Cecil was dead.

Cecil had red hair, and although he was the second oldest, was kind of the leader. He stuck up for his brothers. If there were any trouble between them and someone else, he went to make sure it wouldn't happen again.

 PAUL DUNNING FORDYCE<sup>1210</sup>, b. November 11, 1908, Eldon, Missouri<sup>1210</sup>; d. June 18, 1918, Burley, Idaho<sup>1210</sup>.

## Notes for PAUL DUNNING FORDYCE:

The family's regular doctor was unavailable when Paul became sick because he was off delivering a baby. The young doctor they got was incompetent, and he misdiagnosed Paul and gave in him a medicine that exacerbated the problem, which was appendicitis. By the time his regular doctor saw him it was too late. He took one look at him, and said there was nothing that could be done and he would be dead soon, and he was.

- 755. iv. ROBERT BENSON FORDYCE, b. November 15, 1911, Eldon, Missouri; d. August 19, 1989, Burlington, Washington.
  - v. MARIAN MARGARET FORDYCE<sup>1210</sup>, b. September 15, 1913, Eldon, Missouri<sup>1210</sup>; d. December 17, 1983, Burlington, Washington<sup>1210</sup>; m. ROBERT JONES FARGO<sup>1210,1211</sup>, August 24, 1961, Seattle, Washington<sup>1212</sup>.

Marriage Notes for MARIAN FORDYCE and ROBERT FARGO: They were married, divorced, and then remarried in 1961.

756. vi. JEAN LOUIS FORDYCE, b. June 17, 1921, Twin Falls, Idaho.

**466.** MARGARET MAY<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE (HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1213</sup> was born April 13, 1885 in Bedford, Iowa<sup>1213</sup>, and died October 14, 1946 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1213</sup>. She married JOHN NELSON TODD<sup>1213,1214</sup> December 21, 1912 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1215</sup>.

Children of MARGARET FORDYCE and JOHN TODD are:

 M. RUTH<sup>12</sup> TODD<sup>1216</sup>, b. October 22, 1913, Mercer Island, Seattle, Washington<sup>1216</sup>; d. August 19, 1984, Martha's Vineyard, Massachusetts<sup>1216</sup>.

Notes for M. RUTH TODD:

Dates for my mother (Margaret May Fordyce Todd)

b. April 13, 1884 in Bedford, Iowa m. Dec. 21, 1912 in Seattle d. Oct. 14, 1946 in Seattle

Hazlett Chamberlin Fordyce

b. 1851 in Penns.m. July 3, 1878 in Taylor Co., Iowad. Apr. 23, 1923 in Seattlehe was son of Benson Fordyce and Maria Nichols

Benson Fordyce

b. Dec. 21, 1816 in Green Co., Penns.
m. (1) Maria Nichols Apr. 28, 1838 in Green Co., Penns. they had 6 sons and 3 daughters
m. (2) Mrs. Frances A. Dale Apr. 25, 1873
d. Sept. 14, 1895 at Bedford Iowa

Maria Nichols

d. March 25, 1865 in Green Co., Penns.

Vineyard Gazette, Martha's Vineyard, Mass. Friday, August 24, 1984

#### M. Ruth Todd Was Research Scientist

Miss M. Ruth Todd of Vineyard Haven died on Sunday, August 19, at the Martha's Vineyard Hospital. She will be thought of by the Vineyard community as a soft spoken, sincere individual who will be long remembered for her keen interest in many charitable and artistic activities. There seemed to be no limit to her concern for the Island's welfare.

M. Ruth Todd, oldest of five children of John Nelson and Margaret Fordyce Todd, was born on Oct. 22, 1913. Her primary education was in a one-room school on Mercer Island plus a short stay in Gering Nebr. When the family returned to Mercer Island, she attended high school in Seattle. She obtained a B.S. and M.S. in geology at the University of Washington, and in 1938-39 she held a teaching fellowship at Mt. Holyoke.

Her studies of foraminifera began in 1940 as a research assistant to Joseph A. Cushman at the former Cushman Laboratory for the Foraminiferal Research in Sharon, where she remained until 1950. Following the death of Dr. Cushman and the consequent transfer of his laboratory to the U.S. National Museum of Natural History in Washington D.C., Ruth continued her studies of foraminifera at the museum as a research geologist in the paleontology and stratigraphy branch of the U.S. Geological Survey. The Cushman Library continued to grow under her supervision, and she worked closely with the museum curators on the expanding Cushman Collection. As a consequence of this she was appointed as a research associate in the department of paleobiology at the Smithsonian Institution by Secretary S. Dilion Ripley. This appointment continued until her death.

The year after her retirement in 1973 she and Doris Low moved to the Island and made space for a comfortable and efficient laboratory at their home on Daggert avenue extension in Vineyard Haven where she continued research affinities with Washington. One of her joys in living in this area has been the convenience of going to Woods Hole to use the Marine Biological Laboratory library and to consult colleagues in the U.S. Geological Survey's Marine Geology Branch and the Woods Hole Oceanographic institution.

Her specialty was microscopic organisms called foraminifers which live in modern oceans and are also found as fossils, making them excremely useful tools in paleoecology, and stratigraphic interpretation. It delighted her to share her knowledge and she has had several groups visit her lab for informal tours. In the past year she gave short talks to local science teachers as well as to a science class at the Martha's Vineyard Regional High School.

A 1961 publication by Ruth and Doris on the Near-shore Foramifera of Martha's Vineyard Island, Massachusetts became a foundation for their report, "Marine flora and fauna of the northeastern United States. Protozoa: Sacreodina: benthic Foraminifera." NOAA Report, National Marine Fisheries Circular 439, in 1981. Ruth's extensive bibliography covers many areas of the world, including the tropical Pacific, Caribbean, Arctic Ocean and Gulf of Alaska, as well as other locations in the United States.

In addition to being a Fellow of the Geological Society of America, she had membership in the Paleontological Society, Washington Academy of Science, and Sigma Xi. She was the secretary treasurer of the Cushman Foundation for Foraminiferal Research in its formative years, 1950-54, as well as being a fellow and honorary director since then. She was one of the first two recipients of the Joseph A. Cushman Award for Excellence in Foraminiferal Research in 1980, and received the Meritorious Services Award of the Department of the Interior in 1974. The Journal of Peleontology awarded her and a co-author, Paul Blackmon, the 1959 Best Paper Award for their work on the mineralogy of foraminiferal shells.

She is survived by two sisters, Ella May Haar of Long Beach, Washington, and Harriet Wood of Seoul, Korea, as well as many nieces and nephews.

A memorial service will be held in Union Chapel at the head of Circuit avenue, Oak Bluffs at 1:30 p.m. on Saturday, August 25, with Dr. Emory S. Bucke and the Rev. James C. Martin officiating. Interrment will be private at a later date. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to the Martha's Vineyard Hospital Sustaining Fund, Union Chapel or a charity of your choice.

- ii. JOHN TODD, b. Aft. July 1914; d. Bef. August 1984.
   iii. ELLA MAY TODD. d. Aft. August 1984; m. ? HAAR.
- iv. HARRIET TODD<sup>1217</sup>, d. Aft. August 1984; m. ? WOOD<sup>1217</sup>.

### Generation No. 6

**467.** MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY (MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1864 in North Manchester, Indiana<sup>1218</sup>, and died March 01, 1941 in Battle Creek, Michigan<sup>1219</sup>. She married (1) M. WYLAND. She married (2) DAVID F. MARION FINTON May 20, 1886 in Kosciusko County, Indiana 1220, son of HIRAM FINTON and PRISCILLA BENNETT.

Children of MARGARET STRIEBY and DAVID FINTON are:

- i. HIRAM ELMER<sup>13</sup> FINTON, b. September 16, 1887, Canton, Ohio; d. June 21, 1941, Battle Creek, 757. Michigan.
- 758. ii. HOMER FRANCIS FINTON, b. September 17, 1889, Pierceton, Indiana; d. May 19, 1952.
- 759. iii. EDITH MABEL FINTON, b. January 24, 1892, Pierceton, Indiana; d. April 1982, Marion, Indiana.
- 760. MYRTLE MELROSE FINTON, b. July 26, 1894, Iowa.
- HAZEL EVA FINTON, b. September 17, 1898, Warsaw, Indiana; d. June 04, 1966, Battle Creek, 761. Michigan.
- ALBERT WARREN FINTON, b. August 31, 1901, Wooster, Indiana; d. January 1974, Lake County, 762. Indiana.
- VERNAH MARIE FINTON, b. January 04, 1906, Marion, Indiana; d. December 17, 1961, Battle Creek, 763. Michigan.

**468.** ULYSSES GRANT<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY (MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 03, 1869 in North Webster, Indiana<sup>1221</sup>, and died June 22, 1946 in St. Joseph's County Infirmary, South Bend, Indiana 1222. He married (1) NELLIE VanTassel June 10, 1893 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>1223</sup>, daughter of Rufus VanTassel and Lorena SMITH. He married (2) HANNAH McCoy November 19, 1901 in Columbia City, Indiana 1224, daughter of DAVID McCoy and MISNIER WALKER.

### Notes for ULYSSES GRANT STRIEBY:

Grant Strieby of Columbia City came over to this place for the purpose of attending the funeral of Schuyler Wolford which took place Thursday, and who was a brother-in-law of the deceased. Mr. Strieby is a son of the late WIlliam Strieby who died some 20 years since and was a member of the well-known pioneer family of that region. Mr. Strieby gave us a brief visit while in town. (Northern Indianian, February 5, 1903)

This afternoon at the M.E. parsonage, Dr. J.B. Ford, pastor, officiating, Grant Strieby and Mrs. Hannah Helsel, were united in marriage. The commwercial extends to Mr. and Mrs. Strieby its warmest congratulations and hopes trhat unmeasured happiness, health and prosperity may be meeted out to them all through a long life which we hope will be vouchsafed to them. (Columbia City Weekly Commercial, November 20, 1901)

\_\_\_\_\_

When a pantless pant hunter panting pants, He seeks for the best that the pant maker grants, But never is satisfied until he emplants, Himself in a pair of my tailor made pants. Strieby, the tailor

(Ad in the Columbia City Weekly Commercial, November 20, 1901)

# Grant A. Strieby

Grant A. Strieby, aged 74, of the St. Joseph county infirmary, died there Saturday morning. He was born in Pierceton, Ind., in 1872. He had been a tailor by trade. His wife preceded him in death. He leaves no relatives. He was a member of St. Joseph Catholic church and of its Holy Name society. The rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. Monday in the Hickey funeral home, where friends will be received after noon Monday. The funeral will take place at 9 a.m. Tuesday in St. Joseph church with Rev. Wendell P. Corcoran, C.S.C., pastor singing the mass.

(South Bend Tribune, June 23, 1946)

### Notes for NELLIE VANTASSEL:

Mrs. Grant Strieby died at her home on West Market St. Thursday forenoon. The deceased was 25 years old and had been a resident of this city about two months. Death was due to consumption. She leaves a husband and two small children and a mother to mourn her loss. The remains will be taken to Pierceton Saturday for interment.

Columbia City Post, November 14, 1900

Notes for HANNAH MCCOY:

MRS STRIEBY DIES AT HOME OF DAUGHTER

Death of Former Local Woman Occurs at Elkhart

Mrs. Hannah Strieby, 76, resident of Coumbia City at one time, died at 12:30 a.m. today at the home of her daughter, Mrs. Edward Thomas, 123 Marine Avenue, Elkhart, following a long illness.

Mrs. Strieby was a daughter of David and Misnier Walker McCoy and was born in Whitley County June 6, 1868. She was a resident of South Bend for a number of years. Survivors are the husband, Grant Strieby, and the daughter; a sister, Mrs. Martha J. Smith of this city, and a brother, William McCoy of Washington township.

Funeral services will be held at 2 o'clock Friday afternoon at the Smith Funeral Home, the Rev. G.L. Kleespie officiating. Burial in Compton cemetery. Friends will be received at the funeral home until the hour of the service. (Coumbia City obituary, April 11, 1945)

Mrs. Hannah McCoy Strieby, aged 78, wife of U. Grant Strieby, of North Hill street, died at 12:30 a.m. today in the home of her daughter, Mrs. Lillian Thomas, of 123 Marine avenue, Elkhart. The husband and daughter are the sole survivors. The body was taken to Columbia City, Ind., for funeral services and burial in the family lot. Mrs. Strieby was born in 1867 in Columbia City. (South Bend Tribune, April 11, 1945)

Children of ULYSSES STRIEBY and NELLIE VANTASSEL are:

- i. RALPH WALTER<sup>13</sup> STRIEBY, b. January 1897, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1225</sup>.
- 764. ii. HERBERT PAUL STRIEBY, b. December 19, 1899, Kosciusko County, Indiana; d. December 12, 1956, Hinsdale. Illinois.

**469.** MYRTLE (VIOLA)<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY (MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born October 15, 1876 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>1226</sup>. She married HARVEY E. HOVER November 22, 1896 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>1227</sup>, son of F.M. HOVER and MARY VANESS.

Children of MYRTLE STRIEBY and HARVEY HOVER are:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>13</sup> HOVER, b. June 15, 1897, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1228</sup>; d. Bef. 1900<sup>1229</sup>.
- HAZEL BELL HOVER, b. September 30, 1898, Kosciusko County, Indiana 1230; d. February 04, 1899, Kosciusko County, Indiana 1231.

Notes for HAZEL BELL HOVER:

Hazel Bell Hover, infant daughter of Myrtle and Harvey Hover was born September 30, 1898 and departed this life February 4, 1899, aged 4 months and four days. (Pierceton Record, February 9, 1899)

iii. (DAUGHTER) HOVER, b. December 28, 1899, Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1232</sup>.

**470.** MYRTLE M.<sup>12</sup> HENDRICKS (SARAH JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1877 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1233</sup>, and died March 09, 1967 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1233</sup>. She married OLIVER R. KELLER June 05, 1898 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1234</sup>, son of WILLIAM KELLER and LORENA SIMONTON.

# Children of MYRTLE HENDRICKS and OLIVER KELLER are:

- i. ERMA H.<sup>13</sup> KELLER, b. July 14, 1899, Pierceton, Indiana; d. September 25, 1991, Englewood, Colorado.
- 766. ii. MABEL L. KELLER, b. February 20, 1903, Pierceton, Indiana; d. June 1982.
  - iii. (CHILD) KELLER, b. 1910<sup>1235</sup>.
  - (SON) KELLER, b. March 10, 1910, Koskiusko County, Indiana.
     1910, Koskiusko County, Indiana.
- **471.** MARGARET ELLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 20, 1877 in Pierceton, Indiana <sup>1237</sup>, and died August 12, 1918 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1238</sup>. She married (1) JESSE LEROY EMERSON September 07, 1894 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1239</sup>, son of WILLIAM EMERSON and ELIZABETH BALDWIN. She married (2) AMOS SIMPIER Abt. 1900.

### Notes for Margaret Ellen Fordyce:

Mrs. Amos Simpier passed away at her home in 119th street Monday morning after a lingering illness of cancer. The funeral was held Wednesday afternoon from the home of her sister, Mrs. Druke Johnson in Sheridan avenue. After brief service at the house, the service was completed by Rev. Rogers at the M.E. church. Interment was made at Oak Hill in Hammond.

Mrs. Simpler is survived by her husband, and one son, Floyd, her mother, two sisters and two brothers, one of whom is in service in France. Besides her immediate relatives she is mourned by a host of admiring friends. (Whiting Call, August, 1918)

## Child of MARGARET FORDYCE and JESSE EMERSON is:

767. i. FLOYD ALFRED<sup>13</sup> EMERSON, b. April 11, 1895, Whiting, Indiana; d. April 18, 1968, Gary, Indiana.

**472.** FRANK JOHN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 04, 1880 in BourbonTownship, Marshall County, Indiana <sup>1240</sup>, and died April 19, 1953 in Ipava, Illinois <sup>1241</sup>. He married RUTH ELLEN ROBERTSON March 23, 1928 in Lewistown, Illinois <sup>1242</sup>, daughter of ALEXANDER ROBERTSON and MARY COPE.

## Notes for Frank John Fordyce:

James Fordyse, the new section boss, wasn't a candidate at the Corporation election, but he set up the cigars to some of the boys Tuesday morning "all the same." It's a boy.--Bourbon Mirror. Mr. Fordyse was formerly a resident of this place, and the good people of Pierceton will rejoice with James. (*Pierceton Independent*, May 12, 1880)

## FRANK FORDYCE DIES IN IPAVA HOME; SERVICES TUESDAY

IPAVA -- In failing health for more than a year, Frank J. Fordyce, 72, died Sunday in his Ipava home. Born on May 4, 1880 in Idiana a son of John and Mary Fordyce, he was married on March 23, 1928 to Ruth Ellen Bubb, who survives.

Also surviving are a son, Sgt. Donald F. Fordyce, who is stationed with the Air Force at Mitchell Air Force Base, N.Y., three step-sons, John, Raymond and Robert Bubb, a step-daughter, Mrs. Josephine Miller, Lewistown, six step-grandchildren; a sister, Mrs. Edith Shades, Whiting, Ind., and a brother, Harry Fordyce, South Dakota.

Funeral Services will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in the Shawgo Memorial chapel by the Rev. Dean Wright, pastor of the Methodist church. Burial will be in Ipava cemetery. Friends may call at the Shawgo Memorial chapel. (*Daily Ledger*, April 20, 1953)

\_\_\_\_\_

Frank Fordyce passed away at his home early Sunday morning following an illness of over two years. He was the son of John and Mary Fordyce. He was married to Ruth Bubb on March 23, 1928, who survives. Also surviving are one son, Donald, three step-sons, John, Raymond and Robert, one step-daughter, Mrs. Josephine Miller, one sister, Mrs. Edith Shades of Whiting, Ind., and a brother, Harry Fordyce of South Dakota.

Services were conducted Tuesday by Rev. Wright in the Shawgo Memorial Chapel. Burial was in Ipava Cemetery. (*Lewistown News*, April 27, 1953)

### Notes for RUTH ELLEN ROBERTSON:

Mrs. Frank (Ruth) Fordyce, 84, of Ipava died at 6:30 p.m. Saturday in the Astoria Care Center.

Born April 10, 1887, in Ipava, a daughter of Alexander and Mary Cope Robertson, she married Franklin Bubb, Feb. 25, 1909. He died in 1919. Later she married Frank Fordyce, March 23, 1928, who preceded her in death April 19, 1953.

Surviving are four sons, John, Raymond and Robert Bubb, all of Ipava and Donald Fordyce of Long Island, N.Y.; one daughter, Mrs. Jospehine Miller of Hammond; 10 grandchildren; four greatgrandchildren; a brother, Herman Robertson of Peoria; and two sisters, Miss Pearl Robertson, Ipava and Mrs. Mary Hall, London Mills.

Three brothers and two sisters also preceded her in death.

Funeral services were held at 2 p.m. Tuesday in the Methodist Church, the Rev. Oscar Leander officiating. Burial was in Ipava Cemetery.

Memorial contributions were made to the Ipava Methodist Church.

(Fulton Democrat, December 22, 1971)

### Child of Frank Fordyce and Ruth Robertson is:

768. i. DONALD FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 31, 1929, Whiting, Indiana.

**473.** HARRY E. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J*. <sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 11, 1883 in Pierceton, Indiana <sup>1243</sup>, and died May 29, 1956 in Hot Springs V.A. Center, South Dakota <sup>1244</sup>. He married (1) SARAH BYRIE December 16, 1902 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1245</sup>, daughter of FRANCIS BYRIE and HORTENSE GRUFF. He married (2) HELEN SILBA <sup>1246</sup> October 06, 1920 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1246</sup>.

## Notes for HARRY E. FORDYCE:

Harry Fordyce and Miss Sarah Brye, of this city, were quietly married at Hammond Tuesday at 11 o'clock by Justice Gordon. The bride is a sister of Mrs. P.D. Bumhour of John Street. The groom is one of Whiting's well known young men, having been engaged as mail messenger for the past three years. (Whiting Sun, December 20, 1902)

#### Notes for SARAH BYRIE:

Harry Fordyce and Miss Sarah Brye, of this city, were quietly married at Hammond Tuesday at 11 o'clock by Justice Gordon. The bride is a sister of Mrs. P.D. Bumhour of John Street. The groom is one of Whiting's well nown young men, having been engaged as mail messenger for the past three years. (Whiting Sun, December 20, 1902)

\_\_\_\_\_

Mrs. Harry Fordyce passed away at her home in 119th street Sunday morning, after giving birth to a little son, who also died. The funeral was held Tuesday morning from the Sacred Heart church, interment was made at Oak Hill cemetery, in Hammond.

Mrs. Fordyce, who was a D. of L. is survived by her husband and four children, and a sister, Mrs. P.D. Bumhour of 119th street. (Whiting Call, August 4, 1916)

Marriage Notes for HARRY FORDYCE and SARAH BYRIE:

Harry Fordyce and Miss Sarah Brye, of this city, were quietly married at Hammond Tuesday at 11 o'clock by Justice Gordon. The bride is a sister of Mrs. P.D. Bumhour of John Street. The groom is one of Whiting's well known young men, having been engaged as mail messenger for the past three years. (Whiting Sun, December 20, 1902)

Marriage Notes for HARRY FORDYCE and HELEN SILBA: Nothing more is known of Helen or of this marriage.

Children of HARRY FORDYCE and SARAH BYRIE are:

- 769. i. MARIE D. 13 FORDYCE, b. June 17, 1903, Whiting, Indiana; d. December 11, 1966, Valparaiso, Indiana.
  - HARRY J. FORDYCE, b. February 06, 1905, Whiting, Indiana<sup>1247</sup>; d. February 25, 1905, Whiting, Indiana<sup>1248</sup>.
- 770. iii. WILLIAM A. FORDYCE, b. July 06, 1906, Whiting, Indiana; d. September 1964, Garrett, Indiana.
- 771. iv. PEARL FORDYCE, b. July 09, 1908, Whiting, Indiana; d. January 02, 1981, Cedar Lake, Indiana.
  - v. IRENE H. FORDYCE, b. February 16, 1911, Chicago, Illinois <sup>1249</sup>; d. August 28, 1968, Bluffton, Indiana <sup>1249</sup>; m. EDWARD G. WALDA, November 27, 1929, Brazil, Indiana.
  - vi. GERTRUDE FORDYCE, b. July 30, 1916, Whiting, Indiana 1250; d. July 30, 1916, Whiting, Indiana 1250.
- **474.** EDITH E. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J*. <sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 28, 1885 in Pierceton, Indiana <sup>1251</sup>, and died March 1969 in Indiana <sup>1252</sup>. She married (1) JOSEPH RUNDQUIST September 18, 1900 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1253</sup>. She married (2) WILLIAM SHADE Abt. 1905 <sup>1254</sup>.

Marriage Notes for EDITH FORDYCE and JOSEPH RUNDQUIST: Rundquist-Fordyce

A very pleasant home wedding occurred at the home of Mrs. J. Fordyce. The contracting parties were Mrs. Edith Fordyce and Joe Rundquist, both of Whiting. The ceremony was performed at 8:30 p.m. by Rev. Evans, of the Congregational church, and was witnessed by seventy-five invited guests. After the ceremony a wedding supper was served. Miss Hattie Felion and Harry Lee were bridesmaid and best man. The bride was dressed in blue silk and the bridesmaid in pink silk. Among the presents were a parlor lamp, silverware, havlin Chinaware and a large extension table. The young couple will make their future home in Whiting. (Whiting Sun, September 22, 1900)

Child of EDITH FORDYCE and JOSEPH RUNDQUIST is:

- i. EDWARD<sup>13</sup> RUNDQUIST, b. June 28, 1902<sup>1255</sup>; d. January 1960<sup>1255</sup>; m. EMMA?, Aft. 1941.
- **475.** BESSIE L.<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J*.<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 09, 1887 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1256</sup>, and died Aft. 1941. She married (1) WILLIAM LABOUNTY February 12, 1906 in Lake County, Indiana<sup>1257</sup>. She married (2) DRUECK R. JOHNSON Abt. 1910.

Child of Bessie Fordyce and William LaBounty is:

i. EDNA M. 13 LABOUNTY, b. October 24, 1906, Whiting, Indiana 1258; d. Aft. 1933.

Child of Bessie Fordyce and Drueck Johnson is:

- ii. ROBERT EARL<sup>13</sup> JOHNSON, b. February 20, 1917, Whiting, Indiana<sup>1258</sup>.
- **476.** OPAL LUELLA<sup>12</sup> DOWNS (*ELTON VIOLA*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 05, 1883 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1259</sup>, and died January 11, 1976 in Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>1260</sup>. She married Frederick Ferdinand Pletcher January 21, 1907 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1261</sup>, son of WILLIAM PLETCHER and CATHERINE DOHNER.

Notes for OPAL LUELLA DOWNS:

Private graveside services for Mrs. Opal L. Pletcher, 92, of 209 W. Leith Street will be at 2 p.m. today in Hillcrest Cemetery, Pierceton. Mrs. Pletcher died at 5:50 p.m. Sunday in a local nursing home.

Mrs. Pletcher was a native of Wooster.

Surviving are two daughters, Mrs. Glenn Beams and Mrs. Clair Humphries, and a son, John, all of Fort Wayne.

Arrangements are by D.O. McComb & Sons Lakeside Park Funeral Home. There are no calling hours. (Fort Wayne Journal-Gazette, January 13, 1976, page 2A)

# Notes for Frederick Ferdinand Pletcher:

Fred S. Pletcher, 64 of 1130 E. Pontiac Street died at 7 a.m. Monday in St. Joseph's Hospital. A retired grocer, he had lived in Fort Wayne for the past 25 years.

He is survived by his wife, Opal, two daughters, Mrs. Harvey C. Humnphries and Mrs. Glenn Beams, and one son, John, all of this city; one brother, Lee Pletcher, Fort Wayne, and two grandchildren.

Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday at the Ashley Funeral Home in Pierceton. The body was taken to the Mungovan and Sons Mortuary, where friends may call after 4 p.m. today. It will be taken to Pierceton Thursday morning.

(Fort Wayne Journal-Gazette, March 30, 1948, page 20)

## Children of OPAL DOWNS and FREDERICK PLETCHER are:

- CATHERINE V.<sup>13</sup> PLETCHER, b. March 12, 1911, Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1262</sup>; d. January 22, 1913, Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1263</sup>.
- 772. ii. MARY FRANCES PLETCHER, b. November 26, 1913, Pierceton, Indiana.
- 773. iii. RUTH PLETCHER, b. January 31, 1915.
  - iv. JOHN F. PLETCHER, b. April 12, 1919, Koskiusko County, Indiana 1264; d. October 16, 1994, Fort Wayne, Indiana 1264.
- **477.** INEZ L.<sup>12</sup> DOWNS (*ELTON VIOLA*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1888 in Pierceton, Indiana <sup>1265</sup>, and died November 04, 1918 <sup>1265</sup>. She married ROYAL M. COVEY <sup>1266</sup> June 23, 1913 in Kosciusko County, Indiana <sup>1266</sup>, son of GEORGE COVEY and NELLIE CROUCH.

# Child of INEZ DOWNS and ROYAL COVEY is:

774. i. ROBERT J.<sup>13</sup> COVEY, b. October 22, 1914; d. June 08, 1979, Lansing, Michigan.

**478.** EDITH M.<sup>12</sup> KIME (MARTHA (MATTIE)<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, EZEKIEL C.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 1884 in Mentone, Indiana<sup>1267</sup>. She married NOLAN H. KEASEY September 25, 1901 in Kendallville, Indiana<sup>1268</sup>, son of FREDERICK KEASEY and ELIZA MUSSER.

# Child of EDITH KIME and NOLAN KEASEY is:

- i. DAROLD<sup>13</sup> KEASEY, b. November 24, 1902, Noble County, Indiana<sup>1269</sup>; d. October 02, 1991<sup>1269</sup>.
- **479.** WILLIAM <sup>12</sup> DEWEESE (MARY E. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, WILLIAM B. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES, JAMES, JAMES, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL,  $MARTIN^2$ , HUGH) was born May  $1872^{1270}$ , and died Aft. 1900. He married Lenora Hetzler March 03, 1895 in Piqua, Ohio  $^{1271}$ .

## Marriage Notes for WILLIAM DEWEESE and LENORA HETZLER:

Married: In Piqua on Sunday, March 3, 1895 by Rev. Taylor of Carysville, William E. DeWeese of this city and Miss Nora Hetzler of Troy. (Shelby County Democrat, March 8, 1895)

## Child of WILLIAM DEWEESE and LENORA HETZLER is:

- i. VERN<sup>13</sup> DEWEESE, b. July 16, 1896, Shelby County, Ohio<sup>1272</sup>; d. March 1983, Ohio<sup>1272</sup>; m. JULIA?.
- **480.** ELSIE<sup>12</sup> MCCRORY (*SARAH A.*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, WILLIAM B.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 1869 in Brown Township, Hendricks County, Pennsylvania<sup>1273</sup>, and died Aft. 1920<sup>1274</sup>. She married EVERSON W. EATON January 31, 1892 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1275</sup>, son of GREENUP EATON and CYNTHIA WATSON.

Children of ELSIE McCrory and EVERSON EATON are:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>13</sup> EATON, b. June 26, 1892, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1276</sup>; d. Bef. 1900.
- ii. (DAUGHTER) EATON, b. November 16, 1893, Hendricks County, Indiana <sup>1277</sup>; d. Bef. 1900.
   iii. FRANK EATON, b. September 24, 1895, Hendricks County, Pennsylvania <sup>1278</sup>.
- iv. RALPH EATON, b. April 1899, Hendricks County, Indiana 1279; d. Aft. 1920.
- v. CLARE E. EATON, b. January 30, 1902, Hendricks County, Indiana 1280; d. Aft. 1920.
- vi. MILDRED EATON, b. April 04, 1904, Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1281</sup>; d. Aft. 1920.
- vii. MARJORIE E. EATON, b. Abt. 1906, Indiana 1282; d. Aft. 1920.
- **481.** ELLA<sup>12</sup> MCCRORY (SARAH A. 11 FORDYCE, WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 21, 1882 in Hendricks County, Indiana lied Aft. 1911. She married CLYDE HYSER Abt. 1904<sup>1284</sup>.

- Children of Ella McCrory and Clyde Hyser are: i. Anna<sup>13</sup> Hyser<sup>1285</sup>, b. Abt. 1908, Indiana<sup>1285</sup>.
  - ii. LILLIAN HYSER, b. July 12, 1911, Hendricks County, Indiana 1286.
- **482.** OLIVER T. <sup>12</sup> COOMBS (CAROLINE LOUISA <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, WILLIAM B. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 1879 in Indiana<sup>1287</sup>, and died Aft. 1919. He married ELIZABETH C. BALES December 17, 1898 in Hendricks County, Indiana 1288.

Children of OLIVER COOMBS and ELIZABETH BALES are:

- i. ELEANOR<sup>13</sup> COOMBS, b. Aft. 1898.
- ii. GEORGE M. COOMBS, b. May 05, 1901, Hendricks County, Indiana 1289.
- iii. GEORGIA COOMBS, b. 1902, Indiana.
- iv. CAROLINE A. COOMBS, b. October 11, 1910, Hendricks County, Indiana 1289.
- v. MARY ELIZABETH COOMBS, b. March 26, 1919, Hendricks County, Indiana 1289.
- **483.** MARY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM <sup>11</sup>, WILLIAM B. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1881 in Hendricks County, Indiana, and died Aft. 1905. She married CHARLES E. SPERLING August 18, 1900 in Marion County, Indiana 1290.

Child of MARY FORDYCE and CHARLES SPERLING is:

- i. LENA T. 13 SPERLING, b. January 16, 1905, Fountain County, Indiana 1291.
- **484.** DELLA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM<sup>11</sup>, WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 03, 1884 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1292</sup>, and died Aft. 1917. She married THEODORE BLANTON December 23, 1909 in Montgomery County, Indiana 1292.

Children of Della Fordyce and Theodore Blanton are:

- i. EDISON<sup>13</sup> BLANTON<sup>1293</sup>, b. November 24, 1910, Montgomery County, Indiana<sup>1294</sup>.
   ii. LEONARD H. BLANTON<sup>1295</sup>, b. April 19, 1915, Montgomery County, Indiana<sup>1296</sup>; d. November 1990, Toledo, Ohio<sup>1297</sup>.
- iii. ROBERT BLANTON<sup>1298</sup>, b. Montgomery County, Indiana.
   iv. (DAUGHTER) BLANTON<sup>1299</sup>, b. May 15, 1917, Montgomery County, Indiana<sup>1300</sup>.
- **485.** MOLLIE E. 12 PHILLIPS (EMILY ANN FORDYCE, WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES, JAMES, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 1880 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1301</sup>. She married OMER DELONG March 16, 1898 in Hendricks County, Indiana 1302.

Children of MOLLIE PHILLIPS and OMER DELONG are:

- i. (SON)<sup>13</sup> DELONG, b. November 1900.
- ii. EARL DELONG, b. March 10, 1909; d. March 16, 1911.
- **486.** ZELLA MYRTLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (OLIVER M. 11, WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 04, 1883 in Hendricks County, Indiana, and died Aft. 1920. She married WILLIAM JACOB GORRELL February 17, 1901 in Hendricks County, Indiana 1303.

Child of Zella Fordyce and William Gorrell is: 775.

i. Nellie Vivian<sup>13</sup> Gorrell, b. October 19, 1902, Indiana.

**487.** EVA GRACE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*OLIVER M.*<sup>11</sup>, *WILLIAM B.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 02, 1891 in Hendricks County, Indiana <sup>1304</sup>, and died August 29, 1968 in Indiana <sup>1305</sup>. She married JOHN JACOB GAMBOLD November 10, 1921 in Hendricks County, Indiana <sup>1305</sup>, son of JOHN GAMBOLD and FLORA HUBER.

Notes for JOHN JACOB GAMBOLD: JOHN J. GAMBOLD FAMILY

John Jacob Gambold Sr. was the second of three children, and the only son, of John Sylvester (B. 1857; D. 1898) and Flora Huber Gambold (B. 1862; D. 1945).

John Gambold was born on March 15, 1887. on South Noble Street in Indianapolis, while his father was a railroad brakeman in that area. The family returned to Hendricks County in 1889 and established residence in Coatesville.

On his father's side, John was a greatgrandson of pioneer Hendricks County residents, John Christian and Nancy Swaim Gambold, who migrated to Franklin Township in 1834 from the Moravian Church community of Friedland, North Carolina. 1. C. Gambold was a water mill carpenter specializing in construction of the overshot wheel. He constructed many mills in Hendricks County and helped with the construction work on others in Shelby County, Indiana, and Goodhue County, Minnesota.

J.C. Gambold was the great-grandson of a Colonial immigrant, Hector Gambold (B. 1714; D. 1788) who emigrated from Pembrokeshire, Wales, with the Moravian Church's "First Sea Congregation" which founded Bethlehem, Pennsylvania, in 1742.

Although the Unitas Fratrum, or Moravian Church, is credited with being the oldest continuous Protestant communion, Hector Gambold~ older brother, John Gambold, is considered to be one of the founders of the Methodist Church. He became associated with the Wesley brothers as the fifth member of the "Holy Club" founded at Oxford prior to their graduation. John was later elected and served as t e first English bishop of the Moravian Church.

Nancy Swaim Gambold (B. 1809; D. 1856) was descended from the Lanius and Rom- inger lines that were related or traceable to almost all of the North Carolina immi- grants who came to western Hendricks County in the 1830s. She and John were the parents of 10 children. Three were Civil War veterans of the Union Army.

John and Nancy were members of a local Moravian Home Mission Society that built a church and parsonage on South Main Street when Coatesville was laid out in 1850. This church was closed in the 1860s due to a bitter dispute in the congregation over the slavery question.

John (Jack) Gambold Sr. was a grandson of Civil War veteran Levi Sanford Gambold (B. 1832; D. 1913) and Hannah E. Robinson Gambold (B. 1834; D. 1922). Hannah 's Duncan and Robinson ancestors were from Farquier County, Virginia.

On his mother's side, John 's grandfather, Jacob Huber (B. 1834), emigrated from 290 Chapter 4 / Biographies Wurttemberg, Germany, in 1849 and was a veteran of Lew Wallace's I 1th Indiana Infantry in the Civil War. Jacob Huber married Melvina Stiles (B. 1838; D. 1871) of-Maysville. Kentucky. Jacob was a baker by trade at both Danville and Coatesville, Indiana. He died in 1914 in Coatesville and is buried beside his wife at Danville.

Jack Gambold Sr. married Lela Lee Burk (B. 1890) on November 7, 1907, at Coatesville while he was employed with the Vandalia Railroad. In February, 1909, he purchased the Coatesville restaurant (located on the north side of West Milton Street) from his mother, Flora, who had entered the business as a partner with her father about 1890. Jack gradually added a line of meats and groceries, doing all of his butchering for years. Later, he incorporated a line of large appliances in addition to the staples.

Jack and Lela Gambold were the parents of three children: Robert Burk, Hubert Lee and Elizabeth. Robert was the only child to five to adulthood, marrying Marjorie Robinson of Fillmore and presently residing in Lake Kiowa Texas.

On November 10, 1921, Jack Gambold married Ava Grace Fordyce (B. September 2, 189 1) of Brownsburg after the untimely death of Lela Gambold on March 21,1915.

Grace's ancestry traces through the Hendricks County Fox, Barker and the Colonial Huguenot Gossett families. Her great-great-grandfather, Samuel E. Clark of Pennsylvania, fought in Washington's Continental Army during the American Revolution.

Prior to her marriage, Grace graduated from the Eastman Hospital School of Nursing, Indianapolis, and was serving as their superintendent of nursing. Upon moving to Coatesville, she became an active partner in the business with her husband. Although their store was devastated in the Good Friday tornado of 1948, they continued business in a dwelling located across from the Methodist Church on North Main Street.

After 42 years in business, Jack and Grace retired in 1951. He had been active as a commissioner in the Boy Scout movement and at the time of his death, on August 24, 1965, he was chairman of the board of the Coatesville Bank. Jack was a member of Coatesville Lodge 695 F& AM and a member of the Scottish Rite at Indianapolis. Grace died on August 29, 1968. She was a past matron of Coatesville Chapter OES 558. Both were Methodists and Republicans and are buried in the New Cemetery, Coatesville.

John J. Gambold Jr., son of John and Grace Gambold Sr., was born on August 10, 1923. He graduated from Coatesville Grade School in 1937, and in 1941 he graduated from Amo High School and earned the rank of Eagle Scout the same fall. Jack graduated from Purdue University in June. 1944, with an engineering degree.

On November 7. 1953. Jack Gambold Jr. married Beulah Fahrbach at the Coatesville Methodist Church. Their children are:

John J. III (B. January 15, 1955; Vinny L. (B. January 15, 1957) Sharron L. (B. January 31, 1958), and James C. (B. June 20, 1959; D. June 28, 1959). All were born at the Putnam County Hospital and (except James) are graduates of Cascade High School and were members of the National Honor Society there.

John was an Indianapolis Star newspaper carrier from May, 1967, to April 1973, when he won a Starsponsored scholarship to Purdue University where he entered the School of Science. While as Cascade, he played basketball, ran track and was captain of the cross-country team.

Vinn y and Sharron also carried the same Star route from April, 1973, to August, 1975. Vinny is presently enrolled in the Purdue School of Home Economics. She was secretary of the Cascade Sunshine Society and won its scholarship upon graduation.

Beulah F. Gambold was born in Ben Davis, Indiana, on August 21, 1930. She is the daughter of John Carl and Carrie R ybolt Fahrbach, whose immediate ancestors emigrated from Germany. Beulah graduated from Ben Davis High School in 1949 and attended Dwyer Business College in 1949-50. She has an older brother, Forest E., and a younger brother, Roy A. Fahrbach. Both are married and five in the Indianapolis area.

Jack Gambold Jr. spent 17 years with Allison Division GMC in reciprocating and jet engine development. He also is a former member of the Army Ordnance Department, where he helped Dr. Werner von Braun and his team of captured German scientists set up the U.S. rocket program at the close of World War 11 at El Paso, Texas, and White Sands, New Mexico. This program resulted in the Titan, Atlas and Gemini rockets and space capsule hardware.

In 1963, Jack Gambold Jr. was nominated and elected clerk of the Hendricks County Circuit Court by the Republican Party and was the first elected candidate to serve as clerk of the newly constituted Superior Court.

In 1967, he led the ticket in re-election for his second term.

While clerk, he was instrumental in forming the County Records Commission and also served as president of the State Association of Clerks, three terms as chairman of their Legislative Committee and two terms on the Clerks' Advisory Committee to the State Election Board.

Jack is also a founding member and past president of the Hendricks County Historical Society, past master of Coatesville Lodge F&AM, past patron of the Order of Eastern Star, a commercial pilot with glider rating and a farmer.

History of Hendricks County, Indiana, Pages 290-291

Child of Eva Fordyce and John Gambold is:

776. i. JOHN JACOB<sup>13</sup> GAMBOLD, b. August 10, 1923, Indiana.

**488.** MARY GLADYS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*OLIVER M.*<sup>11</sup>, *WILLIAM B.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 30, 1898 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1306</sup>, and died

December 1984<sup>1307</sup>. She married OTIS (BILL) GARNER August 15, 1917 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1308</sup>, son of CHARLES GARNER and SARAH PATTERSON.

Notes for Otis (BILL) GARNER: OTIS (BILL) GARNER FAMILY

Otis (Bill) Garner was well known in Brown and Lincoln Townships for his wit and humor and for being a "good neighbor" He was born on October 6,1893 in Brown Township in the old Garner homestead on land that has been in the family for about 100 years. He died in that same house on May 18,1973.

Otis (Bill) Garner was the second son of Charles C. and Sarah Iva Patterson Garner. Charles was a farmer born in Hendricks County on January 16, 1867. He died on September 1, 1948. Sarah was born on April 20,1873, and died in February, 1953. Bill 's brothers were Chester, Herschel and Victor, all deceased. His sister is Doris Hall of Lafayette, Indiana.

Bill's paternal grandparents were Harrison and Frances Lowder Garner, who helped found the Bethesda Baptist Church. Dan and Sarah McDaniel Patterson were his maternal grandparents.

Solomon Garner, a great-grandfather of Bill, entered about 200 acres of land in Brown Township between 1832 and 1836. Much of this land is still owned by Garners.

Bill went to Sambo Grade School in Brown Township and attended Brownsburg High School. On August 15, 1917. Bill Garner married Mary Fordvce, the daughter of Oliver M. and Emma V. Gossett Fordyce. Man, was born on March 30,1898 in Brown Township, as were her mother and father. Man, 's paternal grandparents were William and Emily Roberts Fordyce.

The Rev. Nathaniel and Mary Greenfield Fox Gossett were Mary 's maternal grandparents. Rev. Gossett was born in 1820 and died in 1903. He was a Methodist minister who founded several churches in Boone and Hendricks counties. He came to Washington Township in 183-3 by covered wagon from North Carolina.

Rev. Gossett had nine months of school- ing and finished his education by reading newspapers, history books and the Bible. His ancestors can be traced back to the Revolutionary War. Man, Green field Fox, his wife, was born on November 22,1822 and died on October 23, 1910.

Bill and Man, Garner have three children: Geraldine Hooksma, born on May 8,1919; Margie Unger, born on May 15,1921. and William E., born on January 27, 1933.

Geraldine is married to Milton Hooksma. a teacher in Hammond, Indiana. They have two children, Patricia Wade and Stephen Weiland, a son by a former marriage.

Margie is married to Dr. L. L. Unger. She is a nurse, lives in Decatur, Illinois, and has two children, Nicholas and Michael.

William is married to Norma Mitchell, has one daughter, Jill, and lives in the Garner family home in Brown Township.

Bill Garner was an expert on water pumps and had his own plumbing and electrical contracting shop for a number of years in Brownsburg. He was a member of the Bethesda Baptist Church, the Masonic Lodge and the Republican Party. During the years he was in business, he was a member of the Brownsburg Lions Club

Bill and Marv Garner celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary in 1967 with 250 guests at an open house at their home.

History of Hendricks County, Indiana, Page 292

Children of MARY FORDYCE and OTIS GARNER are:

- 777. i. GERALDINE MAY<sup>13</sup> GARNER, b. May 08, 1919, Hendricks County, Indiana; d. March 09, 1988, Indianapolis, Indiana.
- 778. ii. MARGARET ELIZABETH GARNER, b. May 15, 1921, Danville, Indiana.
- 779. iii. WILLIAM EUGENE GARNER, b. January 27, 1933.

**489.** JOHN W. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*DAVID SENSIBAUGH*<sup>11</sup>, *LEWIS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1852 in Licking County, Ohio. He married VIRGINIA BRAKEBILL 1876 in Licking County, Ohio.

Children of JOHN HEADLEE and VIRGINIA BRAKEBILL are:

- i. DAVID K. 13 HEADLEE, b. 1879, Kirksville, Ohio.
- ii. JAMES HEADLEE, b. 1880, Kirksville, Ohio.
- iii. LAVERNE HEADLEE, b. 1882, Millersport, Ohio.
- iv. ERNEST HEADLEE, b. 1884, Millersport, Ohio; d. 1922.
- v. HADDIE HEADLEE, b. 1886, Millersport, Ohio; d. 1949.
- vi. CHARLES HEADLEE, b. 1888, Millersport, Ohio; d. 1954.

**490.** LEWIS<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (DAVID SENSIBAUGH<sup>11</sup>, LEWIS<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 23, 1855 in Licking County, Ohio. He married FANNIE PARISH 1879 in Licking County, Ohio.

Child of Lewis Headlee and Fannie Parish is:

- i. HARRY<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1880, Licking County, Ohio.
- **491.** LOUISA J.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN T.*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1854 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 04. She married Moses Martin.

#### Notes for LOUISA J. HEADLEE:

Mrs. Louisa J. Martin, 78, wife of Moses Martin, died Tuesday, April 4, at her home near Blacksville, W. Va. following an illness due to infirmities incident to advanced years. She was a daughter of John T. Headley and Elizabeth Dulaney Headley, and was well-known in the Blacksville community, having spent the greater part of her life there. She was a member of the Methodist church for the past 64 years. She also was the founder of the Blacksville Social Club and president of the club from the time of its organization until her death. Besides her husband she leaves a son, John Robert Martin of Blacksville, W. Va., and one brother, Reason Headley, of Parkersburg, W. Va. There are four grandchildren and five greatgrandchildren. Funeral services were held Thursday afternoon and wee in charge of Rev. J. F. Hockenberry. Interment was in the Blacksville cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of Louisa Headlee and Moses Martin is:

- i. JOHN ROBERT<sup>13</sup> MARTIN, d. Aft. 1931.
- **492.** REASON M.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOHN T*.<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1864 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1931. He married BELLE ?.

Children of REASON HEADLEE and BELLE? are:

- i. JESSIE E. 13 HEADLEE, b. November 20, 1897, Blacksville, West Virginia 1309.
- ii. CORA A. HEADLEE, b. October 10, 1899, Blacksville, West Virginia 1310.
- **493.** JAMES L.<sup>12</sup> FOX (LYDIA<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, PHINEAS<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 17, 1861 in Tyler County, West Virginia. He married RENNIE ARMSTRONG 1885 in Tyler County, West Virginia.

Child of James Fox and Rennie Armstrong is:

- i. BERTHA<sup>13</sup> FOX, b. January 05, 1888, Tyler County, West Virginia; d. 1972.
- **494.** WILLIAM MORRIS<sup>12</sup> FOX (*LYDIA*<sup>11</sup> *HEADLEE, PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 18, 1876 in Tyler County, West Virginia. He married Frances Kleves 1900 in Tyler County, West Virginia.

Child of WILLIAM FOX and FRANCES KLEVES is:

- i. JOSEPH S. 13 FOX, b. June 28, 1909, Tyler County, West Virginia; d. 1972.
- **495.** JOHN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*HIRAM*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1878. He married C. NICHOLS.

Children of JOHN HEADLEE and C. NICHOLS are:

- DICY L. 13 HEADLEE, b. May 17, 1916, Montgomery County, Indiana 1311; d. May 18, 1916, Montgomery County, Indiana 1312.
- ii. GEORGE T. HEADLEE, b. September 09, 1917<sup>1313</sup>.
- iii. MARY F. HEADLEE, b. October 05.
- iv. DICY L. HEADLEE, b. April 23, 1920<sup>1314</sup>.

**496.** LAFAYETTE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH KEENER*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 08, 1865 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 28, 1935 in Plain City, Ohio. He married (1) HESTER DELLA SHRIVER 1890 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania, daughter of GEORGE SHRIVER and ELIZABETH HEADLEE. He married (2) MARY E. KIGER November 09, 1895 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1315</sup>, daughter of EDWARD KIGER and ELEANOR?

Children of LAFAYETTE HEADLEE and MARY KIGER are:

- i. (SON)<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. May 15, 1897, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1316</sup>.
- EARL C. HEADLEE, b. July 18, 1898, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 1979, Ohio<sup>1317</sup>.

**497.** SUSANNAH A.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH KEENER*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 23, 1868 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1318</sup>, and died December 10, 1929 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1318</sup>. She married ROBERT MCCLELLAND KEENER September 24, 1889 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1319</sup>, son of SEBASTIAN KEENER and MARGARET VANCE.

Child of Susannah Headlee and Robert Keener is:

i. MERRILL HEADLEE<sup>13</sup> KEENER, b. August 07, 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1968.

**498.** ROZELLA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH KEENER*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 23, 1872 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died July 16, 1942 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married ULYSSES PORTER BLAKER July 11, 1891 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1320</sup>, son of COLUMBUS BLAKER and ELIZABETH FORDYCE.

Child of ROZELLA HEADLEE and ULYSSES BLAKER is:

 OCLE<sup>13</sup> BLAKER, b. April 17, 1897, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 28, 1975, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**499.** PHINEAS L. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH KEENER* <sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS* <sup>10</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *MARY* <sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born May 08, 1875 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1321</sup>, and died August 28, 1964 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1321</sup>. He married ALICE WHITLATCH October 11, 1900 in near Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1322</sup>, daughter of ELI WHITLATCH and RUTH STEPHENS.

Children of PHINEAS HEADLEE and ALICE WHITLATCH are:

- i. MARY WINIFRED<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 21, 1906, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1323</sup>; m. ALBERT H. RUCHANAN
- ii. JOSEPH L. HEADLEE, d. Aft. 1967.

**500.** ZORAH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH KEENER*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 22, 1877 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 09, 1944 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married A. J. WHITEHILL September 07, 1901 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1324</sup>, son of ZADOCK WHITEHILL and ELIZABETH CUMMINS.

Children of ZORAH HEADLEE and A. WHITEHILL are:

- OPAL<sup>13</sup> WHITEHILL, b. January 03, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- OCLE WHITEHILL, b. January 03, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- IMOGENE WHITEHILL, b. January 04, 1913, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1926, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**501.** LENORA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 29, 1872 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1325</sup>, and died August 12, 1933 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1325</sup>. She married LINDSEY HOWARD May 27, 1892 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1326</sup>, son of WILLIAM HOWARD and RUHANNA LEMLEY.

Children of LENORA LEMLEY and LINDSEY HOWARD are:

- i. BRADY<sup>13</sup> HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997.
- ii. GLEASON HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997.
- iii. HAZEL HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997; m. ? RENNER.
- PRESTON DEWEY HOWARD, b. April 03, 1898, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 08, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. GRACE HOWARD, b. July 19, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 02, 1913, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 782. vi. EDITH M. HOWARD, b. April 22, 1914, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 13, 1997, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- **502.** NANCY<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 31, 1873 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1327</sup>, and died November 09, 1953<sup>1327</sup>. She married LLOYD CASSIDY October 07, 1893 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1328</sup>, son of ISAAC CASSADY and LETTIE?

Child of NANCY LEMLEY and LLOYD CASSIDY is:

- MYRTLE<sup>13</sup> CASSIDY, b. July 10, 1894, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1958, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **503.** PHINEAS<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 08, 1876 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania, and died January 15 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania. He married WINONA HEADLEE May 25, 1904 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1329</sup>, daughter of DAVID HEADLEE and LUCRETIA RENNER.

Notes for Winona Headlee:

Mrs. Phineas Lemley

Mrs. Ona Lemley, aged 50 years, wife of Phineas Lemley, of Mt. Morris, died at her home here on Tuesday afternoon, Jan. 16, at 2 o'clock, following a two-weeks illness of intestinal influenza and pneumonia.

She was a daughter of the late David and Lucretia Headlee.

Besides her husband she is survived by the following children: Mrs. Clyde Hess, of Morgantown, W. Va.; Madalon, Edward, Clarence, James and Mary, all at home. Four sisters, Mrs. Luther Fox, of Morgantown; Mrs. William K. Fox, of Kirby; Mrs. Dempsey Haines, of Charleroi, and Mrs. Jane Haines, of Mt. Morris R. D., also survive.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of PHINEAS LEMLEY and WINONA HEADLEE are:

- i. LORETTA<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999; m. CLYDE HESS.
- ii. MADALON LEMLEY, b. October 21, 1906, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. June 11, 1999, Morgantown, West Virginia; m. HAROLD P. MINOR, July 13, 1939.

Notes for MADALON LEMLEY:

Madelon F. Minor

Former longtime resident of Garards Fort

Madelon F. Lemley Minor, 92, of Morgantown, W.Va., formerly of Garards Fort, died at 6:30 p.m. Friday, June 11, 1999, in Cumpston Personal Care Home, Morgantown.

She was born October 21, 1906, in Mt. Morris, a daughter of Phineas and Winona Headley Lemley.

Mrs. Minor was a homemaker and spent most of her life in the Garards Fort area.

She was affiliated with Mt. Morris Gospel Tabernacle Assembly of God Church.

On July 13, 1939, she married Harold P. Minor, who died December 26, 1986.

Surviving are a sister, Mary Mayfield of Morgantown; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are a sister, Luretta Hess; and three brothers, Clarence, James and Edward Lemley.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Saturday, June 12, 1999

- iii. EDWARD LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- iv. CLARENCE LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- v. JAMES LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- vi. MARY LEMLEY, m. ? MAYFIELD.

**504.** ELLA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 24, 1888 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1330</sup>, and died September 07, 1977<sup>1330</sup>. She married B. Albert Anderson February 09, 1908 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1331</sup>, son of Peter Anderson and Hettie?

Children of Ella Lemley and B. Anderson are:

- INEZ RUTH<sup>13</sup> ANDERSON, b. February 20, 1920, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1332</sup>; d. November 29, 1923, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1332</sup>.
- ii. ARTHUR ANDERSON, b. August 08, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 11, 1941, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**505.** GEORGE GARLAND<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (GEORGE GARLAND<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 03, 1895 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died May 03, 1973 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married MARY TEMPLE September 06, 1939.

Notes for GEORGE GARLAND LEMLEY:

George Garland Lemley, 77, of Mt. Morris R.D. 1, died at 6:30 p.m. Thursday, May 3, 1973 in Greene County Memorial Hospital after a long illness.

Born June 3, 1895 in Perry Township near Mt. Morris, he was the son of the late George Garland Lemley and Emily Headlee Lemley, and was married to the former Mary Temple on September 6, 1939, who survives.

Mr. Lemley was a life-long resident of the Mt. Morris area and was a farmer and stock raiser all his life. He was also a veteran of World War I, having erved with the U.S. Army.

Mr. Lemley was a member of the Assembly of God Church, Mt. Morris.

Sruviving in addition to his widow, Mary Temple Lemley, are five sons, William Lemley of Crucible; Harry Lemley of Washington; Jesse Lemley of Waynesburg; David Lee Lemley of Polk; and Joseph Lemley, at home; six daughters, Mrs. James (Marie) Phillips of Waynesburg R.D. 3; Mrs. Harry (Shirley) Burris of Houston; Mrs. Kenneth (Jeanette) Cox of Mt. Morris R.D. 1; Mrs. Ira (Grace) Rogers of Jefferson; Mrs. Vincent (June) Waters of Lexington, Ky., and Bertha Lemley at home; 17 grandchildren; a sister, Mrs. Ella Anderson of Mt. Morris; and several nieces and nephews.

A son, Floyd Lemley, two sisters and a brother are all deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of GEORGE LEMLEY and MARY TEMPLE are:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY.
- ii. HARRY LEMLEY.
- iii. JESSE LEMLEY.
- iv. DAVID LEE LEMLEY.
- v. JOSEPH LEMLEY.
- vi. FLOYD LEMLEY.
- vii. MARIE LEMLEY, m. JAMES PHILLIPS.
- viii. SHIRLEY LEMLEY, m. HARRY BURRIS.
- ix. JEANETTE LEMLEY, m. KENNETH COX.
- x. GRACE LEMLEY, m. IRA ROGERS.
- xi. JUNE LEMLEY, m. VINCENT WATERS.
- xii. BERTHA LEMLEY.

**506.** JOHN CARL<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (WILLIAM OSBORNE<sup>11</sup>, MATILDA<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 29, 1894 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1333</sup>, and died July 10, 1950 in Asheville, North Carolina. He married BEATRICE ORNDORFF 1926.

Child of JOHN HEADLEE and BEATRICE ORNDORFF is:

i. CARMEN<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. September 21, 1927; d. September 21, 1927.

**507.** SARAH ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (LORENZO D. 11, ENOS (HEADLEE) 10, JOHN HEADLEE, MARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 21, 1858 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 28, 1943. She married DAVID LINCOLN HEADLEE 1882, son of PHINEAS HEADLEE and NANCY KEENER.

Children of SARAH HEADLEY and DAVID HEADLEE are:

- i. HARRY JOSEPH<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1883, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. November 10, 1974, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. REBA MOODY, 1907, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- ii. EVA D. HEADLEE, b. January 22, 1885, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. FORNEY W. JOHN, September 24, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. ROSA LEE HEADLEE, b. 1886, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. 1886, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
   iv. LORENZO FLOYD HEADLEE, b. May 17, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. September 1958, Harrisville, West Virginia; m. BLANCHE LATIMER, 1912, Harrisville, West Virginia.
- v. EDWARD CLARENCE HEADLEE, b. May 24, 1890, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. Bef. 1968; m. BEATRICE FOLAN, 1914, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**508.** Mary L.<sup>12</sup> Headley (Eli<sup>11</sup>, Enos (Headlee)<sup>10</sup>, John<sup>9</sup> Headlee, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 29, 1885, and died October 1921 in Senecaville, Ohio. She married SAMUEL MCVICKER Aft. 1900 in Senecaville. Ohio.

Children of MARY HEADLEY and SAMUEL MCVICKER are:

- i. WILMA<sup>13</sup> MCVICKER, b. Aft. 1900. 783.
  - ii. HAZEL MCVICKER, b. August 24, 1912, Guernsey County, Ohio; d. June 13, 1957; m. ALEX MCFADDEN, Aft. 1925.
- **509.** LEOTA (LUCY)<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *ENOS (HEADLEE)*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 05, 1890 in Senecaville, Ohio, and died April 19, 1971 in Canton, Ohio. She married JOHN CHESTER (CHET) WATSON November 13, 1912 in Cambridge, Ohio, son of JOHN WATSON and MARGARET BUCY.

Children of LEOTA HEADLEY and JOHN WATSON are:

- i. LEOTA RUTH<sup>13</sup> WATSON, b. Aft. 1912.
  - ii. PAUL CHESTER WATSON, b. January 22, 1921, Cambridge, Ohio; d. July 12, 1982, Cambridge, Ohio.
  - iii. JAMES LOREN WATSON, b. March 06, 1926, Cambridge, Ohio; d. March 26, 1927, Cambridge, Ohio.

**510.** LORENZO DOW (REN)<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (ELI<sup>11</sup>, ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 26, 1894 in Richland Township, Guernsey County, Ohio, and died July 31, 1972 in Akron, Ohio. He married MARY MILLER Aft. 1910.

Children of LORENZO HEADLEY and MARY MILLER are:

- i. GEORGE HALSEY<sup>13</sup> HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1910.
- ii. ROBERT M. HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1910. 785.
  - iii. JAMES MILLER HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1910.
- **511.** GEORGE (DEWEY)<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (ELI<sup>11</sup>, ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 31, 1898 in Senecaville, Ohio, and died 1972. He married MILDRED KEYBOCH Aft. 1913.

Child of George Headley and Mildred Keyboch is:

- i. RICHARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1913.
- **512.** Murray A.<sup>12</sup> Headlee (Warren E.<sup>11</sup>, Enos (Headlee)<sup>10</sup> Headley, John<sup>9</sup> Headlee, Mary<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 22, 1878, and died in Michigan. He married GRACE HOLSTEIN Aft. 1902.

Children of MURRAY HEADLEE and GRACE HOLSTEIN are:

- i. MURRAY A. 13 HEADLEE, b. October 04, 1911; d. February 1975, Ohio.
  - ii. THELMA HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1902.
  - iii. ELLA MAY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1902; m. ? HARLOW.
- 787. iv. RUTH HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1902.
- **513.** Warren Melville<sup>12</sup> Headley (Warren E. 11 Headlee, Enos (Headlee) Headley, John 9 HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 22, 1887, and died July 21, 1947. He married TESIE KELLEY Aft. 1926 in Golden, Colorado.

Child of WARREN HEADLEY and TESIE KELLEY is:

- i. HARRIET MARIE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1926.
- **514.** ELIZABETH M. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*JONATHAN*<sup>11</sup>, *ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1859 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1335</sup>, and died 1911 <sup>1335</sup>. She married SPENCER M. KEENER 1880 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID KEENER and ELIZABETH OWEN.

Children of ELIZABETH HEADLEE and SPENCER KEENER are:

- i. FRANK M. <sup>13</sup> KEENER, b. 1883 <sup>1335</sup>; d. 1913 <sup>1335</sup>
   ii. SYLVIA G. KEENER, b. 1895 <sup>1335</sup>; d. 1916 <sup>1335</sup>
- **515.** Susannah<sup>12</sup> Headlee (Jonathan<sup>11</sup>, Eli<sup>10</sup>, John<sup>9</sup>, Mary<sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 29, 1860 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1336</sup>, and died April 28, 1888<sup>1336</sup>. She married LINDSEY DELANEY 1881 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of Susannah Headlee and Lindsey Delaney is:

- i. (INFANT)<sup>13</sup> DELANEY, b. April 28, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 28, 1888, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **516.** SIMILDA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (DAVID<sup>11</sup>, ELI<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 20, 1866 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1337</sup>, and died 1956<sup>1337</sup>. She married DEMPSEY HAINES November 15, 1887 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1338, son of CYRENIUS HAINES and MARY PRIDE.

Child of SIMILDA HEADLEE and DEMPSEY HAINES is:

i. IRA OSLER<sup>13</sup> HAINES, b.  $1900^{1339}$ ; d.  $1900^{1339}$ .

**517.** WINONA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*DAVID*<sup>11</sup>, *ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 29, 1873 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania, and died January 16, 1931 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married PHINEAS LEMLEY May 25, 1904 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania <sup>340</sup>, son of GEORGE LEMLEY and EMILY HEADLEE.

Notes for Winona Headlee:

Mrs. Phineas Lemley

Mrs. Ona Lemley, aged 50 years, wife of Phineas Lemley, of Mt. Morris, died at her home here on Tuesday afternoon, Jan. 16, at 2 o'clock, following a two-weeks illness of intestinal influenza and pneumonia.

She was a daughter of the late David and Lucretia Headlee.

Besides her husband she is survived by the following children: Mrs. Clyde Hess, of Morgantown, W. Va.; Madalon, Edward, Clarence, James and Mary, all at home. Four sisters, Mrs. Luther Fox, of Morgantown; Mrs. William K. Fox, of Kirby; Mrs. Dempsey Haines, of Charleroi, and Mrs. Jane Haines, of Mt. Morris R. D., also survive.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of WINONA HEADLEE and PHINEAS LEMLEY are:

- i. LORETTA<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999; m. CLYDE HESS.
- MADALON LEMLEY, b. October 21, 1906, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. June 11, 1999, Morgantown, West Virginia; m. HAROLD P. MINOR, July 13, 1939.

Notes for MADALON LEMLEY:

Madelon F. Minor

Former longtime resident of Garards Fort

Madelon F. Lemley Minor, 92, of Morgantown, W.Va., formerly of Garards Fort, died at 6:30 p.m. Friday, June 11, 1999, in Cumpston Personal Care Home, Morgantown.

She was born October 21, 1906, in Mt. Morris, a daughter of Phineas and Winona Headley Lemley.

Mrs. Minor was a homemaker and spent most of her life in the Garards Fort area.

She was affiliated with Mt. Morris Gospel Tabernacle Assembly of God Church.

On July 13, 1939, she married Harold P. Minor, who died December 26, 1986.

Surviving are a sister, Mary Mayfield of Morgantown; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are a sister, Luretta Hess; and three brothers, Clarence, James and Edward Lemley.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Saturday, June 12, 1999

- iii. EDWARD LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- iv. CLARENCE LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- v. JAMES LEMLEY, d. Bef. 1999.
- vi. MARY LEMLEY, m. ? MAYFIELD.

**518.** IDA LEAH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*GEORGE WASHINGTON*<sup>11</sup>, *ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 05, 1867 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1341</sup>, and died January 12, 1947 <sup>1341</sup>. She married WALTER DELANEY February 07, 1889 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1342</sup>, son of THOMAS DELANEY and LUCRETIA?.

Child of IDA HEADLEE and WALTER DELANEY is:

i. REX<sup>13</sup> DULANEY, b. 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1890, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**519.** JASPER NEWTON<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>11</sup>, ELI<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 04, 1869 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1343</sup>, and died May 08, 1951 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married LOUISE FRANCES LEMLEY May 22, 1895 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1344</sup>, daughter of BAZIL LEMLEY and ELIZA HIGGINS.

Children of JASPER HEADLEE and LOUISE LEMLEY are:

- i. MARY ELIZA<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. August 01, 1898, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1345</sup>.
- ii. RUTH HEADLEE, b. August 03, 1904, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1346.
- **520.** OSCAR ANSEL<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*GEORGE WASHINGTON*<sup>11</sup>, *ELI*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 18, 1871 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1347</sup>, and died March 24, 1958 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1347</sup>. He married HANNAH MARINER March 28, 1894 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1348</sup>, daughter of JOHN MARINER and ELSIE GUMP.

## Children of OSCAR HEADLEE and HANNAH MARINER are:

- i. HOMER RUSSELL<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. February 27, 1896, Harveys, Pennsylvania<sup>1349</sup>; d. May 29, 1965, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. GAIL WADE.
- ii. CHARLES ELI HEADLEE, b. March 08, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1350; d. June 1971, Florida 1351; m. RACHEL O. FROST.
- iii. ALVAH JOHN WASHINGTON HEADLEE, b. April 16, 1902, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1352; d. January 15, 1990, West Virginia 1353.
- iv. HARRY G. HEADLEE, b. July 19, 1905, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1354; d. June 1981, Maryland 1355.
- v. WILLIAM R. HEADLEE, b. January 14, 1911, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1356; d. November 1978, West Virginia 1357.
- **521.** BENSON STROSNIDER<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>11</sup>, ELI<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1877 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania. He married LOUANNA STEPHENS November 14, 1903 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1358</sup>, daughter of JONAH STEPHENS and EMALINE HEADLEE.

# Children of BENSON HEADLEE and LOUANNA STEPHENS are:

- i. LETHA<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. October 31, 1904, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1359</sup>.
- ii. THEODORE P. HEADLEE, b. April 21, 1908, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1360.
- **522.** WILLIAM WOODRUFF<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (GEORGE WASHINGTON<sup>11</sup>, ELI<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 19, 1879 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1361,1362</sup>, and died October 25, 1948 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1363,1364</sup>. He married SARAH ELLEN DELANEY June 16, 1901 in Shannon Run, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1365</sup>, daughter of DAVID DELANEY and HESTER HEADLEE.

### Child of WILLIAM HEADLEE and SARAH DELANEY is:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. April 19, 1903, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1366</sup>; d. April 19, 1903, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1367</sup>.
- **523.** CARRIE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (BENJAMIN FRANKLIN<sup>11</sup>, ELI<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 02, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1368</sup>, and died November 10, 1902<sup>1368</sup>. She married BENJAMIN C. KIGER August 27, 1892 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1369</sup>, son of HUDSON KIGER and ELIZA ZIMMERMAN.

## Children of CARRIE HEADLEE and BENJAMIN KIGER are:

- i. FRANKLIN M. <sup>13</sup> KIGER, b. June 1893<sup>1370</sup>; d. October 31, 1894<sup>1370</sup>.
- ii. HUDSON E. KIGER, b. November 16, 1889<sup>1370</sup>; d. February 20, 1890<sup>1370</sup>.

**524.** CLARK H. 12 CALVERT (SUSANNA 11 HEADLEE, ELI 10, JOHN 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died December 17, 1932. He married IDA MILLIKEN 1896.

Child of CLARK CALVERT and IDA MILLIKEN is:

- i. CECIL<sup>13</sup> CALVERT, b. 1897, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1967, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
- 525. LOZELLA<sup>12</sup> SPITSNOGLE (DOROTHY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 04, 1865 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1371</sup>, and died June 21, 1946<sup>1371</sup>. She married ALPHEUS B. WADE February 28, 1881 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of THOMAS WADE and PLEASANT STATLER.

Children of LOZELLA SPITSNOGLE and ALPHEUS WADE are:

- 789. i. ONA<sup>13</sup> WADE, b. December 14, 1881; d. 1924.
  - ii. GAIL WADE, b. November 26, 1897, Greene County, Pennsylvania [1371]; d. September 12, 1991, Pennsylvania<sup>1372</sup>; m. H. RUSSELL HEADLEY, March 11, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **526.** SIMON E. 12 SPITZNOGLE (*DOROTHY* 11 WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY) 10 HEADLEE, JOHN 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 14, 1867 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1373, and died September 27, 1945 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1373. He married (1) MARY JANE TENNANT Abt. 1890 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (2) MARY JANE STROSNIDER 1915 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of GEORGE STROSNIDER and LOUISE MASTERS.

# Children of SIMON SPITZNOGLE and MARY TENNANT are:

- i. CLARENCE<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE, d. Aft. 1977.
- 790. ii. JESSE GRANT SPITZNOGLE, b. March 23, 1891, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. March 09, 1971, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- CHARLES EVERET SPITZNOGLE, b. August 15, 1892, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; 791. d. February 10, 1967, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. ARTIE SPITZNOGLE, b. June 17, 1894, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1373</sup>; d. 1906, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1373</sup>.
  - v. GAIL SPITZNOGLE, b. January 21, 1896, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1373; d. October 04, 1897, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1373</sup>.
  - vi. SYLVIA CARL SPITZNOGLE, b. October 14, 1898, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1373; d. June 17, 1929, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 13<sup>4</sup>/<sub>7</sub> vii. (INFANT) SPITZNOGLE, b. 1904<sup>1373</sup>; d. 1904<sup>1373</sup>.

  - viii. FRANK J. SPITZNOGLE, b. November 28, 1905, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 11, 1977, West Virginia; m. MARIE CAINE.

## Notes for FRANK J. SPITZNOGLE:

PENTRESS, W. VA. - Frank J. Spitznogle, 71, of Pentress, W. Va., died Monday at the West Virginia University Hospital after a long illness.

He was born November 28, 1905 in Greene County, son of the late Simon and Mary Tennant

He was a retired employee of Consolidated Coal Company, Purseglove Number 15.

He was affiliated with Methodist Church and a member of the Masonic Lodge AF & AM number four in Morgantown. He was also a member of the Scottish Rites Bodies, Morgantown and Wheeling. He is survived by his wife, Maries Paine Spitznogle, one brother, Clarence Spitznogle, Westover, W. Va.; three half-sisters, Mrs. Thora McNeely, Monongahela; Mrs. Wanda Grooms, Carmichaels; Mrs. Donna Kuhn, Lorrain, Ohio; one niece, Mary Ruth long, Salem, Ohio.

He is also survived by several other nieces and nephews.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

### Children of SIMON SPITZNOGLE and MARY STROSNIDER are:

ix. EDWARD ELLSWORTH<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE, b. November 18, 1919, Blacksville, West Virginia; d. August 792. 25, 1974, Morgantown, West Virginia.

- x. THORA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? MCNEELY.
- xi. WANDA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? GROOMS.
- xii. DONNA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? KUHN.
- **527.** JOHN S.<sup>12</sup> SPITSNOGLE (*DOROTHY*<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1870 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 18, 1964 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARY ELLEN ROSE 1894 in Hacklebander Run, Pennsylvania.

Child of JOHN SPITSNOGLE and MARY ROSE is:

- SMITH F.<sup>13</sup> SPITSNOGLE, b. 1919, Hacklebander Pennsylvania; d. July 04, 1940, Hacklebander Pennsylvania.
- **528.** LEWIS DENNY<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (*JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 1879 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1374</sup>. He married ELIZABETH PATTERSON.

Children of Lewis Whitlatch and Elizabeth Patterson are:

- i. GEORGE H.<sup>13</sup> WHITLATCH, b. Fayette County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. LENORA WHITLATCH.
- iii. GLADYS WHITLATCH, b. near Denver, Colorado.
- **529.** ALICE<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 12, 1880 in near Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1375</sup>, and died June 04, 1967 in Sharon, Pennsylvania<sup>1375</sup>. She married PHINEAS L. HEADLEE October 11, 1900 in near Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1376</sup>, son of JOSEPH HEADLEE and MARY DELANEY.

Children of ALICE WHITLATCH and PHINEAS HEADLEE are:

- i. MARY WINIFRED<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 21, 1906, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1377</sup>; m. ALBERT H. BUCHANAN.
- ii. JOSEPH L. HEADLEE, d. Aft. 1967.
- **530.** VADA<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 30, 1894 in Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1378</sup>, and died December 14, 1977 in Morgantown, West Virginia<sup>1378</sup>. She married (1) FLOYD INGHRAM RUSH, son of ANDREW RUSH and LOUISA MORRIS. She married (2) JAMES J. THROCKMORTON.

Child of VADA WHITLATCH and FLOYD RUSH is:

793. i. FLOYD<sup>13</sup> RUSH, b. October 26, 1919, Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 06, 1982, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.

Children of VADA WHITLATCH and JAMES THROCKMORTON are:

- ii. KATHRYN<sup>13</sup> THROCKMORTON, m. ? DODGE.
- iii. ANISE THROCKMORTON, m. CLARENCE DAVIS.
- **531.** FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (LEWIS H. 11, CATHERINE (KATY) HEADLEE, JOHN HARY FORDYCE, SAMUEL HUGH PETER JOHN ARTHUR HUGH HUGH PRICE.

Child of Florence Whitlatch and ? Price is:

- i. ROBERT K.<sup>13</sup> PRICE.
- **532.** GUY H. <sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (*Lewis H*. <sup>11</sup>, *Catherine (Katy)* <sup>10</sup> *Headlee, John* <sup>9</sup>, *Mary* <sup>8</sup> *Fordyce, Samuel* <sup>7</sup>, *Hugh* <sup>6</sup>, *Peter* <sup>5</sup>, *John* <sup>4</sup>, *Samuel* <sup>3</sup>, *Martin* <sup>2</sup>, *Hugh* <sup>1</sup>) was born August 06, 1895 in Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1379,1380</sup>, and died July 16, 1969 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1380</sup>. He married Flora Lemley June 10, daughter of Oliver Lemley and Anna Blair.

Child of GUY WHITLATCH and FLORA LEMLEY is:

794. i. SHIRLEY ANN<sup>13</sup> WHITLATCH, b. January 27, 1934, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

**533.** OPAL<sup>12</sup> WHITLATCH (*DAVID*<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 14, 1897 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1381,1382</sup>, and died June 14, 1979 in Westminster, Colorado <sup>1382</sup>. She married CLAYTON PIERCE August 30, 1924 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1383</sup>, son of ISAAC PIERCE and EMMA SMITH.

Children of OPAL WHITLATCH and CLAYTON PIERCE are:

- i. BERTIE LEE<sup>13</sup> PIERCE, m. CLIFFORD MCDONALD.
- ii. BRENDA PIERCE, m. ROBERT HARTMAN.
- iii. CHARLES PIERCE, d. Bef. 1968.
- iv. CLAYTON PIERCE.
- v. ROBERT PIERCE.
- vi. DAVID PIERCE.
- **534.** LINDSEY<sup>12</sup> HOWARD (*RUHANNA*<sup>11</sup> *LEMLEY*, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 22, 1869 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1384</sup>, and died 1960 <sup>1384</sup>. He married LENORA LEMLEY May 27, 1892 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1385</sup>, daughter of GEORGE LEMLEY and EMILY HEADLEE.

Children of LINDSEY HOWARD and LENORA LEMLEY are:

- i. BRADY<sup>13</sup> HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997.
- ii. GLEASON HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997.
- iii. HAZEL HOWARD, d. Bef. 1997; m. ? RENNER.
- PRESTON DEWEY HOWARD, b. April 03, 1898, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 08, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- v. GRACE HOWARD, b. July 19, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 02, 1913, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- 782. vi. EDITH M. HOWARD, b. April 22, 1914, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 13, 1997, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- **535.** ETTA<sup>12</sup> HOWARD (*RUHANNA*<sup>11</sup> *LEMLEY, RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1871 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married OLIVER E. LEMLEY October 21, 1908 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1386</sup>, son of HARVEY LEMLEY and FRANCES EVANS.

Child of ETTA HOWARD and OLIVER LEMLEY is:

- WALTER<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. October 28, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1968, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. EVELYN WADE, 1932, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **536.** Francis Marion<sup>12</sup> Lemley (*John*<sup>11</sup>, *Rachel*<sup>10</sup> *Headlee*, *John*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 29, 1872 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1387</sup>, and died February 11, 1952 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1387</sup>. He married Lydia Salena Hunter 1911, daughter of Silas Hunter.

Notes for Lydia Salena Hunter:

Mrs. Lydia Salena Lemley, 83, of Mt. Morris, died at 7 a.m. Friday, January 11, 1974, after a long illness.

Born July 4, 1890 in Dunkard Township near Dilliner, she was the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Silas Hunter, and was the widow of Marion Lemley, who died Februay 11, 1952.

Mrs. Lemley spent most of her life in the Mt. Morris area, and was a member of the Mt. Morris Assembly of God Church.

Surviving are two daughters, Mrs. Fred (Alma Marie) Yost of Wana, W. Va.; and Mrs. Robert (Doris Lee) Poling of Perry, Ohio; two sons, Wesley V. Lemley of Pittsburgh; and Francis Olan Lemley, in Texas; 12 grand children and three great-grandchildren.

A daughter, Anna, and a sister, Mrs. Rosella Vance, are both deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of Francis Lemley and Lydia Hunter are:

- i. ANNA<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1917<sup>1387</sup>; d. 1935<sup>1387</sup>.
- ii. ALMA MARIE LEMLEY, m. FRED YOST.
- iii. DORIS LEE LEMLEY, m. ROBERT POLING.
- iv. WESLEY V. LEMLEY.
- v. FRANCIS OLAN LEMLEY.
- **537.** SANFORD<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (*JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 17, 1877 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died 1937 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARY ELIZABETH WADE December 31, 1908 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of FRANCIS WADE and CASSIE WADE.

## Child of Sanford Lemley and Mary Wade is:

- i. BETSEY WADE<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. 1893, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 15, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **538.** WILBERT<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (*JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 11, 1883 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1388</sup>, and died March 01, 1963 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1388</sup>. He married Rosa Fox 1907.

### Children of WILBERT LEMLEY and ROSA FOX are:

i. WRAY TAYLOR<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. December 04, 1919, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 04, 1934, near Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for WRAY TAYLOR LEMLEY:

Funeral rites for Wray Taylor Lemley, aged 14 years and 11 months, who died Sunday, Nov. 4, 1934, at his home near Kirby, will be conducted Wednesday afternoon with short services at home at 1 p.m. and further services at the Kirby M. E. Church. The rites will be in charge of Rev. Frederick Spielman, church pastor, assisted by Rev. Morris L. Husted, of Star Junction and Rev. H. E. McNeely, of West Alexander. Interment will be in Claughton Chapel Cemetery.

The deceased was born December 4, 1919, in Whiteley Township, the son of Wilbert and Rosie Fox Lemley. He was an outstanding scholar in Mt. Morris High School and was on the school honor roll. He also received his second year bar for a two-year perfect attendance record at Sunday School. Surviving are his parents, grandparents, and one brother, Earnest.

- ii. EARNEST LEMLEY.
- **539.** SARAH ELLEN<sup>12</sup> DELANEY (HESTER JANE<sup>11</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN EQUAL<sup>10</sup>, SILAS<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 30, 1883 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania <sup>1389</sup>, and died March 19, 1971 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1389</sup>. She married WILLIAM WOODRUFF HEADLEE June 16, 1901 in Shannon Run, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1390</sup>, son of GEORGE HEADLEE and MARY LEMLEY.

# Child of SARAH DELANEY and WILLIAM HEADLEE is:

- i. (DAUGHTER)<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. April 19, 1903, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1391</sup>; d. April 19, 1903, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1392</sup>.
- **540.** SARAH ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*THOMAS*<sup>11</sup>, *ABRAHAM*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 01, 1865 in Wood County, West Virginia <sup>1393</sup>, and died December 18, 1953. She married GEORGE MAKIN November 15, 1888 in Wood County, West Virginia.

## Children of SARAH HEADLEE and GEORGE MAKIN are:

- CLYDE AUGUSTINE<sup>13</sup> MAKIN, b. January 16, 1891; d. January 31, 1964; m. MARIE TURNER BROWN, 1909.
- ii. LILLIAN ROBERTS MAKIN, b. July 22, 1893; d. 1972; m. ROY BISSELL, 1914.

- 795. iii. GEORGE THOMAS MAKIN, b. August 08, 1900; d. 1963.
  - iv. CLARENCE WILLIAM MAKIN, b. September 27, 1904; d. August 18, 1975.
- **541.** LEROY<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*THOMAS*<sup>11</sup>, *ABRAHAM*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 21, 1868 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died September 1926. He married FANNIE RALSTON 1892 in Tulsa, Oklahoma, daughter of GRANVILLE RALSTON and MARY SABER.

Child of LEROY HEADLEE and FANNIE RALSTON is:

- GLADYS MURDEE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. December 09, 1901, Tulsa, Oklahoma; d. 1979; m. ROY E. STEWART, 1922, Wichita, Kansas.
- **542.** ELLA ARMINTA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (*THOMAS*<sup>11</sup>, *ABRAHAM*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 19, 1871 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 18, 1957. She married WILLIAM BERKLEY KING 1892, son of WILLIAM KING and CHRISTINA MACKEY.

Child of ELLA HEADLEE and WILLIAM KING is:

- 796. i. CHELLA PEARL<sup>13</sup> KING, b. November 02, 1896; d. 1976.
- **543.** WILLIAM ELLIS<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (JAMES<sup>11</sup>, ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 05, 1871 in Wood County, West Virginia, and died August 08, 1948. He married ADELL IOWA HARRIS 1915.

Children of WILLIAM HEADLEE and ADELL HARRIS are:

- i. ANITA<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. December 08, 1902; d. 1979; m. HENRY ROBINSON, June 01, 1922.
- ii. CLARA CATHERINE HEADLEE, b. January 01, 1906, Wood County, West Virginia; d. 1945.
- **544.** Albert Napoleon<sup>12</sup> Headlee (*James*<sup>11</sup>, *Abraham*<sup>10</sup>, *Isaac*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 24, 1873, and died February 22, 1963. He married Bertha Virginia Starr May 28, 1899.

Children of Albert Headlee and Bertha Starr are:

- i. DOROTHY<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. January 20, 1904; d. 1973; m. LAURI ARTHUR PETERSON, June 09, 1928.
- ii. MARY KATHRYN HEADLEE, b. Abt. 1901; d. 1901.
- **545.** ARTHUR<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (JAMES<sup>11</sup>, ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1875, and died 1952. He married ALICE M. MEEKS, daughter of WILLIAM MEEKS and ELIZABETH METCALF.

Children of ARTHUR HEADLEE and ALICE MEEKS are:

- i. HAROLD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. 1903; d. 1903.
- ii. (INFANT) HEADLEE, b. 1915; d. 1915.
- **546.** LILLY LAVONIA<sup>12</sup> STARR (*Louisa Jane*<sup>11</sup> *Headlee, Abraham*<sup>10</sup>, *Isaac*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce, Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 30, 1873 in Greene County, Ohio, and died October 13, 1925 in Columbus, Ohio. She married Peter F. Syphers December 24, 1891, son of Abraham Syphers and Mary Provo.

Children of LILLY STARR and PETER SYPHERS are:

- i. CLARENCE LAVERNE<sup>13</sup> SYPHERS, b. December 01, 1902, Franklin County, Ohio; d. 1975, Torrance, California; m. MABEL ALICE LLOYD, January 17, 1923, Columbus, Ohio.
- HARRY LESLIE SYPHERS, b. October 12, 1894, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. December 30, 1957, Los Angeles County, California; m. MAE GAIGE, 1915.
- MILDRED IRENE SYPHERS, b. November 06, 1896, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. December 05, 1918; m. FRED CURTIS.
- HAZEL RUTH SYPHERS, b. October 23, 1898, Parkersburg, West Virginia; d. July 11, 1989, Columbus, Ohio; m. ARTHUR BRYANS, October 22, 1942.

- v. LEOLA MAY SYPHERS, b. September 26, 1900, Parkersburg, West Virginia; m. HARRY HANDLEY, December 31, 1922.
- vi. DONALD MELVIN SYPHERS, b. August 29, 1906, Columbus, Ohio; d. August 01, 1990, Akron, Ohio.
- **547.** AMY<sup>12</sup> MASTERS (*WILLIAM O.*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 08, 1869 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 02, 1943 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married SIMON AMMONS 1890 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of DAVID AMMONS and MARY ?.

## Child of AMY MASTERS and SIMON AMMONS is:

- CHAUNCEY<sup>13</sup> AMMONS, b. March 03, 1895, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. January 01, 1961, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. MARY BLY LEMLEY, 1918, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **548.** RHETTA<sup>12</sup> MASTERS (WILLIAM O.<sup>11</sup>, MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 07, 1872 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died November 13, 1930 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married ROSS HUSK 1893 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

## Child of RHETTA MASTERS and ROSS HUSK is:

- i. FURMAN E. 13 HUSK, b. 1895; d. 1970.
- **549.** DEMPSEY E. <sup>12</sup> MASTERS (*WILLIAM O.* <sup>11</sup>, *MARY* <sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC* <sup>9</sup>, *MARY* <sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born 1876 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1394</sup>, and died February 28, 1928 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married ADA A. GUTHRIE 1900 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JAMES GUTHRIE and HESTER WALTERS.

## Child of DEMPSEY MASTERS and ADA GUTHRIE is:

- i. CORA<sup>13</sup> MASTERS, b. April 29, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1394</sup>; d. September 15, 1911, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1394</sup>.
- **550.** MARY JANE<sup>12</sup> STROSNIDER (*LOUISE CAROLINE*<sup>11</sup> *MASTERS, MARY*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1886 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died September 24, 1961 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) WILLIAM THOMAS 1907. She married (2) SIMON E. SPITZNOGLE 1915 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of JESSE SPITSNOGLE and DOROTHY WHITLATCH.

# Children of MARY STROSNIDER and SIMON SPITZNOGLE are:

- EDWARD ELLSWORTH<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE, b. November 18, 1919, Blacksville, West Virginia; d. August 25, 1974, Morgantown, West Virginia.
  - ii. THORA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? MCNEELY.
  - iii. WANDA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? GROOMS.
  - iv. DONNA SPITZNOGLE, m. ? KUHN.

792.

**551.** LOUISE<sup>12</sup> MASTERS (JAMES A. 11, MARY 10 HEADLEE, ISAAC 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN 2, HUGH 1) was born July 17, 1882 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 1395, and died November 18, 1972 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married BURTON ROSS RENNER 1903 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

### Child of Louise Masters and Burton Renner is:

- HELEN<sup>13</sup> RENNER, b. February 13, 1914, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1395</sup>; d. March 21, 1976, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1395</sup>; m. (1)? MAYBERRY; m. (2) EUGENE REED, 1932, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **552.** ARTHUR LLOYD<sup>12</sup> MASTERS (NICHOLAS MARION<sup>11</sup>, MARY<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 03, 1904 in Pine Bank,

Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 29, 1978 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married FRANCES ROSE 1928 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of ARTHUR MASTERS and FRANCES ROSE are:

- i. ROBERT L.<sup>13</sup> MASTERS.
- ii. CHARLES MASTERS.
- iii. WILLIAM MASTERS.
- **553.** GOLDIE IDA<sup>12</sup> SANTEE (*JOSEPH L.*<sup>11</sup>, *LYDIA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 22, 1880 in Roane County, West Virginia. She married Albert J. Westfall December 09, 1900, son of Perry Westfall and Elizabeth Reynolds.

Child of GOLDIE SANTEE and ALBERT WESTFALL is:

- i. DOROTHY<sup>13</sup> WESTFALL, b. Roane County, West Virginia.
- **554.** MELVIN BERTIE<sup>12</sup> SANTEE (*JOSEPH L.*<sup>11</sup>, *LYDIA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 08, 1885 in Roane County, West Virginia, and died August 09, 1933. He married ESTA MAY REYNOLDS September 15, 1907 in Clay County, West Virginia, daughter of THOMAS REYNOLDS and ARTIMASSA WESTFALL.

Children of MELVIN SANTEE and ESTA REYNOLDS are:

- i. (SON)<sup>13</sup> SANTEE.
- RAYMOND ARTHUR SANTEE, b. September 03, 1908, Clay County, West Virginia; d. December 08, 1938.
- iii. ZETTIE GAY SANTEE, b. August 08, 1910, Roane County, West Virginia; d. November 07, 1975, Parkersburg, West Virginia.
- iv. ORVILLE ŠANTEE, b. 1916, Roane County, West Virginia; d. 1933, Wirt County, West Virginia.
- **555.** OLIVER<sup>12</sup> WADE (*SARAH CATHERINE*<sup>11</sup> *MASTERS, PHOEBE*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 22, 1883 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1396</sup>, and died 1953 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1396</sup>. He married ROSA FLORENCE HEADLEY December 09, 1905 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1397</sup>, daughter of HENRY HEADLEY and AMANDA TENNANT.

Child of OLIVER WADE and ROSA HEADLEY is:

- i. ENSEL HOWARD<sup>13</sup> WADE, b. February 24, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1398</sup>; d. March 06, 1909, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1398</sup>.
- **556.** NANCY SIMILDA<sup>12</sup> WADE (*SARAH CATHERINE*<sup>11</sup> *MASTERS, PHOEBE*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 30, 1885 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1399</sup>, and died 1974 <sup>1399</sup>. She married OWEN SILAS RENNER December 14, 1907, son of JOHN RENNER.

Child of NANCY WADE and OWEN RENNER is:

- i. JOHN<sup>13</sup> RENNER, b. 1908; d. Bef. 1927.
- **557.** LOUANNA<sup>12</sup> STEPHENS (*EMALINE*<sup>11</sup> *HEADLEE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>10</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1878 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married Benson Strosnider Headlee November 14, 1903 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1400</sup>, son of George Headlee and Mary Lemley.

Children of LOUANNA STEPHENS and BENSON HEADLEE are:

- i. LETHA<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. October 31, 1904, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1401</sup>.
- ii. THEODORE P. HEADLEE, b. April 21, 1908, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1402</sup>.
- **558.** LLOYD E.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (WILLIAM ELLSWORTH<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 02, 1892 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1403</sup>, and died January 20, 1970 <sup>1403</sup>. He married MARY J. ?.

Child of LLOYD HEADLEY and MARY? is:

- i. VIVIAN<sup>13</sup> HEADLEY, b. May 06, 1915, Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1404</sup>.
- **559.** Dana Earl<sup>12</sup> Lemley (*Charles H.*<sup>11</sup>, *Leah*<sup>10</sup> *Headlee, Charles*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce, Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 20, 1882 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1405</sup>, and died December 20, 1952 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania <sup>1405</sup>. He married Edna Fox October 17, 1912 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of David Fox and Miranda Stoneking.

Children of DANA LEMLEY and EDNA FOX are:

- i. THELMA<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, m. ? LONG.
- ii. (INFANT) LEMLEY, b. January 12, 1915<sup>1406</sup>; d. February 13, 1915<sup>1406</sup>.
- **560.** OLIVER E. <sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (HARVEY<sup>11</sup>, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 01, 1873 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1407</sup>, and died December 24, 1936 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1407</sup>. He married ETTA HOWARD October 21, 1908 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1408</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM HOWARD and RUHANNA LEMLEY.

Child of OLIVER LEMLEY and ETTA HOWARD is:

- WALTER<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. October 28, 1910, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. 1968, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. EVELYN WADE, 1932, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **561.** CHARLES N. LEMLEY (HARVEY 11, LEAH 10 HEADLEE, CHARLES 9, MARY 8 FORDYCE, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN 2, HUGH 1) was born October 10, 1877 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1409, and died 1957 in Greene County, Pennsylvania 1409. He married Ollie E. Rose June 14, 1899 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1410, daughter of AARON ROSE and ANNA?

Child of Charles Lemley and Ollie Rose is:

- i. WALTER VIRGIL<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. January 21, 1900, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1411</sup>; d. May 10, 1900, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1412</sup>.
- **562.** Franklin W. <sup>12</sup> Lemley (Harvey <sup>11</sup>, Leah <sup>10</sup> Headlee, Charles <sup>9</sup>, Mary <sup>8</sup> Fordyce, Samuel <sup>7</sup>, Hugh <sup>6</sup>, Peter <sup>5</sup>, John <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Martin <sup>2</sup>, Hugh <sup>1</sup>) was born February 20, 1879 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1413</sup>, and died July 07, 1969 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1413</sup>. He married (1) Gertrude Moore. He married (2) Elizabeth Shultz March 29, 1898 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1414</sup>, daughter of William Shultz and Elizabeth ?.

Notes for Franklin W. Lemley:

Frank W. Lemley, 90, of Mt. Morris R.D. 1, died at 8:15 a.m. Monday, July 7, 1969, at Greene County Memorial Hospital. He had not been in the best of health for the past several months.

He was born February 20, 1879, in Perry Township near Mt. Morris, a son of the late Harvey and Frances Jane Evans Lemley. His first wife, Elizabeth Shultz Lemley, died March 18, 1952. His second wife, the former Gertrude Moore Lockhart survives. All of his life was spent in the Shannon Run area.

He was a member of the Shannon Run Methodist Church, a retired employee of Carnegie Natural Gas Company and in early life was employed in the oil fields of the Hope Natural Gas Company. He was also a farmer and stock raiser.

Surviving are two sons, Evans S. of Core, W. Va. and Omar F. of Mt. Morris R.D. 1; a step-daughter, Mrs. Charles (Elizabeth) Tustin, of Waynesburg, R.D. 4; seven grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren and one sister, Mrs. Ethel Rose, of Core W. Va.

Two sons, Earl and Ralph, two sisters and two brothers are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of Franklin Lemley and Elizabeth Shultz are:

- i. RALPH<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, b. January 21, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1415</sup>; d. February 25, 1899, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1416</sup>.
- ii. EVANS S. LEMLEY, b. February 28, 1903, Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. November 01, 1994.
  - iii. C. EARL LEMLEY, b. 1900<sup>1417</sup>; d. 1937<sup>1418</sup>.
- iv. OMAR FRANKLIN LEMLEY, b. December 21, 1909, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. April 12, 1970, Kingwood, West Virginia.
- **563.** CLARA EDNA<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (*DAVID NEWTON*<sup>11</sup>, *LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 27, 1875 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 1968 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married HARRY MICHAEL CORE November 22, 1899 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of EDGAR CORE and LADORA STURGEON.

### Children of CLARA LEMLEY and HARRY CORE are:

- CECIL MARIE<sup>13</sup> CORE, b. October 05, 1900, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 25, 1901, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- CARL WILSON CORE, b. September 15, 1903, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 09, 1922, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- iii. EARL LEMLEY CORE.
- **564.** LESLIE LEE<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (*DAVID NEWTON*<sup>11</sup>, *LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 29, 1890 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1419</sup>, and died March 25, 1974 in Morgantown, West Virginia <sup>1419</sup>. He married MAE MARTIN June 12, 1912.

### Notes for LESLIE LEE LEMLEY:

Leslie L. Lemley, 83, of Mt. Morris died Monday, March 25, 1974 at 9:20 p.m. in the Monongalia General Hospital, Morgantown West Virginia after suffering a coronary occlusion Sunday.

He was born July 29, 1890 in Perry Township a son of the late Newton and Sophronia Dulaney Lemley. His wife, Mae Martin Lemley, who he married on June 12, 1912, survives.

Surviving in addition to his wife are three daughters Edith, the wife of Leslie W. Haines of Waynesburg R.D. 3; Mary Elizabeth, the wife of Jimmy J. Horn, of Lothian, Maryland and Vinnie P. Lemley at home. Six grandchildren and five great-grandchildren also survive.

He was the last of his immediate family, having been preceded in death by two sisters.

He was the oldest living member of the Buckeye United Methodist Church and was an honorary member of the Mt. Morris Community Volunteer Fire Company.

He was a well known farmer and stock raiser and for some time worked for the Pennsylvania Department of Highways.

For many years he had been employed by the Carnegie Natural Gas Company, having retired in 1955.

## Children of Leslie Lemley and Mae Martin are:

- i. EDITH<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, m. LESLIE W. HAINES.
- ii. MARY ELIZABETH LEMLEY, m. JAMES J. HORN.
- iii. VINNIE P. LEMLEY.
- **565.** ELLA MAY<sup>12</sup> WOODRUFF (NANCY C.<sup>11</sup> LEMLEY, LEAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, CHARLES<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 14, 1875 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 27, 1952 in Perryburg, Ohio. She married EVI ADAM PLUMMER 1896 in Perryburg, Ohio.

# Child of Ella Woodruff and Evi Plummer is:

- i. FRANCES<sup>13</sup> PLUMMER, b. May 12, 1898, Perryburg, Ohio; d. February 25, 1973, Perryburg, Ohio; m. LOUIS JOSEPH CUTWAY, 1919, Perryburg, Ohio.
- **566.** RACHEL ANN<sup>12</sup> WEAVER (REBECCA SARAH<sup>11</sup> BURGE, LUCINDA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 05, 1874 in

Ritchie County, Virginia, and died January 12, 1956 in Mount Vernon, Ohio. She married JAMES FRANK BURRIS September 30, 1897 in Cairo, West Virginia.

Children of RACHEL WEAVER and JAMES BURRIS are:

- i. DAVID JAMES<sup>13</sup> BURRIS, b. October 30, 1898, Cincinnati, Ohio<sup>1420</sup>; d. December 27, 1995, New York, New York<sup>1420</sup>; m. RUTH TURNIPSEED, October 13, 1929, Georgia.
- ii. MARY BURRIS, b. Abt. 1899, Waterford, Ohio.
- iii. FRED BURRIS, b. Abt. 1901, Waterford, Ohio.
- iv. CLARA BURRIS, b. October 05, 1907, Zanesville, Ohio; d. June 08, 1945, Chillicothe, Ohio.
- v. JOHN BURRIS, b. Abt. 1909, Zanesville, Ohio.
- vi. WILLIAM BURRIS, b. Abt. 1910, Zanesville, Ohio.
- **567.** ELLA VIRGINIA<sup>12</sup> WEAVER (*REBECCA SARAH*<sup>11</sup> *BURGE, LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 22, 1876 in Ritchie County, Virginia, and died August 08, 1905 in Murphytown, West Virginia. She married JOSEPH EVERETT WHITE April 15, 1895 in Murphytown, West Virginia, son of JOHNSON WHITE and LUCY STEDMAN.

Child of Ella Weaver and Joseph White is:

- 799. i. JOHNSON EVERETT<sup>13</sup> WHITE, b. November 12, 1898, Murphytown, West Virginia; d. November 08, 1985, Saint George, Utah.
- **568.** JOHN ALEXANDER<sup>12</sup> WEAVER (*REBECCA SARAH*<sup>11</sup> BURGE, LUCINDA<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 16, 1878 in Ritchie County, Virginia, and died November 06, 1951 in Zanesville, Ohio. He married FLORENCE W. JOHNSON April 21, 1907 in Cairo, West Virginia.

Children of JOHN WEAVER and FLORENCE JOHNSON are:

- i. BEATRICE<sup>13</sup> WEAVER, b. Abt. 1900, Zanesville, Ohio.
- ii. WILMA WEAVER, b. Abt. 1901, Zanesville, Ohio; m. HARRY BROWN, Abt. 1918, Ohio.
- iii. WILDA WEAVER, b. Abt. 1901, Zanesville, Ohio; m. WILLIAM SMITH, Abt. 1921, Ohio.
- **569.** FRED V. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (GEORGE FRANKLIN<sup>11</sup>, EPHRAIM<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 13, 1884 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1420</sup>, and died August 01, 1976 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1420</sup>. He married OLIVE V. ROGERS 1908 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Children of FRED HEADLEY and OLIVE ROGERS are:

- i. FRANK R. <sup>13</sup> HEADLEY, b. January 31, 1912, Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1421</sup>; d. September 27, 1996, Pennsylvania <sup>1422</sup>.
- ii. BEATRICE M. HEADLEY, b. February 05, 1914, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1423</sup>.
- **570.** RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 22, 1907 in near Garards Fort, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1424</sup>, and died May 07, 1987 in Phoenix, Arizona. He married EDYTHE STROSNIDER Aft. 1922, daughter of THOMAS STROSNIDER and ETHEL CONWAY.

Children of RUSSELL HEADLEE and EDYTHE STROSNIDER are:

- 800. i. ROBERT GENE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1922.
- 801. ii. WAYNE ALLEN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1922.
- 802. iii. Lois Jane Headlee, b. Aft. 1922.
  - iv. ETHEL JOAN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1922.
- 803. v. Thomas Maurice Headlee, b. Aft. 1922.
- 804. vi. CAROL SUE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1922.
- **571.** EARLE CLYDE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 03, 1908 in near Garards Fort, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1425</sup>, and died May 1986 in Virginia<sup>1426</sup>. He married GRACE KENNEDY.

Child of Earle Headlee and Grace Kennedy is:

805. i. HAROLD EDWARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1926.

**572.** JOSEPH S.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 30, 1911 in Greene Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1427</sup>. He married ARDIS FEARER Aft. 1923.

Children of JOSEPH HEADLEE and ARDIS FEARER are:

806. i. HARLAND RICHARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1923.

807. ii. ROBERT BERNARD HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1923.

**573.** HERSHEL FURMAN<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE (MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 02, 1913, and died April 15, 1975. He married MARTHA MORRIS.

Children of HERSHEL HEADLEE and MARTHA MORRIS are:

808. i. RONALD JOSEPH<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1928.

- ii. LARRY DEAN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1928.
- iii. BRENDA JOYCE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1928.

**574.** EDWARD A.<sup>12</sup> HARTLEY (JESSE L.<sup>11</sup>, SARAH<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1913<sup>1428</sup>. He married THELMA M?.

Child of EDWARD HARTLEY and THELMA? is:

i. SHIRLEY MAY<sup>13</sup> HARTLEY.

**575.** ROSA FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY (HENRY H.<sup>11</sup>, ERASTUS<sup>10</sup>, ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>7</sup> FORDYCE, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1886 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1429</sup>, and died 1959 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1429</sup>. She married OLIVER WADE December 09, 1905 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1430</sup>, son of MORGAN WADE and SARAH MASTERS.

Child of Rosa Headley and Oliver Wade is:

i. ENSEL HOWARD<sup>13</sup> WADE, b. February 24, 1908, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1431</sup>; d. March 06, 1909, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1431</sup>.

**576.** HAZEL E.<sup>12</sup> BRADFORD (HENRY M.<sup>11</sup>, ANN<sup>10</sup> STOOPS, JANE<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 07, 1892 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died August 08, 1981 in Pennsylvania. She married ROY ALLEN FORDYCE, son of WILLIAM FORDYCE and CORA MITCHELL.

Notes for HAZEL E. BRADFORD:

Hazel E. Fordyce, 88, of North East, formerly of Waynesburg, died Saturday, August 8, 1981, in Aurora Park Nursing Home.

She was born December 7, 1892 in Kirby, a daugher of Henry M. and Harriet E. Bradford.

Mrs. Fordyce was a resident of North East from 1926 until 1971, making her home with a daughter.

She was a member of the Park United Methodist Church in North East, Shiloh Chapter No. 153, Order of the Eastern Star and Triangle Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution.

Her husband, Roy A. Fordyce, died in 1967. He was a vocational-agricultural teacher at North East High School from 1926 to 1956.

Surviving are a daughter, Mae Jean Frazell of Hamburg; a sister, Mrs. Earl Titus of East Liverpool, Ohio; and three sisters -in-law from this area, Hester F. Orndoff of Waynesburg R.D. 5; Mary F. Mitchell of Rogersville and Olive F. DeLancy of Greensburg Pike, Pittsburgh.

A son, Robert A. Fordyce was killed in action during World War II.

Burial was held Tuesday in North East Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of HAZEL BRADFORD and ROY FORDYCE are:

- i. MAE JEAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, m. ? FRAZELL.
- ii. ROBERT A. FORDYCE.
- **577.** JESSE MATHENY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*Frank*<sup>11</sup>, *John Freeman*<sup>10</sup>, *Cyrus F.*<sup>9</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 01, 1895, and died August 15, 1961.

Children of JESSE MATHENY FORDYCE are:

- 809. i. JAMES ROBERT<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE
  - ii. HAROLD FREEMAN FORDYCE, b. May 13, 1929; d. April 17, 1932.
  - iii. MARILYN MARIE FORDYCE, b. July 23, 1933; d. 1988.
- **578.** GLADYS EVA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*FRANK*<sup>11</sup>, *JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 09, 1901, and died October 17, 1978. She married CHARLES HOWARD.

Children of GLADYS FORDYCE and CHARLES HOWARD are:

- i. RAMONA<sup>13</sup> HOWARD.
- ii. RUBBIE HOWARD.
- iii. BEEBE HOWARD.
- **579.** PERRY CARL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SHERMAN<sup>11</sup>, JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup>, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 08, 1896, and died August 30, 1984. He married CARRIE STAUFFER.

Children of PERRY FORDYCE and CARRIE STAUFFER are:

- i. JUANITA<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, d. Bef. 1993.
- STANLEY S. FORDYCE, b. July 10, 1918, Vermont, Illinois; d. February 19, 1999, Vermont, Illinois;
   m. ISOBEL SKILES, August 06, 1965, Springfield, Illinois.

Notes for STANLEY S. FORDYCE:

VERMONT -- Stanley S. Fordyce, 80, of 613 S. Main St. died at 7:42 a.m. Friday, Feb. 19, 1999, at his home.

Born July 10, 1918, in Vermont, Ill., to Perry and Carrie Stauffer Fordyce, he married Isobel Skiles on Aug. 6, 1965, in Springfield. She survives.

Also surviving are four sons, Michael of Crosby, Minn., Darrel of Marshfield, Mo., Bradley of Brainerd, Minn., and Jesse of Wayzata, Minn.; one daughter, Tamara Fordyce of Brainerd; one stepson, Ron Brown of Havana; two stepdaughters, Ginny Green of Caseyville and Sherry Boggs of Havana; 11 grandchildren; seven stepgrandchildren; two great-grandchildren; and five stepgreat-grandchildren.

One son, Kyle, two brothers and one sister preceded him in death.

He was a 28-year Army veteran, serving in World War II, the Korean War and the Vietnam War. He received the Purple Heart and Bronze Star.

He was a member of Carroll-Rankin American Legion Post 26 and the 507th Parachute Infantry Association of the 17th Airborne.

He was a member of Vermont United Methodist Church.

Services will be at 1 p.m. Monday at his church. The Rev. Jerry Sawyer will officiate. Visitation will be from 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at Kost Memorial Home. Burial will be in Vermont Cemetery, where military rites will be accorded by his American Legion post.

Memorials may be made to his church or Vermont Rescue Squad.

- 810. iii. WENDELL L. FORDYCE, b. February 09, 1920, Vermont, Illinois; d. September 26, 1993, Empire, Michigan.
  - iv. PERRY CARL FORDYCE, b. April 06, 1924; d. November 20, 1986.
- **580.** HAROLD GLENN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SHERMAN<sup>11</sup>, JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup>, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 01, 1900, and died August 19, 1972. He married BEULAH NORINE PLATE.

Child of HAROLD FORDYCE and BEULAH PLATE is:

811. i. SANDRA SUE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.

**581.** ADAH BLANCHE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SHERMAN<sup>11</sup>, JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup>, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married HARRY FRANCIS MORRIS PETERSON.

Child of ADAH FORDYCE and HARRY PETERSON is:

- i. KAREN<sup>13</sup> PETERSON.
- **582.** MORRIS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*FREEMAN*<sup>11</sup>, *JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F*.<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 16, 1900, and died May 25, 1971 in Illinois. He married VERLEA BOWMAN.

Children of MORRIS FORDYCE and VERLEA BOWMAN are:

- i. STEVE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. JERRY FORDYCE.
- iii. LINDA FORDYCE.
- iv. RODNEY FORDYCE.
- **583.** OHMER HENRY<sup>12</sup> BARTHOLOMEW (*ALVA LEWIS*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY ABIGAIL*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 17, 1889 in Beardstown, Illinois, and died August 18, 1977 in Peoria, Illinois. He married BERTHA ELVIRA MORAIN March 07, 1909 in Virginia, Illinois, daughter of JAMES MORAIN and EMMA MIDDAUGH.

Children of OHMER BARTHOLOMEW and BERTHA MORAIN are:

- i. ALPHA IRENE<sup>13</sup> BARTHOLOMEW, b. December 22, 1909, Virginia, Illinois; m. (1)?; m. (2) OSCAR E. ZIPPER.
- ii. HAZEL FRANCES BARTHOLOMEW, b. November 10, 1912, Virginia, Illinois; m. ROBERT B. GORGAS
- iii. OHMER GILEAD BARTHOLOMEW, b. May 14, 1914, Virginia, Illinois; d. January 02, 1991; m. MAXINE LOWE BATEMAN.
- iv. BERTHA TONE BARTHOLOMEW, b. February 15, 1917, Virginia, Illinois; m. ROBERT SIDELL.
- 812. v. CHARLES EVERETT BARTHOLOMEW, b. May 29, 1919, Peoria, Illinois.
  - vi. DOROTHY MAY BARTHOLOMEW, b. May 09, 1921, Peoria, Illinois; d. March 1991; m. WILLIAM MANSKER.
- 813. vii. EDWARD EUGENE BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois.
  - viii. HOWARD ENOS BARTHOLOMEW, b. November 29, 1923, Peoria, Illinois; d. July 1972; m. ALICE?.
  - ix. LOIS ELIZABETH BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. AL RAZES.
  - x. JAMES ROBERT BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. JANET?.
  - xi. HAROLD ARTHUR BARTHOLOMEW, b. July 09, 1926, Peoria, Illinois; d. July 09, 1926, Peoria, Illinois.
  - xii. BILLIE ELVIRA BARTHOLOMEW, m. CHARLES RICKENA.
  - xiii. CHARLOTTE GRACE BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. SCOTT JOHN WATKINS.
- **584.** DAISY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1917 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married Albert T. Arthur July 27, 1934 in Garards Fort, Pennsylvania<sup>1432</sup>, son of J. Arthur and Pansy Peters.

Child of Daisy Fordyce and Albert Arthur is:

i. SAMUEL J. 13 ARTHUR, b. 1953 1433; d. 1977 1433.

**585.** ARLEIGH RAYMOND<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 04, 1920 in Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1434</sup>, and died November 05, 1988 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) DONNA M. WARNER. He married (2) VIRGINIA SPICER. He married (3) LILLIE LOUISE THOMAS December 17, 1955 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, daughter of FRANK THOMAS and MYRTLE MEEKS.

Notes for Arleigh Raymond Fordyce: Arleigh R. Fordyce

Arleigh R. Fordyce, 68, of Spraggs, died Saturday, November 5, 1988, in the Curry Memorial Home, following a long illness.

Born March 4, 1920 in Dunkard Township, he was the son of John and Mattie Johnson Fordyce. He was a retired employee of the Diamond Shamrock Co. in their chemical plant at Painesville, Ohio. Mr. Fordyce was a veteran of the U.S. Army in World War II. He was a life member of the Waynesburg Veterans of Foreign Wars, Post No. 4793, a life member of the Waynesburg Disabled American Veterans, Chapter No. 123.

He was a member of the Spraggs United Methodist Church.

He was married to Donna M. Warner Fordyce, who survives. Also surviving are a daughter Ethel Richter of Davistown; two sons, Dave Denimn of Arizona, and Sammy R. Fordyce of Wheeling W. Va.; a stepdaughter, Susan Airwyke; a stepson, James A. Airwyke of Waynesburg; a sister, Daisy Arthur of Waynesburg; 11 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren and five step grandchildren.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of Arleigh Fordyce and Donna Warner are:

- i. DAVE DENIMN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. SAMUEL R. FORDYCE.

Child of Arleigh Fordyce and Virginia Spicer is:

- iii. ETHEL MARIE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1435</sup>; m. (1)? RICHTER; m. (2) GEORGE SAMUEL PATTERSON, February 10, 1962, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1435</sup>.
- **586.** FLORA BELLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M.*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 02, 1898 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania and died March 31, 1988 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Associated Fred Herrod.

Children of FLORA FORDYCE and FRED HERROD are:

- i. JEAN<sup>13</sup> HERROD.
- ii. MARY LUCILLE HERROD.
- **587.** MARY ETTA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M.*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 04, 1899 in Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1437</sup>, and died December 22, 1986 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1437</sup>. She married JOHN KINSEY PYLES February 15, 1917 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1438</sup>, son of WARREN PYLES and AMANDA TROY.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and JOHN PYLES are:

- i. PEARL<sup>13</sup> PYLES, m. ? PATTERSON.
- ii. NELLIE PYLES, m. JOHN ?.
- iii. EMMA PYLES, m. RAYMOND SMITH.
- iv. MILDRED PYLES, m. KENNETH DAVIS.
- v. ETHEL PYLES, m. THOMAS HOLMES.
- vi. LUCY PYLES, m. GEORGE POPP.
- 814. vii. ALMA JEAN PYLES, b. Castle Run, Morgan Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. February 01, 1999, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
  - viii. HARRY W. PYLES.

#### ix. JOHN PYLES.

**588.** MINOR J. FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M.* 11, *JACKSON* 10, *JOHN* 9, *SAMUEL* 8, *SAMUEL* 7, *HUGH* 6, *PETER* 5, *JOHN* 4, *SAMUEL* 3, *MARTIN* 2, *HUGH* 1) was born March 12, 1905 in Dunkard Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1439, and died April 26, 1985 in Morgantown, West Virginia 1439. He married VIRGINIA PRESOCK, daughter of JACOB PRESOCK and PEARL BRANTHOOVER.

Notes for MINOR J. FORDYCE: Minor Fordyce

Minor J. Fordyce, 80, of 54 North Morris Street, Waynesburg, died at 3:15 p.m. Friday, April 26, 1985, in University Medical Center, Morgantown, W. Va., following a two-month illness.

He was born Marhc 12, 1905, in Dunkard Township, son of the late Joseph and Rebecca Rice Fordyce. He spent his entire life in Greene County. He was affiliated with the Protestant faith.

He was an employee of Yoders Construction Company and was a farmer.

His wife, Virginia Presock Fordyce, died January 17, 1962.

Surviving are four daughters, Mrs. Grady (Shirley) Caviness of Riverton, Ill., Mrs. Eugene (Grace) Conklin of Waynesburg, Mildred Johnson of Waynesburg and Mrs. Sylvanus (Marlene) Bennett of Waynesburg R.D. 4; two sons, Raymond Fordyce of Pine Bank and Paul Fordyce of Carmichaels, Calif.; 27 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; five sisters, Flora Herrod of Waynesburg, Margaret Calahan of Warren, Ohio, Josephine Kerns of Warren, Mary Pyles of Clarksville, Olive Fox of Clarksville; and three brothers, Hartford Fordyce of Homestead, George Fordyce of Waynesburg, and Melvin Fordyce of Clarksville.

Two brothers, Joseph Fordyce and Andrew (Dick) Fordyce are deceased.

\_\_\_\_\_

FORDYCE - Minor J. Fordyce of 54 North Morris Street, Waynesburg, who died Friday, April 26, 1985, will be received from 2 to 9 p.m. Saturday in the Glise E. Mariner and Samuel A. Milliken Funeral Home, 197 North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, where services will be held at 2 p.m. Sunday, April 28, with the Rev. Nick Bardo officiating. Burial in Cedar Grove Cemetery, Mt. Morris.

Newspaper obituaries, source unknown.

Children of MINOR FORDYCE and VIRGINIA PRESOCK are:

- i. PAUL<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. SHIRLEY FORDYCE, m. GRADY CAVENDISH.
- iii. RAYMOND J. FORDYCE, b. Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1440; m. RUTH NAOMI BROWN, November 10, 1956, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1440.
- iv. GRACE E. FORDYCE, b. Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1441</sup>; m. (1) EUGENE CONKLIN; m. (2) CHARLES R. STROSNIDER, November 17, 1956, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1441</sup>.
- v. MILDRED IRENE FORDYCE, b. Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1442; m. (1)? JOHNSON; m. (2) DONALD G. BURGESS, March 23, 1957, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1442.
- vi. MARLENE FORDYCE, b. Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1443; m. SYLVANUS A. BENNETT, March 03, 1962, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1443.

**589.** OLIVE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M*. <sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON* <sup>10</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born June 25, 1907 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1445</sup>, and died March 16, 1999 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1445</sup>. She married (1) EARL WISE Abt. July 14, 1925 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of SAMUEL WISE and PHOEBE INGHRAM. She married (2) RALPH S. Fox January 19, 1935 <sup>1445</sup>.

Notes for OLIVE FORDYCE: Olive Fox

Lifelong Greene County resident was housekeeper

Olive Fox, 91, of Clarksville R.D.1, died at 10:15 p.m. Tuesday, March 16, 1999, in Greene County Memorial Hospital, Waynesburg.

She was born June 25, 1907, in Whiteley Township, a daughter of Joseph and Rebecca Rice Fordyce.

Mrs. Fox lived her entire life in Greene County, and was a member of Faith Baptist Church in Lippencott.

She was a homemaker and did house work for several families.

On January 19, 1935, she married Ralph S. Fox, who died November 5, 1971.

Surviving are a daughter, Gladys P. Craig of Clarksville R.D.1; several foster children whom she helped raise; two grandchildren, Larry Shaffer and Rose K. Bush; three great-grandchildren and one great-grandchild; a sister, Josephine Kerns of Warren, Ohio; a brother, Miller Fordyce of Carmichaels; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are four sisters, Edith Fordyce, Mary Pyles, Flora Belle Herrod and Margaret Callahan; six brothers, Minor, James, Richard, Joseph, George and Hartford J. Fordyce; and a great-grandson.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Thursday, March 18, 1999

Child of OLIVE FORDYCE and RALPH FOX is:

815. i. GLADYS P. 13 FOX, b. February 22, 1925, Greensboro, Pennsylvania; d. April 01, 1999, Clarksville, Pennsylvania.

**590.** GEORGE B. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M*. <sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON* <sup>10</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born May 19, 1909 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 05, 1989 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married ANNA PEARL FOX, daughter of SHERMAN FOX and ?.

Notes for GEORGE B. FORDYCE:

George B. Fordyce, 79, of Porter Street Extension, Waynesburg, died of a heart attack Sunday, February 5, 1989, in his home.

He was born May 19, 1909 in Whiteley Township, a son of Joseph and Rebecca Rice Fordyce.

He was a retired employee of the state Department of Transportation and had worked for several area farmers.

He was a lifetime resident of the Waynesburg area. He was Protestant.

He is survived by a daughter, Mary Ann Davis of North Carolina; a son, George B. Fordyce Jr. of Washington D.C.; three grandchildren; two brothers, Melvin Fordyce of CLarksville R.D. 1 and Hartford Fordyce of Munhall; and three sisters, Olive Fox of Clarksville R.D. 1, Margaret Callahan and Josephine Kern, both of Warren, Ohio.

Deceased in addition to his wife, are three brothers, Joseph, Dick and Minor Fordyce; and two sisters, Flora Herrod and Mary Pyles.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Notes for Anna Pearl Fox: Mrs. Anna P. Fordyce

Mrs. Anna Pearl Fordyce, 51, of 151 South Washington Street, Waynesburg, died in her home of an apparent heart attack at 4:30 a.m. Tuesday, March 3, 1970. Her death was very unexpected.

A daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Sherman Fox, she was born July 20, 1918 in Monongalia County, W. Va., and resided most of her life in the Jefferson and Waynesburg communities.

Mrs. Fordyce was a member of the Waynesburg Church of the Nazarene.

Surviving are her husband, George B. Fordyce; her stepmother, Mrs. Vernie Fox, of Washington; a baughter, Mrs. Wilbur (Mary Ann) Arbogast Jr. of Waynesburg; a son, George W. Fordyce, of Waynesburg; three grandchildren; a sister, Mrs. Adaline Bird, of Washington, and several half sisters and half brothers.

Funeral services were held Friday with burial in Greene Mount Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of GEORGE FORDYCE and ANNA FOX are:

- i. MARY ANN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1446</sup>; m. (1)? DAVIS; m. (2) WILBUR ARBOGAST, August 23, 1958, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1446</sup>.
- ii. GEORGE W. FORDYCE

**591.** JOSEPH J. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M.* <sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON* <sup>10</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born January 02, 1915 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania <sup>1447</sup>, and died January 19, 1984 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1447</sup>. He married GRACE V. PATTERSON, daughter of BENJAMIN PATTERSON and IDDIE GREENE.

Notes for JOSEPH J. FORDYCE: Joseph Fordyce Jr.

Joseph J. Fordyce Jr., 69, of 20 West Lincoln Street, Waynesburg, died at 2 p.m. Thursday, January 19, 1984, in Greene County, Hospital of an apparent heart attack.

He was born January 2, 1915, in Mt. Morris to Joseph M. and Rebecca Rice Fordyce.

He spent his entire life in the Waynesburg area and was affiliated with the United Methodist Church. He was a social member of James Farrell Post 330, American Legion. A laborer, he was employed by the late Roy E. Furman in the construction trade for many years.

Surviving are his wife Freda Criss Fordyce; a daughter Arnetta of Uniontown; a son Jerry of Carmichaels; several grandchildren; five sisters, Mrs. Flora Herrod and Mrs. Mary Pyles of Waynesburg; Mrs. Margaret Callahan in Ohio; Mrs. Olive Fox of Clarksville and Mrs. Josephine Kerns of Warren, Ohio and four brothers, Minor and George of Waynesburg, Hartford of Munhall and Miller of Clarksville R.D. 1. Deceased are a sister, Edith and two brothers, James and Richard.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Notes for GRACE V. PATTERSON: Grace V. Fordyce

Grace V. Fordyce, 63, of Carmichaels R.D. 1, died at 2 p.m. Friday, October 24, 1974 after a brief illness.

Born January 24, 1911 at Garards Fort, she was the daugher of Benjamin F. and Iddie Greene Patterson. She was a resident of the Carmichaels-Garards Fort area all her life, and had been a Methodist by faith. Surviving are a son, Jerry G. Fordyce of Garards Fort; a daughter, Mrs. Bernard (Arnetta) Soft of Uniontown; eight grandchildren; and three sisters, Belle Patterson of Bruceton Mills, W Va.; Marie Patterson of Waynesburg R.D. 4; and Oleva Patterson of Pittsburgh.

A son, Leonard Ray Fordyce and a sister, Mae, are both deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JOSEPH FORDYCE and GRACE PATTERSON are:

- i. ARNETTA<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, m. BERNARD SOFT.
- ii. JERRY GENE FORDYCE, b. August 02, 1943, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 13, 1989, Morgantown, West Virginia.
  - iii. LEONARD RAY FORDYCE.

**592.** Andrew Jackson (Dick)<sup>12</sup> Fordyce (*Joseph M.*<sup>11</sup>, *Jackson*<sup>10</sup>, *John*<sup>9</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 12, 1917 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 26, 1977 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. He married (1) NAOMI TUCKER. He married (2) LILLIE MAY FOSTER March 19, 1938 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania 1448, daughter of JAMES FOSTER and ZELLA SMITH. He married (3) MILDRED IRENE ELLIS September 30, 1951 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1449, daughter of ROY ELLIS and SARAH VANBRIGGLE.

Notes for Andrew Jackson (Dick) Fordyce:

Andrew J. (Dick) Fordyce, 60, of 210 West Lincoln Street, Waynesburg died at 11:30 p.m. Wednesday, October 26, 1977 in the Oakland Veterans Hospital, Pittsburgh following an extended illness.

He was born March 12, 1917 in Whiteley Township near Garards Fort, the son of Joseph M. and Rebecca Rice Fordyce.

All his life was spent in the Waynesburg area. He was affiliated with the Church of God of Prophecy in West Waynesburg. He served with the U.S. Army in the Pacific during World War II and was a member of the Disabled American Veterans, Greene County Chapter 123 of Waynesburg.

He was employed as a construction worker and also with Goodyear Tire and Rubber Company at Akron, Ohio.

He is survived by his widow, Naomi Tucker Fordyce; five chldren: Kimberly, Richard, Josephine, William and Charles and two stepdaughters, Linda Temple and Donna Yoder.

Also surviving are five sisters: Mrs. Flora Herrod of Waynesburg, Mrs. Mary Plyes of R.D. 1, Waynesburg; Mrs. Margaret Callahan of Waynesburg, Mrs. Olive Fox of R.D. 1, Clarksville and Mrs. George (Josephine) Kern of R.D. 4, Waynesburg; five brothers: Minor Fordyce and George Fordyce of Waynesburg, Hartford Fordyce of Homestead, Joseph Fordyce of Waynesburg and Miller Fordyce of Clarksville.

A sister and brother are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of Andrew Fordyce and Lillie Foster are:

- i. KIMBERLY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.ii. RICHARD FORDYCE.
- iii. JOSEPHINE FORDYCE.
- iv. WILLIAM FORDYCE.
- v. CHARLES RONALD FORDYCE, Adopted child.

**593.** MILLER MELVIN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH M.*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 24, 1924 in Davistown, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1450</sup>. He married (1) MAXINE LORRAINE SPEAR April 29, 1947 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1451</sup>, daughter of JOHN SPEAR and EVA LUCKEY. He married (2) DOROTHY FRESSA GILMER April 21, 1951 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1452</sup>, daughter of HOWARD GILMER and OCIE MCCARTHY.

Child of MILLER FORDYCE and DOROTHY GILMER is:

- i. BEVERLY JUNE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1453</sup>; m. HAROLD EUGENE SHUMAN, July 29, 1968, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1453.
- **594.** PEARL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (LUCINDA<sup>11</sup>, JAMES MADISON<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married WILLIAM C. ENGLISH.

Child of PEARL FORDYCE and WILLIAM ENGLISH is:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> ENGLISH.
- **595.** Kenneth M. <sup>12</sup> Sumney (Bertha Della <sup>11</sup> Fordyce, James Madison <sup>10</sup>, John <sup>9</sup>, Samuel <sup>8</sup>, Samuel <sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married JEAN ALBERTA SCHUETTE, daughter of ALBERT SCHUETTE and FLORA ADLER.

Children of Kenneth Sumney and Jean Schuette are:

- i. BARBI SHAREN<sup>13</sup> SUMNEY.
- 817. ii. KIM DENISE SUMNEY.

**596.** JESSE JAMES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GEORGE M. <sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH <sup>10</sup>, JOHN <sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born July 28, 1889 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1454</sup>, and died May 08, 1963 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1454</sup>. He married MINNIE PEARL SELLERS March 20, 1909 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1455</sup>, daughter of JOHN SELLERS and JANE LEWIS.

Children of JESSE FORDYCE and MINNIE SELLERS are:

- CARLTON M.<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 09, 1910, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1456</sup>; d. February 16, 1914, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1457</sup>.
- 818. ii. CLARECE RUTH FORDYCE, b. June 27, 1911, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.

**597.** PEARL M. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GEORGE M. <sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH <sup>10</sup>, JOHN <sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1887. She married IRVINE C. RIDGEWAY September 02, 1905 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1458</sup>, son of THEODORE RIDGEWAY and MYRTIE PIER.

Children of PEARL FORDYCE and IRVINE RIDGEWAY are:

- i. GLEN<sup>13</sup> RIDGEWAY.
- ii. E. WAYNE RIDGEWAY.

**598.** DENNY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN BARNET*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES ALFRED*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 19, 1893 in Miracle Run, West Virginia, and died December 23, 1980 in Washington, Pennsylvania. He married MARTHA WANDA FERRELL October 04, 1919 in Wellsburg, West Virginia, daughter of HARVEY FERRELL and LOUELLA GUMP.

Notes for DENNY FORDYCE:

Denny Fordyce, 87, of Washington R.D. 4, died at 2:50 a.m. Tuesday, December 23, 1980, in Washington Hospital after a two month illness.

He was born September 19, 1893 in Miracle Run, W. Va., a son of John Barnett and Anna Fox Fordyce. He was a member of the Church of the Covenant, Washington. Mr. Fordyce has been employed in the oil and gas fields of Washington and Greene Counties both as a driller and pumper, and was a retired employee of Dunmar Oil Co.

His wife, Martha Ferrell Fordyce, died August 29, 1969.

Surviving are a son, Denny Fordyce Jr. of Akron, Ohio; two daughters, Mrs. Les (Betty Ruth) Hixon, of Atchison, Kan., and Mrs. David O. (Sara Lee) Johnson of Washington; one brother, Forney W. Fordyce of Claysville; two sisters, Mrs. H. R. (Jessie) Ealy of Waynesburg and Mrs. Frank (Edna) Ealy of Graysville; nine grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren.

A brother James Fordyce and a sister, Jennie Devine are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of DENNY FORDYCE and MARTHA FERRELL are:

- i. DENNY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. BETTY RUTH FORDYCE, m. LES HIXON.
- 819. iii. SARA LEE FORDYCE.

**599.** EDNA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN BARNET*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES ALFRED*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) died September 28, 1994<sup>1459</sup>. She married FRANK THOMAS EALY October 05, 1935, son of JAMES EALY and ANNIE HUFFMAN.

Notes for Frank Thomas Ealy:

Frank Thomas Ealy

Meter reader for Carnegie Natural Gas Co.

Frank Thomas Ealy, 94, of Waynesburg and formerly of Graysville, died at 3:30 a.m. Wednesday, December 3, 1997, in Rolling Meadows Nursing Home in Waynesburg following a lengthy illness.

Mr. Ealy was born October 18, 1903, in Graysville, a son of James A. and Annie M. Huffman Ealy and had lived in Graysville all of his life until moving to Waynesburg in October 1995.

Mr. Ealy was a member and trustee of the Unity Presbyterian Church in Graysville.

He was also a charter member of the Graysville Volunteer Fire Department, serving as treasurer for 30 years.

Mr. Ealy was employed as a well tender and meter reader by Carnegie Natural Gas Co. for 43 years prior to his retirement in 1968.

He was first married to Eva I. Fox Ealy who died in 1928. He married Edna A. Fordyce in October 5, 1935. She died September 28, 1994.

Surviving are one daughter, Martha Jane Lewis of East Palestine, Ohio; two grandsons, William R. Lewis and Kevin B. Lewis; three great-grandchildren; two stepgreat-grandchildren; and two nieces.

Deceased are one brother, Vaughn Ealy; and two sisters, Bernice Staggers and Helen Ealy.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, Thursday, December 4, 1997

Child of EDNA FORDYCE and FRANK EALY is:

820. i. MARTHA JANE<sup>13</sup> EALY.

**600.** JENNIE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (JOHN BARNET<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) died Bef. 1929<sup>1460</sup>. She married? DEVINE.

Children of JENNIE FORDYCE and ? DEVINE are:

- i. BERNICE<sup>13</sup> DEVINE.
- ii. HARRIET DEVINE.

**601.** SIMEON<sup>12</sup> LEMLEY (HETTIE JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 23, 1886 in Daybrook, West Virginia, and died April 28, 1971 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married MARY A. ?.

Notes for SIMEON LEMLEY:

Simeon Lemley, 85, of Blacksville, West Virginia, died Wednesday, April 28, 1971 in the Greene County Memorial Hospital following a brief illness.

He was born April 23, 1886 in Daybrook, West Virginia, a son of the late David S. and Hettie Fordyce Lemley. He was a member of the Miracle Run United Methodist Church. He was a farmer in the Blacksville area for many years.

Surviving are his wife, Mary A. Lemley, three daughters, Mrs. Rex (Mildred) Tuttle of Grand Rapids, Michigan; Mrs. Lawrence (Rosella) Bennett of Ida Mae, West Virginia and Mrs. John (Bonnie) Sobolewski, of Fairmont, West Virginia. Also surviving are three sons, Milford, of Mt. Pleasant, Michigan; Harold, of Alma, Michigan and Paul of Jefferson.

Surviving in addition are 12 grandchildren, 25 great-grandchildren and one great-great-grandchildm and three sisters, Mrs. Albert (Goldie) Shuman, of Morgantown, West Virginia; Mrs. Abe (Mary Ellen) Shriver and Mrs. Naomi Tuttle, both of Miracle Run, West Virginia.

One brother preceded him in death.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of SIMEON LEMLEY and MARY? are:

- i. MILDRED<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY, m. REX TUTTLE.
- ii. ROSELLA LEMLEY, m. LAWRENCE BENNETT.
- iii. BONNIE LEMLEY, m. JOHN SOBOLEWSKI.
- iv. MILFORD LEMLEY.
- v. HAROLD LEMLEY.
- vi. PAUL LEMLEY.
- **602.** MABEL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SANFORD TENNANT<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 08, 1899. She married EDWARD BYRON Bet. 1916 1931.

Children of MABEL FORDYCE and EDWARD BYRON are:

- 821. i. RICHARD CLIVE<sup>13</sup> BYRON
  - ii. NANCY BYRON
- **603.** REBECCA FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SANFORD TENNANT<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 07, 1901. She married EVERETTE WALKER.

Children of REBECCA FORDYCE and EVERETTE WALKER are:

- 822. i. JACK<sup>13</sup> WALKER.
- 823. ii. HELEN JOYCE WALKER.
- **604.** ALBERTA D.<sup>12</sup> THOMAS (*THURMAN*<sup>11</sup>, *PRISCILLA*<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 12, 1879 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1461</sup>, and died September 06, 1962 in Sugar Grove, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1461</sup>. She married JESSE RUEBEN CRAGO September 21, 1904 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1462</sup>.

Children of Alberta Thomas and Jesse Crago are:

- i. PEARL MILDRED<sup>13</sup> CRAGO, b. August 05, 1908, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. June 02, 1961.
  - ii. DOROTHY ALBERTA CRAGO, b. February 07, 1912, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. (1) HARRY STEVENSON KLIER, May 11, 1932, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1463</sup>; m. (2) JAMES WILLIAM SMITLEY, June 29, 1945, Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>1464</sup>.

Notes for JAMES WILLIAM SMITLEY: William Smitley

Retired lockman from Point Marion Lock and Dam

William Smitley, 79, of Greensboro R.D.1, died Wednesday, August 13, 1997, at his home.

He was born September 16, 1917, in Dunbar, a son of William and Mary Murphy Smitley.

Mr. Smitley was a retired lockman from the Point Marion Lock and Dam.

He had served in the U.S. Army from 1940 to 1945 in the First Division in Africa and Europe.

He was a member of the Sugar Grove Baptist Church, Carmichaels Grange No. 1389, F&AM No. 153, the Uniontown Lodge of Perfection, Pittsburgh Consistory, and Syria Temple.

Mr. Smitley was also a member of the Warrior Trail Association, Greensboro VFW 6303 and American Legion Post 400 of Carmichaels.

His wife, Dorothy Crago Smitley, whom he married June 29, 1945, survives.

Surviving, in addition to his wife, are three sisters and three brothers.

- EDITH RAE CRAGO, b. May 07, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 13, 1993, Morgantown, West Virginia; m. (1) WALTER LOUIS BRAND, June 25, 1936, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1465,1466; m. (2) CLIFTON L JOHNSON, January 19, 1946, Fayette County, Pennsylvania 1467.
- iv. ESTHER M. CRAGO, b. May 07, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1468; d. March 16, 1934 1468.
- **605.** LIDA<sup>12</sup> THOMAS (*THURMAN*<sup>11</sup>, *PRISCILLA*<sup>10</sup> *CRAGO*, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 31, 1891. She married L. B. DONHAM 1916.

### Notes for LIDA THOMAS:

She is youngest child in this family, says she was born 12 years after previous one. Oldest sister was 85 in 1957 name later determined to be Margaretta from her marriage record.

Child of LIDA THOMAS and L. DONHAM is:

i. ALMA<sup>13</sup> DONHAM

**606.** CLYDE C.<sup>12</sup> THOMAS (WILLIAM P.<sup>11</sup>, PRISCILLA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 12, 1898 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1469</sup>.

Child of CLYDE C. THOMAS is:

i. ROY<sup>13</sup> THOMAS.

**607.** JOSEPH F.<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*PERRY ISAAC*<sup>11</sup>, *ISAAC FORDYCE*<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 1888 in Wisconsin<sup>1470</sup>, and died 1940<sup>1470</sup>. He married MATHILDA WALENTER<sup>1470</sup>.

Child of JOSEPH CRAIGO and MATHILDA WALENTER is:

825. i. JOSEPH THURMAN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. July 24, 1917, Illinois; d. August 1979, Wisconsin.

**608.** FREDA PEARL <sup>12</sup> THOMPSON (*HIRAM WESLEY* <sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL MALINDA* <sup>10</sup> *CRAGO, JOANNA* <sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born November 15, 1914 in Noble County, Ohio <sup>1471</sup>. She married (1) EARL LEWIS BARTH. She married (2) HORACE RECH August 21, 1937 in Columbus, Ohio <sup>1471</sup>.

Child of Freda Thompson and Earl Barth is:

826. i. DONELLE JANE<sup>13</sup> RECH, b. Columbus, Ohio.

Children of Freda Thompson and Horace Rech are:

- ii. ANNA MARIE<sup>13</sup> RECH, b. Waterford, Washington County, Ohio<sup>1471</sup>; d. August 16, 1973, Brisbane, Australia<sup>1471</sup>; m. GARY ADRIAN MALINAS, July 21, 1962, Athens, Ohio<sup>1471</sup>.
- iii. JENNIFER CLAIRE RECH, b. Ohio; m. STEVE KOLMES<sup>1471</sup>, September 09, 1976, Athens, Ohio<sup>1471</sup>.

**609.** HARRIET<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON (*Levi Hewitt*<sup>11</sup>, *Rachel Malinda*<sup>10</sup> Crago, *Joanna*<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, *Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1905 in Ohio <sup>1472</sup>, and died 1970 he married? Prince.

Child of HARRIET THOMPSON and ? PRINCE is:

i. JOAN<sup>13</sup> PRINCE, m. ? KIRSCH.

**610.** CLARA VIOLA<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (*WILLIAM FORDYCE*<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 11, 1884 in Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1473</sup>, and died April 13, 1941 in Cortland, Trumbull County, Ohio<sup>1473</sup>. She married WILLIAM LEROY GUESMAN January 21, 1909<sup>1473</sup>.

Children of CLARA CRAGO and WILLIAM GUESMAN are:

i. LENA<sup>13</sup> GUESMAN, b. Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. ? GRAHAM.

- ii. THOMAS EARL GUESMAN, b. Abt. 1912, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1473</sup>.
- iii. WILLIAM FORDYCE GUESMAN, b. Abt. 1915, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1473</sup>.
- iv. ARTHUR H. GUESMAN, b. March 29, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1473.
- v. SARAH OLIVE GUESMAN, b. Greene County, Pennsylvania 1473.
- **611.** KENNETH<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (*EMANUEL F.*<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 11, 1920 in Bentleyville, Washington County, Pennsylvania<sup>1474</sup>, and died September 15, 1980 in Pennsylvania<sup>1474</sup>. He married ROSELLA KERR Abt. July 04, 1940<sup>1474</sup>.

Children of Kenneth Crago and Rosella Kerr are:

- i. LINDA CAROL<sup>13</sup> CRAGO, b. Bealsville, Pennsylvania<sup>1474</sup>; m. ? STAHL.
- ii. PATRICIA JEAN CRAGO, b. Eighty Four, Pennsylvania 1474.
- **612.** CHARLES PAUL <sup>12</sup> GALLAGHER (*ELIZABETH ELLA*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, JOSEPH J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 15, 1891 in Morgantown, West Virginia <sup>1475</sup>, and died March 24, 1954 in Klamath Falls, Oregon <sup>1475</sup>. He married FRANCES ELIZABETH PAUL February 15, 1913 <sup>1475</sup>.

Notes for Charles Paul Gallagher:

Died in Klamath Falls Oregon at the home of his son Dale after retirement.

Interned at Fayette Engineering

Also worked as a butcher while a teen.

\_\_\_\_

His mother died young, and according to family information, his grandmother, Mary Ann Franks helped raise him.

\_\_\_\_

Height & weight from National Guard enlistment papers at age 18.

At discharge, was Pvt. Co. "L" 1st Infantry - Character "Excellent", Services "Honest and Faithful"

\_\_\_

He listed his DoB as 3/15/1891 on enlistment papers. Info from Bennie Paul says it was September, not March. Did he lie on his application in order to enlist? If so, why?

Children of CHARLES GALLAGHER and FRANCES PAUL are:

- CHARLES MORGAN<sup>13</sup> GALLAGHER, b. 1914, Connellsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>1475</sup>; d. 1914, Connellsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>1475</sup>.
- 827. ii. JAMES ALFRED GALLAGHER, b. July 14, 1915, Connellsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania; d. June 26, 1969, Morgantown, West Virginia.
- 828. iii. ELSIE VIRGINIA GALLAGHER, b. June 07, 1917, Connellsville, Pennsylvania; d. January 08, 1974, Connellsville, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. BARBARA JANE GALLAGHER, b. February 17, 1920, Connellsville, Pennsylvania 1475; d. 1928 1475.
- v. RICHARD STANLEY GALLAGHER, b. April 13, 1922, Connellsville, Pennsylvania; d. September 09, 1981, Connellsville, Pennsylvania.
- 830. vi. DALE PAUL GALLAGHER, b. March 15, 1924, Connellsville, Pennsylvania; d. September 14, 1981.
- **613.** ELLEN ALICE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J. <sup>10</sup>, JOANNA FORDYCE, ISAAC SAMUEL HUGH , HUGH , PETER JOHN SAMUEL MARTIN HUGH ) was born September 03, 1894 in Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1476</sup>. She married CHARLES ALBERT WALTERS November 26, 1918 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania <sup>1477</sup>.

Children of ELLEN CRAGO and CHARLES WALTERS are:

- i. ELLEN<sup>13</sup> WALTERS, b. Aft. 1918<sup>1478</sup>.
- 831. ii. CHARLES WALTERS, b. Aft. 1918.
- **614.** LAURA BELL<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 01, 1899 in Rices Landing, Greene County,

Pennsylvania<sup>1478</sup>. She married LYNN SYLVESTER ASHKETTLE July 03, 1919 in Washington County, Pennsylvania<sup>1479</sup>.

Children of Laura Crago and Lynn Ashkettle are:

- i. ARTHUR LYNN<sup>13</sup> ASHKETTLE, b. Crucible, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
   ii. CONRAD NELSON ASHKETTLE, b. Crucible, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1480</sup>.
- iii. PAULINE DELORES ASHKETTLE 833.
- **615.** Albert Westley<sup>12</sup> Crago (Samuel Nelson<sup>11</sup>, Joseph J. 10, Joanna Fordyce, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 14, 1904 in Clarksville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1480</sup>, and died February 1987 in Georgia <sup>1481</sup>. He married (1) OLIVE CUTTS. He married (2) RETA SNODGRASS September 25, 1925.

Child of Albert Crago and Reta Snodgrass is:

- i. ROBERT FLOYD<sup>13</sup> CRAGO, b. Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania.
- **616.** ARCHIBALD JOSEPH<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (PHILLIP MYERS<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 17, 1876 in Defiance County, Ohio<sup>1482</sup>, and died 1952. He married MAY? Abt. 1903.

Children of Archibald Crago and May? are:

- i. RUTH<sup>13</sup> CRAGO, b. 1904, Charlevoix County, Michigan<sup>1482</sup>; d. 1908<sup>1482</sup>.
   ii. FORD R. CRAGO, b. 1906, Charlevoix County, Michigan<sup>1482</sup>; d. 1930<sup>1482</sup>.
- iii. CHESTER CRAGO, b. June 23, 1908, Charlevoix County, Michigan 1482; d. July 1966 1483.
- iv. WILLIAM CRAGO, b. February 28, 1910, Charlevoix County, Michigan 1484; d. May 1945.
- **617.** Joseph Archibald<sup>12</sup> Crago (*Phillip Myers*<sup>11</sup>, *Joseph*<sup>10</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce*, *Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 11, 1900 in Ney, Defiance County, Ohio <sup>1484</sup>, and died March 1983 <sup>1485</sup>. He married Bernadette House June 03, 1919 <sup>1486</sup>.

Children of JOSEPH CRAGO and BERNADETTE HOUSE are:

- i. PAULINE ROSE<sup>13</sup> CRAGO 835.
- 836. ii. JOSEPH ARCHIBALD CRAGO, b. Toledo, Ohio.
- **618.** LAURA ANNA<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (CLIFFORD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 09, 1875 in Guernsey County, Ohio<sup>1487</sup>, and died November 14, 1968<sup>1487</sup>. She married MAXWELL CLARKE March 25, 1896 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1488</sup>.

Children of Laura Craigo and Maxwell Clarke are:

- ROY BRYAN<sup>13</sup> CLARKE, b. July 16, 1896, Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1489</sup>; d. March 03, 1970, Canton, Ohio<sup>1489</sup>; m. EVELYN WALKER, April 05, 1921<sup>1489</sup>.
- ii. HALLIE FERNE CLARKE, b. November 24, 1897, Cambridge, Ohio 1489; m. WADE ARNOLD, July 16, 1918<sup>1489</sup>.
- iii. LURETTA DALE CLARKE, b. January 30, 1900<sup>1489</sup>; m. WILLIAM ED PETTAY, February 08, 1922<sup>1489</sup>.
- iv. HOWARD LEMOYNE CLARKE, b. December 26, 1901, Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. August 837.
  - v. CRAIG MATTHEW CLARKE, b. Abt. 1903<sup>1489</sup>; d. August 25, 1905<sup>1489</sup>.

  - vi. ESTHER IOLA CLARKE, b. August 23, 1905<sup>1489</sup>; m. HARVEY OSTER, May 1932<sup>1489</sup>. vii. LAURESS NOBLE CLARKE, b. July 20, 1908<sup>1489</sup>; d. December 1978, Canton, Ohio<sup>1490</sup>; m. MARJORIE GRABILL, June 1950<sup>1491</sup>.
  - viii. ANNA EILEEN CLARKE, b. August 20, 1912<sup>1491</sup>; m. HARRY WEAVER, July 20, 1932<sup>1491</sup>.
- **619.** THOMAS CLARKE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO (CLIFFORD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup>, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 01, 1877 in Guernsey County, Ohio 1492, and died May 1954 in Bloomington, Illinois 1492. He married LENORA WEBB August 18, 1903 in LeRoy, Illinois 1492.

Child of THOMAS CRAGO and LENORA WEBB is:

**620.** MARY HOLLAND<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (CLIFFORD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 01, 1877 in Guernsey County, Ohio. She married SAMUEL S. CLARKE September 01, 1909 in Harrison County, Ohio 1493.

### Children of MARY CRAIGO and SAMUEL CLARKE are:

- i. WALTER A. 13 CLARKE, b. September 12, 1914, West Chester, Ohio; d. July 29, 1994, El Cajon, California.
  - ii. WILLARD S. CLARKE, b. September 12, 1914, West Chester, Ohio<sup>1494</sup>; d. January 1986, Little Rock, Arkansas 1495
  - iii. CHARLES DONALD CLARKE, b. February 15, 1918, Strawsburg, Ohio<sup>1496</sup>; d. February 05, 1998,
  - iv. DORTHA M. CLARKE, b. Strawsburg, Ohio 1496; m. WILLIAM D FERRELL, April 12, 1943, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.
- **621.** JOHN CLIFFORD <sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (CLIFFORD FORDYCE <sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. <sup>10</sup>, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 26, 1888 in Ohio, and died March 23, 1963 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio. He married HALLIE JENKINS December 22, 1909 in Harrison County, Ohio.

#### Children of JOHN CRAIGO and HALLIE JENKINS are:

- i. LOUIS K. 13 CRAIGO, b. April 22, 1911, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. June 05,
  - ii. KELLY BLAIR CRAIGO, b. July 14, 1920, Winfield, Ohio; d. December 17, 1972; m. KATHRYN GILCHER, 1941.
- **622.** LLOYD FRANKLIN<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 26, 1879 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died November 18, 1962. He married (1) EMMA HARPER. He met (2) MALISSA MAY HOMES. He married (3) SUSIE GUTHRIE August 29, 1901 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio 1497. He married (4) MAE SIMPSON October 21, 1914 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio 1498.

### Child of LLOYD CRAIGO and EMMA HARPER is:

i. LOLA HESTER<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. January 30, 1904, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio. 841.

## Child of LLOYD CRAIGO and MALISSA HOMES is:

ii. ODESSA MAY<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. January 24, 1914, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1499</sup>.

# Children of LLOYD CRAIGO and MAE SIMPSON are:

- iii. LLOYD FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. September 23, 1915, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. October 29, 1993.
- iv. RICHARD JEROME CRAIGO, b. June 24, 1918, Uhrichsville, Ohio; d. February 25, 1998. 843.
- **623.** MAUDE MERLE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 16, 1881 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died December 22, 1948 in Uhrichsville, Ohio. She married JOSEPH BOYD WATSON August 16, 1900 in Harrison County, Ohio.

# Children of MAUDE CRAIGO and JOSEPH WATSON are:

- i. CLIFFORD EARL  $^{13}$  WATSON, b. 1901, Ohio; d. 1922. ii. CARL WATSON, b. Abt.  $1902^{1500}$ ; d. Aft. April 1944.
- iii. HARRY W. WATSON, b. May 27, 1903, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. August 18, 844. 1987, Coshocton, Ohio.
  - iv. EUGENE WATSON, b. 1905; d. Bef. April 1944.
  - v. CARL BOYD WATSON, b. March 25, 1910, Ohio: d. November 08, 1964; m. GRACE E. ?.
  - vi. RONALD WATSON, b. 1913, Ohio; d. 1936.

**624.** MARGARET HAZEL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 29, 1889 in Harrison County, Ohio, and died January 06, 1965. She married FLOYD SHUCK September 09, 1908 in Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1501</sup>.

Children of MARGARET CRAIGO and FLOYD SHUCK are:

- i. DAUGHTER<sup>13</sup> SHUCK.
- ii. CRAIG SHUCK.
- iii. LEWIS SHUCK.
- iv. LUCILLE SHUCK, m. (WHITEY) EAKIN.
- v. FLOYD GILBERT SHUCK, b. September 25, 1915, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- **625.** EARL HERSHELL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 12, 1893 in Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1502</sup>, and died June 03, 1957 in Uhrichsville, Ohio <sup>1502</sup>. He married GOLDIE MAE BLACKWELL December 23, 1914 in Ohio County, West Virginia <sup>1502</sup>.

### Children of EARL CRAIGO and GOLDIE BLACKWELL are:

- HAZEL MARIE<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. November 30, 1915, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1502</sup>; d. June 21, 1927<sup>1502</sup>.
- 846. ii. FAYE ARLENE CRAIGO, b. August 04, 1917, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. Bef. April 19, 1998, Columbus, Ohio.
- 847. iii. ROBERT EARL CRAIGO, b. July 28, 1919, Uhrichsville, Ohio.
- 848. iv. HELEN MAXINE CRAIGO, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio.
- **626.** JULIA OLIVE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 23, 1910 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1502</sup>, and died July 1982 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1503</sup>. She married KENNETH LAPORT DAVIDSON December 30, 1932 in Wellsburg, Brooke County, West Virginia <sup>1504</sup>.

# Children of Julia Craigo and Kenneth Davidson are:

- i. DONALD KAY  $^{13}$  DAVIDSON, b. Canton, Ohio  $^{1505}$ ; m. SONDRA SUE DUNLAP, May 31, 1959, Dennison, Ohio  $^{1505}$ .
- ii. NANCY KATHERINE DAVIDSON, b. August 16, 1934, Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. December 1995.
- 850. iii. LINDA LEE DAVIDSON, b. Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 851. iv. EVELYN JOAN DAVIDSON, b. Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio.
- **627.** BESSIE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (OSCAR AQUILLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 12, 1879 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1506</sup>. She married FRED C BOOR January 01, 1901 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1506</sup>.

# Children of BESSIE CRAIGO and FRED BOOR are:

- DWIGHT WINFIELD<sup>13</sup> BOOR, b. February 14, 1902, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1506</sup>;
   d. September 07, 1903<sup>1506</sup>.
- 852. ii. HOWARD S. BOOR, b. January 26, 1906, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio; d. January 01, 1963.
- **628.** HELEN ROMAINE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*OSCAR AQUILLA*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*. <sup>10</sup>, *SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born April 03, 1896 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1506</sup>, and died December 01, 1986. She married JAMES ROSS STEVENS March 03, 1923 <sup>1506</sup>.

### Children of HELEN CRAIGO and JAMES STEVENS are:

- 853. i. ROBERT CRAIGO<sup>13</sup> STEVENS, b. September 04, 1924, Cadiz, Ohio; d. December 30, 1977, Sheffield Lake, Ohio.
  - ii. JEAN RUTH STEVENS, b. Cadiz, Ohio 1506.
- 854. iii. JAMES ROSS STEVENS, b. Cadiz, Ohio.

**629.** GOLDIE MAE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 30, 1896 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1507</sup>, and died 1928 <sup>1507</sup>. She married NATHAN SANFORD MEEK December 27, 1917<sup>1507</sup>.

Children of GOLDIE CRAIGO and NATHAN MEEK are:

- i. HELEN<sup>13</sup> MEEK, m. WILLIAM DUELL.
- ii. KENNETH MEEK, m. HARRIETT DOLL.
- iii. PAULINE MARIE MEEK.
- iv. PHYLLIS JANE MEEK.
- v. PAUL C. MEEK.
- **630.** Agatha Romaine<sup>12</sup> Craigo (Samuel Fulton<sup>11</sup> Crago, Thomas H.<sup>10</sup>, Sarah<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 26, 1904 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio 1507, and died November 1969. She married Wells Edward Peebles September 11, 1926<sup>1507</sup>.

Children of AGATHA CRAIGO and WELLS PEEBLES are:

- i. BEVERLY JOYCE<sup>13</sup> PEEBLES.
- ii. WELLS EDWARD PEEBLES, b. November 25, 1928, Canton, Ohio 1507; d. August 18, 1971 1507; m. CATHERINE MARIE ARALICA, June 24, 1948<sup>1507</sup>.
- iii. WILLIAM DALE PEEBLES, m. MARY PAULINE REED, December 14, 1952<sup>1507</sup>.
- iv. DOROTHY M. PEEBLES, m. THEODORE ALLEN HOUSE.
- v. DANNY PEEBLES<sup>150</sup>
- vi. DONNA PEEBLES<sup>1507</sup>.
- vii. LARRY JAMES PEEBLES, b. Canton, Ohio 1507; m. NOLA GAILBREATH, November 16, 1968 1507.
- **631.** WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 21, 1906 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1507</sup>, and died June 04, 1988 in Ohio<sup>1508</sup>. He married CLARA MAE STEVENS February 11, 1932 in Wheeling, West Virginia.

Children of WILLIAM CRAIGO and CLARA STEVENS are:

- 855. i. HELEN JEAN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- 856.
- ii. WILLIAM HENRY CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
   iii. JANET CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio J509; d. September 25, 1936, Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio 1505
- 857. iv. ROBERT FRANCIS CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- SAMUEL EARL CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- DOROTHY IRENE CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio. 859.
- DORIS EILEEN CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio. 860.
- viii. SANDRA MAE CRAIGO, b. Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio.
- **632.** Ruby Pearl<sup>12</sup> Craigo (Albert Biggs<sup>11</sup> Crago, Thomas H.<sup>10</sup>, Sarah<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 31, 1890 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1510</sup>, and died May 13, 1975<sup>1510</sup>. She married ALVIN ODEL ERVIN December 21, 1910 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1510.

Children of RUBY CRAIGO and ALVIN ERVIN are:

- i. SARAH ISABELLE<sup>13</sup> ERVIN, b. July 25, 1912, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio. 862.
- ii. HAZEL OLIVE ERVIN, b. February 12, 1917, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio. 863.
- iii. CLARA PAULINE ERVIN, b. April 12, 1918, Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio. 864.
- **633.** JESSIE ALMEDA<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*ALBERT BIGGS*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 25, 1893 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1510</sup>, and died June 29, 1934 in Dover, Ohio<sup>1510</sup>. She married WILLIAM Z. JARVIS November 29, 1916 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1511.

Children of JESSIE CRAIGO and WILLIAM JARVIS are:

- i. Frances<sup>13</sup> Jarvis, m. Harry Davidson.
- ii. WAYNE JARVIS, m. FRANCES GEIB.
- iii. DELMAR JARVIS.
- iv. WILMA MAE JARVIS, m. WILLIAM LEVENGOOD.
- **634.** THOMAS WALTER<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*ALBERT BIGGS*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 13, 1895 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1512</sup>, and died October 31, 1972<sup>1513</sup>. He married MABEL CLARICE HOGUE June 28, 1918 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio<sup>1514</sup>.

Child of THOMAS CRAIGO and MABEL HOGUE is:

865. i. HELEN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. December 07, 1919, West Chester, Ohio.

**635.** SARA HOLLAND<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (*Albert Biggs*<sup>11</sup> *Crago, Thomas H.*<sup>10</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce, Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 24, 1903 in Tippiecanoe, Harrison, Ohio<sup>1515</sup>, and died August 1992 in Stark County, Ohio<sup>1516</sup>. She married Carl Benjamin Detweiler July 29, 1930 in Canton, Ohio<sup>1517</sup>.

Children of SARA CRAIGO and CARL DETWEILER are:

866. i. JOANN MARIE<sup>13</sup> DETWEILER, b. Massillon, Ohio.

867. ii. MYRON CRAIG DETWEILER, b. Massillon, Ohio.

**636.** MARY ELVA<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 09, 1907 in Tippiecanoe, Harr, Ohio<sup>1517</sup>. She married CLAYTON B. NEFF June 05, 1928 in Canton, Ohio<sup>1518</sup>.

Children of MARY CRAIGO and CLAYTON NEFF are:

868. i. THOMAS WALTER<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO, b. Canton, Ohio.

869. ii. MARJORIE LOU NEFF, b. Reedurban, Ohio.

870. iii. JOHN BENJAMIN NEFF, b. Canton, Ohio.

**637.** MABLE FRANCIS<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO (ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. <sup>10</sup>, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 01, 1911 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1519</sup>, and died September 1995 in Ohio <sup>1520</sup>. She married JOHN WALTER NICEWANDER December 05, 1936 in Massillon, Ohio <sup>1521</sup>.

Children of Mable Craigo and John Nicewander are:

871. i. ROBERT WALTER<sup>13</sup> NICEWANDER, b. Massillon, Ohio.

872. ii. CHARLOTTE ANN NICEWANDER, b. Massillon, Ohio.

**638.** PERRY M. <sup>12</sup> HITE (*MALINDA ELMIRA* <sup>11</sup> *FORKER, JOSEPHINE JOANNA* <sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN* <sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born July 11, 1888 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana, and died July 17, 1973 in Bluffton, Wells County, Indiana. He married MERLE JANE HUGHES July 17, 1909 in Huntington, Indiana, daughter of THOMAS HUGHES and LUCINDA FOX.

Children of PERRY HITE and MERLE HUGHES are:

- CARL ENNIS<sup>13</sup> HITE, b. March 03, 1912, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. May 12, 1964, Huntington, Indiana; m. DOROTHY MARIE DALRYMPLE, June 05, 1937, Huntington County, Indiana.
- ii. EVELYM MAUREEN HITE, b. March 07, 1910, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. June 14, 1965, Fort Wayne, Indiana; m. CARL E. BEGHTEL.
- 873. iii. MIRIAM JOAN HITE, b. September 06, 1914, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. March 28, 1974, Huntington, Indiana.
  - LESTER M. HITE, b. September 13, 1916, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. March 02, 1918, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
  - v. IVAN RAY HITE, b. February 28, 1918, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. November 04, 1979, Huntington, Indiana.
  - vi. (SON) HITE.

- vii. JOE HUBERT HITE, b. September 06, 1931, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. October 28, 1956, Fort Wayne, Indiana.
- **639.** LEROY<sup>12</sup> HITE (*MALINDA ELMIRA*<sup>11</sup> FORKER, *JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 10, 1890 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana, and died August 08, 1969 in Clear Creek Township, Huntington County, Indiana. He married PEARL M. REDDING February 21, 1914 in Huntington, Indiana.

Child of LEROY HITE and PEARL REDDING is:

- BRYCE EDMUND<sup>13</sup> HITE, b. August 17, 1918, Huntington County, Indiana; d. December 28, 1991, Huntington County, Indiana.
- **640.** ELSIE<sup>12</sup> HITE (MALINDA ELMIRA<sup>11</sup> FORKER, JOSEPHINE JOANNA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 06, 1894 in Markle Cemetery, Huntington County, Indiana, and died February 11, 1981 in Fort Wayne, Indiana. She married (1) LLOYD MILLER. She married (2) EDWIN KOCKER March 15, 1941 in Huntington, Indiana. She married (3) HARLEY VIRGIL MCHENRY February 22, 1920 in Huntington, Indiana.

Child of Elsie Hite and Harley McHenry is:

- OPAL JEAN<sup>13</sup> MCHENRY, b. March 12, 1922, Huntington, Indiana; d. April 12, 1923, Huntington, Indiana.
- **641.** DELSA<sup>12</sup> HITE (*MALINDA ELMIRA*<sup>11</sup> FORKER, JOSEPHINE JOANNA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 06, 1894 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana, and died March 29, 1951 in Huntington, Indiana. She married GEORGE KLINE April 07, 1916 in Huntington, Indiana.

Child of Delsa Hite and George Kline is:

- i. RACHEL ILENE<sup>13</sup> KLINE, b. December 20, 1917, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. September 1918, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana.
- **642.** JOHN OGLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*GRANVILLE W.*<sup>11</sup>, *JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). He married BEATRICE?

Child of JOHN FORDYCE and BEATRICE? is:

- i. DAVID<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- **643.** VIRGIL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GRANVILLE W.<sup>11</sup>, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married JESSIE?

Children of VIRGIL FORDYCE and JESSIE? are:

- i. ROBERT<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. RICHARD FORDYCE.
- **644.** RUSSELL F. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GRANVILLE W. <sup>11</sup>, JOHN SHIPMAN <sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM <sup>9</sup>, ISAAC <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>). He married VIRGINIA ?.

Child of RUSSELL FORDYCE and VIRGINIA? is:

- i. RUSSELL<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- **645.** HOMER RAY<sup>12</sup> MCCRACKEN (MARY ALICE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 30, 1891 in Guernsey County, Ohio, and died September 09, 1971 in Cambridge, Ohio. He married EMILY ISABELL GROVE June 28, 1916, daughter of WILLIAM GROVE and SARAH MCLAUGHLIN.

Children of HOMER MCCRACKEN and EMILY GROVE are:

 SARAH ALICE<sup>13</sup> MCCRACKEN, b. June 21, 1917, Fariport Harbor, Ohio; m. ROBERT BOSTON KINNARD, September 17, 1940.

- ii. WILLIAM G. MCCRACKEN, b. Cambridge, Ohio.
- iii. CHARLOTTE MCCRACKEN.
- iv. MARGARET ISABELL MCCRACKEN.
- **646.** CHARLES<sup>12</sup> MCCRACKEN (MARY ALICE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1882. He married GERTRUDE DOLLISON.

Children of CHARLES McCracken and Gertrude Dollison are:

- i. LOIS<sup>13</sup> MCCRACKEN.
- ii. GERTRUDE MCCRACKEN.
- **647.** MAUDE<sup>12</sup> MCCRACKEN (MARY ALICE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1882. She married ARTHUR RICH

Child of MAUDE MCCRACKEN and ARTHUR RICH is:

- i. ESTHER<sup>13</sup> RICH.
- **648.** VIOLA MADGE<sup>12</sup> McCracken (Mary Alice<sup>11</sup> Fordyce, John Shipman<sup>10</sup>, Barnet William<sup>9</sup>, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1882. She married Fay C. Guyton.

Child of VIOLA MCCRACKEN and FAY GUYTON is:

- i. THOMAS LEE<sup>13</sup> GUYTON.
- **649.** MARY M. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GEORGE B. <sup>11</sup>, JOHN SHIPMAN BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born April 1899 in Guernsey County, Ohio She married CHARLES W. HALL.

Children of MARY FORDYCE and CHARLES HALL are:

- i. WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> HALL.
- ii. GEORGE HALL.
- iii. JEAN HALL.
- **650.** LOREN<sup>12</sup> FORD (ANNA LEOLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married EVA BELL.

Children of LOREN FORD and EVA BELL are:

- i. KENNETH<sup>13</sup> FORD.
- ii. ROBERT FORD.
- iii. EUGENE FORD.
- **651.** CHALMER<sup>12</sup> FORD (ANNA LEOLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married HELEN SCOTT.

Children of CHALMER FORD and HELEN SCOTT are:

- i. RUTHANNA<sup>13</sup> FORD.
- ii. AVALIEN FORD.
- **652.** MILDRED Z.<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (FRANK B.<sup>11</sup>, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 1895<sup>1522</sup>. She married FRANK DIXON.

Children of MILDRED FORDYCE and FRANK DIXON are:

- i. FRANK<sup>13</sup> DIXON.
- ii. (DAUGHTER) DIXON.

**653.** VIRGINIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*MELVIN S.*<sup>11</sup>, *JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ELDIN ROBINSON.

Children of VIRGINIA FORDYCE and ELDIN ROBINSON are:

- i. PAUL<sup>13</sup> ROBINSON.
- ii. LOUISE ROBINSON.
- iii. RALPH W. ROBINSON, m. WINIFRED ?.
- **654.** HARRIET<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY R. 11, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married PERRY THOMAS.

Children of HARRIET FORDYCE and PERRY THOMAS are:

- i. ROBERT<sup>13</sup> THOMAS, Adopted child.
   ii. REBECCA THOMAS, Adopted child.
- **655.** THOMAS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY R. 11, JOHN SHIPMAN 10, BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married JULIA CRUSHOW.

Child of THOMAS FORDYCE and JULIA CRUSHOW is:

- i. DOUGLAS<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- **656.** VERNON<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY R. 11, JOHN SHIPMAN 10, BARNET WILLIAM, ISAAC, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married ANN BOCKOVEN.

Children of Vernon Fordyce and Ann Bockoven are:

- i. DEWEY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.ii. SANDRA FORDYCE.
- **657.** FLOYD<sup>12</sup> HOPE (CORA MAE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married MARY SMALLEY.

Child of FLOYD HOPE and MARY SMALLEY is:

i. SHIRLEY<sup>13</sup> HOPE.

**658.** DOROTHY<sup>12</sup> HOPE (CORA MAE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married FOREST FISHER.

Children of DOROTHY HOPE and FOREST FISHER are:

- i. JOHN<sup>13</sup> FISHER.
- ii. RODNEY FISHER.
- iii. JEFFREY FISHER.
- iv. JAMIE FISHER.
- v. SHARON FISHER.
- vi. BEVERLY FISHER.
- vii. LISA FISHER.
- viii. AMY FISHER.
- **659.** LORA <sup>12</sup> HOPE (CORA MAE <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN <sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM <sup>9</sup>, ISAAC <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ROBERT SCHOUP.

Child of Lora Hope and Robert Schoup is:

- i. Debra Lee<sup>13</sup> Schoup.
- **660.** Martha<sup>12</sup> Hope (Cora Mae<sup>11</sup> Fordyce, John Shipman<sup>10</sup>, Barnet William<sup>9</sup>, Isaac<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married KENNETH SHULTZ.

Children of MARTHA HOPE and KENNETH SHULTZ are:

- i. STEVEN<sup>13</sup> SHULTZ.
- ii. KEITH SHULTZ.

**661.** Grace<sup>12</sup> Hope (*Cora Mae*<sup>11</sup> *Fordyce, John Shipman*<sup>10</sup>, *Barnet William*<sup>9</sup>, *Isaac*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>). She married Carl White.

Children of GRACE HOPE and CARL WHITE are:

- i. Robert<sup>13</sup> White.
- ii. MARJORIE WHITE.
- **662.** SPENCER B. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (SPENCER S. <sup>11</sup>, JOHN A. <sup>10</sup>, SOLOMON<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 01, 1882 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1523</sup>, and died March 25, 1968 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1524</sup>. He married BESSIE?

Child of Spencer Fordyce and Bessie? is:

- i. JOHN O. 13 FORDYCE.
- **663.** JESSE A.<sup>12</sup> BURGE (MARY ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN A.<sup>10</sup>, SOLOMON<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1878. He married Annie J. Munton August 17, 1904 in Harveys, Pennsylvania <sup>1525</sup>, daughter of JOHN MUNTON and SADIE?

Child of JESSE BURGE and ANNIE MUNTON is:

- i. HARRY<sup>13</sup> BURGE, b. January 10, 1907, Richhill Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1526</sup>.
- **664.** SARA ALICE<sup>12</sup> BURGE (MARY ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN A. <sup>10</sup>, SOLOMON<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1880. She married FRANCIS LEROY HENNEN Bef. 1902.

Children of SARA BURGE and FRANCIS HENNEN are:

 PEARL ELIZA<sup>13</sup> HENNEN, b. July 02, 1908, West Alexander, Pennsylvania; d. July 25, 1998, Ravenna, Pennsylvania; m. HENRY E. EKLUND, November 02, 1929.

Notes for PEARL ELIZA HENNEN:

Pearl E. Eklund

Member of Christian and Missionary Alliance Church

Pearl Eliza Eklund, 90, of Ravenna, Ohio, formerly of Hillcrest Street, Washington, died at 11:40 p.m. Saturday, July 25, 1998, in Long Meadow Care Center, Ravenna.

She was born July 2, 1908, in West Alexander, a daughter of Francis Leroy and Sara Alice Burge Hennen.

She was a homemaker and a member of Christian and Missionary Alliance Church of Washington.

On November 2, 1929, she married Henry E. Eklund, who died July 1, 1993.

Surviving are two nephews, George R. Jackson and Ralph Hennen; a niece, Betty Virginia Tymcio; and 16 great-nieces and great-nephews.

Deceased are a brother, Henry E. Hennen; a sister, Lillian G. Ryan; and two nephews, Donald and Robert Hennen.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Monday, July 27, 1998

- 876. ii. HENRY HENNEN, d. Bef. 1998.
  - iii. LILLIAN G. HENNEN, d. Bef. 1998; m. ? RYAN.
- **665.** CLARA S.<sup>12</sup> WOOD (SILAS<sup>11</sup>, MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 22, 1893 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1527</sup>, and died February 11, 1982 in Loudenville, Ohio. She married CLIVE PHILLIPS August 12, 1924 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1528</sup>, son of GEORGE PHILLIPS and MARIETTA ELLIOTT.

Notes for CLARA S. WOOD:

Clara Wood Phillips, 88, formerly of Hiller Plan, Brownsville, died at 12:30 p.m. Thursday, February 11, 1982, in Colonial Manor Health Care Center, Loudenville, Ohio, where she had resided the past several years,

She was born July 23, 1893, in Center Township, GReene COunty, a daughter of Silas and Catherine Fordyce Wood.

A graduate of Waynesburg Business College, she attended Waynesburg College and taught school nine years in Greene County and in Bridgeville, and was also bookkeeper and manager in her father's store.

Mrs. Phillips was a member of First Chirstian Church of Brownsville where she was a Sunday school teacher and church worker for many years; a member of John Corbly Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution; the A. Kramer Axton Post 295 American Legion Auxiliary, and the Brownsville Historical Society.

Her husband, Clive (Abe) Phillips, died September 26, 1971, and a son, James Oliver Phillips died in 1951.

Surviving are two sons, Clive Wood Phillips of Washington and John Ralph Phillips of Millersburg, Ohio; six grandchildren and four great-grandchildren.

#### Omitted

In the information provided to the *Observer-Reporter* for the obituary of Clara Wood Phillips, which appeared in Saturday's editions, the name of a surviving sister, Sarah W. Marley of Waynesburg, was omitted.

PHILLIPS - Friends of Clara Wood Phillips, formerly of Hiller Plan, Brownsville, who died Thursday, February 11, 1982, in Loudenville, Ohio, will be received from 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday and 2 to 4 p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday in the Dale F. Crawford Funeral Home, 126 Front Street, Brownsville, where services will be conducted at 1 p.m. Monday, February 15, by the Rev. Wayne Tolson, pastor of First Christian Church of Brownsville. Interment will be in Lafayette Memorial Park, Route 40.

Washngton Observer-Reporter

Children of CLARA WOOD and CLIVE PHILLIPS are:

- i. JAMES OLIVER<sup>13</sup> PHILLIPS, d. 1951.
- ii. CLIVE WOOD PHILLIPS.
- iii. JOHN RALPH PHILLIPS.

**666.** EVELYN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*THOMAS*<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>10</sup>, *SOLOMON*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 24, 1917 in Ned, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1960. She married (1)? WOODWARD. She married (2) DARYL JACKSON ROTH May 19, 1935, son of WILLIAM ROTH and MAUDE JACKSON.

Child of EVELYN FORDYCE and DARYL ROTH is:

877. i. BONNIE LOU<sup>13</sup> ROTH, b. Cameron, West Virginia.

**667.** BLANCHE OLIVE<sup>12</sup> WALL (*Dora Mae*<sup>11</sup> *Crouse, Benson*<sup>10</sup>, *Rebecca*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce, Jacob*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 10, 1892 in Montgomery County, Kansas, and died May 15, 1922 in Wichita, Kansas. She married (1) Harry Pearl April 21, 1908 in Montgomery County, Kansas. She married (2) Harry C. Neely Abt. 1921.

Child of BLANCHE WALL and HARRY PEARL is:

i. CLYDE<sup>13</sup> PEARL, b. October 17, 1908, Kansas; d. November 1985, Bowie County, Texas.

**668.** LAYTON<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 22, 1900 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1529</sup>, and died March 1976 in Pennsylvania <sup>1529</sup>. He married IVA VICTORIA BREESE May 11, 1927 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1530</sup>, daughter of J. BREESE and CATHERINE THROCKMORTON.

Children of LAYTON CROUSE and IVA BREESE are:

- 878. i. LAYTON HOWARD<sup>13</sup> CROUSE, b. Rogersville, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. ROY ALBERT CROUSE
- 879. iii. ERNEST DUANE CROUSE, b. June 22, 1933, Rogersville, Pennsylvania; d. April 24, 1974, Washington, Pennsylvania.

**669.** LAWRENCE W. CROUSE (THOMAS CAMPBELL 1, LAYTON 1, REBECCA FORDYCE, JACOB, SAMUEL 1, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN 2, HUGH 1) was born October 16, 1901 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1531, and died March 14, 1980 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married CARRIE BAYSINGER, daughter of GEORGE BAYSINGER and MARGARET KING.

Notes for LAWRENCE W. CROUSE:

Lawrence W. Crouse, 78, of Sycamore R.D. 1 died at 1:30 a.m., Friday, March 14, 1980 in Greene County Memorial Hospital. He had been seriously ill for the past four months.

He was born November 16, 1901, in Center Township, a son of Cam and Ella Rock Crouse.

Mr. Crouse was a farmer and retired from Oakdale Boys Home. He was a veteran of World War II, member of James Farrell Post 330 of the American Legion, and Seventh Day Adventist Church of Washington.

He was married September 20, 1948, to Carrie Baysinger Rush, who survives.

ALso surviving are one son, Carl, at home; a step-daughter, Mrs. Donald (Helen) Bell of Upper Sandusky, Ohio; eight grandchildren; six sisters, Mrs. Les (Sarah) Conkle of Waynesburg, Mrs. helen Haines of Sarasota, Fla., Mrs. John (Kathleen) Hannond of California, Pa., Mrs. Dennis (Mary) Meighen of Lagonda, Mrs. Ronald (Carolyn) Lemley of Akron, Ohio, Mrs. Robert (Louise) Anderson of Sycamore; and three brothers, James Crouse, Graysville R.D. 1, Theodore Crouse, Holbrook R.D. 1, Walter Crouse, Sarasota, Fla.

A brother, Layton Crouse, and a step-son, Donald Rush, are both deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

-----

CROUSE - Friends of Lawrence W. Crouse, 78, R.D. 1, Sycamore, who died Friday, March 14, 1980, will be received in the Robert L. Lantz Funeral Home in Rogersville, Saturday, March 15, from 7 to 9 p.m. and on Sunday, March 16, from 2 to 4 p.m. and 7 to 9 p.m. where services will be held Monday, March 17 with Elder Monte Sahlin officiating. Burial will be in Greene County Memorial Park.

Newspaper death notice, source unknown.

Notes for Carrie Baysinger:

Carrie Crouse

Greene County Homemaker

Carrie Crouse, 79, of Waynesburg R.D. 2, died at 9:19 p.m. Friday, February 21, 1992, in Greene County Memorial Hospital, following a lengthy illness.

She was born September 16, 1912, in Center Township, Greene COunty, the daughter of George and Maggie King Baysinger.

She spent most of her life in Greene County.

Mrs. Crouse was a homemaker and a member of Seventh Day Adventist Church in Washington.

She was a 1932 graduate of Center High School in Rogersville.

Her husband, Lawrence W. Crouse, died in 1980.

Surviving are one daughter, Helen Margaret Rush Bell of Upper Sandusky, Ohio; one son, Carl L. Crouse of Sycamore R.D. 1; eight grandchildren, 2 great-grandchildren; and one sister, Hazel Guthrie of Huntingdon.

Deceased are one son, Donald C. Rush; and three brothers, George, William and Jesse Baysinger.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

#### Child of LAWRENCE CROUSE and CARRIE BAYSINGER is:

i. CARL L. 13 CROUSE.

**670.** JAMES A.<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 25, 1903 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1531</sup>, and died November 02, 1994 in Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1531</sup>. He married SARAH ELIZABETH BREESE October 25, 1924 in Jefferson, Pennsylvania <sup>1532</sup>, daughter of J. BREESE and CATHERINE THROCKMORTON.

# Notes for Sarah Elizabeth Breese:

S. Elizabeth Crouse, 90, of Waynesburg, died Sunday, May 15, 1994, in GReene COunty Memorial Hospital, following a six month illness.

She was born March 1, 1904, in Center Township, a daughter of Frank and Catherine Throckmorton Breese.

Mrs. Crouse had lived in Morris Township from 1929 until moving to Waynesburg in 1992.

She was a member of Union Valley United Methodist Church, where she had formerly served as a lay leader for several years and was a former Sunday school teacher.

She was a memeber of Community Sewing Circle of Time and was an avid quilter and a member of the Waynesburg Senior Citizens.

On October 25, 1924, she married James Albert Crouse, who survives.

Also surviving are three daughters, Bernice L. Loughman of Prosperity Pike, Prosperity; Betty A Crouse of Waynesburg, and Mrs. Larry (Erma) Anderson of Graysville R. D. 1; two sons, Lawrence E, Crouse of Graysville R.D. 1, and Thomas Crouse, of Prosperity Pike, Prosperity; one brother, James Breese of Waynesburg; three sisters, Ivy Crouse of Waynesburg, Pearle Conkey of Cameron Star Route, Waynesburg, and Mrs.John (Ruth) Bartolovich of Waynesburg R. D. 4; one stepsister, Helen Hewitt of Westover, W. Va.; 14 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren; two step-grandchildren.

Deceased are one son, George W. Crouse; on foster son, Charles Andrew; one brother, Wesley Breese; and four sisters, Lucy Breese, Annie Tharp, Fannie Conklin and Mary Johnston.

Arrangements were made by the Rush Funeral Home in Rogersville.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of JAMES CROUSE and SARAH BREESE are:

- i. BERNICE L. <sup>13</sup> CROUSE, b. Ninevah, Pennsylvania <sup>1533</sup>; m. CLAUDE O. LOUGHMAN, June 26, 1954, Washington, Pennsylvania <sup>1533</sup>.
- ii. LAWRENCE E. CROUSE, b. Time, Pennsylvania<sup>1534</sup>; m. DONNA CONKEY, October 15, 1953, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1534</sup>.
- 880. iii. THOMAS FRANKLIN CROUSE, b. Greene County, Pennsylvania.
  - iv. GEORGE WAYNE CROUSE, b. April 04, 1938, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1535</sup>; d. August 26, 1949, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1535</sup>.
- 881. v. Betty Alice Crouse
- 882. vi. IRMA DARLENE CROUSE
- **671.** THEODORE (TED)<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1906 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 08, 1983 in Washington, Pennsylvania. He married WILMA LEANNA SMITH June 24, 1939.

Notes for THEODORE (TED) CROUSE:

Theodore Crouse, 76, of Rogersville, died at 5:10 p.m. Saturday, January 8, 1983, in Washington Hospital, following an illness of three days.

He was the son of the late Cam and Ella Rock Crouse and was born May 27, 1906, in Center Township, where he resided all his life.

He graduated from Center Township High School in 1927 and attended Waynesburg College.

Mr. Crouse was a retired foreman of the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation. He was a member of the Rogersville United Methodist Church and of Harvey's Grange 1444, Graysville.

Surviving are his wife, Wilma Smith Crouse, whom he married June 24, 1939; two daughters, Mrs. Larry (Ella) Mitchell of Rogersville and Mrs. Anna Braddock of Waynesburg; four grandchildren, Douglas, Jan Mitchell, Natalie and Loretta Braddock; six sisters, Mrs. Les (Sarah) Conkle of Waynesburg, Mrs. Helen Haines of Nakomis, Fla.,Mrs. Kathleen Hammon of California, Mrs. Dennis (Mary) Meighen of Lagonda, Mrs. Ronald (Carolyn) Lemley of Norton, Ohio, and Mrs. Robert (Louise) Anderson of Sycamore; two brothers, James Crouse of Graysville R.D. 1 and Walter Crouse of Nakomis, Fla. Two brothers, Layton and Lawrence Crouse, are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of THEODORE CROUSE and WILMA SMITH are:

883. i. ELLA MAE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE

884. ii. ANNA RAE CROUSE, b. Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

**672.** WALTER HOWARD<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 19, 1908 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1536,1537</sup>. He married (1) CLARINDA WHITE. He married (2) BEVERLY JEAN BAYSINGER December 11, 1950 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1538</sup>, daughter of JESSE BAYSINGER and SUSANNA FRYE.

Children of WALTER CROUSE and CLARINDA WHITE are:

- CLARA LEE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE, b. Rogersville, Pennsylvania; m. HENRY WRUBLESKI, September 16, 1945, Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1539</sup>.
- ii. DONALD LARRY CROUSE, b. Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1540</sup>; m. VERONICA MARIE KELLEY, February 15, 1959, Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1540</sup>.
- **673.** HELEN C.<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1911. She married (1) KENNETH HENNEN. She married (2) WOODROW HAINES.

Children of Helen Crouse and Kenneth Hennen are:

- i. SHARON<sup>13</sup> HENNEN.
- ii. RONALD HENNEN.

Children of Helen Crouse and Woodrow Haines are:

- iii. SUSAN<sup>13</sup> HAINES.
- iv. LARRY HAINES.
- **674.** MARY T.<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1920 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania. She married DENIS ALBERT MEIGHEN September 24, 1940 in Washington, Pennsylvania <sup>1541</sup>, son of JOHN MEIGHEN and JEAN GUNN.

Notes for DENIS ALBERT MEIGHEN:

Denis A. Meighen

Former employee of National Annealing Box Co.

Denis Albert Meighen, 77, of Graham Avenue, Washington, died Saturday, November 8, 1997, in Humbert Lane Health Care Center, Washington, following a one-year illness.

He was born October 15, 1920, in Pine Bank, a son of John W. and Jane Gunn Meighen.

Mr. Meighen was employed at National Annealing Box Co. in the welding and maintenance departments.

He was a member of Immaculate Conception Church and a member of South Franklin Fire Department. Mr. Meighen attended Greene County schools and later attended Allegheny Technical Institute, where he studied radio and television.

He served with the US Navy during World War II.

On September 24, 1940, he married Mary T. Crouse, who survives.

Also surviving are two sons, Denis T. Meighen of Washington and Gary W. Meighen of Latrobe; one daughter, Teresa Harper of Pittsburgh; one sister, Virginia Wachter of Doylestown; eight grandchildren, Eve, Wendy, Patrick and Benjamin Meighen, Beth Rager, Gary J. and Cindy Meighen and Christine Harper; and five great-grandchildren.

Deceased are three grandchildren, Dale, Daren and Gregory Meighen; one sister, Betty Jelenski; and two brothers, Joseph Meighen and the Rev. John W. Meighen.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Monday, November 10, 1997

Children of MARY CROUSE and DENIS MEIGHEN are:

- i. DENIS T.<sup>13</sup> MEIGHEN.
- ii. GARY W. MEIGHEN.
- 885. iii. TERESA MEIGHEN.
- **675.** CAROLYN<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born 1922 in CenterTownship, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married RONALD LEMLEY.

Child of CAROLYN CROUSE and RONALD LEMLEY is:

- i. DANIEL<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY.
- **676.** LOUISE<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1924 in CenterTownship, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married ROBERT ANDERSON.

Children of LOUISE CROUSE and ROBERT ANDERSON are:

- i. LINDA<sup>13</sup> ANDERSON, m. ? GONZOLES.
- ii. CHRISTINE ANDERSON, m. ? LONG.
- iii. CHARLES ANDERSON.
- iv. ALAN ANDERSON.
- **677.** FLORENCE ETHEL<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS (*LAYTON B*.<sup>11</sup>, *ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *CROUSE*, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 03, 1892 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1542</sup>, and died October 1977 in Pennsylvania<sup>1543</sup>. She married WILLIAM H. BISSETT October 24, 1914 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, son of CALVIN BISSETT and BELLE ULLOM.

Notes for WILLIAM H. BISSETT:

William H. Bissett, 82, of New Freeport R.D. 1, died at 2 p.m. Tuesday, October 15, 1974, in Greene Conty Memorial Hospital.

Born January 1, 1892, in Aleppo township, he was the son of Calvin Newton Bissett and Belle Ullom Bissett, and was married October 24, 1914, to the former Ethel Williams, who survives.

Mrs. Bissett was a retired equipment operator, working most of his life on the highway construction. He lived all his life in the West Greene area, serving as a road supervisor in Jackson Township for several years, and was also a trustee of the Bethany Cemetery Association.

Surviving in addition to his wife are two sons, William H. Bissett, Jr., of Washington; and Clifford Bissett of New Freeport R.D. 1; a daughter, Mrs. David (Helen) Hoffman of Irwin; a foster daughter, Mrs. Carolyn Evanseky of Fostoria, Ohio; 10 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; three brothers: George W.

Bissett of Waynesburg; and Charles C. Bissett and Herschel U. Bissett, both of New Freeport; and two sisters, Mrs. Charles (Mildred) Six of Wexford; and Mrs. Arthur (Naomi) Huffman, both of Bellvue. An infant daughter, four sisters, and three brothers, are all deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Child of FLORENCE WILLIAMS and WILLIAM BISSETT is:

i. CLIFFORD WAYNE<sup>13</sup> BISSETT, b. Abt. 1921, New Freeport, Pennsylvania.

**678.** RAY<sup>12</sup> STOCKDALE (MARY ETTA<sup>11</sup> WILLIAMS, ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CROUSE, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1888<sup>1544</sup>. He married NELLIS C. ?.

Child of RAY STOCKDALE and NELLIS? is:

i. FERNE<sup>13</sup> STOCKDALE, b. 1914<sup>1544</sup>; d. 1939<sup>1544</sup>.

**679.** JOHN THOMAS<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS (*SAMUEL TEAL*<sup>11</sup>, *ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *CROUSE, REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 24, 1899 in Nettle Hill, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1545</sup>, and died January 27, 1971 in Flint, Michigan. He married (1) FREDA?. He married (2) SARAH MARGARET CLAYTON September 16, 1918 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1546</sup>, daughter of H. CLAYTON and JANE WARD.

Notes for John Thomas Williams:

John T. (Tom) Williams, 72, of 1219 Oak Street, Flint, Mich., a native of Greene County, died Wednesday, Jan. 27, 1971, in Hurley Hospital, at Flint.

He had been general foreman of the Chevrolet Manufacturing Company for 33 years.

Mr. Williams, a son of Dr. S. T. Williams and Emma King Williams, was born Aug. 24, 1898, at Waynesburg. He was a member of Flint Lodge No. 23, F and A. M., and Kansas City Consistory No. 32. Surviving are his wife, Freda Williams; a daughter, Mrs. Louise Baer, of Charleroi; a stepdaughter, Mrs. Glenn Kennedy of Lapeer, Mich., and a son, Samuel E. Williams, of Chicago, Ill.

Funeral services were held Friday, January 29, at the Reigle Funeral Home, Flint, Mich., with burial to follow in Sunset Hill Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of JOHN WILLIAMS and SARAH CLAYTON are:

- i. LOUISE<sup>13</sup> WILLIAMS, m. ? BAER.
- ii. SAMUEL E. WILLIAMS.

**680.** LAURA B. <sup>12</sup> WILLISON (*ELLA MAY*<sup>11</sup> *CROUSE, ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 09, 1884 in Morris Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died April 07, 1968 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married HENRY BOWLER November 26, 1904 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1547</sup>, son of WILLIAM BOWLER.

Child of Laura Willison and Henry Bowler is:

- i. RUTH<sup>13</sup> BOWLER, b. November 28, 1906, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1548</sup>; m. JAMES E. TURNER, May 30, 1928, Jefferson, Pennsylvania<sup>1549</sup>.
- **681.** INA<sup>12</sup> WILLISON (*ELLA MAY*<sup>11</sup> *CROUSE, ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1885. She married Levi EDDY MARTIN September 27, 1903 in Morrisville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1550</sup>, son of Levi Martin and Rachel EDDY.

Children of INA WILLISON and LEVI MARTIN are:

- i. ARTHUR R.<sup>13</sup> MARTIN, b. May 16, 1904, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1551</sup>; d. January 1972, Pennsylvania<sup>1552</sup>.
- ii. RACHEL MARTIN, b. January 13, 1911, Sycamore, Pennsylvania 1553.

**682.** JONATHAN FLOYD<sup>12</sup> WILLISON (*ELLA MAY*<sup>11</sup> *CROUSE, ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 31, 1889 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1554</sup>, and died May 02, 1962 in Sycamore, Pennsylvania <sup>1554</sup>. He married ESTELLA CAGE.

Child of JONATHAN WILLISON and ESTELLA CAGE is:

- i. PAUL H. 13 WILLISON.
- **683.** WILLIAM ALONZO<sup>12</sup> WILLISON (*ELLA MAY*<sup>11</sup> *CROUSE, ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 24, 1891 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1555</sup>, and died May 09, 1976 in Mount Lebanon, Pennsylvania<sup>1556</sup>.

Child of WILLIAM ALONZO WILLISON is:

- i. CHARLES<sup>13</sup> WILLISON.
- **684.** ANTHONY FRED<sup>12</sup> CROUSE (*JOHN FRED*<sup>11</sup>, *ENOS*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 15, 1900 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1557,1558</sup>, and died December 19, 1981 in Indianapolis, Indiana <sup>1559</sup>. He married CLYDIA ELLIOTT November 02, 1925 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1560</sup>, daughter of ALBERT ELLIOTT and MARIA?

Notes for Anthony Fred Crouse:

A. F. (Tony) Crouse, 81, of Indianapolis, Ind., formerly of Rogersville, died at 5:30 p.m. Saturday, December 19, 1981, in the home of his daughter after being seriously ill for the past year.

He was born January 15, 1900, in Holbrook, a son of J. Fred and Iva Lightner Crouse.

He was a 1918 graduate of Center Township High School. For many years he was employed by Equitable Gas Co. at the firm's Rogersville pump station.

Mr. Crouse was a member of the Rogersville Christian Church.

On November 2, 1925, he was married to Clydia Elliott, who survives.

Also surviving are two daughters, Mrs. Al (Joann) Waters, with whom he resided, and Mrs. Sue Arnold, both of Indianapolis; a son, Robert F. Crouse of Indianapolis; eight grandchildren, and nine great-grandchildren.

-----

CROUSE - Friends of A. F. (Tony) Crouse of Indianapolis, Ind., formerly of Rogersville, who died Saturday, December 19, 1981, will be received from 7 to 9 p.m. Monday and 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday in the Robert L. Lantz Funeral Home, Rogersville, where services will be held at 11 p.m. Wednesday, December 23, with the Rev. Garvin Hupp officiating. Burial in Rosemont Cemetery.

Newspaper death notice, source unknown.

Notes for CLYDIA ELLIOTT: Clydia E. Crouse

Former Rogersville Resident

Clydia E. "Mammy" Crouse, 95, of Lebanon, Ind., formerly of Wheeling W. Va., and Rogersville, died at 12:30 p.m. Monday, February 22, 1999 in Witham Memorial Hospital, Lebanon, Ind.

She was born August 27, 1903, in Coolidge, Kan., a daughter of Albert L. and Maria Elliott. Mrs. Crouse had resided in Rogersville from 1925 until 1978. She also had resided in Wheeling, Jacksonville, Fla., and Indianapolis, Ind., prior to moving to Lebanon in 1996, where she made her home with her granddaughter, Patricia Howard Ostewig.

Mrs. Crouse was a former member of the Rogersville Christian Church.

She was a homemaker whose main interests included taking care of others.

On November 2, 1925, she married Anthony F. Crouse, who died in 1981.

Surviving are two daughters, Joanna Ruth Waters of Indianapolis and Rosalie Sue Arnold of Jacksonville; a son, Robert Franklin Crouse of Mooresville, Ind.; eight grandchildren, Patricia Ostewig, Pamela Jean Geisler, Rebecca Louise Gephardt, Barbara Ellen Brown, Georgette Spitzer, Raymond Gail Phillips, Linda Lou Dees and Robin Denise Hall.

Deceased is a great-granddaughter.

Washington Observer-Reporter, February 23, 1999

Children of ANTHONY CROUSE and CLYDIA ELLIOTT are:

- JOANNA RUTH<sup>13</sup> CROUSE, b. Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. (1) ALVIN WATERS; m. (2) DAVID HOWARD, April 01, 1943, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1561</sup>.
- ii. ROSALIE SUSAN CROUSE, m. ? ARNOLD.
- iii. ROBERT FRANKLIN CROUSE.

**685.** RUTH J. <sup>12</sup> THROCKMORTON (*ALICE L.* <sup>11</sup> *CROUSE, ENOS* <sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA* <sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born October 06, 1913 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died January 22, 1998 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married JAMES E. MCDONALD.

Notes for RUTH J. THROCKMORTON:

Ruth J. McDonald

Veterans benefits counselor for 25 years

Ruth J. Throckmorton McDonald, 84, of Mt. Morris Star Route, Waynesburg, died at 5 a.m. Thursday, January 22, 1998, at her residence following a lengthy illness.

She was born October 6, 1913, in Rogersville, a daughter of Samuel Rees and Alice Crouse Throckmorton.

Mrs. McDonald was a graduate of Waynesburg High School and a 1931 graduate of Penn State College. She was a benefits counselor with the Department of Veterans Affairs, helping veterans, their widows and dependent children. She first worked in the county Veterans Service Office in Imperial County, Calif., in 1950, as an assistant veterans services officer.

In 1960, she moved to Washington, D.C., and began to work for the main office of the Veterans Administration as a veteran benefits counselor for 251/2 years. She worked with veterans who had served in the Spanish-American War, Mexican Border Uprising, World War I, World War II, the Korean conflict and the Vietnam War. She retired December 31, 1985, and then moved to Waynesburg.

Surviving are twin daughters, Jacqueline Camp and Geraldine Hebert both of Waynesburg; five grandchildren, Joy Camp Fordyce, Tammie S. Saario, Trinina Hebert Barreto, Thomas G. Camp and Ethan Throckmorton Camp; three great-grandchildren; two sisters, Lillian K. Throckmorton of Clearwater Beach, Fla. and Barbara J. Dean of Rogersville; and two nieces.

Deceased are her husband, James E. McDonald, who died July 27, 1977; two sons, James P. and William S. McDonald; and a sister, Helen Throckmorton who died in infancy.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, January 23, 1998

Children of RUTH THROCKMORTON and JAMES McDonald are:

887. i. JACQUELINE<sup>13</sup> MCDONALD.

888. ii. GERALDINE MCDONALD.

iii. JAMES P. MCDONALD, d. Bef. 1979.

- iv. WILLIAM S. MCDONALD, d. Bef. 1998.
- **686.** JAMES EGBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *JACOB L*. <sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 06, 1894 <sup>1562,1563</sup>, and died June 17, 1982 in East Grand Rapids, Michigan <sup>1564,1565</sup>. He married LOLA W. HOLMES.

Child of James Fordyce and Lola Holmes is:

- i. MARY HELEN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- **687.** EARL E. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *JACOB L*. <sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 09, 1896 <sup>1566,1567</sup>, and died November 27, 1987 in Mount Pleasant, Michigan <sup>1568,1569</sup>. He married MARY NEEBLES.

Children of EARL FORDYCE and MARY NEEBLES are:

- i. Robert<sup>13</sup> Fordyce.
- ii. STUART W. FORDYCE.
- **688.** ARCHIBALD G.<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *JACOB L*.<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 25, 1899 in Isabella County, Michigan and died February 01, 1970 in Saginaw, Michigan He married DONNA M. BOLEN.

Children of Archibald Fordyce and Donna Bolen are:

- i. JACK E. 13 FORDYCE.
- ii. COLLEEN FORDYCE.
- **689.** FREEMAN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *JACOB L*.<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 24, 1906<sup>1570</sup>, and died January 04, 1998 in Michigan. He married ALMA V. HILL.

Children of FREEMAN FORDYCE and ALMA HILL are:

- i. CHARLES<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. JEAN FORDYCE.
- iii. BARBARA FORDYCE.
- **690.** ISAAC CAMPBELL<sup>12</sup> WOOD (WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup>, MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 12, 1879 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1571</sup>, and died June 03, 1951 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married FRANCES ROBERTS August 31, 1907.

Notes for ISAAC CAMPBELL WOOD:

Isaac Campbell Wood, 71, of Holbrook, died at 8:25 a.m. Sunday, june 3, 1951, at his home, after a lingering illness.

Mr. Wood was born September 12, 1879, in Center Township. He was a son of WIlliam E. and Elizabeth Shriver Wood. On August 31, 1907, he married Frances Roberts, who survives. He spent all his life in the Holbrook community and was a member of the Holbrook Christian Church. He was a retired stone mason.

Surviving, besides his wife, are one son, Charles E. Wood, at home; a daughter, Aldene, wife of Woodrow Taylor, of Waynesburg; a grandson, Robert lee Taylor; one brother, Guy Wood, of South Pasadena, Calif., and one sister, Mrs. Martha M. Barker, of Niles, Calif.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of ISAAC WOOD and FRANCES ROBERTS are:

- i. CHARLES E. 13 WOOD, b. November 01, 1908; d. July 1972.
- 889. ii. ALDENE WOOD, d. Aft. 1961.

**691.** H. Guy<sup>12</sup> Wood (William Leonard<sup>11</sup>, Maria<sup>10</sup> Fordyce, Archibald Guthrie<sup>9</sup>, Jacob<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>) died August 27, 1961 in San Clemente, California. He married Aston?

#### Notes for H. GUY WOOD:

Word has been received of the death on Sunday, Aug. 27, 1961, of H. Guy Wood in a hospital at San Clemente, Calif., following a serious illness of two months.

Mr. Wood was born and raised in the Holbrook area, a son of the late William L. and Elizabeth Shriver Wood. He spent most of his life in South Pasadena, Calif., where he was a teacher in the South Pasadena High School until his retirement some ten years ago.

Besides his wife, he is survived by a son, William L. Wood and three grandchildren, Philip, Stephen and Nola, of South Pasadena; two nephews, David Barker, Niles, Calif., and Charles E. Wood, Holbrook, and one niece, Mrs. Woodrow Taylor, of Mt. Lebanon, formerly of Waynesburg.

Interment will be held today in the Pacific View Cemetery, Corona Del Mar, Calif.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Child of H. WOOD and ASTON? is:

890. i. WILLIAM L.<sup>13</sup> WOOD.

**692.** MARTHA M. <sup>12</sup> WOOD (WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup>, MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ? BARKER.

Child of MARTHA WOOD and ? BARKER is:

i. DAVID<sup>13</sup> BARKER.

**693.** FLOREN T. <sup>12</sup> WOOD (*EZRA SAYERS*<sup>11</sup>, *MARIA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 13, 1886 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1572</sup>, and died July 14, 1959 in Veteran's Hospital, Swannoa, North Carolina<sup>1572</sup>. He married JENNIE TUSTIN September 13, 1926.

Notes for FLOREN T. WOOD:

Floren T. Wood, 72, of Waynesburg, a veteran of World War I, died at 8:30 p.m., Tuesday, July 14, 1959, in the Veterans Hospital at Swannoa, N. C., where he had been a patient for nine months.

He was born November 13, 1886 in Center Township, a son of the late Ezra Sayers Wood and Agnes Wood, and had lived practically all his life in Greene County.

Mr. Wood was a veteran of World War I, having served with the Spruce Squadron in Oregon and was a member of James Farrell Post 330, American Legion, Waynesburg.

He was married September 13, 1926 to Jennie Tustin.

Surviving besides his wife are six sons, Floyd and Russell Wood, of Washington; William Sayers Wood, od Statesville, N. C.; Charles Wood, in the U.S. Army, stationed at Fort Lewis, Wash.; Clark Wood, in the U.S. Army, in Germany, and David Wood, at home and nine grandchildren. He also leaves one brother, Gail Wood, of Brave. Two brothers and one sister are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of FLOREN WOOD and JENNIE TUSTIN are:

- i. FLOYD<sup>13</sup> WOOD.
- ii. RUSSELL WOOD.
- iii. WILLIAM SAYERS WOOD.
- iv. CHARLES WOOD.
- v. CLARK WOOD.
- vi. DAVID WOOD.

**694.** DUANE M.<sup>12</sup> WOOD (CORYDON FORDYCE<sup>11</sup>, SARAH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 30, 1905 in Rogersville,

Pennsylvania, and died November 05, 1980 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married FAYNE MURRAY August 10, 1935.

Notes for DUANE M. WOOD:

Duane M. Wood, 75, of 210 Bonar Avenue, Waynesburg, died at his home of an apparent heart attack at 8:15 p.m., Wednesday, November 5, 1980.

He was born October 30, 1905, in Rogersville, a son of the late Cordyn and Artie Adamson Wood.

Mr. Wood graduated from Center Township High School in 1925 and cum laude with a B.S. degree from Waynesburg College in 1929. He also did graduate work at the University of Pittsburgh, Slippery Rock State College and California State College.

In 1929 he began his teaching career in Aleppo Township and in 1937 was named school principal. He later taught at Midway High School and in 1947 joined the Bethlehem Center School District where he remained until his retirement in 1971.

He organized the first six man football team, the Pioneers, in Greene County, coached softball and volleyball and played on several of the county's sandlot baseball teams.

Mr. Wood was a member of the First Christian Church of Waynesburg where he served as a deacon and Bible school teacher for many years.

Surviving are his wife, Fayne Murray Wood, whom he married August 10, 1935.

Also surviving are two sons, Holly and James, both of Waynesburg; one daughter, Darlene Joy Wood, at home; four grandchildren, Shawn, James, Kimberly and Dawn Wood, all of Waynesburg; two sisters, Mrs. Leo (Kathleen) Hill and Mrs. Alice Stockdale, both of Fredericksburg, Va.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of DUANE WOOD and FAYNE MURRAY are:

- i. HOLLY<sup>13</sup> WOOD.
- ii. JAMES DAVID WOOD.
- iii. DARLENE JOY WOOD.

**695.** LUCRETIA<sup>12</sup> BAYARD (NANCY BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 26, 1891 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 27, 1977 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania. She married Ross Daniel Evans November 30, 1911.

Notes for LUCRETIA BAYARD:

Mrs. Lucretia Evans, 86, Holbrook R.D. 1, died in her home following a long illness at 1:30 p.m. Sunday, February 27, 1977.

A daughter of James and Belle Fordyce Bayard, she was born February 26, 1891 in Jackson Township, where she resided all her life. Her husband, Ross Evans, whom she married November 30, 1911, died October 4, 1965.

Mrs. Evans, who taught school in early life, was one of the oldest members of the Holbrook Christian Church.

Surviving are a daughter, Miss Helen Evans, at home; a brother, Samuel Bayard of Holbrook, and several nieces and nephews.

A sister, Mrs. Georgia Filby, is deceased.

Newspaper obituary - source unknown.

Child of Lucretia Bayard and Ross Evans is:

i. HELENE<sup>13</sup> EVANS, b. May 14, 1914, Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 20, 1998, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. GEORGE BLAKE, November 1983.

Notes for HELENE EVANS: Helene E. Blake Member of Holbrook Christian Church

Helene E. Blake, 84, of Holbrook R.D.1, died at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday, October 20, 1998, in Bialko's Rest Home, Waynesburg.

She was born May 14, 1914, in Jackson Township, Greene County, a daughter of Ross Daniel and Lucretia Garfield Bayard Evans.

Mrs. Blake resided most of her life in Jackson Township, and was a 1932 graduate of Waynesburg High School.

She served as treasurer for Holbrook Christian Church and was a member of the Polly Wayne Garden Club of Waynesburg.

In November of 1983, she married George Blake, who died July 13, 1990.

Surviving are two stepdaughters, Linda Horr of Dearborn Heights, Mich., and Ruth Stewart of Oak Forest; and a stepson, Keith Blake of Holbrook. Mrs. Blake was the last of her immediate family.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Thursday, October 22, 1998

**696.** GEORGIA<sup>12</sup> BAYARD (NANCY BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 19, 1895 in Holbrook, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 12, 1963 in Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania. She married CHARLES FILBY.

Children of GEORGIA BAYARD and CHARLES FILBY are:

- i. NAOMI<sup>13</sup> FILBY, m. ? DILLMAN.
- ii. GERALDINE FILBY, d. Bef. 1989; m. RAYMOND CUMBERLEDGE.
- iii. JAMES FILBY, d. Bef. 1989.
- iv. JOHN FILBY.
- v. EDWIN FILBY.

**697.** ROY ALLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM L.<sup>11</sup>, SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 25, 1893 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1573</sup>, and died June 1967 in Pennsylvania<sup>1574</sup>. He married HAZEL E. BRADFORD, daughter of HENRY BRADFORD and HARRIET?

Notes for HAZEL E. BRADFORD:

Hazel E. Fordyce, 88, of North East, formerly of Waynesburg, died Saturday, August 8, 1981, in Aurora Park Nursing Home.

She was born December 7, 1892 in Kirby, a daugher of Henry M. and Harriet E. Bradford.

Mrs. Fordyce was a resident of North East from 1926 until 1971, making her home with a daughter.

She was a member of the Park United Methodist Church in North East, Shiloh Chapter No. 153, Order of the Eastern Star and Triangle Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution.

Her husband, Roy A. Fordyce, died in 1967. He was a vocational-agricultural teacher at North East High School from 1926 to 1956.

Surviving are a daughter, Mae Jean Frazell of Hamburg; a sister, Mrs. Earl Titus of East Liverpool, Ohio; and three sisters -in-law from this area, Hester F. Orndoff of Waynesburg R.D. 5; Mary F. Mitchell of Rogersville and Olive F. DeLancy of Greensburg Pike, Pittsburgh.

A son, Robert A. Fordyce was killed in action during World War II.

Burial was held Tuesday in North East Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of Roy Fordyce and Hazel Bradford are:

- i. MAE JEAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, m. ? FRAZELL.
- ii. ROBERT A. FORDYCE.
- **698.** OLIVE M. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM L. <sup>11</sup>, SILAS C. <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 24, 1905 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1575</sup>, and died October 07, 1982 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania <sup>1576</sup>. She married WARREN A. DELANCY June 06, 1929 in Jefferson, Pennsylvania <sup>1577</sup>, son of JOSEPH DELANCY and CLARA AXTELL.

Notes for OLIVE M. FORDYCE:

Olive F. DeLancy, 77, of 3753 Greensburg Pike, Churchill Borough, Pittsburgh, a native of Greene County, died at 6 p.m. Thursday, October 7, 1982, in University Presbyterian Hospital, Pittsburgh.

She was born April 24, 1905, in Rogersville, a daughter of William L. and Cora Mitchell Fordyce. She was a member of the Eastminster United Presbyterian Church, East Liberty, Pittsburgh.

Surviving are her husband, Warren A. DeLancy; two daughters, Mrs. Clara D. Schliter of Beaver and Mrs. marjorie Herrmann of Birmingham, Mich.; six grandchildren; a great-granddaughter, and three sisters, Mrs. Hester Orndoff of Oak Forest, Mrs. Mary Mitchell of Rogersville and Mrs. Bernice Lee of Dunnell, Fla.

Two brothers, Roy and Howard Fordyce, are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Notes for Warren A. DeLancy:

Warren A. DeLancy, 78, of 3753 Greensburg Pike, Churchill Borough, died unexpectedly Monday, February 13, 1984.

Born September 14, 1905, in Jefferson, Greene County, he was a son of Joseph DeLancy and Clara Axtell DeLancy.

A civil engineer, he retired from the American Bridge Division of United States Steel.

He was an elder of the Eastminster United Presbyterian Church, a mamber of the Edgewood Country Club, the Suburban East chapter of AARP and the Good Fellowship Club of U. S. Steel.

He was the husband of Olive Fordyce Delancy, who died October 7, 1982.

Surviving are two daughters, Clara D. Schleiter of Beaver and Marge Herrmann of Birmingham, Mich.; one brother, Robert DeLancy of Texas; six grandchildren and two great-granddaughters.

-----

DELANCY - Friends of Warren A. DeLancy of 3753 Greensburg Pike, Churchill Borough, who died Monday, February 13, 1984, will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday and 2 to 4 p.m. Thursday in the Maurice L. Knee Ltd. Funeral Home, Center at South streets, Wilkinsburg, where services will be held at 4 p.m. Thursday, February 16, with the Rev. Douglas A. Dunderdale officiating. Interment in Jefferson, Greene County, at 11 a.m. Friday.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of OLIVE FORDYCE and WARREN DELANCY are:

- i. CLARA<sup>13</sup> DELANCY, m. ? SCHLITER.
- ii. MARGARET DELANCY, m. ? HERRMANN.

**699.** BERNICE A. <sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM L. <sup>11</sup>, SILAS C. <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 31, 1908 in Rogersville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1578</sup>, and died January 20, 1985 in Florida <sup>1579</sup>. She married BERT LEE.

Notes for BERNICE A. FORDYCE:

Word has been received of the death of Bernice Lee, 76, of Dunnellon, Fla., formerly of Greene County, on Sunday, January 20, 1985.

She was born Octoner 31, 1908, in Center Township, daughter of W. L. and Emma Lynch Fordyce. Her husband. Bert Lee, is deceased.

Mrs. lee had lived her early life in Center Township and was a graduate of Center Township High School. She continued her education in Ohio and for many years resided in Long Island, N.Y., where she was employed as a registered nurse. She had been living in Florida for the past 10 years.

Mrs. Lee was a member of the Christian church.

Surviving are one son, William Lee of Grand Island, N.Y.; two granddaughters and three great-granddaughters; two sisters, Mrs. Hester Orndoff of Waynesburg and Mrs. Mary F. Mitchell of Rogersville; and several nieces and nephews.

Services will be held in Florida. Arrangements are incomplete.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of Bernice Fordyce and Bert Lee is:

i. WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> LEE.

**700.** MARY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM L.<sup>11</sup>, SILAS C.<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 07, 1907 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1580</sup>, and died December 22, 1994 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1581</sup>. She married CHARLES MITCHELL January 21, 1928 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1582</sup>, son of JOHN MITCHELL and GRACE JOHNSON.

Children of Mary Fordyce and Charles Mitchell are:

- i. MELVIN<sup>13</sup> MITCHELL, b. Bef. 1949.
- ii. WILLIAM WESLEY MITCHELL, b. April 03, 1931, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1583; d. March 02, 1951, Export, Pensylvania 1583.

**701.** EDNA<sup>12</sup> ORNDOFF (LUELLA E. 11 FORDYCE, SILAS C. 10, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 25, 1896 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died March 02, 1976 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married ROSCOE B. MORRIS January 20, 1920, son of JACOB MORRIS and ANNA CLENDENNING.

Notes for ROSCOE B. MORRIS:

Roscoe B. Morris, 95, of 1003 East Unaka Avenue, Johnson City, Tenn., formerly of Greene County, died Monday, October 8, 1990, in Anderson Health Care Center, Johnson City, following a lengthy illness.

He was a son of Jacob J. and Anna Clendenning Morris.

Mr. Morris was a native of Holbrook, and lived in johnson City since 1981.

He was a member of the Unaka Church of Christ in Johnson City, and was active with the Johnson City Senior Citizens Musical Voices.

Mr. Morris was a farmer for 48 years. He worked for 20 years with the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation. He also was a brick mason.

Mr. Morris was a member and past master of East Franklin Grange in Waynesburg.

His wife, Edna Orndoff Morris, died in 1976.

He is survived by a daughter, Lorene M. Erwin of Johnson City; a granddaughter, Dona Mae Onks of Beaufort, S. C.; a sister, Alene Stockdale of Rogersville; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are a daughter, three brothers and a sister.

Graveside services will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday, October 11, in Washington County Memorial Gardens, Johnson City.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of EDNA ORNDOFF and ROSCOE MORRIS are:

891. i. LORENE M. <sup>13</sup> MORRIS.

ii. IRENE MORRIS, d. Bef. 1976.

**702.** MARTHA MILDRED<sup>12</sup> ORNDOFF (*LUELLA E.*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, SILAS C.*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 26, 1909 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1584</sup>, and died December 14, 1976 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married (1) WILLIAM G. KERR, son of MARGARET?. She married (2) SCOTT MITCHELL.

Notes for MARTHA MILDRED ORNDOFF:

Mildred Orndoff Kerr, 66, of 146 North Huffman Street, Waynesburg, died unexpectedly at 5 a.m. Tuesday, December 14, 1976.

Mrs. Kerr was born December 26, 1909, in Center Township, Greene County, a daughter of the late Joseph and Louella Fordyce Orndoff.

Mrs. kerr was a member of the First Christian Church of Waynesburg. She was also a member of the Women of the Moose 888 of Waynesburg. She had lived most of her life in Waynesburg and all of her life in Greene County.

Surviving are her widower, William G. Kerr, of 146 North Huffman Street; eight children: William J. Mitchell, of Cheswick; Joan Tokar, of Placentia, Calif.; Louella Underwood, of Newton Falls, N.Y.; Patricia Dimonte, of Merrittstown; Karl E. Kerr, of Long Beach, Calif.; Kathryn Bamberger, of Ninevah; Renee Jones, of Spraggs; and Thomas S. Kerr, at home; and 16 grandchildren.

Two brothers and two sisters are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Notes for WILLIAM G. KERR:

Wiliam G. Kerr, 79, of Waynesburg R.D. 2, formerly of 160 Thompson Gardens, Waynesburg, died at 11:40 a.m. Tuesday, April 16, 1985, after a lengthy illness.

He was born May 2, 1905, in jackson Township, a son of Margaret Kerr, and had resided his entire life in Greene County.

Mr. Kerr was a heavy equipment operator and a foreman for various road construction contractors.

He was a member of the First Christian Church of Waynesburg and the Loyal Order of the Moose, No. 461.

His wife, Mildred Orndoff Kerr, died December 14, 1976.

Surviving are five daughters, Mrs. Joseph (Joan) Tokar of Placentia, Calif., Mrs. james (Louella) Underwood of Newton Falls, Ohio, Mrs. Armond (Patricia) Diamonte of Republic, Mrs. Reed (Kathy) Bamberger of Ninevah R.D. 1 and Mrs. Tom (Renee) Jones of Spraggs R.D. 1; two sons, Karl E. Kerr of Long Beach, Calif., and Thomas S. Kerr of Baltimore, Md.; one stepson, William J. Mitchell of Cheswick;

16 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; one sister, Mrs. Wesley (Nelle) Huffman of Mt. Washington; and a brother, Robert Kerr of Chillicothe, Ohio.

Deceased are two sisters, Georgia Jones and Elizbeth Knight.

-----

KERR \_ Friends of William G. Kerr of Waynesburg R.D. 2, formerly of 160 Thompson Gardens, Waynesburg, who died Tuesday, April 16, 1985, will be received from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday and 2 to 9 p.m. Thursday in the Glise E. Mariner and Samuel A. Milliken Funeral Home, 197 North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, where services will be held at 1 p.m. Friday, April 19, with the Rev. Kenneth Thomas and Wesley Huffman officiating. Burial in the Rosemont Cemetery. The Royal Order of the Moose, No. 461, will hold memorial services at 7 p.m. Thursday in the funeral home.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of Martha Orndoff and William Kerr are:

- i. JOAN<sup>13</sup> KERR, m. JOSEPH TOKAR.
- ii. LOUELLA KERR, m. JAMES UNDERWOOD.
- iii. MARY PATRICIA KERR, m. ARMOND DIAMONTE.
- iv. KARL E. KERR.
- v. KATHRYN KERR, m. REED BAMBERGER.
- vi. RENEE KERR, m. THOMAS JONES.
- vii. THOMAS S. KERR.

### Child of MARTHA ORNDOFF and SCOTT MITCHELL is:

viii. WILLIAM J.<sup>13</sup> MITCHELL, b. May 24, 1927, Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. May 25, 1998, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. JEAN WILSON, June 02, 1951.

Notes for WILLIAM J. MITCHELL:

William J. Mitchell

U.S. Army veteran during Korean War

William J. "Billy Joe" Mitchell, 71, of 545 Bridge Street, Waynesburg, died at 5 p.m. Monday, May 25, 1998, in Greene County Memorial Hospital, Waynesburg.

He was born May 24, 1927, in Center Township, Greene County, a son of Scott Mitchell and Mildred Orndoff Mitchell Kerr.

Mr. Mitchell lived in Greene County during his early life then moved to Pittsburgh where he lived for 33 years. He worked as a truck driver for Equitable Gas Co., Division C, retiring in 1986. Following his retirement he moved back to Greene County.

He was a U.S. Army veteran during the Korean War and was Presbyterian.

On June 2, 1951, he married Jean Wilson Mitchell, who survives.

Also surviving are five sisters, Joan Tokar of Placentia, Calif., Louella Underwood of Newton Falls, Ohio, Kathy Bamberger of Bridgeville, Renee Jones of Spraggs R.D.1and Mary P. "Patty" Diamonte of Waynesburg; two brothers, Karl E. Kerr of Montrose, Colo., and Thomas S. Kerr of Kane; and several nieces and nephews.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Wednesday, May 27, 1998

**703.** SILAS RAYMOND<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>11</sup>, *SILAS C*. <sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 10, 1905 in Center Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1585</sup>, and died September 13, 1991 in Pennsylvania <sup>1586</sup>. He married ELIZABETH MAY ELY.

Children of SILAS FORDYCE and ELIZABETH ELY are:

- OLIVE AUDRIENNE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. September 14, 1991; m. FLOYD PAUL KERR, November 22, 1947, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1587</sup>.
- RAYMOND ELY FORDYCE, b. Wayne Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. CAROLYN JEAN MOORE, November 28, 1948, Uniontown, Pennsylvania<sup>1588</sup>.
- CAROLYN E. FORDYCE, b. Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; m. HAROLD COLE WEST, May 29, 1948, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania<sup>1589</sup>.

**704.** WILLIAM ARTHUR<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*CHARLES A.*<sup>11</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 16, 1920 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1590,1591</sup>, and died November 21, 1959 in Kirby, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married CHARLOTTA LOU POLEN April 01, 1952 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1592</sup>, daughter of HARRY POLEN and CHARLOTTA GRAHAM.

Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and CHARLOTTA POLEN are:

- LARRY W.<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. September 09, 1951, Cameron, West Virginia; d. January 27, 1987, Morgantown, West Virginia.
  - ii. EDWARD FORDYCE.
  - iii. JAMES FORDYCE.
  - iv. CHARLES FORDYCE.
  - v. SYLVIA FORDYCE.
  - vi. (DAUGHTER) FORDYCE, m. ? MILLER.

**705.** LOUELLA<sup>12</sup> WHYTE (*CLYDE A.*<sup>11</sup>, *CLARINDA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 16, 1916 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania, and died September 11, 1965 in Morgantown, West Virginia. She married HOWARD E. SANTEE.

#### Notes for LOUELLA WHYTE:

Louella W. Santee, 49, of 437 1/2 Race street, Waynesburg, died at 12:45 a.m. Saturday, September 11, 1965, in the University Medical Center, Morgantown, W. Va., following a lingering illness.

She was born February 16, 1916, at Rogersville, a daughter of Clyde and Georgia Kerns Whyte of Waynesburg R.D. 5, who survive.

A resident of the Waynesburg area most of her life, she married Howard E. Santee, who survives. Mrs. Santee was a member of the Washington Street Methodist Church and the Friendly Circle Sunday School Class. She belonged to the Daughters of America and was an active Girl Scout leader.

Surviving in addition to her parents and husband, are two children, Sylble L. and Clyde, both at home; one sister, Henrietta White, of Waynesburg; and one brother, Harold Whyte, of Pittsburgh.

Two sisters are deceased.

Funeral services were held Tuesday with burial in Greene County Memorial Park.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of LOUELLA WHYTE and HOWARD SANTEE are:

- i. SYBIL L. 13 SANTEE, m. ? THOMAS.
- ii. CLYDE E. SANTEE.

**706.** HENRIETTA<sup>12</sup> WHYTE (*CLYDE A.*<sup>11</sup>, *CLARINDA*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). She married ? WHITE.

Children of HENRIETTA WHYTE and ? WHITE are:

- i. DARLENE<sup>13</sup> WHITE.
- ii. GARY W. WHITE.

**707.** HAROLD A.<sup>12</sup> WHYTE (CLYDE A.<sup>11</sup>, CLARINDA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>).

Child of HAROLD A. WHYTE is:

i. CLYDE DANIEL<sup>13</sup> WHYTE.

**708.** BLANCHE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JACOB G.*<sup>11</sup>, *ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) died Aft. 1985. She married VERNON LEE SMOUSE.

Children of BLANCHE FORDYCE and VERNON SMOUSE are:

- i. CARL (DOUG)<sup>13</sup> SMOUSE, m. BONNIE?.
- ii. WILBERT G. (TED) SMOUSE, b. December 17, 1938, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. June 14, 1985, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; m. KATHLEEN?, November 06, 1973.

Notes for WILBERT G. (TED) SMOUSE:

Wilbert G. (Ted) Smouse, 46, of 291 Huffman Street, Waynesburg, died at 6 p.m. Friday, June 14, 1985, in Greene County Memorial Hospital, of an apparent heart attack.

He was born December 17, 1938, in Waynesburg, a son of Blanche E. Fordyce Smouse of Waynesburg and the late Vernon L. Smouse.

He had lived in Waynesbirg all his life and was affiliated with the First Christian Church. Mr. Smouse was a member of Waynesburg Eagles Arie 598 and was a former employee of the Democrat-Messenger.

Surviving in addition to his mother, are his wife, Shirley Stewart Smouse, whom he married November 6, 1973; a stepdaughter, Kathleen Stewart of Waynesburg; one sister, Mrs. Clay (Barbara) Faddis of Rices Landing; and two brothers, Jack Smouse and Carl (Doug) Smouse, both of Waynesburg.

Newspaper	obituary,	source	unknown
-----------	-----------	--------	---------

-----

SMOUSE - Friends of Wilbert G. (Ted) Smouse of 291 Huffman Street, Waynesburg, who died Friday, June 14, 1985, will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday in the Glise E. Marier and Samuel A. Milliken Funeral Home, 197 North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, where services will be held at 11 a.m. Monday, June 17, with the Rev. Kenneth Thomas officiating. Burial in Rosemont Cemetery.

Newspaper death notice, source unknown

- iii. JACK SMOUSE.
- iv. BARBARA SMOUSE, m. CLAY FADDIS.

**709.** MYRTLE MARIE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HENRY LEWIS<sup>11</sup>, ALBERT GILES<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 23, 1908 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1593,1594</sup>, and died December 20, 1974 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania<sup>1595,1596</sup>. She married LESLIE RAYMOND CONKLE March 20, 1930 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1597</sup>, son of J. CONKLE and ELIZABETH IAMS.

Children of MYRTLE FORDYCE and LESLIE CONKLE are:

893. i. VIOLA MAY<sup>13</sup> CONKLE

- ii. HENRIETTA CONKLE, m. FRANK MCNEELY.
- iii. JAMES L. CONKLE.

**710.** HARLES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HENRY LEWIS<sup>11</sup>, ALBERT GILES<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 10, 1921<sup>1598</sup>, and died January 06, 1994 in Florida<sup>1598</sup>.

Child of HARLES FORDYCE is:

- i. HENRY LEWIS<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- **711.** MARGARET H.<sup>12</sup> HUDSON (*ELLA N*.<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1920 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, and died November 27, 1997 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. She married ? WEAVER.

Notes for MARGARET H. HUDSON:

Margaret H. Weaver

Past Regent of Daughters of the American Revolution

Margaret Hudson Weaver, 77, of 665 Hillcrest Avenue, Waynesburg, died at 7 a.m. Thursday, November 27, 1997, at her home following a lengthy illness.

She was born September 17, 1920, in Waynesburg, a daughter of Henry M. and Ella Fordyce Hudson.

Mrs. Weaver spent her entire life in Waynesburg.

She was a member of First United Methodist Church, Waynesburg, and was a 1938 graduate of Waynesburg High School.

Mrs. Weaver was a member of Rebekka Lodge, the Cornerstone Genealogical Society, Bowlby Library Club and Daughters of the American Revolution where she had served as Regent for the past six years.

She retired from Pennsylvania Department of Transportation in 1980 where she had worked as a clerk typist for 15 years.

Surviving are a daughter, Barbara L. Weaver of Waynesburg; a son, William H. Weaver of Waynesburg; four grandchildren, Janet Trentel, Judy Rush, Jane Longstreth and Jack Rush; and one great-grandson.

Deceased is a brother, Allen Hudson.

Viewing and services will be private and at the convenience of the family. Family suggests memorial contributions to the American Cancer Society, Greene County Unit, 195 East High Street, Waynesburg 15370. Burial in Greene County Memorial Park.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, Saturday, November 29, 1997

Children of MARGARET HUDSON and ? WEAVER are:

- i. Barbara L<sup>13</sup> Weaver.
- ii. WILLIAM H. WEAVER.

**712.** JOHN ALBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD OTTO*<sup>11</sup>, *ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 06, 1917 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, and died September 05, 1991 in Carroll Township, Washington County, Pennsylvania <sup>1598</sup>. He married DOROTHY?

Notes for JOHN ALBERT FORDYCE: John A. Fordyce

John A. Fordyce, 74, of Ellsworth (Cokeburg Junction), Somerset Township, died at 1:55 p.m. Thursday, September 5, 1991, in the emergency room of Monongahela Valley Hospital, Carroll Township. He was born February 6, 1917, in Waynesburg, a son of Otto and Pearl Jenkins Fordyce.

Mr. Fordyce was a retired mechanic, employed for more that 40 years at BethEnergy Mine 51, Ellsworth Division.

He was Protestant.

Surviving are his wife, Dorothy Fordyce; three sons, Charles Albert Fordyce of Bentleyville R.D. 1, Jerry Fordyce of Ellsworth (Cokeburg Junction), and Ronnie Fordyce of Ellsworth; a daughter, Mrs. Mark (Sherry) Gaydos of Frederick, Md.; eight grandchildren; several great-grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are a brother, Charles Fordyce; and a grandson.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JOHN FORDYCE and DOROTHY? are:

- i. CHARLES ALBERT<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. JERRY FORDYCE.
- iii. RONALD FORDYCE.
- iv. SHERRY FORDYCE, m. MARK GAYDOS.

**713.** WILLIAM CHARLES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*ARCHIBALD OTTO*<sup>11</sup>, *ALBERT GILES*<sup>10</sup>, *ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 20, 1920 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1599</sup>, and died September 24, 1990 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married LAURA LOUELLA JAY May 31, 1958 in Frederickstown, Pennsylvania<sup>1599</sup>, daughter of RAYMOND JAY and HATTIE PRICE.

Notes for WILLIAM CHARLES FORDYCE:

W. Charles Fordyce

William Charles (Chuck) Fordyce, 70, of Fredericktown, died at 11:55 p.m. Monday, September 24, 1990, in Greene County Memorial Hospital after a lengthy illness.

Born March 20, 1920, in Waynesburg, he was the son of Otto and Margaret Jenkins Fordyce.

He resided most of his adult life in the Fredericktown area and was a former coal miner, working for the Gateway Coal Co. for 44 years.

Mr. Fordyce was a member of the UMW.

Surviving are his wife, Laura Jay Fordyce; one daughter, Mary Decker of Daisytown; one son, David Jay of Crucible; five grandchildren; one great-grandchild; and one brother, John Albert Fordyce of Cokeburg.

Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and LAURA JAY are:

- i. MARY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, m. ? DECKER.
- ii. DAVID JAY FORDYCE.
- **714.** ZELMA LEONA<sup>12</sup> WELLS (*JACOB*<sup>11</sup>, *MARTHA*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 15, 1902 in Harveys, Greene County, Pennsylvania She married STEVEN EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL May 19, 1921 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania Steven EDWARD MITCHELL MAY STREETS.

Children of ZELMA WELLS and STEVEN MITCHELL are:

- 894. i. MARTHA DORIS<sup>13</sup> MITCHELL
- 895. ii. EDWARD LAVERN MITCHELL, b. Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **715.** AUDREY CECILLIAN<sup>12</sup> WELLS (*JACOB*<sup>11</sup>, *MARTHA*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 16, 1907 in Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1602</sup>, and died November 1984 in Pennsylvania <sup>1603</sup>. She married OAKLE WILLIAM STAGGERS October 07, 1929 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1604</sup>, son of THOMAS STAGGERS and MATTIE COUTZ.

Child of AUDREY WELLS and OAKLE STAGGERS is:

- i. SHIRLEY NADINE<sup>13</sup> STAGGERS, b. Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1605</sup>; m. ARTHUR ANDREW JOHNSON, September 16, 1956, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1605</sup>.
- **716.** LIDA<sup>12</sup> FRYE (*ELIZABETH RACHEL*<sup>11</sup> *BAILY, MARY*<sup>10</sup> *BOWEN, RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1606</sup> was born June 08, 1881 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1607</sup>. She married ALVEY REA MAPLE November 25, 1901 in Cummins, Pennsylvania<sup>1608</sup>, son of J. MAPLE and S. ?.

Children of LIDA FRYE and ALVEY MAPLE are:

- i. (SON)<sup>13</sup> MAPLE, b. May 06, 1904, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1609</sup>.
- ii. BETTY BAILEY MAPLE, b. July 22, 1909, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania 1610.

**717.** ELVA FRANKLIN<sup>12</sup> BAILY (*ABNER J.*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY*<sup>10</sup> *BOWEN, RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 11, 1887 in Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1611</sup>, and died July 1968 <sup>1612</sup>. He married RUTH ANNA FRY November 22, 1911 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1613</sup>, daughter of WILLIAM FRY and ELIZABETH?

#### Children of ELVA BAILY and RUTH FRY are:

WILLIAM ABNER<sup>13</sup> BAILY, b. April 26, 1918, Morgantown, West Virginia<sup>1614</sup>; d. January 23, 1999, Beaver, Pennsylvania<sup>1614</sup>; m. (1) ANNA GERALDINE JENNINGS, June 30, 1936, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1615</sup>; m. (2) ETHEL F. GLOVER, Abt. 1942.

Notes for WILLIAM ABNER BAILY:

William A. Bailey Sr.

Worked for J&L Division of LTV Corp., Aliquippa

William A. Bailey Sr., 80, of Economy Borough, died Saturday, January 23, 1999, in The Medical Center, Beaver, following a brief illness.

Born April 26, 1918, in Morgantown, W.Va., he was a son of Elva Frank and Ruth Fry Bailey.

Mr. Bailey resided in Economy for the past 24 years, and formerly lived in Baden. He was employed in the tin mill of the J&L Divison of LTV Corp., Aliquippa, for 25 years, retiring in 1966.

He was a member of Economy United Methodist Church.

Mr. Bailey enjoyed going to yard sales and flea markets.

Surviving are his wife of 57 years, Ethel F. Glover Bailey; two sons, John Bailey of Oak Harbor, Wash., and William A. Bailey Jr. of Chantilly, Va.; two daughters, Nancy Stankus of Nashua, N.H., and Anne Jane Davisson of Florida; 11 grandchildren, Brenda L., Danielle N., David W., Charles R., Betsy, Greg, Mark, Patrick, Cathy, Susan and Michael; 20 great-grandchildren; and two brothers, Harry Bailey of Fordyce and Hagen Bailey of Greensburg.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Tuesday, January 26, 1999

- ii. HARRY BAILY.
- iii. HAGAN BAILY.

**718.** WILLIAM EWING<sup>12</sup> BAILY (*ELVADOR B.*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY*<sup>10</sup> *BOWEN, RACHEL*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 13, 1894 in Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1616,1617</sup>, and died 1976<sup>1618</sup>. He married PLESA?

Child of WILLIAM BAILY and PLESA? is:

- i. FRED ORLA<sup>13</sup> BAILY, b. December 15, 1928, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1619</sup>; d. December 18, 1928, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1619</sup>.
- **719.** Frank Rae<sup>12</sup> Bowen (*Edwin Rae*<sup>11</sup>, *Samuel F*.<sup>10</sup>, *Rachel*<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 10, 1914 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1620</sup>, and died January 04, 1957 in Colorado Springs, Colorado<sup>1620</sup>. He married Laurine Nelson May 14, 1935<sup>1620</sup>, daughter of John Nelson and Hattie Gustafson.

Child of Frank Bowen and Laurine Nelson is:

- i. (SON)<sup>13</sup> BOWEN, b. Taylor County, Iowa.
- **720.** CARRIE CECILE<sup>12</sup> ZIMMERMAN (HENRY JAMES<sup>11</sup>, ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 16, 1874 in Whiteley

Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1621</sup>, and died March 02, 1948 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1621</sup>. She married MILTON ROSS MORRIS October 31, 1891 in Fordyce, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1622</sup>, son of HENRY MORRIS and ELIZA MORRIS.

Children of CARRIE ZIMMERMAN and MILTON MORRIS are:

- i. RUTH CECELIA<sup>13</sup> MORRIS, b. February 26, 1893, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1623</sup>; m. (1) MOINE MINOR; m. (2) JESSE LEE SHULTZ, November 11, 1914, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1624</sup>.
- 896. ii. EMILY MORRIS, b. November 17, 1895, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. July 26, 1974, Dover, Delaware.
  - iii. MILTON ROSS MORRIS, b. September 14, 1903, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1625,1626; d. September 11, 1923, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1627,1628.
  - iv. EDWARD HAROLD MORRIS, b. 1911, Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1629.
  - v. ALLEN KENNETH MORRIS.
- **721.** ROSA BELLE<sup>12</sup> ZIMMERMAN (HENRY JAMES<sup>11</sup>, ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 31, 1881 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1630,1631</sup>, and died December 14, 1967 in Shepherdstown, West Virginia <sup>1632,1633</sup>. She married OMIE FRANCIS CREE October 18, 1905 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1634</sup>, son of GEORGE CREE and MINERVA BLAKER.

Children of ROSA ZIMMERMAN and OMIE CREE are:

- i. SARA HELEN<sup>13</sup> CREE, b. 1907<sup>1635</sup>.
- ii. ANNA PAULINE CREE, b. August 07, 1909, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1636; m. JAMES B. SHROYER.
- MARY RUTH CREE, b. January 06, 1913, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania 1637; m. GLENN PHILLIPS.
- **722.** GOLDIE FERNE<sup>12</sup> ZIMMERMAN (*HENRY JAMES*<sup>11</sup>, *ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 08, 1888 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1638</sup>, and died February 27, 1965 in Carmichaels, Pennsylvania <sup>1638</sup>. She married ARLEIGH JACOB MURDOCK October 15, 1915 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1639</sup>, son of JOSEPH MURDOCK and ELIZABETH FORDYCE.

Notes for Arleigh Jacob Murdock:

Arleigh J. Moredock, 93, of 808 Sampson Street, Monongahela, died at 2 a.m. Saturday, January 15, 1977, in the Heaven Crest Nursing Home, Monongahela. He had been in poor health for the past several months.

Mr. Moredock was born December 24, 1883, in Whiteley Township, Greene County, a son of the late Joseph and Elizabeth Fordyce Moredock.

He was married on October 15, 1915 to Goldie Zimmerman Moredock, who died February 27, 1965.

He had been a farmer and stock raiser for most of his life and had lived at Greensboro Star Route. He was a member of the Fordyce Methodist Church and attended the Waynesburg Business College.

Surviving are a daughter, Mrs. James (Helen) Meighen with whom he made his home; four grandchildren, Mrs. Nancy Beil of Hilton Head Island, S. C., Mrs. Mary Carnes of Hudson, Ohio, John Ross and Helen Marie Meighen, both at home; and three great grandchildren, three nieces and three nephews.

A brother, Harry, is deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Child of GOLDIE ZIMMERMAN and ARLEIGH MURDOCK is:

i.  $\mbox{HELEN}^{13}\mbox{ MURDOCK, m. JAMES MEIGHEN.}$ 

**723.** ETHEL PEARL<sup>12</sup> MYERS (WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 06, 1892 in Springfield, Missouri<sup>1640</sup>, and died April 19, 1956 in Fort Scott, Kansas. She married ART CLAUDE EWING November 17, 1912 in Fort Scott, Kansas.

Child of ETHEL MYERS and ART EWING is:

897. i. VELMA PEARL<sup>13</sup> EWING, b. September 16, 1913, Fort Scott, Kansas.

**724.** EDNA MAY<sup>12</sup> MYERS (*WILLIAM ALBERT*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 07, 1893 in Mountain View, Missouri <sup>1641</sup>, and died September 01, 1963 in Prosser, Washington. She married CLIFFORD WILLIAM HAUSAM Abt. 1912 in Fort Scott, Kansas, son of ALFRED HAUSAM and MARTHA KOENEKE.

Children of Edna Myers and Clifford Hausam are:

- i. ALFRED WILLIAM HAUSAM, b. February 09, 1913, Fort Scott, Kansas  $^{1642}$ ; d. October 24, 1944, near Shoonan, China  $^{1643}$ ; m. BERNICE TACKABURY, Abt. 1938, San Diego.
- 898. ii. LOIS JUNE HAUSAM, b. July 20, 1917, Fort Scott, Kansas; d. December 23, 1988, Prosser, Washington.
- 899. iii. HERBERT CLIFTON HAUSAM, b. Fort Scott, Kansas.

**725.** JESSE EVANS<sup>12</sup> MYERS (*WILLIAM ALBERT*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 08, 1897 in Mountain Grove, Missouri <sup>1644</sup>, and died January 22, 1971 in Iola, Kansas <sup>1645</sup>. He married AGNES I. EASTLAND May 18, 1918, daughter of THOMAS EASTLAND and LOUELLA ABERCROMBIE.

Children of JESSE MYERS and AGNES EASTLAND are:

- i. MARGARET LOUISE<sup>13</sup> MYERS, b. April 05, 1920, Fort Scott, Kansas; d. January 24, 1969, Minneapolis, Minnesota.
- 901. ii. ALICE MADGE MYERS, b. October 15, 1924, Fort Scott, Kansas; d. May 16, 1994, Chanute, Kansas.

**726.** LILLIAN ALICE<sup>12</sup> MYERS (WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 11, 1899<sup>1646</sup>, and died December 31, 1978 in Arkansas City, Kansas<sup>1647</sup>. She married CLARENCE L. STACY December 26, 1917 in ?.

Children of LILLIAN MYERS and CLARENCE STACY are:

- 902. i. VERNE LEROY<sup>13</sup> STACY, b. December 23, 1918; d. February 12, 1989.
- 903. ii. CLARICE ALICE STACY, b. April 05, 1921; d. 1996.
- 904. iii. MARADINE MAE STACY
- 905. iv. WILLIAM ALLEN STACY
- **727.** EILEEN MAUDE<sup>12</sup> WILSON (*LORA MAUD*<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JUSTUS G.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 26, 1901, and died 1971 in Mason County, Washington. She married WILLIAM LUKE HAYWARD, son of WILLIAM HAYWARD and MARY THOMAS.

Children of EILEEN WILSON and WILLIAM HAYWARD are:

- 906. i. BERT JUSTUS<sup>13</sup> HAYWARD.
  - ii. JEAN EILEEN HAYWARD, b. September 07, 1924; d. June 16, 1995, Tempe, Arizona.
- 907. iii. MADGE YVONNE HAYWARD.

**728.** JAY FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> WILSON (*LORA MAUD*<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JUSTUS G.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married TINA JOY LUCILLE SEXTON.

Children of JAY WILSON and TINA SEXTON are:

- i. DARYL EUGENE<sup>13</sup> WILSON, b. March 19, 1935; d. March 25, 1935.
- ii. SUSAN ANN (MARGY) WILSON, m. BOB MCALEER.

**729.** MAX MERWYN<sup>12</sup> WILSON (*LORA MAUD*<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JUSTUS G.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married MAYME LEE COMER.

Child of MAX WILSON and MAYME COMER is:

908. i. DONN ALAN<sup>13</sup> WILSON.

**730.** EDITH<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (GEORGE DENNY<sup>11</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 1897 in Garard's Fort, Pennsylvania. She married WILLIAM R. BONE.

Children of EDITH FORDYCE and WILLIAM BONE are:

909. i. DOROTHY<sup>13</sup> BONE.

910. ii. LEROY A. BONE.

**731.** FRANK<sup>12</sup> HICKMAN (*CORA LEE*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1898. He married JANICE LOHR.

Child of Frank Hickman and Janice Lohr is:

911. i. WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> HICKMAN.

**732.** CLARENCE GILMAN<sup>12</sup> HICKMAN (*CORA LEE*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 22, 1898 in Millsboro, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died August 14, 1970 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania. He married MARY SHIPLEY MARTHENS Bef. 1930, daughter of JOHN MARTHENS and EMMA SHIPLEY.

Children of CLARENCE HICKMAN and MARY MARTHENS are:

912. i. MARGARET JOY<sup>13</sup> HICKMAN

ii. FLOYD RICHARD HICKMAN, m. MARILEE KIMBER JONES.

**733.** CHARLES WILBERT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (JOHN MORTON<sup>11</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 27, 1896, and died December 1976 in Arizona. He married (1) VERA LORENE MORGAN. He married (2) SALLIE CLIPPER.

Child of Charles Fordyce and Vera Morgan is:

- EVELYN EILEEN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1921, Henderson County, Illinois; d. 1921, Henderson County, Illinois.
- **734.** CHRISTIAN HAROLD<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN MORTON*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 01, 1899, and died September 1982 in Illinois. He married STELLA MADING.

Child of Christian Fordyce and Stella Mading is:

913. i. HAROLD J. 13 FORDYCE, b. Warren County, Illinois.

**735.** RUTH CELIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*JOHN MORTON*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 12, 1902 in Henderson County, Illinois, and died December 04, 1993 in Peoria, Illinois. She married HARVEY TRIGG THOMPSON December 01, 1922 in Galesburg, Illinois.

Notes for RUTH CELIA FORDYCE:

GALESBURG -- Ruth C. Thompson, 91, of 255 W. Tompkins St. died at 9:56 p.m. Saturday, Dec. 4, 1993, at St. Mary Medical Center.

Born Sept. 12, 1902, to John M. and Bertha C. Apt Fordyce, she married Harvey Trigg Thompson on Dec. 1, 1922, in Galesburg. He died in 1959.

Surviving are one son, John Allen of Washington, D.C.; three daughters, Mrs. John (Carolyn)

Oakman of Galesburg, Mrs. Willard (Eloise) Staggs of Yates City and Mrs. Robert (Marie) Eberle of Edwardsville; one sister, Marie Atkins of LaHarpe; 16 grandchildren; and 24 great-grandchildren.

She attended Western Illinois University. She was a teacher for Henderson County, Warren County and Muscatine, Iowa, school districts.

She later was an Avon representative in the Galesburg area for 25 years, retiring in 1982.

She was a member of Emmanuel United Methodist Church, where she was a member of the choir and the Gleaners Circle and where she served as past president of United Methodist Women.

Services will be at 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hinchliff-Pearson- West Galesburg Chapel. The Rev. Randy Reese will officiate. Visitation will be one hour before services at the chapel. Burial will be in Asbury Cemetery in Roseville.

Memorials may be made to her church.

Peoria Journal Star, December 6, 1993

Children of RUTH FORDYCE and HARVEY THOMPSON are:

- 914. i. MARIE EILEEN<sup>13</sup> THOMPSON
- 915. ii. PEARL ELOISE THOMPSON
- 916. iii. CAROLYN RUTH THOMPSON, b. Abingdon, Illinois; d. June 18, 1997, Galesburg, Illinois.
- 917. iv. JOHN ALLEN THOMPSON, b. Abingdon, Illinois.

**736.** PERRY FRANCIS<sup>12</sup> CRAIG (MARGARET<sup>11</sup> MCCOY, MARY MARGARET<sup>10</sup> ROSE, NANCY<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 02, 1886 in Cambridge, Ohio, and died September 08, 1973 in Saint Louis, Missouri. He married (1) CORA IDA ESCUDIER March 09, 1913 in Saint Louis, Missouri, daughter of FREDEICK ESCUDIER and MAGDELENA ELSER. He married (2) ELEANOR BERNICE RHORER September 10, 1924 in Saint Louis, Missouri.

Child of PERRY CRAIG and CORA ESCUDIER is:

RUSSELL FRANCIS<sup>13</sup> CRAIG, b. August 17, 1915, Saint Louis, Missouri; d. March 1973, Virginia; m. MARJORIE FLORENCE LEIGHTON, 1936.

**737.** HIRAM EDISON<sup>12</sup> MILLIKEN (MARY ELLEN<sup>11</sup> SMITH, ELIZA ANN<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 13, 1883 in Jackson Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1648</sup>, and died 1961. He married GOLDIE PETHTEL April 03, 1909 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1649</sup>, daughter of MORRIS PETHTEL and OLIVE KIGER.

### Notes for GOLDIE PETHTEL:

WAYNESBURG - Goldie Pethtel Milliken, 91, of 355 N. West Street, Waynesburg, died Sunday, March 30, 1980, at 1:45 p.m. at her home. The cause of death was a heart attack.

She was born March 11, 1889, at Jackson Township, Greene COunty, the daughter of the late Morris L. and Olive Kiger Pethtel.

Her husband, H. E. Milliken, died in 1961.

She was the last surviving member of her family.

She was a member of the Washington Street United Methodist Church, the Daughters of the American Revolution, the Pleasant Hour Club, the Library Club and the D. A. C.

She was also a member of the Auxiliary of the Greene County Memorial Hospital and the Greene County Historical Society.

She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Sylvia M. Blair of Fort Lauderdale, Fla.; a son, Kenneth P. Milliken of Waynesburg; seven grandchildren, and 14 great-grandchildren.

A daughter, Marjorie Milliken, two brothers, Charles M. Pethtel and Hughie Pethtel and a sister, Margaret, preceded her in death.

Children of HIRAM MILLIKEN and GOLDIE PETHTEL are:

- i. SYLVIA<sup>13</sup> MILLIKEN, m. ? BLAIR.
- ii. KENNETH P. MILLIKEN.
- iii. MARJORIE MILLIKEN, d. Bef. 1980.
- **738.** NELLIE FAYETTE<sup>12</sup> CHURCH (CHARLES H.<sup>11</sup>, ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 25, 1901<sup>1650</sup>, and died February 1980. She married DONALD RAY JACOBS, son of WILLIAM JACOBS and FLORENCE SCOTT.

Children of Nellie Church and Donald Jacobs are:

- i. CHARLES C. 13 JACOBS.
- ii. DONALD W. JACOBS.
- iii. MARJORIE ANN JACOBS.
- **739.** CLARA LILLIAN<sup>12</sup> CHURCH (CHARLES H. <sup>11</sup>, ELIZABETH FORDYCE, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 13, 1903 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1650,1651</sup>, and died April 14, 1976 in Springfield, Virginia <sup>1651</sup>. She married JOHN D. JOHNSTON.

Children of CLARA CHURCH and JOHN JOHNSTON are:

- i. HARRIET<sup>13</sup> JOHNSTON, m. PETER VECHTER.
- ii. JOHN D. JOHNSTON.
- **740.** MYRA E. <sup>12</sup> CAMP (MARY L. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD <sup>10</sup>, CORBLY <sup>9</sup>, JOHN <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born December 01, 1890 in Riggston, Illinois, and died May 1973 in Illinois <sup>1652</sup>. She married ULYSSES GRANT SASS December 26, 1917 in Ancona, Illinois.

Children of MYRA CAMP and ULYSSES SASS are:

- 918. i. ESTHER RUTH<sup>13</sup> SASS, b. October 17, 1918, Streator, Illinois.
- 919. ii. MARY ARLENE SASS, b. Streator, Illinois.
- **741.** WARREN FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> CAMP (MARY L. 11 FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 11, 1894 in Riggston, Illinois, and died June 06, 1960 in Streator, Illinois. He married EDITH STUCKER August 18, 1918.

Children of WARREN CAMP and EDITH STUCKER are:

- 920. i. JOSEPH WARREN<sup>13</sup> CAMP, b. Ancona, Illinois.
- 921. ii. MARK CAMP, b. Ancona, Illinois.
- 922. iii. CYNTHIA CAMP, b. Ancona, Illinois.
- **742.** HARRY<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*Frank H.*<sup>11</sup>, *Garrard*<sup>10</sup>, *Corbly*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 02, 1907 in Emmetsburg, Iowa, and died March 1975 in Minnesota<sup>1652</sup>. He married (1) HARRIET PRATT 1926 in Waukegan, Illinois. He married (2) Julia Jeduski September 27, 1930 in Spencer, Iowa.

Children of HARRY FORDYCE and HARRIET PRATT are:

- 923. i. GORDON HARRY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE
  - DONALD DEAN FORDYCE, b. January 18, 1929; d. February 08, 1993, Iowa 1652; m. BETTY KUNDSON, 1950.
  - iii. DOROTHY IRENE FORDYCE

Child of HARRY FORDYCE and JULIA JEDUSKI is:

iv. VICTORIA LOU<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE

**743.** CONRAD KENT<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*EDWARD CLYDE*<sup>11</sup>, *JOAB BAILY*<sup>10</sup>, *CORBLY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 28, 1907 in Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1653,1654</sup>, and died July 26, 1968 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania <sup>1654</sup>. He married LEILA LOU SWANN, daughter of GEORGE SWANN and ARDELLA MILLER.

Notes for Leila Lou Swann: Leila Fordyce

Mrs. Leila Fordyce, 57, of 145 West Warren Street, Cadiz, Ohio, formerly of Waynesburg, died Monday, May 21, 1973 in the Cadiz Hospital after a lingering illness.

Born December 9, 1915 in Cameron, W. Va., she was a daughter of the late George W. Swann and Della Miller Swann, and was the widow of the late Kent Fordyce, who died in 1968.

Mrs. Fordyce was a longtime resident of the Waynesburg area, but moved to Cadiz to live with her cousin, Mrs. Lena Repport, shortly after the death of her husband.

She was a member of the East Market Street Church of Christ, Cadiz, and was also a member of the Emerald Chapter, 135 Order of the Eastern Star, Waynesburg.

Surviving her are a daughter, Mrs. Joan Lyng of Ft. Lauderdale, Fla.; two sons, Edward Fordyce of Blacksburg, Va., and Raymond Fordyce of New Haven, Conn.; three grandchildren; and a sister, Mrs. Pauline Barnhart of Waynesburg.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of CONRAD FORDYCE and LEILA SWANN are:

- i. JOAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, m. ? LYNG.
- ii. EDWARD CLYDE FORDYCE, b. 1940, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania; d. March 19, 1989, West Palm Beach, Florida.
- iii. RAYMOND FORDYCE.
- **744.** JOSEPH INGHRAM<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*EDWARD CLYDE*<sup>11</sup>, *Joab Baily*<sup>10</sup>, *Corbly*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 02, 1910 in Gilmore Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1655</sup>, and died February 1975 in Michigan<sup>1656</sup>. He married ELEANOR VIRGINIA RYMER July 08, 1932 in Wellsburg, West Virginia, daughter of Thomas Rymer and Anna Mercer.

Children of JOSEPH FORDYCE and ELEANOR RYMER are:

- 924. i. RICHARD RYMER<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Hundred, West Virginia.
- 925. ii. SHERRY LANE FORDYCE, b. Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- **745.** HELEN<sup>12</sup> MURDOCK (*ARLEIGH JACOB*<sup>11</sup>, *ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, *ABNER*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). She married JAMES MEIGHEN.

Children of HELEN MURDOCK and JAMES MEIGHEN are:

- i. NANCY<sup>13</sup> MEIGHEN, m. ? BEIL.
- ii. MARY MEIGHEN, m. ? CARNES.
- iii. JOHN ROSS MEIGHEN.
- iv. HELEN MARIE MEIGHEN.
- **746.** HOWARD DAVID<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 29, 1891 in Newark, Ohio, and died February 16, 1963 in Columbus, Ohio<sup>1657</sup>. He married RUTH HAMRICK Abt. 1913 in Licking County, Ohio.

Children of HOWARD FORDYCE and RUTH HAMRICK are:

- 926. i. VIVIAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. May 09, 1914, Columbus, Ohio; d. November 1984, Ohio.
- 927. ii. BETTY JANE FORDYCE, b. 1915.
- **747.** WELLINGTON GUILD<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 29, 1902 in Newark, Ohio, and died May

11, 1959 in Euclid, Ohio. He married NAOMI (BETTY) ELIZABETH CALDWELL March 21, 1924 in Lancaster, Ohio, daughter of WALTER CALDWELL and MAUDE HILDENBRAND.

Children of WELLINGTON FORDYCE and NAOMI CALDWELL are:

928. i. MARJORIE WINN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Columbus, Ohio.

929. ii. NANCY ANN FORDYCE, b. Cleveland, Ohio.

**748.** WILLIAM CHARLES<sup>12</sup> ALEXANDER (MARY GLADYS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1918. He married NANCY WANNER.

Children of WILLIAM ALEXANDER and NANCY WANNER are:

930. i. MARY LOU<sup>13</sup> ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1933.

931. ii. PETER ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1933.

**749.** MELVILLE FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> ALEXANDER (MARY GLADYS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1918. He married ROSELLE?.

Child of MELVILLE ALEXANDER and ROSELLE? is:

i. PAM<sup>13</sup> ALEXANDER.

**750.** BRODIE GLENROY<sup>12</sup> SECREST (BERTHA MARGUERITE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1923. He married (1) CAROLINE JONES ORME. He married (2) SALLY? Aft. 1938.

Children of Brodie Secrest and Sally? are:

- i. Brodie Glenroy<sup>13</sup> Secrest, b. Aft. 1940.
- 932. ii. MARTY KAY SECREST, b. Aft. 1940.
  - iii. STEVEN SECREST, b. Aft. 1940.
  - iv. LORRIE SECREST, b. Aft. 1940.
- **751.** MELVILLE CHARLES<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (*MELVILLE JOHN*<sup>11</sup>, *MELVILLE*<sup>10</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1936. He married LILA MARIE ROBB Aft. 1952, daughter of THEODORE ROBB and CELIA BOLEY.

Children of MELVILLE FORDYCE and LILA ROBB are:

- 933. i. LISA MONIQUE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1952.
- 934. ii. NOEL RENEE FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1952.
- **752.** GARLAND SYLVIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (CORBLEY V.<sup>11</sup>, LEROY C.<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 26, 1911 in Taylor County, Iowa<sup>1658</sup>, and died June 02, 1960 in Des Moines, Iowa<sup>1658</sup>. She married DILLON SEYB August 22, 1942 in Little Rock, Arkansas<sup>1658</sup>.

Children of GARLAND FORDYCE and DILLON SEYB are:

- i. PAUL<sup>13</sup> SEYB, b. Fairfield, Iowa<sup>1659</sup>.
- ii. SUSAN ANN SEYB, b. Des Moines, Iowa 1660.
- **753.** BRICE FORDYCE<sup>12</sup> EVANS (BELLE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLEY G.<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 02, 1913. He married VIRGINIA ROSS December 23, 1939.

Children of BRICE EVANS and VIRGINIA ROSS are:

- i. RUTH ELOIS<sup>13</sup> EVANS
- ii. CHARLES RAYMOND EVANS
- **754.** EARLE F. <sup>12</sup> BURNETTE (Nellie M. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, CORBLEY G. <sup>10</sup>, BENSON M. <sup>9</sup>, JOHN <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) married DORIS ELLINGTON April 11, 1942.

### Child of Earle Burnette and Doris Ellington is:

i. DAVID FORDYCE<sup>13</sup> BURNETTE

**755.** ROBERT BENSON<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup>, HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1661</sup> was born November 15, 1911 in Eldon, Missouri<sup>1661</sup>, and died August 19, 1989 in Burlington, Washington<sup>1661</sup>. He married (1) BURMA RICHMOND COLBO<sup>1662</sup> March 06, 1934 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1663</sup>, daughter of HJALMAR COLBO and MATTIE RICHMOND. He married (2) ETHEL LOUISE ETZEL<sup>1664</sup> February 14, 1943 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1664</sup>. He married (3) BESSIE GREEN<sup>1665</sup> Abt. March 1974<sup>1666</sup>.

Notes for BURMA RICHMOND COLBO:

Burma R. Wodzewoda

Nov. 21, 1915 -- Jan. 10, 1990

Burma R. Wodzewoda, 74 died Wednesday in Salem.

A native of Seattle, she moved to Salem in 1945. She was a homemaker who loved pets and bowling. Survivors include her husband, Maurice Wodzewoda; sons Robert Fordyce of Salem, and Michael Wodzewoda of Beaverton; daughter, Sherrie Fern of Estacada.

At the request of the deceased, no services will be held. Arrangements are by Howell-Edwards-Doerksen mortuary, Salem.

SJ, 1/11/90

She was cremated, and her ashes were scattered on the farm on 63rd that had been her home since 1945. Dad and I did the arrangements at Maury's request.

### Notes for ETHEL LOUISE ETZEL:

She worked in a mattress factory and she and Bob gave my mom and dad a mattress set as a wedding gift. She also gave mother the material for the blanket she made for Craig, which I still have.

Children of ROBERT FORDYCE and BURMA COLBO are:

- 935. i. ROBERT BRUCE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. March 27, 1936, Seattle, Washington; d. October 27, 1997, Pratum, Oregon.
  - ii. BABY FORDYCE<sup>1666</sup>, b. March 27, 1936<sup>1666</sup>; d. Bef. March 27, 1936<sup>1666</sup>.

Children of ROBERT FORDYCE and ETHEL ETZEL are:

- 936. iii. BEVERLY ANITA<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Seattle, Washington.
- 937. iv. CATHERINE MARIE FORDYCE, b. Seattle, Washington.

**756.** JEAN LOUIS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE (HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup>, HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1667</sup> was born in Twin Falls, Idaho<sup>1667</sup>. He married DOROTHY PATRICIA PEDERSON<sup>1667</sup> September 22, 1950 in Seattle Washington<sup>1667</sup>, daughter of PETER PEDERSON and MATILDA HOYME.

Children of JEAN FORDYCE and DOROTHY PEDERSON are:

- 938. i. PHILIP ALAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE, b. Seattle, Washington.
- 939. ii. SCOT MICHAEL FORDYCE, b. Seattle, Washington.

# Generation No. 7

**757.** HIRAM ELMER<sup>13</sup> FINTON (*MARGARET ELIZABETH*<sup>12</sup> *STRIEBY, MARY ELIZABETH*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 16, 1887 in Canton, Ohio <sup>1668</sup>, and died June 21, 1941 in Battle Creek, Michigan <sup>1668</sup>. He married LENA DAY <sup>1668</sup> November 25, 1909 <sup>1668</sup>.

Children of HIRAM FINTON and LENA DAY are:

- i. ROBERT NELSON 14 FINTON 1668, b. August 06,  $1911^{1668}$ ; d. February 03, 1995, Alpena, Michigan 1669. ii. WILBUR EDWARD FINTON 1670, b. January 25,  $1913^{1670}$ ; d. January 23, 1995, Battle Creek,
- Michigan<sup>1671</sup>.
- iii. WAYNE FINTON<sup>1672</sup>, b. Aft. 1909.

**758.** HOMER FRANCIS<sup>13</sup> FINTON (MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY, MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1889 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1672</sup>, and died May 19, 1952. He married SUE WILLIAMS<sup>1672</sup> Aft. 1903.

Children of HOMER FINTON and SUE WILLIAMS are:

- i. HOMER FRANK<sup>14</sup> FINTON<sup>1672</sup>, b. Aft. 1903.
   ii. RUTH FINTON<sup>1672</sup>, b. Aft. 1903.
- **759.** Edith Mabel  $^{13}$  Finton (Margaret Elizabeth  $^{12}$  Strieby, Mary Elizabeth  $^{11}$  Fordyce, James J.  $^{10}$ , JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 24, 1892 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1672</sup>, and died April 1982 in Marion, Indiana<sup>1673</sup>. She married CLARENCE BRUNER<sup>1674</sup> April 21, 1916<sup>1674</sup>.

Child of EDITH FINTON and CLARENCE BRUNER is:

- i. VIRGINIA<sup>14</sup> BRUNER<sup>1674</sup>.
- **760.** MYRTLE MELROSE<sup>13</sup> FINTON (MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY, MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J. 10, JAMES, JAMES, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, was born July 26, 1894 in Iowa<sup>1674</sup>. She married CHARLES COON<sup>1674</sup> May 10, 1913<sup>1674</sup>.

Children of MYRTLE FINTON and CHARLES COON are:

- i. EDITH<sup>14</sup> COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.
  ii. CHARLENE COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.
  iii. MARY ELIZABETH COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.
  iv. CHARLES E. COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.
  v. JOHN JACOB (JACK) COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.
  vi. BEVERLY COON<sup>1674</sup>, b. Aft. 1913.

- **761.** HAZEL EVA<sup>13</sup> FINTON (MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY, MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 17, 1898 in Warsaw, Indiana<sup>1674</sup>, and died June 04, 1966 in Battle Creek, Michigan<sup>1674</sup>. She married GEORGE CARRIE SANFORD<sup>1674</sup> August 09, 1919 in Battle Creek, Michigan<sup>1674</sup>, son of Albert Sanford and Minnie CLARK.

Children of HAZEL FINTON and GEORGE SANFORD are:

- i. GEORGIANNA<sup>14</sup> SANFORD, b. June 10, 1920, Battle Creek, Michigan<sup>1674</sup>; d. November 16, 1992, Battle Creek, Michigan <sup>1675</sup>; m. JOHN SHUPP, Aft. 1933.

  ii. MARGUERITE SANFORD, b. March 24, 1922, Battle Creek, Michigan <sup>1676</sup>; d. December 27, 1973,
- Battle Creek, Michigan 1676; m. KEITH CHARLES PALMER, August 09, 1939, Battle Creek, Michigan.
- **762.** Albert Warren<sup>13</sup> Finton (Margaret Elizabeth<sup>12</sup> Strieby, Mary Elizabeth<sup>11</sup> Fordyce, James J. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN 4, SAMUEL 3, MARTIN 2, HUGH 1) was born August 31, 1901 in Wooster, Indiana <sup>1676</sup>, and died January 1974 in Lake County, Indiana <sup>1677</sup>. He married ANN VUKOVICH<sup>1678</sup> Aft. 1915.

Children of ALBERT FINTON and ANN VUKOVICH are:

- ROBERT<sup>14</sup> FINTON<sup>1678</sup>, b. Aft. 1915.
   MONA FINTON<sup>1678</sup>, b. Aft. 1915.
   MICKEY FINTON<sup>1678</sup>, b. Aft. 1915.

- **763.** VERNAH MARIE<sup>13</sup> FINTON (MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> STRIEBY, MARY ELIZABETH<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J.  $^{10}$ , JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 04, 1906

in Marion, Indiana  $^{1678}$ , and died December 17, 1961 in Battle Creek, Michigan  $^{1678}$ . She married (1) HOMER FINLEY  $^{1678}$ . She married (2) ? GARVEY  $^{1678}$ .

Children of VERNAH FINTON and HOMER FINLEY are:

- i. HOMER<sup>14</sup> FINLEY<sup>1678</sup>, b. Aft. 1920.
   ii. MARGIE FINLEY<sup>1678</sup>, b. Aft. 1920.

**764.** HERBERT PAUL 13 STRIEBY (ULYSSES GRANT 12, MARY ELIZABETH 11 FORDYCE, JAMES J. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 19, 1899 in Kosciusko County, Indiana<sup>1679</sup>, and died December 12, 1956 in Hinsdale, Illinois<sup>1679</sup>. He married (1) MILDRED ANN PLACHETKA January 23, 1922 in DeKalb, Illinois 1679, daughter of Frank Plachetka and ANNA ZIDIKA. He married (2) MARY ELIZABETH REED April 02, 1945 in Cook County, Illinois 1679. daughter of GEORGE REED and NETTIE INGALES.

Children of HERBERT STRIEBY and MILDRED PLACHETKA are:

- i. HERBERT PAUL<sup>14</sup> STRIEBY, b. Oak Park, Illinois <sup>1679</sup>; m. ELIZABETH ANN FABIAN, January 24, 1948, Downers Grove, Illinois 1679.
- ii. EARL ORVILLE STRIEBY 1679.

**765.** ERMA H. <sup>13</sup> KELLER (MYRTLE M. <sup>12</sup> HENDRICKS, SARAH JANE <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 14, 1899 in Pierceton, Indiana 1680, and died September 25, 1991 in Englewood, Colorado 1681. She married JACOB RAY KNULL July 14, 1922 in Hillsdale, Michigan 1681, son of SAMUEL KNULL and MAE COPPAGE.

#### Notes for ERMA H. KELLER:

Born: To Mr. and Mrs. O.R. Keller, Friday, July 14, a daughter. While O.R. expected his first heir to be a boy, he is very well pleased with the girl and would not exchange her for all the gold in Alaska. Congratulations are in order. (*Pierceton Record*, July 20, 1899, page 3)

Children of ERMA KELLER and JACOB KNULL are:

- i. JAMES R. 14 KNULL, b. Englewood, Colorado 1681; m. GLADYS R. (TONI) CHAMBERS, March 31, 1947, St. Francis, Kansas 1681.
- ii. BETTY I. KNULL, b. Englewood, Colorado 1682; m. DONALD EARL RICHARDSON 1682, June 18, 1948.
- iii. NORMAN L. KNULL, b. November 23, 1929, Englewood, Colorado 1683; d. December 16, 1929, Englewood, Colorado<sup>1683</sup>.

**766.** MABEL L.<sup>13</sup> KELLER (MYRTLE M.<sup>12</sup> HENDRICKS, SARAH JANE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, Indiana <sup>1683</sup>, and died June 1982 <sup>1684</sup>. She married BAXTER REED December 25, 1932 in Koskiusko County, Indiana <sup>1685</sup>.

Children of MABEL KELLER and BAXTER REED are:

- i. CAROL<sup>14</sup> REED, b. Aft. 1932.
- ii. JANET REED, b. Aft. 1932; m. ? GADSIN, Aft. 1947.
- iii. SHARYL REED, b. Aft. 1932.
- iv. OLIVER REED, b. Aft. 1932.

**767.** FLOYD ALFRED<sup>13</sup> EMERSON (MARGARET ELLEN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HENRY<sup>11</sup>, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 11, 1895 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1686</sup>, and died April 18, 1968 in Gary, Indiana <sup>1686</sup>. He married (1) EDITH EVELYN THOMAS January 09, 1913 in Porter County, Indiana 1686, daughter of WILLIAM THOMAS and CLARA JOHNSON. He married (2) VERTICE E. McCollom March 14, 1945 in Valparaiso, Indiana daughter of John McCollom and ORA SPOON.

Children of FLOYD EMERSON and EDITH THOMAS are:

i. DOROTHY MARGARET<sup>14</sup> EMERSON, b. September 08, 1913, Whiting, Indiana<sup>1687</sup>; d. January 18, 1996, Fort Myers, Florida 1688; m. FRANCIS WINSTON AMBLER, December 10, 1930, Chicago, Illinois 1688.

- FLOYD LEROY EMERSON, b. Whiting, Indiana <sup>1689</sup>; m. (1) ELLEN EDNA HANSEN, September 12, 1941, Hammond, Indiana; m. (2) JOSEPHINE MARIE AMORE, March 08, 1985, Fort Myers, Florida.
- WILLIAM NORMAN EMERSON, b. July 17, 1920, Whiting, Indiana loss; d. September 27, 1995, Gary, Indiana loss; m. VIRGINIA AMANDA JOHNSON, August 10, 1941, Steuben, Indiana loss.
- DONALD MELVIN EMERSON, b. Hammond, Indiana 1690; m. DORIS HINDS, October 10, 1946, Hammond, Indiana 1690.
- v. JACK EUGENE EMERSON, b. Hammond, Indiana<sup>1690</sup>; m. (1) BETTY LUCILLE WALKER, August 09, 1947, Hammond, Indiana<sup>1690</sup>; m. (2) GLADYS GWENDOLYN THOMAS, January 26, 1962, Dyer, Indiana.

**768.** DONALD FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*FRANK JOHN*<sup>12</sup>, *JAMES HENRY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES J*.<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Whiting, Indiana. He married IRENE JOAN NIESER December 27, 1953 in Kingston, New York, daughter of EDWARD NIESER and MARGARET SMITH.

#### Children of DONALD FORDYCE and IRENE NIESER are:

- i. DONALD FRANKLIN<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE, b. Rockville Centre, New York.
- ROGER ALAN FORDYCE, b. Queens County, New York; m. MAUREEN BASILE, August 12, 1979, Brentwood, New York.
- iii. JAMES STEPHEN FORDYCE, b. Bayshore, New York.
- iv. DEBORAH ANNE FORDYCE, b. Bayshore, New York; m. MICHAEL BASILE, August 09, 1980, High Point, North Carolina.
- v. VERONICA MARIANNE FORDYCE, b. West Islip, New York; m. THOMAS JOSEPH WEBER, April 08, 1995, Hauppauge, New York.
- **769.** MARIE D. <sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY E. <sup>12</sup>, JAMES HENRY <sup>11</sup>, JAMES J. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES <sup>9</sup>, JAMES <sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>7</sup>, HUGH <sup>6</sup>, PETER <sup>5</sup>, JOHN <sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL <sup>3</sup>, MARTIN <sup>2</sup>, HUGH <sup>1</sup>) was born June 17, 1903 in Whiting, Indiana <sup>1691</sup>, and died December 11, 1966 in Valparaiso, Indiana <sup>1691</sup>. She married VERNON SHIVLEY Abt. 1925 in Starke County, Indiana <sup>1691</sup>.

Children of Marie Fordyce and Vernon Shivley are:

- i. EUGENE<sup>14</sup> SHIVLEY, b. Aft. 1925.
- ii. DORIS SHIVLEY, b. Aft. 1925; m. ? WILES.
- iii. RICHARD V. SHIVLEY, b. April 19, 1924, Hammond, Indiana<sup>1691</sup>; d. March 08, 1994, Indiana<sup>1692</sup>; m. LOUISE W. HURLBURT, Bef. 1947.
- CLIFFORD JAMES SHIVLEY, b. East Chicago, Indiana 1693; m. SHIRLEY MAY SIMS, July 16, 1959, Knox, Indiana 1693.
- v. BARBARA CAROL SHIVLEY, b. Hammond, Indiana 1694; m. DONALD R. WEBB 1694, December 07, 1957, Knox, Indiana 1694.

**770.** WILLIAM A.<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY E.<sup>12</sup>, JAMES HENRY<sup>11</sup>, JAMES J.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 06, 1906 in Whiting, Indiana<sup>1695</sup>, and died September 1964 in Garrett, Indiana<sup>1695</sup>. He married ALTA M. HARROLD May 02, 1925 in Noble County, Indiana<sup>1695</sup>, daughter of JOHN HARROLD and MARY SHANK.

#### Notes for WILLIAM A. FORDYCE:

William A Fordyce aged about 58, of Route 1, LaOtto, passed away at 5 p.m., September 14, 1964, at the Garrett Community hospital, where he had been a patient eight days.

He was born July 6, 1906 at Whiting, but resided in the Noble County area most of his lifetime. Orphaned at the age of 9, he was raised by an aunt and uncle, Mr. and Mrs. Charles Byrie of Churubusco. He was employed by the Noble County Highway department.

Mr. Fordyce is survived by his wife, Alta; two daughters, Mrs. Leonard Moore Jr., of Albion, and Mrs. Edith Heltzel of Ligonier; one son, Charles W., of Wolcottville; nine grandchildren, three sisters, Mrs. Marie Shivley of Knox, Mrs. Pearl Hovey of Crown Point, and Mrs. Irene Walda of Fort Wayne.

Funeral services were held Thursday at 2 p.m. at a Churubusco funeral home, with Rev. Marion Shroyer officiating. Interrment was in Riverview cemetery.

(Obituary - source/date unknown)

## Children of WILLIAM FORDYCE and ALTA HARROLD are:

i. ELOUISE LYNN<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE, b. Aft. 1925; m. LEONARD MOORE.

- ii. EDITH FORDYCE, b. Indiana $^{1696}$ ; m. (1) DEAN HELTZEL $^{1696}$ ; m. (2) ALTON L. LEATHERHEAD, May 21, 1947, Albion, Indiana $^{1696}$ ; m. (3) WALTER BUSS, May 14, 1968, Brimfield, Indiana $^{1696}$ .
- iii. CHARLES W. FORDYCE, b. Swan Township, Noble County, Indiana 1697; m. MILDRED L. HANES, September 03, 1952, Angola, Indiana<sup>1697</sup>.

771. PEARL 13 FORDYCE (HARRY E. 12, JAMES HENRY 11, JAMES J. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER 5, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 09, 1908 in Whiting, Indiana<sup>1698</sup>, and died January 02, 1981 in Cedar Lake, Indiana<sup>1699</sup>. She married GEORGE HOVEY 1927 in Indiana<sup>1700</sup>, son of DEFOREST HOVEY and ADDIE SPRINGER.

#### Notes for Pearl Fordyce:

Pearl Hovey, age 72, of Cedar Lake passed away Friday, January 2, 1981. Survivors: three sons, Gerald (Joan) Hovey of Tennessee, Dean (Pauline) Hovey of Arizona, and Walter (Millie) Hovey of Highland; one daughter, Mrs. Virginia (Mike) Lisandrello of Illinois; nine grandchildren and three great grandchildren. Funeral services wil be held Monday, January 5, 1981 at 12 noon from the Kuiper Funeral Home will Joe Randall, Minister, officiating. Burial, Calumet Park Cemetery, Merrillville. Friends are invited to call at the Kuiper Funeral Home Chapel, 9039 Kleinman (2 blocks south of Ridge Road), Highland. Mrs. Hovey was a member of the First Church of Christ, Highland. (Hammond Times, January 4, 1981)

Children of PEARL FORDYCE and GEORGE HOVEY are:

- i. DEAN<sup>14</sup> HOVEY, m. PAULINE SURCHIK<sup>1700</sup>.
   ii. GERALD HOVEY, b. Cedar Rapids, Iowa<sup>1701</sup>; m. JOANNE E. CILEK<sup>1701</sup>, July 03, 1954, Whiting, Indiana<sup>1701</sup>.
- iii. VIRGINIA HOVEY, b. East Chicago, Indiana 1702; m. MICHAEL LISANDRELLO, August 04, 1948, Chicago, Illinois<sup>1702</sup>.
- iv. WALTER HOVEY, b. Hammond, Indiana 1703; m. MILDRED ANN POZEZANAC, June 07, 1958, Highland, Indiana<sup>1703</sup>.

**772.** MARY FRANCES<sup>13</sup> PLETCHER (*OPAL LUELLA*<sup>12</sup> *DOWNS, ELTON VIOLA*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 26, 1913 in Pierceton, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>. She married HARVEY CLAIR HUMPHRIES September 13, 1942 in Portland, Indiana 1704, son of HARVEY HUMPHRIES and JESSIE WILSON.

Children of MARY PLETCHER and HARVEY HUMPHRIES are:

- i. SUSAN<sup>14</sup> HUMPHRIES<sup>1704</sup>.
- ii. CRAIG STEVEN HUMPHRIES<sup>1704</sup>, b. Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>; m. DEBORAH SCHROGAM<sup>1704</sup>, 1973,

773. Ruth<sup>13</sup> Pletcher (*Opal Luella*<sup>12</sup> *Downs, Elton Viola*<sup>11</sup> *Fordyce, James J.*<sup>10</sup>, *James*<sup>9</sup>, *James*<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 31, 1915<sup>1704</sup>. She married GLEN BEAMS <sup>1704</sup> October 18, 1941 in Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>, son of ROBERT BEAMS and BERDEIN JAMES.

Children of RUTH PLETCHER and GLEN BEAMS are:

- i. MARY LYNNE<sup>14</sup> BEAMS<sup>1704</sup>, b. Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>; m. ? VAUGHN.
   ii. JOHN MICHAEL BEAMS<sup>1704</sup>, b. Fort Wayne, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>; m. GAIL E. MURPHY<sup>1704</sup>, August 16, 1971, Goshen, Indiana<sup>1704</sup>.

774. ROBERT J. 13 COVEY (INEX L. 12 DOWNS, ELTON VIOLA 11 FORDYCE, JAMES J. 10, JAMES 9, JAMES 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 22, 1914<sup>1705</sup>, and died June 08, 1979 in Lansing, Michigan<sup>1705</sup>.

Children of ROBERT J. COVEY are:

- i. ROBERT J. <sup>14</sup> COVEY <sup>1706</sup>, b. Aft. 1929.
   ii. SHIRLEY COVEY <sup>1706</sup>, b. Aft. 1929; m. ? DEWITT.

**775.** NELLIE VIVIAN<sup>13</sup> GORRELL (ZELLA MYRTLE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, OLIVER M.<sup>11</sup>, WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 19, 1902 in Indiana. She married HERSCHELL LEE JONES.

Children of Nellie Gorrell and Herschell Jones are:

- i. LEE GORRELL<sup>14</sup> JONES
- ii. VIVIAN LOUISE JONES

**776.** JOHN JACOB<sup>13</sup> GAMBOLD (*EVA GRACE*<sup>12</sup> *FORDYCE, OLIVER M.*<sup>11</sup>, *WILLIAM B.*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>9</sup>, *JAMES*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Indiana<sup>1707</sup>. He married BEULAH FAHRBACH November 07, 1953 in Coatesville, Indiana<sup>1707</sup>, daughter of JOHN FAHRBACH and CARRIE RYBOLT.

Children of JOHN GAMBOLD and BEULAH FAHRBACH are:

- i. JOHN JACOB<sup>14</sup> GAMBOLD, b. Putnam County, Indiana<sup>1707</sup>.
- ii. VINCENT L. GAMBOLD<sup>1707</sup>
- iii. SHARRON L. GAMBOLD, b. Putnam County, Indiana  $^{1707}\!.$
- JAMES C. GAMBOLD, b. June 20, 1959, Putnam County, Indiana<sup>1707</sup>; d. June 28, 1959, Putnam County, Indiana<sup>1707</sup>.

777. GERALDINE MAY<sup>13</sup> GARNER (MARY GLADYS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, OLIVER M. 11, WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 08, 1919 in Hendricks County, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>, and died March 09, 1988 in Indianapolis, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>. She married (1) KENNETH KENNEDY June 02, 1945 in Camp Campbell, Kentucky<sup>1708</sup>. She married (2) WILLARD H. WEILAND November 24, 1954 in Flora, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>. She married (3) MILTON HOOKSMA July 31, 1971 in Hammond, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>.

Child of GERALDINE GARNER and KENNETH KENNEDY is:

 PATRICIA KAY<sup>14</sup> KENNEDY, b. Lebanon, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>; m. MALCOMB WADE, December 04, 1971, Hammond, Indiana.

Child of GERALDINE GARNER and WILLARD WEILAND is:

ii. STEVEN<sup>14</sup> WEILAND, b. Lafayette, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>.

**778.** MARGARET ELIZABETH<sup>13</sup> GARNER (MARY GLADYS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, OLIVER M. 11, WILLIAM B. 10, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Danville, Indiana 1708. She married Lue L. Unger August 08, 1942 in Saint Louis, Missouri.

Children of MARGARET GARNER and LUE UNGER are:

- i. NICHOLAS LORING<sup>14</sup> UNGER<sup>1708</sup>, b. Indianapolis, Indiana<sup>1708</sup>; m. (1) GEORGETTE DESASA<sup>1708</sup>, April 13, 1969<sup>1708</sup>; m. (2) STELLA KUCUKAS, 1973<sup>1708</sup>.
- ii. MICHAEL UNGER<sup>1708</sup>, b. Aft. 1943.

**779.** WILLIAM EUGENE<sup>13</sup> GARNER (MARY GLADYS<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, OLIVER M.<sup>11</sup>, WILLIAM B.<sup>10</sup>, JAMES<sup>9</sup>, JAMES<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married NORMA MITCHELL<sup>1708</sup> Aft. 1946.

Child of WILLIAM GARNER and NORMA MITCHELL is:

i. JILL<sup>14</sup> GARNER<sup>1708</sup>, b. Aft. 1948.

**780.** MERRILL HEADLEE<sup>13</sup> KEENER (SUSANNAH A. <sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, JOSEPH KEENER<sup>11</sup>, PHINEAS<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 07, 1890 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, daughter of JOSEPH PHILLIPS and CASSIE PATTERSON. He married (2) SARAH BELLE HUFFMAN November 24, 1920 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of MERRILL KEENER and EVA PHILLIPS is:

i. HELEN G. <sup>14</sup> KEENER, b. January 20, 1916, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. March 15, 1978; m. ALBERT G. LEMLEY, 1937, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of MERRILL KEENER and SARAH HUFFMAN is:

- ii. LUELLA<sup>14</sup> KEENER, b. October 23, 1924, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. October 24, 1926, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **781.** OCLE<sup>13</sup> BLAKER (*ROZELLA*<sup>12</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSEPH KEENER*<sup>11</sup>, *PHINEAS*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 17, 1897 in Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died October 28, 1975 in Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married HAZEL MINOR 1919 in Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of OCLE BLAKER and HAZEL MINOR is:

- DON HUGH<sup>14</sup> BLAKER, b. October 05, 1920, Greene County, Pennsylvania; d. April 16, 1955, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- **782.** EDITH M.<sup>13</sup> HOWARD (*LINDSEY*<sup>12</sup>, *RUHANNA*<sup>11</sup> *LEMLEY*, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 22, 1914 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1710</sup>, and died October 13, 1997 in Morgantown, West Virginia <sup>1710</sup>. She married ISAAC F. JOHNSON.

Notes for EDITH M. HOWARD:

Edith M. Johnson

Lifelong resident of Perry Township

Edith Marie Howard Johnson, 83, of Mt. Morris R.D.1, died at 8:50 a.m. Monday, October 13, 1997, in Monongalia General Hospital, Morgantown, W.Va., following a lengthy illness.

She was born April 22, 1914, in Perry Township, Greene County, a daughter of Lindsey and Nora Lemley Howard.

She lived her entire life in Perry Township, was a homemaker and a member of the United Methodist Church in Mt. Morris.

Surviving are her husband, Isaac F. Johnson, whom she married January 5, 1937.

Also surviving are two daughters, Barbara Morris of Mt. Morris and Beverly Phillips of Cardiff By The Sea, Calif.; four grandchildren, Sherry Tennant, Jay and Greg Morris and Joy Mason; two great-grandchildren; and several nieces and nephews.

She was the last of her immediate family.

Deceased are two sisters, Hazel Renner and Grace Howard; and three brothers, Gleason, Brady and Dewey Howard.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Tuesday, October 14, 1997

Children of EDITH HOWARD and ISAAC JOHNSON are:

- i. BARBARA<sup>14</sup> JOHNSON, m. ? MORRIS.
- ii. BEVERLY JOHNSON, m. ? PHILLIPS.
- **783.** WILMA<sup>13</sup> MCVICKER (MARY L.<sup>12</sup> HEADLEY, ELI<sup>11</sup>, ENOS (HEADLEE)<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1900. She married TOM MORRISON.

Children of WILMA MCVICKER and TOM MORRISON are:

- i. RICHARD<sup>14</sup> MORRISON, b. Aft. 1915.
- ii. CAROL MORRISON, b. Aft. 1915.
- iii. WILLIAM DONALD (DON) MORRISON, b. Aft. 1915.
- iv. MARY MORRISON, b. Aft. 1915.
- **784.** LEOTA RUTH<sup>13</sup> WATSON (*LEOTA* (*LUCY*)<sup>12</sup> *HEADLEY*, *ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *ENOS* (*HEADLEE*)<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup> *HEADLEE*, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1912. She married CLARENCE ERNEST JENKINS Aft. 1927.

Children of Leota Watson and Clarence Jenkins are:

- i. ERNEST PAUL 14 JENKINS, b. January 03, 1934, Cambridge, Ohio; d. February 22, 1952, Canton, Ohio.
- ii. NORMA VIVIAN JENKINS, b. Aft. 1934; m. ALAN TOURDOT, Aft. 1949.
- iii. CHARLES BURNHAM JENKINS, b. Aft. 1934; m. KAY HELENA CLAUSING.

**785.** ROBERT M. <sup>13</sup> HEADLEY (LORENZO DOW (REN) <sup>12</sup>, ELL <sup>11</sup>, ENOS (HEADLEE) <sup>10</sup>, JOHN HEADLEE, MARY <sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1910. He married?

Children of ROBERT HEADLEY and ? are:

- i.  $JUDITH LYNN^{14} HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1925; m. ? FREELAND.$
- ii. WILLIAM R HEADLEY, b. Aft. 1925; m. ?.

**786.** Murray A.<sup>13</sup> Headlee (Murray A.<sup>12</sup>, Warren E.<sup>11</sup>, Enos (Headlee)<sup>10</sup> Headley, John<sup>9</sup> Headlee,  $Mary^8$  Fordyce,  $Samuel^7$ ,  $Hugh^6$ ,  $Peter^5$ ,  $John^4$ ,  $Samuel^3$ ,  $Martin^2$ ,  $Hugh^1$ ) was born October 04, 1911, and died February 1975 in Ohio<sup>1711</sup>. He married June Holt.

Children of MURRAY HEADLEE and JUNE HOLT are:

- i. LA RAE<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1926.
  ii. MURRAY A. HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1926.

**787.** Ruth<sup>13</sup> Headlee (Murray A. <sup>12</sup>, Warren E. <sup>11</sup>, Enos (Headlee) Headley, John Headlee, Mary<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1902. She married H. D. MCMURRAY.

Children of RUTH HEADLEE and H. MCMURRAY are:

- i. PAMELA<sup>14</sup> MCMURRAY, b. Aft. 1917.
- ii. TIMOTHY MCMURRAY, b. Aft. 1917.

**788.** HARRIET MARIE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEY (WARREN MELVILLE<sup>12</sup>, WARREN E. 11 HEADLEE, ENOS (HEADLEE) 10 HEADLEY, JOHN<sup>9</sup> HEADLEE, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1926. She married ROBERT W TROXEL.

Children of HARRIET HEADLEY and ROBERT TROXEL are:

- i. RICHARD ANDREW<sup>14</sup> LALLOS, b. Aft. 1941.
- ii. ROBERTA LOUISE TROXEL, b. Aft. 1941.
- iii. SHARON MARIE TROXEL, b. Aft. 1941.

**789.** Ona<sup>13</sup> Wade (Lozella<sup>12</sup> Spitsnogle, Dorothy<sup>11</sup> Whitlatch, Catherine (Katy)<sup>10</sup> Headlee, John<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 14, 1881<sup>1712</sup>, and died 1924<sup>1712</sup>. She married ALFRED W. HICKMAN September 14, 1901 in Brock, Greene County, Pennsylvania.

Child of ONA WADE and ALFRED HICKMAN is:

i. BERNICE FLOE<sup>14</sup> HICKMAN, b. August 24, 1906<sup>1712</sup>; d. January 01, 1915<sup>1712</sup>.

**790.** JESSE GRANT<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE (SIMON E. 12, DOROTHY WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY) HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born March 23, 1891 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania, and died March 09, 1971 in Morgantown, West Virginia. He married EVA LEMLEY, daughter of MINOR LEMLEY and LAURA SHANKS.

Notes for JESSE GRANT SPITZNOGLE: JESSE G. (SY) SPITZNOGLE

Date of Birth March 23, 1891

Date of Death Tuesday, March 9, 1971 Services Funeral Services were held Friday, March the twelfth nineteen hundred and seventy-one at 1:30 P. M. in the Owen Funeral Home Blacksville, West Virginia

Officiating Clergyman Rev. Victor A. Tenney

Interment Olive Cemetery, Pentress, West Virginia

(Funeral Card)

Notes for EVA LEMLEY:

Eva Spitznogle, 68, of Pentress, W. Va., died Saturday, April 6, 1968, in the Monongalia General Hospital, Morgantown, W. Va. following a long illness.

She was born June 16, 1898, in Mt. Morris to Laura Shanks Lemeley and the late Minor Lemley. She was a member of the Olive Methodist Church.

Surviving in addition to her mother, is her widower, Jesse Spitznogle; two sons, Lloyd and Arnold, both of McKeesport; two daughters, Mrs. Pearl Whitehill of Murraysville and Mrs. Jean Varner of Blacksville, W. Va.; seven brothers, Raymond, Earl, Carl, Floyd and Ott, all of Mt. Morris and also Rex and Ray, both of Pentress, W. Va.; six sisters, Myrtle Bowers, Mary Ammons, and Hazel Fox, all of Mt. Morris; Mamie Stewart, of Pentress, W. Va.; Effie Spitznogle of Core, W. Va. and Linnie Hoge, of Beaver Falls; 18 grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren. A son, Robert, is deceased.

Children of JESSE SPITZNOGLE and EVA LEMLEY are:

- i. LLOYD<sup>14</sup> SPITZNOGLE.
- ii. ARNOLD ROY SPITZNOGLE.
- iii. PEARL SPITZNOGLE, m. ? WHITEHILL.
- iv. JEAN SPITZNOGLE, m. ? VARNER.
- v. ROBERT V. SPITZNOGLE, b. August 17, 1917, Mount Morris, Pennsylvania; d. March 09, 1968, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; m. VIRGINIA MCNEELY.

Notes for ROBERT V. SPITZNOGLE: ROBERT V. SPITZNOGLE

Robert V. Spitznogle, 50, of Greensburg, R.D. 7, died Saturday morning, March 9, 1968, in the Westmoreland Hospital.

He was born August 17, 1917, at Mt. Morris, the son of Jesse G. and Eva Lemly Spitznogle. His wife, the former Virginia McNeely, survives.

He was a member of the South Greensburg, Methodist Church, F. &.A.M. Lodge 518, Greensburg, the Coudersport Consistory, the Peony Masonic Club and an employee of the Peoples Natural Gas Company.

Surviving In addition to his wife are one daughter, Mrs. Dale (Connie) Eicher, of Greensburg; one son, John, serving with the U.S. Army, in Germany; two sisters, Mrs. Pearl Whitehill, of Murrysville and Mrs. Jean Varner, of Blacksville, W. Va and two brothers, Lloyd, of McKeesport and Arnold Roy, of Lowber.

Newspaper	obituary,	source	un	knov	vn
-----------	-----------	--------	----	------	----

-----

SPITZNOGLE - Funeral services for Robert V. Spitznogle, of, Greensburg, R.D. 7, who died Saturday March 9, 1968, will be held at 2 p.m. Tuesday, in the Henry S. Coshey Funeral Home. Greensburg, with Rev. Franklin Hallman officiating. Burial in Westmoreland Memorial Park.

Newspaper death notice, source unknown

**791.** CHARLES EVERET<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE (SIMON E.<sup>12</sup>, DOROTHY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 15, 1892 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died February 10, 1967 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married Effie Lemley November 03, 1917 in Hacklebander Run, Pennsylvania, daughter of MINOR LEMLEY and LAURA SHANKS.

Child of Charles Spitznogle and Effie Lemley is:

 CHARLES BENJAMIN<sup>14</sup> SPITZNOGLE, b. August 06, 1926, Hacklebander Pennsylvania; d. January 19, 1976, Hacklebander Pennsylvania.

**792.** EDWARD ELLSWORTH<sup>13</sup> SPITZNOGLE (SIMON E. <sup>12</sup>, DOROTHY<sup>11</sup> WHITLATCH, CATHERINE (KATY)<sup>10</sup> HEADLEE, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 18, 1919 in Blacksville, West Virginia, and died August 25, 1974 in Morgantown, West Virginia. He married LOUISE MAYFIELD March 07, 1938.

Notes for Edward Ellsworth Spitznogle: SPITZNOGLE

EDWARD E. SPITZNOGLE Edward Ellsworth Spitznogle, 54, of Mt. Morris R.D. 1, was dead on arrival at Monongahela General Hospital, Morgantown, W. Va. at 11:40 a.m. Sunday, August 25, 1974.

He had been in his usual health and bad worked a double shift at the Purslove No. 15 Coal Mine, Christopher Coal Company when taken ill and rushed to the hospital. Death was attributed to a coronary occlusion.

Mr. Spitznogle was born November 18, 1919 a Blacksville, W. Va., a son of the late Simon E. and Mary Jane Strosnider Spitznogle and had resided the early part of his life in the Blacksville area and the Mt. Morris vicinity.

He was a member of the Clarksville Baptist Church; a veteran of World War II and had served with the U.S. Army in the Philippines.

Mr. Spitznogle was a member of the James T. Maxon American Legion Post at Mt. Morris, No. 992 and had been employed exactly 29 years with the Christopher Coal Company. He was also a member of UMW Local 2122, District 13 and also followed farming.

Surviving are his wife, Louise Mayfield Spitznogle whom he married March 7, 1938; three daughters, Mrs. Wesley (Sharon) Roach of Waynesburg R.D.3; Brenda and Erma, both at home; four sons, Charles, Waynesburg R.D.3; Albert of Mt. Morris R.D.1; Thomas of Spraggs R.D. 1; and Ray Allen at home; 17 grandchildren; three sisters, Mrs. Roy (Thorna) McNeely of Monongahela; Mrs. Wilbur (Wanda) Grooms of Carmichaels; Mrs. Kinsey (Donna) Kuhn of Loraine, Ohio; two brothers, Frank of Pentress, W. Va. and Clarence of Morgantown, W. Va.; several nieces and nephews. A daughter Linda, a son James, a half-sister Arie Wise and three half-brothers, Sylvia, Charlie and Jesse are deceased.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of EDWARD SPITZNOGLE and LOUISE MAYFIELD are:

- i. SHARON<sup>14</sup> SPITSNOGLE, m. WESLEY ROACH.
- ii. BRENDA SPITSNOGLE.
- iii. ERMA SPITSNOGLE.
- iv. CHARLES SPITSNOGLE.

- v. ALBERT SPITSNOGLE.
- vi. THOMAS SPITSNOGLE.
- vii. RAY ALLEN SPITSNOGLE.

**793.** FLOYD<sup>13</sup> RUSH (*VADA*<sup>12</sup> *WHITLATCH*, *ELI*<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE* (*KATY*)<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born October 26, 1919 in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1713</sup>, and died September 06, 1982 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1713</sup>. He married RAE NICHOLS January 14, 1952<sup>1713</sup>.

Children of FLOYD RUSH and RAE NICHOLS are:

- i. SHARON<sup>14</sup> RUSH.
- ii. LINDA RUSH, m. THOMAS CHAPMAN.
- iii. CONNIE RUSH.

**794.** SHIRLEY ANN<sup>13</sup> WHITLATCH (*GUY H*.<sup>12</sup>, *LEWIS H*.<sup>11</sup>, *CATHERINE (KATY)*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 27, 1934 in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania <sup>1714</sup>. She married WALTER EARL MOORE January 31, 1953 in Wilkinsburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1714</sup>, son of GEORGE MOORE and JESSIE MAPLE.

Child of Shirley Whitlatch and Walter Moore is:

i. JERRY GUY<sup>14</sup> MOORE.

**795.** GEORGE THOMAS<sup>13</sup> MAKIN (SARAH ELIZABETH<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, THOMAS<sup>11</sup>, ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 08, 1900, and died 1963. He married LUCILLE MIRIAM GANAHL 1924 in San Jose, California.

Child of GEORGE MAKIN and LUCILLE GANAHL is:

i. TERRILL GANAHL<sup>14</sup> MAKIN, b. October 24, 1940, San Jose, California; d. May 06, 1962, San Jose, California

**796.** CHELLA PEARL<sup>13</sup> KING (ELLA ARMINTA<sup>12</sup> HEADLEE, THOMAS<sup>11</sup>, ABRAHAM<sup>10</sup>, ISAAC<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born November 02, 1896, and died 1976. She married CHARLES CLINTON BROWN 1915.

Children of CHELLA KING and CHARLES BROWN are:

- i. JAMES WILLIAM<sup>14</sup> BROWN, b. October 14, 1918; d. May 19, 1919.
- ii. EVELYN VIRGINIA BROWN, b. May 24, 1916; d. October 21, 1973.

**797.** EVANS S.<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY (*Franklin W.*<sup>12</sup>, *Harvey*<sup>11</sup>, *Leah*<sup>10</sup> *Headlee*, *Charles*<sup>9</sup>, *Mary*<sup>8</sup> *Fordyce*, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 28, 1903 in Perry Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1715</sup>, and died November 01, 1994. He married Thelma M. Stewart.

Notes for Thelma M. Stewart:

Thelma M. Lemley

Member of Olive United Methodist Church

Thelma M. Stewart Lemley, 91, of Pentress, W.Va., died Thursday, July 1, 1999, in Monongalia General Hospital.

She was born May 20, 1908, in Pentress, a daughter of Rutherford B. H. and Sada Fox Stewart. Mrs. Lemley was a member of Olive United Methodist Church.

Surviving are a son, Eugene Lemley of Mt. Morris; a daughter, Virginia L. Ammons of Pentress; a sister, Wilma C. Shafer of Pentress; five grandchildren, Linda Harvey, Mike and Doug Ammons and Robert Eugene and Earl Andrew Lemley; and eight great-grandchildren.

Deceased are her husband, Evans S. Lemley, who died November 1, 1994; and two brothers, Ralph Stewart and Hayes Stewart.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Saturday, July 3, 1999

Children of EVANS LEMLEY and THELMA STEWART are:

- i. EUGENE<sup>14</sup> LEMLEY.
- ii. VIRGINIA L. LEMLEY, m. ? AMMONS.

**798.** OMAR FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> LEMLEY (*FRANKLIN W.*<sup>12</sup>, *HARVEY*<sup>11</sup>, *LEAH*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE*, *CHARLES*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE*, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 21, 1909 in Mount Morris, Pennsylvania<sup>1716</sup>, and died April 12, 1970 in Kingwood, West Virginia<sup>1716</sup>. He married THELMA P. WALTERS December 25, 1948.

#### Notes for OMAR FRANKLIN LEMLEY:

Omar F. Lemley, 60, of Mt. Morris R.D. 1, was dead on arrival at 10:15 a.m. Sunday, April 12, 1970, at Kingwood Hospital, Kingwood, W. Va., following a heart attack while playing golf.

He was born December 21, 1909, at Mt. Morris, a son of the late Frank W. and Elizabeth Shultz Lemley. His wife, Thelma Walters Lemley, whom he married December 25, 1948, survives.

Mr. Lemley had lived almost all his life in Perry Township and was a member of the Assembly of God Church at Mt. Morris, the Masonic Lodge, of Breckenridge, Mich., and the Scottish Rite Consistory of Pittsburgh.

He was a former employee of Carnegie Gas Company, the Williamson Shaft Company, and at the time of his death had been a ine year employee of the Galis Manufacturing Co., of Morgantown, W. Va. he was a welder.

Surviving in addition to his wife, Thelma Lemley, are his step mother, Mrs. Gertrude Moore Lockhart Lemley; three daughters: Mrs. Robert (Betty) Pierce of Reading; Marlene Marie Lemley, of Franklin, and Mrs. Scott (Kathleen) Sponsler, of Dilliner; one son, Omar Earl Lemley, at home; four grandchildren; one brother, Evans S. Lemley, of Core, W. Va.; one stepsister, Mrs, Charles (Elizabeth) Tustin, of Waynesburg, R.D. 4 and several nieces and nephews.

Two brothers, Earl and Ralph, are deceased.

Funeral services were held Wednesday with burial in Cedar Grove Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of OMAR LEMLEY and THELMA WALTERS are:

- i. BETTY<sup>14</sup> LEMLEY, m. ROBERT PIERCE.
- ii. MARLENE MARIE LEMLEY.
- iii. KATHLEEN LEMLEY, m. SCOTT SPONSLER.
- OMAR EARL LEMLEY, b. February 13, 1953, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania; d. August 10, 1998, Houston, Texas; m. PEGGY LUCCISANO SMITH.

Notes for OMAR EARL LEMLEY:

Omar Earl Lemley Jr.

Former Mt. Morris resident

Omar Earl Lemley Jr., 45, of 16002 St. John Court, Houston, Texas, formerly of Mt. Morris, died at 5:20 p.m. Monday, August 10, 1998, in Veterans Medical Center, Houston, Texas.

He was born February 13, 1953, in Waynesburg, a son of Thelma Pearl Walters Lemley Anderson of Ocala, Fla., and the late Omar Franklin Lemley.

Mr. Lemley was an auto mechanic and enjoyed golf.

He served in the U.S. Army in Germany during the Vietnam War.

Mr. Lemley was a member of Golf Meadows Church in Houston.

Surviving, in addition to his mother, are his stepfather, Raymond Anderson of Ocala, Fla.; his common law wife, Peggy Luccisano Smith; a daughter, Lee Ann Lemley of Serrea, Calif.; a granddaughter; a brother, Robert Scott Lemley of Houston, Texas; a sister, Kathleen Sponsler of Parkersburg, W.Va.; and an aunt.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Wednesday, August 12, 1998

v. ROBERT SCOTT LEMLEY.

**799.** JOHNSON EVERETT<sup>13</sup> WHITE (*ELLA VIRGINIA*<sup>12</sup> *WEAVER, REBECCA SARAH*<sup>11</sup> *BURGE, LUCINDA*<sup>10</sup> *HEADLEE, JOSHUA FORDYCE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> *FORDYCE, SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 12, 1898 in Murphytown, West Virginia, and died November 08, 1985 in Saint George, Utah. He married IRIS WAITE December 20, 1924 in Las Vegas, Nevada, daughter of JESSE WAITE and MEDORA LEAVITT.

Child of JOHNSON WHITE and IRIS WAITE is:

- i. JACK EVERETT<sup>14</sup> WHITE, b. October 25, 1925, Elgin, Nevada; d. April 19, 1945, Sawtelle, California.
- **800.** ROBERT GENE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1922. He married CARRIE BREWER.

Children of ROBERT HEADLEE and CARRIE BREWER are:

- i. BONNIE ELLEN<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. ALFRED G. HIGGINS (FORMER).
- ii. BARBARA GENE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. PAUL PRESSY (FORMER).
- iii. LESLIE JO HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. WALTER KELLEY.
- iv. JEFFREY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937.
- v. LILA RAE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937.
- vi. LORIE ANN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. SCOTT MARTIN.
- vii. JENNIFER HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. ROBERT KAYLOR.
- **801.** WAYNE ALLEN<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1922. He married BEVERLY ANN ROSS.

Children of WAYNE HEADLEE and BEVERLY ROSS are:

- i. RICKY ALLEN<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. JUDY ANN HILL, Aft. 1952.
- ii. DAVID WAYNE HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937.
- iii. MARTIN EDWARD HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. JEANENE PERKINS.
- iv. LISA ANN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. BRAD JONES.
- **802.** LOIS JANE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1922. She married CLARENCE I. JOHNSON.

Children of Lois Headlee and Clarence Johnson are:

- i. KATHY LYNN<sup>14</sup> JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1937; m. (1) GEORGE JANICE (FORMER); m. (2) BOB MASSON.
- ii. KEITH ANDREW JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1937; m. MELINDA MEESE.
- iii. DALE BRYAN JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1937.
- iv. DONNA RAE JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1937; m. DANIEL CODER.
- v. SUSAN JANE JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1937; m. KENNETH ANDERSON.
- **803.** THOMAS MAURICE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1922. He married PAULINE BARZANTI.

Children of THOMAS HEADLEE and PAULINE BARZANTI are:

- i. CYNTHIA<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. JOHN CURTIS.
- ii. PATRICIA ANN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937.
- iii. JUDITH HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. WILLIAM SCHIFKO.
- iv. AMY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1937; m. TODD HUSE.
- **804.** CAROL SUE<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (RUSSELL EDWIN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1922. She married PEYTON GEORGE MIDDLETON, son of PEYTON MIDDLETON and TOSSIE MONTAGUE.

Children of CAROL HEADLEE and PEYTON MIDDLETON are:

i. MICHAEL MONTAGUE<sup>14</sup> MIDDLETON, b. Aft. 1937; m. MARY DAVID LONG.

- ii. DAVID RUSSELL MIDDLETON, b. Aft. 1937.
- iii. MARK DIXON MIDDLETON, b. Aft. 1937.

**805.** HAROLD EDWARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (EARLE CLYDE<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1926. He married JERILYN WILLIAMS.

Children of HAROLD HEADLEE and JERILYN WILLIAMS are:

- i. CHRISTOPHER<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1941; m. KIM IVERSON.
- ii. KEVIN E. HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1941; m. BRENDA PEACOE.
- iii. KELLY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1941.

**806.** HARLAND RICHARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (*JOSEPH S.*<sup>12</sup>, *MARK*<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JESSE*<sup>9</sup>, *MARY*<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1923. He married NORMA TEAGARDEN.

Children of HARLAND HEADLEE and NORMA TEAGARDEN are:

- i. JOSEPH STANLEY<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938; m. JANE BROADWATER, Aft. 1953.
- ii. JILL ANN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938; m. JONATHAN HURD, Aft. 1952.
- iii. JANET KAY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938.
- iv. JERRILYNN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938.

**807.** ROBERT BERNARD<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (JOSEPH S.<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1923. He married MARY LEE BOOTH.

Children of ROBERT HEADLEE and MARY BOOTH are:

- i. ROBERT<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938; m. JUDY GINANN.
- ii. MELISSA HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1938.

**808.** RONALD JOSEPH<sup>13</sup> HEADLEE (HERSHEL FURMAN<sup>12</sup>, MARK<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J. <sup>10</sup>, JESSE<sup>9</sup>, MARY<sup>8</sup> FORDYCE, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1928. He married DIXIE JACKMAN.

Children of RONALD HEADLEE and DIXIE JACKMAN are:

- i. RONALD JOSEPH<sup>14</sup> HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1943; m. SUSIE JONES.
- ii. DIANA KAY HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1943; m. WAYNE BELL.
- iii. STEVEN RICHARD HEADLEE, b. July 07, 1964; d. January 07, 1970.
- iv. KIMBERLY ANN HEADLEE, b. Aft. 1943.

**809.** James Robert<sup>13</sup> Fordyce (Jesse Matheny<sup>12</sup>, Frank<sup>11</sup>, John Freeman<sup>10</sup>, Cyrus F.<sup>9</sup>, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>).

Children of JAMES ROBERT FORDYCE are:

- i. JAMES ROBERT<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE
- ii. RANDALL JOSEPH FORDYCE

**810.** WENDELL L.<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*PERRY CARL*<sup>12</sup>, *SHERMAN*<sup>11</sup>, *JOHN FREEMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *CYRUS F.*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 09, 1920 in Vermont, Illinois, and died September 26, 1993 in Empire, Michigan. He married JEAN ONOFRIO May 09, 1942 in Detroit, Michigan.

Notes for WENDELL L. FORDYCE:

VERMONT -- Wendell L. Fordyce, 73, formerly of Vermont, died at 6 p.m. Sunday, Sept. 26, 1993, at his son's home in Empire, Mich.

Born Feb. 9, 1920, in Vermont to Perry and Carrie Fordyce, he married Jean Onofrio on May 9, 1942, in Detroit. She died Dec. 19, 1990. One sister and one brother also preceded him in death.

Surviving are two sons, Thomas of Empire and Ronald of Sparta, Wis.; and one brother, Stanley of Vermont.

He retired from the Army with the rank of captain and served in World War II and the Korean War. He was a maintenance inspector for the Civil Service Commission.

Graveside services will be 1 p.m. Oct. 9 at Rose Hill Cemetery in Empire, where military rites will be accorded. Cremation has been accorded. Arrangements are by Hibbard-Ruggles Funeral Home in Traverse City.

Memorials may be made to any charity.

Peoria Journal Star, September 30, 1993

Children of WENDELL FORDYCE and JEAN ONOFRIO are:

- i. THOMAS 14 FORDYCE.
- ii. RONALD FORDYCE.
- **811.** SANDRA SUE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HAROLD GLENN<sup>12</sup>, SHERMAN<sup>11</sup>, JOHN FREEMAN<sup>10</sup>, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married FRANKLYN EVERETT LARSON.

Children of SANDRA FORDYCE and FRANKLYN LARSON are:

- i. LAURA<sup>14</sup> LARSON.
- ii. SARA LARSON.
- **812.** CHARLES EVERETT<sup>13</sup> BARTHOLOMEW (*OHMER HENRY*<sup>12</sup>, *ALVA LEWIS*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY ABIGAIL*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 29, 1919 in Peoria, Illinois. He married COLLEEN ESTHER CARTWRIGHT August 21, 1940 in Keokuk, Iowa, daughter of MARION CATRWRIGHT and ADA IMHOFF.

Children of CHARLES BARTHOLOMEW and COLLEEN CARTWRIGHT are:

- i. PATRICIA ANNE<sup>14</sup> BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. VIRGIL ALAN ZIMMERMAN, December 20, 1958, Pekin, Illinois.
- LINDA IRENE BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. ROGER ALLAN BURTON, November 05, 1960, Peoria, Illinois.
- iii. CHARLEEN BERNICE BARTHOLOMEW, b. Peoria, Illinois; m. (1) HARRY BOWE; m. (2) VIRGIL DOWELL; m. (3) WILLIAM PAGE, February 25, 1961, Peoria, Illinois.
- **813.** EDWARD EUGENE<sup>13</sup> BARTHOLOMEW (*OHMER HENRY*<sup>12</sup>, *ALVA LEWIS*<sup>11</sup>, *MARY ABIGAIL*<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, CYRUS F.<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Peoria, Illinois. He married GERALDINE WHITE.

Child of Edward Bartholomew and Geraldine White is:

- i. EDWARD EUGENE<sup>14</sup> BARTHOLOMEW.
- **814.** ALMA JEAN<sup>13</sup> PYLES (*MARY ETTA*<sup>12</sup> *FORDYCE, JOSEPH M.*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 05, 1933 in Castle Run, Morgan Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1717</sup>, and died February 01, 1999 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1717</sup>. She married KENNETH E. TURNER April 09, 1954 <sup>1717</sup>.

Notes for ALMA JEAN PYLES:

Alma Jean Turner

Prosperity R.D.2 homemaker

Alma Jean Turner, 65, of Prosperity R.D.2, died at 8:50 p.m. Monday, February 1, 1999, in Greene County Memorial Hospital, Waynesburg.

She was born April 5, 1933, in Castle Run, Morgan Township, a daughter of John K. and Mary Fordyce Pyles.

Mrs. Turner was a member of the former Winnett Chapel United Methodist Church. She attended Lippencott and Jefferson-Morgan schools. She was a homemaker.

On April 9, 1954, she married Kenneth E. Turner Sr., who survives.

Also surviving are one son, Kenneth E. Turner Jr. of Prosperity; three sisters, Emma Smith of Washington, Lucy Popp of Columbus, Ohio, and Mildred Davis of Waynesburg; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased are three sisters, Pearl Patterson, Nellie Krupzig and Ethel Holmes; two brothers, Harry W. Pyles and John K. Pyles Jr.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Wednesday, February 3, 1999

Child of ALMA PYLES and KENNETH TURNER is:

i. KENNETH E. 14 TURNER.

**815.** GLADYS P.<sup>13</sup> FOX (*OLIVE*<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, JOSEPH M.<sup>11</sup>, JACKSON<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 22, 1925 in Greensboro, Pennsylvania, and died April 01, 1999 in Clarksville, Pennsylvania. She married (1) W. PAUL CRAIG. She married (2) THOMAS SHAFER August 14, 1944 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1718</sup>, son of THOMAS SHAFER and EMMA HAYES.

Notes for GLADYS P. FOX: Gladys P. Craig

Nurse's aide was lifelong resident of Greene County

Gladys P. Craig, 74, of Clarksville R.D.1, died at 12:25 a.m. Thursday, April 1, 1999, in the home of her daughter.

She was born February 22, 1925, in Greene County, a daughter of Ralph S. and Olive Fordyce Fox.

Mrs. Craig had spent her entire life in Greene County, where she attended Faith Baptist Church in Lippencott.

She worked as a nurse's aide at Curry Home in Waynesburg and later took care of individuals in her own home

Surviving are a daughter, Rose K. Bush of Clarksville R.D.1; a son, Larry R. Shaffer of Jefferson; three grandchildren, Kevin L., Stephen and Lori Shaffer; and a great-granddaughter.

Deceased are her second husband, W. Paul Craig, who died October 26, 1974; and a grandson, Randy Allen Shaffer.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Friday, April 2, 1999

Children of GLADYS FOX and THOMAS SHAFER are:

- i. LARRY R. 14 SHAFER.
- ii. ROSE K. SHAFER, m. ? BUSH.

**816.** JERRY GENE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*JOSEPH J.*<sup>12</sup>, *JOSEPH M.*<sup>11</sup>, *JACKSON*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 02, 1943 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1719</sup>, and died September 13, 1989 in Morgantown, West Virginia. He married MARY ANN SANDERS October 13, 1972 in Garards Fort, Pennsylvania <sup>1719</sup>, daughter of HARRY SANDERS and MARY ARBOGAST.

Notes for JERRY GENE FORDYCE:

Jerry Fordyce, 46, of Mason Street, Morgantown, died Wddnesday, September 13, 1989, in Morgantown.

He was born August 2, 1943, at Spraggs, Pa., the son of the late Joseph and Grace Patterson Fordyce. He was a construction worker.

He is survived by four sons, Jerry Fordyce, Mickey Ray Fordyce, Robert J. Fordyce and Dennie Fordyce, all of Morgantown; and two aunts, Marie M. Patterson and Bell Patterson, both of Morgantown.

There will be no visitation at Hastings Funeral Home. Burial will be in the cemetery in Spraggs, Pa., at the convenience of the family. Hastings Funeral Home is in charge of the arrangements.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of JERRY FORDYCE and MARY SANDERS are:

- i. JERRY<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. MICKEY RAY FORDYCE.
- iii. ROBERT J. FORDYCE.
- iv. DENNIE FORDYCE.

**817.** KIM DENISE<sup>13</sup> SUMNEY (KENNETH M.<sup>12</sup>, BERTHA DELLA<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES MADISON<sup>10</sup>, JOHN<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ROBERT OWEN SAPORITO.

Children of KIM SUMNEY and ROBERT SAPORITO are:

- i. RICHARD SUMNEY<sup>14</sup> SAPORITO.
- ii. RYNE ROBERT SAPORITO.

**818.** CLARECE RUTH<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*JESSE JAMES*<sup>12</sup>, *GEORGE M*.<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH*<sup>10</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 27, 1911 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1720</sup>. She married EMIL MORRIS FELSKI May 29, 1941 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1721</sup>, son of JOSEPH FILSKI and VICTORIA MOURIER.

Children of CLARECE FORDYCE and EMIL FELSKI are:

- i. JANE<sup>14</sup> FELSKI.
- ii. ROCHELLE FELSKI.

**819.** SARA LEE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*DENNY*<sup>12</sup>, *JOHN BARNET*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES ALFRED*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET*<sup>9</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). She married DAVID O. JOHNSON August 25, 1946<sup>1722</sup>, son of D. JOHNSON and MINNIE PARSON.

Notes for DAVID O. JOHNSON:

David O. Johnson

Former school director retired from Coen Oil Co.

David O. Johnson, 75, of Buffalo Township, died at 12:30 p.m. Sunday, August 30, 1998, in Washington Hospital. He had been in failing health for the past two years.

He was born March 25, 1923, in Bristoria, Greene County, a son of D.H. "Johnny" Johnson and Minnie Parson Johnson Masters.

Mr. Johnson had been a resident of Buffalo Township for the past 50 years and was a member and former elder of Claysville United Presbyterian Church.

He was a veteran of World War II, serving as a technician fifth grade in the U.S. Army with the 479th Ordnance Evacuation Company. He served for 27 months in the European Theater.

Mr. Johnson was employed as a special representative with Coen Oil Co. of Washington for 29 years prior to his retirement on March 31, 1985. After retiring and until his health began to fail, he and his wife established and operated National Pike Enterprises.

He served on McGuffey School Board for 17 years and served as president of the board of Western Area Vocational-Technical School. He also was a former member of the Buffalo Township Zoning Hearing Board.

Mr. Johnson was a member of James R. Hunt American Legion Post 639 of Claysville and Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 8319 of Washington.

On August 25, 1946, he married Sara Lee Fordyce, who survives.

Also surviving are two sons, David L. Johnson of Canonsburg and Richard D. Johnson of Raleigh, N.C.; a daughter, Nancy Lee Racunas of Washington; and six grandchildren, Jennifer Asti and Christen, Stacie, Adam, Lauren and Seth Johnson.

Deceased are a brother, Robert L. Johnson; a sister, Helen L. Phillips; and his stepfather, Samuel B. Masters.

Greene County Observer-Reporter, Monday, August 31, 1998

Children of SARA FORDYCE and DAVID JOHNSON are:

- i. DAVID L.14 JOHNSON.
- ii. RICHARD G. JOHNSON.
- iii. NANCY LEE JOHNSON, m. ? RACUNAS.

**820.** MARTHA JANE<sup>13</sup> EALY (EDNA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN BARNET<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married? LEWIS.

Children of MARTHA EALY and ? LEWIS are:

- i. WILLIAM R. 14 LEWIS.
- ii. KEVIN B. LEWIS.
- **821.** RICHARD CLIVE<sup>13</sup> BYRON (MABEL<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, SANFORD TENNANT<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married MARGARET CELESTE GEORGE November 12, 1954.

Children of RICHARD BYRON and MARGARET GEORGE are:

- i. BARBARA ANN<sup>14</sup> BYRON, m. WILLIAM MITCHELL.
- CAROL LYNN BYRON, b. Jacksonville, Florida; m. STEVEN EVAN ANDERSON, November 12, 1983, Silver Spring, Maryland.
- iii. RICHARD EDWARD BYRON
- **822.** Jack<sup>13</sup> Walker (Rebecca Florence<sup>12</sup> Fordyce, Sanford Tennant<sup>11</sup>, James Alfred<sup>10</sup>, Barnet<sup>9</sup>, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Samuel<sup>7</sup>, Hugh<sup>6</sup>, Peter<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Samuel<sup>3</sup>, Martin<sup>2</sup>, Hugh<sup>1</sup>).

Children of JACK WALKER are:

- i. DAVID<sup>14</sup> WALKER.
- ii. TIMOTHY WALKER.
- iii. JOHN WALKER.

**823.** HELEN JOYCE<sup>13</sup> WALKER (REBECCA FLORENCE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, SANFORD TENNANT<sup>11</sup>, JAMES ALFRED<sup>10</sup>, BARNET<sup>9</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ? HECK.

Children of HELEN WALKER and ? HECK are:

- i. MARY<sup>14</sup> HECK.
- ii. ROBERT HECK.
- **824.** PEARL MILDRED<sup>13</sup> CRAGO (*ALBERTA D.*<sup>12</sup> *THOMAS, THURMAN*<sup>11</sup>, *PRISCILLA*<sup>10</sup> *CRAGO, JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 05, 1908 in Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania, and died June 02, 1961<sup>1723</sup>. She married ALVA V. Fox, son of BASIL Fox and OLA FAUX.

Notes for ALVA V. Fox:

Alva V. Fox

Carmichaels man worked in Robena Mine

Alva V. Fox, 88, of Carmichaels R.D.1 (Paisley), died at 6:25 p.m. Tuesday, May 5, 1998, in Monongalia General Hospital, Morgantown, W.Va.

He was born December 26, 1909, in Grays Landing, a son of Basil William Fox and Ola Gaye Herod Faux.

Mr. Fox resided in the Greensboro and Carmichaels areas most of his life and had worked at several local mines including U.S. Steel's Robena Mine. He retired from the former Waynesburg Pittsburgh Local Express, Waynesburg.

He was a member of Greene Valley Presbyterian Church of Carmichaels and was a former member for many years of the Sugar Grove Baptist Church.

He was also a member of Robena Local 6321 of the UMWA, Carmichaels Grange 1389, Pomona Grange 63, Warrior Trail Association and Carmichaels Rook Club.

His first wife, Mildred Pearl Crago Fox, died June 2, 1961. His second wife, Nellie A. Phillips Shimek Fox, who he married December 26, 1970, survives.

Also surviving are a son, Jesse W. Fox of Greensboro R.D.1; a stepdaughter, Ora Campbell of Mantua, Ohio; two grandsons, Thomas William and Jesse Wayne Fox; two great-grandsons and one great-granddaughter; three stepgrandchildren, Rick and Robert W. Campbell and Vickie Lynn Shumate; six stepgreat-grandchildren; a sister, Rozella Willis of Denver, Colo.; and several nieces and nephews.

Deceased is a son, Kenneth E. Fox; a grandson, Daniel Edward Fox; a brother, Eldred Faux; and two sisters, Orma Bosell and Wilma Ganocy.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Thursday, May 7, 1998

Children of PEARL CRAGO and ALVA FOX are:

- i. JESSE WILLIAM<sup>14</sup> FOX, b. Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. KENNETH E. FOX, b. August 30, 1935, Cumberland Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1724</sup>; d. August 21, 1997, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1724</sup>; m. NANCY STEVENSON, April 14, 1957<sup>1724</sup>.

Notes for KENNETH E. FOX:

Kenneth E. Fox

Former machinist and mine foreman

Kenneth E. Fox, 61, of 169 North Maiden Street, Waynesburg, died unexpectely at 9:30 p.m. Thursday, August 21, 1997, in Greene County Memorial Hospital emergency room.

He was born August 30, 1935, in Cabbage Flats, Greene County, a son of Alva Fox of Carmichaels R.D.1 and the late Mildred Crago Fox.

Mr. Fox lived his entire life in Greene County.

He was a member of Washington Street United Methodist Church in Waynesburg, where he was a former member of the trustee board.

He was a member of the Waynesburg Masonic Lodge No. 153, F&AM, Uniontown Lodge of Perfection and the Pittsburgh Consistory.

Mr. Fox was also a member of the Syria Temple AAONMS and belonged to the Carmichaels Grange No. 1389.

He was a veteran having served in the U.S. Army.

For 12 years he worked as a machinist for Crile Machine Shop in Washington. He then worked for Nemacolin Coal Mine for seven years as a foreman.

From 1984 until his death he owned and operated Kenneth E. Fox Safety Consultant Inc., teaching mine safety and doing consultanting.

His wife, Nancy Stevenson Fox, whom he married April 14, 1957, survives.

Surviving, in addition to his wife and father, are one brother, Jesse W. Fox of Greensboro R.D.1; one aunt, Dorothy Smitley of Greensboro R.D.1; and several nieces and nephews.

Washington Observer-Reporter, Saturday, August 23, 1997

825. JOSEPH THURMAN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (JOSEPH F. 12, PERRY ISAAC 11, ISAAC FORDYCE 10 CRAGO, JOANNA 9 FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 24, 1917 in Illinois<sup>1725</sup>, and died August 1979 in Wisconsin<sup>1725</sup>. He married ROSE MATHILDA?<sup>1725</sup>.

Children of JOSEPH CRAIGO and ROSE? are:

- i. THURMAN LEE<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Illinois<sup>1725</sup>; m. KAREN ANN HUBERT<sup>1725</sup>.
   ii. DAVID JOE CRAIGO, b. Illinois<sup>1725</sup>; m. CHRISTENA KUMMER<sup>1725</sup>.
   iii. DONALD RAY CRAIGO, b. Illinois<sup>1725</sup>.
   iv. WENDY LOU CRAIGO, b. Illinois<sup>1725</sup>; m. BRUCE JON CADWELL<sup>1725</sup>.
   v. JON THOMAS CRAIGO, b. Illinois<sup>1725</sup>.

**826.** DONELLE JANE<sup>13</sup> RECH (FREDA PEARL<sup>12</sup> THOMPSON, HIRAM WESLEY<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL MALINDA<sup>10</sup> CRAGO, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Columbus, Ohio<sup>1726</sup>. She married JOE ROGER LEWIS April 20, 1955 in Greenup County, Kentucky<sup>1726</sup>.

Children of DONELLE RECH and JOE LEWIS are:

- i. CATHERINE J. 14 LEWIS, b. Marietta, Ohio 1726; m. JOSEPH LEE SAMS, June 14, 1974, Dunham Township, Washington County, Ohio 1726.
- ii. DEBORAH KAY LEWIS, b. Marietta, Ohio.
- iii. BETH ANN LEWIS, b. Parkersburg, West Virginia.

827. James Alfred<sup>13</sup> Gallagher (Charles Paul<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ella<sup>11</sup> Crago, Joseph J.<sup>10</sup>, Joanna<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 14, 1915 in Connellsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania<sup>1727</sup>, and died June 26, 1969 in Morgantown, West Virginia<sup>1727</sup>. He married MARY ELEANOR KENTON April 17, 1937 in Connellsville, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Alfred Gallagher:

Lived and worked in Uniontown, Pa. all of his adult life.

Played football (fullback) for Connellsville High School during Johnny Lujacks era. He like all of his brothers enjoyed playing the guitar.

He worked for Bell Telephone as a cable splicer. Loved hunting and fishing.

#### Children of James Gallagher and Mary Kenton are:

- JAMES PAUL<sup>14</sup> GALLAGHER, b. Uniontown, Pennsylvania; m. (1) DOROTHY JEANNE PORE, Winchester, Virginia; m. (2) JOANNE STROUSS, 1984, Graysville, Pennsylvania.
- ii. RICHARD LEE GALLAGHER, b. Uniontown, Pennsylvania; m. (1) BARBARA ?; m. (2) JEAN SPAW.
- ELEANOR HOPE GALLAGHER, b. Uniontown, Pennsylvania; m. VERNON CARL SMITH, August 14, 1964, Winchester, Virginia.
- iv. JOHN RANDOLPH GALLAGHER, b. Uniontown, Pennsylvania.
- **828.** ELSIE VIRGINIA<sup>13</sup> GALLAGHER (CHARLES PAUL<sup>12</sup>, ELIZABETH ELLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 07, 1917 in Connellsville, Pennsylvania<sup>1727</sup>, and died January 08, 1974 in Connellsville, Pennsylvania<sup>1727</sup>. She married CYRIL WAYNE MCGUINESS.

### Children of ELSIE GALLAGHER and CYRIL McGUINESS are:

- i. PATRICIA ANN<sup>14</sup> MCGUINESS, b. Connellsville, Pennsylvania; m. RONALD J. ULERY.
- ii. JOAN ELIZABETH MCGUINESS, b. Connellsville, Pennsylvania; m. ALBERT PRIMUS.
- iii. ROBERT WAYNE MCGUINESS, b. Connellsville, Pennsylvania; m. JEANETTE JO LUCIA.
- iv. PAULETTE JEAN MCGUINESS, b. Connellsville, Pennsylvania; m. PROSPER FRIGUGLIETTI.
- **829.** RICHARD STANLEY<sup>13</sup> GALLAGHER (*CHARLES PAUL*<sup>12</sup>, *ELIZABETH ELLA*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO*, *JOSEPH J*.<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Connellsville, Pennsylvania 1727, and died September 09, 1981 in Connellsville, Pennsylvania 1727. He married GLADYS GRAFTON.

# Children of RICHARD GALLAGHER and GLADYS GRAFTON are:

- i. DENNIS SHANNON<sup>14</sup> GALLAGHER.
- ii. KATHLEEN JEAN GALLAGHER, m. JOSEPH SCARMACCI.
- iii. TIMOTHY ALLEN GALLAGHER.
- iv. CAROLYN SUE GALLAGHER, m. WILLIAM F. MONK.
- **830.** DALE PAUL<sup>13</sup> GALLAGHER (*CHARLES PAUL*<sup>12</sup>, *ELIZABETH ELLA*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO*, *JOSEPH J*.<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born March 15, 1924 in Connellsville, Pennsylvania, and died September 14, 1981. He married NELLIE MEANS.

# Children of DALE GALLAGHER and NELLIE MEANS are:

- i. DAVID DWIGHT<sup>14</sup> GALLAGHER, m. ?.
- ii. CHARLES PATRICK GALLAGHER.
- iii. CINDY MICHELLE GALLAGHER.
- **831.** CHARLES<sup>13</sup> WALTERS (ELLEN ALICE<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1918<sup>1728</sup>.

# Child of Charles Walters is:

- i. Brenda<sup>14</sup> Walters
- **832.** ARTHUR LYNN<sup>13</sup> ASHKETTLE (*LAURA BELL*<sup>12</sup> *CRAGO, SAMUEL NELSON*<sup>11</sup>, *JOSEPH J.*<sup>10</sup>, *JOANNA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Crucible, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1728</sup>.

# Children of ARTHUR LYNN ASHKETTLE are:

- i. RUSSELL<sup>14</sup> ASHKETTLE, b. Pennsylvania.
- ii. DELBERT ASHKETTLE, b. Pennsylvania.

833. PAULINE DELORES<sup>13</sup> ASHKETTLE (LAURA BELL<sup>12</sup> CRAGO, SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married DARWIN LEE REESE October 07, 1951<sup>1729</sup>.

Children of Pauline Ashkettle and Darwin Reese are:

- i. WILLIAM LYNN<sup>14</sup> REESE, b. Pennsylvania<sup>1729</sup>; m. HANNAH DARLENE SHAFER<sup>1729</sup>, August 01,

- ii. RICHARD LEE REESE, b. Pennsylvania<sup>1729</sup>; m. BRENDA MARIE SISLER, June 18, 1977<sup>1729</sup>.
  iii. SHARON KAYE REESE, b. Pennsylvania<sup>1729</sup>; m. RAY BRINLEY DEVAULT, July 20, 1976<sup>1729</sup>.
  iv. DARLENE FAYE REESE, b. Pennsylvania<sup>1729</sup>; m. STEVEN EDWARD JORDON, October 18, 1980<sup>1729</sup>.
  v. CATHY SUE REESE, b. Pennsylvania<sup>1729</sup>; m. DANIEL JESSUP, June 16, 1989<sup>1729</sup>.
- **834.** ROBERT FLOYD<sup>13</sup> CRAGO (ALBERT WESTLEY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL NELSON<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH J.<sup>10</sup>, JOANNA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania<sup>1730</sup>. He married (1) BARBARA REID. He married (2) JEAN EDNA MILLER January 04, 1948<sup>1730</sup>.

Children of ROBERT CRAGO and BARBARA REID are:

- i. BARBARA ANN<sup>14</sup> CRAGO, b. Pennsylvania <sup>1730</sup>.
- ii. KATHRYN MARGARET CRAGO, b. Pennsylvania 1730; m. MARK ANTHONY MOORE.

Children of ROBERT CRAGO and JEAN MILLER are:

- iii. DONNA LEE<sup>14</sup> CRAGO, b. Texas.
- iv. ALBERT WESTLEY CRAGO, b. Texas; m. LINDA RAYSIDE.
- v. THERESA LEE CRAGO, b. Texas.
- vi. OLIVE MAUREEN CRAGO, b. Corpus Christi, Texas 1730; m. KEITH M. KLINGONSMITH.
- 835. PAULINE ROSE<sup>13</sup> CRAGO (JOSEPH ARCHIBALD<sup>12</sup>, PHILLIP MYERS<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married M. FREIMARK<sup>1731</sup>.

Children of PAULINE CRAGO and M. FREIMARK are:

- i. JOANNE MERRIL 14 FREIMARK, m. WAYNE BITNER.
- ii. WILLIAM JOSEPH FREIMARK, m. PATRICIA HOFAKER.
- **836.** Joseph Archibald<sup>13</sup> Crago (*Joseph Archibald*<sup>12</sup>, *Phillip Myers*<sup>11</sup>, *Joseph*<sup>10</sup>, *Sarah*<sup>9</sup> Fordyce, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Toledo, Ohio<sup>1731</sup>. He married DOROTHY A. SPOONER January 12, 1957 in Cleveland, Ohio.

Children of Joseph Crago and Dorothy Spooner are:

- i. JOSEPH J. 14 CRAGO 1731.
- ii. ANN BERNADETTE CRAGO<sup>1731</sup>.
- iii. DAVID MICHAEL CRAGO 1731.
- iv. PATRICIA MARIE CRAGO<sup>1731</sup>.
- v. THOMAS ARTHUR CRAGO<sup>1731</sup>.
- vi. KENNETH CLARENCE CRAGO<sup>1731</sup>.
- **837.** HOWARD LEMOYNE<sup>13</sup> CLARKE (*LAURA ANNA*<sup>12</sup> *CRAIGO, CLIFFORD FORDYCE*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born December 26, 1901 in Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1732</sup>, and died August 1985. He married IRENE YETZER August 17, 1927 in Shelby, Ohio 1732.

Children of HOWARD CLARKE and IRENE YETZER are:

- i. HOWARD L. 14 CLARKE, b. Canton, Ohio 1732.
- ii. JAMES MATTHEW CLARKE, b. Canton, Ohio 1732; m. JANET EVANS, August 10, 1957, Highland
- iii. JOHN FRANCIS CLARKE, m. SHIRLEY GUIST, May 19, 1962, Canton, Ohio 1732,
- iv. ELLEN MARIE CLARKE, m. JAMES DIEBLE, November 25, 1958, Canton, Ohio 1732.
- v. DONALD JOSEPH CLARKE, m. VIRGINIA NELSON, October 15, 1960, Canton, Ohio 1732.
- vi. CAROL ANN CLARKE, m. CHARLES SCHAEFER.

- vii. MARY JANE CLARKE, m. W. M. EVANICH, May 29, 1965, Canton, Ohio 1732.
- **838.** MORRELL<sup>13</sup> CRAGO (*THOMAS CLARKE*<sup>12</sup>, *CLIFFORD FORDYCE*<sup>11</sup>, *THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born February 08, 1906 in LeRoy, Illinois <sup>1733</sup>, and died April 1985 in Illinois <sup>1734</sup>. He married CATHERINE EVELINE BEEDLE April 16, 1928 in Normal, Illinois.

Children of MORRELL CRAGO and CATHERINE BEEDLE are:

- i. RALPH EUGENE $^{14}$  CRAGO $^{1735}$ .
- REX MORRELL CRAGO, b. Normal, Illinois <sup>1735</sup>; m. SARAH ANNA YOUNGBLOOD, October 22, 1971 <sup>1735</sup>.
- **839.** WALTER A.<sup>13</sup> CLARKE (MARY HOLLAND<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, CLIFFORD FORDYCE<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 12, 1914 in West Chester, Ohio<sup>1736</sup>, and died July 29, 1994 in El Cajon, California. He married ETHEL AKERS.

Child of Walter Clarke and Ethel Akers is:

- i. WALTER K. 14 CLARKE, d. Bef. 1994.
- **840.** LOUIS K. <sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*JOHN CLIFFORD* <sup>12</sup>, *CLIFFORD FORDYCE* <sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*. <sup>10</sup>, *SARAH* <sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC* <sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>7</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>6</sup>, *PETER* <sup>5</sup>, *JOHN* <sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL* <sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN* <sup>2</sup>, *HUGH* <sup>1</sup>) was born April 22, 1911 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio, and died June 05, 1988 in Florida <sup>1737</sup>. He married VIRGINIA FRANCIS IRENE LEMLEY October 06, 1932 in Ohio County, West Virginia.

Child of Louis Craigo and Virginia Lemley is:

- i. JOHN LESTER<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Freeport Township, Harrison County, Ohio; d. February 1975.
- **841.** LOLA HESTER<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*LLOYD FRANKLIN*<sup>12</sup>, *ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born January 30, 1904 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1738</sup>. She married (2) ALEX MERRYMAN.

Notes for ALEX MERRYMAN:

This name from Tusc Co Obits for death of sons Jerry and Vernon Merryman-Jun 1990 & Dec 1990; Siblings of Jerry were Darlene, Shirley, Terry, Jackie, Dean, and Helen (Mrs Wayne Milhorn of Calif) not Helen's father

Child of Lola Hester Craigo is:

i. HELEN LOUISE<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio.

Children of Lola Craigo and Alex Merryman are:

- ii. JERRY<sup>14</sup> MERRYMAN, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio; d. June 09, 1990.
- iii. VERNON MERRYMAN, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio; d. December 08, 1990, East Saint Louis, Illinois.
- iv. JACKIE MERRYMAN.
- v. DARLENE MERRYMAN, m. ROBERT BRANCH.
- vi. TERRY MERRYMAN, m. CARL MILLER.
- vii. SHIRLEY MERRYMAN, m. REX HOEY.
- viii. HELEN LOUISE CRAIGO, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio 1739; m. WAYNE MILHORN.
- **842.** LLOYD FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*LLOYD FRANKLIN*<sup>12</sup>, *ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 23, 1915 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1740</sup>, and died October 29, 1993 <sup>1741</sup>. He married ESTHER AUSTIN in Wheeling, West Virginia <sup>1742</sup>.

Notes for LLOYD FRANKLIN CRAIGO: He changed his name to drop the "O"

Child of LLOYD CRAIGO and ESTHER AUSTIN is:

- i. LINDA<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO<sup>1742</sup>, m. UDO RAUTER<sup>1742</sup>.
- **843.** RICHARD JEROME<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*LLOYD FRANKLIN*<sup>12</sup>, *ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H.*<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 24, 1918 in Uhrichsville, Ohio<sup>1742</sup>, and died February 25, 1998<sup>1742</sup>. He married MARY SUSAN JACK October 11, 1945 in Annapolis, Maryland<sup>1742</sup>.

Children of RICHARD CRAIGO and MARY JACK are:

- i. STEADE RICHARD<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Canonsburg, Pennsylvania; m. GRETCHEN HOWELL BEKER.
- ii. DEBORAH SUSAN CRAIGO, b. Hummels Warf, Pennsylvania <sup>1742</sup>; m. MICHAEL ROGER KENNEY, August 16, 1976, Homestead, Virginia <sup>1742</sup>.
- iii. ANN ELIZABETH CRAIGO, b. Bethesda, Maryland<sup>1742</sup>; m. MATTHEW DEETER, September 25, 1982, Bethesda, Maryland<sup>1742</sup>.
- **844.** HARRY W.<sup>13</sup> WATSON (MAUDE MERLE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1903 in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio, and died August 18, 1987 in Coshocton, Ohio. He married FLORENCE MAXINE KIRBY June 28, 1934.

Children of HARRY WATSON and FLORENCE KIRBY are:

- i. JOYCE<sup>14</sup> WATSON, m. DAVID LEADING.
- ii. SHERRY WATSON, m. THOMAS PRIESTER.
- **845.** FLOYD GILBERT<sup>13</sup> SHUCK (MARGARET HAZEL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 25, 1915 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio. He married ROSALIE MAY WILSON January 22, 1943 in Starke, Florida.

Child of FLOYD SHUCK and ROSALIE WILSON is:

- i. CAROL ROSE<sup>14</sup> SHUCK, b. Canton, Ohio.
- **846.** FAYE ARLENE<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*EARL HERSHELL*<sup>12</sup>, *ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 04, 1917 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio <sup>1743</sup>, and died Bef. April 19, 1998 in Columbus, Ohio. She married ERNEST EUGENE HECK January 18, 1938 in Brooke County, West Virginia.

Children of FAYE CRAIGO and ERNEST HECK are:

- i. CAROL ANN<sup>14</sup> HECK, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>; m. THOMAS SAMUEL RENSHAW, September 07, 1963, Columbus, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>.
- ii. DIANE FAYE HECK, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio  $^{1743}$ ; m. ALAN WAYNE PENICK, August 06, 1966, Columbus, Ohio  $^{1743}$ .
- iii. NANCY GENE HECK, b. Uhrichsville, Ohio  $^{1743};$  m. MICHAEL ANDREW STALEY, August 07, 1971, Columbus, Ohio  $^{1743}.$
- iv. JANET LEE HECK, b. Columbus, Ohio 1743; m. PHILIP ROADS.
- **847.** ROBERT EARL<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*EARL HERSHELL*<sup>12</sup>, *ISAAC DIVINITY*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO, THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE, ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 28, 1919 in Uhrichsville, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>. He married (1) WINNIE MUGGINS MCADAMS December 23, 1941<sup>1743</sup>. He married (2) MARY LOU TIMS December 14, 1968 in Newark, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>.

Children of ROBERT CRAIGO and WINNIE MCADAMS are:

- i. PATRICIA ANN<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Fort Worth, Texas<sup>1743</sup>; m. JOHNNY NEAL BICE, April 09, 1965, Fort Worth, Texas<sup>1743</sup>.
- ii. DEBORAH SUE CRAIGO, b. Fort Worth, Texas 1743.

**848.** HELEN MAXINE<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (EARL HERSHELL<sup>12</sup>, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Uhrichsville, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>. She married ROBERT FINICAL RAMSEY July 25, 1941<sup>1743</sup>.

Child of HELEN CRAIGO and ROBERT RAMSEY is:

- i. CRAIG ALAN<sup>14</sup> RAMSEY, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>; m. REBECCA ANN HAMMACK, August 29, 1970, Goulds, Ohio<sup>1743</sup>.
- **849.** NANCY KATHERINE<sup>13</sup> DAVIDSON (JULIA OLIVE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born August 16, 1934 in Tippiecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>, and died December 1995. She married JAMES WILBUR McCartney October 20, 1953 in Richmond, Indiana.

Children of NANCY DAVIDSON and JAMES McCARTNEY are:

- i. JAMES KELLEY<sup>14</sup> MCCARTNEY, b. Gallipolis, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>; m. CAROL?.
- ii. THERESA LYNN MCCARTNEY, b. Freeport, Ohio 1744; m. CHARLES LONG, May 25, 1975, Freeport, Ohio 1744.
- **850.** LINDA LEE<sup>13</sup> DAVIDSON (JULIA OLIVE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>. She married Leland Eugene Simpson August 31, 1958 in Freeport, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>.

Child of LINDA DAVIDSON and LELAND SIMPSON is:

- i. STEVEN EUGENE<sup>14</sup> SIMPSON, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>.
- **851.** EVELYN JOAN<sup>13</sup> DAVIDSON (JULIA OLIVE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ISAAC DIVINITY<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. <sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1744. She married Kenneth Elwood Carpenter March 20, 1963 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1744.

Children of EVELYN DAVIDSON and KENNETH CARPENTER are:

- i. KENNETH WAYNE<sup>14</sup> CARPENTER<sup>1744</sup>.
- ii. GREGORY ALLEN CARPENTER, m. KIM LILLY.iii. JENNIFER KAY CARPENTER, b. Dover, Ohio<sup>1744</sup>.
- **852.** HOWARD S.<sup>13</sup> BOOR (BESSIE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, OSCAR AQUILLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born January 26, 1906 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1745, and died January 01, 1963 1745. He married HAZEL L. WINTERS April 08, 1939 in New Philadelphia, Ohio 1745.

Children of HOWARD BOOR and HAZEL WINTERS are:

- i. DANIEL LEE<sup>14</sup> BOOR, b. Dover, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>; m. REBECCA S. CLENDENNING, September 09, 1960, Tuscarawas, Ohio 1745.
- ii. DWIGHT H. BOOR, b. Dover, Ohio 1745; m. DOROTHY ELIZA KLAR, April 21, 1967 1745.
- **853.** ROBERT CRAIGO<sup>13</sup> STEVENS (HELEN ROMAINE<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, OSCAR AQUILLA<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 04, 1924 in Cadiz, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>, and died December 30, 1977 in Sheffield Lake, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>. He married (1) CHARLOTTE HAYES February 15, 1947 in Dennison, Ohio 1745. He married (2) DOLORES ANDERSON January 16, 1965<sup>1745</sup>.

Children of ROBERT STEVENS and CHARLOTTE HAYES are:

- i. ROBERT LAWRENCE<sup>14</sup> STEVENS, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>; m. DENISE PAYTOSH, June 1969<sup>1745</sup>.
   ii. JUDY ANN STEVENS, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>.
- iii. DAVID EDWARD STEVENS, b. Dennison, Ohio 1745; m. CYNTHIA LOU ROMANO STAGNER, March 28, 1974<sup>1745</sup>

**854.** James Ross<sup>13</sup> Stevens (Helen Romaine<sup>12</sup> Craigo, Oscar Aquilla<sup>11</sup> Crago, Thomas H. <sup>10</sup>, Sarah<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Cadiz, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>. He married MARY LOU WILSON April 18, 1954 in Cadiz, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>.

Child of JAMES STEVENS and MARY WILSON is:

- i. JAMES KELLY<sup>14</sup> STEVENS, b. Dover, Ohio<sup>1745</sup>.
- 855. HELEN JEAN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>. She married HOMER E. WEST November 24, 1951<sup>1746</sup>.

Child of Helen Craigo and Homer West is:

- i. DONNA JEAN<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>.
- **856.** WILLIAM HENRY<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio 1746. He married BONNIE GARRETT June 05, 1960 1746.

Children of WILLIAM CRAIGO and BONNIE GARRETT are:

- i. JOYCE ANN<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>17</sup>
- ii. CYNTHIA LEE CRAIGO, b. Dennison, Ohio 1746.
- iii. MARK ALLEN CRAIGO, b. Dennison, Ohio 1746.
- **857.** ROBERT FRANCIS<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>. He married (1) MARJORIE MUCKLEY. He married (2) EILEEN HINES.

Child of ROBERT CRAIGO and MARJORIE MUCKLEY is:

- i. BONNIE LOU<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>; m. TIM MILLER.
- **858.** SAMUEL EARL<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio 1746. He married EDNA LORAINE BROWN June 05, 1969 1746.

Children of SAMUEL CRAIGO and EDNA BROWN are:

- i. SAMUEL EARL<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO<sup>1746</sup>.
   ii. PATRICIA ANN CRAIGO<sup>1746</sup>.
- iii. SCOTT ALLEN CRAIGO<sup>1746</sup>.
- **859.** DOROTHY IRENE<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*WILLIAM HENRY*<sup>12</sup>, *SAMUEL FULTON*<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>. She married SAMUEL LINEBAUGH October 07, 1966<sup>1746</sup>.

Children of DOROTHY CRAIGO and SAMUEL LINEBAUGH are:

- i. TODD HOWARD<sup>14</sup> LINEBAUGH, b. Arlington, Virginia<sup>1746</sup>; d. January 27, 1977, Louisville, Kentucky<sup>1746</sup>.
- ii. STEVEN MCCALLISTER LINEBAUGH<sup>1746</sup>.
- **860.** Doris Eileen<sup>13</sup> Craigo (William Henry<sup>12</sup>, Samuel Fulton<sup>11</sup> Crago, Thomas H. 10, Sarah<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio 1746. She married JAMES D. MCCULLOUGH January 08, 1967 in Stillwater, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>.

Children of DORIS CRAIGO and JAMES McCullough are:

- i. JAMES GREGORY<sup>14</sup> MCCULLOUGH, b. Arlington, Virginia<sup>1746</sup>.
- ii. KARI MICHELLE MCCULLOUGH, b. Arlington, Virginia 1746.

**861.** SANDRA MAE<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (WILLIAM HENRY<sup>12</sup>, SAMUEL FULTON<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Washington Township, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>. She married JAMES L. FRIEND July 31, 1969<sup>1746</sup>.

Child of SANDRA CRAIGO and JAMES FRIEND is:

- i. KEVIN LEE<sup>14</sup> FRIEND, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1746</sup>.
- **862.** SARAH ISABELLE<sup>13</sup> ERVIN (RUBY PEARL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born July 25, 1912 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1747. She married MILFORD MILLER HUPRICH December 10, 1938 1747.

Child of SARAH ERVIN and MILFORD HUPRICH is:

- i. DONALD LEE<sup>14</sup> HUPRICH, b. Dover, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. PATRICIA ANN MADDOX, April 22, 1967, Dover,
- **863.** HAZEL OLIVE<sup>13</sup> ERVIN (RUBY PEARL<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born February 12, 1917 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio 1747. She married Curtis Ferguson December 21, 1945 in Barnesville, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.

Children of HAZEL ERVIN and CURTIS FERGUSON are:

- i. CHERYL JEAN FERGUSON, b. East Cleveland, Ohio  $^{1747};\,\mathrm{m}.$  EUGENE EARL OLEXO, June 01, 1968, Parma, Ohio  $^{1747}.$
- ii. GARY CURTIS FERGUSON, b. East Cleveland, Ohio 1747; m. LINDA MARIE BIRCE, April 08, 1972, Parma, Ohio 1747.
- iii. DALE ALVIN FERGUSON, b. East Cleveland, Ohio 1747.
- **864.** CLARA PAULINE<sup>13</sup> ERVIN (*RUBY PEARL*<sup>12</sup> *CRAIGO*, *ALBERT BIGGS*<sup>11</sup> *CRAGO*, *THOMAS H*.<sup>10</sup>, *SARAH*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born April 12, 1918 in Tippecanoe, Harrison County, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. She married HAROLD T. DESELMS June 28, 1941 in Tippecanoe, Ohio 1747

Children of CLARA ERVIN and HAROLD DESELMS are:

- JAMES ROBERT<sup>14</sup> DESELMS, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. VERA MAXINE GEORGE, August 11, 1963, Tippiecanoe, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
- ii. CAROL ANN DESELMS, b. Dennison, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. KENNETH WAYNE HUPRICH, August 18, 1968, Dover, Ohio 1747
- **865.** HELEN<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (*THOMAS WALTER*<sup>12</sup>, *ALBERT BIGGS*<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 07, 1919 in West Chester, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. She married (1) IVAN THOMAS NEWSOM. She married (2) BLAINE FRANKLIN SCHUMACHER June 17, 1945<sup>1747</sup>.

Child of Helen Craigo and Ivan Newsom is:

i. IVAN THOMAS<sup>14</sup> NEWSOM, b. Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. (1) SANDRA JOLENE BLACKSTONE; m. (2) REBECCA ANN RICHMOND, February 15, 1970, Canton, Ohio 1747.

Children of HELEN CRAIGO and BLAINE SCHUMACHER are:

- ii. WALTER BLAINE<sup>14</sup> SCHUMACHER, b. Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
  iii. NANCY ALMEDA SCHUMACHER, b. Massilon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. GORDON GLEN WEIRICH, February 14, 1970, Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
- iv. CRAIG DENNIS SCHUMACHER, b. Canton, Ohio 1747.
- **866.** JOANN MARIE<sup>13</sup> DETWEILER (SARA HOLLAND<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. She married REINHOLD CARL DOMINICK April 25, 1954<sup>1747</sup>.

Children of JOANN DETWEILER and REINHOLD DOMINICK are:

- i. DIANE CARLA<sup>14</sup> DOMINICK, b. Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
   ii. MICHAEL DOMINICK, b. Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
- **867.** MYRON CRAIG<sup>13</sup> DETWEILER (SARA HOLLAND<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. He married SANDRA IRENE MCCAULEY September 08, 1960 in Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.

Children of MYRON DETWEILER and SANDRA McCauley are:

- i. STEPHEN C. 14 DETWEILER, b. Massillon, Ohio 174
- ii. DOUGLAS C. DETWEILER, b. Cleveland, Ohio 1747.
- **868.** THOMAS WALTER<sup>13</sup> CRAIGO (MARY ELVA<sup>12</sup>, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Canton, Ohio 1747. He married Shirley Belle Paxton July 12, 1947 in Massillon, Ohio 1747.

Notes for THOMAS WALTER CRAIGO:

Actual father not known he is listed with mother and stepfather

Children of THOMAS CRAIGO and SHIRLEY PAXTON are:

- i. NANCY LYNN<sup>14</sup> CRAIGO, b. Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. LYNN PERRY BROOKS, May 29, 1970, Massilon,
- ii. CANDACE LEE CRAIGO, b. Massillon, Ohio 1747.
- iii. TARA LOU CRAIGO, b. Massillon, Ohio 1747.
- iv. SCOTT PAXTON CRAIGO, b. Massillon, Ohio 1747.
- **869.** MARJORIE LOU<sup>13</sup> NEFF (MARY ELVA<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. 10, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Reedurban, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. She married ROBERT BURDITT April 28, 1951 in Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.

Children of MARJORIE NEFF and ROBERT BURDITT are:

- LEE CRAIG<sup>14</sup> BURDITT, b. Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. SUE NEWELL, May 18, 1974, North Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
   RONALD KEITH BURDITT, b. Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>; m. SUE HEADLAND, June 24, 1975, Massillon, Ohio 1747.
- iii. SUSAN BURDITT, b. Canton, Ohio 1747.
- **870.** John Benjamin<sup>13</sup> Neff (Mary Elva<sup>12</sup> Craigo, Albert Biggs<sup>11</sup> Crago, Thomas H.<sup>10</sup>, Sarah<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. He married CAROLYN FAYE HOGAN June 29, 1963 in Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.

Child of JOHN NEFF and CAROLYN HOGAN is:

- i. DANA KRISTAN<sup>14</sup> NEFF, b. Canton, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
- **871.** ROBERT WALTER<sup>13</sup> NICEWANDER (MABLE FRANCIS<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H.<sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Massillon, Ohio 1747. He married JOAN LYNN BECK July 03, 1960 in Suffield, Ohio 1747.

Children of ROBERT NICEWANDER and JOAN BECK are:

- i. KRISTEN ALANE<sup>14</sup> NICEWANDER, b. Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
   ii. LINDA RENEE NICEWANDER, b. Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.
- iii. JULIE DIANE NICEWANDER, b. Massillon, Ohio 1747.
- **872.** CHARLOTTE ANN<sup>13</sup> NICEWANDER (MABLE FRANCIS<sup>12</sup> CRAIGO, ALBERT BIGGS<sup>11</sup> CRAGO, THOMAS H. <sup>10</sup>, SARAH<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>. She married JERRY LEE RANDALL October 04, 1958 in Massillon, Ohio<sup>1747</sup>.

Children of CHARLOTTE NICEWANDER and JERRY RANDALL are:

- i. LAURA ANN<sup>14</sup> RANDALL, b. Bluffton, Iowa<sup>1747</sup>.
- ii. LISA MARIE RANDALL, b. Bluffton, Iowa<sup>1747</sup>.

**873.** MIRIAM JOAN<sup>13</sup> HITE (*PERRY M.*<sup>12</sup>, *MALINDA ELMIRA*<sup>11</sup> *FORKER, JOSEPHINE JOANNA*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born September 06, 1914 in Markle, Huntington County, Indiana, and died March 28, 1974 in Huntington, Indiana. She married LEO CLYDE BARDSLEY July 05, 1930 in Huntington County, Indiana.

Child of MIRIAM HITE and LEO BARDSLEY is:

- JAMES MARDELL<sup>14</sup> BARDSLEY, b. May 01, 1929, Markle, Huntington County, Indiana; d. September 05, 1978, Florida; m. EVELYN LOUISE RICHARDSON, October 18, 1953.
- **874.** SHIRLEY<sup>13</sup> HOPE (FLOYD<sup>12</sup>, CORA MAE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN SHIPMAN<sup>10</sup>, BARNET WILLIAM<sup>9</sup>, ISAAC<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married JOSEPH HOOD.

Child of SHIRLEY HOPE and JOSEPH HOOD is:

- i. Deborah<sup>14</sup> Hood.
- **875.** JOHN<sup>13</sup> FISHER (*DOROTHY*<sup>12</sup> *HOPE*, *CORA MAE*<sup>11</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JOHN SHIPMAN*<sup>10</sup>, *BARNET WILLIAM*<sup>9</sup>, *ISAAC*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). He married BETTY?

Children of JOHN FISHER and BETTY? are:

- i. JOHN<sup>14</sup> FISHER.
- ii. JERRY FISHER.

**876.** HENRY<sup>13</sup> HENNEN (SARA ALICE<sup>12</sup> BURGE, MARY ANN<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN A.<sup>10</sup>, SOLOMON<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) died Bef. 1998.

Children of HENRY HENNEN are:

- i. RALPH<sup>14</sup> HENNEN.
- ii. DONALD HENNEN.
- iii. ROBERT HENNEN.
- **877.** BONNIE LOU<sup>13</sup> ROTH (EVELYN<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, THOMAS<sup>11</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>10</sup>, SOLOMON<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Cameron, West Virginia. She married JOHN LAURO February 18, 1954.

Children of BONNIE ROTH and JOHN LAURO are:

- i. EVELYN DIANA<sup>14</sup> LAURO
- ii. FRANK RICKY LAURO
- **878.** LAYTON HOWARD<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (*LAYTON*<sup>12</sup>, *THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Rogersville, Pennsylvania<sup>1748</sup>. He married EDITH ELEANOR WRIGHT June 11, 1953 in Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1748</sup>, daughter of HERMAN WRIGHT and GRACE HEWITT.

Children of LAYTON CROUSE and EDITH WRIGHT are:

- i. ALLAN HOWARD<sup>14</sup> CROUSE
- ii. ELLEN MARIE CROUSE, bm. EDWARD CARLSON, May 20, 1978.
- iii. STEPHEN CHARLES CROUSE, m. JANICE COSTER, July 04, 1994.
- iv. LEWIS PAUL CROUSE, m. DEBRA KERR GROOMS, October 27, 1984.
- **879.** ERNEST DUANE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (*LAYTON*<sup>12</sup>, *THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> *FORDYCE*, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born June 22, 1933 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania, and died April 24, 1974 in Washington, Pennsylvania. He married MARY LEE SCOTT, daughter of ARNO SCOTT and RUTH TRAVIS.

Children of ERNEST CROUSE and MARY SCOTT are:

i. MARGARET TERESA<sup>14</sup> CROUSE, m. SCOTT ROBERTS, July 27, 1985.

- GLENN EDWARD CROUSE, b. Washington, Pennsylvania; m. PIA ANNELI JONASSON, February 04, 1990, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **880.** THOMAS FRANKLIN<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (JAMES A.<sup>12</sup>, THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Morris Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1749</sup>. He married (1) RUTH ELY. He married (2) SUE MARIE HOWARD December 24, 1955 in Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1749</sup>, daughter of GEORGE HOWARD and OPAL RHOADES.

Children of THOMAS CROUSE and RUTH ELY are:

- i. DALE LAVERNE<sup>14</sup> CROUSE.
- ii. DEAN FRANKLIN CROUSE.
- **881.** BETTY ALICE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (JAMES A. <sup>12</sup>, THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married JACK WHITLATCH October 10, 1964.

Children of BETTY CROUSE and JACK WHITLATCH are:

- i. DAVID JACK<sup>14</sup> WHITLATCH, m. JEAN A. SAMPEY, March 20, 1994.
- ii. LORI LINN WHITLATCH
- iii. ERIC WAYNE WHITLATCH, m. ELIZABETH (TIPPY) KETCHUM.
- iv. JULIE ANN WHITLATCH
- v. STEPHANIE WHITLATCH
- **882.** IRMA DARLENE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (JAMES A.<sup>12</sup>, THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married (1) SHELDON WELLING. She married (2) LARRY ANDERSON Bef. 1994.

Children of IRMA CROUSE and SHELDON WELLING are:

- i. LINETTE<sup>14</sup> WELLING, m. SHANE PHILLIPS.
- ii. SHEILA ELAINE WELLING, m. TERRY ANTIL.
- **883.** ELLA MAE<sup>13</sup> CROUSE (*THEODORE* (*TED*)<sup>12</sup>, *THOMAS CAMPBELL*<sup>11</sup>, *LAYTON*<sup>10</sup>, *REBECCA*<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) married WILLIAM LAWRENCE MITCHELL January 27, 1962 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1750</sup>, son of THOMAS MITCHELL and EDNA KEIGLEY.

Children of ELLA CROUSE and WILLIAM MITCHELL are:

- i. DOUGLAS<sup>14</sup> MITCHELL.
- ii. JAN MITCHELL.
- **884.** Anna Rae<sup>13</sup> Crouse (*Theodore* (*Ted*)<sup>12</sup>, *Thomas Campbell*<sup>11</sup>, *Layton*<sup>10</sup>, *Rebecca*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce*, *Jacob*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Franklin Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania <sup>1751</sup>. She married Paul Alan Braddock February 19, 1966 in Rogersville, Pennsylvania <sup>1751</sup>, son of Paul Braddock and Mary Parry.

Children of ANNA CROUSE and PAUL BRADDOCK are:

- i. NATALIE<sup>14</sup> BRADDOCK.
- ii. LORETTA BRADDOCK.
- **885.** TERESA<sup>13</sup> MEIGHEN (MARY T.<sup>12</sup> CROUSE, THOMAS CAMPBELL<sup>11</sup>, LAYTON<sup>10</sup>, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ? HARPER.

Child of Teresa Meighen and ? Harper is:

- i. CHRISTINE<sup>14</sup> HARPER.
- **886.** CLIFFORD WAYNE<sup>13</sup> BISSETT (FLORENCE ETHEL<sup>12</sup> WILLIAMS, LAYTON B.<sup>11</sup>, ELIZABETH<sup>10</sup> CROUSE, REBECCA<sup>9</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1921 in New Freeport, Pennsylvania. He married MARTHA DORIS MITCHELL July 06, 1943 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania <sup>1752</sup>, daughter of STEVEN MITCHELL and ZELMA WELLS.

Children of CLIFFORD BISSETT and MARTHA MITCHELL are:

- i. DOLORES EDA<sup>14</sup> BISSETT, b. Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1753</sup>; m. DAVID HARRY SMITH, December 21, 1963, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1753</sup>.
- ii. DENISE LYNNE BISSETT
- **887.** JACQUELINE<sup>13</sup> MCDONALD (RUTH J. <sup>12</sup> THROCKMORTON, ALICE L. <sup>11</sup> CROUSE, ENOS <sup>10</sup>, REBECCA FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ? CAMP.

Children of JACQUELINE McDonald and ? CAMP are:

- i. JOY<sup>14</sup> CAMP, m. ? FORDYCE.
- ii. THOMAS G. CAMP.
- iii. ETHAN THROCKMORTON CAMP.
- **888.** GERALDINE<sup>13</sup> McDonald (*Ruth J.*<sup>12</sup> *Throckmorton*, *Alice L.*<sup>11</sup> *Crouse, Enos*<sup>10</sup>, *Rebecca*<sup>9</sup> *Fordyce, Jacob*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>). She married ? Hebert.

Child of GERALDINE McDonald and ? Hebert is:

- i. TRININA<sup>14</sup> HEBERT, m. ? BARRETO.
- **889.** ALDENE<sup>13</sup> WOOD (ISAAC CAMPBELL<sup>12</sup>, WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup>, MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) died Aft. 1961. She married WOODROW TAYLOR.

Child of ALDENE WOOD and WOODROW TAYLOR is:

- i. ROBERT LEE<sup>14</sup> TAYLOR.
- **890.** WILLIAM L.<sup>13</sup> WOOD (H. GUY<sup>12</sup>, WILLIAM LEONARD<sup>11</sup>, MARIA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>).

Children of WILLIAM L. WOOD are:

- i. PHILIP<sup>14</sup> WOOD.
- ii. STEPHEN WOOD.
- iii. NOLA WOOD.
- **891.** LORENE M. <sup>13</sup> MORRIS (EDNA <sup>12</sup> ORNDOFF, LUELLA E. <sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, SILAS C. <sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married ? ERWIN.

Child of LORENE MORRIS and ? ERWIN is:

- i. DORA MAE<sup>14</sup> ERWIN, m. ? ONKS.
- **892.** LARRY W.<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (WILLIAM ARTHUR<sup>12</sup>, CHARLES A.<sup>11</sup>, BARNET<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 09, 1951 in Cameron, West Virginia, and died January 27, 1987 in Morgantown, West Virginia. He married SHEILA HALL.

Notes for LARRY W. FORDYCE: Larry Fordyce

Larry W. Fordyce. 35, of Route 1, Burton, W. Va., died Tuesday, January 27, 1987, in Monongalia General Hospital, Morgantown, W. Va.

He was born September 9, 1951, in Cameron, W. Va., a son of Charlotta Polen Fordyce and the late William Fordyce.

He was employed at rthe Consolidation Coal Company's Blacksville No. 2 mine.

He graduated from Milton Hershey High School in 1969. He was a 1973 graduate of Waynesburg College.

He was a member of the Theta Chi Fraternity and the United Mine Workers Local 1702.

He is survived by his wife, Sheila Hall Fordyce; a son, Derek at home; three daughters, Larissa, Annette and Jessica, all at home; three brothers, Ed Fordyce of Garards Fort, James Fordyce of Wellston, Okla., and Charles (Chuck) Fordyce of Charlestown, W. Va.; and two sisters, Mrs. Byllye Miller of Ashland City, Tenn., and Sylvia Fordyce of Morgantown.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown

Children of LARRY FORDYCE and SHEILA HALL are:

- i. DEREK<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE.
- ii. LARISSA FORDYCE.
- iii. ANNETTE FORDYCE.
- iv. JESSICA FORDYCE.
- **893.** VIOLA MAY<sup>13</sup> CONKLE (MYRTLE MARIE<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, HENRY LEWIS<sup>11</sup>, ALBERT GILES<sup>10</sup>, ARCHIBALD GUTHRIE<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1931. She married ROBERT MINOR COLE May 30, 1948 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.

Child of VIOLA CONKLE and ROBERT COLE is:

- i. JESSIE<sup>14</sup> COLE, m. ? LEIDECKER, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania.
- **894.** MARTHA DORIS<sup>13</sup> MITCHELL (ZELMA LEONA<sup>12</sup> WELLS, JACOB<sup>11</sup>, MARTHA<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JACOB<sup>9</sup>, JACOB<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married CLIFFORD WAYNE BISSETT July 06, 1943 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1754</sup>, son of WILLIAM BISSETT and FLORENCE WILLIAMS.

Children of MARTHA MITCHELL and CLIFFORD BISSETT are:

- i. DOLORES EDA<sup>14</sup> BISSETT, b. Washington, Pennsylvania<sup>1755</sup>; m. DAVID HARRY SMITH, December 21, 1963, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1755</sup>.
- ii. DENISE LYNNE BISSETT
- **895.** EDWARD LAVERN<sup>13</sup> MITCHELL (*ZELMA LEONA*<sup>12</sup> *WELLS, JACOB*<sup>11</sup>, *MARTHA*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JACOB*<sup>9</sup>, *JACOB*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Graysville, Greene County, Pennsylvania. He married MARJORIE JEAN STAGGERS November 21, 1943 in Waynesburg, Pennsylvania<sup>1756</sup>, daughter of A. STAGGERS and BERNICE EALY.

Children of EDWARD MITCHELL and MARJORIE STAGGERS are:

- JAMES EDWARD<sup>14</sup> MITCHELL, m. SUSAN ARLENE MINTON, March 25, 1967, Hundred, West Virginia.
- ii. BETH ANN MITCHELL
- **896.** EMILY<sup>13</sup> MORRIS (*CARRIE CECILE*<sup>12</sup> *ZIMMERMAN, HENRY JAMES*<sup>11</sup>, *ELIZABETH*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 17, 1895 in Whiteley Township, Greene County, Pennsylvania<sup>1757</sup>, and died July 26, 1974 in Dover, Delaware <sup>1758</sup>. She married GURNIE ELI ROSE, son of NAPOLEON ROSE and DEBBIE GOODWIN.

## Notes for GURNIE ELI ROSE:

Gurnie Eli Rose, aged 51 years of Waynesburg, R.D. 4, was killed Monday morning, August 18, while operating a shovel at the Hill's Church near Canonsburg. The shovel was being used to load reddog at the gob pile when he apparently noticed a slide in the reddog and started to jump from the shovel but was buried under an avalanche of tons of hot reddog. His body was not recovered for about a half hour due to flames igniting the gasoline shovel, which was also buried. Mr. Rose, a son of the late N. B. Rose and Debbie Goodwin Rose of Waynesburg, R.D. 4, was born July 11, 1896, in Whiteley Township. His entire life was spent in Greene County. He was a member of the Eagles Lodge at Zanesville, Ohio. Surviving are his mother, his wife, Emily Morris Rose; three daughters, Mrs. Jane Woodruff, Waynesburg R.D. 4; Mr. Woodrow Rohanna, Waynesburg R.D. 3, and Josephine Rose at home; five grandchildren; three sisters, Mrs. S. Ewing McNay, Waynesburg; Mrs. Austin Scott, Rogersville, and Mrs. Luke C. Riley, Baltimore,

Md., and one brother, Jacob D. Rose, Waynesburg. Funeral Services will be held Thursday afternoon at 3 o'clock in the Weaver Funeral Home. Interment in Oakmont Cemetery.

Newspaper obituary, source unknown.

Children of EMILY MORRIS and GURNIE ROSE are:

- i. LOUISE<sup>14</sup> ROSE, m. JAMES R. WOODRUFF.
- ii. BETTY ROSE, m. WOODROW RUHANNA.
- iii. JOSEPHINE ROSE, m. ? GIGLIOTTI.

**897.** VELMA PEARL<sup>13</sup> EWING (ETHEL PEARL<sup>12</sup> MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born September 16, 1913 in Fort Scott, Kansas. She married HENRY ALBERT STANLEY June 29, 1935.

Children of Velma Ewing and Henry Stanley are:

- ALBERT H.<sup>14</sup> STANLEY, b. July 15, 1936; d. September 23, 1993, Kansas; m. LORENE GREEN, June 20, 1958.
- ii. JANET LEE STANLEY, m. JOSEPH PAUL BACKMAN, August 31, 1957.

**898.** LOIS JUNE<sup>13</sup> HAUSAM (*EDNA MAY*<sup>12</sup> *MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born July 20, 1917 in Fort Scott, Kansas, and died December 23, 1988 in Prosser, Washington. She married HERMAN FRANK NEHLS July 30, 1940 in Prosser, Washington, son of HERMAN NEHLS and ANNA JENSEN.

Children of Lois Hausam and Herman Nehls are:

- WILLIAM FRANKLIN<sup>14</sup> NEHLS, b. Prosser, Washington; m. VENITA CHANNEL, September 05, 1964, Prosser, Washington.
- KENNETH LEE NEHLS, b. Prosser, Washington; m. RITA GLASSPELL, October 24, 1966, Prosser, Washington.
- iii. JAMES CLIFFTON NEHLS, m. (1) BARBARA GORING, 1964, Prosser, Washington; m. (2) KAREN TALKINGTON, September 06, 1973, Prosser, Washington; m. (3) BARBARA BOWMAN, October 17, 1980, Davenport, Washington.
- RAY ALLEN MICHEAL NEHLS, b. Prosser, Washington; m. (1) JACKIE ANDERSON, October 18, 1971, Prosser, Washington; m. (2) DIANE LEPISTO, June 23, 1990, Kennewick, Washington.
- v. JERRY LYNN NEHLS, b. Prosser, Washington; m. (1) TAMMY FAYARD, November 20, 1976, Prosser, Washington; m. (2) GAIL REAM, April 15, 1994, Yakima, Washington.
- vi. LARRY KIM NEHLS, b. Prosser, Washington; m. CHERYL ANN SMITH, September 13, 1975, Sunnyside, Washington, at the Presbyterian Church.

**899.** HERBERT CLIFTON<sup>13</sup> HAUSAM (*EDNA MAY*<sup>12</sup> *MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT*<sup>11</sup>, *RACHEL*<sup>10</sup> *FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Fort Scott, Kansas<sup>1759</sup>. He married REEMA LOIS HATHORN June 15, 1946 in Yakima, Washington<sup>1760</sup>, daughter of JOHN HATHORN and VIRGIE SPARKS.

Children of HERBERT HAUSAM and REEMA HATHORN are:

- DAVID CHARLES<sup>14</sup> HAUSAM, b. Yakima, Washington<sup>1761</sup>; m. (1) BARBARA BANDEEN, November 11, 1967, Huntsville, Arkansas<sup>1762</sup>; m. (2) CYNTHIA ANN SHIPLEY, April 08, 1979, Fayetteville, Arkansas<sup>1762</sup>.
- ROBERT DALE HAUSAM, Okmulgee, Oklahoma <sup>1763</sup>; m. (1) GAIL CHRISTINE WARREN, January 03, 1970, Marble, Arkansas; m. (2) JOANNA MCCABE, October 29, 1988 <sup>1764</sup>.
- iii. RICHARD ALAN HAUSAM, b. San Francisco, California 1765; m. (1) MARTHA NELL PATRICK, January 09, 1972; m. (2) BILLIE MARIE LOCKIE FERNANDEZ, December 28, 1984, Hanford, California.

**900.** MARGARET LOUISE<sup>13</sup> MYERS (JESSE EVANS<sup>12</sup>, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 05, 1920 in Fort Scott, Kansas<sup>1766</sup>, and died January 24, 1969 in Minneapolis, Minnesota. She married (1) HERB RUNNER Aft. 1933. She married (2) WAYN GARDNER YORK Aft. 1933. She married (3) FLOYD GREEN Aft. 1933.

Child of MARGARET MYERS and HERB RUNNER is:

i. BILLY<sup>14</sup> RUNNER, b. Aft. 1934.

Child of MARGARET MYERS and WAYN YORK is:

- ii. WILLIAM EVANS<sup>14</sup> YORK, m. (1) PATSY ANN LEWIS; m. (2) BEVERLY MARLENE JENSEN; m. (3) SUE?, 1993.
- **901.** ALICE MADGE<sup>13</sup> MYERS (JESSE EVANS<sup>12</sup>, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Fort Scott, Kansas<sup>1766</sup>, and died May 16, 1994 in Chanute, Kansas. She married (1) SAMUEL KENNETH HELLER. She married (2) THEODORE VAN HOOK Aft. 1937. She married (3) CHARLES RUSSELL STEWART Aft. 1937. She married (4) TRUMAN W. SNELL Bef. 1946.

Children of ALICE MYERS and TRUMAN SNELL are:

- i. PATRICIA ANNE<sup>14</sup> SNELL, b. Iola, Kansas<sup>1766</sup>; m. FARID AHMADI, January 01, 1966.
- ii. KATHERINE LYNNE SNELL, b. Wichita, Kansas<sup>1766</sup>; m. CHARLES EDWARD SHULTS, October 11,
- iii. PENNY LOU SNELL, m. HAROLD DALE DAY, July 22, 1972, Kansas City, Kansas.
- **902.** VERNE LEROY<sup>13</sup> STACY (LILLIAN ALICE<sup>12</sup> MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born December 23, 1918<sup>1766</sup>, and died February 12, 1989. He married NANCY EHLERDING.

Children of VERNE STACY and NANCY EHLERDING are:

- i. CYANRA<sup>14</sup> STACY, b. Aft. 1932<sup>1766</sup>
- ii. JERIE LYNN STACY, b. Aft. 1932<sup>1766</sup>.
- iii. CATHY ALICE STACY, b. Aft. 1932<sup>1766</sup>.
- **903.** CLARICE ALICE<sup>13</sup> STACY (*LILLIAN ALICE*<sup>12</sup> MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born April 05, 1921<sup>1766</sup>, and died 1996. She married WILLIAM ALFRED HOOPER.

Children of CLARICE STACY and WILLIAM HOOPER are:

- i. LORIE ANN<sup>14</sup> HOOPER, b. December 08, 1942<sup>1766</sup>; d. December 26, 1943.
- ii. LLOYD STANLEY HOOPER, b. Aft. 1935 1766.
- iii. WILLIAM ALFRED HOOPER, b. Aft. 1935<sup>1766</sup>.
- **904.** MARADINE MAE<sup>13</sup> STACY (LILLIAN ALICE<sup>12</sup> MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married JOHN WESLEY COCHRON December 12, 1940.

Children of MARADINE STACY and JOHN COCHRON are:

- KAREN SUE<sup>14</sup> COCHRON, b. Aft. 1940<sup>1766</sup>; m. ALLEN L. JONES.
   DENISE ANN COCHRON, b. Aft. 1940<sup>1766</sup>; m. LAWRENCE R. WESSON.
   DANIEL KEITH COCHRON, b. Aft. 1940<sup>1766</sup>.
- **905.** WILLIAM ALLEN<sup>13</sup> STACY (LILLIAN ALICE<sup>12</sup> MYERS, WILLIAM ALBERT<sup>11</sup>, RACHEL<sup>10</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married JUNE KUNZENAN.

Children of WILLIAM STACY and JUNE KUNZENAN are:

- i. Deidre ann  $^{14}$  Stacy, b. Aft.  $1950^{1766}$ ; m. Lyle Spruce. ii. Brad Allen Stacy, b. Aft.  $1950^{1766}$ .
- **906.** BERT JUSTUS<sup>13</sup> HAYWARD (*EILEEN MAUDE*<sup>12</sup> WILSON, LORA MAUD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JUSTUS G. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married MYNA HATFIELD.

Children of BERT HAYWARD and MYNA HATFIELD are:

i. NANCY<sup>14</sup> HAYWARD.

- ii. ANN HAYWARD.
- iii. SCOTT HAYWARD.
- **907.** MADGE YVONNE<sup>13</sup> HAYWARD (EILEEN MAUDE<sup>12</sup> WILSON, LORA MAUD<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JUSTUS G. <sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). She married DAVID AUGUSTUS BROWN.

Children of MADGE HAYWARD and DAVID BROWN are:

- i. MERRY ALLEN<sup>14</sup> BROWN, m. TONY LEE HAYES.
- ii. DAVID LAVERNE BROWN, m. BARBARA ANN VANDERWALL.
- **908.** Donn Alan<sup>13</sup> Wilson (Max Merwyn<sup>12</sup>, Lora Maud<sup>11</sup> Fordyce, Justus G.<sup>10</sup>, James Harvey<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>).

Children of DONN ALAN WILSON are:

- i. SCOT<sup>14</sup> WILSON.
- ii. KYLE WILSON.
- **909.** DOROTHY<sup>13</sup> BONE (*EDITH*<sup>12</sup> *FORDYCE*, *GEORGE DENNY*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>). She married RONALD FERNEY.

Children of DOROTHY BONE and RONALD FERNEY are:

- i. LAURA L. 14 FERNEY.
- ii. ROBERT FERNEY.
- iii. SALLY J. FERNEY.
- **910.** LEROY A. 13 BONE (EDITH 12 FORDYCE, GEORGE DENNY 11, JAMES HARVEY 10, JAMES HARVEY 9, JOHN 8, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married HARRIET WILSON.

Children of LEROY BONE and HARRIET WILSON are:

- i. WILSON H. 14 BONE. ii. HEIDI L. BONE.
- **911.** WILLIAM<sup>13</sup> HICKMAN (FRANK<sup>12</sup>, CORA LEE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>). He married LOIS DEVORE.

Child of WILLIAM HICKMAN and LOIS DEVORE is:

- i. ROBERT<sup>14</sup> HICKMAN.
- **912.** MARGARET JOY<sup>13</sup> HICKMAN (CLARENCE GILMAN<sup>12</sup>, CORA LEE<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married WILLIAM KENNEDY UPHAM June 13, 1953, son of WILLIAM UPHAM and REBEKAH BROWN.

Children of MARGARET HICKMAN and WILLIAM UPHAM are:

- i. BRUCE DOUGLAS<sup>14</sup> UPHAM, m. TRACIE JEAN DECARLO.
- ii. STEPHEN KIRK UPHAM, m. BECCA BILLS.
- **913.** HAROLD J. 13 FORDYCE (CHRISTIAN HAROLD 12, JOHN MORTON 11, JAMES HARVEY 10, JAMES HARVEY 9, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Warren County, Illinois. He married (1) SHIRLEY WHITENACK. He married (2) RAE?.

Child of HAROLD FORDYCE and SHIRLEY WHITENACK is:

- i. JOHN CHRISTIAN<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE, b. 1951; d. 1951.
- **914.** MARIE EILEEN<sup>13</sup> THOMPSON (RUTH CELIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN MORTON<sup>11</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married ROBERT FREDERICK (DUTCH) EBERLE.

Children of MARIE THOMPSON and ROBERT EBERLE are:

- i.  $\ \ JEAN\ ANNE^{14}\ EBERLE,\ b.\ Canton,\ Illinois;\ m.\ DAVID\ ALEXANDER\ HELM.$
- ii. RAY ALLEN EBERLE, b. Mercer County, Illinois; m. LISA ANN MAYSE.
- iii. JAY ARTHUR EBERLE, b. Mercer County, Illinois; m. NANCY EDWARDS KNOFF.
- iv. PAUL ARNOLD EBERLE, b. Carrollton, Illinois; m. KRIS ANN COLLINS.

**915.** PEARL ELOISE<sup>13</sup> THOMPSON (RUTH CELIA<sup>12</sup> FORDYCE, JOHN MORTON<sup>11</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>10</sup>, JAMES HARVEY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married WILLARD DALE STAGGS.

Children of PEARL THOMPSON and WILLARD STAGGS are:

- i. WILLARD DALE<sup>14</sup> STAGGS, b. 1949, Canton, Illinois; m. PLEARN POOSATONG.
- ii. CLAUDIA SUE STAGGS, b. 1951, Canton, Illinois; m. DAVID LEE EMKIN.
- iii. REBECCA ELOISE STAGGS, b. 1952, Galesburg, Illinois; m. (1) DONALD MICHAEL HAAHN; m. (2) ROBERT EUGENE MENTZER.
- iv. MARK EDWARD STAGGS, b. 1957, Galesburg, Illinois.
- v. LOWELL GENE STAGGS, b. 1961, Peoria, Illinois.

**916.** CAROLYN RUTH<sup>13</sup> THOMPSON (*RUTH CELIA*<sup>12</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN MORTON*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born November 04, 1928 in Abingdon, Illinois, and died June 18, 1997 in Galesburg, Illinois. She married (1) BUD WILKINS. She married (2) JOHN JACOB OAKMAN June 10, 1972, son of ERNEST OAKMAN and MILDRED HAUSS.

Notes for Carolyn Ruth Thompson:

GALESBURG -- Carolyn Ruth Oakman, 68, of 1547 N. Cedar St. died at 10:53 a.m. Wednesday, June 18, 1997, at Galesburg Cottage Hospital.

Born Nov. 4, 1928, in Smithshire to Harvey Trigg and Ruth C. Fordyce Thompson, she married John J. Oakman on June 10, 1972, in Galesburg. He survives.

Also surviving are two sons, Mark E. Oakman of Galesburg and Charles H. Wilkins of Stanton, Mich.; two daughters, Bonnie Yard of Galesburg and Bonnie Hammond of Squaw Valley, Calif.; seven grandchildren; one brother, John A. Thompson of Bethesda, Md.; and two sisters, Eloise Staggs of Yates City and Marie Eberle of Edwardsville.

She was a reading specialist teacher for Galesburg School District 205 for 33 years, retiring in June 1994.

She graduated from Western Illinois University with a bachelor's and a master's degree.

She was a member of the Illinois Retired Teachers Association and the Rebecca Parke Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution.

She was a member of First Baptist Church in Galesburg.

Services will be at 10 a.m. Monday at Hinchliff-Pearson-West Galesburg Chapel. The Rev. Kermit W. Petersen will officiate. Visitation will be from 2 to 4 p.m. Sunday at the chapel. Cremation will be accorded following the services.

Memorials may be made to the First Baptist Church Youth Group or King School Learning Center Fund.

Peoria Journal Star, June 20, 1997

Children of CAROLYN THOMPSON and BUD WILKINS are:

- i. CHARLES HARVEY<sup>14</sup> WILKINS, b. Wichita Falls, Texas; m. (1) DEBORAH JOHNSON; m. (2) KATHY ?.
- ii. BONITA MARIE WILKINS, b. Galesburg, Illinois; m. (1) STEVEN PAUL GILSON; m. (2) LAWRENCE DONALD CHRISTOFFERSON; m. (3) GERALD HAMMOND.
- **917.** JOHN ALLEN<sup>13</sup> THOMPSON (*RUTH CELIA*<sup>12</sup> *FORDYCE, JOHN MORTON*<sup>11</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>10</sup>, *JAMES HARVEY*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>) was born in Abingdon, Illinois. He married (1) ROBERTA JEAN CLARK. He married (2) FLORENCE FOUNTAIN.

Children of JOHN THOMPSON and ROBERTA CLARK are:

- i. JANELLE JAY<sup>14</sup> THOMPSON, b. Lynn Center, Illinois.
- ii. GARY ALLEN THOMPSON, b. Lynn Center, Illinois; m. CHERYL FARR.
- iii. JAMES HAROLD THOMPSON, b. Henry County, Illinois; m. NANCY BRACE.
- **918.** ESTHER RUTH<sup>13</sup> SASS (MYRA E.<sup>12</sup> CAMP, MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born October 17, 1918 in Streator, Illinois. She married HAROLD KAMPF ADAMS January 24, 1942 in Ancona, Illinois.

Children of ESTHER SASS and HAROLD ADAMS are:

- i. DAVID GRANT<sup>14</sup> ADAMS
- ii. ROGER RAY ADAMS
- iii. ROBERT HAROLD ADAMS
- **919.** MARY ARLENE<sup>13</sup> SASS (MYRA E.<sup>12</sup> CAMP, MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Streator, Illinois. She married BRUCE S. BATES November 01, 1947 in Ancona, Illinois.

Children of MARY SASS and BRUCE BATES are:

- i. SUSAN LYNN<sup>14</sup> BATES, b. Hinsdale, Illinois.
- ii. JOANNE BATES, b. Hinsdale, Illinois.
- iii. JANET LEE BATES, b. Hinsdale, Illinois.
- **920.** JOSEPH WARREN<sup>13</sup> CAMP (WARREN FORDYCE<sup>12</sup>, MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born June 20, 1919 in Ancona, Illinois. He married Lula Mae Hoffman March 21, 1946 in Denver, Colorado.

Children of JOSEPH CAMP and LULA HOFFMAN are:

- i. RUTH ELLEN<sup>14</sup> CAMP, b. Streator, Illinois.
- ii. JOSEPH WARREN CAMP, b. Streator, Illinois.
- iii. KATHRYN MARIE CAMP, b. Streator, Illinois.
- iv. MARY ANN CAMP, b. Streator, Illinois.
- v. NANCY CAMP
- **921.** MARK<sup>13</sup> CAMP (WARREN FORDYCE<sup>12</sup>, MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Ancona, Illinois. He married ELAINE LEONARD October 23, 1943 in Streator, Illinois.

Children of MARK CAMP and ELAINE LEONARD are:

- i. CYNTHIA<sup>14</sup> CAMP
- ii. RONALD CAMP
- **922.** CYNTHIA<sup>13</sup> CAMP (WARREN FORDYCE<sup>12</sup>, MARY L.<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, GARRARD<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Ancona, Illinois. She married ROBERT WATKINS November 23, 1944.

Children of CYNTHIA CAMP and ROBERT WATKINS are:

- i. ROBERT<sup>14</sup> WATKINS
- ii. ROGER WATKINS
- iii. MICHAEL WATKINS

**923.** GORDON HARRY<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HARRY<sup>12</sup>, FRANK H. 11, GARRARD 10, CORBLY 9, JOHN 8, SAMUEL 7, HUGH 6, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) married (1) SUE FELLER 1949. He married (2) ARLYS? December 12, 1951 in Theit River Falls, Minnesota.

Children of GORDON FORDYCE and ARLYS? are:

- i. CYNTHIA B. 14 FORDYCE
- ii. MICHAEL FORDYCE
- iii. PAULA FORDYCE
- **924.** RICHARD RYMER<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (JOSEPH INGHRAM<sup>12</sup>, EDWARD CLYDE<sup>11</sup>, JOAB BAILY<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Hundred, West Virginia. He married PAT ?.

Children of RICHARD FORDYCE and PAT? are:

- i. Debbie<sup>14</sup> Fordyce.
- ii. KATIE FORDYCE.
- iii. SARAH FORDYCE.
- **925.** SHERRY LANE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (JOSEPH INGHRAM<sup>12</sup>, EDWARD CLYDE<sup>11</sup>, JOAB BAILY<sup>10</sup>, CORBLY<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. She married PHILIP BUMB.

Children of SHERRY FORDYCE and PHILIP BUMB are:

- i. TERRI<sup>14</sup> BUMB.
- ii. PHILIP BUMB.
- iii. MICHELLE BUMB, m. JOSEPH GOODELL, December 01, 1984.
- **926.** VIVIAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HOWARD DAVID<sup>12</sup>, HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born May 09, 1914 in Columbus, Ohio, and died November 1984 in Ohio. She met (1) HARRY STOREY. She married (2) FRED SAUER Abt. 1954.

Child of VIVIAN FORDYCE and HARRY STOREY is:

i. CAROLYN JEAN<sup>14</sup> STOREY<sup>1767</sup>; m. ? MCCLOUD.

Child of VIVIAN FORDYCE and FRED SAUER is:

- ii. HOWARD<sup>14</sup> SAUER<sup>1767</sup>; m. KIMBERLY DONALSON.
- **927.** BETTY JANE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (HOWARD DAVID<sup>12</sup>, HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born 1915<sup>1767</sup>. She married THOMAS SHOCKLEY, son of JAMES SHOCKLEY and HESTER?.

Children of Betty Fordyce and Thomas Shockley are:

- i. THOMAS D. 14 SHOCKLEY 1767; m. (1) KATHY CALL; m. (2) BEVERLY OTT.
   ii. MICHAEL SHOCKLEY 1767; m. WILMA FAIELLA.
- **928.** MARJORIE WINN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (WELLINGTON GUILD<sup>12</sup>, HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Columbus, Ohio<sup>1767</sup>. She married EARL WILLIAM RONAN August 14, 1947 in East Liverpool, Ohio 1767, son of BERNARD RONAN and ESTHER KLEINHANS.

Children of MARJORIE FORDYCE and EARL RONAN are:

- i. COLLEEN ELIZABETH<sup>14</sup> RONAN, b. Cleveland, Ohio<sup>1767</sup>; m. (1) ROMAN UDYCZ, March 16, 1974, Parma, Ohio<sup>1767</sup>; m. (2) STEVEN JOSEPH ASARO, February 14, 1982, New Caney, Texas<sup>1767</sup>.
- ii. KATHLEEN ELLEN RONAN, Cleveland, Ohio 1767; m. DAVID JOE PESTER, June 27, 1976, Parma, Ohio 1767.

**929.** NANCY ANN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (WELLINGTON GUILD<sup>12</sup>, HARRY SAMUEL<sup>11</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born in Cleveland, Ohio. She married RICHARD FREDERICK DOUTT July 16, 1948 in East Liverpool, Ohio.

Children of NANCY FORDYCE and RICHARD DOUTT are:

- i. RICHARD FREDERICK (PETE)<sup>14</sup> DOUTT<sup>1767</sup>; m. (1) KAREN JUNE WILLIAMS; m. (2) SALLY EVANS.
   ii. KAREN SUE DOUTT<sup>1767</sup>; m. (1) RAKESH SAPRA; m. (2) LARRY FAIVRE.
   iii. HARRY STEVENS DOUTT<sup>1767</sup>; m. JEAN SUZANNE CAIN.
   iv. MARIANNE DOUTT, b. 1953<sup>1767</sup>; d. 1986.

- v. MICHAEL LEWIS DOUTT<sup>1767</sup>; m. (1) MELISSA ALLEN; m. (2) KATHLEEN GOSS; m. (3) SUE GOMES.
- **930.** MARY LOU<sup>13</sup> ALEXANDER (WILLIAM CHARLES<sup>12</sup>, MARY GLADYS<sup>11</sup> FORDYCE, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1933. She married TOM CULLISON.

Child of Mary Alexander and Tom Cullison is:

- i. GRACIE<sup>14</sup> CULLISON, b. Aft. 1948.
- **931.** Peter<sup>13</sup> Alexander (William Charles<sup>12</sup>, Mary Gladys<sup>11</sup> Fordyce, Melville<sup>10</sup>, Joseph<sup>9</sup>, John<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1933. He married TERRI?.

Child of Peter Alexander and Terri? is:

- i. HANNAH<sup>14</sup> ALEXANDER, b. Aft. 1948.
- **932.** MARTY KAY<sup>13</sup> SECREST (*Brodie Glenroy*<sup>12</sup>, *Bertha Marguerite*<sup>11</sup> *Fordyce, Melville*<sup>10</sup>, *Joseph*<sup>9</sup>, *John*<sup>8</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>7</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>6</sup>, *Peter*<sup>5</sup>, *John*<sup>4</sup>, *Samuel*<sup>3</sup>, *Martin*<sup>2</sup>, *Hugh*<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1940. She married GENE VERBLAAUW.

Child of Marty Secrest and Gene Verblaauw is:

- i. ERIC<sup>14</sup> VERBLAAUW, b. Aft. 1955.
- **933.** LISA MONIQUE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (MELVILLE CHARLES<sup>12</sup>, MELVILLE JOHN<sup>11</sup>, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1952. She married DAVID EDWARD HERRING Aft. 1967, son of DONALD HERRING and NANCY HILL.

Child of LISA FORDYCE and DAVID HERRING is:

- i. ANNALIESE DANIELLE<sup>14</sup> HERRING, b. Aft. 1967.
- **934.** NOEL RENEE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (MELVILLE CHARLES<sup>12</sup>, MELVILLE JOHN<sup>11</sup>, MELVILLE<sup>10</sup>, JOSEPH<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) was born Aft. 1952. She married HOWARD PACE Aft. 1967, son of HOWARD PACE and GENEV?.

Children of NOEL FORDYCE and HOWARD PACE are:

- i. JEFFREY MITCHELL<sup>14</sup> PACE, b. Aft. 1967.
- ii. DAVID MICHAEL PACE, b. Aft. 1967.
- **935.** ROBERT BRUCE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (ROBERT BENSON<sup>12</sup>, HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup>, HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>) 1768,1769 was born March 27, 1936 in Seattle, Washington <sup>1769</sup>, and died October 27, 1997 in Pratum, Oregon <sup>1770</sup>. He married NORMA JEAN WEISSBECK 1771,1772 February 08, 1958 in Salem, Oregon 1773, daughter of Frank Weissbeck and LUCILLE BAHL.

Notes for ROBERT BRUCE FORDYCE:

Born Monday March 27, 1936, 3:30 PM in Seattle, Washington, 22". There was a twin, but he was born dead, and was not fully formed.

He was born with the aid of a midwife, Mabel Angus.

Obituary, Oregon Statesman Journal, Wednesday, October 29,1997

Robert Bruce Fordyce March 27, 1938 -- Oct 27, 1997

Robert Fordyce, 61, of Salem, died Monday. The cause of death was unavailable [cancer of the esophagus].

He was born in Seattle and moved to the Salem area in 1945. He graduated from North Salem High School in 1955. He was a life long farmer in Pratum [actually, he started in Fruitland] and a reforestation contractor in the 1960s and 1970s. He was a member of the Pratum School Board [for more than 20 years], Pratum Co-op [on the board for 10 years] and Fire District 1 Budget Committee. He was a member of the Marion County Farm Bureau and loved to fish.

Survivors include his wife, Norma, whom he married in 1958; sons Steven, Michael, Craig and Raymond, all of Salem; [half] sisters Cathy Tharp of Snohomish, Wash., Beverly Cox of Edmonds, Wash., and [stepsister] Sherry Fern of Eugene; [step] brother, Mike Wodzewoda of Gresham; and eight grandchildren [counting my dead son and the child Raymond has on the way].

Visiting will be 9 A.M. to 5 P.M. Thursday in Rigdon-Ransom Colonial Chapel. Rosary will be 10:30 A.M. Friday in St. Vincent de Paul Catholic Church, where he was a member. Visiting will be 10 A.M. prior to the Rosary. Mass will be 11 A.M. Friday in the church. Interment will be in Pratum Cemetery. Contributions: Salem Catholic Schools Foundation.

Eulogy:

October 30, 1997

Robert Bruce Fordyce

My dad was often gone when my brothers and I were little. He didn't inherit a farm or get much help from his step dad. He had to start from scratch, and he had to work very long hours. When he was first growing strawberries, during harvest he had to get up 4:00 AM to take his little '42 Ford truck in to the cannery, get empty wooden crates, unload them in the field himself, put the racks on the truck, go get the pickers and bring them to the field, take the racks back off, load full crates on the truck himself, take them to the cannery, bring back more empties, unload them himself, put the racks back on the truck, take the pickers home, take the racks back off, load more full crates . . . well, you get the idea. Dad was frightened one time taking home the pickers, all young kids, when they decided to see if they could rock the truck by running alternately from one side of the flat bed to the other. They could. The truck was near tipping over before he got it stopped.

During the winter, he was away for sometimes weeks at a time when he worked, first as a tree planter, and later with his own crew as a tree contractor. He did this so that he could afford to farm, and feed his growing family.

When he was home, we were afraid of him. He seemed huge, strong, a fearful disciplinarian, and he would grab us and tickle us until it hurt and we were turning blue. We hated it.

Still I was proud of my dad and what he did. I followed behind him as he worked on the farm, trying to make my footsteps fall in his. I watched what he did and how he did it, because plainly, he knew everything. Dad had a natural authority. He didn't tell us to do things, he would ask if we wanted to, "Do you want to go change pipe?" We always said, "Yes", because it didn't occur to us that we could refuse.

As we were older and could help more on the farm, we grew close because we had so much in common. I loved dinner, for the conversation, which was always an animated, but friendly argument on farming, politics, and the day's events. When I was in high school, many of my friends didn't get along with their

parents, didn't like them, and didn't respect what they had to say, but I never felt that way and I don't think my brothers did either. There was no one I'd rather talk to than dad.

Dad didn't have an easy childhood. His parents divorced, his step dad abused him. He didn't have the example that he gave to us. Other's would have complained or used that as an excuse for bad behavior, but dad never did. Before Raymond was born, when the rest of us were very young, dad had a problem with drinking. It got to be too bad for mother to take, and so she packed the three of us up and took us to grandma's. Dad came home to an empty house and a note that said he had to choose: his family, or the drinking, but not both. Dad knew what was important and made the right choice. He never came home drunk again. His family came first.

Perhaps the best testament to my dad and the way he lived is his four sons, who are all happily married, leading responsible, productive lives, and are devoted to their children and family. Mom and dad both came from broken homes, but they stuck together through good and bad and taught us by example the meaning of commitment. We are still stretching to follow in dad's foot steps, even if we can't always match his stride. When I ask my kids if they want to help, it occurs to them to say, "No."

Dad had never been a religious man, but in the last few years he found God and converted to Catholicism. He made peace with his step dad, and worked hard to make up for those things he had done wrong, and in a beautiful way, he was successful. I think he was happier than he had ever been, and was looking forward to spending time with his grandchildren.

Dad faced his mortality bravely and without complaint, trusting in the will of God.

My brother Michael will now read some remembrances from the grandchildren. Afterwards there will be open mics for those who would like to share how my father touched their lives. Thank you for coming.

--

Michael read a letter Lisa wrote for the funeral to her grandpa about how she enjoyed camping with him, not because of where they went, but because she was with him.

Raymond remarked on how dad treated everyone the same. He treated winos and vagrants who worked for him with the dignity and respect he would show a congressman. He was always straightforward, honest and fair in his dealings with others. Later Raymond said he never met anyone in the military who had the natural authority that dad had.

Craig said that he had been a difficult child to raise and dad didn't always handle that well, but had made up for that in recent years.

Children of ROBERT FORDYCE and NORMA WEISSBECK are:

- i. STEVEN ROBERT<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE<sup>1774</sup>, b. Salem, Oregon<sup>1774</sup>; m. MARY LOU HERRERA<sup>1774</sup>, August 23, 1986, Mountain View, California<sup>1774</sup>.
- ii. MICHAEL BRUCE FORDYCE<sup>1774</sup>, b. Salem, Oregon<sup>1774</sup>; m. CHRISTINE MARIE REGIER<sup>1775</sup>, July 10, 1982, Salem, Oregon<sup>1776</sup>.
- iii. CRAIG BENSON FORDYCE<sup>1776</sup>, b. Salem, Oregon<sup>1776</sup>; m. LISA EILEEN WAGNER<sup>1776</sup>, July 16, 1988, Salem, Oregon<sup>1776</sup>.
- iv. RAYMOND ROBERT FORDYCE<sup>1776</sup>, b. Salem, Oregon<sup>1776</sup>; m. ANNETTE FAITH FISCHER<sup>1776</sup>, July 18, 1992, Pratum, Oregon<sup>1776</sup>.

**936.** BEVERLY ANITA<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (*ROBERT BENSON*<sup>12</sup>, *HERMAN DUNNING*<sup>11</sup>, *HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN*<sup>10</sup>, *BENSON M.*<sup>9</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>8</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>7</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>6</sup>, *PETER*<sup>5</sup>, *JOHN*<sup>4</sup>, *SAMUEL*<sup>3</sup>, *MARTIN*<sup>2</sup>, *HUGH*<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1776</sup> was born September 29, 1947 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>. She married MICHAEL ERNEST COX<sup>1776</sup> June 12, 1965 in Edmonds, Washington<sup>1776</sup>.

Children of BEVERLY FORDYCE and MICHAEL COX are:

- i. MICHELLE BEVERLY<sup>14</sup> COX<sup>1776</sup>, b. Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>; m. DAVID BRIAN ELLIS<sup>1776</sup>, May 19, 1990, Seattle, Washington<sup>17</sup>
- ii. CLAUDENE IRENE COX<sup>1776</sup>,...
- iii. NICOLE LOUISE COX<sup>1776</sup>, b. Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>; m. JEFFERY DANIEL BATES<sup>1776</sup>, October 19, 1991, Seattle, Washington 1776.

**937.** CATHERINE MARIE<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (ROBERT BENSON<sup>12</sup>, HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup>, HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M., JOHN, SAMUEL, HUGH, PETER, JOHN, SAMUEL, MARTIN, HUGH, 1776 was born February 17, 1946 in Seattle, Washington 1776. She married JOHN THARP 1776 December 20, 1969 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>.

Children of CATHERINE FORDYCE and JOHN THARP are:

- JOHN WILIAM<sup>14</sup> THARP<sup>1776</sup>, b. Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>.
   SCOTT BRYAN THARP<sup>1776</sup>, b. March 24, 1972, Seattle, Washington<sup>1776</sup>; d. July 29, 1995, Monroe, Washington 1776.

**938.** PHILIP ALAN<sup>13</sup> FORDYCE (JEAN LOUIS<sup>12</sup>, HERMAN DUNNING<sup>11</sup>, HAZLETTE CHAMBERLIN<sup>10</sup>, BENSON M.<sup>9</sup>, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1777</sup> was born in Seattle, Washington<sup>1777</sup>. He married PATRICIA LYNN HARTSON<sup>1777</sup> September 19, 1992 in Seattle, Washington<sup>1777</sup>, daughter of JOHN HARTSON and MINNIE EADES.

Children of Philip Fordyce and Patricia Hartson are:

- i. STEVEN DOUGLAS<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE<sup>1777,1778</sup>, b. Seattle, Washington<sup>1779</sup>.
   ii. ALEXANDER JAMES FORDYCE<sup>1780,1781</sup>, b. <sup>1782</sup>.
- **939.** Scot Michael<sup>13</sup> Fordyce (Jean Louis<sup>12</sup>, Herman Dunning<sup>11</sup>, Hazlette Chamberlin<sup>10</sup>, Benson M.9, JOHN<sup>8</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>7</sup>, HUGH<sup>6</sup>, PETER<sup>5</sup>, JOHN<sup>4</sup>, SAMUEL<sup>3</sup>, MARTIN<sup>2</sup>, HUGH<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1783</sup> was born in Seattle, Washington <sup>1783</sup>. He married NANCY MARIE NIEHAUS <sup>1783</sup> June 11, 1983 in Seattle, Washington <sup>1783</sup>, daughter of DONALD NIEHAUS and JEAN WHITLEY.

Marriage Notes for SCOT FORDYCE and NANCY NIEHAUS: The Seattle Times, 1983

Scot Michael Fordyce and Nancy Marie Niehaus were married June 11 in Our Lady of Fatima Catholic

The bride, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Donald R. Niehaus, is a graduate of the University of Washington, where she affiliated with Alpha Chi Omega sorority.

The bridegroom, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. L. Fordyce, is also a graduate of the UW, where he affiliated with Kappa Sigma fraternity.

Children of SCOT FORDYCE and NANCY NIEHAUS are:

- i. ANDREW MICHAEL<sup>14</sup> FORDYCE<sup>1783</sup>, b. December 27, 1991, Redmond, Washington<sup>1783</sup>.
- ii. CAROLYN MARIE FORDYCE<sup>1783</sup>, b. January 09, 1995, Redmond, Washington<sup>1783</sup>

## Endnotes

- 1. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 2. Will of Samuel Fordyce, Fordyce Genealogy compiled by Nannie L. Fordyce (unpublished)
- 3. Brøderbund WFT Vol. 1, Ed. 1, Tree #3629, Date of Import: Nov 24, 1996
- 4. Mary Davis Atkinson, Tyler County Cemetery Records, Volume 2, (1980).
- 5. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 3, Page 76.
- 6. 1820 United States Census.

- 7. 1850 United States Census.
- 8. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 9. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 10. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 11. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 12. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 13. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 14. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 15. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 16. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 920. Tomestone in Whitely Cemetery. 3 miles from Garard's Fort. June 1981- church being torn down, cemetery on hill above church site.
- 17. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 18. Aaron French and His DescendantsCharles Newton FrenchChicago: Privately Printed, 1910
- 19. Miami County, Ohio Probate Records.
- 20. Charles Newton French, Aaron French and His Descendants, (Chicago: Privately Published, 1910).
- 21. Lewis Cemetery Records.
- 22. 1850 United States Census, Shown in 1850 census. Does not appear to be a child of any of James, and is of the same approx. age as Zadock, so is likely his widow.
- 23. Mary Davis Atkinson, Tyler County Cemetery Records, Volume 2, (1980).
- 24. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 25. 1860 United States Census.
- 26. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 434.
- 27. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 28. 1850 United States Census.
- 29. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 818.
- 30. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 817.
- 31. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 215.
- 32. 1880 United States Census.
- 33. Fordyce2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 14, 1998.
- 34. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 35. 1850 United States Census.
- 36. 1880 United States Census.
- 37. 1850 United States Census.
- 38. History of Fulton County, Illinois, (1879), 915.
- 39. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 867.
- 40. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 41. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 42. Info compiled by John N. Crago.
- 43. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 44. Crago.FTW, Date of Import: Jun 12, 1999.
- 45. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 46. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 47. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book B, Page 370.
- 48. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C, Page 482.
- 49. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C, Page 172.
- 50. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 51. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.

- 52. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 53. Guernsey County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 54. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 55. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 56. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 57. 1850 United States Census.
- 58. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 59. 1910 United States Census.
- 60. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 61. 1850 United States Census.
- 62. 1860 United States Census.
- 63. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 66.
- 64. 1850 United States Census.
- 65. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975).
- 66. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 67. 1850 United States Census.
- 68. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975).
- 69. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 70. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 71. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 72. 1850 United States Census.
- 73. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 74. 1860 United States Census.
- 75. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 578.
- 76. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 77. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 78. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 47.
- 79. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888).
- 80. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 578.
- 81. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888).
- 82. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 578.
- 83. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 84. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975).
- 85. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 86. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 87. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 88. 1850 United States Census.
- 89. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), 276.
- 90. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884).
- 91. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 92. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 4, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 229.
- 93. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 94. 1850 United States Census.
- 95. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 96. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 901.
- 97. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.

- 98. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984 and The Life And Times Of Reverend John Corbly by Nannie L. Fordyce. Census records Greene Co., Pa.
- 99. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 100. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 47.
- 101. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 102. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 103. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 104. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 105. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984
- 106. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 107. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.
- 108. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 109. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.
- 110. "Waynesburg Messenger," November 26, 1862.
- 111. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 112. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.
- 113. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 114. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.
- 115. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 116. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 117. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984
- 118. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 119. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 490.
- 120. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 121. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 490.
- 122. "Waynesburg Messenger," January 7, 1863.
- 123. 1850 United States Census.
- 124. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 13, Page 389.
- 125. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 126. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 490.
- 127. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 190.
- 128. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 129. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 509.
- 130. Huffman-Parkinson Funeral Home Records.
- 131. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 490.
- 132. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 133. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984
- 134. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 135. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 136. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 137. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 138. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 139. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 140. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).

- 141. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 142. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 143. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 144. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 145. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 146. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 147. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 919.
- 148. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 149. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 150. 1850 United States Census.
- 151. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 490.
- 152. Miami County, Ohio Death Records, Book 1, Page 104.
- 153. "Miami Democrat," March 11, 1876.
- 154. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book D, Page 89.
- 155. 1850 United States Census.
- 156. Cemetery Records
- 157. Forest Hill Cemetery Records.
- 158. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book G, Page 521.
- 159. Lewis Cemetery Gravestone
- 160. Forest Hill Cemetery Records.
- 161. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 162. 1860 United States Census.
- 163. Lewis Cemetery Records.
- 164. Miami County, Ohio Death Records.
- 165. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 94.
- 166. Greider Cemetery Records.
- 167. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 168. Stewart (Greisinger) Cemetery Records.
- 169. Aaron French and His DescendantsCharles Newton FrenchChicago: Privately Printed, 1910
- 170. Oak Park Cemetery Records.
- 171. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book E, Page 81.
- 172. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book F, Page 395.
- 173. 1860 United States Census.
- 174. Miami County, Ohio MarriagesBook G, Page 473
- 175. 1860 United States Census.
- 176. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 177. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 178. 1920 United States Census.
- 179. Noble County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 180. Aaron French and His DescendantsCharles Newton FrenchChicago: Privately Printed, 1910
- 181. 1880 United States Census.
- 182. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book F, Page 33.
- 183. 1860 United States Census.
- 184. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 84.
- 185. 1880 United States Census.
- 186. "Sidney Journal," February 11, 1887, page 8.
- 187. "Sidney Journal," February 11, 1887, Page 8.
- 188. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book G, Page 499.
- 189. Glen Cemetery Records
- 190. "Shelby County Democrat," November 30, 1888.
- 191. Glen Cemetery Records.
- 192. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book H, Page 229.
- 193. Glen Cemetery Records.
- 194. Charles Newton French, Aaron French and His Descendants, (Chicago: Privately Published, 1910).

- 195. Aaron French and His DescendantsCharles Newton FrenchChicago: Privately Printed, 1910
- 196. Clark County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 197. 1860 United States Census.
- 198. 1880 United States Census.
- 199. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 200. 1860 United States Census.
- 201. 1880 United States Census.
- 202. Mary Davis Atkinson, Tyler County Cemetery Records, Volume 2, (1980).
- 203. Kirkersville Cemetery Inscriptions.
- 204. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 883.
- 205. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 206. Kirkersville Cemetery Inscriptions.
- 207. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 208. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 883.
- 209. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 210. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 211. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 212. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 915.
- 213. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 214. 1850 United States Census.
- 215. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 216. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 820.
- 217. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 827.
- 218. 1860 United States Census.
- 219. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 220. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 221. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 222. 1850 United States Census.
- 223. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 885.
- 224. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 225. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 65.
- 226. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 227. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 821.
- 228. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 357.
- 229. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 848.
- 230. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 291.
- 231. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 232. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 233. 1860 United States Census.
- 234. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 434.
- 235. 1860 United States Census.
- 236. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 414.

- 237. 1850 United States Census.
- 238. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 239. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 818.
- 240. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 241. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 69.
- 242. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 818.
- 243. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 244. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 817.
- 245. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 103.
- 246. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 817.
- 247. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 813.
- 248. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 234.
- 249. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 813.
- 250. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 234.
- 251. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 813.
- 252. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 169.
- 253. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 613.
- 254. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 4, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 232.
- 255. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 67.
- 256. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 257. Fordyce2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 14, 1998.
- 258. 1880 United States Census.
- 259. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 260. 1850 United States Census.
- 261. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 807.
- 262. History of Fulton County, Illinois, (1879), 915.
- 263. McDonough County, Illinois Marriage Records.
- 264. History of Fulton County, Illinois, (1879), 915.
- 265. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 107.
- 266. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 856.
- 267. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 107.
- 268. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 868.
- Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 853.
- 270. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 271. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 272. 1850 United States Census.
- 273. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 274. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 275. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 276. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 277. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 278. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 279. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.

- 280. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 281. 1900 United States Census.
- 282. Monroe County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 1, Page 558.
- 283. Noble County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 258.
- 284. Social Security Death Index.
- 285. Noble County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 11.
- 286. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 287. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 288. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 289. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 290. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 291. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 292. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 293. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 294. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 295. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 296. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 297. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 298. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 299. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 300. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 301. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 302. Howard Leckey, The Ten Mile Country and Its Pioneer Families.
- 303. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book B, Page 36.
- 304. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book B, Page 88.
- 305. Adams County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C, Page 346.
- 306. Adams County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-1, Page 216.
- 307. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 308. Ohio Death Index.
- 309. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 310. 1880 United States Census.
- 311. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 312. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 313. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 314. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 315. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 316. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 47.
- 317. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 318. 1860 United States Census.
- 319. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 320. 1860 United States Census.
- 321. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 322. Portraits & Biographical Sketches, Mecosta County, Michigan, 202.
- 323. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 371.
- 324. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 325. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 371.
- 326. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 327. 1850 United States Census.
- 328. Correspondence with Pia Crouse.
- 329. 1860 United States Census.
- 330. Correspondence with Pia Crouse.

- 331. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 66.
- 332. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 577.
- 333. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 66.
- 334. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 577.
- 335. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 66.
- 336. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 337. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 338. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 66.
- 339. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 340. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 391.
- 341. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 342. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 391.
- 343. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 494.
- 344. 1850 United States Census.
- 345. 1880 United States Census.
- 346. "Waynesburg Messenger," July 23, 1862.
- 347. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 86.
- 348. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 349. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 28, Page 515.
- 350. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 351. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 86.
- 352. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 466.
- 353. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 354. Correspondence with Pia Crouse, June 28, 1999.
- 355. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), 433.
- 356. Gilmore Cemetery Records.
- 357. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), 434.
- 358. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 359. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 360. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888).
- 361. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 362. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 363. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 183.
- 364. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 365. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 92.
- 366. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 367. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 368. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 455.
- 369. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 370. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888).
- 371. "Waynesburg Messenger," January 7, 1863.
- 372. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume* 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 373. 1860 United States Census.
- 374. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 578.
- 375. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 376. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 48.
- 377. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 578.

- 378. "Waynesburg Messenger," February 26, 1862.
- 379. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 33.
- 380. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 381. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 47.
- 382. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 383. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 48.
- 384. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 385. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 386. 1880 United States Census.
- 387. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 388. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 177.
- 389. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 423.
- 390. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 391. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 392. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 393. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 394. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 579.
- 395. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 396. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 579.
- 397. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 398. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 465.
- 399. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 400. 1850 United States Census.
- 401. Pleasant Ridge Cemetery Records.
- 402. Leonard Family Bible Records.
- 403. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 359.
- 404. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 579.
- 405. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 48.
- 406. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 579.
- 407. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 408. 1850 United States Census.
- 409. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 410. 1860 United States Census.
- 411. 1880 United States Census.
- 412. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 413. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 7, Page 97.
- 414. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 415. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 26.
- 416. Salt River Cemetery Records.
- 417. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 891.
- 418. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 419. "Bedford Times Republican," March 31, 1904.
- 420. "Bedford Times Republican," August 16, 1928.
- 421. "Bedford Free Press," May 3, 1900.
- 422. "Bedford Free Press," May 5, 1900.
- 423. "Bedford Times," July 17, 1958.
- 424. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.

- 425. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984 and The Life And Times Of Reverend John Corbly by Nannie L. Fordyce. Census records Greene Co., Pa.
- 426. 1860 United States Census.
- 427. "Bedford Free Press," 4-12-1900.
- 428. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 429. "Bedford Free Press," 4-12-1900.
- 430. "Daily Republican," 8-13-1901.
- 431. "Bedford Times Republican," 6-30-1927.
- 432. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 433. The Life And Times Of Reverend John Corbly. A genealogy book first published in 1953, by Nannie Fordyce.
- The second in 1970, and the third Sequel to in 1981, by Leola Wright Murphy.
- 434. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 435. Family group sheet. Compiled by Marie T. Eberle. Feb. 12, 1984 and The Life And Times Of Reverend John Corbly by Nannie L. Fordyce. Census records Greene Co., Pa.
- 436. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 437. 1880 United States Census.
- 438. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 439. "Bedford Times Republican," 3-14-1912.
- 440. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 441. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 442. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 443. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 444. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 445. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 446. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.
- 447. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 448. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 449. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 450. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 451. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 452. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 453. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 454. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 455. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 456. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 457. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 458. Huffman-Parkinson Funeral Home Records.
- 459. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 460. Huffman-Parkinson Funeral Home Records.
- 461. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 462. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 422.

- 463. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 464. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 721.
- 465. Huffman-Parkinson Funeral Home Records.
- 466. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 48.
- 467. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 721.
- 468. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 469. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 5, Page 137.
- 470. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 246.
- 471. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 472. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 457.
- 473. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 474. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 475. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 752.
- 476. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 477. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 478. 1880 United States Census.
- 479. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 179.
- 480. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 10, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 703.
- 481. "Waynesburg Republican," August 7, 1898.
- 482. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 649.
- 483. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 484. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 10*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 703.
- 485. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 486. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 267.
- 487. "Waynesburg Republican," June 18, 1903.
- 488. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 10, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 703.
- 489. "Waynesburg Republican," June 18, 1903.
- 490. 1850 United States Census.
- 491. "Waynesburg Republican."
- 492. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 493. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 509.
- 494. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 495. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 304.
- 496. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 497. 1880 United States Census.
- 498. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 499. 1880 United States Census.
- 500. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 501. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 502. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 503. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 504. "Bedford Times Republican," 6-22-1911.
- 505. "Bedford Times Republican," 7-26-1928.
- 506. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 507. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 896.
- 508. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 509. "Waynesburg Messenger," November 25, 1863.
- 510. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 896.

- 511. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 921.
- 512. "Iowa Southwest," 10-14-1876.
- 513. Tayloy County, Iowa Marriage Records.
- 514. 1880 United States Census.
- 515. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 624.
- 516. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 48.
- 517. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 605.
- 518. "Clarinda Herald," 4-29-1885.
- 519. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 520. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 624.
- 521. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 522. "Taylor County Republican," 7-4-1878.
- 523. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 524. "Bedford Free Press," 11-12-1896.
- 525. "Bedford Times Republican," 3-21-1878.
- 526. "Iowa Southwest," 1-11-1879.
- 527. "Bedford Times Republican," 11-18-1880.
- 528. "Taylor County Republican," 8-30-1883.
- 529. Miami County, Ohio Death Records, Book 2, Page 107.
- 530. Miami County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book H, Page 490.
- 531. Miami County, Ohio Births, Book 1, Page 20.
- 532. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 533. Miami County, Ohio Probate Records.
- 534. Miami County, Ohio Death Records.
- 535. "Miami County Helmet," December 8, 1881.
- 536. Indiana Department of Health.
- 537. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book B, Page 256.
- 538. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 539. 1880 United States Census.
- 540. Greider Cemetery Records.
- 541. Civil War Pension Application William Strieby.
- 542. 1910 United States Census.
- 543. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book L, Page 431.
- 544. Civil War Pension Application William Strieby.
- 545. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book J, Page 216.
- 546. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book M, Page 174.
- 547. Newspaper Obituary newspaper unknown
- 548. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book D, Page 426.
- 549. Indiana Department of Health.
- 550. "Whiting Call," January 8, 1915, Page 1.
- 551. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book E, Page 120.
- 552. Indiana Department of Health.
- 553. Indiana Department of Health, Death Certificate.
- 554. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 555. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book S, Page 218.
- 556. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 557. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book K, Page 586.
- 558. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 559. Kosciusko County, Indiana Death Records.
- 560. Indiana Department of Health.
- 561. "Pierceton Independent," September 20, 1939, p.1.
- 562. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 563. "Pierceton Independent," January 7, 1880.
- 564. "Pierceton Record," July 17, 1940, p. 1.
- 565. "Southern Standard," September 27, 1945.
- 566. "Southern Standard."
- 567. "Southern Standard," December 31, 1964, Page 1.
- 568. 1860 United States Census.
- 569. 1880 United States Census.

- 570. Noble County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 516.
- 571. 1880 United States Census.
- 572. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 573. 1920 United States Census.
- 574. Noble County Cemetery Records
- 575. 1880 United States Census.
- 576. Noble County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C, Page 2.
- 577. 1880 United States Census.
- 578. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 579. Oak Park Cemetery Records.
- 580. Noble County, Indiana Marriage Records, 1882-1892, Page 77.
- 581. Oak Park Cemetery Records.
- 582. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 583. Shelby County, Ohio Death Records, Book 3, Page 48.
- 584. "Sidney Daily News," February 25, 1902, page 3.
- 585. Shelby County, Ohio Death Records, Book 3, Page 48.
- 586. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 260.
- 587. 1860 United States Census.
- 588. Hendricks County, Indiana Death Records.
- 589. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 502.
- 590. 1900 United States Census.
- 591. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 510.
- 592. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 381.
- 593. 1880 United States Census.
- 594. 1900 United States Census.
- 595. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 621.
- 596. 1900 United States Census.
- 597. Montgomery County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 78.
- 598. Boone County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C9, Page 305.
- 599. Montgomery County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 78.
- 600. 1880 United States Census.
- 601. Boone County, Indiana Death Records, Book R-15, Page 5.
- 602. 1880 United States Census.
- 603. 1860 United States Census.
- 604. Hendricks County, Indiana Death Records.
- 605. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 257.
- 606. 1900 United States Census.
- 607. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 608. Hendricks County, Indiana Death Records.
- 609. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 610. Social Security Death Index.
- 611. Boone County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book C18, Page 310.
- 612. 1900 United States Census.
- 613. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 105.
- 614. 1880 Census Hendricks County, Indiana
- 615. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 616. 1900 United States Census.
- 617. Hendricks County, Indiana Death Records.
- 618. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 354.
- 619. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 620. Hendricks County, Indiana Death Records.
- 621. Shelby County, Ohio Adoption Records, Book 6, Page 312.
- 622. Glen Cemetery Records.
- 623. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 416.
- 624. Montgomery County, Indiana Death Records, Book CH40, Page 186.
- 625. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 626. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 7, Page 51.
- 627. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 831.
- 628. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 383.

- 629. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 825.
- 630. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 54.
- 631. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 632. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 633. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 846.
- 634. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 635. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 640.
- 636. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 637. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 818.
- 638. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 816.
- 639. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 67.
- 640. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 641. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 642. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 45.
- 643. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 644. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 118.
- 645. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 646. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71.
- 647. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 65.
- 648. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 1, Page 164.
- 649. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 820.
- 650. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 651. Kirkersville Cemetery Inscriptions.
- 652. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 46.
- 653. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 843.
- 654. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 809.
- 655. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 857.
- 656. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 123.
- 657. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 843.
- 658. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 69.
- 659. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 660. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 883.
- 661. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 814.
- 662. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 94.
- 663. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 819.
- 664. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 68.
- 665. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 825.
- 666. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 54.
- 667. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 840.
- 668. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 813.
- 669. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 915.
- 670. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 825.
- 671. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.

- 672. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 673. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 915.
- 674. 1850 United States Census.
- 675. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 261.
- 676. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 677. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 299.
- 678. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 679. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 680. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 25.
- 681. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 682. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 683. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 197.
- 684. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 292.
- 685. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 14, Page 9.
- 686. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 687. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 12, Page 156.
- 688. Social Security Death Index.
- 689. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 825.
- 690. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 691. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 825.
- 692. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 693. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 177.
- 694. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 695. Anna W. Sutton, Whitlatch Family History, (privately printed, 1960), 29.
- 696. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 697. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 164.
- 698. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 699. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 192.
- 700. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 701. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 180.
- 702. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 200.
- 703. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 823.
- 704. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 705. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 180.
- 706. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 195.
- 707. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 123.
- 708. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 200.
- 709. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 449.
- 710. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 203.
- 711. Social Security Death Index.
- 712. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 311.
- 713. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 188.
- 714. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 715. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 845.
- 716. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 323.
- 717. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 845.
- 718. Social Security Death Index.

- 719. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 827.
- 720. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 721. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 854.
- 722. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 811.
- 723. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 724. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 811.
- 725. 1860 United States Census.
- 726. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 92.
- 727. 1860 United States Census.
- 728. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 811.
- 729. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 827.
- 730. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 884.
- 731. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 854.
- 732. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 733. 1880 United States Census.
- 734. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 735. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 857.
- 736. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 915.
- 737. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 102.
- 738. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 857.
- 739. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 424.
- 740. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 741. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 406.
- 742. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 743. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 885.
- 744. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 745. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 197.
- 746. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 75.
- 747. Social Security Death Index.
- 748. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 84.
- 749. Social Security Death Index.
- 750. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71.
- 751. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 752. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 243.
- 753. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 73.
- 754. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 755. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 75.
- 756. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 79.
- 757. Social Security Death Index.

- 758. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 81.
- 759. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 760. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 761. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 388.
- 762. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 351.
- 763. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 77.
- 764. Social Security Death Index.
- 765. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 449.
- 766. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 80.
- 767. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 83.
- 768. Social Security Death Index.
- 769. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 311.
- 770. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 349.
- 771. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 75.
- 772. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 78.
- 773. Social Security Death Index.
- 774. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 848.
- 775. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 776. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 848.
- 777. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 778. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 162.
- 779. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 83.
- 780. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 781. Social Security Death Index.
- 782. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 72.
- 783. Social Security Death Index.
- 784. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 848.
- 785. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 79.
- 786. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 787. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 69.
- 788. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 789. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 790. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 791. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 792. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 829.
- 793. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 843.
- 794. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 795. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 796. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 94.
- 797. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 818.
- 798. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 799. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 837.
- 800. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 801. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 13, Page 152.
- 802. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 481.
- 803. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.

- 804. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 805. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979).
- 806. 1860 United States Census.
- 807. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 434.
- 808. Social Security Death Index.
- 809. 1860 United States Census.
- 810. Social Security Death Index.
- 811. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 817.
- 812. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 813. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 817.
- 814. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 815. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 73.
- 816. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 817. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 75.
- 818. Social Security Death Index.
- 819. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 79.
- 820. 1860 United States Census.
- 821. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 65.
- 822. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 601.
- 823. Social Security Death Index.
- 824. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 73.
- 825. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 65.
- 826. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 79.
- 827. Social Security Death Index.
- 828. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 81.
- 829. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 67.
- 830. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 246.
- 831. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 828.
- 832. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 196.
- 833. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 834. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 80.
- 835. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 834.
- 836. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 83.
- 837. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 70.
- 838. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 818.
- 839. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 816.
- 840. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 67.
- 841. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 842. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 843. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 45.
- 844. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 845. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 118.
- 846. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 847. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71. 848. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 65.
- 849. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 829.
- 850. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 67.
- 851. Social Security Death Index.
- 852. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 614.
- 853. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 415.
- 854. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 82.

- 855. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 302.
- 856. Social Security Death Index.
- 857. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 77.
- 858. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 859. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 75.
- 860. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 507.
- 861. History of Fulton County, Illinois, (1879), 915.
- 862. Brøderbund Software, Inc., World Family Tree Vol. 14, Ed. 1, (Release date: October 20, 1997), "CD-ROM,"
- Tree #3181, Date of Import: Dec 15, 1998.
- 863. cfordyce.FTW, Date of Import: Dec 15, 1998.
- 864. History of Fulton County, Illinois, (1879), 915.
- 865. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 424.
- 866. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 867. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 141.
- 868. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 869. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 4, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 209.
- 870. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 871. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 456.
- 872. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 411.
- 873. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 57.
- 874. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 240.
- 875. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 847.
- 876. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 877. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 847.
- 878. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 879. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 299.
- 880. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 61.
- 881. Social Security Death Index.
- 882. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 52.
- 883. Social Security Death Index.
- 884. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 26, Page 298.
- 885. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 67.
- 886. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 887. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 33, Page 167.
- 888. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 889. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 11, Page 41.
- 890. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 48.
- 891. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 892. Social Security Death Index.
- 893. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg,
- Pennsylvania, 1979), 853.
- 894. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 406.
- 895. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 896. Correspondence with Phyllis Albacker Roseberry.
- 897. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 898. Correspondence with Phyllis Albacker Roseberry.
- 899. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 521.
- 900. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 241.
- 901. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 8, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 521.
- 902. Info compiled by Geraldine Doubler Oxfordville, Wisconsin.
- 903. Info compiled by Rose Craigo.
- 904. Crago.FTW, Date of Import: Jun 11, 1999.
- 905. Info compiled by Rose Craigo.

- 906. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 590.
- 907. 1900 United States Census.
- 908. 1910 United States Census.
- 909. 1900 United States Census.
- 910. Jackson County, West Virginia Marriage Records.
- 911. 1900 United States Census.
- 912. Jackson County, West Virginia Marriage Records.
- 913. 1900 United States Census.
- 914. Jackson County, West Virginia Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 177.
- 915. 1900 United States Census.
- 916. Monroe County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 389.
- 917. 1900 United States Census.
- 918. Info. from C. J. Lewis Sams.
- 919. Noble County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 247.
- 920. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 13, Page 270.
- 921. Washington County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 190, Page 524.
- 922. 1910 United States Census.
- 923. Social Security Death Index.
- 924. Washington County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 31.
- 925. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 216.
- 926. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 341.
- 927. Info. from Brian Hoffer.
- 928. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 929. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 930. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 931. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 932. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 933. Defiance County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 934. 1900 United States Census.
- 935. Crago.FTW, Date of Import: Jun 12, 1999.
- 936. 1900 United States Census.
- 937. Info from Helen Craigo Stevens.
- 938. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 939. Info. compiled by Mrs. Ruth Gram.
- 940. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 941. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 942. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 217.
- 943. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 944. 1880 United States Census.
- 945. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 946. William Henry Jennings, Civil Engineer, A Genealogical History of the Jennings Families in England and America First to the Third Generation, (Columbus, Ohio, 1899).
- 947. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 948. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 949. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 125.
- 950. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 951. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 952. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 953. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 7.
- 954. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 955. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 956. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 957. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 47.
- 958. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 194.
- 959. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 377.
- 960. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 104.

- 961. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume* 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 377.
- 962. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 20, Page 118.
- 963. 1860 United States Census.
- 964. Correspondence with Pia Crouse.
- 965. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 966. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 967. 1880 United States Census.
- 968. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 26, Page 146.
- 969. Correspondence with Pia Crouse.
- 970. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 31.
- 971. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 25, Page 323.
- 972. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 4, Page 191.
- 973. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 328.
- 974. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 391.
- 975. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 976. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 468.
- 977. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 108.
- 978. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 303.
- 979. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 980. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 200.
- 981. 1880 United States Census.
- 982. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 121.
- 983. "Greene County Observer-Reporter," June 17, 1998.
- 984. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 492.
- 985. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 123.
- 986. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 18, Page 246.
- 987. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 125.
- 988. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 113.
- 989. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), 434.
- 990. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 1, Page 160.
- 991. Michigan Death Index.
- 992. Portrait & Biographical Album, Isabella County, Michigan, (Chicago: Chapman Brothers, 1884), 434.
- 993. Gilmore Cemetery Records.
- 994. Isabella County, Michigan Marriage Records, Book 1, Page 57.
- 995. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 996. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 997. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 998. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 999. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975).
- 1000. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1001. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 183.
- 1002. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1003. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 1004. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1005. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 1006. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1007. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 1008. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 180.
- 1009. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1010. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 179.

- 1011. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1012. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 193.
- 1013. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 69.
- 1014. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 1015. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 68.
- 1016. "Wood Family Bible owned by Mrs. Harold A. Russell, Waynesburg, Pennsylvania."
- 1017. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 47.
- 1018. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 194.
- 1019. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1020. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1021. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 9, Page 85.
- 1022. Social Security Death Index.
- 1023. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 378.
- 1024. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 353.
- 1025. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 478.
- 1026. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 27, Page 233.
- 1027. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 1028. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 97.
- 1029. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 97.
- 1030. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 488.
- 1031. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 12.
- 1032. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1033. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 67.
- 1034. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 31, Page 565.
- 1035. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 18.
- 1036. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 192.
- 1037. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1038. Social Security Death Index.
- 1039. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 225.
- 1040. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 60.
- 1041. "Waynesburg Messenger."
- 1042. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 1043. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1044. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 258.
- 1045. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 55.
- 1046. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 11, Page 85.
- 1047. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 58.
- 1048. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 48.
- 1049. 1880 United States Census.
- 1050. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 88.
- 1051. 1880 United States Census.
- 1052. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 280.
- 1053. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 101.
- 1054. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1055. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 179.
- 1056. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 52.
- 1057. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 55.
- 1058. Social Security Death Index.
- 1059. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1060. "Washington Observer-Reporter," September 21, 1998.
- 1061. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 349.
- 1062. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 53.
- 1063. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 54.
- 1064. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 55.

- 1065. "Washington Observer-Reporter," September 21, 1998, Washington, Pennsylvania.
- 1066. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 58.
- 1067. "Washington Observer-Reporter," September 21, 1998.
- 1068. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 23, Page 345.
- 1069. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 201.
- 1070. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 30, Page 16.
- 1071. Social Security Death Index.
- 1072. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 329.
- 1073. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 142.
- 1074. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1075. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 143.
- 1076. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 88.
- 1077. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 54.
- 1078. Social Security Death Index.
- 1079. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 74.
- 1080. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 24, Page 417.
- 1081. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 57.
- 1082. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 24, Page 74.
- 1083. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 38, Page 372.
- 1084. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 24, Page 390.
- 1085. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1086. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 489.
- 1087. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 132.
- 1088. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1089. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 26, Page 274.
- 1090. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 55.
- 1091. Grant County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 192.
- 1092. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 579.
- 1093. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 84.
- 1094. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 7.
- 1095. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 107.
- 1096. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 7, Page 246, Will of Rachel Fordyce.
- 1097. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 84.
- 1098. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 7.
- 1099. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 84.
- 1100. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 7.
- 1101. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 444.
- 1102. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 11, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 764.
- 1103. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 446.
- 1104. Pleasant Ridge Cemetery Records.
- 1105. 1880 United States Census.
- 1106. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 144.
- 1107. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 22.
- 1108. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 27.
- 1109. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 31.
- 1110. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 58.
- 1111. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 190.
- 1112. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 195.
- 1113. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1114. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 357.
- 1115. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 188.
- 1116. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 192. 1117. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 196.
- 1118. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, 1 age 130.
- 1119. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 136.

- 1120. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 187.
- 1121. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 824.
- 1122. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1123. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 1124. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 580.
- 1125. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1126. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 1127. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1128. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 311.
- 1129. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 48.
- 1130. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 876.
- 1131. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1132. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 876.
- 1133. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1134. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 877.
- 1135. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 203.
- 1136. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 905.
- 1137. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1138. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 905.
- 1139. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1140. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 75.
- 1141. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1142. "Bedford Times," January 27, 1949. 1143. "Bedford Times," Jaunary 27, 1949.
- 1144. Family Bible of John & Elizabeth (Garard) Fordyce.
- 1145. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1146. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 325.
- 1147. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 224.
- 1148. The Life And Times Of Reverend John Corbly. A genealogy book first published in 1953, by Nannie Fordyce. The second in 1970, and the third Sequel to in 1981, by Leola Wright Murphy.
- 1149. Katherine Snell Shults
- 1150. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 47.
- 1151. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1152. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book2, Page 53.
- 1153. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 109.
- 1154. Social Security Death Index.
- 1155. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1156. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1157. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 143.
- 1158. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1159. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 134.
- 1160. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.

- 1161. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1162. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 3, Page 134.
- 1163. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1164. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 164.
- 1165. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1166. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 166.
- 1167. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 1168. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1169. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1170. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1171. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 1172. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1173. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 85.
- 1174. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1175. Social Security Death Index.
- 1176. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1177. Social Security Death Index.
- 1178. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1179. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 1180. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1181. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 450.
- 1182. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 106, license recorded, no marriage date recorded.
- 1183. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 7*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1977), 452.
- 1184. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 197.
- 1185. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 158.
- 1186. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 148.
- 1187. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 154.
- 1188. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 423.
- 1189. 1880 United States Census.
- 1190. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 423.
- 1191. Social Security Death Index
- 1192. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1193. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 313.
- 1194. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1195. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 57.
- 1196. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 18, Page 170.
- 1197. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1198. Social Security Index
- 1199. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1200. "Bedford Times," 11-20-1958.
- 1201. "Bedford Times," 11-23-1967.
- 1202. "Bedford Times," 2-10-1966.
- 1203. "Bedford Times," 7-15-1976.

- 1204. "Bedford Times," 8-3-1933.
- 1205. "Bedford Times," 2-23-1967.
- 1206. "Bedford Free Press," 1-13-1914.
- 1207. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 233.
- 1208. "Clarinda Herald," 2-16-1887.
- 1209. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 624.
- 1210. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1211. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Marriage Certificate, Had middle name, "Jones."
- 1212. Steven R. Fordyce, *Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce*, (Letter of January 22, 1998), Marriage Certificate, kept by Dorothy.
- 1213. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1214. Vineyard Gazette, (August 24, 1984), Obituary for Ruth Todd (see her notes).
- 1215. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1216. Vineyard Gazette, (August 24, 1984).
- 1217. Vineyard Gazette, (August 24, 1984), Obituary for Ruth Todd (see her notes).
- 1218. Civil War Pension Application William Strieby.
- 1219. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1220. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book H, Page 121.
- 1221. Civil War Pension Application William Strieby.
- 1222. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Nancy Brannam.
- 1223. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book J, Page 334.
- 1224. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Nancy Brannam.
- 1225. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1226. Civil War Pension Application William Strieby.
- 1227. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book K, Page 362.
- 1228. Kosciusko County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1229. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1230. Kosciusko County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1231. "Pierceton Record," January 29, 1903.
- 1232. Kosciusko County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1233. James Fordyce, Correspondence with James Knull.
- 1234. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book K, Page 585.
- 1235. James Fordyce, Correspondence with James Knull.
- 1236. Kosciusko County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1237. Civil War Pension Application James H. Fordyce.
- 1238. "Whiting Call," August, 1918.
- 1239. Lake County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book F, Page 421.
- 1240. Civil War Pension Application James H. Fordyce.
- 1241. Ipava Cemetery Records.
- 1242. Fulton County, Illinois Marriage Records.
- 1243. Civil War Pension Application James H. Fordyce.
- 1244. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Charles W. Fordyce.
- 1245. "Whiting Saturday Sun," December 20, 1902.
- 1246. Lake County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 1247. Indiana Department of Health.
- 1248. Indiana Death Certificate
- 1249. "Fort Wayne Journal Gazette," August 29, 1968.
- 1250. Indiana Department of Health, Indiana Death Certificate.
- 1251. Civil War Pension Application James H. Fordyce.
- 1252. Social Security Death Index.
- 1253. "Whiting Saturday Sun," September 22, 1900.
- 1254. 1910 United States Census.
- 1255. Social Security Death Index.
- 1256. Civil War Pension Application James H. Fordyce.
- 1257. Lake County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 1258. Lake County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1259. Indiana Department of Health.
- 1260. "Fort Wayne Journal Gazette," January 13, 1976, page 2A.
- 1261. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book O, Page 396.
- 1262. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Ruth Pletcher Beams.
- 1263. Hillcrest Cemetery Records.

- 1264. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Ruth Pletcher Beams.
- 1265. Kosciusko County, Indiana Death Records.
- 1266. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 1267. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1268. Noble County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book D, Page 19.
- 1269. Social Security Death Index.
- 1270. 1900 United States Census.
- 1271. "Shelby County Democrat," March 8, 1895.
- 1272. Social Security Death Index.
- 1273. 1900 United States Census.
- 1274. 1920 United States Census.
- 1275. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 52.
- 1276. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records, Book A6, Page 18.
- 1277. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records, Book A6, Page 40.
- 1278. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records, Book A7, Page 15.
- 1279. 1900 United States Census.
- 1280. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records, Book A9, Page 14.
- 1281. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records, Book A9, Page 48.
- 1282. 1920 United States Census.
- 1283. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1284. 1910 Census
- 1285. 1910 United States Census.
- 1286. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1287. 1900 United States Census.
- 1288. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 122.
- 1289. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1290. Marion County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 340.
- 1291. Fountain County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-5, Page 29.
- 1292. Montgomery County, Indiana Marriage Records, Vol. 18, Page 145.
- 1293. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1294. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-17, Page 55.
- 1295. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1296. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-29, Page 18.
- 1297. Social Security Death Index.
- 1298. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-29, Page 18.
- 1299. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1300. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book H-29, Page 24.
- 1301. 1900 United States Census.
- 1302. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 50.
- 1303. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 312.
- 1304. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1305. History of Hendricks County, Indiana.
- 1306. Hendricks County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1307. Social Security Death Index.
- 1308. Hendricks County, Indiana Marriage Records, Book 14, Page 452.
- 1309. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 79.
- 1310. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 81.
- 1311. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book CH10, Page 24. 1312. Montgomery County, Indiana Death Records, Book CH40, Page 206.
- 1313. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book CH10, Page 48.
- 1314. Montgomery County, Indiana Birth Records, Book CH10, Page 89.
- 1315. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 315.
- 1316. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 78.
- 1317. Social Security Death Index.
- 1318. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 828.
- 1319. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 208.
- 1320. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 344.
- 1321. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1322. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 412.
- 1323. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71.
- 1324. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 132.

- 1325. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 1326. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 45.
- 1327. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 825.
- 1328. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 350.
- 1329. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 321.
- 1330. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 826.
- 1331. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 119.
- 1332. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 826.
- 1333. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 74.
- 1334. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 640.
- 1335. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 1336. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 914.
- 1337. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1338. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 1, Page 85.
- 1339. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1340. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 321.
- 1341. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 857.
- 1342. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 2, Page 80.
- 1343. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 4, Page 45.
- 1344. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 6, Page 176.
- 1345. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 80.
- 1346. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 1347. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 825.
- 1348. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 456.
- 1349. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 77.
- 1350. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 79.
- 1351. Social Security Death Index.
- 1352. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 85.
- 1353. Social Security Death Index.
- 1354. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71. 1355. Social Security Death Index.
- 1356. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 78.
- 1357. Social Security Death Index.
- 1358. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 220.
- 1359. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 1360. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 74.
- 1361. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1362. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 4, Page 497.
- 1363. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1364. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1365. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 86.
- 1366. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 86.
- 1367. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 64.
- 1368. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 851.
- 1369. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 102.
- 1370. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 851.
- 1371. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 824.

- 1372. Social Security Death Index.
- 1373. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 916.
- 1374. 1900 United States Census.
- 1375. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1376. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 412.
- 1377. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 71.
- 1378. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1379. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 195.
- 1380. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1381. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 198.
- 1382. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1383. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 18, Page 388.
- 1384. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 892.
- 1385. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 5, Page 45.
- 1386. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 280.
- 1387. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 814.
- 1388. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 862.
- 1389. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1390. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 86.
- 1391. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 86.
- 1392. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 2, Page 64.
- 1393. Wood County, West Virginia Birth Records.
- 1394. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 857.
- 1395. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 858.
- 1396. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1397. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 210.
- 1398. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 1399. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 835.
- 1400. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 220.
- 1401. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 69.
- 1402. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 74.
- 1403. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 849.
- 1404. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 83.
- 1405. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1406. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 844.
- 1407. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 845.
- 1408. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 280.
- 1409. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 830.
- 1410. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 8, Page 88.
- 1411. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 109.
- 1412. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 93.
- 1413. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 832.
- 1414. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 7, Page 337.
- 1415. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 108.
- 1416. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Deaths, Book 1, Page 93.
- 1417. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 2*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1975), 832.

- 1418. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 832.
- 1419. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 813.
- 1420. Social Security Death Index.
- 1421. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 79.
- 1422. Social Security Death Index.
- 1423. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 83.
- 1424. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 73.
- 1425. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 74.
- 1426. Social Security Death Index.
- 1427. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 78.
- 1428. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 828.
- 1429. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 812.
- 1430. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 210.
- 1431. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 917.
- 1432. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 23, Page 286.
- 1433. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 841.
- 1434. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 39, Page 308.
- 1435. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 39, Page 113.
- 1436. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1437. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1438. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 44.
- 1439. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1440. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 36, Page 251.
- 1441. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 36, Page 250.
- 1442. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 36, Page 348.
- 1443. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 39, Page 119.
- 1444. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 54.
- 1445. "Washington Observer-Reporter," March 18, 1999.
- 1446. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 37, Page 241.
- 1447. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1448. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 25, Page 150.
- 1449. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 33, Page 445. 1450. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 33, Page 349.
- 1450. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 39, Fage 349.
- 1451. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 30, 1 age 450.
- 1453. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 42, Page 422.
- 1454. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1455. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 371.
- 1456. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 55.
- 1457. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1458. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 11, Page 123.
- 1459. "Greene County Observer-Reporter," December 4, 1997.
- 1460. Greene County, Pennsylvania Wills, Book 18, Page 500.
- 1461. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 580.
- 1462. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 389.
- 1463. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 22, Page 212.
- 1464. Fayette County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 38, Page 340.
- 1465. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 24, Page 290.
- 1466. Crago.FTW, Date of Import: Jun 11, 1999.
- 1467. Fayette County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 140, Page 156.
- 1468. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 580.
- 1469. Info compiled by Martha F Beecham.
- 1470. Info compiled by Rose Craigo.
- 1471. Info. from C. J. Lewis Sams.

- 1472. Info from Joan Prince Kirsch.
- 1473. Correspondence with Sarah Guesman Lokach and Michael Guesman.
- 1474. Info from Linda Crago.
- 1475. Correspondence with Carolyn Gallagher Monk 11 Aug 1994.
- 1476. Info from Maureen Klingonsmith.
- 1477. Allegheny County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 98, Page 763.
- 1478. Info from Maureen Klingonsmith.
- 1479. Washington County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 23, Page 443.
- 1480. Info from Maureen Klingonsmith.
- 1481. Social Security Death Index.
- 1482. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 1483. Social Security Death Index.
- 1484. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 1485. Social Security Death Index.
- 1486. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 1487. Info from Janet Evans Clarke.
- 1488. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book H, Page 248.
- 1489. Info from Janet Evans Clarke.
- 1490. Social Security Death Index.
- 1491. Info from Janet Evans Clarke.
- 1492. Correspondence with Rex Morrell Crago.
- 1493. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 1494. Info from Dortha Clarke Ferrell.
- 1495. Social Security Death Index.
- 1496. Info from Dortha Clarke Ferrell.
- 1497. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 104.
- 1498. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 366.
- 1499. Harrison County, Ohio Birth Records.
- 1500. Info from Robert Craigo.
- 1501. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records, Book J, Page 287.
- 1502. Info from Robert Craigo.
- 1503. Social Security Death Index.
- 1504. Brooke County, West Virginia Marriage Records, Book 52, Page 65.
- 1505. Info from Donald K. Davidson.
- 1506. Info from Helen Craigo Stevens.
- 1507. Info. compiled by Mrs. Ruth Gram.
- 1508. Social Security Death Index.
- 1509. Info. compiled by Mrs. Ruth Gram.
- 1510. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1511. Harrison County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 1512. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1513. Social Security Death Index.
- 1514. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Marriage Records.
- 1515. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1516. Social Security Death Index.
- 1517. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1518. Crago.FTW, Date of Import: Jun 12, 1999.
- 1519. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1520. Social Security Death Index.
- 1521. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1522. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births.
- 1523. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1524. Social Security Death Index
- 1525. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 374.
- 1526. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 10.
- 1527. Family Book of Solomon Fordyce.
- 1528. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 18, Page 373.
- 1529. Social Security Death Index.
- 1530. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 19, Page 495.
- 1531. Social Security Death Index.
- 1532. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 18, Page 433.
- 1533. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 35, Page 143.

- 1534. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 34, Page 543.
- 1535. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1536. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 33, Page 232.
- 1537. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 28.
- 1538. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 33, Page 232.
- 1539. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 29, Page 226.
- 1540. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 37, Page 350.
- 1541. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 27, Page 58.
- 1542. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 208.
- 1543. Social Security Death Index.
- 1544. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 6, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 328.
- 1545. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 200.
- 1546. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 16, Page 288.
- 1547. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 453.
- 1548. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 10.
- 1549. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 20, Page 235.
- 1550. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 10, Page 185.
- 1551. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 111.
- 1552. Social Security Death Index.
- 1553. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 119.
- 1554. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1555. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 3, Page 396.
- 1556. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1557. Social Security Death Index.
- 1558. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 10, Page 22.
- 1559. Social Security Death Index.
- 1560. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 19, Page 175.
- 1561. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 155.
- 1562. Social Security Death Index.
- 1563. Michigan Death Index.
- 1564. Social Security Death Index.
- 1565. Michigan Death Index.
- 1566. Social Security Death Index.
- 1567. Michigan Death Index.
- 1568. Social Security Death Index.
- 1569. Michigan Death Index.
- 1570. Social Security Death Index.
- 1571. 1880 United States Census.
- 1572. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1573. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 55.
- 1574. Social Security Death Index.
- 1575. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 52.
- 1576. Social Security Death Index.
- 1577. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 7.
- 1578. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 54.
- 1579. Social Security Death Index.
- 1580. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book2, Page 54.
- 1581. Social Security Death Index.
- 1582. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 20, Page 177.
- 1583. Scott Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1584. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 134.
- 1585. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 53.
- 1586. Social Security Death Index.
- 1587. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 31, Page 228.
- 1588. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 32, Page 99.
- 1589. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 31, Page 377.
- 1590. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 34, Page 71.
- 1591. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1592. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 34, Page 71.
- 1593. Social Security Death Index.
- 1594. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).

- 1595. Social Security Death Index.
- 1596. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1597. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 248.
- 1598. Social Security Death Index.
- 1599. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 37, Page 162.
- 1600. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 202.
- 1601. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 17, Page 237.
- 1602. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 190.
- 1603. Social Security Death Index.
- 1604. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 21, Page 131.
- 1605. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 36, Page 207.
- 1606. Samuel P. Bates, History of Greene County, Pennsylvania, (Chicago, 1888), 580.
- 1607. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1608. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 9, Page 129.
- 1609. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 110.
- 1610. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 117.
- 1611. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1612. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 876.
- 1613. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 13, Page 361.
- 1614. "Washington Observer-Reporter," January 26, 1999.
- 1615. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 24, Page 299.
- 1616. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1617. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 9.
- 1618. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 906.
- 1619. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 905.
- 1620. "Bedford Times," January 10, 1957.
- 1621. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1622. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 4, Page 415.
- 1623. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 113.
- 1624. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 178.
- 1625. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 286.
- 1626. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 127.
- 1627. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 5, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1976), 286.
- 1628. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1629. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 119.
- 1630. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 635.
- 1631. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1632. Dorothy T. Hennen, *Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9*, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 635.
- 1633. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1634. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records.
- 1635. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 9, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1978), 635.
- 1636. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 31.
- 1637. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 34.
- 1638. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1639. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 15, Page 313.
- 1640. Katherine Snell Shults
- 1641. Family records & Lois Hausam Nehls
- 1642. Family records
- 1643. News paper article from the Prosser Record Bulletin, December 20, 1984 page 11
- 1644. Katherine Snell Shults

- 1645. Brøderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 3, Social Security Records: U.S., SS Death Benefit Records, Surnames Beginning with M, Date of Import: Nov 10, 1996, Internal Ref. #1.112.3.25373.188
- 1646. Katherine Snell Shults
- 1647. Brøderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 3, Social Security Records: U.S., SS Death Benefit Records, Surnames Beginning with S, Date of Import: Nov 10, 1996, Internal Ref. #1.112.3.74466.27
- 1648. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 11, Page 180.
- 1649. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 12, Page 377.
- 1650. Gilbert Cope, Genealogy of the Baily Family of Bronham, Wiltshire, England and More Particularly of the Descendants of Joel Baily, (Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1912).
- 1651. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1652. Social Security Death Index.
- 1653. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 54.
- 1654. Garrison Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1655. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 55.
- 1656. Social Security Death Index.
- 1657. Ohio Death Index.
- 1658. "Bedford Times," 6-9-1960.
- 1659. "Bedford Times," 9-14-1944.
- 1660. "Bedford Times," 8-9-1951.
- 1661. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 1662. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Birth Certificate, Burma Richmond Kolbo.
- 1663. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Marriage Certificate. Their marriage certificate was in Burma's papers, currently (1/5/98) in Norma Fordyce's possession.
- 1664. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 1665. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1666. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 1667. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1668. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1669. Social Security Death Index.
- 1670. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1671. Social Security Death Index.
- 1672. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1673. Social Security Death Index.
- 1674. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1675. Social Security Death Index.
- 1676. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1677. Social Security Death Index
- 1678. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Finton Descendants.
- 1679. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Nancy Brannam.
- 1680. "Pierceton Record," July 20, 1899, page 3.
- 1681. James Fordyce, Correspondence with James Knull.
- 1682. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Betty Richardson.
- 1683. James Fordyce, Correspondence with James Knull.
- 1684. Social Security Death Index.
- 1685. Kosciusko County, Indiana Marriage Records.
- 1686. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Larry A. Emerson.
- 1687. Lake County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1688. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Larry A. Emerson.
- 1689. Lake County, Indiana Birth Records.
- 1690. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Larry A. Emerson.
- 1691. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Clifford Shivley.
- 1692. Social Security Death Index.
- 1693. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Clifford Shivley.
- 1694. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Barbara Webb.
- 1695. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Charles W. Fordyce.
- 1696. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Edith Buss.
- 1697. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Charles W. Fordyce.
- 1698. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Virginia Lisandrello.
- 1699. "Hammond Times," January 4, 1981.
- 1700. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Virginia Lisandrello.
- 1701. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Gerald Hovey.
- 1702. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Virginia Lisandrello.

- 1703. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Walter Hovey.
- 1704. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Ruth Pletcher Beams.
- 1705. Michigan Death Index.
- 1706. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Ruth Pletcher Beams.
- 1707. History of Hendricks County, Indiana.
- 1708. James Fordyce, Correspondence with Milton Hooksma.
- 1709. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 828.
- 1710. "Greene County Observer-Reporter," October 14, 1997.
- 1711. Social Security Death Index.
- 1712. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 825.
- 1713. Mariner Milliken Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1714. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 34, Page 319.
- 1715. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 111.
- 1716. Dorothy T. Hennen, Cemetery Records of Greene County, Pennsylvania, Volume 12, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania, 1979), 838.
- 1717. "Washington Observer-Reporter," February 3, 1999.
- 1718. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 489.
- 1719. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 45, Page 459.
- 1720. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 2, Page 56.
- 1721. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 27, Page 199.
- 1722. "Greene County Observer-Reporter," Monday, August 31, 1998.
- 1723. "Washington Observer-Reporter," May 7, 1998.
- 1724. "Washington Observer-Reporter," August 23, 1997.
- 1725. Info compiled by Rose Craigo.
- 1726. Info. from C. J. Lewis Sams.
- 1727. Correspondence with Carolyn Gallagher Monk 11 Aug 1994.
- 1728. Info from Maureen Klingonsmith.
- 1729. Info from Pauline Ashkettle Reese.
- 1730. Info from Maureen Klingonsmith.
- 1731. Info. from Joseph A. Crago.
- 1732. Info from Janet Evans Clarke.
- 1733. Correspondence with Rex Morrell Crago.
- 1734. Social Security Death Index.
- 1735. Correspondence with Rex Morrell Crago.
- 1736. Info from Dortha Clarke Ferrell.
- 1737. Social Security Death Index.
- 1738. Harrison County, Ohio Birth Records.
- 1739. Tuscarawas County, Ohio Birth Records.
- 1740. Info compiled by Steade Craigo.
- 1741. Info from Robert Craigo.
- 1742. Info compiled by Steade Craigo.
- 1743. Info from Robert Craigo.
- 1744. Info from Donald K. Davidson.
- 1745. Info from Helen Craigo Stevens.
- 1746. Info. compiled by Mrs. Ruth Gram.
- 1747. Info. compiled by Sarah H. Craigo Detweiler.
- 1748. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 34, Page 413.
- 1749. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 35, Page 557.
- 1750. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 39, Page 108.
- 1750. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 41, Page 88.
- 1752. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 222.
- 1753. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 40, Page 22.
- 1754. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 222.
- 1755. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 40, Page 22.
- 1756. Greene County, Pennsylvania Marriage Records, Book 28, Page 316. 1757. Greene County, Pennsylvania Register of Births, Book 1, Page 116.
- 1758. Weaver Funeral Home Records, (Waynesburg, Pennsylvania).
- 1759. Family records
- 1760. Herbert Cliffton Hausam
- 1761. Herbert C. Hausam September 27 1988 & family records

- 1762. Herbert Cliffton Hausam
- 1763. Herbert C. Hausam September 27 1988
- 1764. Herbert Cliffton Hausam
- 1765. Herbert C. Hausam September 27 1988
- 1766. Katherine Snell Shults
- 1767. Correspondence with Earl W. Ronan, June 1999.
- 1768. Steven R. Fordyce, Interview with Norma Jean Weissbeck.
- 1769. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Birth Certificate.
- 1770. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 1771. Steven R. Fordyce, Interview with Norma Jean Weissbeck.
- 1772. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Birth Certificate.
- 1773. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic," Marriage Certificate.
- 1774. Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce, "Electronic."
- 1775. *Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce*, "Electronic," Date of Import: Nov 14, 1998. 1776. *Correspondence with Steven R. Fordyce*, "Electronic."
- 1777. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1778. Fordyce2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 14, 1998.
- 1779. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).
- 1780. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Patricia Lynn (Hartson) Fordyce, May 18, 1998.
- 1781. Fordyce2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 14, 1998.
- 1782. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Patricia Lynn (Hartson) Fordyce, May 18, 1998.
- 1783. Steven R. Fordyce, Correspondence with Dorothy Fordyce, (Letter of January 22, 1998).